Descendants of Johann Jacob Stabler

Generation No. 1

1. Johann Jacob⁷ **Stabler** (Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Oct 1762 in Cocalico Twp, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Sep 1837 in New Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Anna Catharine Feiser** Aft. 1787. She was born Bet. 23 - 28 Aug 1769 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Oct 1854 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Johann Jacob Stabler:

Baptism: Bet. 03 - 05 Sep 1837, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 1820, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania (0-0-0-1-1/0-1-1-0) name shown as Stavely

More About Anna Catharine Feiser:

Burial: Oct 1854, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Johann Stabler and Anna Feiser:

Marriage: Aft. 1787

Children of Johann Stabler and Anna Feiser are:

- + 2 i. Christina⁸ Stabler, born 06 Apr 1789 in Pennsylvania; died 17 Oct 1830.
 - 3 ii. Catherine Stabler, born 01 Jan 1791 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 May 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Catherine Stabler:

Baptism: 01 May 1791, St. Peter's Church, sponsor: uncle & aunt, Andreas & Catharina Muller Burial: May 1866, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

- iii. Christian Stabler, born 27 Feb 1793 in Pennsylvania; died 30 Nov 1817.
- + 5 iv. George J. Stabler, born 09 Feb 1796 in Pennsylvania; died 28 Nov 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 6 v. Susanna Stabler, born 11 Jul 1799 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Mar 1865 in Pennsylvania.
 - 7 vi. Elizabeth Stabler, born 1802 in Pennsylvania. She married John Barshinger Aft. 1817; born Aft. 1793.

More About John Barshinger and Elizabeth Stabler: Marriage: Aft. 1817

+ 8 vii. Anna Stabler, born 04 Nov 1804 in Pennsylvania; died 14 Sep 1881 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Generation No. 2

2. Christina⁸ **Stabler** (Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Apr 1789 in Pennsylvania, and died 17 Oct 1830. She married **Joseph** (**Jacob Gable**) **Goeble** 16 Oct 1809 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 25 Feb 1788 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Oct 1830 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Joseph Goeble and Christina Stabler:

Marriage: 16 Oct 1809, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Christina Stabler and Joseph Goeble are:

- 4 9 i. Valentine⁹ Gable, born 01 Jan 1812 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Feb 1890 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 10 ii. Israel Gable, born 10 Dec 1817 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Feb 1901 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 11 iii. Enoch (Aenoch) Gable, born 02 Jan 1826 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Nov 1918 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

5. George J.⁸ **Stabler** (Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Feb 1796 in Pennsylvania, and died 28 Nov 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Susannah Sechrist** Aft. 1818 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of William Sechrist and Mary Sadler. She was born 29 Oct 1800 in Pennsylvania, and died 30 Aug 1884 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George J. Stabler:

Burial: Nov 1867, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 1840, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 241 George Stabler 2 males 0-5, 1 male 5-

10, 1 male 40-50 (George) and 2 females 10-15, 1 female 40-50 (Sussanah)

Census 2: 26 Nov 1850, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 177b

Occupation: 1850, laborer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Susannah Sechrist:

Burial: Sep 1884, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39 living w/ son Imanuel Stabley's family

More About George Stabler and Susannah Sechrist:

Marriage: Aft. 1818, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Stabler and Susannah Sechrist are:

- + 12 i. George Jacob⁹ Stabley, born 02 Feb 1821 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 May 1892 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 13 ii. Mary M. Stabley, born 04 Jul 1822 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Jun 1824 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary M. Stabley:

Burial: Jun 1824, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 14 iii. Catharine Stabley, born 16 Dec 1828 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Feb 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 15 iv. William Stabley, born 09 May 1831 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Feb 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 16 v. Emanuel George Stabley, born 21 May 1834 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Oct 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 17 vi. Susannah Stabley, born 01 Oct 1843 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Feb 1876 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 18 vii. John Henry Stabley, born 13 Jun 1836 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 May 1883 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **6.** Susanna⁸ Stabler (Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Jul 1799 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Mar 1865 in Pennsylvania. She married **John Barshinger** 1819 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of George Barshinger and Elizabeth ?. He was born 14 Oct 1797 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Apr 1840 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susanna Stabler:

Census: 18 Sep 1850, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 124b with son John

Census 2: 26 Jun 1860, Upper Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 887 worth \$4,000/622

Occupation: 1860, farmer Upper Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Barshinger and Susanna Stabler:

Marriage: 1819, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Susanna Stabler and John Barshinger are:

- i. Catharine⁹ Barshinger, born 15 Sep 1821 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Jan 1877 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 20 ii. George Barshinger, born 19 Nov 1823 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Sep 1900 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 21 iii. Andrew Barshinger, born 1828 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Jan 1892 in Hopewell Twp, York Co,

Pennsylvania.

22 iv. John Barshinger, born 13 Aug 1831 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Jun 1858.

More About John Barshinger:

Census: 18 Sep 1850, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 124b w/ mother worth \$4,000 Occupation: 1850, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- v. Benjamin Barshinger, born 04 Nov 1835 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Feb 1850 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 24 vi. Emanuel Barshinger, born 08 Dec 1836 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Oct 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vii. Susan Barshinger, born 12 Mar 1838 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Jan 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 26 viii. Henry S. Barshinger, born 31 Oct 1840 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 May 1885.
- **8. Anna**⁸ **Stabler** (Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Nov 1804 in Pennsylvania, and died 14 Sep 1881 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Jacob Schoenberger** Aft. 1822, son of Johann Schoenberger and Elizabeth Sechrist. He was born 25 Aug 1804 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Sep 1881 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Anna Stabler:

1: 18 Dec 1885, conflict with death; this info is from Don Stabley Burial: Sep 1881, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Jacob Schoenberger:

Burial: Sep 1881, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 1840, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 241 Jacob Shenberger 1 male 5-10, 1 male 10-15, 1 male 20-30, 1 male 30-40 (Jacob) and 1 female 5-10, 1 female 10-15, 1 female 30-40 (Anna) Census 2: 26 Nov 1850, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 176b

Census 3: 30 Jun 1860, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 348 worth \$1,200/700 name shown as Jacob Shenberger

Census 4: 18 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 484 worth \$3,000/600 name shown as Jacob Shenberger

Census 5: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39 Occupation: Bet. 1850 - 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Jacob Schoenberger and Anna Stabler:

Marriage: Aft. 1822

Children of Anna Stabler and Jacob Schoenberger are:

- + 27 i. George Jacob⁹ Shenberger, born 27 Sep 1827 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Nov 1896 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 28 ii. Mary Á. Shenberger, born 15 Jul 1828 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Nov 1895 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 29 iii. Henry Shenberger, born Oct 1830 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Nov 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 30 iv. Caroline Shenberger, born 1832 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1899.
 - v. Sarah Shenberger, born 12 Jan 1835 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Nov 1836 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Sarah Shenberger:

Burial: Nov 1836, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

vi. Catharine Shenberger, born 22 May 1837 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Jan 1838 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Catharine Shenberger:

Burial: Jan 1838, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

vii. Joanna Shenberger, born 27 Dec 1838 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Aug 1839 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Joanna Shenberger:

Burial: Aug 1839, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 34 viii. Susan Shenberger, born 17 Oct 1841 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Dec 1922 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 35 ix. Anna Šhenberger, born 09 Jul 1845 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Sep 1927 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Anna Shenberger:

Anna Shenberger was never married. At the time of her death, she was a resident at the York County Alms House.

More About Anna Shenberger:

Burial: 27 Sep 1927, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 01 Jan 1920, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Generation No. 3

9. Valentine⁹ Gable (Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Jan 1812 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Feb 1890 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Maria Miller** 1834 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 20 Oct 1811 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Sep 1895 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Valentine Gable:

Census: 19 Sep 1850, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 125a worth \$2,600

Census 2: 07 Jul 1860, Upper Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 899 worth \$3,000/966

Census 3: 29 Aug 1870, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 380bworth \$5,000/1,950

Census 4: 16 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 23

Occupation: Bet. 1850 - 1860, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1870 - 1880, retired farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Valentine Gable and Maria Miller:

Marriage: 1834, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Valentine Gable and Maria Miller are:

 Susanna (Susan)¹⁰ Gable, born 13 Jul 1836 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Oct 1916 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susanna (Susan) Gable:

Census: 26 Apr 1910, 854 Prospect Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 135 SD 15 sheet 16b living w/ nephew Albert G. Eyster's family

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1880, cigar maker Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 37 ii. Amos Gable, born 10 Jun 1838 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 May 1918 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 38 iii. Charles Géorge Gable, born 23 Jan 1841 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Jul 1910 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 39 iv. Elias M. Gable, born 20 Oct 1842 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Oct 1907 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 40 v. Rev. Israel Gable, born 06 Oct 1844 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Apr 1913 in Downingtown, Chester Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vi. Samuel Miller Gable, born Bet. 21 Mar 1847 1848 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Mar 1904 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Alice Peeling 1876; born 20 Feb 1848 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jun 1929 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Samuel Miller Gable:

Census: 13 Jun 1860, Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 736 living w/ Albert Stile's family who was a master shoemaker

Census 2: 1880, 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania page 375b living in hotel w/ owner John Peeling

Graduation: 1883, Maryland College of Pharmacy in Baltimore, Maryland

Occupation: 1860, apprentice shoemaker Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1865 - 1867, began teaching school in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania 2 years

Occupation 3: Aft. 1867, teacher in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania for a number of years

Occupation 4: 1872, teacher York, York Co, Pennsylvania for one year

Occupation 5: Bet. 1873 - 1875, teacher New Albany, Indiana for two years returning to York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 6: 1879, started drug store York, York Co, Pennsylvania Religion: Methodist Episcopal Church York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Alice Peeling:

Children: none

More About Samuel Gable and Alice Peeling:

Marriage: 1876

- + 42 vii. Dr. Isaac (Issiac) Gable, born 26 Jun 1849 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Apr 1923 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 43 viii. Moses W. Gablé, born 19 May 1851 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Sep 1909 in Spring Garden, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Angoline ?; born 1853 in Pennsylvania.

More About Moses W. Gable:

Census: 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 557b Occupation: 1870, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1880, cigar maker Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

44 ix. Mary Ann Gable, born 16 Sep 1854 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Oct 1934 in Springettsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary Ann Gable:

Occupation: 1870, cigar maker Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

10. Israel⁹ Gable (Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Dec 1817 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Feb 1901 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Anna Catharine Anstine** 1841, daughter of Henry Anstine and Elizabeth Miller. She was born 16 Apr 1813 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1900 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Israel Gable:

Census: 23 Nov 1850, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 174a

Census 2: 05 Jun 1860, Stewartstown, York Co. Pennsylvania page 310

Census 3: 31 Jul 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 457 worth \$13,500/5,000

Census 4: 21 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 7 sheet 34

Census 5: 21 Jun 1900, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 155 SD 8 sheet 9a

Occupation: 1850, tailor Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1860, farmer Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: Bet. 1870 - 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1900, retired farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Anna Catharine Anstine:

Children: 1900, 8 w/ 6 living

More About Israel Gable and Anna Anstine:

Marriage: 1841

Children of Israel Gable and Anna Anstine are:

i. James H. ¹⁰ Gable, born 07 Jun 1844 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Mar 1916 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married (1) Harriet L. Stirling 12 Jul 1877; born Bet. 1843 - 1850 in Shane, Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 12 Jul 1890 in Stewartstown, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married (2) Ida May Green 26 Jan 1899 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; born Mar 1859 in Pennsylvania.

More About James H. Gable:

Census: 09 Jun 1880, 79 Bolton Street; 12th ward Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland ED 109 SD 1 sheet 32 Census 2: 07 Jun 1900, Stewartstown, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 155 SD 8 sheet 4a also living w/ family grandson James H. Riley born June 1885

Census 3: 21 Apr 1910, 144 S. Duke Street; 1st ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 114 SD 15 sheet 6b

Occupation: 1880, lawyer Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland Occupation 2: 1900, lawyer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: 1910, salesman cigars York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About James Gable and Harriet Stirling:

Marriage: 12 Jul 1877

More About Ida May Green: Children: 1900, 2 w/ 1 living Children 2: 1910, 1 w/ 1 living

Occupation: 1910, mistress boarding house York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About James Gable and Ida Green:

Marriage: 26 Jan 1899, Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

+ 46 ii. Henry A. Gable, born 01 Jan 1845 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Aug 1922 in Easton, Northampton Co, Pennsylvania.

47 iii. George Bert Gable, born 1847 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Jan 1891 in Nebraksa. He married Geneva Ellingwood 08 May 1883 in Fremont, Dodge Co, Nebraska; born Bet. 1864 - 1866 in Indiana; died 06 Aug 1891 in Fremont, Dodge Co, Nebraska.

Notes for George Bert Gable:

George B. Gable, a millwright, died of Pneumonia this morning Jan. 5, 1891 at St. Joseph's hospital, age forty-five years. The deceased had been employed as night watchman at the government riprap, two miles up the river, until about three months ago, when he fell in the river and the wetting induced a severer cold and lung trouble, which finally culminated in his death. The remails were removed to Maul's undertaking rooms. Interment will be made here in accordance with the wishes of the deceased, although his home and relatives are in Pennsylvania.

More About George Gable and Geneva Ellingwood: Marriage: 08 May 1883, Fremont, Dodge Co, Nebraska

- + 48 iv. Mary J. Gable, born Feb 1849 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Aft. 1902.
- 49
 v. Joseph Benson Gable, born 26 Mar 1851 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Oct 1927 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vi. Dr. Elizabeth Gable, born 20 Feb 1854 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 May 1897 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dr. Elizabeth Gable:

Dr. Elizabeth Gable died at the residence of her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Israel Gable, Stewartstown, yesterday May 7, 1897. After a lingering illness from consumption. The deceased, after having been educated io the Stewartstown academy, began her career as a teacher at the early age of fifteen. Her numerous friends in York will especially recall her as a faithful teacher of the Orphan's Home some years ago, which position she filled with much credit during a period or three years. About eleven years ago she began the study of medicine with Dr. J.D. Martin, of Stewartstown, and in the fall of 1887 matriculated in the Women's Medical College, in Philadelphia, from which institution she received her degree in medicine in 1890. After having undergone a successful competitive examination, she was appointed resident physician to Staten Island Hospital, New York. After serving her time of appointment at Staten Island, she was chosen physician at the Children's Hospital, at Palmer, Massachusetts, from which institution she resigned in 1894 and accepted the position as physician in chief of the female department in the Philadelphia Hospital, to which she as unanimously chosen three years ago. While rendering faithful hospital service to the inmates of the institution, Dr. Gable contracted that dread malady consumption, and was advised to relinquish her professional work and seek a needed rest and change away from the confines of the city. She came to York and for nearly two months, was the patient of her cousin, Dr. I.C. Gable, at his residence on South Beaver Street. She subsequently returned to her former home in Stewartstown, where death ended her protracted suffering, which she bore with Christian patience and great fortitude. Dr. Gable was the first female resident of this county upon whom was conferred the degree of M.D. She was a woman of more than ordinary talents and attainments, who was ever ready to relieve suffering, in whatever form it came under her observation, with the true spirit of loving kindness and Christian friendship.

More About Dr. Elizabeth Gable: Cause of Death: tuberculosis Occupation: physician 51 vii. Esther Anna Gable, born Jan 1856 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Sep 1940 in Lewiston, Nez Perce Co, Idaho.

Notes for Esther Anna Gable:

Lewiston, Idaho, September 13, 1940 – Committal services were held his afternoon at the Mountain Gem mausoleum for Esther Anna Gable, 84, who died Thursday following a lingering illness. She had resided here since 1929. Survivors are a cousin, Robert Anstine, Nez Perce, and a nephew, Joseph Gable, in Pennsylvania.

More About Esther Anna Gable:

Occupation: 1900, artist Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

11. Enoch (Aenoch)⁹ Gable (Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Jan 1826 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Nov 1918 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Martha Mary Walmer** 03 Feb 1852 in Fairfield, Johnson Co, Iowa, daughter of Jacob Walmer and Sarah Shuey. She was born 21 Nov 1833 in Wayne, Wayne Co, Ohio, and died 13 Nov 1897 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

More About Enoch (Aenoch) Gable:

Census: 20 Jul 1860, South Twp, Madison Co, Iowa page 723b worth \$200 name shown as Enoch Gabble

Census 2: 06 Aug 1870, Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska page 168b worth \$600/540

Census 3: 1875, Camp Creek, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Census 4: 01 Jun 1880, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 234 SD 1 sheet 2 Military service: 1863, draft registration Civil War South Twp, Madison Co, Iowa

Occupation: 1860, farmer South Twp, Madison Co, Iowa

Occupation 2: 1863, carpenter South Twp, Madison Co, Iowa

Occupation 3: 1870, farmer Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 4: Bet. 1875 - 1880, farmer Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

More About Enoch Gable and Martha Walmer:

Marriage: 03 Feb 1852, Fairfield, Johnson Co, Iowa

Children of Enoch Gable and Martha Walmer are:

- + 52 i. Anthony Wayne¹⁰ Gable, born 17 Jul 1856 in Iowa; died 06 Mar 1918 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- + 53 ii. Catherine Ellen Gable, born 30 May 1858 in St. Charles, Madison Co, Iowa; died 04 Jul 1951 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
 - 54 iii. George Anderson Gable, born Apr 1864 in Iowa; died 12 Feb 1949 in Lynch, Nebraska.

More About George Anderson Gable:

Census: 12 Jun 1900, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 75 SD 1 sheet 3b living w/ Thomas Calhoun's family

Census 2: 23 Apr 1910, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 93 SD 1 sheet 4b

Census 3: 06 Jan 1920, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 88 SD 1 sheet 2a

Occupation: 1880, farmer Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska Occupation 2: 1900, farm laborer Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 3: Bet. 1910 - 1920, farmer Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

55 iv. James Lee Gable, born 18 Jan 1866 in Farifield, Iowa; died 08 Oct 1938 in Geary, Oklahoma. He married Carrie T. Tankinosn 06 Jul 1890 in Jackson Co, Missouri; born 19 Aug 1867 in Pennsylvania; died 29 Mar 1940.

More About James Lee Gable:

Census: 05 Jun 1900, Geary, Canadian Twp, Claine Co, Oklahoma ED 9 SD 219 sheet 5b

Census 2: 25 Apr 1910, Tepee Twp, Texas Co, Oklahoma ED 264 SD 2 sheet 3a

Census 4: 04 Apr 1930, Logan Twp, Blaine Co, Oklahoma ED 6-21 SD 4 sheet 2a

Occupation: 1880, farmer Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 2: 1900, farm laborer Geary, Canadian Twp, Claine Co, Oklahoma

Occupation 3: 1910, farmer Tepee Twp, Texas Co, Oklahoma

Occupation 4: mercantile business Geary, Oklahoma

More About Carrie T. Tankinosn:

Children: 1900, none

Occupation: 1900, school teacher Geary, Canadian Twp, Claine Co, Oklahoma

More About James Gable and Carrie Tankinosn: Marriage: 06 Jul 1890, Jackson Co, Missouri

 v. William Franklin Gable, born Sep 1868 in St. Charles, Iowa; died 13 Sep 1941 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for William Franklin Gable:

William Franklin Gable, 72, retired farmer and businessman of Waverly, died at his home late Saturday afternoon, Sept. 13, 1941. Surviving are a sister, Mrs. Ellen Holley, Waverly, and two brothers, George A. Gable, Niobrara, and John E. Gable, Waverly. Gable was born Sept. 18, 1868, at St. Charles, Iowa, and when six years old came to Waverly from Ottumwa, Iowa. For 30 years he was in business in Waverly after leaving the farm, retiring from business four years ago.

- + 57 vi. John Edward Gable, born 19 Aug 1874 in Nebraska; died 24 Jun 1944 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- **12. George Jacob⁹ Stabley** (George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Feb 1821 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 May 1892 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Rebecca (Elizabeth) Flinchbaugh** 31 Dec 1846, daughter of Frederick Flinchbaugh and Mary ?. She was born 30 Apr 1827 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Nov 1897 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George Jacob Stabley:

Burial: May 1892, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 26 Nov 1850, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 177b

Census 2: 03 Aug 1860, Lower Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 460 worth \$300 name shown as George Stively

Census 3: 17 Aug 1870, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 368 worth \$1,400

Census 4: 11 Jun 1880, York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 34 SD 7 sheet 27 name shown as George Stabley

Occupation: 1850, laborer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1860, laborer Lower Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1870, farmer Windsor Twp. York Co. Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1880, farmer York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Rebecca (Elizabeth) Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Nov 1897, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Stabley and Rebecca Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 31 Dec 1846

Children of George Stabley and Rebecca Flinchbaugh are:

- + 58 i. William Henry¹⁰ Stabley, born 02 Oct 1847 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Feb 1933 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 59 ii. Frederick W. Stabley, born 13 Jan 1850 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Jun 1932 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 60 iii. Josiah (Jessiah) Stabley, born 05 Aug 1852 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Sep 1930 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 61 iv. Christian J. Stabley, born 08 Nov 1857 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Aug 1949 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 62 v. George Jacob Stabley, born 07 Jul 1862 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Feb 1904 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 63 vi. Mary Ellen Stabley, born 10 Nov 1866 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Nov 1953 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **14.** Catharine⁹ Stabley (George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Dec 1828 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Feb 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Joel Brenneman** 1852 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of David Brenneman and Janet Schoenberger. He was born 01 Apr 1823 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Aug 1885 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Catharine Stabley:

Burial: 21 Feb 1917, Lebanon Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: lobar pneumonia

More About Joel Brenneman:

Census: 27 Jun 1860, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 341 worth \$3,000/200 name shown as Brenaman

Census 2: 20 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 487 worth \$8,000/2,000 name shown as Brenaman

Census 3: 23 Jun 1880, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 7 sheet 37 name shown as Breneman

Occupation: Bet. 1860 - 1870, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1880, farmer Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Joel Brenneman and Catharine Stabley:

Marriage: 1852, York Co, Pennsylvania

68

Children of Catharine Stabley and Joel Brenneman are:

- + 64 i. Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, born 25 Sep 1854 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Oct 1934 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 65 ii. Catharine Jane Brenneman, born 22 Oct 1855 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Apr 1930 in Winterstown, York Co. Pennsylvania.
- + 66 iii. Rebecca Ellen Brenneman, born 22 Dec 1857 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Dec 1951 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 67 iv. Daniel Franklin Brenneman, born 08 May 1861 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 May 1948 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - v. Amanda Brenneman, born 16 Oct 1862 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Dec 1953 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married John Wesley (Shaffer) Sheffer 22 Apr 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 22 Aug 1862 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Dec 1929 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amanda Brenneman:

Two persons were asphyxiated and another was overcome, when coal gas filled their Red Lion RD 3 home, about a mile north of Winterstown, early yesterday morning Dec. 22, 1953. Dead are: Mrs. Amanda Brenneman Sheffer, 91, and her son-in-law, Emory Roy Shaffer, 59. The latter's wife, Lola, 58, was overcome by the fumes but is recuperating at home. Coroner Lester J. Sell listed the deaths as accidental.

Members of the family, quoting from the story told them by Mrs. Emory Shaffer, said the three were overcome as they were getting up yesterday morning. Shaffer arose about 6 a.m. but his wife remained in bed, saying she was "too sick" to get up. Members of the family said they have not determined whether Mrs. Shaffer was suffering from the effects of the gas at that time or was ill from a gall bladder condition, which she has. About 8 a.m., Mrs. Shaffer. noticed the light on in the hallway of the two-story brick house and managed to make her way down to the living room. There, she found her husband dead, sitting in a rocking chair, fully clothed except for his shoes. Mrs. Shaffer tried to reach a door but collapsed across her husband's feet.

Meanwhile, Charles Seitz, a neighbor living across the Red Lion-Stewartstown highway along which the Shaffer home is situated, came to the residence to deliver a Christmas present. Hearing some noises, believed to be Mrs. Shaffer struggling to reach the door in her semi-conscious state, when he knocked on the back door, Seitz went to get help. Seitz returned with his daughter-in-law, Mrs. Charlotte Seitz. Mrs. Shaffer by that time had revived and crawled to the back door, opening it as the Seitzes arrived. They found the aged Mrs. Sheffer in her second-floor bedroom, fully dressed," overcome by the gas. Dr. Grover Artman, Red Lion, and the resuscitator squad from Leo Fire company, Red Lion were called. Dr. Artman pronounced Shaffer dead. After the aged Mrs. Sheffer was revived by the resuscitator crew, she was taken to West Side Osteopathic hospital, York, in the Burg ambulance but died enroute. Mrs. Shaffer was treated at home by Dr. Artman and was reported yesterday as apparently having suffered no ill effects.

Mr. and Mrs. Shaffer and Mrs. Sheffer were the only occupants of the house, located between Red Lion and Winterstown, just south of Pleasant. Hill park. Relatives said the house was heated by a hand-fired furnace, generally fired with anthracite coal. The front door of the furnace was found open and the cellar of the house was filled with gas, members of the family asserted. Seitz was quoted as saying that gas furnes were noticeable throughout the house when the tragedy was discovered. Mr. Shaffer was a supervisor for North Hopewell Township and was also employed as a fireman at the Red Lion Woodcraft plant. He was serving his fourth term as supervisor.

Besides his wife, Mrs. Lola (Sheffer) Shaffer, he leaves two sons, Arthur P. Shaffer, Red Lion RD 3, and Clair T. Shaffer, 234 East Lemon Street, Lancaster; a grandson, Larry A. Shaffer, Red Lion RD 3; a brother, Howard Shaffer, York, and a sister, Mrs. George Markey, also of York. He was a deacon of the Christian and

Missionary Alliance church, Red Lion.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2:30 p.m. Saturday from the F. B. Olewiler Funeral home, 145 East Broadway, Red Lion, by his pastor. Rev. Alexander Bibighaus, assisted by Rev. M. B. Heiland. Rayville, Maryland, former pastor of the Red Lion United Brethren circuit. Interment will be in Zion EUB cemetery, near Red Lion.

Mrs. Sheffer, wife of the late John W. Sheffer, was a daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Joel Brenneman. She was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton. Surviving is one daughter, Mrs. Emory Shaffer, Red Lion RD 3; two grandsons, and a great-grandson.

Funeral services will be conducted Saturday morning with brief rites at the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway, Red Lion, at 10 a.m. Concluding obsequies will be held in Lebanon Lutheran church. Rev. Charles Lady, pastor of Felton Lutheran charge, and Rev. Alexander Bibighaus, will officiate. Interment will be in Lebanon Lutheran cemetery, near Felton.

More About Amanda Brenneman:

Burial: 26 Dec 1953, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: asphyxiation from coal gas fumes from furnace

Children: 1900, none

Occupation: 1900, cigar maker North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Wesley (Shaffer) Sheffer:

Burial: 08 Dec 1929, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: angina pectoris

Census: Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 170 SD 8 sheet 1a name shown as J. W.

Sheffer

Census 4: 10 Apr 1930, Loganville to Shaffersmill Road; Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-96 SD

25 sheet 5b

Occupation: 1900, farm laborer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, farmer Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Sheffer and Amanda Brenneman: Marriage: 22 Apr 1886, York Co, Pennsylvania

vi. Caroline Matilda Brenneman, born 13 Jun 1870 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jun 1871 in York Co, 69 Pennsylvania.

15. William⁹ Stabley (George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 May 1831 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Feb 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Sarah E. (Sallie) Sentz Aft. 1863, daughter of Henry Sentz and Lydia Tyson. She was born 26 Jun 1839 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Nov 1914 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Stabley:

Burial: Feb 1892, private cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 18 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 484 worth \$1,500/700 name shown

as William Stabler

Census 2: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1900, farmer Hopewell Twp. York Co. Pennsylvania

More About Sarah E. (Sallie) Sentz:

Burial: 26 Nov 1914, Lebanon Reformed Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: chronic valculaer heart disease; dropsy

Census: 22 Jun 1900, Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 127 SD 8 sheet 1b

Census 2: 23 Apr 1910, Stabley's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet

5b

Children: 1900, 5 w/ 4 living Children 2: 1910, 4 w/ 4 living

More About William Stabley and Sarah Sentz:

Marriage: Aft. 1863

Children of William Stabley and Sarah Sentz are:

- + 70 i. Susan¹⁰ Stabley, born 09 Oct 1865 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Feb 1929 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 71 ii. Lydia Ånn Stabley, born 19 Jul 1867 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Apr 1935 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 72 iii. William Henry Stabley, born 26 Apr 1873 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 May 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 73 iv. Anna Matilda Stabley, born 09 May 1882 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Mar 1959 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Harry C. Heim; born Aft. 1879.

More About Anna Matilda Stabley:

Burial: 06 Mar 1959, Felton Evangelical Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: hypertension cardio

Occupation: 1900, cigar maker Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

16. Emanuel George⁹ Stabley (George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 May 1834 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Oct 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Leah Sechrist** 12 Sep 1869 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of John Sechrist and Susan Frey. She was born 10 Mar 1846 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Jun 1904 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emanuel George Stabley:

Burial: Oct 1915, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: cerebral hemorrhage

Census: 18 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 484 worth \$2,500/400 name shown

as Emanuel Stabler

Census 2: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39 name shown as

Imanuel Stabley

Census 3: 18 Jun 1900, W. High Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 14b

Occupation: 1870, saw miller Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1880, sawyer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1900, carpenter Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Leah Sechrist:

1: need to verify if her parents & siblings are correct

Burial: Jun 1904, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 9 w/ 4 living

More About Emanuel Stabley and Leah Sechrist: Marriage: 12 Sep 1869, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Emanuel Stablev and Leah Sechrist are:

 Rev. John Franklin¹⁰ Stabley, born 03 Nov 1870 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Sep 1949 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Ida Ness 26 Nov 1891 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 31 Dec 1864 in Pennsylvania; died 03 Mar 1939 in Susquehanna, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rev. John Franklin Stabley:

Dallastown - Rev. John F. Stabley, retired Lutheran minister, died Saturday afternoon Sept. 24, 1949 at 4 o'clock at the home of his nephew, Purd E. Douglass, 62 West Main Street. Death was attributed to a heart condition and followed a short illness. He was 78 years old. Rev. Stabley was born in Felton, attended the old York County Academy, and was ordained in 1899 following graduation from Susquehanna University and seminary. He served near Johnstown, and Fisherville, Dauphin County, where he last served before retiring about 16 years ago due to a voice condition. He moved to Dallastown after his retirement.

He is survived by a sister, Mrs. Elmer Livingston, 123 Jefferson Avenue, York, and a number of nephews and nieces. Funeral services will be held Tuesday afternoon at 2 o'clock in Christ Lutheran church. Interment will be in Union cemetery. Funeral Director Purd A. Riedel has charge of arrangements.

Oct. 6, 1950 - A retired Lutheran minister, Rev. John F. Stabley, 78, who died about a year ago in Dallastown, left a \$39,127.64 estate, all but \$500 of which was left in public bequests to Lutheran organizations. Judge Harvey A. Gross, in Orphans' court, yesterday handed down an adjudication in the minister's estate which determines the amounts to be distributed through terms of Rev. Stabley's will.

Rev. Stabley, who had served in Lutheran churches in Fisherville and Johnstown, retired in 1933 to live in

Dallastown. He lived there at the time of his death, Sept. 24, 1949. Judge Gross authorized \$19,313.82, half the estate, to be distributed to the Board of Pensions and Relief of the United Lutheran Church of America. Other beneficiaries were as follows: \$9,656.91, one-quarter of the total, to the Board of Foreign Missions of the Lutheran church and \$4,828.46 each, or one-eighth of the estate each, to the Good Shepherd Home, Allen town, and the Board of American Missions of the Lutheran church. Rev. Stabley left \$200 to his sister, Annie E. Livingston, and \$300 to the Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery association, North Hopewell township, for maintenance of the burial plot of his parents. Judge Gross' adjudication becomes effective in 10 days unless exceptions are filed.

Notes for Ida Ness:

Dallastown - Mrs. Ida N. Stabley, wife of Rev. John F. Stabley, retired Lutheran minister, 260 South Walnut Street this place, died this morning March 3, 1939 at 9:37 o'clock at Harrisburg, following a lingering illness, due to a complication of diseases. She was aged 74 years. Mrs. Stabley, who was a member or the Christ Evangelical Lutheran church, this place, is survived, be sides her husband, by the following brothers and sisters: Mrs. William H. Stabley, this place; Cornelius Ness and I. N. Ness, both of York.

The funeral will be held Monday at 2 p. m. with short services at the residence, and concluding services in the Christ Lutheran church, this place. Interment will be made In the Union cemetery, this place. Funeral Director Purd A. Reidel, this place, has charge of arrangements.

More About Ida Ness:

Burial: 06 Mar 1939, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: general arterio sclerosis; chronic interstitial nephritis

More About John Stabley and Ida Ness: Marriage: 26 Nov 1891, York Co, Pennsylvania

 ii. Ida Susan Stabley, born 13 Jun 1872 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Feb 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Ida Susan Stabley:

Baptism: 16 Nov 1873, York Ćo, Pennsylvania

Census: 11 Jun 1880, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 38 SD 7 sheet 23 living w/ grandfather John

Sechrist's family

- + 76 iii. Annie Elizabeth Stabley, born 19 Jul 1873 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Apr 1959 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 77 iv. Valetta Lydia Stabley, born 13 Feb 1875 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Dec 1889 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 78 v. George Emanuel Stabley, born 12 Feb 1876 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jan 1907 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 79 vi. Minnie Catherine Stabley, born 19 Apr 1877 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Aug 1878 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vii. Bertha Amelia Stabley, born 21 Jun 1881 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Jan 1888 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Bertha Amelia Stabley: Baptism: 30 Oct 1881, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 81 viii. Carrie Blanche Stabley, born 23 Oct 1882 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Dec 1907 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 82 ix. baby Stabley, born 31 Mar 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Mar 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

17. Susannah⁹ Stabley (George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Oct 1843 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Feb 1876 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **John S. Grim** 12 May 1864, son of Philip Grim and Christina Siegrist. He was born 20 Sep 1844 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Feb 1920 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John S. Grim:

Burial: 18 Feb 1920, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 02 Aug 1870, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 380 worth \$300

Occupation: 1870, miller Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Grim and Susannah Stabley:

Marriage: 12 May 1864

Children of Susannah Stabley and John Grim are:

- i. Mary Jane¹⁰ Grimm, born 08 May 1865 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Aug 1865 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 84 ii. Emanuel Grimm, born 09 Jan 1867 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Jan 1950 in Chanceford, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 85 iii. Mary Catherine Grimm, born 08 Apr 1869 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Dec 1944 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary Catherine Grimm:

Burial: 23 Dec 1944, Pleasant Grove Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: cerebral hemorrhage

86 iv. William J. Grimm, born 14 Mar 1871 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Sep 1936 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Mamie Althea Campbell 06 Apr 1899 in Lanchester Co, Pennsylvania; born 23 May 1877 in Lower Chanceford, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Mar 1949 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for William J. Grimm:

Red Lion – September 28 – William J. Grimm, retired farmer and school teacher, died at 7:20 o'clock last evening at his home, 221 First avenue. Death was caused by a heart condition, following an illness of several years. Hewas 65 years, 5 months and 13 days old and leaves his widow, Mrs. Mamie Campbell Grimm, Red Lion R.D.1, near Rockey, and Parke E. Grimm, this place; five sisters, Mrs. Annie Craley, Miss Mary Grimm, and Mrs. John Grove, Felton R.D.2; Mrs. Latimer Thompson, York, and Mrs. Charles Dise, Chambersburg.

Mr. Grimm was born in Windsor township, near Rockey, a son of the late John and Susan Grimm. For a period of 30 years, he taught school in Windsor and Chanceford Township, retiring because of ill health 12 years ago. He then moved to Red Lion, where he had been employed in a fruit store for a number of years. He was a member of Pleasant Grove United Brethren church for 30 years.

The funeral will be Thursday afternoon at 1:30 o'c1ock. Services will be conducted in the funeral home of Earl B. Burg and Son, West Broadway and Charles Street, by the Rev. M. B. Heiland, pastor of the Red Lion United Brethren circuit. Burial will be in the Red Lion cemetery.

More About William J. Grimm:

Burial: Sep 1936, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: chronic valvular heart disease Occupation: school teacher York Co, Pennsylvania

More About William Grimm and Mamie Campbell: Marriage: 06 Apr 1899, Lanchester Co, Pennsylvania

- 87 v. Susan Ann Grim, born 09 Mar 1873 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Apr 1946 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 88 vi. Lydia Grim, born 21 Sep 1874 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died Aug 1891 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **18. John Henry⁹ Stabley** (George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Jun 1836 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 May 1883 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Lydia A. (Rachel) Grimm** 28 Dec 1859, daughter of Michael Grim and Sarah Flinchbaugh. She was born 29 Dec 1826 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Jan 1900 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John Henry Stabley:

Census: 30 Jun 1860, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 348 worth \$110/100; living w/ parents Census 2: 18 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 484 worth \$4,000/1,500 name shown as Stabler

Census 3: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Stabley and Lydia Grimm:

Marriage: 28 Dec 1859

Children of John Stabley and Lydia Grimm are:

- + 89 i. Emma Jane 10 Stabley, born 04 Dec 1863 in Pennsylvania; died 24 Mar 1941 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 90 ii. Susan Ellen Stabley, born 16 Jan 1865 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Jul 1933 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

- 91 iii. Sara A. Stabley, born 27 Jan 1866 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Aug 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **20. George⁹ Barshinger** (Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Nov 1823 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Sep 1900 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Sarah Peeling** 1847. She was born 28 Apr 1828 in Pennsylvania, and died 04 Nov 1910 in Manor, Westmoreland Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George Barshinger and Sarah Peeling:

Marriage: 1847

Children of George Barshinger and Sarah Peeling are:

- + 92 i. John Peeling¹⁰ Barshinger, born 03 Nov 1847 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 May 1929 in Sparks, Baltimore
 - 93 ii. Susan B. Barshinger, born 11 Aug 1851 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Dec 1897.
 - 94 iii. Sophia Barshinger, born 04 Sep 1856 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Apr 1925 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 95 iv. Kate M. Barshinger, born 28 Feb 1858 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Mar 1941 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married George S. Yinger; born 08 Aug 1838 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Dec 1897 in Yo].
 - v. Sarah Jane Barshinger, born 07 Aug 1850 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jul 1945 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 97 vi. Malinda E. Barshinger, born 07 Oct 1865 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 May 1878.
 - 98 vii. Georgianna Barshinger, born 26 Jan 1870 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Jun 1940 in North Huntington, Westmoreland Co, Pennsylvania. She married John K. Krider; born 1872; died 1939.
- **24.** Emanuel⁹ Barshinger (Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Dec 1836 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Oct 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Catharine Anstine** 1862 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Simon Anstine and Mary Koller. She was born 07 Mar 1840 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Dec 1925 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emanuel Barshinger:

Burial: Oct 1907, Freysville Cemtery Freysville, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 05 Aug 1870, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 364 worth \$1,500

Census 2: 25 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 7 sheet 44

Census 3: 11 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 174 SD 8 sheet 5a

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1880, miller Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1900, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Catharine Anstine:

Census: 16 Apr 1910, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 6a Census 2: 10 Jan 1920, 23 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13

Cerisus 2. 10 Jan 1920, 25 S. Main Street, 3rd Ward Red Llon, Fork Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 1

sheet 6a

Children: 1900, 5 w/ 1 living

More About Emanuel Barshinger and Catharine Anstine:

Marriage: 1862, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Emanuel Barshinger and Catharine Anstine are:

99 i. Mary Catherine¹⁰ Barshinger, born Aft. 1862.

- ii. Simon Anstine Barshinger, born 07 Aug 1863 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Mar 1945 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 101 iii. Clara Elizabeth Barshinger, born 01 Jul 1866 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Dec 1920 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - iv. Franklin Porter Barshinger, born 14 Sep 1870 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Nov 1898 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 103 v. Mary Ann Barshinger, born 14 Sep 1870 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Jan 1873 in Windsor

Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

 vi. Adam Emanuel Barshinger, born 07 Feb 1874 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Apr 1876 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

26. Henry S.⁹ Barshinger (Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Oct 1840 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 May 1885. He married **Mary Ann Geesey** Bet. 20 Apr 1858 - 1863 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Jonathan Geesey and Sarah Flinchbaugh. She was born 17 Aug 1839 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Sep 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Henry S. Barshinger:

Census: 14 Sep 1870, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania page 501

Census 2: 24 Jun 1880, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 30 SD 7 sheet 5 Occupation: 1860, farm laborer Upper Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1870, general store Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1880, sewing machine agent Dallastown, York Co. Pennsylvania

More About Henry Barshinger and Mary Geesey:

Marriage: Bet. 20 Apr 1858 - 1863, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Henry Barshinger and Mary Geesey are:

- + 105 i. Martin L.¹⁰ Barshinger, born 16 Mar 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Apr 1945 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 106 ii. Sarah Ann (Sallie) Barshinger, born 01 Oct 1869 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

27. George Jacob⁹ Shenberger (Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Sep 1827 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Nov 1896 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Lydia Snyder** 17 Mar 1853. She was born Bet. 06 Sep 1827 - 1833 in Pennsylvania, and died 09 Oct 1896.

More About George Jacob Shenberger:

Burial: Nov 1896, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 26 Nov 1850, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 176b

Census 2: 25 Jun 1860, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 337 worth \$250

Census 3: 16 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 481b worth \$9,800/1,000

Census 4: 23 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 7 sheet 37

Occupation: 1850, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1860, carpenter Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1870, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1880, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Lydia Snyder:

Burial: Oct 1896, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Shenberger and Lydia Snyder:

Marriage: 17 Mar 1853

108

Children of George Shenberger and Lydia Snyder are:

 Emaline Amelia¹⁰ Shenberger, born 22 Oct 1855 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Dec 1862 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emaline Amelia Shenberger: Burial: Dec 1862, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

 George Jacob Shenberger, born 22 Nov 1857 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Dec 1862 in York Co, Pennsylvania. More About George Jacob Shenberger:

Burial: Dec 1862, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

109 iii. William Henry Shenberger, born 10 Jan 1859 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Dec 1862 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Henry Shenberger:

Burial: Dec 1862, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 110 iv. Franklin Shenberger, born 30 Sep 1861 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Oct 1934.
- 111 v. Albert Shenberger, born 06 Feb 1863 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Jul 1936 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vi. Noah Shenberger, born 30 May 1864 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Feb 1901 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Noah Shenberger:

Burial: Feb 1901, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 02 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 169 SD 8 sheet 1b Occupation: 1900, miller North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 113 vii. Carolyn (Caroline or Callie) Shenberger, born 15 Nov 1865 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Apr
 - 114 viii. John Shenberger, born 10 Oct 1868 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Dec 1954.

Notes for John Shenberger:

In 1949, John Shenberger, age 80, was still going strong in his blacksmith shop in Yoe, Pennsylvania. John did not, at first glance, appear to be the might man of Longfellow's poem, Village Blacksmith. He was slight of built, but his arm and shoulder muscles are more powerful than those of men half his age.

He was located in Yoe since 1902. His one room shop was well stocked with nails, rivets, various types of iron and machinery. His shop was heated by an old pot-bellied coal stove.

In 1948, his business consisted of repairing farm equipment, tools, toys, household items, or anything made of iron. Cars have long replaced the horse as a means of transportation. He gave up shoeing horses in 1928 when a particularly nervous animal kicked him in the chest. It was four years before he completely recovered. He then sold all his horse shoes so he would not be asked to do any more of that kind of work. At 80, his hearing was still excellent and his sight was good. He had given up sharpening saws. He found it difficult to tell which of the saw's teeth had been filed and which ones had not.

Farmers used to gather at the blacksmith shop to exchange the news in bad weather or to pitch horse shoes when work was slack. The shop was no longer the clearing house for news and the gathering place for men.

John received his early education in the country schools near Winterstown and Peach Bottom. He learned his trade during a three year apprenticeship under his older brother, Adam. Another brother, Albert, was his partner for many years in the Yoe shop. John and Albert used to make all the iron work for six-horse farm wagons. He remembers the covered wagons and folks moving to the west. The canvas-topped Conestoga wagons were used in his youth to haul produce from York county farms to Baltimore. Each spring the farmers drove the wagons to Havre de Grace, Maryland. They would bring them back loaded with fish which they dried and stored for winter.

John never married. He has made his home with his brother, Adam. He lived a simple life. He preferred to eat vegetables over meats. He was a religious man, seldom missing a Sunday at church; but he did not have any strong denominational ties. He went to the closet church. His formula for his good health at an advanced age was simple. According to John, hard work, never drinking intoxicating beverages, smoking a cigar occasionally, and a little chewing tobacco never hurt anyone. He didn't think that never being married had anything to do with it. He appeared on the census of 1900 at Windsor Twp and in 1910 at Yoe, Pennsylvania.

More About John Shenberger:

Baptism: 02 Jan 1871, Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 26 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 174 SD 8 sheet 14b living w/ brother Adam Shenberger's family

Census 2: 1910, Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census 4: 07 Apr 1930, Main Street; Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-92 SD 25 sheet 4a living w/ brother Albert Shenberger's family

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1930, blacksmith Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

115 ix. Lydia Ann (Lidia) Shenberger, born 24 Apr 1870 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Nov 1870 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Lydia Ann (Lidia) Shenberger:

Burial: Nov 1870, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 116 x. Adam Shenberger, born 31 Jul 1872 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Mar 1950 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 117 xi. Jacob Shenberger, born 27 Feb 1877 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Nov 1937 in New Jersey.
 - 118 xii. Johanna Shenberger, born 19 Sep 1878 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Sep 1878 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Johanna Shenberger:

Burial: Sep 1878, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

28. Mary A.⁹ Shenberger (Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Jul 1828 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Nov 1895 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **John A. Flinchbaugh** 06 Nov 1851 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of John Flinchbaugh and Rebecca Tyson. He was born 16 Jun 1828 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Sep 1898 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary A. Shenberger:

Burial: 20 Nov 1895, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John A. Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Sep 1898, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census 2: 30 Aug 1870, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 383R worth \$1,700

Census 3: 24 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 46

Occupation: 1870, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Flinchbaugh and Mary Shenberger:

Marriage: 06 Nov 1851, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Mary Shenberger and John Flinchbaugh are:

- + 119 i. Ådam F. S.¹⁰ Flinchbaugh, born 27 Sep 1852 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Nov 1927 in Pennsylvania.
- + 120 ii. Elias Flinchbaugh, born 02 May 1854 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Nov 1932 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 121 iii. Noah S. Flinchbaugh, born 19 Dec 1855 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Dec 1939 in Pennsylvania.
 - iv. John Daniel Flinchbaugh, born 06 Nov 1857 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Feb 1864 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John Daniel Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Feb 1864, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

 v. Henry Jacob Flinchbaugh, born 06 Sep 1859 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 May 1922 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Henry Jacob Flinchbaugh:

Burial: May 1922, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census 3: 23 Jun 1900, Forest Street; Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 147 SD 8 sheet 22a living w/ brother Noah Flinchbaugh's family

Occupation: 1870, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1900, day laborer Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 124 vi. George Frederick Flinchbaugh, born 09 Aug 1863 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Jan 1933 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 125 vii. Murry Lee Flinchbaugh, born 09 Nov 1865 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Aug 1908 in Pennsylvania.
- + 126 viii. James B. Flinchbaugh, born 26 Mar 1868 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Dec 1942 in York Co, Pennsylvania
 - ix. Jane Flinchbaugh, born 1869 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **29.** Henry⁹ Shenberger (Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Oct 1830 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died

21 Nov 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Maria Flinchbaugh 1855 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Jacob Flinchbaugh and Christina Diehl. She was born 22 Oct 1831 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Jun 1916 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Henry Shenberger:

Burial: Nov 1917, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 30 Jun 1860, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 348 worth \$1,800/150 name shown as

Henry Shenberger

129

Census 2: 18 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 484b worth \$4,000/1,800

Census 3: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39

Census 4: 01 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 1a

Census 5: 06 May 1910, Felton Road; Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 110 SD 15 sheet 9a

Occupation: Bet. 1850 - 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1860, mason Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1900, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Maria Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Jun 1916, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Henry Shenberger and Maria Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 1855, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Henry Shenberger and Maria Flinchbaugh are:

128 i. Jacob W.10 Shenberger, born Jan 1856 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Sep 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Mary Shenberger, born 05 Apr 1858 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died Bef. 1914. She married Jacob Spangler Aft. 1877; born Aft. 1851.

More About Jacob Spangler and Mary Shenberger:

Marriage: Aft. 1877

130 iii. Susanna Shenberger, born 27 Aug 1860 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married John Wesley Brenneman 20 Dec 1888 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; born Jul 1857 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susanna Shenberger:

Baptism: 23 Jun 1861, Christ's (Solomon's) Lutheran Church Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Wesley Brenneman:

Census: 03 Apr 1930, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia ED 67-90 SD 25 sheet 1a Occupation: 1930, laborer concrete road work Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Brenneman and Susanna Shenberger: Marriage: 20 Dec 1888, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

- 131 iv. Calvin F. Shenberger, born 15 Jan 1864 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Mar 1931 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- v. Alice Maria Shenberger, born Jul 1867 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1940 in Dallastown, York 132 Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vi. Henry F. Shenberger, born Oct 1870 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Nov 1913 in York Co, 133 Pennsylvania.

More About Henry F. Shenberger:

Burial: Nov 1913, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 01 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 114 SD 13 sheet 7b

Census 2: 1910, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1900, cigar manufacturer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1910, cigar maker own shop Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

30. Caroline⁹ Shenberger (Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1832 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1899. She married **Daniel Savlor Mitzel**, son of Philip Mitzel and Lydia Seiler. He was born 04 Dec 1830 in Pennsylvania, and died 1893.

More About Daniel Saylor Mitzel:

Census: 25 Jun 1860, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 338 worth \$2,500/2,600

Census 3: 22 Jun 1880, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 7 sheet 36

Occupation: 1860, merchant Hopewell Twp, York Co. Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1880, merchant Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Caroline Shenberger and Daniel Mitzel are:

- Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰ Mitzel, born 24 May 1856 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jul 1930 in 134 Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 135 ii. Lemuel Sylvester Mitzel, Sr., born 07 May 1858 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 May 1931 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 136 iii. Walter Lee Mitzel, born 13 May 1863 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Dec 1926 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - iv. Annie V. Mitzel, born 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1932. 137
 - v. Daniel Sterling Mitzel, born Dec 1868 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1953. He married Laura G. Geesey 1899 138 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born Dec 1878 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Daniel Sterling Mitzel:

Census: 19 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7a

Census 2: 16 Apr 1910, Main Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15

Census 3: 02 Jan 1920, York Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5a

Census 4: 19 Apr 1930, 306 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet

Occupation: 1900, general merchant Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, vehicle salesman Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co. Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, wholesale merchant eggs Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, egg dealer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Laura G. Geesey:

Children: 1910, none

More About Daniel Mitzel and Laura Geesey:

Marriage: 1899, York Co, Pennsylvania

vi. James W. Mitzel, born Sep 1871 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1959. He married Mary Elizabeth Runkle 14 139 Jan 1914; born Jul 1872 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1943.

More About James W. Mitzel:

Census: 19 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7a living w/ brother Daniel S. Mitzel's family

Occupation: 1900, general merchant Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About James Mitzel and Mary Runkle:

Marriage: 14 Jan 1914

34. Susan⁹ Shenberger (Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Oct 1841 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Dec 1922 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **John Sentz** 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Henry Sentz and Lydia Tyson. He was born 14 Jan 1840 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 May 1901 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susan Shenberger:

Burial: Dec 1922, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 25 Apr 1910, Flinchbaugh's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 5a

Census 2: 01 Jan 1920, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 2 w/ 2 living

More About John Sentz:

Burial: May 1901, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 18 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 484 worth \$500 Census 2: 23 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 42

Census 3: 04 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 169 SD 8 sheet 2a

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1900, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Sentz and Susan Shenberger:

Marriage: 1866, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Susan Shenberger and John Sentz are:

- + 140 i. John Albert¹⁰ Sentz, born 25 Dec 1869 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Nov 1942 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 141 ii. Anna Clare (Annie) Sentz, born 15 Dec 1870 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Sep 1940.

Generation No. 4

37. Amos¹⁰ Gable (Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Jun 1838 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 May 1918 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Leah Erb** 1865, daughter of Jacob Erb and Elizabeth Wambaugh. She was born 06 Mar 1839 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Jul 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Amos Gable:

History of York County, Pennsylvania by John Gibson, 1886, page 203:

Amos Gable, son of Valentine and Mary (Miller) Gable, is the second in a family of nine children, and was born in Windsor Township, York Co., Pennsylvania, June 10, 1838. At eighteen years of age he began learning the blacksmith's trade, which he followed for about twenty-five years. In 1878 he purchased his present residence and thirteen acres of land in Longstown, and here has since resided. Mr. Gable was married, in 1865, to Miss Leah Erb, daughter of Jacob Erb, of Spring Garden Township. They have two children: Levi E. and Solomon E.; another son, Jacob, died on June 17, 1868, aged two years, five months and eighteen days. Mr. and Mrs. Gable are members of the United Brethren Church at Longstown.

More About Amos Gable:

Census: 04 Aug 1870, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 488b worth \$600 Census 2: 14 Jun 1880, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 30 SD 7 sheet 32

Census 3: 01 Jun 1900, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 30 3D 7 sheet 32

Census 4: 19 Apr 1910, Sand Hill Road; York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 139 SD 15 sheet 2a

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1880, blacksmith York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1900, farmer York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Leah Erb: Children: 1900, 3 w/ 2 living

More About Amos Gable and Leah Erb:

Marriage: 1865

Children of Amos Gable and Leah Erb are:

- Jacob¹¹ Gable, born 30 Dec 1865 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Jun 1868 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 143 ii. Levi E. Gable, born 18 Jun 1867 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Jan 1926 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 144 iii. Solomon Edward Gable, born 27 Sep 1870 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Jul 1958 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

38. Charles George¹⁰ Gable (Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Jan 1841 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Jul 1910 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Susan (Sue) Clemmens** 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born Dec 1843 in Pennsylvania, and died Bet. 1900 - 1910.

More About Charles George Gable:

Census: 02 Aug 1870, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 468 worth \$2,300/500 Census 2: 08 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 7 sheet 15 also living w/ family niece Ettema Clemmens 16

Census 3: 20 Jun 1900, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 156 SD 8 sheet 8b

Census 4: 19 Apr 1910, Mt. Olivet Road; Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 66 SD 15 sheet 3a

Occupation: 1870, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1880 - 1910, blacksmith Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Susan (Sue) Clemmens:

Children: 1900, 9 w/ 8 living

More About Charles Gable and Susan Clemmens:

Marriage: 1866, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Charles Gable and Susan Clemmens are:

- + 145 i. Charles E.¹¹ Gable, born 1868 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Jan 1953 in Auburn, Rockingham Co, New Hampshire.
- + 146 ii. William Gable, born 23 Feb 1869 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Nov 1906 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 147 iii. Alice Irene Gable, born 11 May 1871 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Aug 1960.
 - iv. Bertha Kate Gable, born 22 Nov 1872 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Jul 1937 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married William Clayton Hildebrand 23 Nov 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 23 May 1870 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Mar 1944 in Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Hildebrand and Bertha Gable: Marriage: 23 Nov 1893, York Co, Pennsylvania

- v. Mary Gable, born 1878 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Feb 1880.
- 150 vi. Susan E. (Sue) Gable, born 07 Jan 1879 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Jul 1974.
 - vii. Emma Gertrude Gable, born 03 Oct 1880 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Mar 1960 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Earl Akins; born 05 Dec 1882 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Apr 1957 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emma Gertrude Gable:

Census: 07 Jan 1920, 854 Prospect Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 143 SD 13 sheet 9a living w/ sister Susan E. Eyster's family

- + 152 viii. Beulah Lucinda Gable, born 05 Oct 1884 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Mar 1932 in West York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **39.** Elias M.¹⁰ Gable (Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Oct 1842 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Oct 1907 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Catharine Raab** 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 20 May 1840 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 May 1926 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Elias M. Gable:

151

Census: 27 Aug 1870, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 379 worth \$2,800/1,025

Census 2: 04 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 7 sheet 8

Census 3: 15 Jun 1900, N. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 12a

Occupation: Bet. 1870 - 1880, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1900, cigar manufaacturer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Catharine Raab:

Census: 22 Apr 1910, Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 15b living w/

son-in-law Samuel A. Barshinger's family

Children: 1900, 4 w/ 3 living

More About Elias Gable and Catharine Raab: Marriage: 1866, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Elias Gable and Catharine Raab are:

+ 153 i. Minerva R. 11 Gable, born 20 May 1869 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Jan 1955 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Benjamin Isaac Gable, born 30 Aug 1873 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Oct 1952 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Cora Alice ?; born 1883 in Pennsylvania.

More About Benjamin Isaac Gable:

Census 2: 15 Jan 1920, 7343 Bennett Street; 13th ward Pittsburgh, Allegheny Co, Pennsylvania ED 525 SD 24 sheet 11a

Occupation: 1900, telegraph operator Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, reporter attendant telegraph company Pittsburgh, Allegheny Co, Pennsylvania

155 iii. Mazie C. Gable, born 20 Oct 1878 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Sep 1978 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mazie C. Gable:

Occupation: 1900, school teacher Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

40. Rev. Israel¹⁰ **Gable** (Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Oct 1844 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Apr 1913 in Downingtown, Chester Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Clementine Blessing** 1869 in Lanchester Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 11 Apr 1844 in Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Jun 1912 in Downingtown, Chester Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Israel Gable and Mary Blessing:

Marriage: 1869, Lanchester Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Israel Gable and Mary Blessing are:

i. Irene Lilly¹¹ Gable, born Apr 1870 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

 ii. Franklin Maurice Gable, born 11 Nov 1874 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 1965 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

158 iii. Chester Gable, born 12 Feb 1879 in East Brandywine, Chester Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Feb 1895 in East Brandywine, Chester Co, Pennsylvania.

42. Dr. Isaac (Issiac)¹⁰ **Gable** (Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Jun 1849 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Apr 1923 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Eva A. Fondersmith** 1888 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born Jul 1864 in Columbia, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1931 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Dr. Isaac (Issiac) Gable:

Census: 1880. York. York Co. Pennsylvania page 248a

Graduation: State Normal School Millersville, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania

Graduation 2: 12 Mar 1877, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania under the preceptorship of Dr. Charles R. Hunter

Occupation: 1867, began teaching in schools in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1870, school teacher Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 04 Jul 1871, began a tour through the Western States and Indian Territory, acting as a

newspaper correspondent for 3 years

Occupation 4: Nov 1877, located his practice in York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 5: principal of school in Port Royal, Juniata Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 6: principal of school in Murray, Indiana

Religion: Presbyterian Church York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Isaac Gable and Eva Fondersmith:

Marriage: 1888, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Isaac Gable and Eva Fondersmith is:

 Raymond Fondersmith¹¹ Gable, born 15 Dec 1889 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1964 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

46. Henry A.¹⁰ Gable (Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Jan 1845 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Aug 1922 in Easton, Northampton Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Annie Summers Beacham** 1874. She was born 21 Jul 1854 in Maryland, and died 06 Nov 1941 in Camp Hill, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Henry Gable and Annie Beacham:

Marriage: 1874

Children of Henry Gable and Annie Beacham are:

i. Helen B. 11 Gable, born Jan 1886 in Maryland.
ii. Matha H. Gable, born 1896 in Pennsylvania.

48. Mary J.¹⁰ Gable (Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Feb 1849 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1902. She married **(1) William Norton**. He was born Aft. 1845 in Ohio, and died Bef. 1900. She married **(2) Major Thomas Crawford Thoburn** 28 Oct 1902 in St. Joseph, Berrien Co, Michigan. He was born 17 Apr 1829 in Phildelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Sep 1911 in Hasbrouck Heights, Bergen Co, New Jersey.

Notes for Mary J. Gable:

Nov. 7, 1901 - Mrs. Norton and young son arrived from St. Jospeh, Michigan, Wednesday of last week, and will spend the winter here for the benefit of her health. They are domiciled in T.C. Thoburn's residence. Many of our citizens will remember Mrs. Norton as Miss Mary Gable, who was the guest of Mrs. A.V. Loose here some years ago, and was a talented elocutionist.

More About Mary J. Gable:

Census: 07 Jun 1900, Lincoln Twp, Berrien Co, Michigan ED 68 SD 119 sheet 6a

Children: 1900, 3 w/ 2 living

Occupation: 1900, farmer Lincoln Twp, Berrien Co, Michigan

Notes for Major Thomas Crawford Thoburn:

Thomas Crawford Thoburn is gone. His work was well done. His was a true and helpful life. No better, no more faithful man ever bared his breast to defend the flag or endured the privation and vicissitude of pioneer life to make a home for wife and family. Mr. Thoburn was born Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, April 27, 1829. When but a few months old his parents emigrated to Belle Mont County, Ohio to where they engaged in farming. His parents were Scotch-Irish immigrants. The Thoburn family was large, five sons and five daughters. Two of the boys, older than Thomas C. had gone from the home before the father died and Thomas shouldered the responsibility of managing and tilling the farm, depriving himself or an education to educate the rest of the children and provide for the mother. This he did until the war broke out, and did it contentedly. His older brother enlisted on the first call for volunteers

and reached the rank of colonel of the First West Virginia Infantry. Thomas C. remained on the farm until the summer of 1862, at the time when the outlook for the Union forces was very dark and discouraging. He then told the mother that the farm would have to be sold, that he desired to shoulder a musket in defense of the flag.

He enlisted in Co. F. 50th Ohio Volunteers, August 8th. 1862, and was made orderly sergeant. His regiment went to the front a few weeks later and just before the battle of Perryville, Mr. Thoburn was sent to the hospital with typhoid fever. While a patient in this institution the hospital was captured by Morgan, the raider, and Mr. Thoburn was paroled, reaching home during Thanksgiving, weak in body but courageous in spirit. At home, under the tender care of loving hands, be rapidly regained his strength and spent his time then In parole camp at Camp Chase, near Columbus, until exchanged at the end of nine months and allowed to rejoin his regiment and again face the music of the bullets that sang only of death and desolation. In the summer of 1863 his regiment saw active service and shortly afterwards he was attached to the Army of the Cumberland and commissioned Second Lieutenant and assumed command of the company during the Atlanta and Nashville campaigns. Early in 1865 Mr. Thoburn was commissioned major or the 198th O.V. Inf, and the war ended with the surrender of Lee within a few weeks atter the regiment was mustered into service and saw no service more hazardous than camp and garrison duty at Baltimore and Winchester. For a time during the spring and summer of 1865 Major Thoburn served as president of the general court marshal board of Hancock's battery and reserve corps at Winchester, Virginia. He was mustered out and discharged at Columbus, Ohio, in September, and a few days later. (September 6th) was married to Miss Mary Eleanor Crozier, at Marlboro, Ohio, and settled at Bellaire, were he engaged in business for five years. In the fall of 1870 Thoburn made a trip to Kansas with a view of homesteading and after looking over the state, filed upon a soldier homestead of a quarter section in Catlin township, six miles northwest of Peabody, and brought his family to Kansas in March, 1871, making the first trip by rail from Emporia to Strong City accompanied by Mr. and Mrs. A.A. Wheeler and H.H. Mitchell who also shared the trials of pioneer life in a new country with the Thoburns. Mr. Thoburn was one of the pioneers who took an active part in the bettering of church, school and social conditions and in 1872 he helped to organize and hold the first farmers' meeting ever convened in Marion County, and from that little organization grew the Marion County Agricultural Society, of which Mr. Thoburn was the first president, serving during the first two county fairs in 1875 and 1876. This county fair existed until 1888. He represented the agricultural society at the first annual meeting of the state board of agriculture in 1874. At this time Peabody and Catlin townships were one and Mr. Thoburn served as township trustee, a position that entailed unusual responsibility at this period by reason of the fact that he had charge of the distribution of food and clothing to those who were impoverished by the grasshoppers and people ere desperate not hesitating to misrepresent and even steal. Married men could get support more easily than single men and it is related that one young fellow, rather than hustle. got married and asked for aid. Mr. Thoburn advised him that sine he had married trouble, to care for it. And during his strenuous tenure of office as township trustee the board had the letting of the contract for the present Peabody library, the first ever erected in Kansas, for the free use of the public, and the supervision of the work. Mr. Thoburn's last official act was the dedication of this bu9ilding, the opening ceremonies including speeches, banquet and a big dance. Mr. Thoburn was always interested in school work and a member of the board of education a number of years, finally moving closer to town so his children could have the benefit of the city schools.

At the age of twenty-one Mr. Thoburn united with the Methodist Episcopal church and after coming to Peabody, in the days when there were no preachers in town, was active in holding services for men of all faiths. In May, 1871, Mr. Thoburn took the lead in the movement that resulted in the organizing of the present Methodist Episcopal church here and served as Sunday School superintendent a number of years and had charge of a class in the school as long as he was here. Later in life he took greater interest in foreign missions and his brother, J.M., and sister, Miss Isabella, were the first foreign missionaries sent out by the Women's Foreign Missionary Society of the M.E. church, and they devoted their lives to their chosen vocation, being frequently called to deliver missionary addresses in neighboring towns. For many years Mr. Thoburn was president of the Marlon County Bible Society and likewise president of the Marion County Sunday School Association. Mr. Thoburn represented the local congregation, in the quadrennial lay conference. In 1872-6-8 88 and 92 and was elected lay delegate to the general conference of the M.E. church from the southwest Kansas conference. As a matter of course Mr. Thoburn was a member of the G.A.R., serving two terms as Post Commander, and being

member of the Masonic order. Mrs. Thoburn died at the family home in Peabody, April 20th, 1893. In 1902 Mr. Thoburn married Mrs. Mary Gabel Norton of Glenlord, Michigan, and on account of her failing health he disposed of his Peabody property in 1905 and went to Colorado and later to Texas, where his wife died in 1907. Since that time he had made his home with his children of whom he had four, and all survive him. They are Joseph E. Thoburn of Oklahoma City, John C. Thoburn, of Butler, Pennsylvania, Rev. Dr. Thomas R. Thoburn, of Erie Pennsylvania, and Mrs. Blanche I. Currie, of Hasbrouck, New Jersey. Mr. Thoburn's last visit with old Peabody friends was in November and December, 1909. For a year past he has been an invalidand though suffering much pain and being confined to his bed, yet he endured it all with patience and fortitude and died in his faith at the home of his daughter, September 19, 1911

Funeral services were held at the Peabody M. E. church under the auspices of the G.A.R. Saturday, September 28rd, conducted by his former pastor, Harrison Walte of Wichita, assisted by Rev. W.G. Woodward, of Newton, also a former pastor, and Rev. Books. The pall bearers were his neighbors since 1871 being Mrs. R.B. Craw, William Fitch, A.S. Lowther, T.M. Potter, A.A. Wheeler and W.H. Traver. After the services the body was laid to rest In Prairie Lawn cemetery. Out of town people at the funeral, besides his children and relatives, were Mr. John Burgert of Canton. a former resident of Peabody, and Mr. Curtiss Chandler of Newton.

Sept. 20, 1911 – Word was received las night of the death, yesterday, Sept. 19, 1911, at Hasbrouck Heights, New Jersey, of Major Thomas C. Thoburn, in the home of his daughter, Mrs. Blanche Corey. Major Thoburn was born 85 years ago, in Belmont County, Ohio, and served in the Union army during the Civil war. Later he moved to Peabody, Kansas, where he resided for many years. He was a brother of Bishop James M. Thoburn, of the methodist Episcopal church, and of the late Miss Isabella Thoburn, a noted missionary to India.

He is survived by his daughter and three sons, Joseph Thoburn, of Oklahoma City, former secretary of agriculture of Oklahoma; John C. Thoburn, of Butler, Pennsylvania, and Rev. Dr. Thomas R. Thoburn, pastor of the First Methodist Episcopal Church, of Erie, Pennsylvania. Rev. Dr. James M. Thoburn, of Ben Avon, superintendent of the Allegheny district of the Methodist Episcopal church, is a nephew.

More About Thomas Thoburn and Mary Gable: Marriage: 28 Oct 1902, St. Joseph, Berrien Co, Michigan

Children of Mary Gable and William Norton are:

- + 162 i. Čharles Maynard¹¹ Norton, born 31 Aug 1886 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Mar 1964 in Chicago, Cook Co, Illinois.
 - ii. Roger Kenneth Norton, born 01 Jan 1888 in Belmont, Ohio.

49. Joseph Benson¹⁰ **Gable** (Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Mar 1851 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Oct 1927 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Carolina Elizabeth Amos** 17 Dec 1885 in Hartford Co, Maryland. She was born 28 May 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Oct 1891 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Emma L. Smith** 1897 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 13 Nov 1857 in Maryland, and died 09 Dec 1938 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Benson Gable:

Stewartstown, Oct. 25, 1927 - Joseph Benson Gable, this place, died at 3: 15 a.m. today at his home on South Main Street. During the early part of the morning, he was suddenly stricken with an attack of heart disease. A physician was summoned and arrived only several moments before death occurred. He was aged 76 years, eight months and nine days. Mr. Gable is survived by his widow Emma L. Gable; one son, Joseph B. Gable, this place; one daughter, Mrs. Clyde Hitchcock, White Hall, and one sister, Miss Annie Gable, Orange, Texas.

Funeral services will be held on Thursday afternoon at 2 p.m. at his late residence with interment in Hopewell cemetery. Rev. Harry E. Crow will officiate. During his earlier life Mr. Gable taught school near here. After teaching school for some time, be turned to farming. He was also a prominent member of

welfare and Christian organizations. For some time he had been a member of the Methodist Episcopal church and at the time of his death was a trustee in that church. Funeral Director W.H. Webb, of Fawn Grove, is in charge of the funeral.

More About Joseph Benson Gable:

Census: 02 Jun 1900, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 156 Sd 8 sheet 1b

Census 2: 19 May 1910, Road leading to Stewartstown; Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 66 SD

15 sheet 16a

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1910, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Joseph Gable and Carolina Amos: Marriage: 17 Dec 1885, Hartford Co, Maryland

Notes for Emma L. Smith:

Norrisville, Dec. 9, 1938 - Mrs. Emma L. Gable, wife of the late J. Benson Gable, died this morning at 1:30 o'clock at the home of her sister-in-law, Mrs. Smith, wife of the late Milton E. Smith, who died last November 10. Death was caused by a complication of diseases at the age of 81 years. Mrs. Gable resided at the Smith home since 1935, having been a resident of Stewartstown and vicinity previously. For a period of 40 years, she was a member of the Stewartstown Methodist church.

She is survived by a step-son, Joseph B. Gable, Stewartstown; and a step-daughter, Mrs. Mary E. Garrison, Boothwyn, near Philadelphia.

The funeral will be held on Sunday afternoon, with all services at the residence at 2 o'clock. Rev. R.R. Miller, pastor, will be the officiating minister. Burial will be in the Hopewell cemetery, near Stewartstown. Funeral Director W. Howard Webb, Fawn Grove, is in charge of arrangements.

More About Emma L. Smith: Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, none

More About Joseph Gable and Emma Smith: Marriage: 1897, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Joseph Gable and Carolina Amos are:

- + 164 i. Joseph Benson¹¹ Gable, Jr., born 22 Oct 1886 in Cooptown, Harford Co, Maryland; died 20 Jul 1972 in Stewartstown, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 165 ii. Mary Elizabeth Gable, born Jul 1888 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jul 1978 in Cheektowga, New York.
- **52. Anthony Wayne**¹⁰ **Gable** (Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Jul 1856 in Iowa, and died 06 Mar 1918 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Estella Jane Potter** 1884. She was born 07 Aug 1865 in New York, and died 20 Aug 1947.

More About Anthony Wayne Gable:

Census: 02 Jun 1900, 540 N. 9th Street; 1st ward Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 42 SD 1 sheet 3a Census 2: 25 Apr 1910, 824 N. 14th Street; 3rd ward Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 60 SD 1 sheet 9b

Occupation: 1870, farm laborer Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 2: 1880, farmer Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 3: 1900, engine wiper Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 4: 1910, sand dryer Burlington & Missouri Railroad Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

More About Estella Jane Potter:

Census: 02 Jan 1920, 18 N. 16th Street; 3rd ward Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 63 SD 1 sheet 1b Census 2: 18 Apr 1930, 1935 Holdrege Street; 3rd ward Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 55-78 SD 8 sheet 4b living w/ son James E. Gable's family

More About Anthony Gable and Estella Potter:

Marriage: 1884

168

Children of Anthony Gable and Estella Potter are:

- + 166 i. Nettie May¹¹ Gable, born Dec 1884 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died Apr 1984.
- + 167 ii. Maude E. Gable, born 19 Nov 1886 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 05 Jun 1980.

iii. Louis Franklin Gable, born 22 Oct 1888 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 16 Feb 1954. He married Hazel Bertha Hayden 14 Dec 1910 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; born 06 Jan 1894 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 07 Apr 1978 in East Wenatchee, Washington.

More About Louis Franklin Gable:

Census: 19 Jan 1920, Garfield, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 41 SD 1 sheet 5b Census 2: 05 Apr 1930, Garfield, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 55-9 SD 8 sheet 4a Occupation: 1910, plumber plumbing establishment Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska Occupation 2: 1920, plumber Garfield, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 3: 1930, plumber retail plumbing store Garfield, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Notes for Hazel Bertha Hayden:

Hazel B. Gable, (widow of Lewis), 84, East Wenatchee, Washington, died Friday April 7, 1978. Former Lincoln resident. Former member Grace United Methodist Church. Survivors: sisters, Mrs. Winnifred Pardue, Denver, Colorado; Mrs. J.J. (Lucille) Adams, East Wenatchee, Washington; Mrs. Lorraine Marklund, Escondido, California. Graves ide services: 2 p.m. Thursday. Lincoln Memorial Park. Lincoln Memorial Park. Wadlow's Mortuary.

Marriage Notes for Louis Gable and Hazel Hayden:

Dec. 1960 - Mr. and Mrs. Louis F. Gable will observe their 50th wedding anniversary next Sunday with a reception at the Highland Park Chapel. Friends are invited to call from 3 to 5 p.m. without further invitation. The Gables were married December 14, 1910.

More About Louis Gable and Hazel Hayden:

Marriage: 14 Dec 1910, Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

- 169 iv. Pearl Catherine Gable, born 02 Nov 1882 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 01 Jul 1909 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- James Edwin Gable, born 21 Jul 1903 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died May 1979 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married Laura ? 1929 in Nebraska; born 23 Jul 1905 in Nebraska; died Dec 1983 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

More About James Edwin Gable:

Census: 18 Apr 1930, 1935 Holdrege Street; 3rd ward Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 55-78 SD 8 sheet 4b Occupation: 1920, laborer plumber Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Occupation 2: 1930, plumber retail plumbing Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Social Security Number: 506-07-8119

More About Laura ?:

Occupation: 1930, stenographer corporation Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Social Security Number: 506-07-1733

More About James Gable and Laura ?:

Marriage: 1929, Nebraska

53. Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable (Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 May 1858 in St. Charles, Madison Co, Iowa, and died 04 Jul 1951 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **Franklin Augustus Holley** 05 Feb 1875 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, son of John Holley and Leanora Ketcham. He was born 14 Apr 1846 in Clarence Center, New York, and died 19 Oct 1923 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for Franklin Augustus Holley:

Lincoln: the capital city and Lancaster County, Nebraska, Volume 2, edited by Andrew J. Sawyer. Page 647:

Frank A. Holley, a well-to-do and highly esteemed farmer residing in Mill precinct, was born in Erie

County, New York, on the 14th of April, 1846, a son of John and Lenora (Ketchum) Holley. The father, whose birth occurred in New York, on the 30th of January, 1813, followed the shoemaker's trade for a time and also drove stage out of Buffalo in the early days. Later he conducted a store at Mill Grove, a few miles from Buffalo, and there he remained until his removal to Vermont. He lived in that state in honorable retirement from business life for a number of years, dying on the 27th of October, 1858. He was survived by his wife until the 19th of July, 1882.

Frank A. Holley, is the third in order of birth in a family of seven children. At first attended school in Clarence, New York, and later in Mill Grove, New York, and in Vermont and Illinois. Following his father's death he made his home with a cousin of his mother and when about seventeen or eighteen years of age accompanied that family to Illinois, his mother consenting to his removal west. He spent one winter in Ripon, Wisconsin, working in the lumberyards for a time, and ran down the Mississippi river on a lumber raft as far as Hannibal, Missouri, the trip requiring nine weeks. He then returned to Illinois, but after spending some time with the family which had reared him he came to Lancaster County, Nebraska, and in March, 1869, homesteaded land on which he lived for about six years. He then traded that place for his present farm, going into debt for the difference in the value of the two properties. For a number of years he had to watch his expenditures closely as he desired to pay off his indebtedness as soon as possible and as the crops were sometimes poor. About 1877 he lost heavily owing to die grasshopper scourge, but he persevered and in time had his farm free of encumbrance. He has brought it to a high state of development, erecting excellent buildings and making other improvements upon the place which would now command a high price per acre if he desired to dispose of it. It comprises eighty acres and he derives a good income there from, although he is not personally operating the place now, having retired from active life. He might have become the owner of more land, but he preferred to give his children excellent educational opportunities rather than invest all of his capital in farms.

Mr. Holley was united in marriage on the 25th of February, 1875, to Miss Ella E. Gable, who was born at St. Charles, Madison County, Iowa. Her father, Enoch Gable, was born in York County, Pennsylvania, on the 21st of January, 1826, and followed the carpenter's trade in his native state and in Iowa for a number of years. In the fall of 1868, however, he took up his residence upon a farm in Waverly precinct, in Lancaster County, just across the road from Mr. Holley's place. After operating that farm for many years he removed to another tract of land which he cultivated for two years. At the end of that time he removed to Waverly, but is now making his home with Mr. Holley. Mr. Gable married Miss Martha Walmer, who was born in Wayne County, Ohio, in 1834, and who is now deceased. They became the parents of six children: Wayne, who is an employee of the Burlington & Missouri Railroad and resides at Lincoln; Mrs. Holley; George, who is farming in Mill precinct; James, who is engaged in the mercantile business in Geary, Oklahoma; William, who is engaged in the implement business in Waverly; and John, who is farming in Mill precinct.

To Mr. and Mrs. Holley have been born eight children: Lenora, the wife of Harry Stevenson, a farmer of Colorado; Gail F., who is a carpenter and contractor living at Waverly; Gertrude B., who is the wife of Arthur Anderson, a city employee of Los Angeles; Minnie M., who married Edgar Anderson, a mail carrier, living at Waverly; Georgia E., who is attending the Nebraska Wesleyan University at University Place, and is a teacher; Ruby B., the wife of Fred Malone, a farmer living south of Waverly; James E., who married Esther Hause, who is teaching in the Denton schools; and Muriel L., who is attending the Waverly high school.

Mr. Holley is an advocate of democratic principles, but at local elections votes independently, believing the qualifications of the candidate to be of greater importance than his political allegiance. He has always taken a keen interest in educational matters and was a member of the first school board in district No. 58 and was serving when the first school house in the district, known as the Jordan school, was erected. He served continuously on the board for more than forty years, filling all of the offices in that body, and in July, 1915, he refused reelection. During his connection with the board he did a great deal to promote the advancement of the schools and was highly esteemed by his fellow members of the board and by the teachers of the district. Fraternally he belongs to the Modern Woodmen of America and for three years held the office of venerable consul, for three years was banker and for one year was outside guard. His wife is identified with the Royal Neighbors. He has thoroughly identified his interests with those of the county and expects to continue to live here throughout his remaining days. When actively engaged in farming he ranked among the up-to-date and enterprising agriculturists of the county and the leisure which he now enjoys is well deserved.

More About Franklin Holley and Catherine Gable:

Marriage: 05 Feb 1875. Waverly, Lancaster Co. Nebraska

Children of Catherine Gable and Franklin Holley are:

i. Leanora¹¹ Holley, born Dec 1875 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 18 Nov 1961 in San Diego, San Diego Co, California. She married Harry Stevenson 12 Mar 1906 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; born 1869 in Missouri, died 24 Oct 1930 in Howell Co, Missouri.

More About Harry Stevenson and Leanora Holley: Marriage: 12 Mar 1906, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

- 172 ii. Gail Franklin Holley, born Mar 1878 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 08 Oct 1956 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
 - Gertrude Belle Holley, born 10 Dec 1881 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 11 Jun 1956 in San Diego, 173 San Diego Co, California. She married Arthur Anderson; born Aft. 1875.
 - 174 iv. Minnie Mable Holley, born 30 Mar 1883 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 10 Apr 1971 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married Edgar Anderson 16 Dec 1903 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; born 24 Oct 1881 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 28 Sep 1968 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

More About Edgar Anderson and Minnie Hollev: Marriage: 16 Dec 1903, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

- 175 v. Georgia Ellen Holley, born 21 Apr 1887 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 11 Mar 1947 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- 176 vi. Ruby Edith Holley, born 12 Sep 1891 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 02 Aug 1990 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- 177 vii. James Elmer Holley, born 03 Mar 1894 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died Oct 1975 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co Nebraska
 - 178 viii. Muriel Louise Holley, born 14 Aug 1900 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 26 Aug 1976 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

57. John Edward¹⁰ Gable (Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Aug 1874 in Nebraska, and died 24 Jun 1944 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married Myrtle Ethel Tayles 16 Sep 1896 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She was born 04 Sep 1880 in Nebraska, and died 23 Nov 1956 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

More About John Edward Gable:

Census: 14 Jun 1900, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 75 SD 1 sheet 4a Census 2: 23 Apr 1910, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 93 SD 1 sheet 4a Census 3: 06 Jan 1920, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 88 SD 1 sheet 2a Census 4: 14 Apr 1930, Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 55-51 SD 8 sheet 3b Medical Information: 1918 short height, medium build, eyes grey & hair dark brown Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1930, farmer Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

More About Myrtle Ethel Tayles:

Children: 1900, none

Children 2: 1910, 3 w/ 3 living

More About John Gable and Myrtle Tayles:

Marriage: 16 Sep 1896, Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Children of John Gable and Myrtle Tayles are:

179 i. Nellie¹¹ Gable, born 12 Oct 1898 in Nebraska; died 01 Jul 1982. 180

ii. John E. Gable, born 08 Nov 1900 in Nebraska; died Jan 1964 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

More About John E. Gable:

Occupation: 1930, farm laborer Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Social Security Number: 710-12-9783

- + 181 iii. Gladys M. Gable, born 30 Oct 1909 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 03 Jan 2001 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
 - iv. Francis Gable, born 1916 in Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
 - v. James W. Gable, born 13 Feb 1919 in Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 11 Nov 1996 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

More About James W. Gable: Social Security Number: 505-36-4995

58. William Henry¹⁰ Stabley (George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Oct 1847 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Feb 1933 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Lydia A. Grim** Aft. 1872, daughter of Daniel Grim and Rebecca Phillips. She was born 05 Mar 1854 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Mar 1928 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Henry Stabley:

183

Dallastown, Feb. 28, 1933 – Becoming suddenly sick while other members of his household were not at home, William H. Stabley, 85 years of age, died on the floor of his living room, where his body was found about 11:30 o'clock this morning Feb. 28, 1933 by a daughter, Miss Tonetta Stabley. She hastily summoned Dr. C.W. Frey, who pronounced the aged man dead. The coroner, Dr. L.U. Zech, said death occurred a short time before the body was found from a cerebral hemorrhage. Mr. Stabley, a prominent local retired citizen, was in his usual health earlier in the day. A granddaughter visited him about 10:30 o'clock and had a conversation with him. The deceased is survived by a son, William H. Stabley, Jr., of this place; two daughters, Tonetta, at home, and Mrs. Rebecca Shelly, of Philadelphia; a brother, Christian Stabley, of Dallastown, and one sister, Mrs. Ella Mitzel, of Winterstown.

More About William Henry Stabley:

Burial: Mar 1933, Bethlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 18 Jun 1880, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 30 SD 7 sheet 43

Census 2: 11 Jun 1900, E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 182 SD 8 sheet 7b

Census 3: 15 Apr 1910, 26 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 15 sheet 2b Census 4: 06 Jan 1920, E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 15 sheet 6a

Census 5: 08 Apr 1930, 44 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 Sd 25 sheet 4a Occupation: 1880, farmer York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1910, watchman bank Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: Bet. 1920 - 1930, janitor bank Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Lydia A. Grim:

Burial: Mar 1928, Bethlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1910, 6 w/ 5 living

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, tobacco stripper Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About William Stabley and Lydia Grim:

Marriage: Aft. 1872

Children of William Stabley and Lydia Grim are:

- + 184 i. Milton M. 11 Stabley, born Nov 1871 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Apr 1912 in Pennsylvania.
- + 185 ii. William Henry Stabley, Jr., born 24 Feb 1874 in York Twp, York Ćo, Pennsylvania; died 13 Oct 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 186 iii. Tonetta E. (Lurnette) Stabley, born 18 May 1876 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Dec 1949 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Tonetta E. (Lurnette) Stabley:

Dallastown - Miss Tonetta E. Stabley died at 6:30 a.m. Sunday Dec. 25, 1949 at her residence, 44 East Main Street. Death was due to a complication of diseases and followed a lingering illness. She-was 73 years old. Miss Stabley was a member of Bethlehem EUB church and Sunday school.

Surviving are a sister, Mrs. Harry Shelley and a brother, William H. Stabley, both of here. Funeral services will be conducted Wednesday at 10:30 a.m. at Purd A. Riedel Funeral home. Rev. Dr. C. Guy Stambach, Duncannon, a former pastor of Bethlehem EUB church, will officiate, assisted by Rev. Dr. Paul Cooper, present pastor. Interment will be in the Home cemetery, here. Pallbearers were Paul Stabley, George Stabley, Elvin Stabley, Donald Eberley, John C. Clouser and Richard Kohler.

More About Tonetta E. (Lurnette) Stabley:

Burial: Dec 1949, Bethlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 187 iv. Laura Etta (Lollie) Stabley, born Jun 1882 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1923 in Pennsylvania.
 - v. Georgie Rebecca (Gussie) Stabley, born Feb 1885 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1965. She married Harry Shelley 18 Nov 1922 in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania; born Aft. 1881.

Marriage Notes for Georgie Stabley and Harry Shelley:

York, April 24, 1922 – Mr. and Mrs. William H. Stabley of Dallastown, announced the engagement of daughter Miss Rebecca Stabley, to Harry Shelley, of Wilmington, Delaware. The wedding will take place next Autumn. Miss Stabley, who is a graduate of the Dallastown High School, is at present employed as a trained nurse at the Colins manufacturing Company's plant, Philadelphia. Shelly also resides in Philadelphia and is a chemist for the Du Pont Company at Wilmington.

Dallastown, Nov. 13, 1922 – Announcement of the marriage of Miss Rebecca Stabley and Harry Shelly was received Sunday by the brides' parents, Mr. and Mrs. Willilam H. Stabley. The ceremony was performed Saturday afternoon Nov. 18, 1922 by the Rev. Russel Cornwell, at his home in Philadelphia. The bride is a graduate of the local high school class of 1904, and also a graduate of the German hospital, Philadelphia. During the past five years she has served as trained nurse of the Collins Manufacturing company, Philadelphia. The bridegroom is a graduate of Pennsylvania State college and is employed as chemist at the du Pont company, Wilmington, Delaware. The newlyweds left for New York City, where they will spend several days, coming to this place the latter part of the week where they will spend a few days. From here they will leave for their new home at Wilmington, Delaware, where they will be at home to their many friends on Nov. 21.

More About Harry Shelley and Georgie Stabley: Marriage: 18 Nov 1922, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

189 vi. William D. Stabley, born 1889 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1898 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William D. Stabley:

Burial: 1898, Bethlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

59. Frederick W.¹⁰ **Stabley** (George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Jan 1850 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Jun 1932 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Emma Caroline Welty** 1870 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Emanuel Welty and Mary Enoch. She was born 22 Nov 1852 in Dayton, Montgomery Co, Ohio, and died 02 Sep 1937 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Frederick W. Stabley:

188

Burial: 25 Jun 1932, Greenmount Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 16 Jun 1880, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 30 SD 7 sheet 38

Census 2: 05 Jun 1900, 156 W. North Street; York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 191 SD 8 sheet 8a also living w/ family grandson Ralph Windfelter born Jan 1899

Census 4: 29 Jan 1920, 319 Garfield Street; 5th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 123 SD 13 sheet 12a

Census 5: 10 Apr 1930, 319 Garfield Street; 5th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-98 SD 25 sheet 11b also living w/ famliy grandson Frederick Fastnacht 16

Occupation: 1870, carpenter Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1880 - 1920, carpenter York, York Co. Pennsylvania

Notes for Emma Caroline Welty:

Mrs. Emma C. Stabley, widow of Frederick Stabley, died yesterday afternoon Sept. 2, 1937 at 4 o'clock at her residence, 319 Garfield Street. She was 84 years of age. Mrs. Stabley for years was a member of the Second United Brethren church.

She is survived by two daughters, Mrs. C. F. Harkins. of York, and Mrs. Warren Fastnacht, of York; two sons, Walter K. Stabley, of Trenton, New Jersey, and Ralph R. Stabley, of York; two sisters, Mrs. Annie S. Nauss, of Greenville, Ohio, and Mrs. Belle Blainney, of Williamstown, Pennsylvania, eight grandchildren and three great-grandchildren.

Funeral services will be conducted on Saturday afternoon at 2 o'clock at the C. A. Strack Memorial chapel, South and Princess Streets. Interment will be In Greenmount cemetery.

More About Emma Caroline Welty:

Burial: 04 Sep 1937, Greenmount Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 6 w/ 5 living

Marriage Notes for Frederick Stabley and Emma Welty:

Mr. and Mrs. Frederick Stabley, residing at 819 Garfield street, will celebrate their golden wedding anniversary next Saturday. A family dinner will be held at the residence during the evening. Several of the children of the couple are expected to attend. Mr. Stableyis seventy-one years old. His wife issixty-eight years old. Mrs.Stabley, prior to her marriage on February 12, 1871, was a native of Ohio. Her name was Miss Emma Welty, and her mother, Mrs. Mary Welty, is still living at the age of ninety-two years. She resides with another daughter, Mrs. Sue Atkinson, Lewistown. Pennsylvania. Mr. Stabley is a son of the late George Stabley, who resided in Chanceford township. Mr. and Mrs. Stabley are the parents of six children, all living, namely: Eli Stabley. Carney's Point, New Jersey;Mrs. Warren Fastnacht, Newark, New Jersey; Mrs. Charles P. Harkins, York; Frederick Stabley, Harrisburg; Walter Stabley, Springfield township, andRalph Stabley at home. There are five grandsons and two granddaughters, Miss Marian, Warren and Frederick Fastnacht, Newark, New Jersey; Bernard and Richard Stabley, Carney's Point, New Jersey; Thelma and Francis Stabley, West York. The couple married by Rev. Mr. Coyle, now deceased, at Longstown.

More About Frederick Stabley and Emma Welty:

Marriage: 1870, York Co, Pennsylvania

191

Children of Frederick Stabley and Emma Welty are:

- 190 i. Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹ Stabley, born 23 May 1874 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Jan 1931 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania.
 - ii. Mary Ellen Stabley, born Mar 1878 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Feb 1967 in Carlisle, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. She married Charles Franklin (Poppy) Harkins 1911; born 12 Jun 1868 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Mar 1939 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary Ellen Stabley:

Occupation: 1900, tailoress York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Charles Franklin (Poppy) Harkins:

June 16, 1936 - A contest for the fancy roller skating championship of America will be staged at the White Rose Arena rink within the near future when Walter Laidlow, 81-year-old skater from Washington, D. C. and Fred Murree, Indian skater known here as "Bright Star" clash there. The contest grows out of a challenge published in a showman's magazine about a month ago by Laidlow and accepted through the same magazine by Murree. Five rinks, all located in large cities, are said to have bid for the match as an attraction but Charles "Poppy" Harkins, manager of the 1ocal rink beat them to the match by personally visiting and signing the two contestants to contracts.

Laidlow, despite his advanced age, is still one of the cleverest of men on roller skates. Murree is formerly from Boston but is now manager of the skating rink at Red Lion. Harkins will import three competent judges to decide the winner, of the contest. Since advanced age is to figure in the contest. Harkins will also import Col. Phillips, the 85-year-old Philladelphia skater, who appeared here in exhibitions about a year ago. Harkins, himself is quite a skater and no baby on the rink. He is 68 years and will don skates for the program supporting the contest. The combined age of the four skaters. Laidlow, Murree, Phillips and Harkin totals 311 years. All four of them have been figures on the roller-skating rinks for better than 50 years. The date of the event to be set in the near future will close the season at the White Rose rink.

Charles F. Harkins, 70, more familiarly known as 'Poppy' Harkins, died early this morning March 15, 1939 at his home, 407 North Beaver Street. As a youth, the deceased was identified with semi-professional baseball, later with roller skating, for which he was in demand for exhibitionist in many parts of the country. In recent years he was manager of the White Rose arena. Mr. Harkins was employed during the seasons of 1888, 1889 and 1890 by the Barnum and Bailey circus. He was a member of the Elliott family of bicyclists. being the trick roller skater in the act and also

performed on unicycles. He was engaged in roller skating for approximately 44 years. Professionally, he was known as Jack Harkins. in the years 1891 and 1892 Harkins was the manager of Minnie Douglas nine-year old skating dwarf of Boston. Then roller skating became a national craze Harkins managed the pier rink of Captain Young, at Atlantic City, from 1894 until 1896. Thereafter he returned to York and remained out of roller skating for several year. When the sport was received in 1908 the Yorker opened the Peoples' rink, at Lancaster, but in 1910 he became manager of the rink at Highland Park, southwest of the city. It was then owned by Frank Hartley. The deceased was a member and one of the organizers of the Royal Fire company. A special meeting has been called by President George Garver for 7:30 o'clock this evening to take action on his death. He held membership in Trinity First Reformed congregation and the Fraternal Order of Eagles.

Surviving are his widow, Ella Stabley Harkins; three step-brothers, Norman, Luther and Wilbur Harkins, York, and a step-sister, Mrs. John Sohnleitner, York.

More About Charles Franklin (Poppy) Harkins:

Cause of Death: mastric carsinoma: chrontic myocarditic

Census: 29 Jan 1920, 319 Garfield Street; 5th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 123 SD 13 sheet 12a living

w/ father-in-law Fred Stabley's family Census 2: 10 Apr 1930, 319 Garfield Street; 5th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-98 SD 25 sheet 11b

living w/ father-in-law Frederick Stablev's family Occupation: 1920, chaffuer laundry York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, manager skating rink York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1939, manager White Rose Skating Rink York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Charles Harkins and Mary Stabley:

Marriage: 1911

- 192 iii. Elsie Elizabeth Stabley, born 12 Apr 1884 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Feb 1965 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- iv. George Frederick Stabley, born 06 Jan 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Feb 1923 in York, York Co, 193 Pennsylvania.
 - v. Walter Emanuel Stabley, born 28 Sep 1888 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Jul 1947 in Trenton, Mercer Co, 194 New Jersey.

Notes for Walter Emanuel Stabley:

The ashes of Walter Stabley, 58, former Yorker who was killed in a railroad accident in Trenton, New Jersey, July 2, 1947, were laid to rest in Greenmount cemetery Saturday, with relatives attending. Funeral services and cremation were held in Trenton.

More About Walter Emanuel Stabley:

Burial: 12 Jul 1947, Greenmount Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania Medical Information: 1917 medium height, stout build, eyes & hair brown Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Springfield, Clark Co, Ohio Occupation: 1917, printer news Springfield, Clark Co, Ohio Residence: 1917, 511 Linden Ave; Springfield, Clark Co, Ohio

- vi. Ralph Ray Stabley, born 06 Jan 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Nov 1971 in York, York Co, 195 Pennsylvania.
- 60. Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰ Stabley (George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Aug 1852 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Sep 1930 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Arabella Jane Landis 09 Oct 1876. She was born 30 May 1851 in Pennsylvania, and died Jul 1931 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Josiah (Jessiah) Stabley:

Josiah Stabley of Windsor Twp, died near Yorkana Sepetember 15, 1930 in the morning at 10 o'clock from the effects of theparalytic stroke which he suffered Monday while he was working in the field. Mr. Stabley was aged 78 years, one month and eight days.

Surviving him is his wife, and daughter, Mrs. Nathaniel Dietz of York; three brothers, Fred Stabley of

York, and William and Christopher Stabley both of Dallastown; a sister Mrs. Walter Mitzel of Winterstown; four grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

The funeral will be held from thelate home, Friday, at 9:30 AM. Interment will be made in Canadochly Cemetery. Funeral director George W. Ansine, East Prospect, has charge of the funeral arrangements.

More About Josiah (Jessiah) Stabley:

Burial: Sep 1930, Canadochly Church Cemetery Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 19 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 7 sheet 30

Census 2: 09 Jul 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 103

Census 3: 06 May 1910, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 252

Census 4: 11 Feb 1920, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 169

Census 5: 01 May 1930, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-88 SD 25 sheet 12b

Occupation: 1880, daylaborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1900, cigar maker Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1910, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1920, fence maker Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 5: 1930, laborer odd jobs Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Arabella Jane Landis:

Burial: Jul 1931, Canadochly Church Cemetery Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Josiah Stabley and Arabella Landis:

Marriage: 09 Oct 1876

Child of Josiah Stabley and Arabella Landis is:

+ 196 i. Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, born 04 Sep 1878 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Feb 1967 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

61. Christian J.¹⁰ **Stabley** (George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Nov 1857 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Aug 1949 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Almira F. Wallick** 05 Nov 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 15 Sep 1857 in Pennsylvania, and died 07 May 1929 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Christian J. Stabley:

Funeral services for Christian J. Stabley, 91, one of Dallastown's oldest citizens, were held yesterday from the Purd A. Riedel Funeral home. He died Saturday August 20, 1949 at the home of his grandson-in-law and granddaughter, Mr. and Mrs. James F. Winters, 28 East Main Street. Rev. J.H. Lehman, pastor of Salem EUB church, officiated. Pall bearers were: George, Paul, Harry and William H. Stabley, Ivan Sechrist and Jesse Ehrhart. Interment was in Dallastown Union cemetery.

More About Christian J. Stabley:

Census: 13 Jun 1900, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 231 ED 184 SD 8 sheet 6

Census 2: 06 Jan 1920, E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 6b

Census 3: 08 Apr 1930, 28 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 3b living w/ son-in-law Carl V. Shatte's family

Census 4: 13 Apr 1940, 28 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-9 SD 22 sheet 5a living w/ son-in-law Carl V. Shatto's family

Occupation: 1900, farmer York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, laborer Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, laborer contractor Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Almira F. Wallick:

Dallastown, May 7, 1929 – Mrs. Almira F. Stabley, wife of Christian Stabley, died at her home, 26 East Main Street, this place, at 8:30 o'clock this morning, form complications, following an illness of several months. She was aged 71 years, seven months and 22 days. Surviving, besides her husband, are a daughter, Mrs. Earl Shatto, at home; a brother, Dnaiel Wallick, Yoe, and a sister, Mrs. Edard Snydeman, York.

The funeral will be held Thursday, with services conducted at the house at 2 p.m. by rev. J.A. Shettel, pastor of the Yoe United Brethren church, of which the deceased was a member. Rev. S.L. Hench, pastor of t he local Lutheran church, will assist in the services. Interment will be made in the Union cemetery, this place. Funeral Director Purd A. Riedel of the W.F. Glatfelter company, has charge of the arrangements.

More About Almira F. Wallick:

Occupation: 1900, cigar maker York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Christian Stabley and Almira Wallick:

Marriage: 05 Nov 1892, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Christian Stabley and Almira Wallick is:

+ 197 i. Mary Elizabeth¹¹ Stabley, born 13 May 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Aug 1937 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

62. George Jacob¹⁰ **Stabley** (George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Jul 1862 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Feb 1904 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Anna Caroline Reed** 24 May 1888 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Paul Reachard. She was born Dec 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Nov 1947.

More About George Jacob Stabley:

Census: 05 Jun 1900, 438 Water Street; 13th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 204 SD 8 sheet 4a

Notes for Anna Caroline Reed:

Yoe - Mrs. Anna C. Stabley, widow of George J. Stabley, died fit 8:45 o'clock last night Nov. 10, 1947 at the home of her son-in-law and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. Paul Reachard. She was 79 years old find death was caused by a complication of diseases.

Surviving besides Mrs. Reachard are four other children, Harry, George and Paul Stabley, Dallastown, and Miss Rae Stabley, Harrisburg; six grandchildren, three sisters and a brother, the Misses Mae and Eva Reed, Mrs. Rebecca Ness and William E. Reed, all of Dallastown.

The funeral will be held Thursday at 2 p. m. with services at the Purd A. Riedel Funeral home, Dallastown. Interment will be in Union cemetery, Dallastown.

More About Anna Caroline Reed:

Census: 16 Jan 1920, S. Charles Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 19a

Children: 1900, 5 w/ 5 living

Occupation: 1920, dressmaker Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Stabley and Anna Reed:

Marriage: 24 May 1888, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Stabley and Anna Reed are:

- + 198 i. Harry Austin¹¹ Stabley, born 02 Sep 1889 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Apr 1963 in Middletown, Dauphin Co. Pennsylvania.
- + 199 ii. May Grace Stabley, born 18 Aug 1891 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Oct 1918 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 200 iii. Ruth Stabley, born Jun 1893 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 201 iv. George Edward Stabley, born 01 Mar 1897 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Feb 1981 in York, York Co,

Pennsylvania. He married (1) Jessie Myrtle Herr Aft. 1919; born 12 Nov 1901 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jun 1938 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married (2) Velma May Beck 06 Apr 1941 in Wilmington, New Castle Co, Delaware; born 06 Oct 1914 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Oct 1994 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Edward Stabley:

George E. Stabley, 83, of 24 Frederick Street, died Friday Feb. 13, 1981, at York Hospital. He was the husband of Velma M. Beck Stabley. Born in York County, he was a son of the late George E. and Anna C. Reed Stabley. He had retired from the Yorktowne Division of the Wickes Corp. and then worked for the Rojahn Co., Dallastown, until 1975.

Survivors include: a sister, Anna R. Stabley, 4415 W. Market Street; a brother, Paul Stabley, 310 Holyoke Drive

The funeral will be at 2 p.m. Tuesday at the Olewiler and Heffner Funeral Home, 145 E. Broadway, Red Lion. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery. The rev. F. Louis Barth, pastor of St. Paul's United Methodist Church, Red Lion, will officiate.

More About George Edward Stabley:

Census: 21 Apr 1910, Blymeyer Valley Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 15 sheet 5a living w/ Noah Brillhart's famliy

Occupation: 1910, farm laborer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Jessie Myrtle Herr:

On Monday, June 27, 1938, at 5 p. m. (E.S.T.), at her home in Dallastown, Mrs. Jessie Myrle Herr Stabley, wife of George E. Stabley, aged 36 years, 7 months and 15 days. Relatives and friends are invited to attend the funeral services on Thursday at 1:80 p.m. (E.S.T.) at the late home in Dallastown. Interment in Cross Roads Methodist Episcopal cemetery. Friends may call Wednesday from 7 to 9 p.m. at the late home.

Dallastown, June 27, 1938 – Mrs. Jessie Myrle Herr Stabley, wife of George E. Stabley, died at 5 p.m. (EST) today at her home, 24 Frederick Street, this place. Death was due to a complication of diseases. She was 36 years of age. Surviving besides her husband are her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Cardiff Herr, Stewartstown, R.D.; one sister, Mrs. Everette Wallace, also of Stewartstown.

Funeral services will be held on Thursday at 1:30 p.m. (EST) from the late home here. Interment will be made in the Cross Roads Methodist Episcopal cemetery. Funeral Director Furnace B. Olewiler of Red Lion has charge of arrangements.

More About George Stabley and Jessie Herr:

Marriage: Aft. 1919

Notes for Velma May Beck:

Dallastown – Velma M. Stabley, 79, Dallastown, died at 6:35 p.m. Sunday Oct. 2, 1994 at Leader Nursing and Rehabilitation Center. She was the wife of the late George E. Stabley. The service will be 2 p.m. Wednesday at the Olewiler and Heffner Funeral Home Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery. Viewing will be 1 to 2 p.m. Wednesday at the funeral home.

She was a retired sewing machine operator form the former Rondale Manufacturing Co. She was a member of St. Paul United Methodist Church, Red Lion, and of its Sunday School. A member of the International Ladies Garment Workers Union, she was a 1932 graduate of Red Lion Area Senior High School and later graduated from Thompson's Business School.

Mrs. Stabley is survived by two sisters, Lucille Dellinger and Vera Arnold, both of Red Lion; and nieces and nephews. Officiating at the service will be her pastor, the Rev. Charles W. Keller.

More About George Stabley and Velma Beck:

Marriage: 06 Apr 1941, Wilmington, New Castle Co, Delaware

 v. Paul Reed Stabley, born 29 Nov 1899 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Sep 1985 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Florence Edith Hannigan 1920 in Pennsylvania; born 24 Feb 1895 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Nov 1960 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Paul Reed Stabley:

Paul R. Stabley, 85, of 371 Holyoke Drive, formerly of Dallastown, died at 3:45. Tuesday Sept. 4, 1985 at his home. He was the husband of the late Florence E. (Hannigan) Stabley. The service will be 2 p.m. Thursday at Cross Roads United Methodist Church. Burial will be in Cross Roads United Methodist cemetery. Viewing will be 1 to 2 p.m. Thursday at the church. Memorial contributions may be made to Cross Road United Methodist church, in care Paul Runkle, Felton RD 3, 17322. The Olewiler and Heffner funeral Home Inc., 145 E. Broadway, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements.

Mr. Stabley was born in York County, he son of the late George and Annie (Reed) Stabley. He retired as a upholsterer from Red Lion Table Co. Afterwards, he was a woodworker with Rojahn Co. He was a member of Cross Road United Methodist Church.

Mr. Stabley is survived by a sister, Anna R. Stabley, West Market Street, and nieces and nephews. Officiating at the service will be his pastor, the Rev. Robert W. Pickering.

More About Paul Reed Stabley:

Baptism: 14 Dec 1924, Gatchellville Charge United Methodist Church Cross Roads, York Co, Pennsylvania

Burial: Sep 1985, United Methodist Cemetery Cross Roads, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 11 Apr 1930, Pleasant Ave; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-8 SD 25 sheet 2a

Medical Information: 1918 medium height & build, eyes brown & hair light

Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1918, printer merchants Cigar BOx Company Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, boxmaker factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, printer box facotry Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1918, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Florence Edith Hannigan:

Dallastown - Mrs. Florence Edith Hannigan Stabley, wife of Paul R. Stabley, died at 11:30 o'clock last night Nov. 16, 1960 at her home, 300 East Main Street. She was 65. Mrs. Stabley was born in Cross Roads, a daughter of the late John P. and Ellen J. Hannigan. She was a member of Cross Roads Methodist church and Sunday school.

Surviving, besides her husband, are two brothers, N. Warren and Melvin F. Hannigan, both of Cross Roads. Funeral services will be conducted Saturday at 2 p.m. at the Cross Roads church. The pastor, Rev. Kenneth R. Bonham, will officiate. Interment will be in the cemetery adjoining the church, Olewiler Funeral home, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements.

More About Florence Edith Hannigan:

Burial: 19 Nov 1960, Cross Roads Methodist Cemetery Cross Roads, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: acute mrioytic leukima

More About Paul Stabley and Florence Hannigan:

Marriage: 1920, Pennsylvania

vi. Anna R. Stabley, born 13 Nov 1902 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Nov 1902 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Anna R. Stabley:

Occupation: 1920, strippingmaker factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

63. Mary Ellen¹⁰ Stabley (George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Nov 1866 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Nov 1953 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Walter Lee Mitzel** 25 Aug 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Daniel Mitzel and Caroline Shenberger. He was born 13 May 1863 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Dec 1926 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary Ellen Stabley:

Burial: 18 Nov 1953, UB Cemetery Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: fractured skull fall down stairs

Census: 08 Apr 1930, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-90 SD 25 sheet 2b living w/ son-in-law

Melvin C. Auheart's family Children: 1900, 3 w/ 2 living

Notes for Walter Lee Mitzel:

Winterstown, Dec. 6, 1926 – Walter Lee Mitzel, died at his residence here at 2 o'clock this morning at the age of 63 years, 6 months and 24 days. Death was caused by complications of disease. Mr. Mitzel leaves the following survivors: his wife, Mrs. Mary Ellen Stabley Mitzel; two daughters, Mrs. Elsie E. Grim and Mrs. Esta Ehrhart, this place; one grandson, Walter N. Ehrhart, this place; four brothers, Philip and Lemuel Ehrhart, of this place, D. Sterling Ehrhart, of Red Lion, and Jemes Ehrhart, York; and one siter, Miss Anna Mitzel, York.

Funeral services will be held at his late residence here at 1 o'clock on Thursday afternoon with further services at the United Brethren church, this place. Rev. George E. Daugherty, pastor of the church, will officiate at the services. Interment will be made in Winterstown United Brethren cemetery.

The deceased was a trustee and financial secretary of the United Brethren church. He was also

secretary of the school board of this place. He was past master of Red Lion lodge No. 649, Free and Accepted Masons. He was also affiliated with the following other fraternal organizations: Howell chapter, York; Gethsemane commandry, Knight Templars, York; Independent Order Odd Fellows, of Red Lion; and the local camp of the Patriotic Order Sons of America.

Funeral Director Pudi A. Reidel, of the W.F. Gladfelter company, is in charge of the funeral.

More About Walter Lee Mitzel:

205

Burial: Dec 1926, UB Cemetery Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 19 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7a

Census 2: 18 Apr 1910, Church Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 2a

Census 3: 02 Jan 1920, Felton Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5b

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1910, farmer Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Walter Mitzel and Mary Stabley: Marriage: 25 Aug 1887, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Mary Stabley and Walter Mitzel are:

i. ?¹¹ Mitzel, born 18 Aug 1888 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Elsie Eliza Mitzel, twin, born 17 Jun 1893 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1962. She married Howard Franklin Grim 17 Jun 1914 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 25 Nov 1889 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Jun 1935 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Flsie Fliza Mitzel twin:

Baptism: 26 Jul 1902, United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1910, stenographer printing shop Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, saleswoman retail store Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Howard Franklin Grim:

Census: 02 Jan 1920, Groves Mill Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5a

Medical Information: 1917 tall height, medium build, eyes gray & hair black Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1917, merchant Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, merchant retail store Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Howard Grim and Elsie Mitzel: Marriage: 17 Jun 1914, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 206 iii. Esta Caroline Mitzel, twin, born 17 Jun 1893 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died May 1978 in Quincy Twp, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania.
- **64.** Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman (Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Sep 1854 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Oct 1934 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **John Flinchbaugh Tyson** 1878 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Benjamin Tyson and Christiana Flinchbaugh. He was born 09 Nov 1846 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Feb 1903 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Susanna Brenneman:

Felton – Mrs. Susan Tyson, widow of John Tyson, died at 8 a. m today Oct. 10, 1934 at the home of her son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and Mr. John I. Tyton, Red Lion R. D. 2, near here, where she made her home. She was aged 80 years and 18 days.

Surviving her are five sons, Daniel F Red Lion R. D. 3; Henry B., this place; Edward F., Archie M., and John I. Tyson, all of Red Lion R. D. 2; a brother, Daniel Brenneman, Wintertown; two sisters, Mrs. George M. Sechrist, Felton R. D. and Mrs. John Sheaffer, this place, and 14 grandchildren.

Funeral services will be held on Saturday at 1 p. m. with short services at the Tyson home. Further service will be held in Lebanon Lutheran church, near here. Rev. George D. Laird, pastor, will officiate.

Burial will be in the adjoining cemetery. Furnace B. Olewiler, Red Lion, took charge of the body.

The funeral of Mrs. Susan Tyson, widow of John Tyson, who died on Wednesday morning Oct. 10, 1934 at the home of her son and daughter-in-law. Mr. and Mrs. John I. Tyson, Red Lion R. D. 2, near here, with whom she resided, was held at 1 o'clock Saturday afternoon. A brief service was held at the Tyson home, after which the cortege proceeded to Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton, where concluding services were conducted. Rev. George D. Laird pastor of the Felton Lutheran charge, was the officiating clergyman. There was a large attendance of relatives and friends. The pallbearers were: Frank Schmuck, Lewis Mitchell, Adam Grove, Ervin Paules, Fred Flinchbaugh and Daniel Grove. Burial was in the cemetery adjoining the church.

More About Susanna Brenneman:

Burial: Oct 1934, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 09 May 1910, Red Lion-Felton Road; Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 110 SD 15 sheet 9b

Census 2: 20 Jan 1920, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 114 SD 13 sheeet 7b Occupation: 1910, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Flinchbaugh Tyson:

Burial: Feb 1903, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 22 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 7 sheet 34

Census 2: 01 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 1

Occupation: 1870, school teacher Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: Bet. 1880 - 1900, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Tyson and Susanna Brenneman:

Marriage: 1878, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Susanna Brenneman and John Tyson are:

- + 207 i. Daniel Franklin¹¹ Tyson, born 09 Mar 1879 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Feb 1940 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 208 ii. Henry Brenneman Tyson, born 08 Mar 1882 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Feb 1937 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 209 iii. Edward Finney Tyson, born 25 Nov 1883 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Jan 1967 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edward Finney Tyson:

Felton - Edward F. Tyson, 83, a retired farmer, died yesterday Jan. 3, 1967 at 9:45 a.m. at the home of his brother, John I. Tyson, Red Lion RD 3, near here, with whom he resided. Mr. Tyson was a son of the late John and Susan Brenneman Tyson. He was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church and Sunday school.

Surviving is another brother, Archie Tyson. Red lion RD 3.

Funeral services will be held Friday at 2 p.m. at the Olewiler Funeral home, 145 East Broadway, Red Lion. Rev. John Hattery. Mr. Tyson's pastor, will officiate. Interment will be in Lebanon church cemetery.

More About Edward Finney Tyson:

Burial: 1967, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1920, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 210 iv. Archie Martin Tyson, born 30 Sep 1889 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Dec 1973 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 211 v. John Irwin Tyson, born 29 Dec 1891 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Sep 1980 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **65.** Catharine Jane¹⁰ Brenneman (Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Oct 1855 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Apr 1930 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Philip Millard Thomas Mitzel** 1876 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Daniel Mitzel and Caroline Shenberger. He was born 24 May 1856 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jul 1930 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Catharine Jane Brenneman:

Children: 1910, 8 w/ 5 living

More About Philip Millard Thomas Mitzel:

Census: 11 Jun 1880, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 38 SD 7 sheet 24 Census 2: 19 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7a

Census 3: 19 Apr 1910, Locust Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82

SD 15 sheet 3a

Census 4: 02 Jan 1920, York Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5a

Census 5: 12 Apr 1930, 417 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25 sheet 11b living w/ son Harry W.Mitzel's family

Occupation: 1880, merchant Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: Bet. 1920 - 1930, cigar manufacturer Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Philip Mitzel and Catharine Brenneman:

Marriage: 1876, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Catharine Brenneman and Philip Mitzel are:

i. Murray Fillmore¹¹ Mitzel, born 16 Jul 1877 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Dec 1963 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 ii. Charles Augustus Mitzel, born 16 Sep 1879 in Chanceford Twp. York Co. Pennsylvania; died 15 Jun 1957 in

ii. Charles Augustus Mitzel, born 16 Sep 1879 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Jun 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Elsie ?; born Aft. 1878.

Notes for Charles Augustus Mitzel:

Felton - Charles A. Mitzel, 77, Felton RD 1, died Saturday June 15, 1957 at 8:10 p.m. at Pleasant Acres where he had been a guest for 10 days. Death followed several years' illness. Mr. Mitzel, who was born at Winterstown a son of the late Philip and Catherine Brenneman Mitzel, was last employed as a laborer at Red Lion Cabinet company.

Surviving are: two sisters, Mrs. Howard C. Myers, Red Lion RD 3, and Mrs. William Shetley, 353 East Jackson Street, York, and two brothers, Murray Mitzel, Red Lion RD 3, and Harry W. Mitzel, Red Lion.

Funeral services will be conducted tomorrow at 10 a.m. at the Walter M. Ehrhart Home for Funerals, 505 East Main Street, Dallastown. Interment will be in Red Lion cemetery.

More About Charles Augustus Mitzel:

Occupation: 1910, laborer odd jobs Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

- 214 iii. Carrie Virginia Mitzel, born 04 Mar 1883 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Apr 1892 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- iv. Winnie Esta Mitzel, born 22 Aug 1887 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Mar 1892 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- V. Harry Walter Mitzel, born 14 Jul 1890 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Sep 1962 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Anne V. Krebs 20 Jan 1914 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born Jan 1890 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Walter Mitzel:

Red Lion - Harry W. Mitzel, former local grocery store operator, died at 12:30 a.m. yesterday Sept. 25, 1962 at his residence, 116 South Main Street, after an illness of two months. The husband of Mrs. Annie V. Krebs Mitzel, he was 72. Mr. Mitzel operated a grocery store on South Main street for nearly 26 years, specializing in peaches every summer. He was a member of Bethany EUB church, this place; Red Lion Elks Lodge 1592 and Crystal Lodge 248, Knights of Pythias, York.

Besides his wife, he leaves a brother, Murray Mitzel, Winterstown, and two sisters, Mrs. Howard C. Myers, 358 Irving Road, and Mrs. William J. Shetley, 353 East Jackson Street, both of York. He was a son of the late Philip and Katherine Brenneman Mitzel.

Funeral services will be conducted at 1:30 p.m. Friday from the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway, by his pastor, Rev. Dr. Mervie H. Welty. Interment will be in Red Lion cemetery.

More About Harry Walter Mitzel:

Census: 12 Apr 1930, 417 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25 sheet 11b Occupation: 1910, salesman dry goods store Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, grocery merchant Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Harry Mitzel and Anne Krebs: Marriage: 20 Jan 1914, York Co, Pennsylvania

vi. Ruth Catherine Mitzel, born 29 Aug 1893 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Jan 1988 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Howard Curvin Myers 22 Jun 1913 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 18 Sep 1890 in Pennsylvania.

More About Ruth Catherine Mitzel:

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker at home Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Howard Myers and Ruth Mitzel: Marriage: 22 Jun 1913, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

- vii. Phillip Millard Mitzel, born 03 Jan 1897 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Feb 1898 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 219 viii. Amanda Rebecca Mitzel, born 12 Feb 1898 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Mar 1975 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

66. Rebecca Ellen¹⁰ Brenneman (Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Dec 1857 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Dec 1951 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **George Spangler Sechrist** 1879 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Charles Sechrist and Mary Raub. He was born 17 Feb 1853 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 May 1930 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Rebecca Ellen Brenneman:

Felton - Funeral services for Mrs. Ellen Rebecca Sechrist, widow of George S. Sechrist, who died Monday Dec. 24, 1951 at the home of her son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and Mrs. George W. Sechrist, Felton RD, were, held yesterday from the Burg Funeral home, Red Lion. Rev. Charles Lady, pastor of the Felton Lutheran charge, officiated. Serving as pallbearers were: Chester Grove, Luther Runkle, Lloyd Burk, Mervin Daugherty, Ferman Daugherty and Kenneth Grove. Interment was in the Lebanon Lutheran cemetery.

More About Rebecca Ellen Brenneman:

Burial: 1951, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 4 w/ 3 living

More About George Spangler Sechrist:

Burial: 11 May 1930, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Cause of Death: acute lobar pneumonia

Census: 11 Jun 1880, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 38 SD 7 sheet 24

Census 2: 04 Jun 1900, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 127 SD 8 sheet 2b

Census 3: 19 Apr 1910, Felton-Brownton Road; Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 15 sheet 3b

Census 5: 09 Apr 1930, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-2 SD 25 sheet 2a Occupation: Bet. 1880 - 1910, farmer Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Sechrist and Rebecca Brenneman:

Marriage: 1879, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Rebecca Brenneman and George Sechrist are:

i. Katie A.¹¹ Sechrist, born 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Katie A. Sechrist:

Burial: 1897, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 221 ii. Charles S. Sechrist, born 18 Oct 1891 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Dec 1965 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 222 iii. George W. Sechrist, born 10 Apr 1898 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Nov 1969 in Felton,

67. Daniel Franklin¹⁰ **Brenneman** (Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 May 1861 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 May 1948 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Magdalene (Maggie) Herbst** Bet. 15 Dec 1881 - 1882 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of David Herbst and Magdalena Seitz. She was born 15 Dec 1859 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Mar 1919 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Lucretia Battye** Aft. 1919. She was born Feb 1875 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Mar 1951 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel Franklin Brenneman:

Winterstown - Daniel F. Brenneman, veteran bank director, former revenue collector and prominent citizen of this borough, died at 7:40 o'clock yesterday morning May 31, 1948 at his residence, Felton RD 1, this place. He was 88. Death followed an illness of three weeks. Mr. Brenneman, a son of the late Joel and Catherine Stabley Brenneman, was the husband of Mrs. Lucretia Battye Brenneman. He was one of the organizers of the First National Bank and Trust company, Red Lion, in 1899, and has served as a director ever since. He was deputy collector of internal revenue of the fifth division, ninth district, for nearly five years, starting in 1897. He was a former street commissioner and school director of Winterstown borough. He was a life-long member of the Lebanon Lutheran church and Sunday school, near Felton, and also belonged to the Dallastown IOOF. Mr. Brenneman was a farmer all of his lifetime and was affiliated with the Republican party.

Surviving, besides his wife, are these children: Mrs. Dennis L. Rouzer, 311 South Main Street, Red Lion; Daniel Sargent Brenneman, Felton RD 1; Murry C. Brenneman, Lincoln, Delaware; Mrs. Otto Remde, Baden, Pennsylvania, and Hathaway S. Brenneman, Mt. Joy, Pennsylvania. He also leaves seven grandchildren, 12 great-grandchildren and two sisters, Mrs. Ellen Sechrist, Felton RD 1, and Mrs. Amanda Sheffer, Red Lion RD.

Funeral services will be conducted at 1:30 o'clock Thursday afternoon from the Berg Funeral home, Red Lion. Rev. Henry Springer, pastor of Lebanon Lutheran church, will officiate and interment will be made in the cemetery adjoining that church.

More About Daniel Franklin Brenneman:

Census: 15 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 6a

Census 2: 03 Jan 1910, Winterstwon Road; Winterstown, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 6b living w/ son Hathaway Brenneman's family

Census 3: 05 Jan 1920, Winterstown Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 6b living w. son Hathaway Breneman's family

Census 4: 15 Apr 1930, 3 W. Broadway Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 14b

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, farm laborer Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, janitor bank Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Magdalene (Maggie) Herbst:

Children: 1900, 5 w/ 4 living

More About Daniel Brenneman and Magdalene Herbst:

Marriage: Bet. 15 Dec 1881 - 1882, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Lucretia Battye:

Mrs. Lucretia Battie Brenneman, wife of the late Daniel Brenneman, died at 6:45 p. m. Saturday March 31, 1951 at the home of her son-in-law and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. Dennis Rouzer, 311 South Main Street. She was 76. Mrs. Brenneman, a daughter of the late James A. and Elmira Himes Battie, was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton.

Besides Mrs. Rouzer, with whom she lived, she is survived by a son, Sergeant Brenneman, Felton,

RD 1; two grandchildren, Margaret Riddle, Stewartstown, RD 2, and Katharine Brenneman, 311 South Main Street; one great-grandson, and a sister, Mrs. Mary Anderson, Felton, RD 1.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2 p. m. Tuesday from the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway. Rev. Paul A. Werner, pastor of the local St. Paul's EUB church, will officiate. Interment will be made in Lebanon Lutheran cemetery.

More About Daniel Brenneman and Lucretia Battye:

Marriage: Aft. 1919

Children of Daniel Brenneman and Magdalene Herbst are:

- + 223 i. Murray Clinton¹¹ Brenneman, born 12 Feb 1881 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1951 in Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware.
 - Amelia A. (Millie) Brenneman, born Aug 1883 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Ralph L. Wanger; born 1893 in Pennsylvania.
- + 225 iii. Mary Matilda (Tillie) Brenneman, born 17 Sep 1885 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Sep 1945 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 226 iv. Emma A. Brenneman, born 20 May 1891 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Feb 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 227 v. Hathaway Shindle Brenneman, born 21 May 1896 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jan 1970 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vi. Daniel Sargeant Brenneman, born 02 Jan 1907 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Jul 1992 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Daniel Sargeant Brenneman:

Occupation: 1930, machine operator tobacco factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

70. Susan¹⁰ Stabley (William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Oct 1865 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Feb 1929 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Francis Grove** 01 Sep 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Charles Grove and Leah Sechrist. He was born 18 Jan 1856 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Dec 1937 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susan Stabley:

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Francis Grove:

Burial: 27 Dec 1937, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: arterio sclerosis hypertension & mycocardial degeneration

Census: 01 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 1b

Census 2: 18 Apr 1910, East Broadway; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 9a

Census 3: 17 Jan 1920, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 93 SD 13 sheet 7a

Occupation: 1900, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, laborer odd jobs Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, laborer tobacco factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Francis Grove and Susan Stabley:

Marriage: 01 Sep 1887, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Susan Stabley and Francis Grove is:

+ 229 i. Charles Edward¹¹ Grove, born 19 Jan 1910 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Nov 1983.

71. Lydia Ann¹⁰ Stabley (William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Jul 1867 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Apr 1935 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Levi L. Scheaffer**. He was born 19 Jun 1860 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Dec 1944 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Children of Lydia Stabley and Levi Scheaffer are:

- + 230 i. Allie Virginia¹¹ Scheaffer, born 10 Nov 1883 in Pennsylvania; died 17 Jul 1926 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 231 ii. Emory Oster Scheaffer, born 19 Jan 1887 in Pennsylvania; died 22 Oct 1960 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 232 iii. Mamie Celesta Scheaffer, born 24 Jan 1889 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Aug 1950 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

72. William Henry¹⁰ Stabley (William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Apr 1873 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 May 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Mary Alice Snyder**, daughter of Henry Snyder and Elizabeth Leffler. She was born Oct 1875 in Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Oct 1937 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Fannie Jane Burk** 1895 in Pennsylvania, and died 20 Nov 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(3) Minnie ?** 1895 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born Oct 1877 in Pennsylvania.

More About William Henry Stabley:

Burial: 28 May 1939, private cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: congestive heart failure; atrophic emphysema

Census: 02 Jun 1900, Wayne Twp, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania ED 31 SD 11 sheet 1

Census 2: 23 Apr 1910, Stabley's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet

Census 3: 10 Jan 1920, LaBonen Church Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 3a

Census 4: 02 Apr 1930, Charles Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 1b

Medical Information: 1918 medium height & build, eyes grey & hair brown

Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1900, railroad laborer Wayne Twp, Clinton Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1910, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1918, farmer Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, laborer odd jobs Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Mary Alice Snyder:

Felton - Mrs. Mary Alice Stabley, wife of William H. Stabley, died at 5 o'clock this morning, Oct. 14, 1937, following an illness of two years. Death was caused by a complication of diseases. She was 61 years, 11 months and 29 days old and be sides her husband leaves two daughters, Mrs. Bertus Olphin and Mrs. Ervin Gladfelter, this place; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; a brother, Albert C. Snyder, Felton; a sister, Mrs. Cyrus C Ritz Red Lion; a step-daughter, Miss Elva Stabley, this place; a step-son, Harry Stabley, Red Lion; three half-brothers, Charles Snyder, Red Lion; Curvin Snyder, this place, and Howard Snyder, address unknown, and three half-sisters. Mrs. John Fehr, Barberton, Ohio; Mrs. Minnie Gruver, York, and Mrs. James Sentz, this place. Mrs. Stabley was the daughter of the late Henry and Elizabeth Snyder, formerly of Chanceford Township. She was a member of the Felton Evangelical church for the last 45 years, a member of the Women's Missionary society, and the Sunday school class taught by J. C. Gable.

The body was removed to the Burg Funeral home, Red Lion, to be prepared for burial. It will be returned to the Stabley home tomorrow. The funeral will be Sunday afternoon at 1:30 o'clock. A brief service will be held at the Stabley residence, after which the cortege will proceed to the Kelton Evangelical church, where concluding services will be conducted by the pastor, Kev. 11. S. Entz. Burial will be in the cemetery adjoining the church.

More About Fannie Jane Burk:

Burial: Nov 1917, private cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: laryngral tuberculosis

Children: 1910, 6 w/ 3 living

More About William Stabley and Fannie Burk:

Marriage: 1895. Pennsylvaina

More About Minnie ?: Children: 1900, 1 w/ 1 living

233

More About William Stabley and Minnie ?: Marriage: 1895, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of William Stabley and Fannie Burk are:

i. Sarah Alverta¹¹ Stabley, born 14 Apr 1897 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Feb 1922 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married John William Huson Aft. 1915; born 24 Sep 1894 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Feb 1974 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Sarah Alverta Stabley:

Burial: 02 Mar 1922, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: pulmonary tuberculosis

Census: 10 Jan 1920, LaBonen Church Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet

3a living w/ father

More About John William Huson:

Census: 14 Apr 1930, East Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-14 SD 25 sheet 3b Census 2: 05 Apr 1940, East Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-15 SD 22 sheet 2a Occupation: Bet. 1930 - 1940, farmer East Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Huson and Sarah Stabley:

Marriage: Aft. 1915

234 ii. Harry Ervin Stabley, born 25 Sep 1901 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Dec 1943 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

iii. Elva Lucretia Stabley, born 13 Sep 1908 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Sep 1978. 235

76. Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley (Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Jul 1873 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Apr 1959 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Elmer Livingston 06 Jan 1895, son of David Livingston and Sarah Steffee. He was born 26 Apr 1874 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Jul 1962 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Annie Elizabeth Stabley:

Baptism: 16 Nov 1873, York Co, Pennsylvania

Burial: 25 Apr 1959, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: broncho pneumonia; cerebral vascular accident; malnutiation & asthenia

Children: 1900, 2 w/ 2 living

Notes for Elmer Livingston:

Elmer Livingston, husband of the late Annie E. Stabley Livingston, died at 2 p.m. yesterday July 4, 1962 at the home of his daughter, Mrs. George Sharp, 123 Jefferson Avenue. He was 87. Besides his daughter, he leaves a son, David Livingston, Uniondale, Long Island, New York; six grandchildren, 18 great-grandchildren, five great-grandchildren; two sisters, Mrs. Minnie Weaver, 817 East Philadelphia Street, and Mrs. John Sipe, Hamilton, Ohio, and a brother, Chester Livingston, York. Mr. Livingston belonged to St. Mark's Lutheran Church. Funeral arrangements were incomplete yesterday.

More About Elmer Livingston:

Burial: 07 Jul 1962, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: myocardial infarction

Census: 19 Jun 1900, N. Charles Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 15b Census 2: 22 Apr 1910, N. Charles Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 15b Census 3: 19 Jan 1920, 821 E. Philadelphia Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED ED 144 SD 13 sheet 4a

Occupation: 1900, day laborer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, sawyer machine shop Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, general laborer York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Elmer Livingston and Annie Stabley:

Marriage: 06 Jan 1895

Children of Annie Stabley and Elmer Livingston are:

+ 236 i. Mayetta E. (May)¹¹ Livingston, born 13 Sep 1895 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Oct 1987 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Beatrice Valleta Livingston, born 25 Sep 1897 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Jan 1954 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married? Schleeter.

More About Beatrice Valleta Livingston:

Baptism: 01 Jan 1898, Grace Lutheran Chruch Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Burial: Jan 1954, Prospect Hill Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1920, paster box factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

iii. David E. Livingston, born 26 Feb 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died Feb 1982 in Uniondale, Nassau Co, New York. He married Helen N. Vanderwater Bef. 1940; born 1913 in New York.

More About David E. Livingston:

Burial: 1982, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 15 Jun 1940, 18 Yorktown; Oceanside, Hempstead Twp, Nassau Co, New York ED 30-169 SD 1 sheet

64a

Occupation: 1920, winder wire cloth factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1940, lineman lighting company Oceanside, Hempstead Twp, Nassau Co, New York

More About David Livingston and Helen Vanderwater:

Marriage: Bef. 1940

78. George Emanuel¹⁰ **Stabley** (Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Feb 1876 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Jan 1907 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Alice B. Conway** 06 Aug 1898 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 14 Nov 1870 in Pennsylvania, and died 23 Nov 1953 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George Emanuel Stabley:

Census: 04 Jun 1900, W. Mabel Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 132 SD 8 sheet 3b

Occupation: 1900, railroad agent Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Alice B. Conway:

Dallastown - Mrs. Alice B. Conway Stabley, a former, resident of this place, died at 7:57 a.m. yesterday Nov. 23, 1953 at the Nightengale Convalescent and Rest home, Camp Hill. She was 84 years old. Mrs. Stabley, wife of the late George Stabley, had resided with her son-in-law and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. Paul Baum, Lemoyne, prior to her admission to the convalescent home. A daughter of the late Samuel and Priscilla Hartman Conway, Mrs. Stabley was a member of Bethlehem EUB church.

Surviving are: Two daughters, Mrs. Baum, with whom she resided; Mrs. Paul Boyer, York; two sons, George E. Stabley, Philadelphia, and Paul C. Stabley, Baltimore; eight grandchildren, one great-grandchild, three sisters, Mrs. Ralph Gemmill, Red Lion; Mrs. John Stevens, York, and Mrs. Blanche Griffith, this place; four brothers, Samuel Conway, Harrisburg; George and Clarence Conway, both of here, and Charles Conway, Manchester.

Funeral services will be conducted Wednesday at 2 p.m. at Eberly Funeral' home, 104 West Main street. Rev. Ralph W. Birk, pastor of Trinity Lutheran church, Lemoyne, will officiate. Interment will be in Dallastown Union cemetery.

Dallastown - Funeral services for Mrs. Alice B. Conway Stabley, a former local resident, were held Wednesday at Eberly Funeral home. Mrs. Stabley, widow of George Stabley, died Monday Nov. 23, 1953 at Nightengale Convalescent and Rest home, Camp Hill. Rev. Ralph W. Birk, pastor of Trinity Lutheran Church, Lemoyne, officiated. Pallbearers were: Charles, Clarence, George and Samuel Conway, brothers, and Ralph Gemmill and John Stevens, brothers-in-law. Interment was in Union cemetery.

More About Alice B. Conway:

Census 2: 10 Jan 1920, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 13a

Census 4: 03 Apr 1940, 803 Hummel Ave; Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania ED 21-24 SD 19

sheet 2a living w/ son-in-law Paul D. Baum's family

Children: 1900, 2 w/ 2 living

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Stabley and Alice Conway: Marriage: 06 Aug 1898, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Stabley and Alice Conway are:

 Paul Clifton¹¹ Stabley, born 29 Nov 1899 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Jan 1981 in Mechanicsburg, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. He married Florence ?; born 1895.

More About Paul Clifton Stabley:

Census: 1930, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Medical Information: 1918 tall height, medium build, brown eyes and black hair Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1918, telegraph operator Western Union Telegraph Company York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, telegraph operator office Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 162-09-0408

- ii. ? Stabley, born Apr 1900 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 241 iii. Ruth Norene Stabley, born 18 Apr 1904 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 May 1997.
- + 242 iv. George Emanuel Stabley, born 15 Dec 1906 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 May 1997 in Punta Gorda, Charlotte Co, Florida.
- + 243 v. Mildred Flo Stabley, born 25 Apr 1900 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Apr 1975 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **81.** Carrie Blanche¹⁰ Stabley (Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Oct 1882 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Dec 1907 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Herman Francis Greason** 21 Jun 1903 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 15 Oct 1879 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Jan 1957 in Mt. Holly Springs, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Carrie Blanche Stabley:

Burial: 21 Dec 1907, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: pullmonary tuberculosis

Occupation: 1900, cigar box paster Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Herman Greason and Carrie Stabley:

Marriage: 21 Jun 1903, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Carrie Stabley and Herman Greason is:

 Rosa B.¹¹ Greason, born 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married John H. Snoke 14 Apr 1938 in Carlisle, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania; born Aft. 1900.

More About John Snoke and Rosa Greason:

Marriage: 14 Apr 1938, Carlisle, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania

84. Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm (Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler,

Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Jan 1867 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Jan 1950 in Chanceford, York Co. Pennsylvania. He married Eliza Ellen Burk 19 Aug 1890 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 13 May 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Sep 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Emanuel Grimm:

Felton, Feb. 1, 1950 - Emmanuel Grimm, a retired saw mill operator, died at 6 o'clock last evening at the home of his son-in-law and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. William Waughtel, Felton R.D. 2. He was 82 years old. Mr. Grimm, who operated the saw mill near Rocky for a number of years, was a member of Pleasant Group E.U.B. Church. He was a son of the late John and Grimm. The following survived: three children, Harry C. Grimm, Felton R.D. 2; Mrs. Claude Lease, York. and Mrs. William Waughtel, with whom he resided; six grandchildren, five great- grandchildren, a brother, Park Grimm. Red Lion; two sisters, Mrs. Latimer Thompson, York R.D., and Mrs. Charles Dise, Mechanicsburg.

Funeral services will be conducted Saturday at 1 p.m. at Burg Funeral Home, Red Lion. His pastor. the Rev. Charles Sechrist, will officiate. Interment will be in the Pleasant Grove Church Cemetery.

More About Emanuel Grimm and Eliza Burk:

Marriage: 19 Aug 1890, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Emanuel Grimm and Eliza Burk are:

- i. Harry Clayton¹¹ Grim, born 20 Jun 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Sep 1953 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- Maggie Ellen Grim, born 27 Sep 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania, died 27 Sep 1984 in York Co, Pennsylvania. 246
- Minnie Revella Grim, born 07 Jul 1900 in Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Sep 1991 in 247 Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 89. Emma Jane¹⁰ Stabley (John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Dec 1863 in Pennsylvania, and died 24 Mar 1941 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married John Franklin Herbst 10 Jul 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Jacob Herbst and Julia Diehl. He was born 05 Oct 1860 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Sep 1940 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Emma Jane Stabley:

Winterstown - Mrs. Emma Jane Stabley Herbst, widow of John Franklin Herbst, died at 9:55 o'clock this morning March 24, 1942 at her home, Red Lion R. D. 2. near this place. Death resulted from a stroke of apoplexy, which she suffered about six months ago. She was aged 78 years.

Surviving are these children: Mrs. Beulah Dallmeyer, South Enola, Pennsylvania; Mrs. Georg Oberlander, York, and Harry, Edwin and Tena, all at home. Thirteen grandchildren and four greatgrandchildren also survive.

Mrs. Herbst was a member of the Lebanon Lutheran Church, near Felton. Private funeral services for relatives only will be conducted at 1 o'clock Thursday at the late residence with public services following in Lebanon Lutheran church, Interment will be made in the adjoining cemetery. Arrangements are in charge of Funeral Director Furnace B. Olewiler, Red Lion.

More About Emma Jane Stabley:

Burial: 1941, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 4 w/ 4 living Children 2: 1910. 5 w/ 5 living

Occupation: 1900, seamstress North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Franklin Herbst:

Burial: 1940, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 16 Jun 1900, North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 170 SD 8 sheet 7b

Census 2: 19 Apr 1910, Barshinger's Mill Road; North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 15

sheet 5b

Census 3: 03 Jan 1920, North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 13 sheet 1b

Census 4: 08 Apr 1930, North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-56 SD 25 sheet 1a

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1930, farmer North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Herbst and Emma Stabley: Marriage: 10 Jul 1887, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Emma Stabley and John Herbst are:

i. Beulah E.¹¹ Herbst, born Jan 1880 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Beulah E. Herbst:

Occupation: 1900, servant North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania

249 ii. Harry M. (Henry) Herbst, born 15 Mar 1889 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Apr 1965.

More About Harry M. (Henry) Herbst:

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes brown & hair dark

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1930, farm laborer North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1917, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 161-20-4116

250 iii. Edwin P. Herbst, born 18 Feb 1893 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Dec 1974 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Edwin P. Herbst:

Red Lion – Edwin P. Herbst, 81, a retired farmer and World War I Army veteran, died Tuesday Dec. 3, 1974 at 4:52 p.m. at his home, Red Lion RD 3, after a lengthy illness. Mr. Herbst was born in Hopewell Township, a son of the late John and Emma Stabley Herbst. He was a member of Red Lion Post 1446, VFW, and Dallastown Post 605, American Legion.

Surviving are two sisters, Mrs. Naomi Oberlander, 119 E. King Street, York, and Miss Tena Herbst, Red Lion RD 3. Funeral services will be held Friday at 11 a.m. at the Burg Funeral Home, 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Interment will be in Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery, near Felton. The Rev. Norman C. Hoffeld, Mr. Herbst's pastor, will officiate. Graveside services will be conducted by the Red Lion VFW post.

More About Edwin P. Herbst:

Medical Information: 1917 tall height, slender build, eyes & hair brown

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1930, farm laborer North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1917, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 207-30-7407

iv. Naomi S. Herbst, born Jan 1896 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.

v. Jeane Edith (Tena) Herbst, born 1908 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Jul 1989 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jeane Edith (Tena) Herbst:

Tena E. Herbst, 81, formerly of Red Lion RD 5, died at 8:30 a.m. Thursday July 1989 at Leader Nursing and Rehabilitation Center, Dallastown, where she lived six years. The service will be 10 a.m. Monday at the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home Inc., 104 W. Main Street, Dallastown. Burial will be in Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery, Felton. Viewing will be 7 to 9 p.m. Sunday at the funeral home.

Miss Herbst was born in North Hopewell Township, the daughter of the late John and Emma (Stabley) Herbst. She was a member of Lebanon Lutheran Church, Felton. Miss Herbst is survived by nine nieces and nephews. Officiating at the service will be her pastor, the Rev. Norman C. Hoffeld.

90. Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley (John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Jan 1865 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Jul 1933 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Samuel S. Grove** 1884 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Frederick Grove and Catharine Shaffer. He was born 24 Apr 1861 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Apr 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susan Ellen Stabley:

Children: 1900, 9 w/ 7 living

Notes for Samuel S. Grove:

Felton - Funeral services for Samuel S. Grove, who died Friday afternoon April 11, 1941 at his home, this place, were conducted at 1 o'clock this afternoon with brief rites at the Burg Funeral home, Red Lion, and concluding obsequies in the Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton. Rev. George D. Laird, pastor of the Felton Lutheran charge, officiated. Three hymns "Jesus, Keep Me Near The Cross," "Nearer, My God, To Thee" and "What A Friend We Have In Jesus" were sung by the choir of the Lebanon church.

The pallbearers, all grandsons of the deceased, were: Quentin Seitz and Samuel, Clair, Richard, Ernest and Clayton Grove, Jr. The following grandchildren served as flower bearers: Wilma and Leonard Grove, Elizabeth Seitz, Beverly and Nancie Grove, Kathryn Seitz, Jessie Kryson, Madeline Miller, Constance, Gloria, Charmaine and LaMar Grove, Sylvia Warner and Thelma and Gail Stine. Interment was made in the cemetery adjoining Lebanon Church.

More About Samuel S. Grove:

Census: 06 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 2b

Census 2: 16 Apr 1910, Broadway Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 15 sheet 2b

Census 3: 24 Jan 1920, Broadway Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 11a

Census 4: 03 Apr 1930, Railroad Road; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 2a

Occupation: 1900, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, farmer Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, dealer wood & lumber Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, salesman grocery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Samuel Grove and Susan Stabley:

Marriage: 1884, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Susan Stabley and Samuel Grove are:

- + 253 i. Allen Michael¹¹ Grove, born 16 Aug 1884 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Jul 1968 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - ii. Howard E. Grove, born 04 Aug 1885 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Jan 1906 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Howard E. Grove:

Census: 24 Apr 1930, 491 ? Street; 2nd ward Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania ED 41-52 Sd 4 sheet 18h

Occupation: 1930, mechanic Bell Telephone Company Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania

- + 255 iii. Alverta C. Grove, born 09 Feb 1888 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Apr 1978 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 256 iv. Archibald Harrison (Archie H.) Grove, born 27 Oct 1889 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jul 1961 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - v. Curtis H. Grove, born 18 Jun 1895 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Dec 1918 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Curtis H. Grove:

Medical Information: 1917 medium height, stout build, eyes & hair brown Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1917, chauffer S. S. Grove Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

- vi. Florence Edna Grove, born May 1897 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married George Raub Warner; born 28 Nov 1894 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 259 vii. Clayton Samuel (Boots) Grove, Sr., born 04 Sep 1899 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Jul 1964 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - viii. Mildred B. Grove, born 28 Aug 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died Jan 1978 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married William S. Robinson; born 1910 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 1954.

More About Mildred B. Grove:

Occupation: 1930, teacher grade school Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 261 ix. Velmer Christian (Velmar) Grove, born 24 Nov 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Jan 1996 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 262 x. Frederick Grove, born 13 Aug 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Sep 1895 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

92. John Peeling¹⁰ Barshinger (George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Nov 1847 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 May 1929 in Sparks, Baltimore Co, Maryland. He married **Adeline K. Herr** 1868. She was born 13 Aug 1845 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 May 1913 in Sparks Glencoe, Baltimore Co, Maryland.

More About John Barshinger and Adeline Herr:

Marriage: 1868

Children of John Barshinger and Adeline Herr are:

- i. Joshua¹¹ Barshinger, born 11 Mar 1868 in Pennsylvania; died 1899.
- + 265 ii. Margaret Minerva (Maggie) Barshinger, born 18 Dec 1870 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Aug 1940 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 266 iii. Anne May Barshinger, born 14 Jan 1872 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jun 1915 in Illchester, Howard Co, Maryland.
- 4 267 iv. George Albert Barshinger, born 26 Aug 1878 in Maryland; died 24 Oct 1918 in Sparks, Baltimore Co, Maryland.
 268 v. John Norman Barshinger, born 11 May 1882 in Maryland; died 1966. He married Rebecca Pancoast Merryman 27 Jan 1903 in Hereford, Maryland; born 1882 in Glencoe, Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 1976.

More About John Barshinger and Rebecca Merryman: Marriage: 27 Jan 1903, Hereford, Maryland

100. Simon Anstine¹⁰ **Barshinger** (Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Aug 1863 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Mar 1945 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Ellen Grove** 22 Sep 1885 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Charles Grove and Leah Sechrist. She was born Jan 1860 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Jan 1946 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Simon Anstine Barshinger:

Red Lion - Simon A. Barshinger, former county commissioner, died at 5:30 a. m. yesterday March 15, 1945 at his home, 18 South Main Street, after an illness for the past two years. He was 81 years old. Mr. Barshinger was a son of the late Emanuel and Katie Anstine Barshinger. Besides his wife, Mary Ellen Grove Barshinger, he leaves a daughter, Mrs. George S. Perry, Knoxville, Tennessee; two sons, Clarence F. Barshinger and Charles E. Barshinger, both of Red Lion; seven grandchildren and two great-grandchildren.

Mr. Barshinger was well-known throughout the county, having served a term as county commissioner. He was president of the Red Lion Milling company and was one of the oldest millers in ran. the state. He also served as the president of the Southern Mutual Fire Insurance company, an office he held at the time of his death. He had served as a member of the borough council in earlier years. Mr. Barshinger was a member of the St. John's Reformed Church and Sunday school for the past 25 years, having belonged to the Sunday school class taught by Dr. T. E. Brooks.

The funeral services will be held Monday afternoon at 2 o'clock from the Earl B. Burg and Son Funeral home. Rev. Dr. Oliver K. Maurer, pastor of St. John's Reformed church, will officiate. Interment will be made in the Red Lion cemetery.

More About Simon Anstine Barshinger:

Census: 02 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 170 SD 8 sheet 1b

Census 2: 19 Apr 1910, Dunkard Valley Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 15 sheet 3a

Census 3: 03 Jan 1920, Rehnmeyer Valley Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 13 sheet 1a

Census 4: 18 Apr 1930, 18 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 16b

Occupation: 1900, miller North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1910 - 1920, miller flour mill North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, superintendent flour milling company Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Mary Ellen Grove:

Mrs. Mary Ellen Barshinger, widow of Simon A. Barshinger, died at 4:30 o'clock yesterday afternoon Jan. 10, 1946 at her home, 18 South Main Street. Death was caused by a complication of diseases. She was 86 years old. Mrs. Barshinger was a member of St. John's Reformed church for 26 years and belonged to the Dorcas Sunday school class taught by Mrs. Spurgeon Snyder. Mrs. Barshinger, whose husband died March 15, 1945, is survived by three children, Clarence F. and Charles E. Barshinger, this place, and Mrs. George S. Perry, Knoxville, Tennessee; seven grandchildren, two great grand-children and a brother, Edward Grove, Red Lion.

The funeral will be held Monday with services at 2 p. m. from the Earl B. Burg and Son funeral home. Rev. Oliver K. Maurer, pastor of St. John's Reformed Church, will officiate. Interment will be made in the Red Lion cemetery.

Funeral services for Mrs. Mary Ellen Barshinger, widow of Simon A. Barshinger, who died Thursday Jan. 10, 1946 at her home, 18 South Main Street, were conducted yesterday from the Earl B. Burg and Son funeral home. Rev. Oliver K. Maurer, pastor of St. John's Reformed church, was the officiating minister. Mrs. Oliver K. Maurer and Mrs. Pauline Frederick sand the hymns, "No Night There" and "Near to the Heart of God." They were accompanied by Mrs. Harry Murr on the organ. The pallbearers were: William Ott, Randall McCollam, A. K. Ulsh, John Ulsh, Samuel McGurk and Robert Holland. Interment was made in the Red Lion cemetery.

More About Mary Ellen Grove:

Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 3 w/ 3 living

More About Simon Barshinger and Mary Grove: Marriage: 22 Sep 1885, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Simon Barshinger and Mary Grove are:

269

270

 Clarence Franklin¹¹ Barshinger, born 25 Jul 1886 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Mar 1949 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Anna Grace Hershey 1921; born 20 Nov 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jul 1967 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clarence Franklin Barshinger:

Clarence Franklin Barshinger, vice-president of the Red Lion Milling company, died at 2 o'clock yesterday morning March 25, 1949 at his home, 225 South Main Street. He was 62. Mr. Barshinger was the husband of Mrs. Anna Hershey Barshinger and a son of the late Simon A. and Mary Ellen Grove Barshinger. He was a member of St. John's Reformed church, Red Lion; Red Lion Elks Lodge 1592, and a member of Masonic organizations.

Besides his wife, he leaves a brother, Charles E. Barshinger, this place, and a sister, Mrs. George S. Perry, Knoxville, Tennessee.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2 o'clock Monday afternoon at Burg Funeral home, West Broadway. His pastor. Rev. Dr. Oliver K. Maurer, will officiate, assisted by Rev. S. L. Hench, pastor of Christ Lutheran church, Dallastown. Interment will be in the Red Lion cemetery.

More About Clarence Franklin Barshinger:

Baptism: 31 Mar 1889, St. John's United Church of Christ Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Medical Information: 1942 height 5'-3", weight 128 pounds, eyes brown & hair black Military service: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1910, miller home mill North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, miller flour mill North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: 1942, Red Lion Millilng Company Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Residence: 1942, 225 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Clarence Barshinger and Anna Hershey:

Marriage: 1921

 Edith May Barshinger, born 15 Jan 1888 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Oct 1969 in Knoxville, Knoxville Co, Tennessee.

- + 271 iii. Charles Emanuel Barshinger, born 20 Dec 1893 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Jul 1976 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **101.** Clara Elizabeth¹⁰ Barshinger (Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Jul 1866 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Dec 1920 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Milton Baker** 25 Dec 1894 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 11 Jun 1869 in Pennsylvania, and died 25 Mar 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Milton Baker and Clara Barshinger: Marriage: 25 Dec 1894, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Clara Barshinger and Milton Baker is:

- + 272 i. Lula Kathryn¹¹ Baker, born 03 Nov 1899 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Nov 1978.
- **105. Martin L.**¹⁰ **Barshinger** (Henry S.⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Mar 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Apr 1945 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Emmelyn Greacen** 11 Sep 1894 in Perth Amboy, Middlesex Co, New Jersey. She was born 28 Mar 1875 in New Jersey, and died 19 Apr 1909 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Martin Barshinger and Emmelyn Greacen:

Marriage: 11 Sep 1894, Perth Amboy, Middlesex Co, New Jersey

Child of Martin Barshinger and Emmelyn Greacen is:

- i. Henry Stephen¹¹ Barshinger, born 10 Apr 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Feb 1953 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **106. Sarah Ann (Sallie)**¹⁰ **Barshinger** (Henry S.⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Oct 1869 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Arthur R. Price** 21 Mar 1901 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 1871 in Maryland.

More About Arthur Price and Sarah Barshinger: Marriage: 21 Mar 1901, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Sarah Barshinger and Arthur Price is:

- + 274 i. Robert Barshinger¹¹ Price, born 15 May 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Dec 2008 in Bethel, Fairfield Co, Connecticut.
- **110.** Franklin¹⁰ Shenberger (George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 Sep 1861 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Oct 1934. He married **Alice Cordia Emig** 13 Jan 1887 in Emigsville, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Levi Emig and Catherine Smith. She was born Nov 1857 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1940.

More About Franklin Shenberger:

Baptism: 25 Sep 1863, Stabley's Reformed Church North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Burial: Oct 1934, Emig Cemetery in Pennsylvania

Census: 15 Jun 1900, 1007 Miami Street; Sidney, Clinton Twp, Shelby Co, Ohio ED 92 SD 3 sheet 20b Census 2: 26 Apr 1910, 908 Forest Street; 3rd ward Sidney, Shelby Co, Ohio ED 132 SD 3 sheet 5a Census 3: 23 Jan 1920, 24 Grimes Street; 5th ward Dayton, Montgomery Co, Ohio ED 126 SD 249 sheet 1b

Census 4: 11 Apr 1930, 325 Herman Ave; 4th ward Dayton, Montgomery Co, Ohio ED 57-34 SD 23

sheet 13a

Occupation: 1900, superintendent carriage works Sidney, Clinton Twp, Shelby Co, Ohio

Occupation 2: 1910, salesman on road Sidney, Shelby Co, Ohio

Occupation 3: 1920, commerical salesman gas engine factory Dayton, Montgomery Co, Ohio

Occupation 4: 1930, laborer oil station Dayton, Montgomery Co, Ohio

More About Alice Cordia Emig: Children: 1900, 2 w/ 2 living

More About Franklin Shenberger and Alice Emig:

Marriage: 13 Jan 1887, Emigsville, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Franklin Shenberger and Alice Emig are:

i. Mary Grace¹¹ Shenberger, born Mar 1888 in Sidney, Clinton Twp, Shelby Co, Ohio.

More About Mary Grace Shenberger:

Occupation: 1910, teacher public school Sidney, Shelby Co, Ohio

ii. Irene Gertrude Shenberger, born Feb 1891 in Sidney, Clinton Twp, Shelby Co, Ohio.

111. Albert¹⁰ **Shenberger** (George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Feb 1863 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Jul 1936 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Elizabeth Keller** 17 Apr 1888 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 11 Feb 1861 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Aug 1906 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Ida Campbell** Aft. 1906. She was born 1863 in Pennsylvania, and died 1910.

More About Albert Shenberger:

Burial: Jul 1936, Yoe Union Cemetery Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 25 Jun 1900, Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 184 SD 8 sheet 14b

Census 3: 06 Jan 1920, Main Street; Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 117 SD 13 sheet 2b

Census 4: 08 Apr 1930, Main Street; Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-92 SD 25 sheet 4a

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1930, blacksmith Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

Probate: 20 Jul 1936, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Elizabeth Keller:

Burial: Aug 1906, Yoe Union Cemetery Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Albert Shenberger and Elizabeth Keller:

Marriage: 17 Apr 1888, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Ida Campbell:

Occupation: 1930, child nurse at home Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Albert Shenberger and Ida Campbell:

Marriage: Aft. 1906

Children of Albert Shenberger and Elizabeth Keller are:

- + 277 i. George Franklin¹¹ Shenberger, born 30 May 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Mar 1986 in Pinellas Co, Florida
- + 278 ii. Cora Lydia Shenberger, born 01 Mar 1901 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Jul 1982 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **113.** Carolyn (Caroline or Callie)¹⁰ Shenberger (George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Nov 1865 in

Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Apr 1944. She married **Samuel Henry Curran** 03 Dec 1896 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 28 Feb 1865 in Pennsylvania, and died 17 Nov 1955.

More About Carolyn (Caroline or Callie) Shenberger:

Burial: Apr 1944, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 2 w/ 2 living

More About Samuel Henry Curran:

Census: 25 Jun 1900, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 126 SD 8 sheet 18b

Census 2: 15 Apr 1910, W. Broadway; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 3a

Census 3: 10 Jan 1920, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 94 SD 13 sheet 7b

Census 4: 08 Apr 1930, 236 N. Charles Street; 2nd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-66 SD

25 sheet 8a

281

Occupation: 1900, farmer Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1910, packer tobacco Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Samuel Curran and Carolyn Shenberger:

Marriage: 03 Dec 1896, Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Carolyn Shenberger and Samuel Curran are:

i. Carrie Catherine ¹¹ Curran, born 15 Feb 1898 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Mar 1930.

More About Carrie Catherine Curran:

Occupation: 1920, teacher public school Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

+ 280 ii. Hattie Alverta Curran, born 16 Sep 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1995.

iii. Grace Ann Curran, born 01 Mar 1906 in Brogue, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 May 1998 in Shrewsbury Twp,

York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Grace Ann Curran:

Burial: 11 May 1998, Red Lion Mausoleum Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Education: studied voice & music at Peabody Conservatory Baltimore, Maryland

Occupation: assistant organist Grace Lutheran Church

116. Adam¹⁰ Shenberger (George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Jul 1872 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Mar 1950 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Emma Jane Sechrist** 13 May 1894 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of William Sechrist and Anna Stillinger. She was born 09 Oct 1876 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1952 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Adam Shenberger:

Burial: Mar 1950, U. B. Cemetery Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 25 Jun 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 174 SD 8 sheet 14b

Census 2: 30 Apr 1910, Adamsville Road; York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 140 SD 15 sheet 11a

Census 3: 01 Jan 1920, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census 4: 1930, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1900, blacksmith Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, blacksmith own shop York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Emma Jane Sechrist:

Children: 1910, 2 w/ 2 living

More About Adam Shenberger and Emma Sechrist: Marriage: 13 May 1894, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Adam Shenberger and Emma Sechrist are:

i. John Eugene¹¹ Shenberger, born 01 Dec 1894 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Jan 1957. He married Esther V. Hengst 17 Apr 1926 in Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 1899.

More About John Eugene Shenberger:

Burial: Jan 1957, Otterbein UM Church Cemetery Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 1930, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Shenberger and Esther Hengst: Marriage: 17 Apr 1926, Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania

+ 283 ii. Russell Edward Shenberger, born 26 May 1905 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Feb 1997 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

284 iii. Grace I. Shenberger, born 25 Apr 1916 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Jan 1974 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

117. Jacob¹⁰ Shenberger (George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Feb 1877 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Nov 1937 in New Jersey. He married **Nettie Bott** 09 Aug 1906 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 1883 in Pennsylvania.

More About Jacob Shenberger:

Census: 1910, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census 2: 01 Jan 1920, Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania

More About Nettie Bott:

Census: 09 Apr 1930, 316 Mulberry Street; 9th ward Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania ED 36-72

SD 26 sheet 9a

Occupation: 1930, laundress at home Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania

More About Jacob Shenberger and Nettie Bott:

Marriage: 09 Aug 1906, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Jacob Shenberger and Nettie Bott are:

i. John George¹¹ Shenberger, born 1916 in Pennsylvania.

ii. Alice Shenberger, born 1919 in Pennsylvania.

287 iii. Dorthy Shenberger, born 1922 in Pennsylvania.

119. Adam F. S.¹⁰ **Flinchbaugh** (Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Sep 1852 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Nov 1927 in Pennsylvania. He married **Emma Horn** 21 Aug 1876 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Michael Horn and Leah?. She was born 28 Jul 1855 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Aug 1925 in Pennsylvania.

More About Adam F. S. Flinchbaugh:

Census: 22 Jun 1880, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 7 sheet 33

Census 2: 14 Jun 1900, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 113 SD 8 sheet 10b

Census 3: 18 Apr 1910, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 7a

Census 4: 12 Jan 1920, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13 sheet 6b

Occupation: 1850, stonemason Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1870, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1900, stonemason Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1910, bricklayer mason Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 5: 1920, mason house building Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Emma Horn:

Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 2 w/ 2 living

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, cigarmaker factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Adam Flinchbaugh and Emma Horn: Marriage: 21 Aug 1876, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Adam Flinchbaugh and Emma Horn are:

+ 288 i. Samuel Pius¹¹ Flinchbaugh, born 18 May 1879 in York Co. Pennsylvania: died 15 Mar 1949 in Pennsylvania.

289 ii. Leah E. Flinchbaugh, born 08 Jun 1891 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Aug 1975. She married Amos (Kile) Kyle 19 Apr 1919 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 1891 in Pennsylvania; died 1964 in York Co,

Pennsylvania.

More About Leah E. Flinchbaugh:

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, cigarmaker factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Amos (Kile) Kyle:

Census: 12 Jan 1920, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13 sheet 6b; living w/ father-

in-law Adam Flinchbaugh's family

Occupation: 1920, brakeman railroad Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Amos Kyle and Leah Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 19 Apr 1919, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

120. Elias¹⁰ Flinchbaugh (Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 May 1854 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Nov 1932 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Hannah Catherine Bowman** 1878 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 14 Jul 1859 in Pennsylvania, and died 22 Dec 1948 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Elias Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Nov 1932, private cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 07 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 7 sheet 12

Census 2: 02 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 169 SD 8 sheet 2a

Census 3: 22 Apr 1910, Flinchbaugh's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 22 SD 15 sheet 5a

Census 4: 05 Jan 1920, Daugherty Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 Sd 13 sheet 1a

Census 5: 08 Apr 1930, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-57 SD 25 sheet 1b

Occupation: 1870, farm laboer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1880, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: Bet. 1900 - 1920, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, farm laborer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Hannah Catherine Bowman:

Burial: Dec 1948, private cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 2 w/ 1 living Children 2: 1910, 1 w/ 1 living

More About Elias Flinchbaugh and Hannah Bowman:

Marriage: 1878, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Elias Flinchbaugh and Hannah Bowman are:

i. baby¹¹ Flinchbaugh, born 20 Dec 1878 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Dec 1878.
 + 291 ii. Howard Clinton Flinchbaugh, born 25 Feb 1880 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 May

1957 in Pennsylvania.

121. Noah S.¹⁰ **Flinchbaugh** (Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Dec 1855 in North

Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Dec 1939 in Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Elizabeth Klinefelter** 17 Mar 1878 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of ? Klinefelter and Catherine Attig. She was born Mar 1854 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1931.

More About Noah S. Flinchbaugh:

Census: 04 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 7 sheet 9

Census 2: 23 Jun 1900, Forest Street; Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 147 SD 8 sheet 22a

Census 3: 16 Apr 1910, S. Main Street; Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 90 SD 15 sheet 2a

Census 4: 14 Jan 1920, S. Main Street; Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 96 Sd 13 sheet 6a

Census 5: 14 Apr 1930, Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-69 SD 25 sheet 7a

Occupation: 1870, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1880, carpenter Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1900, day laborer Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1910, retail merchant grocer & dry goods Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 5: 1920, house carpenter Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 6: 1930, building carpenter Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Mary Elizabeth Klinefelter:

Children: 1900, 2 w/ 1 living

293

More About Noah Flinchbaugh and Mary Klinefelter:

Marriage: 17 Mar 1878, Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Noah Flinchbaugh and Mary Klinefelter are:

i. Walter Cleon¹¹ Flinchbaugh, born 20 Jun 1879 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Mar 1881 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. James Monroe Flinchbaugh, born 07 Aug 1893 in Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Nov 1949 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About James Monroe Flinchbaugh:

Medical Information: 1917 tall, slender, eyes brown & hair black

Military service: 04 Jun 1917, draft registration York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, hostler livery stable Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1917, carpenter Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, house carpenter Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 4: 1930, building carpenter Shrewsbury, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

124. George Frederick¹⁰ Flinchbaugh (Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Aug 1863 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Jan 1933 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Matilda Elizabeth Hartman** 1884 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 30 Oct 1866 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Jul 1921 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George Frederick Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Jan 1933, Greenmount Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 20 Jun 1900, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 147 SD 8 sheet 13a

Census 2: 20 Apr 1910, 728 Cleveland Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 123 SD 15 sheet 12a

Census 3: 05 Jan 1920, 728 Cleveland Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 129 SD 13 sheet 5a

Census 4: 11 Apr 1930, 728 S. Clevaland Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-104 SD 25 sheet 11b living w/ son Murray Flinchbaugh's family

Occupation: 1900, daylaborer Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1910, wood worker furniture factory York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, cabinetmaker furniture factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Matilda Elizabeth Hartman: Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 5 w/ 5 living

More About George Flinchbaugh and Matilda Hartman:

Marriage: 1884, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Flinchbaugh and Matilda Hartman are:

- + 294 i. John Emory¹¹ Flinchbaugh, born 05 Feb 1885 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Feb 1970 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 295 ii. Murray Charles Flinchbaugh, born 08 Oct 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1960.
- + 296 iii. Jennie May (Matilda) Flinchbaugh, born 16 Feb 1888 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Sep 1933 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 297 iv. Emma A. Flinchbaugh, born 25 May 1890 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died Dec 1972 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 298 v. Allen F. Flinchbaugh, born Mar 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Oct 1960 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

125. Murry Lee¹⁰ Flinchbaugh (Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Nov 1865 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Aug 1908 in Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Catherine Lytz** 30 May 1886 in Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 27 Apr 1867 in Pennsylvania, and died 01 Nov 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Murry Lee Flinchbaugh:

Census: 14 Jun 1900, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 173 SD 8 sheet 10b Occupation: 1900, carpenter Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Mary Catherine Lytz:

Census: 18 Apr 1910, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 7a Census 2: 12 Jan 1920, 145 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13 sheet 7a living w/ son-in-law Sedan Grove's family

Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 1 w/ 1 living

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker at home Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Murry Flinchbaugh and Mary Lytz:

Marriage: 30 May 1886, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Murry Flinchbaugh and Mary Lytz is:

- + 299 i. Elizabeth M. 11 Flinchbaugh, born 18 Oct 1886 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Mar 1970 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **126. James B.**¹⁰ **Flinchbaugh** (Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Mar 1868 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Dec 1942 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Frances Ann (Annie) Strayer** 11 Apr 1886 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Henry Strayer and Rose Hartman. She was born 29 May 1866 in Pennsylvania, and died 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About James B. Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Dec 1942, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 01 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 169 SD 8 sheet 1b Census 2: 22 Apr 1910, Flinchbaugh's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 22 SD 15 sheet 5a

Census 3: 12 Jan 1920, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 4b

Census 4: 12 Apr 1930, 215 S. Main Street; 1st ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25

sheet 10b

Occupation: 1900, cigar manufacturer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: 1930, cabinetmaker furniture Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Frances Ann (Annie) Strayer:

Burial: 1957, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1910, 1 w/ 1 living

Occupation: 1930, cigar roller Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About James Flinchbaugh and Frances Strayer:

Marriage: 11 Apr 1886, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of James Flinchbaugh and Frances Strayer is:

+ 300 i. Orella M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, born 27 Jun 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvnia; died Jan 1983.

128. Jacob W.¹⁰ Shenberger (Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Jan 1856 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Sep 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Rebecca J. Grim** 1872 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Elias Grim and Elizabeth ?. She was born Oct 1855 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Apr 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Jacob W. Shenberger:

Burial: Sep 1928, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 22 Jun 1880, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 37 SD 7 sheet 39

Census 2: 04 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 169 SD 8 sheet 2a

Census 3: 23 Apr 1910, Flinchbaugh's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 22 SD 15 sheet 5a

Census 4: 01 Jan 1920, Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1880, laborer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1900 - 1910, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Rebecca J. Grim:

Burial: Apr 1939, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 07 Apr 1930, Red Lion Ave; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 4b living w/

son-in-law Harry G. Seitz's famly

Children: Bet. 1900 - 1910, 2 w/ 1 living

More About Jacob Shenberger and Rebecca Grim:

Marriage: 1872, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Jacob Shenberger and Rebecca Grim are:

 i. Charles H.¹¹ Shenberger, born 02 Jun 1878 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Feb 1881 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Charles H. Shenberger:

Burial: Feb 1881, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 302 ii. Mary Virginia Shenberger, born 08 Feb 1881 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Aug 1960 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **131.** Calvin F.¹⁰ Shenberger (Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Jan 1864 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Mar 1931 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Susan Elizabeth Folkemer** 13 May 1886 in

Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 22 Aug 1863 in Pennsylvania, and died 27 Aug 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Calvin F. Shenberger:

Calvin Shenberger had his own cigar making shop, he operated at his home. His wife Susan also worked in the family business. Calvin and Susan were married in 1886. Thier son, Henry Calvin, was born in 1883.

The family folklore is that Henry was not Calvin's son, but Henry used the Shenberger surname. When Calvin died, he did not name his son, Henry, or any of his grandchildren in his will. Instead, he left his estate to James and Rebecca Sentz.

More About Calvin F. Shenberger:

Burial: Mar 1931, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 07 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp. York Co. Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 3a

Census 2: 06 May 1910, Felton Road; Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 110 SD 15 sheet 9a

Census 3: 22 Jan 1920, Main Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 9a

Census 4: 07 Apr 1930, Red Lion Ave; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 4b

Occupation: 1900, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, cigarmaker home shop Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, owner cigar making shop at home Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Will: left his estate to James & Rebecca Sentz

More About Susan Elizabeth Folkemer:

Burial: Aug 1921, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker home shop Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, roller at home Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Calvin Shenberger and Susan Folkemer:

Marriage: 13 May 1886, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Calvin Shenberger and Susan Folkemer is:

+ 303 i. Henry Calvin¹¹ Shenberger, born 17 Feb 1883 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Aft. 1930 in Emigsville, York Co, Pennsylvania.

132. Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger (Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Jul 1867 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1940 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Abraham Lincoln Grim** Aft. 1885, son of Elias Grim and Elizabeth ?. He was born Dec 1864 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1946 in York Co, Pennsylvnia.

More About Alice Maria Shenberger:

Burial: 1940, Winterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Children: 1900, 3 w/ 2 living

More About Abraham Lincoln Grim:

Burial: 1946, Winterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Census: 06 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 2b

Census 2: 02 May 1910, Red Lion - Winterstown Road; Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 110 SD 15 sheet 7b

Census 3: 06 Jan 1920, Potasin & Winterstown Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 13 sheet 2b

Census 4: 14 Apr 1930, 315 S Charles Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 13a

Occupation: 1880, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1900, day laborer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1910, farmer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1920, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 5: 1930, farm laborer Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Abraham Grim and Alice Shenberger:

Marriage: Aft. 1885

Children of Alice Shenberger and Abraham Grim are:

i. Edna I.¹¹ Grim, born Aft. 1887 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

+ 305 ii. Ester J. (Esta) Grim, born 11 Feb 1889 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Jun 1975.

+ 306 iii. Ralph Abraham Grim, born 06 Oct 1893 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Dec 1972 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

+ 307 iv. Edwin Leroy Grim, born 13 Mar 1901 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 May 1983 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia.

134. Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰ Mitzel (Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 May 1856 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jul 1930 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Catharine Jane Brenneman** 1876 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Joel Brenneman and Catharine Stabley. She was born 22 Oct 1855 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Apr 1930 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Philip Millard Thomas Mitzel:

Census: 11 Jun 1880, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 38 SD 7 sheet 24

Census 2: 19 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7a

Census 3: 19 Apr 1910, Locust Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 3a

Census 4: 02 Jan 1920, York Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5a

Census 5: 12 Apr 1930, 417 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25 sheet 11b living w/ son Harry W.Mitzel's family

Occupation: 1880, merchant Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: Bet. 1920 - 1930, cigar manufacturer Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Catharine Jane Brenneman:

Children: 1910, 8 w/ 5 living

More About Philip Mitzel and Catharine Brenneman:

Marriage: 1876, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children are listed above under (65) Catharine Jane Brenneman.

135. Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰ Mitzel, Sr. (Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 May 1858 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 May 1931 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Barbara Emma Susan Grove** 1883 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Jacob Grove and Elizabeth Trout. She was born 22 Mar 1866 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Nov 1935 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Lemuel Sylvester Mitzel, Sr.:

Burial: 1931, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 20 Jun 1900, Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7b Census 2: 19 Apr 1910, Locust Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 2b

Census 3: 02 Jan 1920, Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5h

Census 4: 19 Apr 1930, 626 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 20a

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1920, farmer Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Barbara Emma Susan Grove:

Burial: 1935, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 7 w/ 7 living Children 2: 1910, 10 w/ 10 living

More About Lemuel Mitzel and Barbara Grove:

Marriage: 1883, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Lemuel Mitzel and Barbara Grove are:

308

311

 Spencer Sterling¹¹ Mitzel, born 18 Jan 1883 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Feb 1961 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Anna M. Grove 24 Mar 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born Jul 1885 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1971 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Spencer Sterling Mitzel:

Burial: 1962, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Medical Information: 1918 medium height & build, eyes brown & hair black Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1900, farm laborer Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1918, merchant Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1918, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Anna M. Grove:

Occupation: 1910, cigar maker cigar factory North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Spencer Mitzel and Anna Grove: Marriage: 24 Mar 1915, York Co, Pennsylvania

+ 309 ii. Nellie Virginia Mitzel, born 10 Sep 1886 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 May 1942 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

+ 310 iii. Caroline E. (Carrie) Mitzel, born Nov 1887 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died

iv. Jacob Thomas Mitzel, born 21 Dec 1890 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Nov 1970 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Pauline Austa Flinchbaugh 03 Oct 1925 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 14 Dec 1901 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Sep 1984 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacob Thomas Mitzel:

Red Lion – J. Thomas Mitzel, 74, husband of Pauline Flinchbaugh Mitzel, 304 S. Main Street, died at 10 a.m. Saturday Nov. 5, 1970 in the York Hospital after a three-month illness. Mr. Mitzel was a veteran of World War I, serving in Army Artillery, and was a charter member of Red Lion Post 1446. He also belonged to Bethany United Methodist Church, and Sunday school, this place; Red Lion Lodge 649, F&AM, and Red Lion Elk Lodge 1592. He was born in Winterstown, a son of the late Lemuel S. and Emma S. Grove Mitzel. He was a retired foreman of the Borg-Warner Corporation. York plant.

Besides his widow, he leaves two sisters, E. May Mitzel, 257 Hyson Lane, and Mrs. Sterling Paules, 762 S. Main Street, both of Red Lion, and a number of nieces and nephews.

The funeral will be held at 2 p.m. Saturday at the Burg Funeral Home, 134 W. Broadway, with Mr. Mitzel's pastor, Rev. Warren L. Baughman Jr., officiating. Interment will be in Red Lion-Zion UM Cemetery.

Notes for Pauline Austa Flinchbaugh:

Red Lion – Pauline A. (Flinchbaugh) Mitzel, 82, of 304 S. Main Street, Red L ion, died at 12:45 a.m. Friday Sept 21, 1984 at Leader's Nursing and Rehabilitation Center. She was the wife of the late J. Thomas Mitzel. The service will be 2 p.m. Monday at the Burg Funeral Home, 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Viewing will be one hour prior to the service at the funeral home. Burial will be Zion United Methodist church cemetery, near Red. Lion. Memorial contributions may be made to the memorial funds of Bethany United Methodist Church, Red Lion, 17356, or the York Unit of the American Cancer Society.

She was born in Windsor Township, daughter of the late Harry S. and Laura (Blouse) Flinchbaugh. She was a former employee of the Federal Cigar Co. of Red Lion. She was a member of the Bethany United Methodist Church, the Ladies Bible class of the Sunday school, the United Methodist Women and red Lion Lodge 1592 BPOE Ladies Auxiliary.

She is survived by a brother, Spurgeon Flinchbaugh, Red Lion RD 3; and two sisters, Romaine Knaub, W. Broadway, Red Lion, and Elva M. Gemmill, Red Lion RD 3. Officiating at the service will be her pastors, the Rev. Lyle S. Bundy and the Rev. Ronald O. Doan.

More About Jacob Mitzel and Pauline Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 03 Oct 1925, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

v. Emma May Mitzel, born May 1892 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Jan 1947 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emma May Mitzel:

Burial: 1974, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: Bet. 1920 - 1930, cigarmaker factory Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

vi. Lemuel Sylverter Mitzel, Jr., born 29 Jan 1894 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Dec 1947 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Lemuel Sylverter Mitzel, Jr.:

Medical Information: 1917 medium height, slender build, eyes gray & hair black Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, farm laborer Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1917, farmer for Joseph Gemmill Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Residence: 1917, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

vii. Jacob Thomas Mitzel, born 21 Dec 1895 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Nov 1970 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Jacob Thomas Mitzel:

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes gray & hair black Military service: 05 May 1917, draft registration Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1917, farmer for father L.S. Mitzel Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, laborer chain company Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Residence: 1917, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Social Security Number: 160-07-2607

- + 315 viii. George Walter Mitzel, born 19 May 1898 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 May 1964 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 316 ix. Mary E. Mitzel, born 1901 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Sep 1982 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 317 x. Erma Leona Mitzel, born 23 Jun 1905 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Sep 1959 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 318 xi. Nora Mildred Mitzel, born 23 Jun 1905 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Oct 1963 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

136. Walter Lee¹⁰ Mitzel (Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 May 1863 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Dec 1926 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Ellen Stabley** 25 Aug 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of George Stabley and Rebecca Flinchbaugh. She was born 10 Nov 1866 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Nov 1953 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Walter Lee Mitzel:

Winterstown, Dec. 6, 1926 – Walter Lee Mitzel, died at his residence here at 2 o'clock this morning at the age of 63 years, 6 months and 24 days. Death was caused by complications of disease. Mr. Mitzel leaves the following survivors: his wife, Mrs. Mary Ellen Stabley Mitzel; two daughters, Mrs. Elsie E. Grim and Mrs. Esta Ehrhart, this place; one grandson, Walter N. Ehrhart, this place; four brothers, Philip and Lemuel Ehrhart, of this place, D. Sterling Ehrhart, of Red Lion, and Jemes Ehrhart, York; and one siter, Miss Anna Mitzel, York.

Funeral services will be held at his late residence here at 1 o'clock on Thursday afternoon with further services at the United Brethren church, this place. Rev. George E. Daugherty, pastor of the church, will officiate at the services. Interment will be made in Winterstown United Brethren cemetery.

The deceased was a trustee and financial secretary of the United Brethren church. He was also secretary of the school board of this place. He was past master of Red Lion lodge No. 649, Free and

Accepted Masons. He was also affiliated with the following other fraternal organizations: Howell chapter, York; Gethsemane commandry, Knight Templars, York; Independent Order Odd Fellows, of Red Lion; and the local camp of the Patriotic Order Sons of America.

Funeral Director Pudi A. Reidel, of the W.F. Gladfelter company, is in charge of the funeral.

More About Walter Lee Mitzel:

Burial: Dec 1926, UB Cemetery Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 19 Jun 1900, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 169 SD 8 sheet 7a

Census 2: 18 Apr 1910, Church Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 2a

Census 3: 02 Jan 1920, Felton Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83

SD 13 sheet 5b

Occupation: Bet. 1900 - 1910, farmer Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Mary Ellen Stabley:

Burial: 18 Nov 1953, UB Cemetery Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: fractured skull fall down stairs

Census: 08 Apr 1930, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-90 SD 25 sheet 2b living w/ son-in-law

Melvin C. Auheart's family Children: 1900, 3 w/ 2 living

More About Walter Mitzel and Mary Stabley: Marriage: 25 Aug 1887, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children are listed above under (63) Mary Ellen Stabley.

140. John Albert¹⁰ **Sentz** (Susan⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Dec 1869 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Nov 1942 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Alice Tarbert** 06 Dec 1891 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of David Tarbert and Susan Fishel. She was born Bet. 14 Jan 1866 - 1867 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Dec 1934 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John Albert Sentz:

Burial: 1942, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 04 Jun 1900, North Hopewell Twp. York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 169 SD 8 sheet 2a

Census 2: 06 May 1910, Felton Road; Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 110 SD 15 sheet 9a

Census 3: 24 Jan 1920, Main Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 10a

Census 4: 05 Apr 1930, Markle Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 4a

Occupation: 1900, cigar manufacturer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, farmer Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Mary Alice Tarbert:

Burial: 1934, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1910. 1 w/ 1 living

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker cigar factory Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, roller cigar factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Sentz and Mary Tarbert:

Marriage: 06 Dec 1891, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of John Sentz and Mary Tarbert is:

+ 319 i. Orella May¹¹ Sentz, born 19 Apr 1892 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Aft. Apr 1930 in Red

141. Anna Clare (Annie) 10 Sentz (Susan Shenberger, Anna Stabler, Johann Jacob Christian 6 Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Dec 1870 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Sep 1940. She married Emanuel Flinchbaugh 28 Dec 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Frederick Flinchbaugh and Lydia Gable. He was born 18 Feb 1867 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Mar 1944 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Anna Clare (Annie) Sentz:

Burial: 1940, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1900, 3 w/ 3 living

More About Emanuel Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Mar 1944, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 23 Jun 1900, Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 127 SD 8 sheet 11a Occupation: 1900, cigar manufacturer Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Emanuel Flinchbaugh and Anna Sentz:

Marriage: 28 Dec 1893, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Anna Sentz and Emanuel Flinchbaugh are:

i. Enos Ellsworth¹¹ Flinchbaugh, born 18 Apr 1895 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Dec 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Enos Ellsworth Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Dec 1925, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

321 ii. Hurley Clayton Flinchbaugh, born 25 Sep 1896 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Jun 1978 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Hurley Clayton Flinchbaugh:

Medical Information: 1918 medium height & build, eves gray & hair dark brown Military service: 05 Jun 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

- 322 John F. Flinchbaugh, born 17 Jun 1899 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died May 1987 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- William Henry Flinchbaugh, born 31 Dec 1901 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. 323
- Mazie M. Flinchbaugh, born 1903 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Charles R. 324 Wambaugh 07 Feb 1925 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born Aft. 1898.

More About Charles Wambaugh and Mazie Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 07 Feb 1925, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Marriage Church: Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

- vi. Mabel R. Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1904 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. 325
- 326 vii. Waldo E. Flinchbaugh, born 08 Oct 1914 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Generation No. 5

143. Levi E.¹¹ Gable (Amos¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Jun 1867 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Jan 1926 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Lillie G. McFatridge 10 May 1890 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of George McFatridge and Susan Grove. She was born 25 Mar 1867 in Stewartstown, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Jan 1943 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Levi E. Gable:

Census: 01 Jun 1900, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 184 SD 8 sheet 1a

Census 2: 19 Apr 1910, Sand Hill Road; York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 139 SD 15 sheet 2a living w/ father Amos Gable

Census 3: 31 Jan 1920, 381 W. Markel Street; 5th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 123 SD 13 sheet 18a living w/ Anna Brenneman's family

Occupation: 1900, fish peddler York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, huckster fish & produce York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: 1920, laborer ice making plant York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Lillie G. McFatridge:

Occupation: 1900, clerk post office York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Levi Gable and Lillie McFatridge: Marriage: 10 May 1890, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Levi Gable and Lillie McFatridge is:

+ 327 i. Blanche G. 12 Gable, born 13 Nov 1892 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Sep 1969 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

144. Solomon Edward¹¹ **Gable** (Amos¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Sep 1870 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Jul 1958 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Rebecca Fritz**. She was born 21 Jul 1873 in Quarryville, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Dec 1940 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co. Pennsylvania.

Children of Solomon Gable and Mary Fritz are:

i. Leah Abbie¹² Gable, born 1905 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 1905 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

 ii. Mary Theodate Gable, born 20 Oct 1907 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Oct 1988 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania. She married Bernard Gehring Dietrich 18 Oct 1930; born 18 Feb 1907 in Kutztown, Berks Co, Pennsylvania; died Nov 1990.

More About Bernard Dietrich and Mary Gable:

Marriage: 18 Oct 1930

145. Charles E.¹¹ Gable (Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1868 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Jan 1953 in Auburn, Rockingham Co, New Hampshire. He married (1) Laura Jane Kolter 07 Sep 1893 in Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 10 Sep 1871 in Pennsylvania, and died 12 Dec 1916 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married (2) Emma F. Laumaster 14 Mar 1918 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 31 May 1875 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Mar 1946 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Charles Gable and Laura Kolter:

Marriage: 07 Sep 1893, Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Charles Gable and Emma Laumaster: Marriage: 14 Mar 1918, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Charles Gable and Laura Kolter is:

i. Henrietta¹² Gable, born Sep 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

146. William¹¹ **Gable** (Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Feb 1869 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Nov 1906 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Ann Bamforth** 18 Sep 1892 in Centreville, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Squire Bamforth

and Catherine Ehrman. She was born Feb 1871 in Pennsylvania, and died 1955.

More About William Gable and Mary Bamforth:

Marriage: 18 Sep 1892, Centreville, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of William Gable and Mary Bamforth are:

+ 331 i. Alvin James 12 Gable, born 27 Jan 1895 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Sep 1962.

ii. Grace V. Gable, born Dec 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1992. She married (1) Hagey Burton Rea; born 15 Jun 1887 in Missouri; died 20 Feb 1970. She married (2) George Edwin Schmidt 1912; born 24 Feb 1892 in Nebraska; died 28 Jun 1976 in Multnomah Co, Oregon.

More About George Schmidt and Grace Gable:

Marriage: 1912

147. Alice Irene¹¹ **Gable** (Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 May 1871 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Aug 1960. She married **William S. Sechrist** 04 Sep 1892 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Sylvester Sechrist and Catharine Haines. He was born 03 Jan 1871 in Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Oct 1942 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Sechrist and Alice Gable:

Marriage: 04 Sep 1892, Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Alice Gable and William Sechrist are:

+ 333 i. Nora A.12 Sechrist, born 20 Mar 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Mar 1986 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

 George Washingron Sechrist, born 04 Aug 1910 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Feb 1978 in Los Angeles Co, California. He married (1) Phyllis J. Campbell 16 Sep 1940 in California. He married (2) Anne L.

Ball Roberts 23 Oct 1949 in San Bernardino Co, California; born 1915.

More About George Sechrist and Phyllis Campbell:

Marriage: 16 Sep 1940, California

More About George Sechrist and Anne Roberts: Marriage: 23 Oct 1949, San Bernardino Co, California

150. Susan E. (Sue)¹¹ Gable (Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Jan 1879 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Jul 1974. She married **Albert George Eyster** 1904 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Manassas Eyster and Caroline Rebman. He was born 19 Sep 1873 in Pennsylvania, and died 04 Jan 1912 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Susan E. (Sue) Gable:

Census: 07 Jan 1920, 854 Prospect Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 143 SD 13 sheet

Census 2: 18 Apr 1930, 854 Prospect Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-119 SD 25 sheet 32a

Children: 1910, 2 w/ 2 living

More About Albert George Eyster:

Census: 26 Apr 1910, 854 Prospect Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 135 SD 15 sheet

16b

334

Occupation: 1910, owner plumber shop York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Albert Eyster and Susan Gable: Marriage: 1904, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Susan Gable and Albert Eyster are:

336

i. Charles Gable¹² Eyster, born 28 May 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Jan 1996. 335

George Manasses Eyster, born 07 May 1909 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Jun 1990. He married Lillian Margaret Houser 1934; born 07 Jul 1911 in Pennsylvania; died 21 Dec 1983.

More About George Eyster and Lillian Houser: Marriage: 1934

152. Beulah Lucinda¹¹ Gable (Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Oct 1884 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Mar 1932 in West York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Roland Griffin Gemmill 17 Aug 1909 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 24 Dec 1881 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Aug 1941 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Roland Gemmill and Beulah Gable:

Marriage: 17 Aug 1909, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Beulah Gable and Roland Gemmill is:

337

i. Edwin Charles¹² Gemmill, born 03 Oct 1911 in Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Feb 2000 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Elvera May Ruppert Aft. 1940; born 16 Feb 1913 in North Codorus Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Nov 1996 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Edwin Gemmill and Elvera Ruppert:

Marriage: Aft. 1940

153. Minerva R.¹¹ Gable (Elias M.¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 May 1869 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Jan 1955 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Samuel Augustus Barshinger 28 Aug 1898 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 25 Aug 1872 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Dec 1943 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Minerva R. Gable:

Children: 1910, 2 w/ 2 living

Occupation: 1910, tobacco stenner at home Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Samuel Augustus Barshinger:

Census 2: 22 Apr 1910, Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 15b Occupation: 1910, foreman box factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, retail merchant lumber Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Samuel Barshinger and Minerva Gable:

Marriage: 28 Aug 1898, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Minerva Gable and Samuel Barshinger are:

i. Kathryn Marie¹² Barshinger, born 09 Sep 1900 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Apr 1911 in Red 338 Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

339 ii. Gable Oren Barshinger, born 26 Jul 1904 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jun 1976.

161. Matha H.¹¹ Gable (Henry A.¹⁰, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1896 in Pennsylvania. She married Cyrus W. Harding. He was born 1881.

Children of Matha Gable and Cyrus Harding are:

i. Ann G. 12 Harding, born 1923.

341 ii. Cyruis W. Harding, born 1928. **162.** Charles Maynard¹¹ Norton (Mary J.¹⁰ Gable, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Aug 1886 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Mar 1964 in Chicago, Cook Co, Illinois. He married **Gladys W. Seasongood** 08 Aug 1913 in St. Joseph, Berrien Co, Michigan. She was born 09 Feb 1888 in Lincoln Twp, Berrien Co, Michigan, and died 05 Sep 1973 in Wheaton, DePage Co, Illinois.

Notes for Charles Maynard Norton:

Maynard C. Norton, 77, of 617 North Central Street, Chicago, died unexpectedly Sunday morning March 29, 1964 at his home. Mr. Norton was born Aug. 31, 1886 in Stewartstown, Ohio. He had lived in Chicago for the last 38 years but maintained a summer home here on Lake Shore Drive, St. Joseph.

Besides his widow, the former Gladys Seasongood, survivor include a son, George M. of Oak Park, Illinois, and two grandchildren. The deceased was the brother-in-law of the late Harvy Seasongood, famed local fantasy weaver of Maiden Lane.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 2 p.m. in the Kerlikowski, Starks and Beatty funeral home, St. Joseph. The Rev. Lloyd Walker, pastor of the First Evangelical United Brethren church, St. Joseph, will officiate. Burial will be in Stevensville Cemetery. Friends may call at the funeral home from 11:30 a.m. on Tuesday until the time of the service.

More About Charles Norton and Gladys Seasongood: Marriage: 08 Aug 1913, St. Joseph, Berrien Co, Michigan

Child of Charles Norton and Gladys Seasongood is:

+ 342 i. George Maynard¹² Norton, born 12 Oct 1918 in Ramsey Co, Minnesota; died 07 Mar 1970 in Oak Park, Cook Co, Illinois

164. Joseph Benson¹¹ **Gable, Jr.** (Joseph Benson¹⁰, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Oct 1886 in Cooptown, Harford Co, Maryland, and died 20 Jul 1972 in Stewartstown, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Belle Dalton** 18 Aug 1919 in Wet Liberty, Baltimore Co, Maryland, daughter of James Dalton and Hannah Hersey. She was born 13 Sep 1889 in Norrisville, Harford Co, Maryland, and died 23 Jul 1973 in Stewartstown, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Joseph Benson Gable, Jr.: The Rhododendron Legacy of Joe Gable

Some of the most reliable rhododendron hybrids for the Middle Atlantic Region of the United States are the hybrids produced by Joseph B. Gable of Stewarstown, Pennsylvania. I have a 30 year old plant of one of his hybrids, 'Caroline', towering above azaleas and hosta in my own back yard.

Joe Gable was born in 1886 and grew up on the family apple orchard and farm near Stewartstown and by 1926 had started a small nursery business, and published his first listing of ornamental plants for sale. Originally offering a variety of young evergreens, trees and shrubs including some native azaleas and rhododendrons, Gable's primary interest eventually shifted to developing rhododendrons and azaleas that could survive the rigorous climate in central Pennsylvania.

For over 40 years, Gable experimented with rhododendrons and azaleas, trying to raise rare species and create new hybrids. He frequently corresponded with contemporaries such as Guy Nearing and other experts from around the world as he expanded his interest in rhododendrons. He obtained seed and pollen from many sources that he used when hybridizing rhododendrons on his farm in rural Pennsylvania. Gable did not pamper his rhododendrons, but planted thousands of seedlings in the woods and let the plants fend for themselves until he was ready to evaluate them, many years later. Although the Gable Study Group identified approximately 100 named rhododendron hybrids, another 100 rhododendron species Gable tried, and at least 90 different group crosses, Joe Gable's rhododendrons are still relatively scarce in the trade. The Gable rhododendrons are real survivors though, and many have proven to be among the most reliable rhododendron hybrids for our region. The Gable Rhododendron Hybrids

Some of Joe Gable's rhododendrons were named for family members, such the pale lavender pink

"Caroline" for his daughter, Caroline Gable, who passed away not long ago. He named an evergreen azalea "Caroline Gable", too. Among his hybridizing triumphs is the ruffled, peachy pink and yellow rhododendron "Mary Belle", the plant he named for his wife, the former Mary Belle Dalton whom he married in 1919.

Some Gable rhododendrons have rather unusual names since Gable often named his hybrids by combining the first few letters of each parent. I have a pale pink show stopper in my back yard, "Cadis", a hybrid of Caroline and the species, R. discolor. I also have a blush white "Disca", reported to be the reverse cross. "Maxhaem Salmon" is a salmon selection from a cross of hardy R. maximum and the tender R. haematodes. There is also a "grex" or hybrid group he referred to as "Catfortcampy", a number of beautiful apricot pink hybrids from a cross of R. catawbiense, R. fortunei, and R. campylocarpum.

No matter what they are called, the Gable rhododendrons such as 'Disca' pictured to the left are fantastic garden plants that are not only beautiful as any hybrids on the market, but are as rugged as any rhododendrons for our region. Every year, I watch my Gable rhododendrons become more majestic with each season. If developers do not turn my garden into townhouses after I am gone, have little doubt that centuries from now "Caroline", "Cadis", and "Disca" will have grown together forming a fragrant rhododendron canopy that will rival the oaks that shade my garden now.

Joseph Benson Gable (1886-1972) Letter's:

During the period between the late 1920s and early 1950s Joseph Gable and Guy Nearing communicated with one another on a regular basis. This took the form of an extraordinary series of letters stimulated by their intense mutual interest in the genus Rhododendron. Most of their correspondence has been preserved and reveals that both were remarkable men, bringing diverse backgrounds and personalities to a discussion of their common interests. Some parts of Nearing's letters to Gable have been reproduced in the book Hybrids and Hybridizers edited by Livingston and West. The reciprocal letters, those from Gable to Nearing, were not available until just before the book went to press, but fortunately it was possible to include a sampling of Gable's letters in an eleventh hour supplement at the end of the book. The letters written by both men were the products of individuals who felt the need to communicate their thoughts to one another, beyond the opportunities provided by their occasional visits. These were the days when a national economic depression, followed by a world war, affected the lives of everyone. Communications by post were common and long distance calls by people who had phones in their homes were reserved for very important occasions. It was also a more formal era when reluctance initially to address one's peers by Christian names seemed natural and proper. It was after ten years and more than a hundred letters that Nearing suggested that they address one another by their three-letter names in the interest of "saving ink." The manpower shortage during the war, as well as the modest and irregular nature of their incomes, meant that each had to put in long hours of extensive labor without help. Both Gable and Nearing pursued their interests with a keen attention to the costs of everything. Most of the correspondence was attended to at odd hours, when bad weather prevented work out of doors or when Gable's volunteer service as a wartime aircraft spotter kept him awake at his post until the wee hours. The correspondence sheds light on their intellect and character, and their insatiable appetite for knowledge concerning rhododendrons.

Joseph Gable was a man who supported himself and his family in Stewartstown, Pennsylvania, with a nursery devoted principally to the production of ericaceous plants, as well as with orchards yielding an annual apple crop. As a "doughboy" in England during WWI, he had seen the rhododendrons at Hillier's Nursery and was immediately attracted to them. Guy Nearing had the benefit of the more impressive formal education, undergraduate and graduate studies from Ivy League schools, and a Phi Beta Kappa. Joe Gable had been a precocious child of surpassing intelligence and his intellectual interests flowed naturally in his family, particularly from his paternal grandfather. Joe's letterhead proclaimed that he was a "Nurseryman and Fruit Grower," with the added messages, "Specializing in Azaleas and Rhododendrons" and "Choice Apples in Season." The large body of preserved correspondence sometimes reveals personal glimpses of his life, but also presents the picture of a man driven to learn firsthand what he could about the many species of rhododendrons to hybridize and produce improved varieties and to communicate extensively with people of like mind. Without hesitation, Gable sought the opinions of the reigning experts in the field. His English correspondents included Lionel de Rothschild at Exbury in Hampshire and Edward J.P. Magor at Lamellen in Cornwall. These British experts generously provided seed and pollen for Gable's pioneering efforts in the United States. Magor was especially faithful in

sending seed and pollen just about every year, but the benign Cornish climate allowed the production of plants usually unsuitable for inland Pennsylvania. Plants were also acquired from George Fraser and Endre Ostbo. Dr. Ernest "Chinese" Wilson and Professor C.S. Sargent also corresponded with Joe Gable, as did Theodore Van Veen, David Leach, Orlando Pride, Charles Dexter and many others. One of the important sources of plant material for Gable and Nearing was seed from the 1929 plant expedition of Joseph Rock. These were grown out and carefully examined by Gable and Nearing for taxonomic veracity, with the ultimate decision sometimes made that the label was incorrect. Although our modern iudgment may lead us to consider that Gable was excessively optimistic in his efforts to grow tender rhododendron species such as Rhododendron griersonianum, R. decorum, R. arboreum, R. sinogrande, R. griffithianum, and others, it should be noted that both he and Nearing wanted to develop firsthand knowledge on hardiness for their region of the United States. They did not have the advantage of appropriate information that is so accessible now. Gable and Nearing expected that tender species might produce acceptable hybrids when crossed with R. catawbiense, R. maximum, R. dauricum, R. mucronulatum, R. brachycarpum and other hardy sorts. Thanks to these and other plantsmen who worked with new varieties in the first half of the 20th century, modern hybridizers have available an impressive rhododendron gene pool and a large supply of transcribed experience and data.

The preserved letters mailed from Stewartstown to Nearing total 642 pages, the first third handwritten, most of the remainder typewritten single spaced by Gable. Presented here is a balanced selection of Gable's unpublished observations on species, old hybrids, new hybrids, proposed crosses, theories of hybridizing, hardiness, cultural practices, etc. Occasionally other excerpts have been included only to shed light on the personality and character of the man and a flavor of the times in which the letters were written.

The British Influence - June 2, 1930

Dear Mr. Nearing, I only hope that they prove to be griersonianum since it is quite certain that they are not true to the names under which I bought the seeds. Mr. L. de Rothschild recommends griersonianum very highly and states in his letter that it will flower very readily at four years from seed. From England this season I have pollen of R. haematodes, 'Shilsonii', campylocarpum, campylocarpum x aucklandii, 'Loderi', augustinii, sulfureum, moupinense, 'Cornubia' x sutchuenense, sutchuenense, and a number of others and I have placed it on catawbiense and catawbiense hybrids instead of keeping it for maximum as I did last season...[Note: aucklandii is now known as griffithianum; by 'Loderi' Gable was referring to the Loderi grex, now known as Loderi Group.]

April 8, 1940

Mr. Magor has sent me again seven packets of seed and I am enclosing you a part. Sometimes I think I shall sow no more seed of these species of doubtful value but somehow I keep on. One of these sorts, brachycarpum x discolor, has much perplexed and aggravated me also. Mr. Magor has sent me seeds of this hybrid of his at least a dozen times and to show for them I have just two plants large enough to bloom and only one of them is really a healthy plant. It is very good in my estimation and I recall your admiring it... The other is a freak thing that dies back, does not look like it is true but occasionally succeeds in opening a few very lovely soft pink blossoms very early, whereas they should be late. [Note: discolor is now known as fortunei ssp. discolor.]

The Slings and Arrows of Outrageous Weather - March 8, 1932

Dear Mr. Nearing, We were below Baltimore on Sunday and battled snow drifts and icy sleet for the last 15 miles but succeeded in reaching home, though my fingers are frosted a little. Every house along the road here was filled with snowbound travelers, some of them only a mile or two from home. One neighbor tells me he kept seventeen and another, I hear, had the occupants of twelve autos all night. Here we had no one, but perhaps because we were away, as two automobiles were stranded out front when we arrived home. I had thought of going to the Philadelphia show this week and may, but I don't care to repeat the experience of Sunday...

May 4, 1936

A light rain is falling for which we are grateful but there was a little hail with it which wasn't so good so we have had more injury from falling ice than we can check up on so far. Flower buds that were not

broken off were often bent and loosened, and are consequently not opening.

September 29, 1938

I was very apprehensive that the hurricane would do you damage from the reports we were getting on the radio, etc., that I knew were not far from your section. This storm never touched us as far as the wind was concerned but from half past one to five forty five on that Tuesday we had over five inches of rain. Of course that had to go somewhere and in doing so took some things with it but really the damage was negligible to what we had before. All the water could run down the same gutters that the first storm had made.

February 15, 1940

Finally I have gotten the seeds ready and here they are. Kept busy outdoors in all that good weather but took advantage of the blizzard to do this. We did not have much snow, but wind - about eighteen hours of hurricane and almost zero last night. I have not sown my seeds yet for we are out of water. Frozen up for the first time since before the war. Grave diggers say there is about two and one half feet of frozen soil so no wonder it reaches the pipes. It takes an hour or more every day to haul enough water for the day, except rainy days.

March 21, 1940

If patience and persistence have their reward, yours should certainly be an abundant one. I think I should have given up long ago if I had been afflicted by the floods in any such measure as you have been. There is absolutely nothing that worries me less here than floods on my rhododendrons. Sometimes my fields are washed a little but this year I had the place laid out on the contour by the C.C.C. lads. I am far from a New Dealer in toto but I do think this angle of the soil conservation idea is the only sensible thing to do where it can be put into practice. Perhaps if your drainage basin were so managed your floods would be much abated too.

Family Time - February 19, 1932

Have kept house this afternoon with the boy while my wife went out and I spent the time writing symposium, pressing a specimen of the s. for Edinburgh, etc., and now having the above on the road and junior interested for the moment, will try to write.

January 3, 1944

Thanks much for your Christmas Day letter and that bit of most intriguing verse... This is the first Christmas that our family has not been at home. Elizabeth is in Denver, a dietitian in the Fitzsimmons Army Hospital. In fact she is on army duty and subject to be sent anywhere. The rest of us were at home and had a very orthodox celebration. But so many of our close relatives are in the service that the visiting did not seem to have the usual pep. One of my wife's nephews has been a Jap prisoner since the sinking of the Houston, on which he was third in command, in the battle of the Java sea in February 1942.

July 13, 1944

Here things will have to be curtailed along most all lines. My boy who graduated from high school in June leaves in August for the University of Pennsylvania for a nine month course in preparation for army service. He is several inches taller than his dad and was 17 in February. He has helped a lot in his time out of school and the work will suffer another setback when he goes.

Hybridizing - March 16, 1932

A plant of R. racemosum x R. mucronulatum will be in full flower over the coming weekend. It will have 60 to 75 flowers in a well shaped plant and bears good foliage... The other plant I had forced of the same hybrid is now fading a little but both of these plants bear abundant pollen and I play bumble bee every morning.

March 24, 1932

I opened this letter again to tell you that as near as I can say I have 132 species a year old and older. Included in this number some ten or a dozen varieties of racemosum, oleifolium, obtusum,

kaempferi, yedoense, poukhanense, etc. Also there are 107 hybrid sorts, of which 61 are of my origination. Now I'll leave this letter open until I finish cleaning up the desk. [Note: oleifolium is now known as virgatum ssp. oleifolium; poukhanense is now known as yedoense var. poukhanense.]

April 2, 1932

I must beg your pardon for bothering you so much with correspondence but often if I do not write what is on my mind, I forget. In the first place I would like to have a dozen prints of the photograph of the racemosum x mu-cronulatum hybrid you took up at the rock garden. I will gladly pay you for them and will not use them for publication without your permission. I just want to send them to some of my correspondents.

April 21, 1932

And a few flowers are out on racemosum. This last species has suffered the loss of many flower buds this season for the first time but there are many left to flower...racemosum x mucronulatum holds its flowers well outdoors, a temperature of 26 not effecting them at all when fully open, and which killed all flowers on racemosum 56363 Rock x carolinianum [Note: now R. minus Carolinianum Group].

April 6, 1933

I just had a letter from Professor Goodspeed [University of California Botanical Gardens] and unaccountably lost it. It contained a map of the sections where Rock collected for them... These seeds were collected from four different areas and in only one of them did Dr. Rock collect personally but from what I understand the native collectors sent their collection of flowers to him. He selected those desirable and sent them back in autumn to collect seeds from the numbers selected which were marked by the collectors when the flowers were taken. Lots of chances for a slip up but perhaps all right. Forrest did a lot of this kind of collecting seeds too and some of Forrest's best introductions were never seen in the wild by Forrest himself, by his own admission.

June 10, 1934

I think there should be some chance of getting a hardy yellow rhododendron by crossing maximum with some of the yellow flowered sorts, as quite a few maximum tend toward a cream color and I am working toward that end. If brachycarpum ever flowers and some of them prove to be cream, as sometimes described, or fauriei, we will have there another good foundation plant for breeding a hardy yellow variety. R. chrysanthum also sounds good but I fear that is farther in the future. [Note: fauriei is now known as brachycarpum ssp. fauriei; chrysanthum is now known as aureum var. aureum.]

April 8, 1940

Just as soon as it gets fit to plant I will be so busy I will only get to see my plants sometime before seven in the morning and it seems to be harder all the time to get up at five after a hard day's work. So I make less and less crosses which is probably all the better if those that I do make are the best that offer. I have made a lot that are not worth anything but I seemed to have no other way at the time to learn better.

Caroline is in the Maryland General Hospital recovering from an operation for appendicitis and one of her girlfriends was operated on just a day earlier. There seems to be an "epidemic" of it around here at present.

Opinions and Observations - May 19, 1935

I want to go on record as saying that R. glaucum has the loveliest flower I have yet seen in lepidote rhododendron species. Its pink is absolutely pure and the texture of the flower gives it a waxen appearance. And the next loveliest lepidote species that has flowered here is our old chartophyllum praecox . I no longer wonder why the Chinese cultivate no other species. [Note: R. glaucum is now known as glaucophyllum; chartophyllum praecox is now known as yunnanense.]

January 12, 1936

Our R. chrysanthum has aroused my suspicion more because it seems so amenable to cultivation than because of any other one character I know, though I am aware that its leaves are larger than the description given by the botanical authorities. I have wondered if it might turn out to be R. fauriei...Also I

have wondered if the line of demarcation between the three species, brachycarpum, chrysanthum and fauriei is really well drawn in Nature and if they do not merge gradually with more or less intermediate forms. R. chrysanthum var niko-montanum, the erect growing form, may represent one such intermediate form. [Note: chrysanthum var. nikomontanum is now believed to be a cross of aureum x brachycarpum.]

August 5, 1936

When I reached home I found that many of my plants too had suffered from sunburn, decorum being the worst offender, followed closely by 'Loderi' and fortunei, while discolor, vernicosum 18139R and oreodoxa seem quite unharmed in this series. I notice wild azaleas and maples, yews, firs, and spruces also burned.

June 10, 1940

Well, the two starred 'Gomer Waterer' has come along at last and how it rates two stars is beyond me. One way I judge the named hybrids is by thinking what I should think of that plant if it occurred among my own seedling hybrids. 'Gomer Waterer' should certainly fall in the discard if so judged.

April 18, 1943

I am writing from an airplane observation post where I spend the lonely hours from 10 p.m. to 2 a.m. on Sundays, mostly trying to stay awake. A most petulant spell of spring weather has done a lot of damage to early flower buds, mostly last Wednesday night when we had about ten degrees of frost and high winds. R. keiskei was showing a lot of buds with the florets peeping from the bud scales. Something over 90% are killed. R. racemosum was in the same condition showing color in many buds. It is injured very little if at all. R. racemosum x keiskei is intermediate in injury but some plants of this are about as bad as keiskei while others will apparently be quite unharmed as racemosum. These are of course F2 seedlings from Magor.

April 8, 1951

Right here I want to ask you something I have been meaning to ask for years and always forget while I am writing. How do you label your crosses, seed parent first, or the opposite? George Fraser and Magor both stressed to me the importance of placing the name of the seed parent first but I have never read anything about it from authoritative sources. What makes me ask is that some of your labels name combinations of which I believe I sent you pollen but if so, you have placed the pollen parent's name first in your combination? I have always placed the seed parent name ahead, except when I made an unintentional slip, which I know happened with some seedlings of discolor x 'Caroline'. I have a hundred or more plants with this tagged in reverse which would be impossible as 'Caroline' blooms almost two months before discolor. [Note: This statement by Gable suggests that the commonly accepted parentage of 'Cadis' and 'Robert Allison' is incorrectly reversed, that they are in fact the same breeding as 'Disca'. I have seen nothing in Gable's many comments about pollen sources indicating that he saved pollen from one season to another.]

April 7, 1952

Am enclosing a print of 'Cadis' though I think you got slides of it yourself last year. I regard it as a hybrid of promise. It is extremely floriferous but we cut so many scions it hurts the show. Sometimes it has three trusses on one terminal.

Well I must get to bed. Tomorrow starts this crazy daylight saving. We have it here but so many communities do not change that that we never know if we are going to get there before we start, wait an extra hour for an appointment, or in case we go to Dauphin where they say the borough council came to a tie vote and decided to move the clock up a half hour, well it is just an uncalled-for mess.

An Inexperienced Typist - April 5, 1937

No I have not hired a stenographer. I am doing it all myself (Columbus System, i.e., explore until one finds the proper key, then land on it). Business is so good this spring that I do not seem to get time to do anything for myself. There is such a lot of transplanting and repotting to be done around here that I don't like to look around too much for fear that I may find something to do that I hadn't seen before... This is not a remarkably long letter but it has taken a remarkably long time to write it so I must sign off. [Note:

Gable's first typed letter was also his shortest, one half page in length.]

Hardiness - April 18, 1936

I think it is unfortunate that R. decorum was used in 'Decatros' but to be sure it was all I had at the time. So many seedlings inherit the bud tenderness of that species. But by far it is the most floriferous lot of broad leaf seedlings I ever grew and some clones may prove bud hardy as some buds seem quite unharmed even above the snow line... In the spring of 1929 I sowed seeds of catawbiense x haematodes, catawbiense x 'Loderi', catawbiense compactum x 'Loderi', and catawbiense x 'Cornubia'. There seems to be no doubt that some of these constitute most of the batch of seedlings I have raised under catawbiense x haematodes, through some mix up. But what pleases me is that this lot of hybrid seedlings are the hardiest broad leaf hybrids I possess, surpassing in this respect some of our named "ironclads" such as 'Amphion', 'Chas. Dickens', et. al... [Note: It is now uncertain whether catawbiense compactum is a compact selection from catawbiense or a hybrid.]

May 17, 1945

This question of hardiness is enough to drive one crazy, truly if a person who devotes too much of his time to growing and hybridizing new rhododendrons in this part of the world can be driven any farther in that direction...It is unwise, unethical and unfair to knowingly grow and sell a thing that is not hardy, we are taught. But when red maples and young cottonwoods have their bark peeled by frost shall we call them tender? Obviously there is a certain amount of liability to frost damage in this and other unusual circumstances that must be tolerated even in the subjects that we advertise as hardy.

Then there is a little town of Felton only nine miles from my home where it seems impossible to grow any azaleas and very few rhododendrons. It is located in a hole in the York County hills which rise all around it from 200 to 300 feet. Shall we call only those things hardy that are uninjured in these frost pockets?

I am well known in Felton. The old original Gable homestead is there from which my grandfather and his sixteen brothers were apprenticed out to their different callings - my grandfather to a charcoal burner. He only went to school two months in his life but when he died he willed me his books, among which are Rollins' Ancient History, Clark's Commentary on the Bible, Lamb's Tales from Shakespeare, The Works of Lord Byron, Original and Unabridged, a work on raising trout from the spawn, a three volume treatise on blacksmithing, an Encyclopedia Brittanica, etc., all of which show unmistakable signs of much use. So I have many friends in Felton but I have not sold an azalea to anyone who lives along Main Street in many a year.

Cultural Practices - August 26, 1936

Should have written you before but this drought requires my presence among the plants almost every daylight hour. I have had some trouble with chlorosis with both rhododendrons and azaleas and tried the ferrous sulfate treatment recommended in the National Nurseryman. It seems to help a lot. I raised a fine lot of seedlings this season and have already potted up some thousands of this year's cuttings. Azaleas, yews, rhododendrons, hollies, 'Rachel Biggs', dogwoods (double white), blueberries, put in in July are now mostly rooted and many are potted.

August 9, 1937

In my opinion the ferrous sulfate treatment can be overdone so perhaps it would be well not to use too much of it. The fact that it is sometimes used as a weed killer would seem to be enough to indicate that caution should be used in its application to living plants. But I did try to kill a few azaleas that I cared nothing for and it only made them look better than their healthy appearing neighbors, so I believe that azaleas at least can take a lot of it. I gave one eighteen-inch plant a soaking with about three gallons and that plant looks fine now though it was so near dead with the "yellows" that I had no hope for it. This treatment is best in early summer and is not nearly so effective when the leaves get old and hardened.

September 7, 1937

I tried indol-butyric acid on some rhododendrons and my experience was the same as yours. The cuttings would have been better off without it. It helped blueberries, killed dogwood, concolor fir, walnut (black), hurt hemlock, gave amazing results with some number of my azalea hybrids and negligible or

negative responses in others, but of all things I tried it is best with the hollies. I confess I did not try many but wish I had put in more. It really seemed to work wonders...However it may be that when we learn how to treat these different subjects just right we may derive some benefit from it in all cases.

January 25, 1945

R. brachycarpum x 'Essex Scarlet', which has grown into wonderfully nice shaped plants has some buds on one and 'Atrosanguineum' x thomsonii at last shows signs of maternity, or perhaps better, puberty, this coming season. In both cases I had removed a plant or two to new locations in more sun and a few twigs were wrapped with wire too. This last hurries flowering but one must be quite careful not to leave the constriction so long as to impair its vitality to the extent of inhibiting seed production, as I did on wardii this season.

May 21, 1952

Was down to Koster's yesterday. Saw immense beds of cutting grown rhododendrons, mostly common kinds but they are building up stocks of some. newer ones too. Like you, they like stem cuttings best. Van Veen uses all leaf cuttings and sends out beautiful plants and I think it would be an advantage with scarce stock.

Finances - July 13, 1944

As with you, business correspondence is piled high and gaining on me and I am refusing all orders for this fall [if] this ceiling on apples is so low I cannot make personal wages picking them. We have a splendid crop. The ceiling already set on peaches of \$2.16 per bushel is going to leave a lot of growers in the red. And are they seeing red! A large grower talks of quitting right now and getting out from under his 6-800 dollar a week payroll. His help are German prisoners which he pays the government 60 cents per hour for and the government allows the prisoners up to 80 cents per day for cigarette money. On two to four hundred prisoners a right good rake off every week? The employers paid all expense of building the camp etc., some \$12,000 dollars and all the government pays are the M.P. guards.

September 18, 1945

This wet summer has so adversely affected my farm crops I am sure to be in the financial doldrums before the winter ends, unless some unforeseen windfall bursts loose...I have been out of debt, for the third time in 26 years of married life, since last June. Soon it is borrow again.

Last winter and spring I made the resolution, within hearing of wife and some of the youngsters, that I was going to take care of my apples this season if I did nothing else. This resolution was kept faithfully and fully, and after the April 6 freeze, most foolishly. Now I harvest a few apples that it keeps me busy to make fifty cents an hour to pick and sell, and which have cost me in spray material, gas, and machine repairs, several times what they will bring. But I have gone through the same before and no doubt have the same experience again. But you know I believe it is worse to be so hard up in times like this, when everyone else is piling up his bank account, than it was some of the other times when one had most of the world for company.

January 25, 1946

Also had my worst season financially. My spray material alone cost more than the apple receipts and my little nursery business had to carry things, which it did not quite do. At least I had no income tax to pay. And listening to all this strike business when I would like to work so well if I could! I am just as disgusted with labor as with management. But it seems like these infantile psychologists have things under control, the President, Congress and all the people.

Reflections on Mortality - July 2, 1945

It is too bad about your father for the real tragedy of life is not death, but growing old. And little do we know where we shall end up ourselves. Sometimes I think I shall not wish to live too long but then I wonder if it will ever happen that one will care to give up. However such things are generally solved for us and we take what comes.

Your last letter went rather strangely astray. Louise somehow got it into her belongings when she was leaving for school and she just came across it and returned it. So only today I opened yours of October 6th. And I sincerely agree with your philosophic observations concerning making more hybrids at our age being unlikely to do any real good, but it is so interesting that I don't see how one can quit it either...It is too bad that when folks get old, as all folks must, and one would like to be more kind and helpful to them than ever before, so many of them suffer those relapses of temperament that repel us from our intended good intentions toward them. It is not generally willful on their part I think but just a combination of the physical and mental twinges incident to age that is hard on their disposition. It is a problem that one has to deal with the best he can according to the circumstances. I have had to live with a lot of old people in my younger days as my mother died when I was four.

January 26, 1952

As with you I have reasoned for several years that it would be better for me to concentrate on growing on what I already have and in taking care of them, than to continue my crossing and starting new things. Then I generally think of an old lady customer out in Eureka, California, who was one of my first. She wrote she was nearing eighty then and was always in the market for seeds and seedlings. She said she was not doing it for the results but because she enjoyed doing it, and when she was done she was not going to give a d- "who got 'em or what happened to 'em anyhow," she was having her fun.

Then I go off and make a lot of crazy crosses again myself for her logic is about as helpful, or perhaps more helpful, than that which pretends to be more profound.

Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank Franklin West, M.D., who provided incentive, encouragement, and extraordinary patience, as well as copies of the Gable letters.

(Source: http://www.rhododendron.org/v54n4p187.htm)

Richard H. Gustafson Lawrenceville, New Jersey

More About Joseph Benson Gable, Jr.:

Census: 05 Jan 1920, 89 S. Main Street; Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 104 SD 13 sheet 4a living w/ sister Mary E. Garrison's family

Census 2: 19 Apr 1930, Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-35 SD 25 sheet 11a

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes light blue & hair light; 1942 height 5'-1", weight 168 pounds, eyes blue & hair brown

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Military service 2: 27 Apr 1942, draft regisration Forest Hill, Pittsburgh, Allegheny Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, farm laborer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, farm manager Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, farmer Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1942, fruit grower Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 187-30-1016

More About Joseph Gable and Mary Dalton:

Marriage: 18 Aug 1919, Wet Liberty, Baltimore Co, Maryland

Children of Joseph Gable and Mary Dalton are:

- i. Anna Carolina¹² Gable, born 19 Dec 1920 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Apr 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Mary Caroline Gable, born 29 Mar 1922 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Feb 1998 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 345 iii. Elizabeth Gable, born 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married ? Kantruss; born Aft. 1923.
- 346 iv. Jean Louise Gable, born 24 May 1924 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Jul 1999 in Arendtsville, Adams Co, Pennsylvania. She married ? Allison: born Aft. 1919.
- v. Isabell Dalton Gable, born 06 Oct 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Apr 1929 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- vi. James Benson Gable, born 25 Mar 1927 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Feb 2007 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married ? Church; born Aft. 1927.

165. Mary Elizabeth¹¹ Gable (Joseph Benson¹⁰, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Jul 1888 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jul 1978 in Cheektowga, New York. She married **Frank B. Garrison**. He was born Aft. 1885, and died 1919.

Notes for Mary Elizabeth Gable:

Mrs. Mary E. Gable Garrison, a retired teacher, formerly of Stewartstown, died Friday July 28, 1978 at 8:10 a.m. in St. Joseph's Hospital, Cheektowaga, New York, a week after her 90th birthday. Mrs. Garrison, widow of Frank B. Garrison, had lived the past two years with her son, John B. Garrison, at Clarence, New York. The son died July 8. She had been hospitalized since fracturing a hip in a fall in June.

She taught in the public schools of Baltimore and Harford Counties, Maryland, in Hopewell and east Hopewell Townships; in Bucks and Delaware Counties and in Montgomery County, Maryland, during her 32 years in the teaching profession. Born in Hopewell Township to the late J. Benson and Caroline Amos Gable, she was educated at the old Stewartstown Academy, Jarrettsville High School and West Chester Normal School. She was a member of Stewartstown Presbyterian Church, the Wide Awake Class of the Sunday School and of the Pennsylvania and National Retired Teachers Associations.

Five grandchildren and two great-grandchildren survive. The funeral service will be held in Stewartstown Presbyterian Church Monday at 2 p.m. with the pastor, the Rev. John H. Houdeshel, officiating. Burial will take place in St. James Episcopal Church Cemetery, Monkton, Maryland.

More About Mary Elizabeth Gable:

Census: 15 Jan 1920, 89 S. Main Street; Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 104 SD 13 sheet 4a Occupation: 1920, teacher public school Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Mary Gable and Frank Garrison is:

+ 349 i. John B. 12 Garrison, born 18 Mar 1913 in Harford Co, Maryland; died 10 Jul 1978 in Clarence, Erie Co, New York.

166. Nettie May¹¹ **Gable** (Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Dec 1884 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died Apr 1984. She married **John R. Berry** Bef. 1906. He was born 1874 in lowa, and died 1949.

More About Nettie May Gable:

Occupation: 1910, machine operator dreiall facotry Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

More About John Berry and Nettie Gable:

Marriage: Bef. 1906

Children of Nettie Gable and John Berry are:

350 i. Harry¹² Berry, born 1906. 351 ii. Evert Berry, born 1908. 352 iii. Maude Berry, born 1912. 353 iv. Geraldine Berry, born 1915. 354 v. Thora Berry, born 1917. 355 vi. Minnie Berry, born 1920.

167. Maude E.¹¹ **Gable** (Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Nov 1886 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 05 Jun 1980. She married **Lawrence Stephen Mills**. He was born 17 Aug 1884 in Valparaiso, Nebraksa, and died 03 Dec 1953.

Notes for Maude E. Gable:

Maud E. (Gable) Mills, 93, 712 N. 30th Street, died Thursday June 5, 1980. Housewife. Born Butler County. Member: Methodist Church. Survivors: sons, Louis B., Onawa, Iowa, Lawrence R., Lincoln, Robert M., Stockton, California, Rolland M., Puerto Rico; sister, Mrs. Nettie M. Berry, Lincoln; sister-in-law, Mrs. Laura E. Gable, Lincoln; five grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren. Metcalf Funeral Home, 245 N. 27th Street.

Children of Maude Gable and Lawrence Mills are:

- + 356 i. Lawrence T.¹² Mills, born 09 Jan 1910 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 14 Dec 2001 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
 - Nettie Mildred Mills, born 25 Sep 1912 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 23 Jul 1917 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- + 358 iii. Robert Milton Mills, born 06 Jul 1922 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 26 Nov 2004 in Modesto, Stanislaus Co, California.
 - 359 iv. Rolland Wayne Mills, born 13 Nov 1923 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 24 Jun 2009.
- + 360 v. Louis Burdedt Mills, born 31 Aug 1908 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 27 Apr 2001 in Onawa, Monona Co, Iowa.
- **172. Gail Franklin**¹¹ **Holley** (Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Mar 1878 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 08 Oct 1956 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Mary May Bohmont** 16 Sep 1914 in Pottawattamie Co, Iowa. She was born Sep 1886 in Nebraksa, and died 1946.

Notes for Gail Franklin Holley:

Funeral services for Gail F. Holley, 78, of Waverly, will be 2 p.m. Thursday Oct. 8, 1956 at the Waverly Methodist Church, with the Frank Kirtley officiating. Burial will be in Waverly. Mr. Holley died Monday in Lincoln. Born at Waverly, he had been a resident of that community all his life. He was a carpenter and a member of the Waverly Methodist Church.

Surviving are daughters, Mrs. Edwin Schaad of Sutton, Mrs. Leatrice Little of Bartlesville, Oklahoma; sisters, Mrs. Ed Anderton, Miss Muriel Holley, both of Waverly, Mrs. Fred Malone of Lincoln, Mrs. Lenora Stephenson of Escondido. California, and brother. James of Lincoln.

More About Gail Holley and Mary Bohmont:

Marriage: 16 Sep 1914, Pottawattamie Co, Iowa

Children of Gail Holley and Mary Bohmont are:

- Jarvis B. 12 Holley, Twin, born 21 Apr 1915 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 21 Apr 1915 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- ii. Virginia Ellen Holley, twin, born 21 Apr 1915 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died Sep 1969. She married Edwin August Schaad; born 27 Oct 1904 in Gage, Nebraska; died Sep 1984.
- + 363 iii. Leatrice Iola Holley, born 01 Dec 1922 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 29 Aug 2013.
- **176. Ruby Edith**¹¹ **Holley** (Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Sep 1891 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 02 Aug 1990 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **Frederick Earl Malone** 16 Feb 1916 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, son of McClellan Malone and Ella Leavitt. He was born 04 Mar 1896 in Ulysses, Butler Co, Nebraska, and died 10 Mar 1967 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for Frederick Earl Malone:

Frederick E. Malone, 71, Waverly, retired farmer, died Friday March 10, 1967. Born Ulysses. Lifetime Waverly area resident. Survivors: wife, Ruby; sons, Max E., James D., Lincoln, William F., Waverly, Paul L., Burlington, Colorado; daughters, Mrs. Helen Norris, Mrs. Winifred Kurtzer, Lincoln, Mrs. Marion Whyman, Waverly, Mrs. Gwendolyn J. Stephenson, Ft. Collins, Colorado, Janet, Loveland, Colorado; brother, Charles, Ellensburg, Washington; sister, Mrs. Bessie Mocroft, Eagle; 23 grandchildren; 2 great-grandchildren.

More About Frederick Malone and Ruby Holley:

Marriage: 16 Feb 1916, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Children of Ruby Holley and Frederick Malone are:

- 4 364 i. Maxwell Earle¹² Malone, born 25 Oct 1918 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 24 Mar 2011 in Norfolk, Madison Co. Nebrsaka.
 - ii. Helen Louise Malone, born 10 Jun 1920 in Sidney, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska; died 24 Apr 2002 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married Clyde Norris.
 - 366 iii. William Franklin Malone, born 07 Jul 1922 in Sidney, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska; died 29 Apr 1993.
- + 367 iv. Marion Joyce Malone, born 11 May 1926 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska; died 23 Feb 2013 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- y. James Douglas Malone, born 23 Aug 1928 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska; died 30 Jun 2015 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- + 369 vi. Gwendolyn Jean (Gwen) Malone, born 14 Feb 1930 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska; died 03 May 2011 in Ft. Collins, Larimer Co, Colorado.
- vii. Winifred Joan (Fritzie) Malone, born 29 Jul 1933 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska; died 23 Feb 2007 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
 - viii. Dr. Janet Lorraine Malone, born 14 Jan 1937 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 04 Apr 2018 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for Dr. Janet Lorraine Malone:

Dr. Janet Lorraine Malone, longtime educator and activist and off-again/on-again Nebraska resident, died Wednesday, April 4, 2018, in Lincoln. She was 81. Dr. Malone was born January 14, 1937, in Waverly, to Frederick Earl and Ruby Edith (Holley) Malone. She was the eighth of nine children. She graduated from Waverly Consolidated Schools in 1955 and then attended the University of Nebraska in Lincoln, where she earned a bachelor's degree in home economics in 1959. While in college, she worked as a secretary at the Red Poll Cattle Club. Following graduation, she taught home economics in Calloway, Fullerton, and Loveland, Colorado. She earned a master's degree in home economics in 1968 from Colorado State University in Fort Collins, Colorado, then moved to Portales, New Mexico, where she taught at Eastern New Mexico University.

Later she worked in Santa Fe for the state of New Mexico, setting up kindergartens in underserved and rural areas. She earned a Ph.D. in home economics-family relations and child development in 1979 from Oklahoma State University in Stillwater, Oklahoma. She moved to Stevens Point, Wis., in 1981 where she was a professor of human development at the University of Wisconsin-Stevens Point. She received an Excellence in Teaching award in 1985 and was named director of the Center for the Promotion of Excellence in Teaching in 1991. She retired from UWSP in 1999 and was named professor emerita upon her retirement. She moved back to Lincoln in June, 2015. Dr. Malone was active in and passionate about Democratic politics in both Wisconsin and Nebraska, campaigning for candidates and important causes, registering voters and igniting political interest in many friends and acquaintances. She painted protest posters just weeks prior to her death for the March for Our Lives in Lincoln. She was also interested in travel, country music, and crafts; and she was a zealous Green Bay Packers and Nebraska Huskers football fan. She was a member of the United Methodist Church.

Dr. Malone was preceded in death by her parents; brothers Maxwell, William, and James Malone; sisters Helen Norris, Marion Whyman, Gwendolyn Stephenson, and Winifred "Fritzie" Kurtzer; sisters-in-law Maxine Malone and Ava Nell Malone, and brothers-in-law Clyde Norris and Collins Whyman; two nephews and a niece.

She is survived by brother and sister-in-law Paul "Bud" and Kip Malone of Boise, Idaho, sister-in-law Iona Belle Malone of Omaha, brothers-in-law Louis Stephenson of Fort Collins, Colorado and Harold Kurtzer of Lincoln; 11 nephews and 12 nieces; as well as numerous great and great-great-nephews and nieces.

A celebration of life will be held at 10:30 a.m., July 6, at Prairie Home United Methodist Church, 5200 N. 148th Street, Lincoln, with a luncheon to follow. The family invites you to dress casually and encourages you to wear red, white, and blue to honor Janet's love of politics. Following the luncheon, all are invited to the distribution of ashes at Janet's childhood home at 15825 Alvo Road, Waverly. Memorials may be made to the St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 600 Wilshire Blvd., Stevens Point, Wisconsin 54481.

 ix. Paul Laverne (Bud) Malone, born 16 Nov 1938 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married Kip ?; born 06 Mar 1939.

177. James Elmer¹¹ **Holley** (Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Mar 1894 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died Oct 1975 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Esther Ruth Haase** 11 Aug 1915 in Nebraska. She was born 11 Aug 1895 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 15 Jan 1978 in Holdrege, Phelps Co, Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for James Holley and Esther Haase:

The marriage of Miss Esther Ruth Haase and James Holly of Waverly, Nebraska, was solemnized at

8 o'clock Wednesday evening August 11, 1915 at the home of the bride's aunt and uncle, Dorothy and Aaron Haase, eight miles southwest of Lincoln. Rev. Mr. Cozad officiated. The wedding colors were pink and white and the wedding took place beneath an arch of mistletoe from which pink and white streamers ere suspended. The bridal party entered the parlors in the following order: Rev. Mr. Cozad, the bridesmaids, Miss Ruby Holly; the bride; Mr. Holly and his best man, Benjamin Haase, a cousin of the bride. The bride wore a dress of white crepe de chine over silk muslin with lace and pearl trimming and carried an arm bouquet of white roses and carnation. The bridesmaid's dress of pink silk was trimmed with white lace and she wore a corsage bouquet.

A reception followed the ceremony. Miss Ruth Wedd was in charge of the gift room and Miss Ruth Wiggs of the guest book. Mary Sullivan of Denton and Mrs. Walter Armstrong were in the dining room and were assisted in serving by a group of the bride's friends. Mrs. Holly has made her home for a number of years with her aunt and uncle. Mr. Holly attended the university last year and taught the two preceding years in the Lancaster County schools. He will be the principal of the Denton high school next year. Mr. and Mrs. Holly will be at home to friends after September 1 at Denton.

More About James Holley and Esther Haase:

Marriage: 11 Aug 1915, Nebraska

Children of James Holley and Esther Haase are:

 James Franklin¹² Holley, born 07 May 1923 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 13 Apr 2003 in Belfair, Mason Co, Washington. He married Laurel A. Morgans Hagquist 13 Jun 1964 in King Co, Washington; born 1932 in Washington.

> More About James Holley and Laurel Hagquist: Divorce: 19 Dec 1979, King Co, Washington Marriage: 13 Jun 1964, King Co, Washington

- ii. Dorothea Ellen Holley, born 05 Jan 1926 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 29 Sep 1957 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married Paul Munson; born 12 Nov 1922 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 1957.
- + 375 iii. Muriel Joy Holley, born 14 May 1929 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 14 Jan 2000 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- **179. Nellie**¹¹ **Gable** (John Edward¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Oct 1898 in Nebraska, and died 01 Jul 1982. She married **Lynn Vertin Stubbs** 1920. He was born 20 Jul 1899 in Allen, Nebraska, and died 22 Aug 1962.

More About Nellie Gable:

Occupation: 1920, school teacher Mill, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Notes for Lynn Vertin Stubbs:

Lynn Stubbs, 63, 845 West A, CB&Q employe, died Wednesday, August 22, 1962. Born Allen. Lincoln resident 33 years. Railroad roundhouse worker 33 years. Member American Legion Post #3, Machinists Union. Survivors: wife, Nellie; sons, LeRoy W. of Lincoln, Lyle C. of Apache Junction, Arizona, John S. of Goodyear, Arizona; brothers, Jesse of Shade Hill, South Dakota, Orville of Lincoln; sisters, Mrs. Phoebe Miller, Mrs. Mary Kyles, both of Lincoln, Mrs. Bertha Noble of Laramie, Wyoming.

Services: 1 p.m. Saturday, Umberger's. The rev. Henry C. Schneider. Burial; Rose Hill, Waverly. Bugler of American Legion Post #3. Pall bearers: Walter Yonkey, Mrk Colborn, Leroy Cosier, Loyd Wait, Joe Radkle, L.J. Schnase.

More About Lynn Stubbs and Nellie Gable:

Marriage: 1920

Children of Nellie Gable and Lynn Stubbs are:

+ 376 i. Leroy William¹² Stubbs, born 30 Jun 1922 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 30 Aug 2002 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

+ 377 ii. Lyle Curtis Stubbs, born 14 Jan 1925 in Havelock, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 29 Sep 1992.

iii. John Sterling Stubbs, born 24 Aug 1927 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 10 Feb 2006 in Maricopa Co, Arizona. He married (1) Mildred Laverne Phillips 1947; born 22 Dec 1929 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 11 Feb 1988. He married (2) Flora Emonaline Chapline 01 Jun 2003 in Clark Co, Nevada; born 30 Jun 1934 in Wellsburg, Brooke Co, West Virginia; died 2015.

More About John Stubbs and Mildred Phillips:

Marriage: 1947

378

More About John Stubbs and Flora Chapline: Marriage: 01 Jun 2003, Clark Co, Nevada

181. Gladys M.¹¹ **Gable** (John Edward¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 Oct 1909 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 03 Jan 2001 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **Titus H. Johnson** 06 Feb 1929 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He was born 16 Jan 1906 in Ceresco, Saunders Co, Nebraska, and died 13 Oct 1993 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for Gladys Gable and Titus Johnson:

A very beautiful wedding was solemnized at the home of Mr. and Mrs. J.E. Gable, north of Waverly, when their daughter, Miss Gladys, was given in marriage to Mr. Titus H. Johnson of Ceresco. These young folks are well known for their esteem able qualities and well liked in our community, both being born and reared here. They were united in marriage on Wednesday, February 6th, 1929, at 8:00 p.m. Only the immediate families of the couple were present. The home was beautifully decorated with a canopy of white and pink streamers; the ceremony being performed before a background of plants, flanked with large bouquets of roses and fresias, and candles.

The bride wore a charming gown of rose georgette, trimmed with cream colored lace, and carried a bouquet of roses and fresias. The bridesmaid, Miss Ellen Johnson, sister of the groom, was attired in a dress of yellow georgette. Mr. Francis Gable, the bride's brother, was best man. Mendelsohnn's Wedding March was beautifully played by Mrs. J.E. Gable, mother of the bride. The marriage lines were read by Rev. J.O. Lonnquist, pastor of the Bethlehem church.

Following the ceremony, a delicious two-course luncheon was served to the following: Mr. and Mrs. J.E. Gable and family, Mr. and Mrs. J.W. Johnson and family of Ceresco, Mr. and Mrs. Lynn Stubbs of Greenwood, Mrs. Sayles of Greenwood, the bride's grandmother: Miss Bernice Cameron of Lincoln and Rev. and Mrs. J. O. Lonnquist. Mr. and Mrs. Johnson will make their home on a farm north of Waverly, near the parental home of the bride. We wish the young couple, God's blessing and many happy and prosperous days together.

More About Titus Johnson and Gladys Gable:

Marriage: 06 Feb 1929, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Child of Gladys Gable and Titus Johnson is:

+ 379 i. Dayle E. 12 Johnson, born 08 Sep 1931 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 01 Dec 2020.

184. Milton M.¹¹ **Stabley** (William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Nov 1871 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Apr 1912 in Pennsylvania. He married **Maggie M. Spatz** 13 Sep 1896 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Jacob Spatz and Leah Miller. She was born Apr 1876 in Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jul 1941 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Milton M. Stabley:

Dallastown, April 8, 1912 - Milton M. Stabley died very suddenly of pulmonary tuberculosis, of which he suffered several years. He was 40 years old and leaves a wife. Mrs. Maggie Stabley, one son, Elvin Stabley, and a young daughter, Wilhelmina Stabley. He is also survived by his father and mother, Mr. and Mrs. William H. Stabley; one brother, William H. Stabley, Jr. and three sisters, Mrs. CharlesE. Eberly and MissTonetta Stabley, of this place, and Miss Rebecca Stabley, of Philadelphia, who is now in Europe. He

was a member of the United Brethren Church and of the Golden Star Council, Order of Independent Americans, of this place.

More About Milton M. Stabley:

Burial: Apr 1912, Bethlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 01 Jun 1900, S. Pleasant Ave; York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 132 SD 8 sheet 1 Census 2: 28 Apr 1910, 3 S. Pleasant Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 15 sheet 16b

Occupation: 1900, cigar packer York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Maggie M. Spatz:

On July 28, 1941, at 1:10 a. m., at the home of her son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and Mrs. Elvin Stabley, 540 W. Broadway, Red Lion, Maggie M. Stabley, widow of Milton M. Stabley, aged 65 years, 3 months and 7 days. Relatives and friends are invited to attend the funeral at 10:30 o'clock (DST) Thursday morning with all rites at the Olewiler Funeral home. Red Lion. Interment in Home cemetery, Dallastown. Friends may call at the Olewiler Funeral home Wednesday evening, 7 to 9 p. m.

Funeral services for Mrs. Maggie M. Stabley, widow of Milton Stabley, who died Monday July 28, 1941 at the home of her son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and Mrs. Elvin Stabley, here, were conducted this morning at the Furnace B. Olewiler funeral home, this place. The following served as pallbearers: Elvin Rider, Henry, Frank, and Spatz, William Stabley and Rev. Batz. Rev. R. J. Tyson, pastor of the Dallastown United Brethen Church, officiated. Interment was made in the home cemetery, Dallastown. During the services a number of hymns were sung by a group of ladies from the Dallastown United Brethren Church.

More About Maggie M. Spatz:

Burial: 1941, bEthlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 14 Jan 1920, S. Pleasant Ave; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 16b

Census 2: 11 Apr 1930, 19 S. Pleasant Ave; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet

7a

Children: 1910, 1 w/ 1 living

Occupation: 1900, cigarmaker York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1920 - 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Milton Stabley and Maggie Spatz:

Marriage: 13 Sep 1896. Dallastown, York Co. Pennsylvania

Children of Milton Stabley and Maggie Spatz are:

- + 380 i. Elvin Wallace¹² Stabley, born 11 Apr 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Aug 1954 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 381 ii. Wilhelmina R. (Wilma) Stabley, born 19 Oct 1910 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died May 2004 in Collegeville, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania.

185. William Henry¹¹ **Stabley, Jr.** (William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Feb 1874 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Oct 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Charlotte May (Lottie M.) Ness** 02 Aug 1900 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Cornelius Ness and Charlotte Tremelling. She was born May 1880 in Pennsylvania, and died Apr 1967 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for William Henry Stabley, Jr.:

On Oct. 13, 1955, at 5:30 p.m. at the York hospital, William H. Stabley, husband of Lottie M. Ness Stabley, 43 East Main Street, Dallastown, aged 81 years, 7 months, 18 days. Relatives and friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday, Oct. 17, at 2 p.m. at Bethlehem EUB church, Dallastown. Interment in Home cemetery, Dallastown. Relatives and friends are invited to call at the Eberly (Riedel)

Funeral home, 104 West man Street, Dallastown, Sunday evening. Body will lie instate at the church Monday from 1 until time of service.

Dallastown - William H. Stabley, 42 East Main Street, insurance man and former merchant, died at 5:30 p.m. yesterday Oct. 13, 1955 in York hospital, where he had been admitted earlier in the day. He was 81. Mr. Stabley was born in York township, a son of the late William H. and Lydia Ann Grim Stabley. He operated an insurance business at his home for the past 23 years. From 1912 to 1932 Mr. Stabley owned and operated the Stabley Clothing store at this place. At one time he was a cigar maker. He was a member of Bethlehem EUB church, the Men's Bible class of the Sunday school and was a former teacher of a junior class. Mr. Stabley belonged to Rescue Fire company and Golden Stair Castle 210, ACK of MC, this place. Mr. and Mrs. Stabley marked their 55th wedding anniversary last August.

Surviving are: wife, Mrs. Lottie M. N Stabley; two son, Rhodes R. Stabley, 602 Locust Street, Indiana, Pennsylvania, and Frederick W. Stabley, 412 Rosewood Avenue, East Lansing, Michigan; a sister, Mrs. G. Rebeca Shelley, 44 East Main Street, and two grandchildren. Arrangement, in charge of Eberly Funeral home, are incomplete.

More About William Henry Stabley, Jr.:

Burial: 1955, Home Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 28 Apr 1910, 35 S. Pleasant Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 15 sheet 16a

Census 2: 06 Jun 1920, E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 6a Census 3: 05 Apr 1930, 42 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 Sd 25 sheet 3b name shown as Stably

Medical Information: 1918 tall, mediumbuild, eyes grey & hair black

Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, employee clothing store Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, salesman Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Charlotte May (Lottie M.) Ness:

Dallastown, April 15, 1967 – Funeral services for Mrs. Lottie May Ness Stabley, widow of William H. Stabley, formerly of 42 East Main Street, who died yesterday at Quincey E.U.B. Home, will be held at 10:30 a.m. Monday at the Eberly Funeral Home here with the Rev. Donald L. Harper, pastor of Bethlehem E.U.B. Church, officiating. Burial will be in Home Cemetery here.

More About Charlotte May (Lottie M.) Ness:

Burial: 1967, Home Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About William Stabley and Charlotte Ness:

Marriage: 02 Aug 1900, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of William Stabley and Charlotte Ness are:

i. Dr. Rhodes Rufis¹² Stabley, born 1901 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 May 1958 in Indiana, Pennsylvania. He married Marian Perry; born 1900; died 22 Jul 1983 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dr. Rhodes Rufis Stabley:

Dallastown May 19, 1958- Dr. Rhodes R. Stabley, 57, a native of this place, is a patient at Indiana, Pennsylvania, hospital where he was admitted after suffering a heart attack May 1. Dr. Stabley was stricken while at work at Indiana State Teachers college where he is head of the English department. He is a former school teacher and editorial writer with the Baltimore Sun newspapers. He is the son of Mrs. Lottie Stabley, 42 East Main Street, and the late William H. Stabley. His mother, who visited him at the hospital last weekend, reported he is showing improvement but will be hospitalized several weeks. Dr. Stabley is married to the former Marian Perry, also a native of this place. His brother, Fred Stabley, former York and Baltimore newspaperman, now is director of sports publicity for Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan.

December 18, 1959 - Members of the board of trustees at the State Teachers College, Indiana, Pennsylvania, have agreed to name the new College Library building in honor of the late Dr. Rhodes R. Stabley

who served as chairman of the English-speech department at the college from September, 1941, until his death on May 15, 1958. Dr. Willis E. Pratt, president of the college, disclosed today. The new library is currently being constructed on the central campus off Eleventh Street between Fisher Auditorium and Clark Hall under an allocation from the Pennsylvania General State Authority.

In total Dr. Stabley had been in the education profession for 31 years. During his 17 years term at Indiana he spent one year, 1945-1946, on leave of absence as an editorial writer for the Baltimore Sun. He had worked once before with the Baltimore Sun in 1929-30. During the 1956-7 college year, he spent one semester on leave doing research at the University of Miami and Rollins College. Prio to coming to Indiana State Teachers College, he taught for 11 years in Radnor High School at Wayne, Pennsylvania, and for one semester at Valley Forge Preparatory School. For two years he served as English department chairman at the Grand Island College, Nebraska, and for two years as an English instructor at the University of Minnesota.

Dr. Stabley graduated from Dallastown, (Pennsylvania) high school and from York Collegiate Institute. He received his AB. Degree from Lebanon Valley College, his MA. from Columbia University, and his Ph.D. from the University of Pennsylvania. He traveled in Europe on two occasions and studied at the Sorbonne in France. While he was teaching in Radnor High School, he received the Harrison Fellowship from the University of Pennsylvania. He did research at Philadelphia and in the Congressional Library at Washington, D.C.

After coming to Indiana State Teachers College in 1941, Dr. Stabley saw a department frow from a faculty of eight to a faculty of 16 to 18. More courses in the areas of speech, drama, radio, television and journalism were added to the English-speech curriculum. Dr. Stabley did extensive work in revising the college English curriculum and in the development of the communication course and other general education courses. He also aided in the development of graduate courses in English and in teaching of English subject's In the College - Community Study series. During the years he was extremely interested in general semantics, and was a member of the International Society for General Semantics. He was active in the work of the National Council of Teachers of English and of the Conference on College Composition and Communication. Of the latter he was a member of the executive committee. He served on many panels and in workshop groups for both the National Council and the 4C's.

He served as chairman of the Theater Advisory Committee of the Indiana Summer Theater Guild from its formation in 1952. He was president of the Ingleside Club of Indiana. Dr. Stabley was an elder in the First Presbyterian Church of Indiana, and a member of Phi Delta Kappa, American Association of University, National Education Association, and the Pennsylvania Education Association. He was the author of many articles and short stories published in various magazines and journals. Some of his materials were also republished as part of books of readings and anthologies.

Mrs. Stabley continues to reside at 602 Locust Street, Indiana, Pennsylvania. She is the former Marian Perry of Dallastown. Friends of Dr. Stabley at the college and in the community have contributed modest sums toward a Rhodes R. Stabley Memorial Book Collection which will be placed in the College Library. This fund is supervised by the college English-speech department with Dr. Morrison Brown as treasurer; contributions are still being received for this purposed.

The Rhodes R. Stabley Library will be a three-story building 90 feet by 140 feet, housing open and closed stack areas, technical operations and work rooms, periodical room, reference rooms, browsing areas, classrooms, curriculum material areas and storage space, children's literature room, archives, and government documents room. The building is to make provision for air conditioning with soundproof walls and ceiling. Construction materials are of masonry, steel, and are fire resistant designed to harmonize with the existing buildings and other buildings now under construction on the campus. The main entrance of the Library building will have limestone and glass block grille. The Stabley Library will be located in the former green area between Clark Hall, Fisher Auditorium, Goswell Hall – the new music building and John Sutton Hall.

Joseph Hoover is the architect for the building, L-D Building Company of Latrobe received the general contract from the General State Authority for \$337,000, Charles L. Pile of New Castle has the heating and air conditioning for \$103,000, John Haney of Indiana received the plumbing contract for \$31,972, and the electrical contract for \$80,100 has gone to Electrical Contractors Associates, Inc., of Altoona. The cost of these four contracts will be \$552,072. The contracts which were awarded on October 19, 1959, call for the completion by April 14, 1961.

Dallas native who was head of Indiana State Teachers college succumbs at 75. Dr. Rhodes R. Stabley, a Dallastown native who was a high school and college educator for more than 30 years, died early yesterday May 15, 1958 in Indiana, Pennsylvania, hospital where he was a patient since May 1 when he suffered a heart attack. He was 57. A graduate of Dallastown High school, Dr. Stabley had been head of the English department at Indiana, Pennsylvania, State Teachers' college where he had served for the past 17 years. He had been an English professor at the college before becoming head of that department.

Born in Dallastown the son of Mrs. Lottie Stabley, 42 East Main Street, and the late William H. Stabley, he attended York Collegiate Institute and was graduated from Lebanon Valley college. He attended Princeton university and later received a master of education degree at Columbia university, New York City. Dr. Stabley received his doctor of philosophy degree at the University of Pennsylvania and also studied one year at Sorbonne, college of arts and sciences at the University of Paris, France. He served as a high school teacher at Radnor, Pennsylvania, Minneapolis, Minnesota, and Grand Island, Nebraska. He also spent a year as an editorial writer with the Baltimore Sun newspapers.

Surviving, in addition to his mother, are his wife, Mrs. Marian Perry Stabley, a native of Dallastown area, and a brother, Frederick W. Stabley, East Lansing, Michigan, where he is director of sports publicity at Michigan State university.

Funeral services will be conducted Saturday at 3 p.m. at an Indiana funeral home. Graveside rites will be held Monday at 11 a.m. at Mt. Rose cemetery.

Notes for Marian Perry:

Dallastown – Marian (Perry) Stabley, 83, of 46 Wise Road, York Township, died Friday morning July 22, 1983 at her home. She was the wife of the late R. Rhodes Stabley. The service will be 10 a.m. today at Christ Lutheran Church, 126 W. Main Street. Burial will b in Mount Rose Cemetery, York. There will be no viewing at the church. Memorials may be made to Christ Lutheran Church, 126 W. Main Street, Dallastown. The Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home Inc., 104 W. Main Street, is in charge of arrangements. Officiating will be her pastor, the Rev. Emil J. Engelman.

- 383 ii. Marian P. Stabley, born Aft. 1910 in Pennsylvania.
- + 384 iii. Frederick William Stabley, born 07 Sep 1915 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Oct 1996 in East Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan.

187. Laura Etta (Lollie)¹¹ Stabley (William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Jun 1882 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1923 in Pennsylvania. She married **Charles E. Eberly** 23 Jan 1901 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of John Eberly and Charlotte Keener. He was born 17 Apr 1879 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Mar 1967 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Laura Etta (Lollie) Stabley:

Burial: 1923, Bethlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Charles E. Eberly:

Dallastown – Charles E. Eberly, 87, formerly of 39 East Howard Street, died at 4:15 p.m. Saturday March 25, 1967 at Pleasant Acres where he had been a guest for three weeks. A son of the late John and Charlotte Keener Eberly. Mr. Eberly was the husband of the late Mrs. Mamie J. Riedel Eberly who died I 1963. A charter member of Dallas Lodge 1017, IOOF, Mr. Eberly also belonged to Bethlehem EUB church and Sunday school and Rescue Fire company.

Surviving are a daughter, Mrs. John H. Clouser, 46 East Main Street; a son, C. Donald Eberly, 238 South Pleasant Avenue; two grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Rev. Donald L. Harper, his pastor, will conduct funeral rites tomorrow at 2 p.m. at the Eberly Funeral home, 104 West main Street. Interment will be in the local Home cemetery.

More About Charles E. Eberly:

Census: 15 Apr 1910, 28 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 15 sheet 2b Census 2: 06 Jan 1920, E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 6a Census 3: 17 Apr 1930, 39 E. Howard Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 15b

Occupation: 1910, cigar packager cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, foreman cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Charles Eberly and Laura Stabley:

Marriage: 23 Jan 1901, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Laura Stabley and Charles Eberly are:

- + 385
 i. Phoebe Stabley¹² Eberly, born 18 Jul 1901 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Sep 1986 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 386
 ii. Carl Donald (Carroll) Eberly, born 11 Jun 1907 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jan
 - Carl Donald (Carroll) Eberly, born 11 Jun 1907 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jan 1999 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Carl Donald (Carroll) Eberly: Occupation: 1930, chemist Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Social Security Number: 176-01-5167 **190.** Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹ Stabley (Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 May 1874 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Jan 1931 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Ida Jane Dettinger** 17 Mar 1903 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 07 Apr 1879 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Feb 1957 in New Jersey.

Notes for Eli Bernard (Elias) Stabley:

Eli B. Stabley, 58 years old, a veteran of the Spanish American war and a former Yorker, died on Monday afternoon Jan 12, 1931, at his home in Penns Grove, New Jersey, from a complication of diseases. Death followed an illness of several months. Word of his death was received by his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Fed Stabley, 319 Garfield Street. He leaves his wife, formerly Ida Dettinger, of this city; two sons, Bernard and Richard, both of Penns Grove, a grandchild and the following brothers and sisters: Mrs. Warren Fastnacht, Newark, New Jersey; Walter Stabley, Trenton, New Jersey, and Mrs. Charles F. Harkins and ralph Stabley, both of York. For a period of nearly twenty years the deceased had been employed in the Du Pont powder plant at Penns Grove. Funeral services will be held on Saturday afternoon and interment will be made in a cemetery near Penns Grove.

More About Eli Bernard (Elias) Stabley:

Census: 11 Jun 1880, York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 34 SD 7 sheet 27 living w/ grandfather George Stablev's family

Hospital at death: US Naval Hospital Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

Military service: soldier

Notes for Ida Jane Dettinger:

Mrs. Ida J. Stabley, Penns Grove, New Jersey, former Yorker and widow of Eli Stabley, died yesterday Feb. 19, 1957 at Salem (Jew Jersey) Hospital. She was a daughter of John G. and Julia Dettinger of York. Surviving are two sons, Bernard and Richard, and three grandchildren, all of Penns Grove; four sisters, Mrs. Ella Brooks, Mrs. Donald Folcomer and Mrs. George Trout, all of York, and Mrs. Elizabeth Tosney, Philadelphia; two brothers, John G. Dettinger, Lemoyne, and M.L. Dettinger, Linglestown, and several nieces and nephews.

Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Saturday at the Gross Memorial Home, 94 South Broad Street, Penns Grove. Interment will follow in Lawnside Cemetery, Penns Grove.

More About Eli Stabley and Ida Dettinger:

Marriage: 17 Mar 1903, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Eli Stabley and Ida Dettinger are:

- + 387 i. Bernard Dettinger¹² Stabley, born Bet. 12 Dec 1903 12 Jun 1904 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Nov 1977 in Bridgeton, Cumberland Co, New Jersey.
- + 388 ii. Richard Luther Stabley, born 10 May 1906 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Oct 1980 in Washington Twp, Gloucester Co, New Jersey.

192. Elsie Elizabeth¹¹ Stabley (Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Apr 1884 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Feb 1965 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Warren Edmund Fastnacht** 02 Aug 1902 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Abraham Fastnacht and Mary Warren. He was born 26 Nov 1876 in Gettysburg, Adams Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Jan 1952 in New York City, New York.

More About Elsie Elizabeth Stabley:

Children: 1910, 4 w/ 3 living

Notes for Warren Edmund Fastnacht:

Funeral services for Warren E. Fastnacht, Sr., husband of Elsie Stabley Fastnacht, who died

Wednesday Jan. 2, 1952 at his residence in New York City, were held Saturday morning at the Max G. Anstine Funeral home. Rev. Dr. William H. Feldman, supply pastor of Calvary Lutheran church, Dover, assisted by Rev. Paul Reaser, of Union Lutheran church, officiated. Professional pallbearers served. Interment was in Greenmount cemetery.

Warren E. Fastnacht, Sr., 75, former city electrician, died at his home in New York city at 7:30 a.m. yesterday Jan. 2, 1952. Mr. Fastnacht, son of the late Rev. A.G. and Mary Warren Fastnacht, was employed for approximately 17 years as the city electrician. He later established his own business in New York and in Newark, New Jersey.

Besides his wife, Elsie Stabley Fastnacht, he is survived by three children, Mrs. Harold Kent, Winterset, Iowa; Warren E. Fastnacht, Jr., West Orange, New Jersey, and Fred S. Fastnacht, York; a sister, Mrs. Allie F. Seibert, New Bloomfield, Pennsylvania, and four grandchildren.

Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Saturday at Max G. Anstine Funeral home, 1701 West Market Street. Burial will be in Greenmount cemetery.

More About Warren Edmund Fastnacht:

Census: 22 Apr 1910, 49 E. King Street; 1st ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 114 SD 15 sheet 8b Occupation: 1910, electrician own store York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Warren Fastnacht and Elsie Stabley: Marriage: 02 Aug 1902, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Elsie Stabley and Warren Fastnacht are:

 Luther Kuhlman¹² Fastnacht, born 20 Oct 1903 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Jan 1920 in Newark, Essex Co, New Jersey.

Notes for Luther Kuhlman Fastnacht:

The funeral of Luther Kuhlman Fastnacht, son of Mr. and Mrs. Warren E. Fashnecht, who died several days ago Jan. 11, 1920 at Newark, New Jersey, was held from the home of his grandfather, the Rev. A.G. Fastnacht, 1458 West Market Street, at 10:30 o'clock this morning. The Rev. W.H. Feldmann, of Union Lutheran church, assisted by the Rev. J.B. Mann, officiated. The pall-bearers were members of his former Sunday school class of the Union Lutheran church. Harry Feldmann, Daniel Meckley, Paul Joes and George Free. Interment was made in Greenmount cemetery.

- + 390 ii. Marion Louise Fastnacht, born 19 Jul 1907 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jun 1988 in Winter Park, Orange Co, Florida.
- + 391 iii. Warren Edmund Fastnacht, Jr., born 04 Feb 1909 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Feb 1954 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 392 iv. Frederick Stabley Fastnacht, born 24 Jul 1913 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 May 1985 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

193. George Frederick¹¹ **Stabley** (Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Jan 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Feb 1923 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Minnie Bella Smith** 24 Oct 1906 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 10 Jun 1890 in Carroll Co, Maryland, and died 10 May 1959 in Springettsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George Frederick Stabley:

Medical Information: 1918 medium height & build, eyes brown & hiar dark brown Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1918, book binder Smith Printing Company 132 Pine Street; Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1918, 115 Market; Williamsport, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Stabley and Minnie Smith: Marriage: 24 Oct 1906, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Stabley and Minnie Smith are:

- + 393 i. Telma Beatrice¹² Stabley, born 26 May 1907 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Nov 1987 in Schaefferstown, Lebanon Co, Pennsylvania.
 - ii. Frederick Raymond Stabley, born 02 Jul 1908 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Apr 1913 in West York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 395 iii. Francis Lionel Stabley, born 07 Nov 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Mar 2002 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

195. Ralph Ray¹¹ Stabley (Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Jan 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Nov 1971 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Edna May Decker** 1923. She was born 13 Feb 1904 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Oct 1995 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ralph Ray Stabley:

Ralph R. Stabley, 72, husband of Edna M. Necker Stabley, 507 W. Springettsbury Ave., died at 7:26 a.m. Sunday Nov. 14, 1971, at York Hospital. He was a son of the late Frederick and Emma Welty Stabley, and had been employed for 27 years as a cylinder pressman at York Composition Co. Inc. until his retirement six years ago. He was an Army sergeant during World War I, serving with Motor Co. No. 58. He was a member of the York Post 127, American Legion; Yankee Athletic Association, York Club of Printing House Craftsmen, and was an honorary life member of the International Printing Pressmen and Assistants Union of North America. He was a member of Otterbein United Methodist Church.

Surviving also are a son, Jack E. Stabley, 2361 Druck Valley Road, and three grandchildren. His pastor, Rev. Calvin B. Haverstock Jr., will officiate at the funeral Wednesday at 2 p.m. at the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home, 2290 School Street, Shiloh. Burial will be in Prospect Hill Cemetery.

More About Ralph Ray Stabley:

Census: 08 Apr 1930, 234 S. Pine Street; 6th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-100 SD 25 sheet 9b renting from Clyde J. Keilhholtz's family

Occupation: 1920, printing shop York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, foreman printing company York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 188-03-6443

Notes for Edna May Decker:

York – Edna M. Stabley, 91, of Pleasureville, died at 3:25 a.m. Sunday Oct. 29, 1995 at Memorial Hospital. She was the wife of Ralph R. Stabley, who died Nov. 14, 1971. Services will be 1 p.m. today at the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home Inc., 2290 School Street, Shiloh. Burial will be in Prospect Hill Cemetery. Visitation will be noon to 1 p.m. today at the funeral home.

Mrs. Stabley was born Feb. 13, 1904, in York. She was the daughter of the late Charles F. and Alcie L. (Hain) Decker. She was a piano placer for Grant and McCrory Five and Dime stores for 37 years. Mrs. Stabley is survived by a son, Jack E. Stabley of Florida; three grandchildren; two stepgrandchildren; three great-grandchildren; and five step-great-grandchildren. Officiating at the service will be the Rev. M. Thomas Shatto, pastor of Wellsville United Methodist Church.

Marriage Notes for Ralph Stabley and Edna Decker:

April 12, 1923, York – Mr. and Mrs. Charles F. Decker, 48 South Newberry Street, announce the engagement of their daughter, Edna, to Ralph R. Stabley, son of Mr. and Mrs. Frederick Stabley, 319 Garfield Street.

More About Ralph Stabley and Edna Decker:

Marriage: 1923

Child of Ralph Stabley and Edna Decker is:

+ 396 i. Jack Edward¹² Stabley, born 28 May 1933 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Oct 1996.

196. Bertha May¹¹ Stabley (Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Sep 1878 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Feb 1967 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Nathaniel Dietz** 17 May 1896 in Hallam, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Michael Dietz and Matilda Keller. He was born 28 Jul 1878 in Lower Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 May 1975 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bertha May Stabley:

Hallam - Mrs. Bertha M. Stabley Dietz, 253 East Market Street, this place, died at 8:25 o'clock last night Feb. 22, 1967 in Memorial Osteopathic hospital, where she had been a patient six days. The wife of Nathaniel Dietz, she was 88. Mr. and Mrs. Dietz observed the 70th anniversary of their wedding last May 17. Mrs. Dietz was a member of Canadochly United Church of Christ, Delroy.

Besides her husband she is survived by four children, Emory Dietz, 1020 Locust Grove, York; Mrs. Clara E. Leber, 915 Midland Avenue, York; Mrs. Myrtle M. Keller, Hellam RD 2, and Mrs. Dorothy B. Leader, 255 East Market Street, here; seven grandchildren, eight great-grandchildren and four great-great-grandchildren.

Funeral services will be held Sunday at 2 p.m. at the L. R. Leber Funeral home, 2290 School street, Shiloh. Interment will be in Canadochly cemetery. Rev. Charles F. Glass, Mrs. Dietz' pastor, will officiate.

More About Bertha May Stabley:

Baptism: 01 Dec 1885, Locust Grove United Church of Christ Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Burial: 26 Feb 1967, Canadochly, Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children: 1910, 3 w/ 3 living

Notes for Nathaniel Dietz:

Hallam - Nathaniel Dietz, 96, recognized as the oldest resident of Hallam Borough and the oldest member of both Canadochly United Church of Christ and its Sunday School, died Monday May 19, 1975 at 12:30 p.m. at the home of his son-in-law and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. Andrew M. Leader, 525 Hengst Court, where he resided. Husband of the late Mrs. Bertha M. Stabley Dietz, he was a native of Lower Windsor Township, a son of the late Michael and Matilda J. Keller Dietz. He was a Hallam resident for the past 40 years. Mr. Dietz, a retired farmer and miller, was last employed at Sprenkle Mill in Hallam. He was a former board member of the Canadochly Cemetery Association and the Dietz Reunion. His memberships included Friendship Fire Co. and Friendship Firemen's Relief Association.

He is survived by a son, Emory E. Dietz, 1020 Locust Grove Road, York; two daughters, Mrs. Myrtle M. Keller, 154 Emig St., and Mrs. Dorothy B. Leader, 525 Hengst Court, with whom he resided; seven grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; three brothers, David K. Dietz, 245 Beaver St.; John S. Dietz, 260 W. Market St.; Peter G. Dietz, 468 Fitzpatrick Lane.

Mr. Dietz' minister, The Rev. Charles F. Glass, will officiate at the services on Thursday at 1:30 p.m. from the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home, 2290 School St., Shiloh. Burial will be in Canadochly Cemetery.

More About Nathaniel Dietz:

Census: 1900, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania page 103 w/ father-in-law Josiah Stably's family

Census 2: 07 May 1910, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 109 SD 15 sheet 11a

Census 3: 10 Feb 1920, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 113 SD 13 sheet 10b

Census 4: 18 Apr 1930, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-88 SD 25 sheet 6b

Occupation: 1900, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1910 - 1930, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co. Pennsylvania

Marriage Notes for Bertha Stabley and Nathaniel Dietz:

Hallam June 3, 1966 - Mr. and Mrs. Nathaniel Dietz, 253 East Market Street, this place, were honored at a family dinner and at a buffet on the occasion of the couple's 70th wedding anniversary. All of the couple's 23 descendants are living, namely four children, seven grandchildren, eight greatgrandchildren and four great-grandchildren. The celebrants were married May 17, 1896, at the Hallam Reformed parsonage by the then pastor, Rev. Gideon Fisher. Mrs. Dietz, who will be 88 on Sept. 4, is the former Bertha M. Stabley, daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Josiah Stabley, Windsor Township.

Mr. Dietz, who will be 88 on July 28, is the son of the late Mr. and Mrs. Michael Dietz, Hallam Township. Mr. and Mrs. Dietz' children are: Emory E. Dietz, 1020 Locust Grove Road, York; Mrs. Clara E. Leber, 915 Midland Avenue, York; Mrs. Myrtle M. Keller, Hallam RD 2, where the observances were held, and Mrs. Dorothy B. Leader, 255 East Market Street, here.

They are life-long residents of the Hallam area. For the past 18 years they have received the award for being the couple married the longest time and being present at the Dietz family reunion. Mr. Dietz in early life was a drayman driving a six-mule team. Later he engaged in farming, from which he has retired. Mrs. Dietz at one time was a cigarmaker. In addition to a money tree, they were presented with numerous gifts.

More About Nathaniel Dietz and Bertha Stabley:

Marriage: 17 May 1896, Hallam, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Bertha Stabley and Nathaniel Dietz are:

- + 397 i. Emory Elwood¹² Dietz, born 09 Aug 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Aug 1989 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 398 ii. Clara Ellen Dietz, born 16 Apr 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Nov 1973 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 399 iii. Myrtle Mae Dietz, born 08 May 1908 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Oct 1985 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 400 iv. Dorothy Bella Dietz, born 08 Sep 1916 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Aug 2015 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

197. Mary Elizabeth¹¹ **Stabley** (Christian J.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 May 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Aug 1937 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Earl Van Buren Shatto** 06 Mar 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Ammon Shatto and Cora Wallnick. He was born 03 Nov 1894 in Pennsylvania, and died 02 Jul 1946 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Elizabeth Stabley:

The funeral of Mrs. Mary Stabley Shatto, wife of Earl V. Shatto, who died at the family residence on Wednesday August 20, 1937 was held Saturday afternoon from the family residence at 3 o'clock. Concluding services were held in Christ Evangelical Lutheran church with the pastor, Rev. S.L. Hench, officiating. The following served as pall bearers; Arthur E. Shatto, Clarence Bare, Howard Perry, Ivan Sechrist, Chrles R. Sprenkle and Melvin Ehrhart. Burial was made in the Union cemetery.

More About Mary Elizabeth Stabley:

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Earl Van Buren Shatto:

Earl V.B. Shatto, husband of Lula M. Shatto, York RD 2, and bookkeeper at the Colonial Products corporation, Dallastown, died at 7:40 p.m. yesterday July 2, 1946 at the York hospital. Mr. Shatto, who was 51, had been ill three months and hospitalized for a month. He leaves his wife; a daughter, Mrs. James Winters, Dallastown; his mother, Mrs. Cora Sprenkle, Dallastown; two step-children, Dorothy Senft, York, and Frank W. Senft, Colver City, Colorado; a brother, Arthur Shatto, Dallastown; two half-sisters, Mrs. Howard Perry, York RD 6, and Mrs. Harry Ort, Dallastown, and a half-brother, Charles Sprenkle, Yoe.

He was a member of Christ Lutheran church and Sunday school and a teacher in the intermediate department there; a member of the masonic order at Red Lion; the Office managers' association of York and the Dallastown Lions club. Rev. Gerald G. Neely, pastor of Christ church, will officiate at funeral services Saturday at 1:30 p.m. at the Edward W. Baumeister Colonial mortuary, Queen and Jackson Streets. Burial will be in Stump's cemetery, York township.

More About Earl Van Buren Shatto:

Burial: 06 Jul 1946, Stumps Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: retienlum cell sareomo & the pelvis; primary site retroperitonel

Census: 06 Jan 1920, E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 6b living w/ father-in-law Christian J. Stablev's family

Census 2: 08 Apr 1930, 28 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 3b name shown as Carl V. Shatto

Census 3: 13 Apr 1940, 28 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-9 SD 22 sheet 5a name shown as Earl V. Shatto

Occupation: 1920, clerk bank Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1940, credit manager retail refrigeration Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: bookkeeper Colonial Products Company Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Notes for Mary Stabley and Earl Shatto:

Earl V. Shatto, a cigarmaker in the employ of A.F. Fix & Co., and Miss Mary E. Stabley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Christian Stabley, York township, were married Saturday evening March 1915, at the home of the bride's parents by the Rev. C.C. Miller, pastor of Bethlehem United Brethren church. They will make their home in this place.

More About Earl Shatto and Mary Stabley:

Marriage: 06 Mar 1915, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Mary Stabley and Earl Shatto are:

 Marion Louise¹² Shatto, born 17 Oct 1921 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 May 1978 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married James Floyd Winters 21 Oct 1940 in Bel Air, Maryland; born 13 Sep 1920 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Feb 1980 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Marion Louise Shatto:

Occupation: 1940, childs nurse private home Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1950, secretary shirt company Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About James Floyd Winters:

Census: 12 Apr 1950, Ďallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67=11 sheet 71 Occupation: 1950, mechanical design turbin factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About James Winters and Marion Shatto: Marriage: 21 Oct 1940, Bel Air, Maryland

402 ii. Jean Elaine Shatto, born 04 Apr 1930 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Apr 1930 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Jean Elaine Shatto:

Burial: 05 Apr 1930, Union Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: stillborn; gastation

198. Harry Austin¹¹ Stabley (George Jacob¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Sep 1889 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Apr 1963 in Middletown, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Florence Alverta Musser**. She was born 1896 in Pennsylvania, and died 26 Jul 1973 in Middletown, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Austin Stabley:

Dallastown - Harry A. Stabley, formerly of Dallastown, died at 7 o'clock last night April 17, 1963 at the IOOF home at Middletown, where he had been a guest for 16 months. He was 74. Mr. Stabley, son of the late George and Annie Reed Stabley, was born in York but lived practically his entire life at Dallastown. He was a former employee of Red Lion Furniture company. He was a member of Bethlehem EUB church and Sunday school and Dallas Lodge 1017, IOOF.

Surviving are his wife, Mrs. Florence A. Musser Stabley, also a guest at the lodge home at Middletown; one son, Robert B. Stabley, York RD 3; two brothers, George Stabley, 24 Frederick Street, and Paul R. Stabley, 300 East Main Street, and two sisters, Mrs. Paul Reichard, Yoe, and Miss Rae Stabley, Harrisburg.

Funeral services will be held Friday at 2 p.m. at the IOOF home in Middletown. Graveside services will be conducted at 4 p.m. at Dallastown Union cemetery by Rev. Dr. Paul E. Cooper, pastor of the Bethlehem church.

More About Harry Austin Stabley:

Burial: 19 Apr 1963, Union Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: ruresetional inanition; carcinonia of stomach

Census: 1920, S. Pleasant Ave; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Ed 42 page 269b

Medical Information: 1917 tall height, slender build, wyes gray & hair black & stiff finger on left hand; 1947

white 5'-10" 150 pounds, eyes blue, hair gray & complexion light

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Military service 2: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Dubois, Clearfield Co, Pennsylvania World War II

Occupation: 1917, laborer Merchants Cigar Box Company Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, box maker factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1942, Dallastown Coal & Ice Company Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1917, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence 2: 1942, 205 S. Pleasant Ave; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Florence Alverta Musser:

Dallastown – Mrs. Florence Alverta Stabley, 77, widow of Harry A. Stabley, and formerly of 205 S. Pleasant Ave., died at 11:30 a.m. Thursday July 26, 1973 at the Odd Fellows Home, Middletown, where she resided 11 years. Mrs. Stabley, daughter of the late Benjamin F. and Jennie Sechrist Musser, was a member of Bethlehem United Methodist Church and Sunday school. Her only survivor is a son, Robert B. Stabley, York RD 3.

Funeral services will be held at 10:30 a.m. Monday in the chapel of the Odd Fellows Home, Middletown, with the chaplain, the Rev. Noland Kennedy, officiating. Graveside services are scheduled at noon Monday at Dallastown Union Cemetery with the Rev. William C. Wittmer, pastor of Trinity United Methodist Church, officiating.

More About Florence Alverta Musser:

403

404

Occupation: 1920, box painter Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Harry Stabley and Florence Musser are:

 Robert B.¹² Stabley, born 09 Jul 1914 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Mar 1998 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Robert B. Stablev:

Robert B. Stabley, age: 83, 2830 Carol Rd., York Pennsylvania, formerly of: Dallastown, passed away at Memorial Hospital, York Pennsylvania. Saturday, March 21 1998 at 10:56 PM. He was born July 9, 1914 in Dallastown, Pennsylvania a son of the late Harry and Florence (Musser) Stabley. Husband of the late Rozena (Strayer) Stabley.

He was a member of Bethlehem U.M. Church of Dallastown. The Director of the Sunday School Orchestra for 25 years. He was a Percussion Specialist with many York Co. Bands, Spring Garden Band, Tall Ceders Band, Air Force Band, York Symphony, Yoe Band. A US Army Vet. during World War II. Serving with the Army Air Force Band. Life member of Local Am. Fed of Musicians, he was a retired Teller with the Mellon Bank. A member of Red Lion F & A M #649 York Rite Bodys Chapter Council & Commandry Harrisburg Scottish Rite, 32nd degree. 5embo Shrine & Shrine Band York Co. Shrine Band and I.O.O.F., #74 of York, York Square Club #1052 American Legion Post 605 of Dallastown.

Funeral service will be held at the Bethlehem Methodist Church, 109 E. Main Street, Dallastown, Pennsylvania on Thursday at 11 am. with Rev. Richard G. Folty, officiating. A viewing will be on Thursday from 10 to 11 am. at the church. Burial will be in the Dallastown Union, Dallastown, Pennsylvania. Memorial contributions may be made to Bethlehem U.M. Church, 109 E. Main Street, Dallastown, Pennsylvania 17313 or the Spring Garden Band, 30 W. Philadelphia Street, York, Pennsylvania 17401 or to Shriners Hospital for Children, 3551 N. Broad Street, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania 19140. Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc. in charge of arrangements.

More About Robert B. Stabley: Social Security Number: 180-05-0052

ii. Anna Jane Stabley, born 01 Feb 1919 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Oct 1949 in Red Lion, York

Co, Pennsylvania. She married Arthur J. Kelly; born Aft. 1910.

Notes for Anna Jane Stabley:

Red Lion, Nov. 4, 1949 – Funeral services for Mrs. Anna Jane Stabley Kelly, wife of Arthur Kelly, 4123 South Main Street and Daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry C. Stabley, 205 South Pleasant Avenue, Dallastown, who died Monday afternoon at her residence, were held yesterday at the Burg Funeral Home. Pall bearers were Robert Reichard, Jack Reichard, Glenn Cooper, Harold Flinchbaugh, Gene Cooper and Richard Kelly.

Two hymns were sung by a quartet composed of Mrs. Allen Trout, Mrs. Henry Herrman, L.C. Stein and George Sloat, accompanied by Mrs. Charles Petit, organist. The Rev. Paul A. Werner, pastor of the St. Paul's E.U.B. Church, officiated. Interment was made in the Red Lion Cemetery.

More About Anna Jane Stabley:

Burial: 03 Nov 1949, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: depression of vital centers; toxemia of carcinomatoses; gastric carcinoma

199. May Grace¹¹ **Stabley** (George Jacob¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Aug 1891 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Oct 1918 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Stewart Niles Ness** 01 Dec 1913 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Harry Ness and Clara Winters. He was born 07 Apr 1894 in Loganville, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Feb 1982 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for May Grace Stabley:

On Oct. 26, 1918 at 8:30 p.m., at Dallastown, Mary Grace Ness, wife of Stewart N. Ness, aged 27 years, 2 months and 8 days. Private funeral services will be held at her late residence on Park Street, Dallastown, on Wednesday, Oct. 30, at 2 p.m. Interment in Union cemetery, Dallastown.

Notes for Stewart Niles Ness:

Stewart N. Ness, 87 of 166 S. Albemarle Street, died at 7:45 p.m. Friday Feb. 19, 1982 at York Hospital. He was the husband of Mazie E. Dellinger Ness. Mr. Ness was born in Loganville and was a son of the late Harry and Clara Winters Ness. He was a retired contractor in the brick and stone laying business and he taught brick laying for 10 years at William Penn Senior High School. Mr. Ness was a member of Fourth United Methodist Church.

Survivors include: two daughters, Mrs. Jean R. Hershey, Dover and Mrs. and a M. Crane Northfield. New Jersey; two sons, Stewart C. Ness Kingsville, Maryland, and Robert E. Ness York RD 11; seven grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren.

Funeral services will be at 2 p.m. Tuesday at the Workinger Funer al Home, 849 E. Market Street. The Rev. Melvin Geiman Jr., his pastor will officiate. Burial will be in Union Cemetery, Dallastown.

More About Stewart Niles Ness:

Census: 12 Jan 1920, Park Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 14a living w/parents Harry Ness's family

Census 2: 14 Apr 1930, 244 E. Harding Court; 10th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-11 SD 25 sheet 13a

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes & hair brown; 1942 height 5'-5", weight 120 pounds, eys blue & hair brown

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Military service 2: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration York, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1917, bricklayer Ness Brothers Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: 1930, building bricklayer York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1942, 166 S. Albemarle Street; York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 188-03-9277

More About Stewart Ness and May Stabley: Marriage: 01 Dec 1913, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of May Stabley and Stewart Ness is:

- + 405 i. Stewart Clair¹² Ness, born 25 May 1917 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Jul 1996 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland.
- **206.** Esta Caroline¹¹ Mitzel, twin (Walter Lee¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Jun 1893 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died May 1978 in Quincy Twp, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Melvin Captis Ehrhart** 18 Jun 1913 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Emanuel Ehrhart and Sallie Zellers. He was born 16 Jun 1889 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Feb 1976 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Esta Caroline Mitzel. twin:

Baptism: 26 Jul 1902, United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Burial: May 1978, Winterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1910, stenographer printing shop Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Melvin Captis Ehrhart:

Burial: Feb 1976, Winterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia Census: 02 Jan 1920, York Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5a

Census 2: 08 Apr 1930, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-90 SD 25 sheet 2b Occupation: 1920, house carpenter Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, laborer carpenter Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Melvin Ehrhart and Esta Mitzel: Marriage: 18 Jun 1913, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Esta Mitzel and Melvin Ehrhart is:

i. Walter M. (N.)¹² Ehrhart, born 01 Apr 1917 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Mar 1986 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

207. Daniel Franklin¹¹ **Tyson** (Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Mar 1879 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Feb 1940 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Irene May Miller** 24 Jan 1905 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 21 Mar 1886 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 May 1956 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel Franklin Tyson:

Brownton - Daniel Franklin Tyson, Red Lion R. D. 1, near here, farmer and school director in Windsor Township for the past 20 years, died at 5:30 o'clock Saturday evening Feb. 17, 1940 at the York hospital, only a very short time after being admitted. Death was caused by pneumonia at the age of 60 years. He was an active member of Lebanon Lutheran church and for a number of years served on the church council. For the past number of years, he served as secretary of the school board in Windsor Township.

Surviving besides his wife, Ida Miller, Tyson, are seven children, Samuel Tyson, Windsor; John Tyson and Mrs. Homer Grove, both of Felton; George, Martha and Alice Tyson, all at home, and Mrs. Luther Neff, Stewartstown R. D. 1; three grandchildren and three brothers, Edward and John Tyson, Red Lion R. D. 1, and Archibald Tyson, Red Lion R. D. 2. Palmer Arnold, who has resided at the Tyson residence for the past 11 years, also survives.

The funeral will be held Tuesday with brief services from the Furnace B. Olewiler funeral home. Red Lion, at 1 p.m. and concluding rites In the Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton. Rev. George D. Laird, pastor of the Felton Lutheran charge, will officiate. Interment will be made in the cemetery adjoining the Lebanon church.

More About Daniel Franklin Tyson:

Census: 09 May 1910, Red Lion-Felton Road; Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 110 SD 15 sheet 9b

Census 2: 20 Jan 1920, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 114 SD 13 sheeet 7b Census 3: 09 Apr 1930, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-89 SD 25 sheet 4a

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1930, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Irene May Miller:

Mrs. Irene May Miller Tyson, 70, widow of Daniel F. Tyson, Red Lion RD 3, near here, died yesterday May 13, 1956 at 2:30 a.m. at her residence. She was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church and Sunday school.

Surviving are: Seven children, Samuel Tyson, Red Lion RD 2; Mrs. Luther Neff and John H. Tyson, both of Red Lion RD 3; Mrs. Homer Grove, Felton RD 2, and George, Martha and Alice Tyson, all at home; a foster son, Palmer Arnold, Windsor RD 1; 14 grandchildren, two great-grandchildren and two brothers, Howard C. Miller, 738 West Broadway, and William T. Miller, 567 East Main Street, Dallastown. Her pastor, Rev. Charles L. Lady, will officiate at funeral services tomorrow at 2 p.m. at Lebanon church, near Felton, with burial in the adjoining cemetery. Olewiler Funeral home, is in charge of arrangements.

Funeral services were held yesterday at Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton, for Mrs. Irene May Miller Tyson, widow of Daniel F. Tyson, who died Sunday May 13, 1956 at her home, Red Lion RD 3, near here. Rev. Charles L. Lady, the pastor, officiated. The church choir sang "O, God, Our Help in Ages Past," "The Old Rugged Cross" and "Asleep in Jesus." Floral tributes were carried by these members of Mrs. Tyson's Sunday school class: Mrs. Allen Grove, Mrs. William Eppley, Mrs. William Snyder, Mrs. Sterling Grim, Mrs. Harry Mitzel, Mrs. Allen Flinchbaugh, Mrs. Ida Grim, Mrs. William Reichard, Mrs. Luther Miller and Mrs. Irene Gipe. Pallbearers were: Clayton, Henry, Willis, James and Marlyn Tyson and John Runkle. Interment was in Lebanon church cemetery.

More About Irene May Miller: Children: 1910, 3 w/ 3 living

More About Daniel Tyson and Irene Miller:

Marriage: 24 Jan 1905, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Church: Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Daniel Tyson and Irene Miller are:

- + 407 i. Samuel Edgar¹² Tyson, born 21 Jun 1905 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Mar 1988 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 408 ii. John H. Tyson, born 23 May 1907 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Feb 1994 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 409 iii. George Washington Tyson, born 22 Feb 1910 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Dec 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George Washington Tyson:

George Washington Tyson, son of the late Daniel and Irene Miller Tyson, died at 11:30 a.m. yesterday Dec. 23, 1957 at the home of his brother and sister-in-law, Mr. and Mrs. John H. Tyson, Red Lion RD 3, near here, after a brief illness. He was 47. Besides the brother with whom he resided, Mr. Tyson leaves these sisters and another brother: Mrs. Homer Grove, Felton; Mrs. Luther Neff, Red Lion RD 3; Martha and Alice Tyson, both of Windsor RD 1, and Samuel Tyson, Red Lion RD 3. He was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church near Felton.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2 p.m. Thursday from the Olewiler Funeral home, 145 East Broadway, by his pastor, Rev. Joseph Seitz. Interment will be in Lebanon Lutheran cemetery.

More About George Washington Tyson:

Occupation: 1930, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 410 iv. Ruth Susan (Berta) Tyson, born 31 Jul 1912 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Jan 2012 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - v. Martha M. Tyson, born 15 Nov 1914 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Oct 1969 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Martha M. Tyson:

Windsor - Miss Martha M. Tyson, 54 Windsor RD 1, a teacher in Windsor Township schools for 36 years, died yesterday Oct. 19, 1969 at 4:40 p.m. at York hospital, where she had been a patient for two weeks. She had been ill for the past nine months. Miss Tyson was born in Windsor Township, a daughter of the late Daniel F. and Irene M. Miller Tyson. She was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church and a teacher of the Young Married Women's class of the Sunday school. Miss Tyson had been secretary of the church council for five years and wag! a member of Lebanon Lutheran Church Women. She was third grade teacher at Windsor Manor Elementary school for 15 years. She had also taught at Grim's Small's and Miller's schools in Windsor Township.

Surviving are two brothers, Samuel E. Tyson, Red Lion RD 4, and John H. Tyson, Red Lion RD 3; three sisters, Mrs. Homer Grove, Felton RD 2; Mrs. Luther Neff, Red Lion RD 3, and Alice Tyson, Windsor RD 1, also a foster brother, Palmer H. Arnold, York RD 3.

Rev. Herbert G. Kline, vice-pastor, will officiate at funeral services Wednesday at 1:30 p.m. at the Lebanon church. Burial will be in the cemetery adjoining the church. Arrangements are in charge of the Burg Funeral home, 104 West Broadway, Red Lion. The family asks that memorial contributions be made to the Lebanon Lutheran cemetery.

- + 412 vi. Hilda Pauline Tyson, born 30 Apr 1917 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Dec 1992 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vii. Alice Kathryn Tyson, born 15 Apr 1923 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Feb 2004 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 414 viii. Palmer Arnold Tyson, born Aft. 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

208. Henry Brenneman¹¹ Tyson (Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Mar 1882 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Feb 1937 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Florence Conrad** 07 Feb 1908 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of William Grove and Jennie Buckingham. She was born 22 Nov 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Jan 1978.

Notes for Henry Brenneman Tyson:

Red Lion - Henry Brenneman Tyson, a well-known resident of this place for over 30 years, having been a school teacher, member of school board. Sunday school teacher, merchant and member of Grace Lutheran church council, died at 10: 30 p.m. Saturday Feb. 27, 1937 at his home 161 South Franklin Street. Death was caused by a complication of diseases, following an illness of over four months, during which time he was confined to his bed. He was aged 54 years, 11 months and 13 days. Mr. Tyson retired from the store business several years ago, having managed a general store at this place for twenty years. He was an active member of the local Lutheran Church, a former Sunday school teacher and member of the church council for ten years. He was a member of the Sunday school class taught by Rev. William C. Day, and was a member of the Red Lion school board and also secretary for the board for five years. Prior to his late illness he had been working at the Red Lion Cabinet company.

Surviving are his widow, Mrs. Mary Florence Conrad Tyson; one son, A. Mervin Tyson, and two daughters, Charlotte Romaine and Estella Goldie, all at home; four brothers, Daniel Tyson, Edward Tyson, Archie Tyson and John Tyson, all of Red Lion R. D. 1. Mr. Tyson was the son of the late John and Sarah Tyson, Windsor Township, near Felton.

The funeral will be held Wednesday with all services at the Earl B. Burg and Son funeral home, West Broadway, at 1:30 p.m. Rev. William C. Day, pastor of Grace Lutheran church, will officiate. Interment will be made in the Red Lion cemetery.

More About Henry Brenneman Tyson:

Census: 19 Jan 1920, W. Broadway Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13 sheet 11b Census 2: 12 Apr 1930, 403 W. Broadway; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 11a

Occupation: 1930, general store merchant Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Henry Tyson and Mary Conrad: Marriage: 07 Feb 1908, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Henry Tyson and Mary Conrad are:

+ 415 i. Archie Mervin¹² Tyson, born 24 Apr 1911 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jul 1998 in Tampa,

Hillsborough Co, Florida.

 ii. Charlotte Romaine Tyson, born 04 Apr 1916 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Dec 2017 in Avoca, Steuben Co, New York. She married Joseph Jacob Paris 30 Jun 1945 in Loganville, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 01 Jan 1905 in Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania; died 1987.

Notes for Charlotte Romaine Tyson:

Charlotte Romaine Tyson Paris, age 101, passed away peacefully in the company of friends at the Maryville Home for Adults in Avoca, New York on Dec. 16, 2017. She was born to parents Henry Brenneman Tyson and Mary Florence Grove Tyson on April 1, 1916 in Red Lion, Pennsylvania. She graduated from Ursinas College and then was a high school teacher in Pennsylvania for 8 years before marrying Joseph J. Paris. In the early years they lived in New Jersey, and then in 1959 moved to the Bath, NY area where they stayed the rest of their lives, except for a short time in the 1980's when they lived in Tennessee. Husband Joseph predeceased Charlotte in 1987. She was also predeceased by son Joseph J. Paris in 2011. Charlotte leaves nieces and nephews, as well as great- and great-great-nieces and nephews.

Charlotte was a long-time member of her beloved Mitchellsville United Methodist Church. She was known for her unfailingly positive attitude toward life and people. Charlotte could always see the good in any day and in any person she met. A memorial service is planned for the spring of 2018. Burial will be private.

More About Joseph Paris and Charlotte Tyson: Marriage: 30 Jun 1945, Loganville, York Co, Pennsylvania

+ 417 iii. Estella Galdie Tyson, born 06 Dec 1920 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jul 2009 in Newark, Essex Co, New Jersey.

210. Archie Martin¹¹ **Tyson** (Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 Sep 1889 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Dec 1973 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Florence E. Grim** 11 Apr 1914 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Benjamin Grim and Sallie?. She was born 11 Dec 1894 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Mar 1969 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Archie Martin Tyson:

Census: 21 Jan 1920, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 114 SD 13 sheet 8b Census 2: 09 Apr 1930, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-89 SD 25 sheet 3b

Medical Information: 1917 mediium height & build, eyes & hair black

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1920 - 1930, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 207-30-6553

Notes for Florence E. Grim:

Mrs. Florence E. Grim Tyson, 74, wife of Archie M. Tyson, Red Lion RD 3, near town, died at 2 p.m. Saturday March 22, 1969 in the York hospital. Mrs. Tyson belonged to Lebanon Lutheran church and Sunday school, near Felton. Besides her husband, she leaves a son, James H. Tyson, at home; a foster son, Raymond Shultz, Felton; four brothers, Howard W. and Luther P. Grim, both of Red Lion RD 3; Martin H. Grim, Red Lion RD 4, and Quedar C. Grim, 8 North High Street, Dallastown, and two stepsisters, Mrs. Florence Hyson, Stewartstown, and Florence Grove, Pleasant Acres.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2 pm Wednesday at the Olewiler Funeral home, 145 East Broadway, by her pastor, Rev. John Hattary. Interment will be in Red Lion Zion United Methodist cemetery, near Red Lion.

More About Archie Tyson and Florence Grim:

Marriage: 11 Apr 1914, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Archie Tyson and Florence Grim are:

- i. baby 12 Tyson, born 16 Jul 1926 in York Co. Pennsylvania; died 16 Jul 1926 in York Co. Pennsylvania.
- James Henry Tyson, born 01 Nov 1927 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Sep 2008 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About James Henry Tyson:

Social Security Number: 177-26-6563

211. John Irwin¹¹ Tyson (Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 29 Dec 1891 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Sep 1980 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Elva Mae Runkle** 16 Apr 1927 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Jacob Runkle and Susan Urey. She was born 17 Mar 1905 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Nov 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John Irwin Tyson:

Census: 08 Apr 1930, Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-89 SD 25 sheet 3b

Medical Information: 1917 tall, slender, eyes & hair black

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1917 - 1930, farmer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Elva Mae Runkle:

Elva Mae Runkle Tyson, wife of John I. Tyson, died at 3:30 o'clock Saturday morning Nov. 22, 941 at her day Red Lion R. D. 1, near Browntown, at the age of 36 years.

Surviving are five children, Clayton, Helen, Willis, Henry and John, all at home; her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Jacob Runkle, near Felton, and the following brothers and sisters: Mrs. Norman McKinsey, Brogueville; Mrs. Joseph Null, York; Charles Runkle, Red Lion and Elias, Samuel, Carl and Clarence Runkle, all of or near Felton. Mrs. Tyson was a member of Lebanon Lutheran church, near Felton, and the Women's Bible class of the church school.

Funeral services will be held at 1 o'clock Tuesday afternoon with short obsequies at the F. B. Olewiler Funeral home, Red Lion, and further rites in the Lebanon Lutheran church. Rev. George Laird, pastor of the Felton Lutheran charge, of which the Lebanon church is a member, will officiate. Interment will be made in the adjoining cemetery.

More About John Tyson and Elva Runkle:

Marriage: 16 Apr 1927, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of John Tyson and Elva Runkle are:

- i. Paul Leroy¹² Tyson, born 20 Nov 1927 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Nov 1927 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 421 ii. Clayton Calvin Tyson, born 12 Nov 1928 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Mar 2017 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 422 iii. Helen Arlene Tyson, born 26 Apr 1931 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Aug 1989 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 423 iv. Willis Palmer Tyson, born 06 Jan 1934 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Feb 1999 in Fawn Grove, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - v. Henry Eugene Tyson, born Apr 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Janet Louise Boyd 28 Jul 1962 in Brogueville, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Henry Tyson and Janet Boyd: Marriage: 28 Jul 1962, Brogueville, York Co, Pennsylvania

212. Murray Fillmore¹¹ **Mitzel** (Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Jul 1877 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Dec 1963 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Lydia B. Ensminger** 14 Apr 1907 in near Adamsville, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of John Ensminger and Lydia Flinchbaugh. She was born 13 Mar 1882 in Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 May 1956 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Murray Fillmore Mitzel:

Winterstown - Murray F. Mitzel, 86, husband of the late Mrs. Lydia B. Ensminger Mitzel, died

yesterday Dec. 20, 1963 at 6 a.m. at his home, Red Lion RD 3, near here, after being in ill health for about two years. Son of the late Philip and Catherine Brenneman Mitzel, this place, he was a former cigar manufacturer having operated his shop at his home. He was a former member of Red Lion Lodge 649, Free and Accepted Masons, and of York Forest 30, Tall Cedars of Lebanon.

Surviving are: Seven children, John K. Mitzel, York; Millard L, Stewartstown RD 2; Lester F., Earl C. and C. Dean Mitzel, all of Red Lion; Murray W. Mitzel, at home; 15 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren, and two sisters, Mrs. Ruth Myers, 358 Irving Road, and Mrs. William Shetley, 353 East Jackson Street, both of York.

Rev. Calvin G. Kipp, pastor of Winterstown EUB church, will officiate at funeral services on Monday at 1:30 p.m. at the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway, Red Lion. Interment will be in Lebanon Lutheran cemetery, near here.

More About Murray Fillmore Mitzel:

Census: 05 Jan 1920, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 13 sheet 2a Census 2: 14 Apr 1930, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-56 SD 25 sheet 5a Medical Information: 1918 height 5'-10", stout build, eyes blue & hair dark Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: Bet. 1920 - 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Residence: 1918, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Lydia B. Ensminger:

Mrs. Lydia B. Ensminger Mitzel, wife of Murray F. Mitzel, died at noon yesterday May 16, 1956 at her home, Red Lion RD 3, near Winterstown, after a year's illness. A daughter of the late John C. and Lydia Flinchbaugh Ensminger, she was 74. Mrs. Mitzel was a member of Adamsville EUB church and Sunday school.

Besides her husband, she leaves seven children, John K. Mitzel, Manchester; Millard L. Mitzel, Stewartstown RD 2; Lester F. Mitzel, 312 South Main Street; Murray W. Mitzel, 532 West Broadway; Lola R. Mitzel, at home; Earl C. Mitzel, 256 North Main Street, and Clayton D. Mitzel, 278 North Main Street; 13 grandchildren, four great-grandchildren, a brother, Kervin Ensminger, 240 North Main Street, and a sister, Mrs. Joseph Hartman, York RD 8.

Funeral services will be conducted at 1:30 p.m. Saturday at the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway, by Rev. M. B. Heiland, Rayville, Maryland, a former pastor of the Red Lion United Brethren circuit. Interment will be in Lebanon Lutheran church cemetery near Felton.

More About Lydia B. Ensminger:

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory North Hopewell Twp, York Co. Pennsylvania

More About Murray Mitzel and Lydia Ensminger:

Marriage: 14 Apr 1907, near Adamsville, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Murray Mitzel and Lydia Ensminger are:

- + 425 i. John Kerwin¹² Mitzel, born 27 Oct 1907 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Feb 1980 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 426 ii. Millard Lee Mitzel, born 05 Feb 1910 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Mar 1976.
- + 427 iii. Lester Fillmore Mitzel, born 08 Oct 1911 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Dec 1965 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - iv. Murray Woodrow Mitzel, born 21 May 1916 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jun 1973. He married Iva E. Reno; born 20 Feb 1912 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Dec 1966.
 - v. Lola Reba Mitzel, born 19 Feb 1918 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Oct 1979. She married Maurice Abbott Keyser Aft. 1936; born 22 Oct 1916 in Alesa, Carroll Co, Maryland; died 07 Nov 1983.

More About Maurice Keyser and Lola Mitzel: Marriage: Aft. 1936

- vi. Elwood Mitzel, born 28 Jul 1920 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Aug 1920 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- vii. baby Mitzel, born 25 Jul 1921 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Jul 1921 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania.

432 viii. Earl Chalmers Mitzel, born 09 Oct 1923 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Jun 1981 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Ethel Margaret (Peggy) Shelley; born 22 Apr 1925 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Jan 2005 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Ethel Margaret (Peggy) Shelley:

Ethel M. 'Peggy¹ (Shelley) Mitzel of Red Lion, 79, entered into rest on Tuesday, Jan. 18, 2005, at 2:50 p.m., at Manor Care Dallastown after a brief illness. She was the wife of Earl C. Mitzel who entered into rest on June 5, 1981. Born in Chanceford Twp. on April 22, 1925, daughter of the late John W. and Cora E. (Krewson) Shelley, she had worked for 15 years as a box maker at the former Kaltreider Box Co. in Red Lion and was a longtime member of Winterstown United Methodist Church. She is survived by two sisters, Emma M. Flaharty of Brogue and Dorothy J. Shaull of Felton; one sister-in-law, Merle Shelley of Red Lion; several nieces and nephews.

There will be no viewing. Service and burial will be held at the convenience of the family. Her pastor, the Rev. Ronald S. French will officiate. Burial will be in Winterstown U.B. Cemetery. Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. Contributions may be offered to Winterstown U.M. Church, 'Our Time To Grow', 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton, PA 17322.

More About Ethel Margaret (Peggy) Shelley: Religion: United Methodist Church Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 433 ix. Clayton Dean Mitzel, born 19 Sep 1926 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Aug 1988.
- **221.** Charles S.¹¹ Sechrist (Rebecca Ellen¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Oct 1891 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Dec 1965 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Katie?**. She was born 1896 in Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charles S. Sechrist:

Charles S. Sechrist, 143 South Franklin Street, died at 3:25 a.m. yesterday Dec. 10, 1965 at York hospital after an illness of one week. The husband of Mrs. Katie Shue Sechrist, he was 74. Mr. Sechrist, son of the late Henry and Alice Slenker Sechrist, operated a grocery store on South Franklin Street for 26 years, prior to seven years ago, when he retired. He belonged to Bethany EUB church and Sunday school, this place; Red Lion Lodge 649, Free and Accepted Masons; Ancient Accepted Scottish Rite, Valley of Harrisburg; the Harrisburg consistory and York Lodge 30, Tall Cedars of Lebanon.

Besides his wife, he leaves two children, Charles Elmer Sechrist, 841 West Broadway, and Mrs. Robert O. Barshinger, 156 South Franklin Street; four grandchildren, one great grandchild, a sister, Mamie Sechrist, Windsor, and two brothers, Sterling S. Sechrist, Yoe, and Elmer L. Sechrist, Towaco, New Jersey.

Funeral services will be held at 2 p.m. Monday at the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway, with his pastor, Rev. Dr. M. H. Welty, officiating. Entombment will be in Red Lion mausoleum.

More About Charles S. Sechrist:

Census: 07 Jan 1920, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 42 SD 13 sheet 9a Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, farm laborer Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1917 - 1920, bookkeeper Mercahnts Cigar Box Company Dallastown, York Co,

Pennsylvania

Residence: 1917, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 176-26-1267

More About Katie ?:

Occupation: 1930, boxmaker factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Charles Sechrist and Katie? is:

i. Charles E. 12 Sechrist, born 12 Jul 1913 in Pennsylvania; died 06 Jul 1993 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Charles E. Sechrist: Social Security Number: 183-03-5925 **222. George W.**¹¹ **Sechrist** (Rebecca Ellen¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Apr 1898 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Nov 1969 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Nettie Emma Urey** 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 22 Mar 1906 in Lower Chanceford, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Aug 1998 in Yocumtown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George W. Sechrist:

On Nov. 19, 1969, at 6:45 a.m., in York hospital, George W. Sechrist, husband of Mrs. Nettie E. Urey Sechrist died, Felton RD 2, aged 71 years, 7 months, 9 days. Relatives and friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 1:30 p.m. Saturday from the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway, Red Lion. Interment in Susquehanna Memorial gardens. Friends may call at the Burg Funeral home on Friday evening, 7 to 9.

Felton – George W. Sechrist, 71, husband of Mrs. Nettie E. Urey Sechrist, Felton RD 2, near here, died yesterday at 6:45 a.m. at the York hospital. Mr. Sechrist, a retired farmer, had been in ill health for two years. He was born in Chanceford township, a son of the late George S. and Ellen R. Brenneman Sechrist. He belonged to Felton Lutheran church and Sunday school.

Besides his wife, he leaves a son, Willis W. Sechrist, Yoe; four grandchildren, two foster sons, Francis E. Eckenrode, Felton RD 2, and Robert T. Eckenrode, Spring Grove RD 3, and four foster grandchildren.

Funeral services will be conducted at 130 p.m. Saturday at the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway,Red Lion, by Larry Jamison, presiding minister of the Red Lion congregation of Jehovah's Witnesses. Interment will be in Susquehanna Memorial gardens,near Dallastown.Funeral Services will be held Wednesday at 2 p.m. at the Etzweiler funeral home, East Market Street, York. Burial will be in Shrewsbury Cemetery.

More About George W. Sechrist:

Census: 09 Apr 1930, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-2 SD 25 sheet 2a

Occupation: 1930, farmer Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 173-32-5658

More About George Sechrist and Nettie Urey:

Marriage: 1925, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Sechrist and Nettie Urev are:

i. Francis Edward¹² Eckenrode, born 14 Jul 1922 in Pennsylvania; died 16 Mar 1971 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Francis Edward Eckenrode:

1: foster son Adoption: Bef. 1930

436 ii. Robert Theodore Eckenrode, born 12 Jan 1925 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Apr 1993.

More About Robert Theodore Eckenrode:

1: foster son Adoption: Bef. 1930

- + 437 iii. Willis William Sechrist, born 20 May 1930 in Pennsylvania; died 29 Dec 2020 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **223. Murray Clinton**¹¹ **Brenneman** (Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Feb 1881 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1951 in Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware. He married **Mary Veronica Scheckler** 1909 in Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 16 Nov 1882 in Philadelphia, Delaware Co, Pennsylvania, and died Jul 1978 in Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware.

More About Murray Clinton Brenneman:

Census: 27 Apr 1910, 2411 N. 15th Street; 28th ward Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania ED 643 SD 1 sheet 9a boarder

Census 2: 07 Jan 1920, Doylestown Twp, Bucks Co, Pennsylvania ED 22 SD 3 sheet 2b

Census 3: 26 Apr 1930, Clendaniels Mill Road; District 1, Sussex Co, Delaware ED 3-4 SD 1 sheet 15b

Medical Information: 1918 medium height, slender build, eyes blue & hair light

Military service: 12 Sep 1918, draft registration Bucks Co, Pennsylvania

Military service 2: World War I

Military service 3: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware

Occupation: 1900, school teacher Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, motorman street car Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: Bet. 1918 - 1920, farmer Doylestown Twp, Bucks Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, farmer District 1, Sussex Co, Delaware

Occupation 5: 1930, Short Lumber Company Milford South, Delaware

More About Mary Veronica Scheckler:

Occupation: 1910, looper hosiery mill Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

More About Murray Brenneman and Mary Scheckler:

Marriage: 1909, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Murray Brenneman and Mary Scheckler are:

i. Margaret¹² Brenneman, born 1916 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania.

+ 439 ii. Murray Daniel Brenneman, Jr., born 05 Feb 1918 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Apr 1996 in Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware.

225. Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ **Brenneman** (Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Sep 1885 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Sep 1945 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Howard Franklin Seaks** 21 Dec 1905 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of John Seaks and Sarah Ziegler. He was born 05 Aug 1879 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Apr 1968 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Howard Franklin Seaks:

Census: 19 Apr 1910, Glen Rock to Winterstown Road; Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 15 sheet 3b

Census 2: 07 Jan 1920, Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 102 SD 13 sheet 2b

Census 3: 21 Apr 1930, York & Baltimore Road; Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-76 SD 25 sheet 12b

Medical Information: 1942 height 5'-1-1/2", weight 130 pounds, eyes blue & hair gray, scar on broken right leg, rupture operation

Military service: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Kingston, Pennsylvania

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1930, farmer Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1942, Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Howard Seaks and Mary Brenneman:

Marriage: 21 Dec 1905, York, York Co, Pennsylvaina

Children of Mary Brenneman and Howard Seaks are:

+ 440 i. Hilda Geraldine 12 Seaks, born 12 Jan 1908 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jan 1966 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

 ii. Harold Franklin Seaks, born 07 Aug 1911 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Jun 1966 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Hester R. Kinsley 16 Jun 1945 in Bel Air, Maryland; born 16 Dec 1917 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Sep 2015 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. More About Harold Franklin Seaks: Social Security Number: 175-10-2202

More About Harold Seaks and Hester Kinsley: Marriage: 16 Jun 1945, Bel Air, Maryland

- + 442 iii. Louise Amelia Seaks, born 16 Dec 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Dec 2004 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - iv. Mary Ámanda Seaks, born 06 Jul 1910 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Sep 1911 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

227. Hathaway Shindle¹¹ **Brenneman** (Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 May 1896 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Jan 1970 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Henrietta L. Van Pelt** 18 Aug 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of William Van Pelt and Lucretia Bathye. She was born 13 Oct 1898 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Sep 1986 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Pearl Geltmacher** Aft. 1942, daughter of Daniel Geltmacher and Anna Shaffer. She was born 23 Jul 1910 in Pennsylvania, and died 29 Jul 1982 in Columbia, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hathaway Shindle Brenneman:

Winterstown - Hathaway S. Brenneman, 75, Mt. Joy RD 1 and a native of Winterstown, died yesterday Jan. 27, 1970 at 2:50 a.m. at St. Joseph's hospital, Lancaster. Husband of Mrs. Pearl Geltmacher Brenneman, he was employed as a machine operator by the Colonial Metals company, Columbia. A member of Newtown United Methodist church and Mt. Joy Fire company, he was a son of the late Daniel and Maggie Brenneman, who resided here.

In addition to his wife he is survived by two daughters, Mrs. Ralph Riddle, Stewartstown, and Mrs. Glenn Loucks, Mt. Wolf; two grandchildren, one great-grandchild and a brother, Daniel Sargent Brenneman, Red Lion.

Funeral services will be held Fri- at 2 p.m. at the Nissley Funeral by 228 East Main street, Mt. Joy. At will be Mr. Brenneman's the Harold Ulmer. Interment will be in the Eberle cemetery, Mt. Jennie Joy.

More About Hathaway Shindle Brenneman:

Census: 05 Jan 1920, Winterstown Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 6b

Census 2: 07 Apr 1930, 156 S. Franklin Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 5a

Medical Information: 1942 height 5'-6", weight 178 pounds, eyes borwn & hair gray

Military service: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker factory Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, laborer tobacco factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: Donegal Heights, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania Residence 2: Milton Grove, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania Residence 3: Farmdale, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 184-09-4448

More About Hathaway Brenneman and Henrietta Van Pelt:

Marriage: 18 Aug 1917, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Pearl Geltmacher:

Occupation: 1930, weaver cotton mill Newtown, Rapho Twp, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania

More About Hathaway Brenneman and Pearl Geltmacher:

Marriage: Aft. 1942

Children of Hathaway Brenneman and Henrietta Van Pelt are:

- + 444 i. Margaret L.¹² Brenneman, born 24 Jun 1918 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Oct 1991 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 445 ii. Kathryn E. (Catherine or Kitty) Brenneman, born 08 Jun 1927 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jul 2011 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **229.** Charles Edward¹¹ Grove (Susan¹⁰ Stabley, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Jan 1910 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Nov 1983. He married **Helen Marie?**

More About Charles Edward Grove:

Census 3: 05 Apr 1930, High Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 4a living w/ uncle Edward M. Stabley

Occupation: 1930, laborer box factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1942, Consumer's cigar Box Company Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Charles Grove and Helen? is:

446

448

 Ned Edward¹² Grove, born 02 Sep 1941. He married Sylvia Louise Kinard 23 Mar 1975 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 06 Jun 1939 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 May 1989.

More About Ned Grove and Sylvia Kinard: Marriage: 23 Mar 1975, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

230. Allie Virginia¹¹ Scheaffer (Lydia Ann¹⁰ Stabley, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Nov 1883 in Pennsylvania, and died 17 Jul 1926 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **John Henry Saylor**. He was born 10 Dec 1879 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Jun 1947 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Children of Allie Scheaffer and John Saylor are:

i. Ralph Franklin¹² Saylor, born 10 Aug 1909 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Oct 1975.

 John Clair Saylor, born 19 Oct 1917 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jan 1992 in Midland, Midland Co, Michigan. He married Eleanor Alletta Ruof 22 Mar 1947 in Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania; born 22 May 1917; died 01 Apr 1982 in Midland, Midland Co, Michigan.

More About John Saylor and Eleanor Ruof: Marriage: 22 Mar 1947, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania

- 449 iii. baby Saylor, born 27 Dec 1919 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Dec 1919 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **231.** Emory Oster¹¹ Scheaffer (Lydia Ann¹⁰ Stabley, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Jan 1887 in Pennsylvania, and died 22 Oct 1960 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Clara L. Gentzler** 10 Jan 1911 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 15 Oct 1889, and died 07 Apr 1978 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emory Scheaffer and Clara Gentzler:

Marriage: 10 Jan 1911, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Emory Scheaffer and Clara Gentzler is:

i. Arthur Preston¹² Schaffer, born 12 Feb 1914 in Hopewell Twp,North York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Apr 2004. He married Dorothy S. ?.

232. Mamie Celesta¹¹ **Scheaffer** (Lydia Ann¹⁰ Stabley, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jan 1889 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Aug 1950 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married

Charles F. Saul. He was born 06 Sep 1884 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Child of Mamie Scheaffer and Charles Saul is:

i. Eugene Franklin¹² Saul, born 08 Mar 1926 in Pennsylvania; died 17 Mar 1928 in North York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

234. Harry Ervin¹¹ Stabley (William Henry¹⁰, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Sep 1901 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Dec 1943 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Clara Agnes Myers** 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 26 Sep 1903 in Pennsylvania, and died Jul 1993 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Harry Ervin Stabley:

Harry E. Stabley, husband of Clara Myers Stabley, 313 South Main Street, died yesterday Dec. 19, 1943 at 1:40 p. m., at the York hospital. Death was caused by complication of diseases. He was 42 years old. Mr. Stabley, who was a member of St. Paul's Evangelical church, this place, and a member of the Sunday school, taught by A. M. Wright, is survived besides his wife by one son, Donald Stabley, at home, and one sister, Elva L. Stabley, Springvale. Funeral services will be held Wednesday at 1:30 p. m., at the F. B. Olewiler Funeral home, this place. Interment will be in Bethlehem Evangelical cemetery.

More About Harry Ervin Stabley:

Burial: 22 Dec 1943, Bethlehem Stonepile United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Cause of Death: avenIstory failure; bronchial pneumonia

Census: 12 Apr 1930, 313 S. Main Ave; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25 sheet 11a

Occupation: 1930, cigar roller Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1943, machinist sales & lock Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Clara Agnes Myers:

Burial: 1993, bethlehem Stonepile United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1930, cigar roller Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Harry Stabley and Clara Myers:

Marriage: 1925, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Harry Stabley and Clara Myers is:

+ 452 i. Donald Wilmer¹² Stabley, born 19 Sep 1926 in Pennsylvania; died Feb 1972 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

235. Elva Lucretia¹¹ Stabley (William Henry¹⁰, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Sep 1908 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Sep 1978. She married **Chester Kohler** 27 Apr 1946 in Baltimore Co, Maryland, son of Harry Blouse Kohler. He was born 15 Mar 1915 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Oct 1999 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Chester Kohler and Elva Stabley:

Marriage: 27 Apr 1946, Baltimore Co, Maryland

Children of Elva Stabley and Chester Kohler are:

i. Levere C. ¹² Kohler, born 1952 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1952 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

454 ii. Jeannine E. Kohler, born 24 Mar 1947; died 18 Mar 2021 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Charles E. Knisely 1971; born 17 Jul 1944.

Notes for Jeannine E. Kohler:

Chanceford Twp. - Jeannine E. (Kohler) Knisely of Felton, passed away six days before her 74th birthday on Thursday, March 18th at WellSpan York Hospital, after her two-year battle with cancer. She was the beloved wife of Charles E. Knisely. The couple would have celebrated 50 years of marriage this September. Mrs. Knisely was born in York on March 24, 1947 and was the daughter of the late Chester and Elva (Stabley) Kohler.

Jeannine was a graduate of Kennard - Dale High School. For most of her life she assisted her father with his garage, doing various tasks, from service work on cars to the bookkeeping. She was a long-time member of Prayer Mission Church, where she also taught Sunday school. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her brother, Reynold Hall.

A funeral service will be held at 2:00 PM on Wednesday, March 24, 2021 at the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., 104 W. Main St., Dallastown, Pennsylvania 17313, with the Rev. Levere S. Crawford officiating. A viewing will be held at the funeral home on Wednesday and will begin at 1:00 PM until the start of the service. Burial to follow in Bethel United Methodist Church Cemetery. All attendees are required to wear masks and practice social distancing. The family would like to thank the visiting nurses, WellSpan York Hospital's doctors, nurses and social workers for their care and support during Jeannine's illness. The family asks contributions in Jeannine's name be made to the American Cancer Society.

More About Charles Knisely and Jeannine Kohler: Marriage: 1971

236. Mayetta E. (**May**)¹¹ **Livingston** (Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Sep 1895 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Oct 1987 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **George David Sharp** 13 Apr 1913 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 27 May 1895 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Oct 1979 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George David Sharp:

Census: 19 Jan 1920, 816 Wallace Street; 12th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 144 SD 13 sheet

Census 2: 03 Apr 1930, 681 Chestnut Street; 12th ward York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-116 SD 25 sheet 5a

Census 3: 15 Apr 1940, 1943 Church Street; 23rd ward Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania ED 818 SD 5 sheet 14a

Occupation: 1920, machinist Screw Bolt Shop York, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, machinist chain works York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1940, general machinist Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Sharp and Mayetta Livingston: Marriage: 13 Apr 1913, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Mayetta Livingston and George Sharp are:

i. Beatrice J. Sharp, born 27 Mar 1914 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Jul 1976 in Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania. She married (1) William Ivan Eufer Bef. 1935; born 11 Sep 1908 in Reynoldsville, Jefferson Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Sep 1997 in Phoenix, Maricopa Co, Arizona. She married (2) Heinrich K. Gaul 07 Jan 1942 in Wilmington, New Castle Co, Delaware; born 1900.

More About Beatrice J. Sharp:

Occupation: 1940, winder cloth mill Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

More About William Ivan Eufer:

Census: 03 Apr 1930, 681 Chestnut Street; 12th ward York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-116 SD 25 sheet 5a boarder w/ Geroge Sharp's family

Occupation: 1930, laborer chain works York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About William Eufer and Beatrice Sharp:

Marriage: Bef. 1935

More About Heinrich Gaul and Beatrice Sharp: Marriage: 07 Jan 1942, Wilmington, New Castle Co, Delaware

 ii. Catherine A. Sharp, born 03 Jan 1916 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Feb 1918 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Catherine A. Sharp:

Burial: Feb 1918, Mt. Rose Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: broncho pneumonia

- + 457 iii. George David Sharp, Jr., born 06 Dec 1918 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Apr 2005 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 458 iv. Jay Lester Sharp, born 20 Jan 1922 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Feb 2005 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - v. Robert Ray Sharp, born 11 May 1926 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Mar 1927 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Robert Ray Sharp:

Burial: 08 Mar 1927, Mt. Rose Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: Broncho pneumonia

vi. Roma Jean Sharp, born 28 Dec 1928 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Feb 1993 in Cape May, Cape May Co, New Jersey. She married (1)? Niver Bef. 1946; born Aft. 1922. She married (2) Casper J. Smith Bef. 1948; born Aft. 1921. She married (3)? Rozetar Bef. 1975; born Aft. 1922.

More About Roma Jean Sharp:

Burial: Feb 1993, Sunset Memorial Park Feasterville, Bucks Co, Pennsylvania

More About ? Niver and Roma Sharp:

Marriage: Bef. 1946

More About Casper Smith and Roma Sharp:

Marriage: Bef. 1948

More About ? Rozetar and Roma Sharp:

Marriage: Bef. 1975

- + 461 vii. Nancy Elaine Sharp, born 07 Apr 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Oct 2019 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **241.** Ruth Norene¹¹ Stabley (George Emanuel¹⁰, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Apr 1904 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 May 1997. She married **Paul Dunkel Baum** 21 Aug 1927 in Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania, son of Harvey Baum and Cora Dunkel. He was born 31 Jan 1900 in Bethel, Berks Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Feb 1964 in Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Ruth Norene Stabley:

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Paul Dunkel Baum:

Census: 15 Apr 1930, 605 Hummel Ave; Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania ED 21-19 SD 19 sheet 20b

Census 2: 03 Apr 1940, 803 Hummel Ave; Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania ED 21-24 SD 19 sheet 2a

Occupation: Bet. 1930 - 1940, salesman wholesale meat packing company Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Notes for Ruth Stabley and Paul Baum:

May 17, 1927 - The engagement has been announced of Miss Ruth N. Stabley, York, and Paul D. Baum, son of Mr. and Mrs. N. E. Baum, Lemoyne. Mr. Baum, who was formerly a member of the faculty of Columbia High School, is at present local representative of Swift and Company. Miss Stabley is connected with the P. Weist store in York.

More About Paul Baum and Ruth Stabley:

Marriage: 21 Aug 1927, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Ruth Stabley and Paul Baum are:

- + 462 i. Mary Virginia¹² Baum, born 01 Jan 1928 in Pennsylvania; died 07 Dec 2009 in Camp Hill, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 463 ii. Barbara Ann Baum, born 1932 in Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania.

242. George Emanuel¹¹ **Stabley** (George Emanuel¹⁰, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Dec 1906 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 May 1997 in Punta Gorda, Charlotte Co, Florida. He married **Florence Katherine Wiley**, daughter of Robert Wiley and Florence ?. She was born 30 Sep 1909 in Pennsylvania, and died 14 Mar 1997 in Punta Gorda, Charlotte Co, Florida.

More About George Emanuel Stabley:

Census: 10 Apr 1940, 4602 Benner Street; 41st ward Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania ED 51-1687 SD 5 sheet 4b living w/ father-in-law Robert Wiley's family

Occupation: 1940, credit investigator Waten Service COmpany Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co,

Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 177-10-4845

More About Florence Katherine Wiley:

Baptism: 12 Dec 1909, St. John's Episopal Church Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

Burial: Mar 1997, Restlawn Memorial Gardens Port Charlotte, Charlotte Co, Florida

Occupation: 1940, substitute teacher public schools Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

Child of George Stabley and Florence Wiley is:

464

i. Robert Wiley¹² Stabley, born 20 Feb 1934 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Sep 1993 in Florida. He married Barbara Jean Benjamin; born 11 Jun 1934.

More About Robert Wiley Stabley:

Burial: Sep 1993, Restlawn Memorial Gardens Port Charlotte, Charlotte Co, Florida

Residence: Coral Gables, Florida Residence 2: Hialeah, Florida

Residence 3: Punta Forda, Charlotte Co, Florida

243. Mildred Flo¹¹ **Stabley** (George Emanuel¹⁰, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Apr 1900 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Apr 1975 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Bollinger Boyer** 08 Jan 1920. He was born 26 Aug 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 May 1980 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mildred Flo Stabley:

Mrs. Mildred F. Boyer, wife of Paul B. Boyer, 654 Colonial Ave., died Sunday April 20, 1975 at 12:30 p.m. at their home. Mrs. Boyer was born in Red Lion, a daughter of the late George and Alice Conway Stabley. She was a member of St. John's Episcopal Church and the York Garden Club. Surviving also are four children, Paul B. Boyer Jr., 2561 Willapa Drive, Dover; George M. Boyer, York; Fred E. Boyer, Birmingham, Michigan; and Mrs. Nancy Walsh, Marietta, Georgia; 12 grandchildren; two brothers, Paul Stabley, Baltimore; and George Stabley, Pontogorda, Florida; and a sister, Mrs. Ruth Baum, Camp Hill. The funeral will be Wednesday at 11:30 a.m. from the Baumeister and Orcutt Colonial Mortuary, S. Queen at Jackson Street. The Rev. J. Barry Kramer, associate pastor at St. John's Church, will officiate. Interment will be in Mt. Rose Cemetery.

More About Paul Boyer and Mildred Stabley:

Marriage: 08 Jan 1920

Children of Mildred Stabley and Paul Boyer are:

- + 465 i. Paul Bollinger¹² Boyer, Jr., born 06 Feb 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Aug 1977.
 - 466 ii. Nancy Elaine Boyer, born 1930 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married James Walsh.
 - 467 iii. George Martin Boyer, born 15 Oct 1931 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Feb 2016.
 - iv. Fred E. Boyer, born 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

245. Harry Clayton¹¹ Grim (Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Jun 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Sep 1953 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Ellen Wilhelmina Craley** 27 Sep 1922 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 22 Aug 1901 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Apr 1981 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Harry Grim and Ellen Craley:

Marriage: 27 Sep 1922, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Harry Grim and Ellen Craley are:

i. George Emanuel¹² Grim, born 28 Nov 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Sep 1982.

+ 470 ii. Walter Clayton Grim, born 17 Nov 1929 in Chanceford, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Dec 1994.

246. Maggie Ellen¹¹ Grim (Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Sep 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Sep 1984 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Claude Paul Lease** 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 24 Jun 1895 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Feb 1953 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Claude Paul Lease:

On February 7, 1953, at 1:10 a.m. at his residence, 606 S. Queen Street, Claude P. Lease, Dr., husband of Maggie E. Lease, aged 57 years, 7 months and 13 days. Relatives and friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday at 2 p.m. at the Edward W. Baumeister Colonial Mortuary, S. Queen Street at Jackson. Interment in Mt. Rose cemetery. Friends are invited to call at the Edward W. Baumeister Mortuary, Monday evening from 7 to 9.

Claude P. Lease, Sr., husband of Mrs. Maggie E. Lease, died Saturday Feb. 7, 1953 at 1:10 a.m. at his residence, 606 South Queen Street. He was 57. Surviving besides his widow are four children, Claude P. Lease, Jr., 2500 West Market Street; Mrs. Jack Henan, Los Angeles, California; Mrs. Edward Oaster, 1995 Filbert Street, and Janet Lease, at home; two sisters, Mrs. Charles Snyder, 1142 East Poplar Street, and Mrs. Clyde Andrews, Red Lion; three grandchildren and a niece.

Employed by Bon-Ton department store, Mr. Lease was a member of Second EUB church. Rev. Louis E. Straub, his pastor, will officiate at funeral services at 2 p.m. form Edward W. Baumeister Colonial Mortuary, Queen and Jackson Streets. Interment will be in Mt. Rose cemetery.

More About Claude Lease and Maggie Grim:

Marriage: 1917, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Maggie Grim and Claude Lease are:

- + 471 i. Hester May¹² Lease, born 21 May 1918 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Feb 1959 in San Jose, Santa Clara Co, California.
 - ii. Betty Jane Lease, born 14 Dec 1922 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Feb 2011 in Carlisle, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. She married Edward Paul Oaster 17 Jan 1944 in Ocala, Florida; born 15 Jun 1920 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Nov 1990.

Notes for Betty Jane Lease:

York - Bette J. Oaster, 88, died Thursday, February 17, 2011, at Manor Care Carlisle. She was the wife of the late Edward P. Oaster. The burial will be private in Holy Saviour Cemetery. The John W. Keffer Funeral Homes and Crematory, Inc., 902 Mt. Rose Ave., York, is assisting the family. Mrs. Oaster was born December 14, 1922, in York, a daughter of the late Claude P. and Maggie Ellen Lease. She had been employed as a Medical Secretary at the office of Dr. Taylor in York. She enjoyed playing cards with friends at Yorktowne House.

Bette is survived by a sister, Janet Knighton of Phoenix, Arizona; and nieces and nephews. Memorial contributions may be made to Alzheimer's Association, 3544 N. Progress Ave., Suite 205, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17110; or to SPCA, 3159 Susquehanna Trail North, York, Pennsylvania 17406.

Marriage Notes for Betty Lease and Edward Oaster:

Mr. and Mrs. C.P. Lease, 546 South Queen Street, have announced the marriage of their daughter, Bettie Jane Lease, to Staff Sgt. Edward P. Oaster son of Mrs. Estella M. Oaster, 215 Locust Street, Hanover. The

ceremony was conducted Monday, Jan. 17, 1944 in Blessed Trinity church, Ocala, Florida, by Father Hegarty. The bride wore powder blue suit with black accessories and a corsage of orchids. Miss Rita Toffelette, Ocala, was maid of honor, and wore a green suit, fuschia accessories and a shoulder bouquet of cammelias. Lt. Paul Ridgedill was best man.

Following the ceremony, a reception was held at the Marion hotel in honor of the newlyweds. Sgt. Oaster, a graduate, of Delone Catholic High school, Hanover, has been stationed at Ocala for two years. He is a chief of Military Police. The bride, who was employed in York at the National Cash Register company, is working in the office of American Oil company, Ocala. She is a graduate of William Penn Senior High School. The couple are residing at 9 Hazel Street, Ocala.

More About Edward Oaster and Betty Lease: Marriage: 17 Jan 1944, Ocala, Florida

- + 473 iii. Claude Paul Lease, Jr., born 05 Jun 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Apr 2008 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 474 iv. Janet Louise Lease, born 09 Jul 1933 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married William Alvin Knighton, Jr. 05 Jun 1954; born 08 Jan 1932 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Mar 2007.

Marriage Notes for Janet Lease and William Knighton:

In a setting of white flowers and palms, Janet Louise Lease and William Alvin Knighton were married at 7 p.m. Monday June 5, 1954 in the Second E.U.B. Church. The Rev. Louis A. Straub performed the double ring ceremony. The bride is the daughter of Mrs. Claude P. Lease Sr., 606 South Queen Street, and the late Mr. Lease. The bridegroom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. William Knighton, 311 Garfield Street.

The bride, given in marriage by her brother, Claude P. Lease Jr. wore a nylon tulle gown over satin with Chantilly lace jacket. There were inserts of the same lace in bodice and skirt of the gown. Her veil of illusion fell from a tiara studded with seed pearls and rhinestones. She carried a white orchid on a Bible. Mrs. Edward P. Oaster, sister of the bride, was matron of honor. Cheryl Lynn Metz, a niece of the bridegroom, was flower girl. Daniel Creedon was best man and ushers were Frank Metz, the bride's brother-in-law, and Peter Gyza.

The matron of honor wore a dress of orchid nylon net over satin with matching jacket of Chantilly lace, and matching mitts and Juliet cap. She carried a nosegay of orchids. The flower girl wore yellow nylon tulle over a satin hoopskirt. Her headdress was of mixed Spring flowers and she carried a basket of the same flowers. Miss Helen Houseman, organist, played "Because" (d'Hardelot). "O Promise Me" (DeKoven), "I Love You Truly" (Bond), "Through the Years" (Youmans), and "Lord's Prayer" (Malotte). The bride's mother wore rose with white accessories and the bridegroom's mother navy. Both had corsages of red roses.

The reception was held in the church social room following the ceremony. Approximately 100 guests attended. The bride was graduated from the William. Penn Senior High School in 1951 and 11 an employe of the York Hospital Her husband was graduated from the same school in 1949. He is serving with the United States Air Force with rank of technical sergeant, and is now on transfer from the West Coast awaiting a new assignment. After a wedding trip to Eaglesmere, the bride will live at 608 South Queen Street.

More About William Knighton and Janet Lease: Marriage: 05 Jun 1954

247. Minnie Revella¹¹ Grim (Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Jul 1900 in Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Sep 1991 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **William Andrew Waughtel**. He was born 31 Mar 1898 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Jun 1973 in Fulton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Minnie Revella Grim:

Minnie R. (Grim) Waughtel, 91, of Dallastown, died at 5:10 p.m. Saturday Sept. 7, 1991 at Leader Nursing Home and Rehabilitation Center, where she lived for five years. She was the wife of the late William A. Waughtel. The service will be at 2 p.m. Tuesday at the Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Burial will be in Pleasant Grove East End Cemetery. Viewing will be 1 to 2 p.m. Tuesday at the funeral home. Mrs. Waughtel was born in Chanceford Township. She was a daughter of the late Emanuel and Eliza Ellen (Burk) Grim. She was a lifetime member of Pleasant Grove East End Church and of its Sunday school. She had been employed as a cigarmaker by J.C. Winter Cigar Co. and Clark Jacobs Cigar Co., retiring in 1950.

Mrs. Waughtel is survived by two nieces, Betty Oaster of York, and Jane Knighton of Phoenix, Arizona; and a nephew, Claude Lease Jr., of Hanover. Officiating at the service will be her pastor, the pastor Rev. Joseph N. Yorks.

Child of Minnie Grim and William Waughtel is:

i. baby¹² Waughtel, died 11 Sep 1922.

253. Allen Michael¹¹ **Grove** (Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Aug 1884 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Jul 1968 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Ethel V. Hake** 23 Dec 1909 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Lemuel Hake and Mary Baughman. She was born 06 Jul 1890 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Feb 1977 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Allen Michael Grove:

Census: 23 Apr 1910, Stabley's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 5b

Census 2: 08 Jan 1920, Ridge Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 3a

Census 3: 11 Apr 1930, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-56 SD 25 sheet 3a

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1930, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Allen Grove and Ethel Hake:

Marriage: 23 Dec 1909, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Allen Grove and Ethel Hake are:

- 476

 Regina Magdalena¹² Grove, born 26 Feb 1914 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Aug 2012 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 477 ii. Ernest Hake Grove, born 12 Jun 1920 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jan 1991 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **255. Alverta C.¹¹ Grove** (Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁰, George J.⁰ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁻, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁶, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Feb 1888 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Apr 1978 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Charles Clayton Seitz** 20 Jun 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Henry Seitz and Catharine Grim. He was born 01 Nov 1885 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Jan 1978 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Alverta C. Grove:

Social Security Number: 159-01-5246

More About Charles Clayton Seitz:

Census: 15 Apr 1910, Main Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 35 SD 15 sheet 1a Census 2: 23 Jan 1920, Main Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 10a Census 3: 02 Apr 1930, Charles Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 1b

Occupation: 1910, laborer gardner Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, salesman general store Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 3: 1930, merchant general store Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Charles Seitz and Alverta Grove:

Marriage: 20 Jun 1905, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Alverta Grove and Charles Seitz are:

- i. Catharine A.¹² Seitz, born 29 Oct 1905 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Feb 1995 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 479 ii. Clayton Grove Seitz, born 06 Mar 1909 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Dec 1998 in Redlands, San Bernardino Co, California.

More About Clayton Grove Seitz: Social Security Number: 178-10-0592

- + 480 iii. Quinton Leon Seitz, born 13 Sep 1911 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jul 2002 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 481 iv. Jessie Louise Seitz, born 03 Apr 1917 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Jan 2002 in Silver Spring,
 Montgomery Co, Maryland. She married George William Gryson 09 Oct 1940 in Bellefonte, New Castle Co,
 Delaware; born 01 May 1910 in Rutherford, Bergen Co, New Jersey; died 15 Jul 1980 in Ridgewood, Bergen Co,
 New Jersey.

More About George William Gryson: Military service: Lt. US Navy World War II

More About George Gryson and Jessie Seitz: Marriage: 09 Oct 1940, Bellefonte, New Castle Co, Delaware

- + 482 v. Henry Samuel Seitz, born 21 Jan 1920 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Dec 2005 in York Co, Pennsylvania
 - 483 vi. Bruce Gene Seitz, born 11 Aug 1930 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Aug 1930 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Bruce Gene Seitz: Cause of Death: premature birth at 7th month

256. Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹ Grove (Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Oct 1889 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Jul 1961 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Beulah Mae Hershner** 1911 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 06 May 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Oct 1986 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Archibald Harrison (Archie H.) Grove:

Census: 24 Jan 1920, Charles Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 10b Census 2: 07 Apr 1930, Red Lion Ave; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 4b Medical Information: 1917 medium height, slender build, eyes brown & hair black; 1942 height 5'-7", weight 120 poounds, eyes gray & hair brown/gray

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Military service 2: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Montgomery, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: Bet. 1917 - 1920, painter Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, automobile salesman Felton, York Co. Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1942, owner & operator garage Felton, York Co. Pennsylvania

More About Beulah Mae Hershner:

Occupation: 1920, keeper restaurant Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Archibald Grove and Beulah Hershner:

Marriage: 1911, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Archibald Grove and Beulah Hershner are:

- + 484 i. Samuel Hershner¹² Grove, born 25 Mar 1912 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Nov 1960 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 485 ii. Clair Archibald Grove, born 22 May 1915 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Dec 1977.
- + 486 iii. John Richard (Dick) Grove, born 18 May 1917 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Feb 1998 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 487 iv. Wilma Emeline Grove, born 17 Aug 1920 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Apr 2018 in Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 488 v. Leonard William Grove, born 17 Feb 1929 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jan 2009.
- **259.** Clayton Samuel (Boots)¹¹ Grove, Sr. (Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Sep 1899 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Jul 1964 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret P. Deller** 1920 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 24 Jul 1900 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Jan 1989 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Clayton Samuel (Boots) Grove, Sr.:

Census: 02 Apr 1930, E. Main Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 1a

Occupation: 1920, bunch breaker cigar factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Clayton Grove and Margaret Deller:

Marriage: 1920, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Clayton Grove and Margaret Deller are:

- + 489 i. Marcellus Alphonas¹² Grove, born 12 Aug 1920 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jul 2002 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 490 ii. Clayton Samuel Grove, Jr., born 20 Sep 1921 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Nov 2007 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 491 iii. Constance D. (Connie) Grove, born 03 Feb 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Dec 1996 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - iv. Gloria B. Grove, born 1929 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - V. Charmaine Yvonne Grove, born 17 Oct 1932 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Apr 2010 in Wilkes-Barre, Luzerne Co, Pennsylvania. She married Wilmer Eugene Seitz; born 31 May 1926 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Feb 1988 in Wapwallopen, Luzerne Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Wilmer Eugene Seitz: Social Security Number: 179-20-7405

- vi. Donna Kathryn Grove, born 06 Feb 1937 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Feb 1937 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **261.** Velmer Christian (Velmar)¹¹ Grove (Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Nov 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Jan 1996 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Doris Elizabeth Ferree**, daughter of William Ferree and Agnes Mileski. She was born 21 May 1914 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Nov 2005 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Velmer Christian (Velmar) Grove:

Occupation: 1930, laborer furniture factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Velmer Grove and Doris Ferree are:

- + 495 i. Dick Lee (Toby)¹² Grove, born 30 May 1943 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Aug 2012 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 496 ii. Beverly Ann Grove, born 01 May 1936 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married? Johnson; born Aft. 1933.

More About Beverly Ann Grove: Baptism: 02 Apr 1939, Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

265. Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger (John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Dec 1870 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Aug 1940 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Henry C. Jones** 1889. He was born 12 Aug 1867 in Carroll Co, Maryland, and died 30 Jan 1932 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Henry Jones and Margaret Barshinger:

Marriage: 1889

Children of Margaret Barshinger and Henry Jones are:

- + 497 i. John E. 12 Jones, born 02 Aug 1890 in Parkton, Maryland; died 05 Jun 1938 in West York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 498 ii. Edith Mae Jones, born 20 Oct 1895 in Maryland; died 04 Feb 1980 in New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 499 iii. George Elmor Jones, born 30 Dec 1899 in Hereford, Maryland.
- + 500 iv. Henry Ellwood Jones, born 24 Jun 1909 in White Hall, Maryland; died 1971.

266. Anne May¹¹ Barshinger (John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 14 Jan 1872 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jun 1915 in Illchester, Howard Co, Maryland. She married **Edwin Spalding Hall** 1894. He was born 01 May 1856 in Glouscester Co, Virginia, and died 16 Feb 1923 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland.

More About Edwin Hall and Anne Barshinger:

Marriage: 1894

Child of Anne Barshinger and Edwin Hall is:

+ 501 i. John Edwin¹² Hall, born 22 Aug 1895 in Glencoe, Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 24 Jul 1982 in Mississippi.

267. George Albert¹¹ **Barshinger** (John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Aug 1878 in Maryland, and died 24 Oct 1918 in Sparks, Baltimore Co, Maryland. He married **Ester M. Kechner** 11 Oct 1905. She was born 01 Mar 1886 in Maryland, and died 12 Sep 1959 in Sparks, Baltimore Co, Maryland.

More About George Barshinger and Ester Kechner:

Marriage: 11 Oct 1905

Children of George Barshinger and Ester Kechner are:

- + 502 i. Edna May¹² Barshinger, born 04 Apr 1906 in Maryland; died 11 Apr 1998.
- + 503 ii. George Russell Barshinger, born 26 Jul 1912 in Maryland; died 16 Aug 2001.

270. Edith May¹¹ Barshinger (Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Jan 1888 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Oct 1969 in Knoxville, Knoxville Co, Tennessee. She married **George Sargent Perry**. He was born 25 Oct 1889 in Stewartstown, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Sep 1946 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee.

Notes for Edith May Barshinger:

Mrs. Edith M. Perry, 81, widow of George S. Perry, died Tuesday Oct. 28, 1969 at her home in Knoxville, Tennessee. She was a daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Simon A. Barshinger of Red Lion. Mrs. Perry leaves four children, some grandchildren and a brother, Charles E. Barshinger, 18 South Main Street, Red Lion. Funeral services will be held today at Knoxville, Tennessee.

More About Edith May Barshinger:

Baptism: 31 Mar 1889, St. John's United Church of Christ Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Edith Barshinger and George Perry are:

- + 504 i. Mary Emma¹² Perry, born 21 Nov 1916 in Huntington Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Nov 2006 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee.
- + 505 ii. Katherine Rebecca Perry, born 22 Oct 1920 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Oct 2010 in Knoxville. Knox Co. Tennessee.
- + 506 iii. Cornelia May Perry, twin, born 21 Oct 1922 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Oct 1968 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw Co, Michigan.
- + 507 iv. Robert Edwin Perry, twin, born 31 Oct 1922 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Jan 1994 in Powell, Knox Co, Tennessee.
- + 508 v. Edith Joan Perry, born 06 May 1926 in Mont Alto, Pennsylvania; died 28 Nov 2017 in Winter Have, Florida.
- **271.** Charles Emanuel¹¹ Barshinger (Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Dec 1893 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Jul 1976 in Red Lion, York Co,

Pennsylvania. He married **Beulah May Krout** 22 Nov 1919 in Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Franklin Krout and Louisa Geiselman. She was born 28 Apr 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Nov 1986 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Charles Emanuel Barshinger:

Census: 18 Apr 1930, 22 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25

sheet 16b

510

Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, farm laborer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1930, miller flour mill Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Charles Barshinger and Beulah Krout:

Marriage: 22 Nov 1919, Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Charles Barshinger and Beulah Krout are:

+ 509 i. Edith Evelyn¹² Barshinger, born 06 Feb 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Dec 2007 in Sun City Ceneter, Hillsborough Co, Florida.

ii. Richard Simon Barshinger, born 01 Jun 1922 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Feb 2001 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Anne Marie Boyd 21 Sep 1946 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 15 Sep 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard Simon Barshinger:

Richard S. Barshinger, 78, of Red Lion, died at 1:55 p.m. Thursday at his home, after a lengthy illness. He was the husband of Ann B. (Boyd) Barshinger.Mr. Barshinger was born June 1, 1922, in Red Lion. He was the son of the late Charles E. and Beulah M. (Krout) Barshinger.He was vice president of the former Red Lion Mill Co., presently Con Agra Inc. He was a life member of St. John's United Church of Christ in Red Lion; he was a member of Benevolent and Protective Order of Elks Red Lion Lodge 1592; he was a 1943 graduate of Franklin and Marshall College.

Mr. Barshinger also is survived by a sister, Edith B. Trout of Brandon, Florida; and nephews.

The service will be 11 a.m. Tuesday at St. John's United Church of Christ, 161 N. Main St., Red Lion. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery. Visitation will be 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at the church. The Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements. Memorial contributions may be made to the York County Society of Prevention of Cruelty to Animals, 66 Big Mount Road, Thomasville 17364; or to a favorite charity. Officiating at the service will be the Rev. Henry W. Korinth, interim pastor of St. John's United Church of Christ, the Rev. Dr. Peter Schmeichen, president of Lancaster Theological Seminary and the Rev. Stephany S. Sechrist, pastor of Zion United Methodist Church in Red Lion.

More About Richard Simon Barshinger: Social Security Number: 162-22-8654

Notes for Anne Marie Boyd:

Franklin and Marshall College - Four years after Ann Boyd Barshinger W'43 permanently endowed the Ann Boyd Barshinger Scholarship Fund, the results are clear; investing in bright students of modest means is a gift that keeps giving. Mrs. Barshinger established the fund in 2010 with a \$4 million gift, providing financial aid to students from central Pennsylvania, the first of whom graduated in 2014. Mrs. Barshinger's generosity empowers talented students to elevate their lives and, in the process, has strengthened the College's fabric. Barshinger Scholars play football and rugby, achieve dean's list honors, participate in student government, and are quoted in The New York Times. They are artists, psychology majors and future business leaders.

Mrs. Barshinger and the late Richard Barshinger's legacy at Franklin & Marshall also includes leadership in funding the Ann & Richard Barshinger Life Sciences & Philosophy Building and the Barshinger Center for Musical Arts. In addition, Mrs. Barshinger supported the creation of an ecumenical College chaplain position, a spiritual resources for all Franklin & Marshall Students. And she has made it a point to provide ongoing care to her scholars, noting, "It is a very enriching experience to know that, in giving to financial aid, I'm helping support the future of talented young students who are our neighbors and friends."

Marriage Notes for Richard Barshinger and Anne Boyd:

Red Lion - Miss Ann Marie Boyd, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Howard L. Boyd, Glen Rock, and Richard S. Barshinger, son of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Barshinger, 18 South Main street, this place, were married at 2 o'clock Saturday afternoon in St. John's Evangelical and Reformed church, North Main street. Rev. Dr. Oliver K. Maurer, pastor of that church, performed the single ring ceremony before an altar decorated with palms, candelabra, white chrysanthemums and pompons.

The bride, who was given in marriage by her father, wore a mid-Victorian basque model gown, fashioned of white net and soirce taffeta with net rounded yoke outlined with Chantilly lace. The long sleeves ended in points over her hands. Her headdress was of a two-tier fingertip-length veil, cap shaped with seed pearls. Her bouquet was of chrysanthemums and pompoms. Mrs. Irwin Trout, this place, the bridegroom's sister, was matron of honor and the bride's only attendant. Mrs. Trout wore an all-white floor-length dress of nylon with white lace

bodice. Her white headdress had a shoulder length veil and she wore while lace elbow mitts. Mrs. Trout carried a bouquet of deep pink chrysanthemums and pompons. Warren Ziegler, York, a friend of Mr. Barshinger, was the best man, and James Neff, Red Lion, another friend, and Richard Boyd, Glen Rock, a brother of the bride, were ushers. Mrs. George Fritz, York, a friend of the bride, was the organist. She played "O Perfect Love" during the ceremony, traditional music for the processional and recessional and these other numbers, "The Rosary," "I Love You Truly" and "Clair de Lune." The bride's mother chose an all-black dress with gold accessories while Mr. Barshinger's mother wore a black dress with powder blue accessories. Both had corsages of yellow pompons and talisman roses.

Mr. Barshinger's parents were hosts for the reception at their home after the ceremony. A three-tier wedding cake, lopped with a miniature bridal couple, was the table's centerpiece. After a short wedding trip, Mr. and Mrs. Barshinger will reside for the present at the home of the bridegroom's parent. The bride is a graduate of William Penn Senior High school, York, class of 1941, and is employed by Charles H. Bear and company, York. Mr. Barshinger, a graduate of Red Lion High school, class of 1910, and Franklin and Marshall college, Lancaster, Pennsylvania, class of 1943, is employed by the Red Lion Milling company.

More About Richard Barshinger and Anne Boyd: Marriage: 21 Sep 1946, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

272. Lula Kathryn¹¹ Baker (Clara Elizabeth¹⁰ Barshinger, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Nov 1899 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Nov 1978. She married **William Frederick Lehn, Jr.** 06 Nov 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 21 Jan 1896 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Mar 1951 in Columbia, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Lehn and Lula Baker: Marriage: 06 Nov 1915, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Lula Baker and William Lehn is:

- + 511 i. Norma Helen¹² Lehn, born 26 Mar 1916 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Dec 1991 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **274. Robert Barshinger**¹¹ **Price** (Sarah Ann (Sallie)¹⁰ Barshinger, Henry S.⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 May 1907 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Dec 2008 in Bethel, Fairfield Co, Connecticut. He married **Elsie Naomi Ness**, daughter of Edward Ness and Minnie Lichtenberger. She was born 13 Sep 1908 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 May 1986 in Danburt, Fairfield Co, Connecticut.

Notes for Robert Barshinger Price:

Robert B. Price, age 101, of Danbury, husband of the late Elsie (Ness) Price, died peacefully at Bethel Health Care Center, Wednesday, December 10, 2008. He was born in York, Pennsylvania, May 15, 1907, son of the late Arthur R. and Sarah (Barshinger) Price. He was a graduate of Gettysburg College and received a B.A. in History. Mr. Price worked as an accountant and regional coordinator for York Corporation for most of his career, retiring from Strauss Frank Co. in Houston, Texas. A lifelong Lutheran and faith-filled Christian, Mr. Price was active in his church community, serving as treasurer for churches in Pennsylvania and Texas. Upon moving to Danbury, he joined St. Paul's Lutheran Church and was a member of the Church Council. He was also a member of the Danbury Senior Center. Mr. Price was a fine gentleman who shared his love and kindness with all. He was loved for his bright smile and cheerful manner.

He will be sadly missed by his two sons, Robert B. Price II of Danbury and Perry N. Price and his wife, Heather of Danbury; his grandson, Stephen P. Price and his wife, Juliane of Las Vegas, Nevada; and his great-granddaughter, Lily Ophelia Price.

Funeral services will be held in the Cornell Memorial Home, 247 White Street, Sunday, December 14, 2008 at 2 p.m. Cremation and interment in the family cemetery in York, Pennsylvania will take place at the convenience of the family. The family will receive friends in the funeral home on Sunday afternoon between 1 and 2 p.m. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to the Robert Barshinger Price Memorial Fund, St. Paul's Lutheran Church, 44 Spring Street, Danbury Connecticut 06810.

Children of Robert Price and Elsie Ness are:

- i. Robert Barshinger¹² Price II, born 09 Sep 1936 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Mar 2016.
- + 513 ii. Perry Ness Price, born 13 Oct 1939 in Pennsylvania.

277. George Franklin¹¹ **Shenberger** (Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 May 1893 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Mar 1986 in Pinellas Co, Florida. He married **Ruth Alverta Kinard** 19 Dec 1914 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 24 Jul 1895 in Craley, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Oct 1973 in Land O'Lakes, Pasco Co, Florida.

More About George Franklin Shenberger:

Census: 06 Jan 1920, Main Street; Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 117 SD 13 sheet 2b Census 2: 04 Apr 1930, High Street; Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-92 SD 25 sheet 2a Occupation: Bet. 1920 - 1930, butcher Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Shenberger and Ruth Kinard:

Marriage: 19 Dec 1914, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of George Shenberger and Ruth Kinard are:

- + 514 i. Elizabeth Lydia¹² Shenberger, born 03 Jan 1916 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Apr 2000 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 515 ii. George Lamar Shenberger, born 26 Sep 1917 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Aug 1933 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 516 iii. Ruth Lucille Shenberger, born 13 Aug 1919 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 May 2007 in Largo, Pinellas Co, Florida.
- + 517 iv. Madalen Elaine (Madalyn) Shenberger, born 25 May 1923 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Mar 2013 in Pinellas Co, Florida.
- + 518 v. Delores Marie Shenberger, born 23 Jun 1927 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Oct 2011 in Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida.
- **278.** Cora Lydia¹¹ Shenberger (Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Mar 1901 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Jul 1982 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Wilson Kelly** 09 Oct 1928 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 06 Oct 1901 in Craley, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Jun 1987 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Cora Lydia Shenberger:

Occupation: 1920, milliner millinery Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Paul Kelly and Cora Shenberger:

Marriage: 09 Oct 1928, Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Cora Shenberger and Paul Kelly are:

- + 519 i. Richard Albert 12 Kelly, born 04 Aug 1929 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Oct 2004 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 520 ii. Annamary Elizabeth Kelly, born 04 Sep 1931 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Feb 2012 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **280.** Hattie Alverta¹¹ Curran (Carolyn (Caroline or Callie)¹⁰ Shenberger, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Sep 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1995. She married **George Christian Wright** 02 Jul 1922 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 25 Dec 1897 in North Carolina, and died 12 Nov 1983 in Pennsylvania.

More About Hattie Alverta Curran:

Occupation: 1920, teacher public school Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Christian Wright:

Census: 08 Apr 1930, 238 N. Charles Street; 2nd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-66 SD 25

sheet 8a

Occupation: 1930, wood worker furniture factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Wright and Hattie Curran: Marriage: 02 Jul 1922, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Hattie Curran and George Wright are:

i. Edgar L.¹² Wright, born 1925 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 2000 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

522 ii. Evelyn Fay Wright, born 07 Sep 1925 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Jun 2001. She married Warren Francois Wesley 15 Jun 1943 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 11 Feb 1923; died 17 Feb 1998 in Brevard Co, Florida.

More About Warren Wesley and Evelyn Wright: Marriage: 15 Jun 1943, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

523 iii. Grace Wright, born 20 Feb 1928 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Sep 2010 in Altoona, Blair Co, Pennsylvania.

524 iv. Glenn Harrison Wright, born 19 Apr 1932 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 May 1932 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

525 v. Raslyn A. Wright, born 1939.

283. Russell Edward¹¹ Shenberger (Adam¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 May 1905 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Feb 1997 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Viola L. King** 19 May 1927. She was born Aft. 1904.

More About Russell Edward Shenberger:

Burial: Feb 1997, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Probate: 1997, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Russell Shenberger and Viola King:

Marriage: 19 May 1927

Child of Russell Shenberger and Viola King is:

526 i. Robert King¹² Shenberger, born 21 Feb 1932; died 21 Mar 1958.

288. Samuel Pius¹¹ Flinchbaugh (Adam F. S.¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 May 1879 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Mar 1949 in Pennsylvania. He married **Hattie Viola Glatfelter** 25 Feb 1902 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Samuel Glatfelter and Susan Grim. She was born 06 Sep 1880 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 May 1974 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Samuel Pius Flinchbaugh:

Census: 18 Apr 1910, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 89 SD 15 sheet 7a

Census 2: 12 Jan 1920, S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13 sheet 6b

Census 3: 14 Apr 1930, 459 S. Main Street; 1st ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25 sheet 12a

Occupation: 1900, cigarmaker Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1910 - 1920, cigarmaker manufacturer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, cigar packager Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Hattie Viola Glatfelter:

Children: 1910, 1 w/ 1 living

Occupation: 1910. cigarmaker factory Red Lion. York Co. Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, cigar packer cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Samuel Flinchbaugh and Hattie Glatfelter: Marriage: 25 Feb 1902, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Samuel Flinchbaugh and Hattie Glatfelter is:

i. Viola J. 12 Flinchbaugh, born 1905 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1999.

291. Howard Clinton¹¹ Flinchbaugh (Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Feb 1880 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 May 1957 in Pennsylvania. He married Estie Matilda Strayer 01 Dec 1901 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Abraham Strayer and Elizabeth Grim. She was born 21 Apr 1882 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia, and died 13 Jul 1972 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Howard Clinton Flinchbaugh:

Census 2: 10 Jan 1920, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 4a Census 3: 08 Apr 1930, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-57 SD 25 sheet 1b Occupation: Bet. 1920 - 1930, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Howard Flinchbaugh and Estie Strayer:

Marriage: 01 Dec 1901, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Church: United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Howard Flinchbaugh and Estie Strayer are:

- i. Stuart Elwood¹² Flinchbaugh, born 14 Apr 1902 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Jan 528 1980 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- ii. Estie Viola Flinchbaugh, born 08 Mar 1914 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, died 17 Apr 2003 in 529 Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- iii. Howard Kerr Flinchbaugh, born 10 Dec 1921 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Mar 1998 530 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- iv. Mabel Elizabeth Flinchbaugh, born 29 Dec 1926 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Jan 531 1999 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

294. John Emory¹¹ Flinchbaugh (George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Feb 1885 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Feb 1970 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Mary Jane Gladfelter 02 Jul 1903 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 03 Dec 1873 in Carroll Co., Maryland, and died 29 Mar 1960 in York Co., Pennsylvania.

More About John Emory Flinchbaugh:

Census: 19 Apr 1910, Mt. Airy Road; Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 91 SD 15 sheet 2a; also living w/ family orphan Arthur Parker 10

Census 2: 21 Jan 1920, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 148 Sd 13 sheet 16a

Census 3: 16 Apr 1930, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-126 SD 25 sheet 11a Occupation: 1900, daylaborer Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, farmer Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: Bet. 1920 - 1930, farmer York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Mary Jane Gladfelter:

Children: 1910, 2 w/ 2 living

More About John Flinchbaugh and Mary Gladfelter:

Marriage: 02 Jul 1903, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of John Flinchbaugh and Mary Gladfelter are:

 i. Emma Catherine¹² Flinchbaugh, born 11 Jan 1904 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Aug 1992 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Harry E. Miller 23 Dec 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 27 Jun 1900 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Oct 1982 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Harry E. Miller:

Census: 14 Apr 1930, Main Street; Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-87 SD 25 sheet 10b Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1930, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Harry Miller and Emma Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 23 Dec 1923, York Co, Pennsylvania

 ii. Anna C. Flinchbaugh, born 17 Nov 1906 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Mar 2004 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Elster M. Sechrist 24 Dec 1924 in Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 15 Jul 1901 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died Nov 1987.

> More About Elster Sechrist and Anna Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 24 Dec 1924, Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 534 iii. Paul Emory Flinchbaugh, born 22 May 1910 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Jan 1986 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia.
- + 535 iv. Chester Elmer Flinchbaugh, born 25 Sep 1912 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 May 1978 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - v. J. Elwood Flinchbaugh, born 1915 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1915 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 537 vi. Erwin Curtis Flinchbaugh, Sr., born 27 Apr 1916 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Apr 2006 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vii. R. Emory Flinchbaugh, born 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1921.

295. Murray Charles¹¹ **Flinchbaugh** (George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Oct 1887 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1960. He married **(1) Mabel Yohe** 08 May 1909 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 1890 in Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Edna May Clark** 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 1897 in Pennsylvania.

More About Murray Charles Flinchbaugh:

Census: 23 Apr 1910, 733 Crest Alley; York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 115 SD 15 sheet 13a

Census 2: 05 Jan 1920, 728 Cleveland Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 129 SD 13 sheet 5a living w/ parents Fred G. Flinchbaugh's family

Census 3: 11 Apr 1930, 728 S. Cleveland Ave; York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-104 SD 25 sheet 11b

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes blue & hair light brown

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, house painter York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1917, painter & paper hanger Harry Peddiecord York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, painter decorator York, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 4: 1930, painter own shop York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1917, 130 E. Gas Ave; York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Murray Flinchbaugh and Mabel Yohe:

Divorce: Bef. 1920

539

Marriage: 08 May 1909, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Murray Flinchbaugh and Edna Clark:

Marriage: 1923, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Murray Flinchbaugh and Mabel Yohe are:

 Charles Frederick¹² Flinchbaugh, born 11 Aug 1909 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 Jun 1999 in Beaumont, Riverside Co, California. More About Charles Frederick Flinchbaugh:

Social Security Number: 267-03-8190

 ii. Vivian Naden Flinchbaugh, born 02 Jul 1913 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Jun 2001 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia. She married Leslie A. Beachtel Aft. 1929; born 02 Apr 1913; died 08 Mar 1995 in Dover, York Co, Pennsylvnia.

More About Vivian Naden Flinchbaugh:

Census: 1920, 728 Cleveland Ave; York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 129 SD 13 sheet 5a living w/ father &

grandparents Fred G. Flinchbaugh's family

Occupation: 1930, employee cigar factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 175-10-3470

More About Leslie A. Beachtel: Social Security Number: 176-01-3398

More About Leslie Beachtel and Vivian Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: Aft. 1929

Child of Murray Flinchbaugh and Edna Clark is:

 i. Kathryn Elizabeth¹² Flinchbaugh, born 26 Apr 1924 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Jacob Luther Grim, Jr.; born Aft. 1910.

296. Jennie May (Matilda)¹¹ **Flinchbaugh** (George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Feb 1888 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Sep 1933 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Albertus Benjamin (Bert) Hibner** 08 Oct 1910 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of William Hibner and Lillie Stover. He was born 04 Mar 1884 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jan 1942 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Jennie May (Matilda) Flinchbaugh:

Occupation: 1910, stripper cigar factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Albertus Benjamin (Bert) Hibner:

Census: 05 Jan 1920, 728 Cleveland Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 129 SD 13 sheet 5a living w/ father-in-law Fred G. Flinchbaugh's family

Census 2: 12 Apr 1930, 56 W. Brundry Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-104 SD 25

Occupation: 1920, plumber plumbing shop York, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, plumber plumbing store York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Albertus Hibner and Jennie Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 08 Oct 1910, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Jennie Flinchbaugh and Albertus Hibner are:

- 542

 William F.¹² Hibner, born 16 May 1911 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Jul 1976 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 543 ii. George Paul Hibner, born 11 Apr 1913 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 May 1913 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 544 iii. Murray Edward Hibner, born 23 Jul 1920 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Jan 1997 in Fountain Valley, Orange Co, California.

297. Emma A.¹¹ Flinchbaugh (George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 May 1890 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Dec 1972 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Charles Curtis Seifert** 28 Sep 1909 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 28 Aug 1886 in East Berlin, Pennsylvania, and died May 1975 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emma A. Flinchbaugh:

Census: 20 Apr 1910, 728 Cleveland Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 123 SD 15 sheet

12a living w/ parents George F. Flinchbaugh's family

Children: 1910, none

Social Security Number: 169-50-6213

More About Charles Curtis Seifert:

Census 2: 12 Jan 1920, 22 W. Boundary Ave; 9th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 129 SD 13 sheet 13b

Census 3: 04 Apr 1930, 22 E. Boundery Ave; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-104 SD 25 sheet 4a

Medical Information: 1917 tall height, medium build, eyes hazel & hair black; 1942 height 5'-7", weight 148 pounds, eyes gray & hair brown

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration York, York Co, Pennsylvania Military service 2: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Reading, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1917, bricklayer Horace Eppley York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: Bet. 1920 - 1930, bricklayer contractor work York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1917, 22 W. Braodway Ave; York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 188-03-4262

More About Charles Seifert and Emma Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 28 Sep 1909, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Emma Flinchbaugh and Charles Seifert are:

+ 545 i. Harry Allen¹² Seifert, born 27 Apr 1910 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Aug 1948 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

546 ii. Evelyn E. Seifert, born 05 Mar 1911 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Mar 1996 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married ? Hess; born Aft. 1908.

More About Evelyn E. Seifert:

Occupation: 1930, topper hoisery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 175-10-2341

+ 547 iii. Ruth L. Seifert, born 05 Oct 1915 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Feb 1989 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

548 iv. Mary L. Seifert, born 1919 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

298. Allen F.¹¹ **Flinchbaugh** (George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Mar 1892 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Oct 1960 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Grace Ellen Stroman** 01 Jun 1913 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Frank Stroman and Emma Kohr. She was born Bet. 1892 - 1896 in Pennsylvania, and died 14 Jun 1967 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Allen F. Flinchbaugh:

Census: 12 Jan 1920, 521 S. Water Street; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 129 SD 13 sheet

Census 2: 09 Apr 1930, 282 Maple Street; 8th ward York, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-105 SD 25 sheet 14a

Occupation: 1910, moulder tooth factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, mould repairer dental works York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, mole cutter tooth factory York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Grace Ellen Stroman:

Grace Ellen Flinchbaugh, 72, widow of Allen F. Flinchbaugh, 282 West Maple Street, died at 4:33 a.m. yesterday June 14, 1967 at the Hill View house in Hanover. She was the daughter of the late Frank

and Emma Kohr Stroman.

She is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Budd Unger of Hanover, and one grandchild.

Funeral services will be held tomorrow at 2 p.m. at the Baumeister and Orcutt Colonial mortuary at South Queen and Jackson Street. The Rev. Robert H. Stotley of Lohr's Memorial EUB church Hanover, will officiate. Interment will be in Mt. Rose cemetery.

More About Allen Flinchbaugh and Grace Stroman:

Marriage: 01 Jun 1913, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Allen Flinchbaugh and Grace Stroman is:

i. Phyllis M. ¹² Flinchbaugh, born 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

299. Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh (Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Oct 1886 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Mar 1970 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Osker Sedan (Sedon) Grove** 26 Nov 1911 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Frederick Grove and Elizabeth Grim. He was born 26 Jan 1889 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Sep 1979 in Spring Garden, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Elizabeth M. Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Mar 1970, Red Lion Zion Methodist Cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker at home Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Osker Sedan (Sedon) Grove:

Burial: Sep 1979, Red Lion Zion Methodist Cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 12 Jan 1920, 145 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 95 SD 13 sheet 7a

Census 2: 18 Apr 1930, 140 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 18a living w/ mother-in-law Mary Flinchbaugh

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes gray & hair brown; 1942 height 5'-7', weight 190 pounds, eyes brown & hair gray

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Military service 2: 27 Apr 1942, draft registration Forest Hills, Allegheny Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, farm laborer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1917, driving bakery wagon D. D. Miller Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, cigar packer cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, cigar maker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 5: 1942, farmer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1942, 140 S. Main Street; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 181-01-9967

More About Osker Grove and Elizabeth Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 26 Nov 1911, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Church: Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Elizabeth Flinchbaugh and Osker Grove are:

- + 550 i. Elizabeth K.¹² Grove, born 22 Dec 1913 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Mar 2008 in Dallstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 551 ii. Irene Charlet Grove, born 05 Nov 1917 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Mar 2008 in Dallstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 552 iii. Ruth Mildred Grove, born 01 Sep 1922 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married ? Klinedinst; born Aft. 1918.

More About Ruth Mildred Grove:

Baptism: 09 Nov 1922, Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

300. Orella M.¹¹ **Flinchbaugh** (James B.¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Jun 1886 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Jan 1983. She married **Howard Leroy Hake** 1903 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Cornelius Hake and Adeline Mundis. He was born 27 Jun 1884 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Mar 1968 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Orella M. Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Jan 1983, WInterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia Children: 1910, none

More About Howard Leroy Hake:

Burial: Mar 1968, Winterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia Census: 20 Apr 1910, Locust Street; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 3a

Census 2: 02 Jan 1920, Groves Mill Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5a

Census 3: 05 Apr 1930, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia ED 67-90 SD 25 sheet 2a Occupation: Bet. 1910 - 1920, farmer Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, cigar maker cigar factory Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia

More About Howard Hake and Orella Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 1903, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Orella Flinchbaugh and Howard Hake is:

+ 554 i. James Perry¹² Hake, born 04 Jan 1914 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia; died 03 Dec 2000 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia.

302. Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger (Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Feb 1881 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Aug 1960 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Harry Grim (Henry) Seitz** 01 Sep 1903 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Henry Seitz and Catharine Grim. He was born 21 Oct 1877 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Feb 1949 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Mary Virginia Shenberger:

Children: 1910, 4 w/ 3 living

More About Harry Grim (Henry) Seitz:

Census: 23 Apr 1910, Hake's Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 82 SD 15 sheet 6a

Census 2: 22 Jan 1920, Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 8b

Census 3: 07 Apr 1930, Red Lion Ave; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-22 SD 25 sheet 4b

Occupation: 1900, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: Bet. 1920 - 1930, farmer Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Harry Seitz and Mary Shenberger:

Marriage: 01 Sep 1903, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Mary Shenberger and Harry Seitz are:

i. Corrine E. 12 Seitz, born 28 Dec 1903 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Mar 1980.

+ 556 ii. Wyant Henry Seitz, born 09 Mar 1905 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Feb 1987 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

557 iii. Luther Eugene Seitz, born 19 May 1906 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Sep 1906 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

- + 558 iv. Hillard Kenneth (Bill) Seitz, born 06 Nov 1907 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Oct 1997 in Springettsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 559 v. Arno Leonard Seitz, born 29 Jun 1912 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Aug 2002 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 560 vi. Harry Floyd Seitz, born 04 Mar 1914 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Jun 1995 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vii. Geraldine Mary Elizabeth Seitz, born 12 Dec 1915 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Dec 2003 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married (1) John Stokes Aft. 1933; born Aft. 1909. She married (2) Ray M. Chronister 28 Nov 1959 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 21 Dec 1904; died May 1975 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Geraldine Mary Elizabeth Seitz:

Burial: cremation Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Home Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Education: Bef. 1937, Red Lion High School Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Graduation: 1937, York Hospital School of Nursing York, York Co, Pennsylvania Hospital at death: Memorial Hospital York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: private duty nurse & worked in office of Dr. Grover Artman York Co, Pennsylvania Religion: St. Paul's (Lebanon) Evangelical Lutheran Church Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania Social Security Number: 199-24-9490

More About John Stokes and Geraldine Seitz:

Marriage: Aft. 1933

More About Ray M. Chronister: Social Security Number: 161-20-4264

More About Ray Chronister and Geraldine Seitz: Marriage: 28 Nov 1959, Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

viii. Anita Arlene Seitz, born 26 Mar 1922 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Mar 2008 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Joseph Roy Howard 27 Nov 1958 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 1922; died 1983 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Joseph Howard and Anita Seitz: Marriage: 27 Nov 1958, Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

303. Henry Calvin¹¹ Shenberger (Calvin F.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Feb 1883 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. 1930 in Emigsville, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Della Raab** 21 May 1910 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 1884 in Pennsylvania, and died 1923. He married **(2) Mable E. ?** Aft. 1929. She was born Aft. 1881.

More About Henry Calvin Shenberger:

Adoption: may have been

Census: 09 Jan 1920, Winterstown-Felton Road; North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD

13 sheet 3b

561

Census 2: 05 Apr 1930, Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-46 SD 25 sheet 2b

Occupation: 1920, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, farmer Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Della Raab:

Burial: 1923, Zion United Brethen in Christ Cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Henry Shenberger and Della Raab:

Marriage: 21 May 1910, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Henry Shenberger and Mable ?:

Marriage: Aft. 1929

Children of Henry Shenberger and Della Raab are:

+ 563 i. Curvin E.¹² Shenberger, born 23 Mar 1911 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Jun 1999 in

Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

- + 564 ii. Grace H. Shenberger, born 03 Dec 1912 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Feb 1999 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 565 iii. Mary Alverta Shenberger, born 02 Mar 1915 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died Feb 1997 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - iv. Howard M. Shenberger, born 16 Feb 1917 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Nov 2001 in Dover, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Anna Mae Livingston 15 Oct 1938 in Maryland; born 12 Sep 1917; died 16 Mar 1995 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia.

More About Howard M. Shenberger:

Burial: Nov 2001, Mt. Zion Lutheran Reformed Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 162-32-3764

More About Anna Mae Livingston: Social Security Number: 175-10-2079

More About Howard Shenberger and Anna Livingston:

Marriage: 15 Oct 1938, Maryland

v. George H. Shenberger, born 1919 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Margaret Sunday 08 Mar 1941; born Aft. 1916.

More About George Shenberger and Margaret Sunday:

Marriage: 08 Mar 1941

305. Ester J. (Esta)¹¹ Grim (Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Feb 1889 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Jun 1975. She married **Zenith A. Warner** 11 Jun 1908 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 1885 in Pennsylvania.

More About Ester J. (Esta) Grim:

Baptism: 17 Jan 1890, United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1920, roller cigar factory Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Zenith A. Warner:

Census: 24 Jan 1920, High Street; Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet

11a

569

566

Occupation: 1920, bunch breaker cigar factory Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Zenith Warner and Ester Grim: Marriage: 11 Jun 1908, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Ester Grim and Zenith Warner are:

i. Marguerite M. ¹² Warner, born 16 Mar 1910 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Z. Woodrow Warner, born 1914 in Felton, Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

306. Ralph Abraham¹¹ Grim (Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Oct 1893 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Dec 1972 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Bessie Ellen Grove** 20 Nov 1920 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Frederick Grove and Elizabeth Grim. She was born 10 Aug 1892 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Feb 1981 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Ralph Abraham Grim:

Census: 12 Apr 1930, S. Pleasant Road; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 10a

Occupation: 1920, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, carpenter buildings Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 178-16-3941

More About Ralph Grim and Bessie Grove:

Marriage: 20 Nov 1920, Red Lion, York Co. Pennsylvania

Marriage Church: United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Ralph Grim and Bessie Grove are:

 Glenwood Ralph (Grimmie)¹² Grim, born 27 Mar 1921 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Dec 2004 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Ruth Olive Gemmill 1951 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 01 Feb 1915 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Sep 2001 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Glenwood Ralph (Grimmie) Grim:

Glenwood R. 'Grimmie' Grim, 83, formerly of Dallastown, entered into rest on Sunday, December 5, 2004, at 11:43 p.m., at Manor Care South after a brief illness. He was the husband of Ruth O. (Gemmill) Grim who entered into rest on September 1, 2001. He had worked at both the former Red Lion and Dallastown Box Factories and then retired in 1983 as a fork lift operator with Caterpillar Tractor Co. He was a member of St. John's Blymire U.C.C. in Dallastown for over 50 years, a life member of 58 years with Dallastown American Legion Post #605, Red Lion VFW Post #1446, Loyal Order of Moose York Lodge #148, AARP, 42nd Rainbow Division, and was a WWII Army veteran.

Born in Winterstown, North Hopewell Township, on March 27, 1921, he was a son of the late Ralph A. and Bessie E. (Grove) Grim. He is survived by two sons, Phil B. Sheffer and wife Patricia of Newton, Pa. and Kirby W. Sheffer and wife Susan of York; one daughter, Shirley A. Failor and husband Gary of York; six grandchildren; three greatgrandchildren; one great-greatgrandson; two brothers, Quentin Grim of York and Hillard Grim of Red Lion; six sisters, Erma Tyson, Hilda Eyster, Treva Blouse and Fae Roth all of Red Lion, Flo Hoffman of Dallastown, and Phyllis Seitz of Allentown, Pennsylvania; and numerous nieces and nephews. He was preceded in death by a stepson, Glenn E. Sheffer.

A viewing will be held from 9 to 11 a.m. Thursday at St. John's Blymire United Church of Christ Red Brick Chapel, 1009 Blymire Road, Dallastown. The service will be 11 a.m. Thursday at the chapel with his pastor, the Rev. Curtis R. Weber officiating. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens with a full military service by Dallastown American Legion Post #605. Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. Contributions may be made to St. John's Blymire U.C.C., 1009 Blymire Road, Dallastown, Pennsylvania 17313.

More About Glenwood Ralph (Grimmie) Grim:

Burial: Dec 2004, Susquehanna Memorial Gardens York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: worked at both the former Red Lion and Dallastown Box Factories

Occupation 2: Bef. 1983, fork lift operator with Caterpillar Tractor Company Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Religion: St. John's Blymire United Church of Christ Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Ruth Olive Gemmill:

Ruth O. Gemmill Grim of Dallastown died at 1:50 a.m. Sept. 1, 2001 at Dallastown Nursing Center. Mrs. Grim was employed at the former McCrory warehouse, as a group leader. She was a member of St. John's (Blymire's) United Church of Christ. She was a member of the Dallastown American Legion Post No. 605 LadiesAuxiliary.

Born in North Hopewell Township, she was a daughter of the late Andrew T. and Beulah M. (Snyder) Gemmill. She leaves her husband of 49 years, Glenwood R. Grim; a daughter, Shirley A. Sheffer Failor of York; two sons, KirbyW. Sheffer of York and Phil Bradley Sheffer of Newtown; seven grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; one great-grandson; one sister, B. Evelyn Keller of Dallastown; and several nieces and nephews.A son. Glenn Eugene Sheffer, is deceased.

Viewing is 10 to 11 a.m. WednesdJ3.y at St. John's (Blymire's) United Church of Christ, 1009 Blymire Road, Dallastown. The service is at 11 a.m. Wednesday at the church with her pastor, the Rev. Curtis R. Weber, officiating. Burial is in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Memorial contributions may be made to St. John's (Blymire's) United Church of Christ, 1009 Blymire Road, Dallastown 17313; or to the Alzheimer's Association South Central Pennsylvania Chapter, 2001 N. Front Street, Bldg. No. 2, Suite 321, Harrisburg 17102. Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements.

More About Glenwood Grim and Ruth Gemmill: Marriage: 1951, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 571 ii. Erma Elizabeth Grim, born 21 Jan 1923 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Feb 2018.
- + 572 iii. Quentin Alfred Grim, born 15 May 1924 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Sep 2013 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 573 iv. Hilda Éllen Grim, born 25 Sep 1927 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Jul 2020 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Lloyd Joseph Eyster 31 Mar 1951; born 20 Dec 1929 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Sep 2020 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Lloyd Eyster and Hilda Grim: Marriage: 31 Mar 1951

- + 574 v. Treva Mae Grim, born 17 Jul 1929 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 02 Dec 2020 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 575 vi. Fae Miriam Grim, born 16 Apr 1931 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Kenneth Marley Roth 1955; born 05 Jun 1931.

More About Kenneth Roth and Fae Grim:

Marriage: 1955

576 vii. Hillard Eugene Grim, born 28 Apr 1932 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 Nov 2015 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Nancy Ruth Barnett 1954; born Jan 1936.

More About Hillard Grim and Nancy Barnett:

Marriage: 1954

577 viii. Flo Norma Grim, born 16 Mar 1934 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jan 2025. She married Dick K. Hoffman; born 23 Nov 1933 in Tucson, Pima Co, Arizona; died 03 Feb 2010 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Flo Norma Grim:

Flo N. (Grim) Hoffman, 90, of Dallastown, passed away peacefully on Tuesday, January 28, 2025. She was the wife of the late Dick K. Hoffman. They were married January 14, 1956. A Celebration of Life service will be held from 11:00 AM – 2:00 PM on Saturday, March 1, 2025 at the Dallastown American Legion Post #605, 57 W. Main St., Dallastown. Flo was born March 16, 1934. She was the daughter of the late Ralph and Bessie (Grove) Grim. Flo was a homemaker and a sexton at St. Paul's United Church of Christ in Dallastown. Her love will live on in the stories she told, in the laughter and strength she gave and in the tenderness she shared. She was a beautiful person.

Flo is survived by five children; Joel Hoffman and his late partner Barbara Marek, of Brogue, Kendra Jo Kuhn and her husband Michael, of New Bridgeville, Jennifer Green and her husband Garth, of Red Lion, Jed Hoffman and his wife Mina, of Felton, and Kristi Hoffman and her partner Terry O'Leary, of Lake Tahoe, CA; eight grandchildren and their spouses and partners, Tristan Kuhn and wife Ashley, Treven Kuhn and partner Teresa Lewis, Tasha Beck and husband Josh, Gretchen Lawrence and husband Adam, Taylor Green and wife Nicole, Chelsea Merrick and husband Tim, Cory Hoffman and Siduri Dunning. She is also survived by 11 great grandchildren and two step grandchildren, Saybra and Timber Kuhn, Walden and Forestt Kuhn, Presley and Bane Lewis, Paige and Ryder Beck, Brooks and River Lawrence, Sydney and Payton Green and Quill Merrick, as well as her sister, Fae Roth. She was preceded in death by seven brothers and sisters, Glenwood Grim, Quentin Grim, Hillard Grim, Erma Tyson, Hilda Eyster, Treva Blouse and Phyllis Seitz.

Services are under the care of the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., Dallastown.

- + 578 ix. Phyllis Grim, born 20 Jul 1937 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **307.** Edwin Leroy¹¹ Grim (Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Mar 1901 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 May 1983 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married **Margaret E. Black** 1919. She was born 05 Sep 1901 in Pennsylvania, and died Jul 1974 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvnia.

More About Edwin Leroy Grim:

Census: 08 Apr 1930, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-126 SD 25 sheet 5a Occupation: 1920, laborer chain works North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, woodworker planing mill YOrk Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 180-05-0939

More About Margaret E. Black:

Social Security Number: 196-18-5847

More About Edwin Grim and Margaret Black:

Marriage: 1919

Children of Edwin Grim and Margaret Black are:

 Arlene Marie¹² Grim, born 19 Jul 1921 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Jan 2008 in Ft. Lauderdale, Broward Co, Florida. She married Bernard Wilson Geiselman 1952 in Brevard Co, Florida; born 21 Mar 1915 in Seven Valley, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Jun 1999. Notes for Arlene Marie Grim:

Arlene M. (Grim) Geiselman, 86 formerly of Dallastown, died Monday, January 14, 2008, at here home in Florida. She was the wife of the late Bernard W. Geiselman. She was born in York, on July 19, 1921, daughter of the late Edwin and Margaret (Black) Grim. She leaves one sister Grace George of York; and a number of nieces and nephews. She will be greatly missed by all.

Arlene Marie Geiselman, 86, of Ft. Lauderdale passed away January 14, 2008. Mrs. Geiselman is survived by her sister, Grace George of York, Pennsylvania. Friends may call from 10AM – 11 AM on Friday, January 18, with a service at 11:00AM at American Burial and Cremation Center at Jennings Funeral Home, 1801 East Oakland Park Boulevard, Ft. Lauderdale, Florida 33306. Interment will follow at Forest Lawn Central Cemetery, Ft. Lauderdale.

More About Bernard Geiselman and Arlene Grim: Marriage: 1952, Brevard Co, Florida

- 580 ii. Leverne Edwin Grim, born 14 Jul 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Apr 1995 in East Berlin, Adams Co, Pennsylvania. He married Ruth Elizabeth Smyser; born 25 Jul 1924 in Pennsylvania; died 12 Mar 1979.
- 581 iii. Grace L. Grim, born 1926 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 582 iv. Gene Leroy (Grime) Grim, born 24 Sep 1932 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Feb 1985. He married Charlotte Romaine Beaverson 16 May 1953 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 18 Feb 1933 in Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 May 2013 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Gene Grim and Charlotte Beaverson: Marriage: 16 May 1953, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 583 v. Mary Ellen Grim, born 08 Jul 1936 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 Jul 2000 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **309. Nellie Virginia**¹¹ **Mitzel** (Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Sep 1886 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 May 1942 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert Brewster Grim** 07 Jun 1910 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of J. Grim and Priscilla?. He was born 15 Feb 1885 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Dec 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Nellie Virginia Mitzel:

Burial: 23 May 1942, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: metastatic carcinama of brain & lungs; primary carcinoma of left kidney

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker at home Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Robert Brewster Grim:

Burial: 29 Dec 1955, Red Lion Cemetery Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: acute coronary occlusion

Census: 10 Jan 1920, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 4a

Occupation: 1920, farmer North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Robert Grim and Nellie Mitzel:

Marriage: 07 Jun 1910, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Church: United Methodist Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Nellie Mitzel and Robert Grim is:

 i. Emma I.¹² Grim, born 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Robert E. Markey; born 1911 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 1968 in Pennsylvania.

310. Caroline E. (Carrie)¹¹ Mitzel (Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Nov 1887 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1961. She married **John Marvin Brenneman** 31 Mar 1912 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Franklin Brenneman and Emma

Clemmens. He was born May 1888 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia, and died 1962 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Caroline E. (Carrie) Mitzel:

Burial: 1961, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1930, cigar maker cigar factory Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1910, cigarmaker at home Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Marvin Brenneman:

Burial: 1962, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 03 Jan 1920, York Road; Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 83 SD 13 sheet 5h

Census 2: 04 Apr 1930, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia ED 67-90 SD 25 sheet 1b

Occupation: 1910, laborer odd jobs Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, farmer Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, laborer concrete road work Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia

More About John Brenneman and Caroline Mitzel:

Marriage: 31 Mar 1912, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Caroline Mitzel and John Brenneman is:

i. Hilda M.¹² Brenneman, born 25 Sep 1915 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia; died 16 Jan 1977. She married Walter Douglass; born Aft. 1909.

More About Hilda M. Brenneman:

Burial: 1977, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

315. George Walter¹¹ **Mitzel** (Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 May 1898 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 May 1964 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Sophia H. Anderson** 1922. She was born 27 Feb 1903 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Oct 1993 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About George Walter Mitzel:

Burial: May 1964, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Medical Information: 1918 medium height & build, eyes grey & hair brown

Military service: 18 Sep 1918, draft registration Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1918, farm laborer for father Lemuel S. Mitzel Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1920, farm laborer Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: 1918, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Sophia H. Anderson:

Burial: 1993, United Brethen Cemetery Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About George Mitzel and Sophia Anderson:

Marriage: 1922

Child of George Mitzel and Sophia Anderson is:

+ 586 i. Gerald L. 12 Mitzel, born 23 Apr 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jul 2010 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

316. Mary E.¹¹ Mitzel (Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1901 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Sep 1982 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Sterling M. Paules** 08 Mar 1924 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Irvin

Paules and Mary Holtzinger. He was born 17 Feb 1901 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Jul 1988 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Sterling Paules and Mary Mitzel: Marriage: 08 Mar 1924, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Mary Mitzel and Sterling Paules is:

+ 587 i. Clair¹² Paules, born 04 May 1927 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Jun 2014 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

317. Erma Leona¹¹ Mitzel (Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Jun 1905 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Sep 1959 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Elwood Spencer Smith** 27 Jun 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Burm Smith and Susanna Thieret. He was born 25 Mar 1904 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Apr 1987 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Erma Leona Mitzel:

Occupation: 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Elwood Spencer Smith:

Red Lion - Elwood S. Smith, 83, of 720 West Broadway, a retired furniture worker, died Friday evening April 10, 1987 at Leader Nursing and Rehabilitation Center, Dallastown. He was the husband of Ruth E. (Dietz) Smith. The funeral will be 2 p.m. Tuesday at the Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway. The viewing will be an hour before the service. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to St. Paul's United Methodist Church renovation fund, 45 First Ave., Red Lion, 17356.

Mr. Smith was born in Red Lion, son of the late Burm A. and Susanna R. (Thieret) Smith. He had been a furniture refinisher and assembler, retiring in 1969 from the former Thonet Industries in York. He was a member of St. Paul's United Methodist Church and Sunday School. He also is survived by a daughter, Jacqueline C. Stouch; a sister, Margaret E. Kehr, and a brother, attorney Raymond R. Smith, all of Red Lion. His pastor, the Rev. Edward H. Yarnell, will conduct the service.

More About Elwood Spencer Smith:

Census: 02 Apr 1930, 720 W. Broadway; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 1a

Occupation: Bet. 1920 - 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Elwood Smith and Erma Mitzel: Marriage: 27 Jun 1925, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Erma Mitzel and Elwood Smith is:

588

 Jacqueline C.¹² Smith, born 17 Jan 1926 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Sep 2010 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Charles E. Stouch; born 16 May 1920 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Apr 2015 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Jacqueline C. Smith:

York - Jacqueline C. (Smith) Stouch, 84, formerly of Red Lion, died Saturday, September 11, 2010, at Senior Commons at Powder Mill. She was the wife of Charles E. Stouch. The couple celebrated their 63rd wedding anniversary on November 8, 2009. Mrs. Stouch was born in Red Lion on January 17, 1926, the daughter of the late Elwood S. and Erma L. (Mitzel) Smith. She retired from Saylor Furniture in Red Lion where she was a Book Keeper. Mrs. Stouch was a member of St. Paul's United Methodist Church in Red Lion, Rainbow Chapter # 517, Order of the Eastern Star, where she was a past Matron from 1970-71, and a member of Order of Amaranth, Dr. J.M. Hyson Memorial Court # 106. Along with her husband Charles, Mrs. Stouch leaves nieces, nephews and cousins.

A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 11 a.m. on Wednesday at Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place in Red Lion, with a viewing from 10 to 11 a.m. Her pastor, the Reverend Charles W. Salisbury, will be officiating the service. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery. Memorial

contributions may be made to St. Paul's United Methodist Church, Sanctuary Fund, 45 First Ave., Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356; of Alzheimer's Association, Greater PA Chapter, 3544 N. Progress Ave., Suite 205, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17110.

Notes for Charles E. Stouch:

York Twp - Charles E. Stouch, 94, of Senior Commons, formerly of Red Lion, passed away on Saturday, April 11, 2015, at York Hospital. He was the husband of the late Jacqueline C. (Smith) Stouch for 63 years prior to her death on September 11, 2010. He is survived by a brother, Karl E. Stouch of Drexel Hill, and was a companion to Jane Nunn and the late Dorothy Van Brunt at Senior Commons. Born on May 16, 1920, in Hopewell Township, he was the son of the late David E. and Ada S. (Archer) Stouch. Charles was a 1939 graduate of Red Lion High School and a veteran of the U.S. Army Air Corp during the entire duration of World War II. He served as a quartermaster in the 36 Air Depot Group during the North Africa, Sicily and Italian campaigns, where he received the bronze star for his actions during the Battle of Kasserine Pass, and attained the rank of Staff Sergeant before his honorable discharge in 1945. He worked at the Red Lion Cabinet Company and was a rural letter carrier for the U.S. Postal Service, retiring in 1988. He was a member of St. Paul's United Methodist Church and Sunday School, numerous Masonic affiliations, V.F.W. Post 14,000 in Washington D.C., American Legion Post 605 in Dallastown, Red Lion Lions Club, a former volunteer fire police officer with Leo Fire Company, and a former volunteer ambulance attendant and first responder with Red Lion Ambulance Association.

A Celebration of Life Service will be 2 p.m. Friday, April 17, 2015 at St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 45 First Ave., Red Lion, with his pastor, the Rev. Timothy Funk officiating. A viewing will be held from 1 to 2 p.m. Friday at the church. Burial will be held in Red Lion Cemetery with full military honors provided by the Dallastown American Legion Honor Guard. Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made in Charlie's memory to St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 45 First Ave., P.O. Box 250, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

318. Nora Mildred¹¹ Mitzel (Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Jun 1905 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Oct 1963 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Ervin L. Kinsely**, son of Milton Knisley and Alice Snyder. He was born 30 Apr 1902 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Sep 1995 in Boonsboro, Washington Co, Maryland.

Child of Nora Mitzel and Ervin Kinsely is:

+ 589 i. Betty Jane¹² Knisely, born ¹9 Mar 1931 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Apr 2020 in Williamsport, Washington Co, Maryland.

319. Orella May¹¹ **Sentz** (John Albert¹⁰, Susan⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Apr 1892 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Aft. Apr 1930 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(2) Colonel Monroe (Kurnel) Grim** 09 Aug 1919 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Jacob Grim and Salinda Metz. He was born 14 Feb 1892 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Aug 1970 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Orella May Sentz:

Burial: 1930, St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Cemetery Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1910, cigarmaker cigar factory Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1920, roller cigar factory Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1930, cigar roller Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Colonel Monroe (Kurnel) Grim:

Census: 24 Jan 1920, Main Street; Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 36 SD 13 sheet 10a living w/ father-in-law John A. Sentz's family

Census 2: 14 Apr 1930, 553 S. Main Street; 1st ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-65 SD 25 sheet 12a

Census 3: 1940, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Medical Information: 1917 medium height & build, eyes blue & hair black

Military service: 05 Jun 1917, draft registration Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1910, trackman trolley road Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: 1918, farm laborer Walter Klineyoung Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: 1920, punch breaker Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 4: 1930, laborer carl line Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Colonel Grim and Orella Sentz:

Marriage: 09 Aug 1919, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Orella May Sentz is:

+ 590 i. Margaret M. 12 Sentz, born 26 May 1910 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 May 2009 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Generation No. 6

327. Blanche G.¹² **Gable** (Levi E. ¹¹, Amos ¹⁰, Valentine ⁹, Christina ⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob ⁷, Christian ⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg) ⁵, Hans ⁴ Stebler, Hans ³, Konrad ², Mathias ¹) was born 13 Nov 1892 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Sep 1969 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Clair J. Grove** 18 Jun 1912 in Baltimore, Maryland, son of Samuel Grove and Ida Pegan. He was born 04 Dec 1888 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Sep 1967 in Springettsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Blanche G. Gable:

Occupation: 1920, teacher public school York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Clair J. Grove:

591

Census: 07 Jan 1920, Baltimore Co, Maryland

Census 2: 09 Apr 1930, York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1930, mail clerk steam railroad York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Clair Grove and Blanche Gable: Marriage: 18 Jun 1912, Baltimore, Maryland

Child of Blanche Gable and Clair Grove is:

 Gertrude M.¹³ Grove, born 20 Sep 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Nov 1972 in Monterey, California. She married Ernest James Houseberg 26 Dec 1942 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 07 Aug 1920 in Pennsylvania; died 18 Aug 1998 in Tuolumne, Tuolumne Co, California.

More About Ernest Houseberg and Gertrude Grove: Marriage: 26 Dec 1942, York Co, Pennsylvania

331. Alvin James¹² Gable (William¹¹, Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Jan 1895 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Sep 1962. He married **Mary Lou Keith**. She was born 13 Apr 1895 in Des Moines, Polk Co, Iowa, and died 28 Nov 1977 in Cottonwood, Yavapai Co, Arizona.

More About Alvin James Gable:

Census: 05 Jan 1920, 2751 Washington; 6th ward Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska ED 78 SD 1 sheet 4b living w/ father-in-law Walter A. Keith's family

Census 2: 03 Apr 1930, Fort Des Moines Army Post Bloomfield Twp, Polk Co, Iowa ED 77-94 SD 9 sheet 3a

Census 3: 18 Apr 1940, 434 Queen Anne Court; San Antonio, Bexar Co, Texas ED 259-123 SD 20 sheet 14b

Military service: 31 Aug 1948, Lt Col discharged 47th Ord Army

Occupation: 1930, sergeant US Army Fort Des Moines Army Post Bloomfield Twp, Polk Co, Iowa

Occupation 2: 1940, warrant officer US Army San Antonio, Bexar Co, Texas

Child of Alvin Gable and Mary Keith is:

 Charles Alvin¹³ Gable, born 29 Mar 1930 in San Antonio, Bexar Co, Texas; died 17 Jan 1995 in Evans City, Butler Co, Pennsylvania.

333. Nora A.¹² **Sechrist** (Alice Irene¹¹ Gable, Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Mar 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Mar 1986 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Henry Stein Throne** 07 Jul 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Horace Throne and Catherine Stein. He was born 07 Jun 1900 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Feb 1972 in Bethesda, Montgomery Co, Maryland.

More About Henry Throne and Nora Sechrist: Marriage: 07 Jul 1923, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Nora Sechrist and Henry Throne is:

i. Margaret E.¹³ Throne, born 1925 in Pennsylvania.

335. Charles Gable¹² Eyster (Susan E. (Sue)¹¹ Gable, Charles George¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 28 May 1905 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Jan 1996. He married **Marea Violet Schriver** 25 Aug 1933. She was born 15 Feb 1904 in Pennsylvania, and died Nov 1990.

More About Charles Gable Eyster:

Occupation: 1930, owner electrician store York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Charles Eyster and Marea Schriver:

Marriage: 25 Aug 1933

Children of Charles Eyster and Marea Schriver are:

 Dr. Mary Elaine¹³ Eyster, born Mar 1935. She married Robert Eugene Dye 09 Jan 1965 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Robert Dye and Mary Eyster: Marriage: 09 Jan 1965, York Co, Pennsylvania

 ii. Carolyn Susan Eyster, born 1939 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Harry Milton Steinhauser, Jr. 03 Aug 1963 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 27 Feb 1939 in Pennsylvania.

> More About Harry Steinhauser and Carolyn Eyster: Marriage: 03 Aug 1963, York Co, Pennsylvania

339. Gable Oren¹² Barshinger (Minerva R.¹¹ Gable, Elias M.¹⁰, Valentine⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Jul 1904 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Jun 1976. He married **Charlotte Ruth Eimerbrink** 23 Sep 1939 in Mercersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of John Eimerbrink and Florence ?. She was born 12 Jun 1908 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Dec 1998 in Pennsylvania.

More About Gable Oren Barshinger:

Occupation: 1920, cigar bander cigar manufacturer Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Gable Barshinger and Charlotte Eimerbrink:

Marriage: 23 Sep 1939, Mercersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Gable Barshinger and Charlotte Eimerbrink are:

 Brian Nile¹³ Barshinger, born 17 Jul 1944 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Jul 1944 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Justine B. Barshinger, born 03 Apr 1948 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married David Disborough 27 Nov 1971 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 08 Oct 1947.

More About David Disborough and Justine Barshinger: Marriage: 27 Nov 1971, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

342. George Maynard¹² Norton (Charles Maynard¹¹, Mary J.¹⁰ Gable, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Oct 1918 in Ramsey Co, Minnesota, and died 07 Mar 1970 in Oak Park, Cook Co, Illinois. He married **Sophia Adeline Rogins** Bef. 1943. She was born 20 Aug 1920 in Chicago, Cook Co, Illinois, and died 01 Apr 1997 in Naples, Collier Co, Florida.

Notes for Sophia Adeline Rogins:

597

Sophia A. Craig, 76 of Bentley Village, died April 1, 1997. She had been a resident of Naples since 1994 coming from Ft. Myers, Florida. She was a former vice President of the Pak Park Trust and Savings Bank in Oak Park, Illinois. She was born August 10, 1920 in Chicago, Illinois, the daughter of Frank and Ester (Wilke) Rogins and she attended Rutgers Business College.

She is survived by her loving husband of 23 years, William H. Craig of Naples, Fla; two sons, Rover (Victoria) Norton of Ft. Myers, Florida and Jeffry Norton of Pompano Beach Florida; and one granddaughter, Sarah Norton of Ft. Myers, Florida.

A memorial service will be held Friday, April 4, 1997 at 11:30 a.m. at Bentley Village West Clubhouse with Rev. Charles Donnell of the First Presbyterian Church of Bonita Springs, officiating. Walter Shikany's Bonita Funeral Home, 1000 Bonita Parkway (new U.S. 43) is in charge of arrangements.

More About George Norton and Sophia Rogins:

Marriage: Bef. 1943

Children of George Norton and Sophia Rogins are:

i. Roger¹³ Norton, born 19 Sep 1943 in Cook Co, Illinois. He married Victoria?.

ii. Jeffrey Norton, born 1947 in Cook Co, Illinois.

349. John B.¹² **Garrison** (Mary Elizabeth¹¹ Gable, Joseph Benson¹⁰, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Mar 1913 in Harford Co, Maryland, and died 10 Jul 1978 in Clarence, Erie Co, New York. He married **Bettye Marie Pyles**. She was born 22 Jan 1923 in Maryland, and died 2008.

Notes for John B. Garrison:

Stewartstown – John B. Garrison, 65, a former Stewartstown resident who was a project engineer in the space program, died of a heart attack Saturday night at his home, 4320 Ranson Road, Clarence, New York. Recently retired from Scott Aviation Inc. in Lancaster, New York, Mr. Garrison continued as a consultant with Scott. He was designer of a feed valve used in space shuttles.

He was born on My Lady's Manor, Harford County, Maryland, to Mrs. Mary E. Gable Garrison, of Stewartstown and Clarence and the late Frank B. Garrison, who died in 1919. He was a graduate of the former Stewartstown high School and of Pennsylvania State University, class of 1934, with a degree in electrical engineering.

Surviving also are five children, Mrs. Mary E. Cutt, Phoenix, Arizona; Mrs. Ellamae Ward, Omaha, Nebraska; John B. Garrison Jr., Akron, New York; Wiliam Garrison of Clarence and Joseph G. garrison, New Orleans, Louisiana, and two grandchildren.

A memorial service was held Wednesday at Akron. At Mr. Garrison's direction, his body was donated to medical science.

Children of John Garrison and Bettye Pyles are:

- + 600 i. Ellamay Blakemore¹³ Garrison, born 01 Jun 1951 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland.
 - ii. Mary E. Garrison, born 30 Jul 1947 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland. She married ? Cutt.

Notes for Mary E. Garrison:

August 1, 1947 – Mr. and Mrs. John B. Garrison, Stewartstown RD, Wednesday after noon July 30, 1947 at John Hopkins hospital, Baltimore, a daughter was born. Mrs. Garrison is the former Betty Marie Pyles, of Towson.

- 602 iii. John B. Garrison, Jr., born 1943.
- 603 iv. William Garrison, born 1934.
- 604 v. Joseph G. Garrison.

356. Lawrence T.¹² Mills (Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Jan 1910 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 14 Dec 2001 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Theresa Irene Limbeck**. She was born 26 Jul 1917 in Martell, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 18 Jul 1990 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Child of Lawrence Mills and Theresa Limbeck is:

- + 605
 i. Dorothy Kay¹³ Mills, born 09 Jul 1939 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died 15 Aug 2006 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.
- **358. Robert Milton**¹² **Mills** (Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Jul 1922 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 26 Nov 2004 in Modesto, Stanislaus Co, California. He married **Velma Louise Vifquain** 1941 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She was born 19 Feb 1925 in Nebraksa, and died 23 Apr 1995 in Stanislaus Co, California.

Notes for Robert Milton Mills:

Robert M. Mills, 82, of Ceres died Friday Nov. 25, 2004 at Memorial Medical Center, Modesto. Mr. Mills was born July 6, 1922 in Lincoln, Nebraska, and lived in Ceres 20 years. He was a forklift mechanic for 60 years; he retired as manager of Lift Truck Service Corp. He volunteered more than 10,000 hours at Memorial Medical Center. He was a World War II Army veteran.

He is survived by his daughter, Roberta Santellan of Modesto; and two grandchildren and one greatgrandchild. He was preceded in death by his wife, Velma Mills.

Visitation at 10 a.m. Tuesday at the McHenry Chapel of Franklin & Downs; funeral service at 11 a.m. Remembrances may be made to the Memorial Hospitals Foundation, 1329 Spanos Court, Suite C-2, Modesto 95355.

More About Robert Mills and Velma Vifquain:

Marriage: 1941, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Children of Robert Mills and Velma Vifquain are:

 Lawrence R.¹³ Mills, born 22 Dec 1941 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; died Jan 1979. He married Marianne Hay Mar 1974 in Tekoa, Washington.

Marriage Notes for Lawrence Mills and Marianne Hay:

March 24, 1974 - The marriage of Miss Marianne Hay to Larry Mills was Solemnized in a recent ceremony at United Church of Tekoa, Washington. The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Waldo Hay, Tekoa. The bridegroom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Robert Mills, Stockton, California. A reception followed in the church social room. The couple is living in Stockton.

More About Lawrence Mills and Marianne Hay: Marriage: Mar 1974, Tekoa, Washington

- ii. Roberta L. Mills, born Jul 1945. She married ? Santellan.
- 360. Louis Burdedt¹² Mills (Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸

Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Aug 1908 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 27 Apr 2001 in Onawa, Monona Co, lowa. He married **Anna Ruth Hall**. She was born 1907, and died 1997.

Children of Louis Mills and Anna Hall are:

610

- + 608 i. Lee Lawrence¹³ Mills, born 24 Jun 1931 in Malmo, Saunders Co, Nebraska; died 29 Sep 1997 in Marion, Marion Co, Kansas.
- + 609 ii. Edwin Louis Mills, born 28 May 1934 in Saunders Co, Nebraska; died 06 Feb 2022 in Melcher-Dallas, Marion Co, Iowa.
 - iii. Katherine Rose (Kathy) Mills, born 17 Oct 1936 in Ottumwa, Wapello Co, Iowa; died 28 Aug 1998 in Gentry, Benton Co, Arkansas. She married Lyman Kay Williams 15 Sep 1956 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; born 21 May 1937 in Boatman, Mayes Co, Oklahoma; died 28 Jun 2018 in Siloam Springs, Benton Co, Arkansas.

Notes for Lyman Kay Williams:

Lyman Williams of Gentry, Arkansas died June 28, 2018 at the Circle of Life Hospice in Springdale, Ark. Lyman was born May 21, 1937 in Boatman, Oklahoma to Hugh and Dell Williams, who preceded him in death along with his wife Kathy and brothers Van and Trenton. Lyman lived in the Gentry area for the past 65 years, where he farmed and engaged in other businesses, including hardware, health food, produce and real estate. Lyman is survived by his wife, Mary; children, Joy, Jay and wife Shirley, Delton and wife Lee, and Lorie Wagner and husband Todd; step-children, Rick Fisher, Bruce Fisher, Elizabeth Yeagley and husband David; 12 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; sisters, Twila Williams and Nora Krein-Slikkers; many nieces, nephews, other family and friends.

Lyman is remembered for his big heart, warm smile and open home. A memorial service will be held Saturday, July 14 at 7 p.m. at the Springtown Adventist Church outdoor pavilion on Fairmont Road. In lieu of flowers, memorial gifts may be made to Circle of Life Hospice, 901 Jones Road, Springdale, Arkansas 72762.

Marriage Notes for Katherine Mills and Lyman Williams:

Church was the setting for the Saturday evening Sept. 15, 1956, wedding of Miss Katherine Mills and Lyman K. Williams. The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Louis B. Mills of Onawa, Iowa, and the bridegroom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Hugh E. Williams of Venita, Oklahoma. The bride wore a gown of white embroidered eyelet and tulle over taffeta. Her bouffant skirt fell to a chapel train, from the extended waistline. The fitted bodice featured a bateau neckline designed with a V-back. Her veil was caught by a tiara of pearls and she carried a crescent arrangement of Orange Delight roses.

Maid of honor was Miss Sally Crozier of Nevada, Iowa, and bridesmaids were the Misses Pat Petersen of Omaha and Helen Tynor of Weeping Water. Edwin L. Mills was best man, and groomsmen were key Ton Lee of Seoul, Korea, and Delano Gilliam of Muskogee, Oklahoma. Ushers were Kenneth Head and Dale Hardin of Omaha. Flower girl and Bible boy were connie and Eddie Watson. Mr. and Mrs. Williams attend Union College in Lincoln. They will be at home after Sept. 20 at 4040 So. 52nd.

More About Lyman Williams and Katherine Mills: Marriage: 15 Sep 1956, Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

363. Leatrice Iola¹² Holley (Gail Franklin¹¹, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Dec 1922 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 29 Aug 2013. She married **Donald McMillan Little** 01 Mar 1942 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He was born 31 Mar 1919 in Omaha, Douglas Co, Nebraska, and died 27 Dec 2008 in Bartlesville, Washington Co, Oklahoma.

More About Donald Little and Leatrice Holley:

Marriage: 01 Mar 1942, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Children of Leatrice Holley and Donald Little are:

- i. Donald Mark¹³ Little, born 12 Sep 1943 in Bartlesville, Washington Co, Oklahoma; died 17 Aug 1959 in Colorado Springs, El Paso Co, Colorado.
- 612 ii. Terry Holley Little, born 26 Sep 1943 in Hutchinson Co, Texas.
- 613 iii. Kathleen A. (Kathy) Little, born 04 Jul 1946. She married Thomas Arnold Towery 28 Aug 1981 in Dallas, Texas; born 14 Aug 1941 in El Paso, Texas; died 06 May 2000.

More About Thomas Towery and Kathleen Little: Marriage: 28 Aug 1981, Dallas, Texas

614 iv. Christine N. (Christy) Little, born 1951. She married ? Whisman.

364. Maxwell Earle¹² **Malone** (Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Oct 1918 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 24 Mar 2011 in Norfolk, Madison Co, Nebraska. He married **Gloria Maxine Eastham** 09 Jun 1946. She was born 09 Jun 1923 in Harvard, Nebraska, and died 18 Apr 2002.

Notes for Maxwell Earle Malone:

Maxwell E. Malone, 92, of Neligh, a former longtime resident of Waverly, died Thursday, March 24 in Norfolk. Malone was born Oct. 25, 1918 in rural Waverly, to Frederick and Ruby (Holley) Malone. He was a retired farmer, World War II U.S. Army Air Corps Veteran and a member of the First United Methodist Church in Waverly, the Waverly Grange, where he was honored for being a 50-year member, Waverly Kiwanis, a lifetime member of American Legion Post 402, VFW Post 9875, and Hump Pilots Association. He was recipient of an Honorary Lifetime Member award of the Waverly Community from the City of Waverly and was former sexton of Waverly's Rosehill Cemetery Association.

Family members include son and daughter-in-law, David and Cindy Malone of Kearney; daughter and son-in-law, Anita and Allen Hall of Neligh; grandchildren and spouses, Sara Malone, Rachel and John Ulrick, Trevor Hall, Chad and Stefanie Hall; great-grandchildren, Mica Malone and Malakai Ulrick; brothers and sister-in-law: Jim Malone of Lincoln and Paul "Bud" and Kip Malone, of Boise, Idaho; sisters and brothers-in-law, Gwendolyn "Gwen" and Louis Stephenson of Ft. Collins, Colorado, Janet Malone of Stevens Point, Wisconsin, Marion "Mary" and Collins Wyman of Waverly, and Harold Kurtzer of Lincoln, Nebraska; sister-in-law, Iona Belle Malone of Waverly; nieces, nephews, and cousins. He was preceded in death by wife, Maxine, brother, William, and sisters, Helen Norris and Winifred "Fritzie" Kurtzer.

Funeral services were held March 28 at the First United Methodist Church in Waverly with the Rev. James Wallasky officiating. Burial was at Rosehill Cemetery in Waverly. Memorials are to the church, Heritage Children's Home in Hickman, or Willows Assisted Living in Neligh. Arrangements by Roper and Sons Funeral Services.

Marriage Notes for Maxwell Malone and Gloria Eastham:

Miss Gloria Maxine Eastham, daughter of Mrs. Grace Eastham of Greenwood, became the bride of Max Earl Malone, son of Mr. and Mrs. Fred Malone of Waverly, on June 9, 1946 at Greenwood Methodist Church with Rev. Ray Magnuson officiating. Miss Norma Jean Magnuson played the wedding music and accompanied Grant Eastham, brother of the bride, who sang. The candles were lighted by Miss Janet Malone and Miss Winifred Malone. The bride, given in marriage by G. V. Johnson, Galesburg, Illinois, wore a gown of white net and satin. Her veil was fingertip length, held by a tiara of seed pearls in carried a bouquet of white carnations, centered with gardenias. Her orange blossom design and she attendant, Miss Virginia Kerr, was gown in pink and carried a bouquet of pink carnations. Miss Sharon Johnson was flower girl. A reception was held in church following the ceremony.

More About Maxwell Malone and Gloria Eastham:

Marriage: 09 Jun 1946

Children of Maxwell Malone and Gloria Eastham are:

- + 615 i. David Fredric¹³ Malone, born 03 Dec 1947.
- + 616 ii. Anita Marie Malone, born 01 Feb 1955.

367. Marion Joyce¹² Malone (Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 May 1926 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska, and died 23 Feb 2013 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **Ray Collins Whyman** 10 Oct 1946 in Marysville, Kansas, son of Ralph Whyman and Elvera Collins. He was born 14 Mar 1927 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 15 Sep 2016 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for Marion Jovce Malone:

Marion J. Whyman, 86, of Waverly, entered into rest on Saturday, Feb. 23, 2013 at her home in

Waverly. She was born May 11, 1926 in Potter to Frederick and Ruby (Holley) Malone. Whyman graduated from Waverly High School. She was united in marriage to Ray Collins Whyman on Oct. 10, 1946 in Marysville, Kansas. She was involved with Prison Fellowship for several years and a member of the United Methodist Church in Waverly. She was an avid reader and will be missed by her family and friends.

Whyman is survived by husband, Collins Whyman; children, Marilyn (Bob) Williams of Montrose, Colorado, Russell Whyman of Punta Gorda, Florida, Georgia (Bill) Niemeyer of Waverly, Roger (Roxy) Whyman of Parker, Colorado, Lori Lamb of Waverly; nine grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; brothers, James Malone of Lincoln and Paul Malone of Boise, Idaho; sister, Janet Malone of Stevens Point, Wisconsin; sisters-in-law, Elvira Beisner of Lincoln and Jean Whyman of Arizona; many special nieces and nephews; several other family members and friends. She was preceded in death by brothers, Max Malone and William Malone; sisters, Helen Norris, Winifred Kurtzer, and Gwen Stephenson; and great-grandchild, Robbie Williams.

Memorial service will be held Saturday, March 2, 2013 at 11 a.m. at the First United Methodist Church in Waverly. Rev. Jim Wallasky will be officiating. Memorials are to American Cancer Society. Marcy Mortuary is in charge of arrangement.

Notes for Ray Collins Whyman:

Ray "Collins" Whyman, 89 of Waverly, Nebraska passed away September 15, 2016 at the Waverly Care Center. He was born March 14, 1927 in Lincoln, Nebraska to Ralph and Elvira (Collins) Whyman. Collins proudly served in the Navy during World War II until he was honorably discharged in 1946. He graduated high school in Lincoln. He was united in marriage on October 10, 1946 in Marysville, KS to Marion Malone. He served as a volunteer for the Waverly Fire Dept. in the 1950's and a city councilman in the 1960's. Collins worked for Lincoln Equipment for 45 years as a parts manager. He was a member of Lincoln American Legion Post #3, Waverly VFW Post 9875 and First United Methodist Church in Waverly. He ministered for 15 years in prison fellowship. He enjoyed photography and traveled to many Nebraska counties photographing court houses.

He is survived by his children, Marilyn (Bob) Williams of Montrose, Colorado, Russell (Kathy) Whyman of Punta Gorda, Florida, Georgia (Bill) Niemeyer of Lincoln, Roger (Roxy) Whyman of Parker, Colorado, Lori Lamb of Waverly; nine grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; sister, Elvira "Vi" Beisner of Lincoln; sisters-in-law, Jean Whyman of San Antonio, Texas, Janet Malone of Lincoln, and Iona Belle Malone of Omaha, Nebraska; brothers-in-law, Paul (Kip) Malone of Boise, Idaho, Louis Stephenson of Ft. Collins, Colorado, Harold Kurtzer of Lincoln; nieces, nephews, neighbors and friends.

He is preceded in death by his wife, Marion, four brothers; four sisters and two great-grandchildren.

More About Ray Whyman and Marion Malone:

Marriage: 10 Oct 1946, Marysville, Kansas

Children of Marion Malone and Ray Whyman are:

- + 617 i. Marilyn Elaine¹³ Whyman, born 09 Jul 1947.
 - 618 ii. Russell Collins Whyman, born 27 Jul 1950. He married Kathy?.
 - 619 iii. Georgia Ann Whyman, born 18 May 1952. She married William (Bill) Niemeyer; born 20 Dec 1947.
- + 620 iv. Roger Allen Whyman, born 22 Nov 1953.
 - v. Lora Whyman, born 08 Mar 1961. She married ? Lamb.

368. James Douglas¹² Malone (Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Aug 1928 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska, and died 30 Jun 2015 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Ava Nell Fowlkes** 1959. She was born 19 Sep 1927 in Meadow Grove, Nebraska, and died 07 Dec 2007 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for James Douglas Malone:

James D. Malone, 86, of Lincoln, passed away June 30, 2015. He was born to Fred and Ruby Malone on Aug. 23, 1928 on a farm near Potter, Nebraska. In 1935 the family moved to a farm near Waverly. He graduated from Waverly High School in 1945. In 1950, he enlisted in the Nebraska Air

National Guard and served in active duty during the Korean War. He retired as a chief master sergeant in 1988.

In 1959, he married Ava Fowlkes and they made their home in Lincoln. They adopted two children: daughter, Shannon and son, Scott. James was a member of United Lutheran Church and American Legion Post #3. He was a longtime volunteer at the Veterans Hospital, Strategic Air and Space Museum and Meals on Wheels. He enjoyed gardening, golfing, woodworking, photography, collecting toy tractors, and the Nebraska Cornhuskers.

He is survived by his daughter, Shannon Hanson and Kris Draper, Lincoln; son, Scott Malone, Omaha; granddaughters, Ashley Hanson and Mackenzie Malone; brother, Paul (Kip) Malone, Boise, Idaho; sister, Janet Malone, Lincoln; brothers-in-law, Collins Whyman, Waverly, Louis Stephenson, Ft. Collins, Colorado, and Harold Kurtzer, Lincoln; sister-in-law, Iona Belle Malone, Omaha; special friend, Barb Lewis; and numerous nieces, nephews and friends. He is preceded in death by his wife, Ava; parents; brothers, Max and William; sisters, Helen Norris, Marion Whyman, Fritzie Kurtzer and Gwen Stephenson.

Funeral service: 11 a.m. Monday, July 6, at Evangelical United Lutheran Church, 5945 Fremont with Rev. Dr. Neal J. Anthony officiating. Burial in Fairview Cemetery. Visitation: 2-8 p.m. with family present from 6-8 p.m. Sunday at Roper and Sons, 4300 O Street and one hour prior to service time at the church. Memorials to Wounded Warrior Project.

Notes for Ava Nell Fowlkes:

Ava N. Malone 80, Lincoln, died Friday Dec. 07, 2007 following a long struggle with Alzheimer's disease. Ava was born to James and Sophia Fowlkes on September 19, 1927, near Meadow Grove, Nebraska. She graduated from Meadow Grove High School and then taught school in a one room country school. She attended Wayne State College during summer school breaks. In 1958 she enrolled at the University of Nebraska where she received her BS degree in education. In 1958 she also married Jim Malone and made their home in Lincoln. In 1969 they moved to an acreage north of Lincoln where she did what she loved most, raising flowers. Another of her favorite things to do included decorating their home for the holidays. They were blessed with two adopted children, Shannon and Scott. Ava was a member of United Lutheran Church. In 2002 Ava moved to Eastmont Towers.

Survived by husband, James; daughter, Shannon Hanson; son, Scott; brother and sister-in-law, Harold and Helen Fowlkes, Meadow Grove; sister, Ruth Hansen, Tilden, Nebraska; sister-in-law, Janet Malone, Stevens Point, Wisconsin; brothers-in-law, Harold Kurtzer; Max Malone, Neligh; sister-in-law, Iona Malone, Waverly; brothers and sisters-in-law, Gwen and Louis Stephenson, Fort Collins, Colorado; Paul and Kip Malone, Boise, Idaho; granddaughters, Ashley Hanson, and Mackenzie Malone. Preceded in death by her parents; sisters, Mildred Hatterman; Eloise Vollbrecht; sisters-in-law, Helen Norris; and Fritzie Kurtzer; brother-in-law, Bill Malone; many nieces and nephews.

Funeral Service: 10:30 a.m. Wednesday Dec. 12, 2007 at Evangelical United Lutheran Church, 5945 Fremont Street, Lincoln. Visitation: 10 a.m. Tuesday Dec. 11, 2007 with family greeting friends from 6 p.m. - 7:30 p.m. at Roper and Sons Funeral Home, 4600 O Street, Lincoln; and one hour prior to service at the church. In lieu of flowers, memorials to Eastmont Care Center. Roper and Sons Funeral Home in charge of arrangements.

More About James Malone and Ava Fowlkes:

Marriage: 1959

Children of James Malone and Ava Fowlkes are:

i. Shannon¹³ Malone, born 22 Aug 1964. She married (1) David Hanson; born 08 Apr 1955. She married (2) Kris Draper; born 13 Jul 1961.

623 ii. Scott Malone.

369. Gwendolyn Jean (Gwen)¹² **Malone** (Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 14 Feb 1930 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska, and died 03 May 2011 in Ft. Collins, Larimer Co, Colorado. She married **Louis Eli Stephenson** 01 Apr 1956 in Prairie Home, Nebraska. He was born 31 Jul 1929.

Notes for Gwendolyn Jean (Gwen) Malone:

Gwendolyn Jean "Gwen" Malone Stephenson, a longtime resident of Fort Collins, died Tuesday, May 3, 2011, in Fort Collins. She was 81. Gwen was born Feb. 14, 1930, in Potter, Nebraska, to Frederick Earl and Ruby Edith (Holley) Malone. She was the sixth of nine children. Gwen graduated from Waverly (Neb.) High School in 1948. After graduation, she moved to Lincoln, Nebraska, and went to work as a switchboard operator and secretary at Hardy Furniture. She married Louis Eli Stephenson on Easter Sunday, April 1, 1956, in Prairie Home, Nebraska.

They had four children. Three weeks after the birth of their first child, Kathleen Sue, in 1957, they moved to Trinidad where Louis began a 30-year career with Colorado State University Extension Service. They moved to Fairplay in 1959. Son Louis Eli III was born in 1960. They moved to Salida in 1961, where daughter Erin Colleen and, 17 months later, son Benjamin Malone were born.

They moved to Fort Collins in 1965, to Colorado Springs in 1972 and then returned to Fort Collins in 1984. Gwen was a dedicated volunteer, giving her time to Salida Hospital, Memorial Hospital in Colorado Springs, Foothills Gateway, Easter Seals, Poudre School District PTA, 4-H and Senior Alternatives in Transportation, or SAINT. She volunteered in the surgery waiting room of Poudre Valley Hospital for 26 years, logging about 5, 000 hours. In 2006, she received the "Heart of SAINT" award. In 2010, she was recognized by PVH for her volunteer service.

She is survived by her husband, Louis Stephenson, of Fort Collins; daughters Kathleen Stephenson of Anchorage, Alaska, and Erin Stephenson of Fort Collins; son and daughter-in-law Benjamin and Christine Stephenson of Montrose; daughter-in-law Rita Stephenson of Colorado Springs; three grandsons, Fred, Sam and Jack Stephenson; and two granddaughters, Kaitlyn and Kayla Stephenson. She is also survived by sister and brother-in-law Marion and Collins Whyman of Waverly, Nebraska; brother Jim Malone of Lincoln, Nebraska; sister Janet Malone of Stevens Point, Wisc.; brother and sister-in-law Paul "Bud" and Kip Malone of Boise, Idaho; sister-in-law Iona Belle Malone of Waverly, Nebraska, brother-in-law Harold Kurtzer of Lincoln, Nebraska; sister-in-law Carol Johnson of San Francisco; and sister-in-law Dorcas Wheaton of Nevada City, California; and numerous nephews and nieces.

She was preceded in death by son Louis; brother and sister-in-law Max and Maxine Malone; sister and brother-in-law Helen and Clyde Norris; brother William Malone; sister Winifred "Fritzie" Kurtzer; and sister-in-law Ava Nell Malone.

A memorial service will be held at 10 a.m. Monday, May 9 at Allnutt Funeral Services Drake Chapel in Fort Collins. Burial will follow at Grandview Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to SAINT or PVH volunteer auxiliary, in care of Allnutt Funeral Service, 650 W. Drake Road, Fort Collins, Colorado 80526.

Marriage Notes for Gwendolyn Malone and Louis Stephenson:

Feb. 19, 1956 – Mr. and Mrs. Fred E. Malone are today announcing the engagement of their daughter Gwendolyn Jean, to Louis E. Stephenson, son of Mrs. Louis E. Stephenson of Michigan City, Indiana. Mr. Stephenson is a graduate of the Purdue University. The wedding will take place on April 1 in Prairie Home Methodist Church.

More About Louis Stephenson and Gwendolyn Malone: Marriage: 01 Apr 1956, Prairie Home, Nebraska

Children of Gwendolyn Malone and Louis Stephenson are:

- i. Kathleen Sue¹³ Stephenson, born 08 Aug 1957.
- ii. Louis Eli Stephenson III, born 25 Apr 1960.
- 626 iii. Erin Colleen Stephenson, born 01 Nov 1961.
- 627 iv. Benjamin Malone Stephenson, born 20 Mar 1963.

370. Winifred Joan (Fritzie)¹² **Malone** (Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 29 Jul 1933 in Potter, Cheyenne Co, Nebraska, and died 23 Feb 2007 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **Harold Dean Kurtzer** 29 Jul 1952. He was born 02 Aug 1933 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 01 Dec 2018 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Notes for Winifred Joan (Fritzie) Malone:

Winifred J. "Fritzie" Kurtzer, 73, Lincoln, died Friday Feb. 23, 2007 in Lincoln. Born July 29, 1933, in Potter to Frederick Earl and Ruby Edith (Holly) Malone. Member of Saint Mark's United Methodist Church, early Ford V-8 club, Nifty '50s Ford club, Lincoln area street rods. Homemaker and worked at the Lincoln Vision Clinic.

Survivors: husband, Harold Kurtzer, Lincoln; sons, daughters-in-law, Fred and Chris Kurtzer, Doug and Dianne Kurtzer; daughter, Deanne Lacy, all of Lincoln; grandchildren, Amy, Shane, Matt and Lindsey Kurtzer, Jeremy, Jamie and Nichole Kurtzer, Molly, Mike and Kyle McNally; 12 great-grandchildren; brothers, sisters-in-law, Max Malone, Jim and Ava Malone, Paul and Kip Malone; sisters, brothers-in-law, Mary and Collins Whyman, Gwendolyn and Lewis Stevenson, Janet Malone; sister-in-law, Ionabelle Malone; many nieces and nephews.

Preceded in death by: parents; sister, brother-in-law, Helen and Clyde Norris; brother, Bill Malone; sister-in-law, Maxine Malone.

Service: 12:30 p.m. Wednesday, Lincoln Memorial Funeral Home, 6800 S. 14th St. Visitation: 5-8 p.m. Monday; 9 a.m.-8 p.m. Tuesday, funeral home. Memorials to the family for future designation.

Notes for Harold Dean Kurtzer:

Harold Dean Kurtzer, 85 of Lincoln passed away December 1, 2018. Harold was born on August 2, 1933 to Irvin and Lyda (Schafer) Kurtzer in Lincoln. He was the owner and operator of Kurtzer and Sons Refuse Service from 1970 until his retirement in 1995. He enjoyed restoring antique cars in his spare time and was a member of several clubs including, the Ford V-8 Club, Nifty Fifties Ford Club, and the Lincoln Area Street Rods. He was a member of St. Mark's United Methodist Church.

Harold is survived by his son, Fred (Chris) Kurtzer; his daughter, Deanne Lacy of Greenwood, Nebraska; grandchildren, Amy, Matt, and Lindsey Kurtzer; Jeremy, Jamie and Nichole Kurtzer and Molly, Mike and Kyle McNally; 26 great-grandchildren as well as many nieces and nephews. He was preceded in death by his parents; wife, Fritzie Kurtzer; son, Doug Kurtzer; grandson, Shane Kurtzer; 3 brothers and 3 sisters.

Services: Friday December 7, 2018 at 10:00 AM at Lincoln Memorial Funeral Home. Interment will follow at Lincoln Memorial Park. The family will receive friends on Thursday, December 6, 2018 from 4 until 8 PM at the funeral home. Memorials are suggested to the family for future designation.

Marriage Notes for Winifred Malone and Harold Kurtzer:

At an 8 o'clock service which took place Tuesday evening, July 29, 1952 at the Prairie Home Methodist Church, Miss Winifred Joan Malone, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Fred E. Malone of Waverly, became the bride of Harold D. Kurtzer, son of Mr. and Mrs. Irvin Kurtzer of Lincoln. White cathedral candles burning in eight-branched candelabra and bouquets of gladioli decorated the church for the ceremony, the lines of which were read by the Rev. Herman Heise, minister of the Eagle Methodist Church.

As the one hundred fifty guests assembled, Miss Beverly Miller and Miss Mona Gray lighted the candles, and Glen Willis sang, "At Dawning," "Because," and "Oh Perfect Love." Mr. Willis was accompanied by Mrs. Max Malone, pianist, who also played the wedding music. Wearing alike frocks of lace over taffeta were the bride's attendants, Mrs. Collin Whyman of Waverly, the matron of honor, in lavender, Miss Gwen Malone of Lincoln, the maid of honor, in green, and the bridesmaids, Mrs. Clyde Norris of Lincoln, and Miss Janet Malone of Waverly, in yellow. The attendants wore lace headdresses and carried nosegays of gladioli and daisies in matching frock tones. Flower girls were Joan Norris and Marilyn Whyman, and Michael Knaub was ring bearer.

The bride appeared in a gown of white net and satin designed in the ballerina mode. Long fitted sleeves, ending in points over the hands, and a drop-shoulder decollete accented the satin bodice, and the full skirt of net was trimmed with panels of lace. A coronet of seed pearls held her illusion veil, and she carried a white Bible ornamented with a single orchid.

Serving as best man was Donald Kurtzer of Lincoln, and the ushers were Gene Retzlaff and Kenny Wagner, both of Walton, and Larry Snyder of Lincoln. Mr. and Mrs. Kurtzer will make their home on a farm near Lincoln.

More About Harold Kurtzer and Winifred Malone:

Marriage: 29 Jul 1952

Children of Winifred Malone and Harold Kurtzer are:

+ 628 i. Frederick E.¹³ Kurtzer, born 01 May 1953.

+ 629 ii. Douglas Ray Kurtzer, born 04 Aug 1955; died 05 Aug 2007 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

630 iii. Deanne Kurtzer, born 20 Jun 1956. She married Keith Lacy; born 29 Jan 1959.

375. Muriel Joy¹² Holley (James Elmer¹¹, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 14 May 1929 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 14 Jan 2000 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **Paul Joseph Jones** 31 Aug 1949. He was born 17 Feb 1911 in Furnas Co, Nebraska, and died 19 Oct 2002 in Holdrege, Phelps Co, Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for Muriel Holley and Paul Jones:

Pink gladioli and white pompons appointed the altars of Blessed Sacrament church for the marriage of Miss Muriel Joy Holley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James E. Holley, to Paul Joseph Jones, son of Mrs. Mary E. Jones, which took place at 9 o'clock in the morning, Aug. 31, 1949. The double ring ceremony was solemnized by Rev. A.J. Kraemer. Mrs. Geis played the wedding music and accompanied Miss Peggy Bayer, who sang.

Entering the church on the arm of her father, the bride wore a gown of white marquiset over satin, fashioned with a snug basque bodice and gathered skirt. The neckline was high, a ruffle of Chantilly lace outlining the deep yoke. Lace was repeated in six ruffles which fell from the hips to the back and swept into an aisle wide train. Her fingertip veil of imported silk illusion was held with a coronet of twisted satin interwoven with heirloom seed pearls. She carried a cascade bouquet of white roses and stephanotis centered with gardenias. Mrs. Paul Munson as her siter's matron of honor, appeared in a gown of mint green satin and marquiset. The bridesmaids Miss Lillian Schafer and Miss Carolyn Becker, wore identical gowns of mint green marquiset. Short mitts and net headdresses of contrasting colors completed their ensembles. They carried colonial bouquets of shell and deep pink roses. Victor Madura of Omaha served as best man. The ushers were James McCoy and Horace Clutterbuck.

Immediately following the ceremony, a wedding breakfast for the families and bridal party was served at the Lindell hotel. For their wedding trip to Denver the bride wore a dark blue brocaded satin afternoon dress with black accessories. Both Mr. and Mrs. Jones attended the University of Nebraska where the bridegroom will resume his studies. Mrs. Jones is a member of Kappa Phi Zeta.

More About Paul Jones and Muriel Holley:

Marriage: 31 Aug 1949

Children of Muriel Holley and Paul Jones are:

631 i. Sue Ellen¹³ Jones, born 17 Oct 1957 in Holdrege, Phelps Co, Nebraska.

ii. Jon Paul Jones, born 04 Jun 1966 in Seoul, South Korea; died 03 Apr 2020 in Ashland, Saunders Co, Nebraska.

376. Leroy William¹² Stubbs (Nellie¹¹ Gable, John Edward¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 Jun 1922 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 30 Aug 2002 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married (1) Ruth?. He married (2) Sally Lou Catron Davidson 29 Jun 1947. She was born 31 Mar 1927 in Tilden Antel, Nebraska, and died 07 Jan 2006.

Notes for Leroy William Stubbs:

LeRoy W. Stubbs, 80, Lincoln, died Friday August 30, 2002). Born, Waverly June 30, 1922 to Lynn and Nellie (Gable) Stubbs. Survivors: wife, Ruth; daughters, sons-in-law, Denise and Kevin Siefken, Trumbull, Marcia Stubbs, Lincoln, Margo and Mark Block, Roca; stepsons, spouses, Larry and Kathy Vance, Lincoln, Denise and Judy Vance, Duluth, Georgia; four step-grandchildren; four step-great-grandchildren; brother, John Stubbs, Mesa, Arizona. Preceded in death by parents, brother.

Services: 1 p.m. Wednesday, Roper & Sons Funeral Services, 4300 O St. The Rev. Dr. Otis Young. Lincoln Memorial Park. Visitation: 2 p.m. Tuesday until service Wednesday, funeral home. Memorials to the family.

Notes for Sally Lou Catron Davidson:

Sally "Stubbs" Lu Davidson, 78, Panama, died Saturday Jan. 7, 2006. Born, Tildon. Secretary. Survivors: husband, Les, Panama; mother, Margaret Catron, Lincoln; daughters, Denise Siefken, Trumbull, Marcia Lu, Lincoln, Margo Block, Roca; brother, Hugh Catron, Holdrege; sisters, jean Siegmund, Spring, Texas, Sandra Fodler, Murietta, California.

No services, no visitation; cremation. Memorials in lieu of flowers: American Cancer Society. Aspen Mortuary, 4822 Cleveland Ave.

More About Leroy Stubbs and Sally Davidson:

Marriage: 29 Jun 1947

Children of Leroy Stubbs and Sally Davidson are:

633 i. Marcia Lu¹³ Stubbs, born Apr 1956.

ii. Margo Stubbs, born 1958. She married Mark Block.

377. Lyle Curtis¹² Stubbs (Nellie¹¹ Gable, John Edward¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 14 Jan 1925 in Havelock, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 29 Sep 1992. He married **Edith Schnittker** 16 Nov 1947 in Seward, Nebraska. She was born 30 Mar 1927.

Marriage Notes for Lyle Stubbs and Edith Schnittker:

Mr. and Mrs. E.A. Schnittker of Seward, announce the marriage of their daughter, Edith to Lyle C. Stubbs, son of Mr. and Mrs. Linn Stubbs, at a ceremony which was Solemnized at 3 o'clock Sunday afternoon, Nov. 16, 1947, at St. John's Evangelical church at Seward. Mr. Stubbs and his bride are residing in Lincoln.

More About Lyle Stubbs and Edith Schnittker:

Marriage: 16 Nov 1947, Seward, Nebraska

Child of Lyle Stubbs and Edith Schnittker is:

i. Curtis Lyle¹³ Stubbs, born 09 Dec 1948 in Washington, D.C..

379. Dayle E.¹² **Johnson** (Gladys M.¹¹ Gable, John Edward¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Sep 1931 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 01 Dec 2020. He married **Evelyn Volker** 15 Nov 1957. She was born 05 Dec 1935 in Nemaha, Nebraska.

Notes for Dayle E. Johnson:

Dayle E. Johnson, 89, formerly of Waverly, passed away on December 1, 2020. Born September 8, 1931, to Titus and Gladys (Gable) Johnson. Married Evelyn Volker on November 15, 1957. Survived by his loving wife, children: Linda Byorth-Detrio, College Station, Texas; Bruce, Lincoln; Karen (Terry) Williams, Roca; Brian (Shelly) Waverly; and Arlan (Meghan), Waverly; eight grandchildren and six greatgrandchildren and Suzie Johnson, Lincoln. Services to be held at a later date. Memorials may be given to the family for future designation.

Marriage Notes for Dayle Johnson and Evelyn Volker:

Oct. 10, 1957 - Mr. and Mrs. Julius Volker announced the engagement of their daughter, Evelyn to Dayle E. Johnson, of Waverly. Miss Volker taught rural school for two years in Pawnee County District 52 and is at present employed at the Midwest Life Insurance Company in Lincoln. A November wedding is being planned.

More About Dayle Johnson and Evelyn Volker:

Marriage: 15 Nov 1957

Children of Dayle Johnson and Evelyn Volker are:

 i. Linda Sue¹³ Johnson, born 31 Jul 1958 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married David C. Byorth-Detrio 27 Oct 1979 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for Linda Johnson and David Byorth-Detrio:

Linda Sue Johnson, Waverly, and David C. Byorth are engaged to married Oct. 27, 1979 at Bethlehem Covenant Church, Waverly. Parents of the couple are Dayle and Evelyn Johnson, Waverly, and Don and Phyllis Byorth. Miss Johnson is a graduate of Southeast Community College. Her finance attended the University of Nebraska-Lincoln, and is a graduate of Southeast Community College.

More About David Byorth-Detrio and Linda Johnson: Marriage: 27 Oct 1979, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

637 ii. Bruce Allen Johnson, born 13 Nov 1959 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married Suzanne Lee (Suzie) Hatcher 02 Apr 1985 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; born 04 Apr 1957 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for Bruce Johnson and Suzanne Hatcher:

March 31, 1985 - Bethlehem Covenant Church in Waverly Will be the setting for the April 27 wedding of Suzie Hatcher and Bruce Johnson of Waverly. Hatcher, a graduate of Southeast Community College, works for the Lincoln Housing Authority. Johnson attended SCC, and works for Dorsey Laboratories.

More About Bruce Johnson and Suzanne Hatcher: Marriage: 02 Apr 1985, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

638 iii. Karen Kay Johnson, born 08 May 1961 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married Terry Scott Williams 08 Oct 1988 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska; born 09 May 1959 in Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for Karen Johnson and Terry Williams:

Karen Kay Johnson and Terry Scott Williams were married Saturday Oct. 8, 1988 at Bethlehem Covenant church in Waverly. Their parents are Evelyn and Dayle Johnson of Waverly and Jacqueline and David Williams. Attendants: Deb Burkey of Hickman, matron of honor, Kathy Padman of Brisbane, Queensland, Australia, brides matron; Shawn Kingsbury of Omaha, bridesmaids

; Sarah Weseley, flower girl; Arlan Johnson of Waverly, candle lighter; Tim Willilams of Mission, Kansas, best man; Mark Olson, Mike Dodge, groomsmen; Jerry Jensen, Brian, Bruce Johnson, ushers.

More About Terry Williams and Karen Johnson: Marriage: 08 Oct 1988, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

639 iv. Brian Lee Johnson, born 26 Apr 1963 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married Shelly Lynn Bartzatt 26 Aug 1989; born 31 Mar 1966 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska.

Marriage Notes for Brian Johnson and Shelly Bartzatt:

St. Mark's United Methodist Church will be setting for the Saturday August 26, 1989 wedding of Shelly Lynn Bartzatt and Brian Lee Johnson. Their parents are Mr. and Mrs. Richard Gloe, Mr. and Mrs. John Bartzatt and Mr. and Mrs. Dayle Johnson of Waverly. Miss Bartzatt graduated from the University of Nebraska-Lincoln and the University of Nebraska at Omaha, and is a case manager for the Nebraska Department of Social Services. Johnson graduated from Southeast Community College and is a salesman for Auto Body Supply.

St. Mark's United Methodist Church was the setting for the Saturday August 26, 1989 wedding of Shelly Bartzatt and Brian Johnson. Their parents are Mr. and Mrs. Richard Gloe, Mr. and Mrs. John Bartzatt and Mr. and Mrs. Dayle Johnson of Waverly.

Attendants: Cynthia Lesoing, Maid of honor; Dawn Irlbeck of Omaha, Sherry Bartzatt, Diane Smejdir, Bridesmaids; Sarah, Emily Byorth of Detroit, flower girls, Andrew Byorth of Detroit, ring bearer, Arlan Johnson of Waverly, Chris Bartzatt, candelighters; Wade Neth best man; Larry Vandergriend of Firth, Doug Goering of Hickman, Mark McCall, Groomsmen; Howard Miller of Ceresco, Bruce Johnson, Tom Cooley. Scott Anderon, ushers.

After a honeymoon in Colorado the couple will live in Waverly.

More About Brian Johnson and Shelly Bartzatt: Marriage: 26 Aug 1989

v. Arlan Dean Johnson, born 23 Aug 1974 in Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married Meghan?.

380. Elvin Wallace¹² Stabley (Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Apr 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Aug 1954 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Blanche Margaret Blymire** 28 Feb 1920 in York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Hillary Blymire and Catherine Snyder. She was born 20 Oct 1897 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Jul 1966 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Elvin Wallace Stabley:

Elvin Wallace Stabley, 57, husband of Mrs. Blanche Blymire Stabley, 35 South Main Street, died yesterday August 23, 1954 at 3:45 p.m. in York hospital, where he had been a patient for a week. He was a member of Bethany EUB church and of the Men s Bible class of the Sunday school, Red Lion American Legion Post 543 Red Lion VFW Post 1446 and York County Voiture 9, 40 and 8.

He is survived also by three children, Milton W. Stabley, 210 West Gay Street; Mrs. Elvin Rider, Dallastown, and Mrs. James Holland, North York; seven grandchildren and a sister, Mrs. LeRoy Varner, Collegeville RD 2.

Rev. Dr. M. H. Welty, his pastor, will officiate at the funeral Thursday at 2 p.m. at F. B. Olewiler Funeral home, 145 East Broadway. Burial will be in Home cemetery, Dallastown.

More About Elvin Wallace Stabley:

Burial: Aug 1954, bEthlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Census: 11 Apr 1930, 19 S. Pleasant Ave; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 7a living w/ mother Maggie Stabley

Occupation: 1920, cigarmaker cigar factory Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation 2: 1930, merchant store Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Blanche Margaret Blymire:

Dallastown - Mrs. Blanche M. Stabley, formerly of 377 East Main Street, died at 12:45 a.m. yesterday July 6, 1966 at the Seitz Nursing home, this place, where she had been a guest for six years. The widow of Elvin W. Stabley, she was 68. Mrs. Stabley was born in York Township, a daughter of the late Hillary and Catherine Blymire. She belonged to the local Bethlehem EUB Church and Sunday school, also the Women's Society of World Service.

Surviving are two daughters, Mrs. Elvin K. Reider, 172 North Cedar Street, and Mrs. Gloria Holland, Williamsport; a son Milton E. Stabley, Red Lion; seven Grandchildren, eight great-grandchildren, a brother, Raymond Blymire, Red Lion RD 1, and two sisters, Mrs. Minnie Bupp, York RD 2, and Mrs. Ursula Burke, 315 Ruth Drive, York.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2 p.m. Friday at the Walter M. Ehrhart Home for Funerals, 505 East Main Street, by her pastor, Rev. Donald L. Harper. Interment will be in Home cemetery, this place.

More About Blanche Margaret Blymire:

Burial: Jul 1966, bEthlehem United Brethen Cemetery Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Elvin Stabley and Blanche Blymire:

Marriage: 28 Feb 1920, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Elvin Stabley and Blanche Blymire are:

- + 641 i. Milton Wayne (Mick)¹³ Stabley, born 22 Sep 1920 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Nov 1974 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 642 ii. Gloria Yvonne Stabley, born 09 Apr 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Mar 1990 in Lancaster, Pennsylvania.
- **381. Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)**¹² **Stabley** (Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Oct 1910 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died May 2004 in Collegeville, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania. She married **LeRoy Edwin Varner** 20 Mar 1933 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co,

Pennsylvania, son of George Varner and Josephine Reeder. He was born 14 Feb 1911 in Mill Creek Twp, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Oct 1994 in Collegeville, Montgomery Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Wilhelmina R. (Wilma) Stabley:

COLLEGEVILLE, Pennsylvania - Wilhelmina R. Varner, 93, died May 27, 2004, at Phoenixville Hospital. She was born Oct. 19, 1910, in Dallastown, the daughter of Milton and Maggie (Spatz) Stabley. She graduated from Dallastown High School and the Lankaneau Hospital School of Nursing in Wynnwood with a registered nursing degree.

Survivors include two sons, LeRoy Varner Jr. of Weston, Vermont, and Robert Varner of Collegeville; a daughter, Ruth Glover of Royersford; 12 grandchildren, 21 great-grandchildren and two great-great-granddaughters. She was predeceased by a brother, Elvin Stabley.

The funeral service will be private. Burial will take place in Huntersville Trinity Cemetery in Montoursville. Memorial contributions may be made to Huntersville Trinity Cemetery, in care of Ruth A. Glover, 225 Old State Road, Royersford, 19468. Arrangements are under the Holcombe Funeral Home Inc. in Trappe.

More About Wilhelmina R. (Wilma) Stabley:

Burial: May 2004, Trinity Cemetery Huntersville, Lycoming Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for LeRoy Edwin Varner:

May 29, 1952 - Leroy E. Varner, company engineer of the Penn Mutual Life Insurance Company, Philadelphia, celebrated his 20th anniversary week. Since joining the insurance firm in June, 1932, he has been assigned increasing executive responsibility. Active in local and community affairs, Mr. Varner recently was elected Vice Chairman of the Upper Bucks County Joint School Authority. He resides in E. Rockhill Township in Upper Bucks Co. with his wife, the former Wilhelmina R. Stabley of Dallastown, Pennsylvania, and their three children, LeRoy, Jr., Robert and Ruth Ann.

Born at the Carner homestead near Williamsport, Mr. Varner was educated in local schools and later was graduated from the Drexel Institute of Technology. He joined Penn Mutual at the age of 21. A member of the Pennsylvania Society of Professional Engineers, he also is chairman of the Properties Committee of the Community Chest of Philadelphia and a member of the Agency Operations Committee of the same organizations; Corporate Secretary of the Building Owners and Managers Association of Philadelphia and a member of the Borad of this organization. He is an active member of the Methodist Church.

More About LeRoy Edwin Varner: Social Security Number: 163-10-9578

More About LeRoy Varner and Wilhelmina Stabley:

Marriage: 20 Mar 1933, Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Wilhelmina Stabley and LeRoy Varner are:

- + 643 i. LeRoy Edwin¹³ Varner, Jr., born 15 Feb 1934; died 16 Feb 2016 in Weston, Windsor Co, Vermont.
- + 644 ii. Robert D. Varner, born 29 Dec 1936 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Nov 2019 in Upper Providence Twp, Pennsylvania.
- + 645 iii. Ruth Ann Varner, born 10 Aug 1942.

384. Frederick William¹² Stabley (William Henry¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Sep 1915 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Oct 1996 in East Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan. He married **Alma Romaine Wambaugh** 22 Sep 1939 in Arlington, Virginia. She was born 16 Dec 1917 in Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 May 1998 in Plainwell, Allegan Co, Michigan.

Notes for Frederick William Stabley:

High School - Operatta 1,2,3,4; Class President 1; Class Vice-President 4; Class Play 3,4; Orchestra 2,3;

Chorus 2,34; Interscholastic Events 2,3,4; Feature Editor "Beacon" 3,4; Librarian 4; Interclass Field Meet 2; Tennis 3,4; Hi-Y 3,4; Cheer Leader 2,3. Frederick, the clown of the class of '32, has behind him a record of his four years in high school of which anyone could be justly proud.

Fred Stabley Sr., Michigan State Sports Information Director (1948 – 1980). Fred Stabley Sr. was born in Dallastown, Pennsylvania, and graduated from Penn State University. He started his career as a reported and city editor with the Gazette and Daily in York, Pennsylvania. After earning his Master's Degree at MSU, he started as Sports Information Director in 1948 and helped found the College Sports Information Directors of America serving as its president in 1958 to 1959. He received that organization's highest award, the Arch Ward Award for outstanding service in 1962 and was a charter member of the CoSIDA Hall of Fame in 1969. Stabley's writing and promotional prowess helped MSU produce 42 All-Americans in football, 13 in hockey, 10 in basketball, and eight in baseball. He also served at the 1980 Lake Placid Olympic Games. He also wrote two reference books on Michigan State sports. Fred Stabley was one of the original inductees into the MSU Athletics Hall of Fame in 1992 and was inducted into the Michigan Sports Hall of Fame in 2004. He passed away on December 8, 1996 at 81 years of age.

Awards:

- Special Project of the Year Award for The Spartan Saga 1971
- Arch Ward Memorial Award for contributions to sports information profession 1962
- All-American Citation for Sports Information Work 1950
- Six Annual Awards from College Sports Information Directors of America for best set of football game programs of the year

Education:

Master of Arts (M. A.) Michigan State University East Lansing, MI 1956 Bachelor of Arts (B. A.) Penn State University State College, PA 1937

Career:

Writer 1980

Sports Information Director Michigan State University East Lansing, MI 1948 -1980 General news editor Michigan State University East Lansing, MI 1947 -1948

City Editor York Gazette and Daily York, PA 1945 -1947 Editor Associated Press Baltimore 1942 -1945

Public Relations Representative

Pennsylvania Historical Commission

Harrisburg, PA 1942

Reporter York Gazette and Daily York, PA 1940 -1942

Supervisor of a school for juvenile delinquents, cab driver, and insurance sales representative

More About Frederick William Stabley:

Residence: East Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan

Social Security Number: 201-07-4171

Notes for Alma Romaine Wambaugh:

Alma R. Stabley, 80, passed away May 7, 1998 at the Heartland Health Care Center in Kalamazoo. There will be a memorial service for close friends and family in the chapel at Peoples Church in East Lansing on Monday, May 18, at 7 p.m. Alma was born on December 16, 1917 in Spry, Pennsylvania, the daughter of Charles and Sue Wambaugh. She married Fred W. Stabley in May of 1939. They moved to Michigan in 1947, and were married 57 years before he died on December 7, 1996.

She is survived by her daughter and son-in-law, Sue and Dave Peterson of Plainwell; son and daughter-in-law, Fed and Barbara Stabley of Mount Pleasant; 6 grandchildren, Karen, Kris, Kari, Amy, Beth and Kyle; and 2 great-grandchildren Karlie and Ethan; a sister, Evelyn Smith of Port Charlotte, Florida; and a brother, Warren Wambaugh of York, Pennsylvania.

A member of Peoples Church for more than 40 years, Alma was active in the Pink Lady program at

Sparrow Hospital. She a was a regular at SlenderForm in Frandor for 40 years and loved to play bridge and golf. The family asks that no flowers be given. Instead, anyone who would like to may contribute to the Fred Stabley Endowment Fund for sports information students at Michigan State University, 4700 S. Hagadorn, East Lansing, Michigan 48823.

More About Alma Romaine Wambaugh: Social Security Number: 188-03-1225

Marriage Notes for Frederick Stabley and Alma Wambaugh:

Spry, Oct. 25, 1939 – The Busy Bee class of Christ Lutheran Sunday school was entertained at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Wambaugh on Monday evening. After the business session a social hour was enjoyed at which announcement was made of the marriage of Alma Romaine Wambaugh, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charkes Wambaugh, and Frederick William Stabley, of Washington, D.C., son of Mr. and Mrs. William H. Stabley, Dallastown. The marriage was solemnized in Faith Lutheran church, Arlington Virginia, on May 14, 1939.

Games were played and prizes son by Helen Wambaugh, Evelyn Smith and Helen Slonaker. The following were present: Helen Wambaugh, Hannah Sowers, Dorothy Fay Bupp, Charlotte Stump, Helen Sonaker, Kathryn Sonaker, Evelyn Wambaugh, Mabel Grove, Arlene Seiple, Evelyn Smith, Alma Stabley, Max G. Anstine, William Slonaker, Gerlad Ferree, Robert Arnold and Mr. and Mrs. Charles Wambaugh.

More About Frederick Stabley and Alma Wambaugh:

Marriage: 22 Sep 1939, Arlington, Virginia

647

Children of Frederick Stabley and Alma Wambaugh are:

+ 646 i. Frederick William Stabley, Jr., born 10 Aug 1947.

ii. Susan Ann Stabley, born 22 Mar 1940 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married David Kay Peterson 26 Aug 1962 in Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan; born 28 Jun 1940 in Scottville, Mason Co, Michigan.

Marriage Notes for Susan Stabley and David Peterson:

The Alumni Memorial chapel on the Michigan State university campus was the setting Sunday August 26, 1962 for the wedding of Miss Susan Ann Stabley and David Kay Peterson. The rites were solemnized by Dr. Wallace Robertson. The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Fred W. Stabley, 412 Rosewood Drive, East Lansing, and the bridegroom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Elmer Peter on, Scottville. Both are 1962 graduates of Michigan State university.

For the double ring ceremony, the bride chose a floor length gown of silk organza over bouquet taffeta, fashioned with a jewel-trimmed softly scalloped neckline, short sleeves and appliques of Chantilly lace embroidered with seed pearls on the bouffant skirt and molded bodice. Her fingertip veil of English illusion was held by a scalloped crown of crystals and seed pearls and the bridal bouquet was a cluster cascade arrangement of white pompon mums interspersed with fern.

Attending her college roommate as maid of honor was Miss Betty Laws. She was gowned in a white dress, accented at the scoop neckline and ballerina skirt border with narrow bands of blue and white Chantilly lace. She carried a matching colonial bouquet of blue and white pompon mums. Attending his brother as best man was Karl Peterson. Ushering were Fred W. Stabley, Jr., brother of the bride, and Aron Peterson and Ivan Peterson, brothers of the groom. A reception immediately followed the ceremony in the chapel social hall. The newlyweds will make their home in Denver, Colorado.

More About David Peterson and Susan Stabley: Marriage: 26 Aug 1962, Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan

385. Phoebe Stabley¹² **Eberly** (Laura Etta (Lollie)¹¹ Stabley, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Jul 1901 in Dallastown, York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Sep 1986 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **John H. Clouser** 28 Apr 1923. He was born 01 May 1899 in Pennsylvania, and died 28 Nov 1987 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Phoebe Stabley Eberly:

Occupation: 1930, tobacco stripper at home Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 179-09-2582

Notes for John H. Clouser:

Dallastown – John H. Clouser, 88, of 46 E. Main Street, died at 4:05 p.m. Saturday Nov. 28, 1987 at his residence. He was the husband of the late Phoebe Eberly Clouser. Mr. Clouser was a sell-employed barber in Dallastown most of his life. He was a member of Bethlehem Unite Methodist Church. Born in Cumberland County, he was the son of the late Albert and Margaret Louden Clouser.

Survivors include: one son - John C. Clouser, Red Lion; one daughter - Betty Kohler; six grandchildren and six great- grandchildren; one brother - Wayne Clouser, York Road; one sister - Miriam Kimmev. Dallastown.

Viewing will be 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home Inc., 104 W. Main Street. The service will be 11 a.m. Tuesday at the funeral home. The Rev. Ronald E. Bowersox, his pastor, will officiate. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Memorial contributions may be made to Bethlehem United Methodist Church, 109 E. Main Street, Dallastown, Pennsylvania, 17313.

More About John H. Clouser:

Census: 08 Apr 1930, 46 E. Main Street; Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-129 SD 25 sheet 4a

Occupation: 1930, barber shop Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 176-26-1105

More About John Clouser and Phoebe Eberly:

Marriage: 28 Apr 1923

Children of Phoebe Eberly and John Clouser are:

+ 648 i. Betty Elaine¹³ Clouser, born 02 Jan 1924 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. 649 ii. John Carmen Clouser, born 27 Mar 1927 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

387. Bernard Dettinger¹² **Stabley** (Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Bet. 12 Dec 1903 - 12 Jun 1904 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Nov 1977 in Bridgeton, Cumberland Co, New Jersey. He married **(1) Claudia ?**. She was born 27 Mar 1905, and died 30 Nov 1976 in Bridgeton City, Cumberland Co, New Jersey. He married **(2) Lillian Rebecca Bothwell** 17 Mar 1928 in Penns Grove, Salem Co, New Jersey. She was born 03 Jul 1908 in North East, Maryland, and died 16 Jun 1950 in Penns Grove, Salem Co, New Jersey.

More About Bernard Dettinger Stabley: Social Security Number: 147-05-7132

Notes for Lillian Rebecca Bothwell:

June 19, 1950 – Pennsgrove – Funeral services for Mrs. Lillian Stabley, 42, of 259 South Broad Street, will be held Tuesday at 2 p.m. in St. Paul's Methodist Church. Burial will be in Lawnside cemetery, Woodstown. She died Saturday in her home after a long illness. Mrs. Stabley, who was a member of St. Paul's Methodist Church, also was a member of the Women's Society of Christian Service and the ELT class.

Surviving are her husband, Bernard; a son, Bernard Jr.; a daughter, Mrs. Henry Twiggs, and for sisters, Mrs. Edward Coslett, Mrs. Rae Dlamond, Mrs. George Mearns and Mrs. Marshall Lake.

Marriage Notes for Bernard Stabley and Lillian Bothwell:

March 17, 1928 – Miss Lillian Rebecca Bothwell, of Carney's Point, and Bernard D. Stabley, of Pennsgrove, were wed at two o'clock today in the parsonage of Saint Paul's M.E. Church, Pennsgrove, with Rev. Albert B. Carlin, S.S., officiating. The bride wore a gown of white crepe de chine, a head dress of orange blossoms and carried a bouquet of bridal roses. Miss Blanche Bothwell, sister of the bride, was bridesmaid and wore a becoming gown of green gorgette. She carried a bouquet of lilies of the valley. Marshal Lake, of Cambridge, Maryland, was best man.

A reception will be held tomorrow at the home of the bridegroom's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Eli Stabley which also will celebrate the twenty-fifth wedding of Mr. and Mrs. Stabley. Mr. Stabley and his bride will

then leave for a wedding trip to Niagara Falls. The bride lived in Zion, Maryland, before taking up her residence in Carney's Point. She is a graduate of the Pennsgrove High School. Mr. Stabley is a native of York Pennsylvania, but lived in Pennsgrove for several years.

More About Bernard Stabley and Lillian Bothwell:

Marriage: 17 Mar 1928, Penns Grove, Salem Co, New Jersey

Children of Bernard Stabley and Lillian Bothwell are:

- + 650 i. Bernard Dettinger (Ben)¹³ Stabley, Jr., born 06 Apr 1934 in Carneys Point, Salem, Co, New Jersey; died 04 Jul 2008 in Gilman, Essex Co, Vermont.
- + 651 ii. Rebecca Jane Stabley, born 02 Mar 1929 in Carneys Point, Salem, Co, New Jersey; died 22 Apr 2015 in New Jersey.
- **388. Richard Luther**¹² **Stabley** (Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 May 1906 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Oct 1980 in Washington Twp, Gloucester Co, New Jersey. He married **Dorothy Marie Ditchfield** 1934 in New Jersey. She was born 20 Feb 1912 in Atlantic Co, New Jersey, and died 01 Jan 2005 in Pitman, Gloucester Co, New Jersey.

Notes for Dorothy Marie Ditchfield:

Dorothy M. Stabley, of Pitman, was peacefully called to be with our creator on Jan 1, 2005. She was a beautiful and loving homemaker of 92 years. Survived by her daughter Marie E. Funk, granddaughters April L. Pinto, Jamie L. Funk, and Renee M. Funk, sisters Lorraine E. Jones and Mrs. Cortandt W. Abbott Sr. There are also several nieces, nephews, and cousins.

Services will be on Friday, Jan 7 at 11 am at the Kelley Funeral Home, 125 Pitman Ave, Pitman, New Jersey. Friends may call after 10am. Interment Lawnside Cemetery, Woodstown, New Jersey.

More About Richard Stabley and Dorothy Ditchfield:

Marriage: 1934, New Jersey

Child of Richard Stabley and Dorothy Ditchfield is:

+ 652 i. Marie E.¹³ Stabley, born 14 Jul 1948.

390. Marion Louise¹² **Fastnacht** (Elsie Elizabeth¹¹ Stabley, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Jul 1907 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Jun 1988 in Winter Park, Orange Co, Florida. She married **Harold Wilde Kent** 06 Jun 1932 in Newark, Essex Co, New Jersey. He was born 26 Apr 1907 in Winterset, Madison Co, Iowa, and died 03 Oct 1976 in Winterset, Madison Co, Iowa.

More About Harold Wilde Kent:

Census: 13 Apr 1940, 501 Bloomfield Ave; 2nd ward Nutley, Essex Co, New Jersey ED 7-291 SD 10

sheet 10b

Occupation: 1940, clerk Trust Bank Company Nutley, Essex Co, New Jersey

Marriage Notes for Marion Fastnacht and Harold Kent:

Harold W. Kent, Des Moines, Iowa, and Miss Marion Louise Fastnacht, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Warren Fastnacht, Newark, were married at noon yesterday June 6, 1932 in Newark. The Fastnacht's are former residents of York. Following a wedding trip to Iowa the couple will make their home in Newark, where Mr. Kent is employed with the Fidelity Union Trust company.

More About Harold Kent and Marion Fastnacht:

Marriage: 06 Jun 1932, Newark, Essex Co, New Jersey

Child of Marion Fastnacht and Harold Kent is:

i. Harold David¹³ Kent, born 29 Dec 1933 in New York City, Bronx, New York; died 20 Feb 1976 in San Diego Co,

California. He married Joan Fansworth 13 Jun 1969 in St. George, Washington.

Marriage Notes for Harold Kent and Joan Fansworth:

Mr. and Mrs. Elmo B. Fansworth of Enterprise announce the marriage of their daughter, Joan, to Mr. H. David Kent, the son of Mr. and Mrs. Harold W. Kent of Winterset, Iowa. The marriage took place June 13, 1969 in the St. George Temple. A reception was given by the bride's parents at the Enterprise Wards Cultural Hall in the evening.

The bride is a graduate of the College of Southern Utah and has been teaching the past year at the Nevada Girls Training Center, Caliente, Nevada. The bride groom is a graduate of Iowa State University. He has done post-graduate study at Utah State University and is presently employed by the Cleveland National Forest in Watershed Management. The couple will make their home in El Cajon, California.

More About Harold Kent and Joan Fansworth: Marriage: 13 Jun 1969, St. George, Washington

391. Warren Edmund¹² **Fastnacht, Jr.** (Elsie Elizabeth¹¹ Stabley, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Feb 1909 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Feb 1954 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Louise Karolyn Gudbrandson** 22 Sep 1934 in Harrison, New Jersey. She was born 18 Aug 1911 in New Jersey, and died 18 May 2003 in Sussex Co, New Jersey.

Notes for Louise Karolyn Gudbrandson:

Louise Karolyn (nee Gudbrandson), of Newton, formerly of West Orange, beloved wife of the late Charles Bossong and the late Warren E. Fastnacht, devoted mother of Peter W. Fastnacht and wife, Carole Ann, loving sister of Leona Wackenhuth and the late Carl Gudbrandson, cherished grandmother of Eric Fastnacht and wife, Nicole, Kristi Dyrsten and husband, Robert.

Visitation Tuesday 2-4 and 7-9 p.m. at The Condon Memorial Home, 210 Davis Ave., Harrison. Funeral services Wednesday 10:30 a.m. at St. John's Evangelical Lutheran Church, Harrison. Interment Restland Memorial Park, East Hanover. In lieu of flowers, donations in her memory to St. John's Evangelical Lutheran Church may be made at the funeral home.

Marriage Notes for Warren Fastnacht and Louise Gudbrandson:

Warren E. Fastnacht, Jr., of Newark, New Jersey, son of Mr. and Mrs. Warren E. Fastnacht, of New York city, formerly of York, and Miss Louise Gudbrandson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Gudbrandson, of Harrison, New Jersey, were married last Saturday afternoon Sept. 22, 1934 at 4: 30 o'clock in the Lutheran church at Harrison, New Jersey. Mr. Fastnacht and his bride are spending this week in York with relatives and from here they will go to Miami, Florida. They will reside in Harrison, New Jersey. Mr. Fastnacht is employed by the Fidelity Union Trust Company in Newark, New Jersey.

More About Warren Fastnacht and Louise Gudbrandson: Marriage: 22 Sep 1934, Harrison, New Jersey

Child of Warren Fastnacht and Louise Gudbrandson is:

+ 654 i. Peter Warren¹³ Fastnacht, born 09 Dec 1940.

392. Frederick Stabley¹² Fastnacht (Elsie Elizabeth¹¹ Stabley, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jul 1913 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 May 1985 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Miriam Lucille Roth** 02 Mar 1940 in Adams Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 03 Jul 1913 in Adams Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Dec 1994 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Frederick Stabley Fastnacht:

Fred Stabley Fastnacht, 71, of B-22, 75 Hillery Court, died at 7:15 a.m. Monday May 6, 1985 at York Hospital. He was the husband of Miriam R. Roth Fastnacht. Mr. Fastnacht was born in York and was a son of the late Warren E. and Elsie E. Stabley Fastnacht. He was employed as an industrial supplies salesman by L.A. Benson Co. Inc., Baltimore, Maryland, for 35 years before retiring in 1982. Mr.

Fastnacht was a member of Shiloh Lutheran Church, served as finance committee. chairman, was immediate past treasurer and a former church councilman.

Survivors include: a daughter – Virginia A. Nawrocki, Newtown; a sister - Marion Kent, Winterset, Iowa.

The family requests no viewing. Funeral will be 10:30 a.m. Thursday at Shiloh Lutheran Church, 2201 Church Road. The Rev. Gordon E. Folkemer, interim pastor of the church, and the Rev. Robert E. Nale, pastor of St. James' Lutheran Church, West York, will officiate. Burial will be in Greenmount Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be sent to Shiloh Lutheran Church, 2201 Church Road, York, Pennsylvania 17404. LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home Inc., 2290 School St., Shiloh, is in charge of arrangements.

Notes for Miriam Lucille Roth:

Miriam R. Fastnacht of York died at 6:30 a.m. yesterday Dec, 1, 1994 at manor Care South. She was 81. Mrs. Fastnacht had been a secretary at Westinghouse Co., York. She was a member Shiloh Lutheran Church and was church treasurer for many years. Born in Adams County, July 3, 1913, she was a daughter of the late Reuben and Lucille Roth. She was the wife of the late Fred S. Fastnacht. She leaves a daughter, Virginia A. Nawrocki, Manassas, Virginia.

Services are at 10:30 a.m. Monday at Shiloh Lutheran Church, 2201 Church Road, Shiloh, with her pastor, the Rev. Eric D. Ash, officiating. Burial will be in Greenmount Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to Memorial Fund of Shiloh Lutheran Church, 2201 Church Road, York 17404. LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home Inc., 2290 School Street, Shiloh, is in charge of arrangements.

Marriage Notes for Frederick Fastnacht and Miriam Roth:

Marriage of Miss Miriam Lucille Roth, 51 West Market Street, daughter of Reuben Roth, of Gettysburg, and Frederick Stabley Fastnacht, 407 North Beaver Street, son of Mr. and Mrs. Warren E. Fastnacht, of New York city, took place this morning March 2, 1940 at 10:30 o'clock in St. John's Lutheran church in New Freedom. The double ring ceremony of the Lutheran church was performed by Rev. Mervin E. Smith an uncle of the bride, in the presence of the immediate families and a few friends. There were

The church organist played "The Bridal Chorus" from "Lohengrin" (Wagner) for the procession and Mendelssohn's "Wedding March" for the recessional. The bride wore an attractive redingote of crepe Elizabeth, dry champagne color with matching turban. Her accessories were black patent leather and she wore a corsage of orchids.

After the ceremony wedding breakfast served to the immediate, he parsonage by the bride's uncle and aunt. After a wedding trip the couple will live in their newly furnished apartment, 144 South Duke Street. The bride, who was formerly of Arendtsville, Adams County, was graduated from the Arendtsville vocational high school, class of 1930, and later attended a business college in Harrisburg. She is, and has been for the past six years, stenographer in the local branch office of the Westinghouse Electric Supply company. Mr. Fastnacht was graduated from William Penn Senior High school, class of 1932 attended Gettysburg college. He is employed as a pressman for the York Printing company.

More About Frederick Fastnacht and Miriam Roth: Marriage: 02 Mar 1940, Adams Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Frederick Fastnacht and Miriam Roth is:

i. Virginia Ann¹³ Fastnacht, born 10 Feb 1949. She married ? Nawrocki.

393. Telma Beatrice¹² **Stabley** (George Frederick¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 May 1907 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Nov 1987 in Schaefferstown, Lebanon Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(1) Wilbur Edwin Kurz** 08 Dec 1924 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 03 Feb 1904 in Brooklyn, New York, and died Nov 1986. She married **(2) Alvin Dinger** 30 Oct 1930 in Norristown, Pennsylvania. He was born 01 Dec 1897 in Pennsylvania, and died 15 May 1990 in Virginia Beach, Virginia Beach Co, Virginia.

Notes for Telma Beatrice Stabley:

In West Chester, on Nov. 27, 1987 Telma B. (nee Stabley), wife of Alvin Dinger of 616 Beaumont Circle, West Chester, age 80 years, beloved mother of Leonard A. Dinger, Virginia Beach, Virginia and Harold F. Dinger of West Chester. Funeral Services will be held Monday at 1 p.m. from the Clauser Funeral Home, N. Carpenter Street, Schaefferstown. Interment Schaefferstown cemetery. Friends may call Sunday from 7 to 9 p.m. at the funeral home

Marriage Notes for Telma Stabley and Wilbur Kurz:

Wilbur Edwin Kurz, son of Mr. and Mrs. William Kurz, of Woodhaven Long Island, and Miss Thelma B. Stabley, daughter of Mrs. Minnie Smith, 13 Highland Avenue, were married this morning Dec. 8, 1924 at 9 o'clock. The ceremony was performed in the colonial parlor by the rev. Dr. H.H. Weber. Mrs. Smith, the mother of the bride, was the only witness. Miss Stabley wore a dress of dark blue and a henna-colored hat. Mr. and Mrs. Kurz left at 10 o'clock this morning on a wedding trip to Washington, D.C. Mr. Kurz is a graduate of the Richmond Hill High school. They will reside in Woodhaven.

More About Wilbur Kurz and Telma Stabley: Marriage: 08 Dec 1924, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Alvin Dinger:

Alvin Dinger, 92, of the 4400 block of Hinsdale St., died May 15, 1990, in a hospital. Mr. Dinger, a native of Pennsylvania, had retired from the Pennsylvania Railroad after 43 years. He was the widow of Telma B. Dinger. He was a Methodist. Survivors include two sons, Harold F. Dinger of West Chester, Pennsylvania, and Leonard A. Dinger of Virginia Beach; two brothers, Norman Dinger and Phares Dinger, both of Pennsylvania; eight grandchildren; and seven great-grandchildren. The body was sent from Hollomon-Brown Funeral Home, Bayside Chapel, to Clauser Funeral Home, Schaefferstown, Pennsylvania, for services and burial.

Alvin Dinger, 92, Virginia Beach, Virginia, formerly of Cocalico Township, Lancaster County, died Tuesday, May 15, 1990, in Bayside Hospital, Virginia Beach, Virginia. He was the husband of the late Thelma Stabley Dinger. Born in Cocalico Township, he was the son of the late Peter and Susan Bennech Dinger. He was a retired employee of the Pennsylvania Railroad with 43 years of service.

Surviving are two sons, Harold F. Dinger, West Chester, and Leonard A. Dinger, Virginia Beach, Virginia; eight grandchildren; seven great-grandchildren; two brothers, Norman Dinger, Richland, and Phares Dinger, Fredericksburg; and several nieces and nephews.

More About Alvin Dinger and Telma Stabley: Marriage: 30 Oct 1930, Norristown, Pennsylvania

Children of Telma Stabley and Alvin Dinger are:

- + 656 i. Harold F. (Skip)¹³ Dinger, born 23 May 1939 in Pennsylvania; died 14 Aug 2011 in West Chester, Chester Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 657 ii. Leonard Abraham Dinger, born 04 Oct 1934.

395. Francis Lionel¹² Stabley (George Frederick¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Nov 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Mar 2002 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Gladys Stephens** 25 Aug 1940 in Westminster, Carroll Co, Maryland. She was born 12 May 1920 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Dec 2006 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Francis Lionel Stabley:

Francis L. Stabley, 86, of York, died Friday evening March 8, 2002 at York Hospital. He was the husband of Gladys M. (Stephens) Stabley. The couple observed their 61st wedding anniversary Aug. 25. The service will be 11 a.m. Wednesday at Koller Funeral Home, 2000 W. Mark t St., York. Burial will be in Mount Rose Cemetery. Viewing will be 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at the funeral home.

Mr. Stabley was born Nov. 7, 1915, in York. He was the son of the late Fred and Minnie (Smith) Stabley. He was a librarian for The York Dispatch, retiring in 1986 after more than 30 years of service. He was a member of St. James Lutheran Church. He was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II, serving in the European Theater; prior to that, he served in the Philippines. He was a life member of Viking Athletic Association, West York Veterans of Foreign Wars and Reliance Fir Company, and was a member of Lincolnway Lions Club, Shiloh American Legion, 13th Ward Republican Club, West Manchester Mall Walkers and the America n Association of Retired Persons of Zion United Methodist Church.

Mr. Stabley also is survived by a son, Dr. Jod L. Stabley of York a daughter, Dr. Jan M. Brown of Fallbrook, California; and a granddaughter.

Officiating at the service will be h is pastor, the Rev. George W. Fitch Jr. Memorial contributions may be made to St. James Lutheran Church, 25 N. Adams St., York 17404.

Notes for Gladys Stephens:

West York - Gladys M. Stabley, 86, died Saturday evening, December 2, 2006, at her residence. She was the wife of the late Francis L. Stabley. The couple was married for 61 years. They were married in 1940. Born in Chanceford Township, on May 12, 1920, she was the daughter of the late Harry and Mary (Smith) Stephens. Mrs. Stabley was the office manager in the claims dept. of Travelers Insurance Co., retiring in 1981. She was then employed for a few years with Manufacturers Associates. She was a graduate of Lower Chanceford High School and was a former Girl Scout Leader. She was a member of St. James Lutheran Church and a former West Manchester Mall Walker. Gladys was an excellent seamstress. She enjoyed sewing, cooking, and baking, and especially enjoyed being with her family.

Mrs. Stabley leaves a son, Dr. Jod L. Stabley of York; a daughter, Dr. Jan M. LaCombe of Cardiff by the Sea, California; one granddaughter, Sharon E. Stabley of Ocean City, New Jersey; and a brother, Thomas Stephens of Brogue. She was preceded in death by two sisters, Sara Manifold and Anna Thompson; and a brother, Harry Stephens, Jr.

Visitation will be from 10 to 11 a.m. on Friday at the Koller Funeral Home and Cremation Center, Inc., 2000 W. Market Street, York. The service will be at 11 a.m. on Friday at the funeral home. Officiating will be the Rev. Sandra R. Mackie of St. James Lutheran Church. Burial will be in Mount Rose Cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to St. James Lutheran Church, 25 N. Adams Street, York, Pennsylvania 17404.

Marriage Notes for Francis Stabley and Gladys Stephens:

Francis L. Stabley, son of Mr. and Mrs. Lewis S. Wisner, 1751 Monroe Steet, West York, and Miss Gladys Stephens, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry Stephens, Delta, will be married at 9:30 o'clock tomorrow morning August 25, 1940 in the Church of the Ascension, Westminster, Maryland. The double ring ceremony will be performed by the pastor, the Rev. C.E. Berger.

Miss Stephens will have as her bridesmaid, Mrs. Clara Warner, 526 Dallas Street. Mr. Stabley will be attended by Ezra Smith, 826 Pennsylvania Avenue, as best man. The bride will be attired in a blue dress and will wear maroon accessories. She will carry an arm bouquet of sweetheart roses. Mrs. Warner will wear blue with maroon accessories. Her flowers will be a mixed corsage.

Guests will be in attendance from various places in Maryland, New York city, Philadelphia, Delta and this city. After the ceremony a reception will be held in a Baltimore restaurant. The bride is a graduate of the Lower Chanceford Township High school, class of 1938, and Thompson's Business college. She is employed as cashier in The Darling shop. Mr. Stabley was graduated from the West York High school, in the class of 1934, and is employed at the hosiery of Joseph Black and Sons. Following the reception the couple will leave on a wedding trip through the southern states. Upon their return they will be at home to their friends in a newly-furnished apartment at 9 Carlisle Avenue.

More About Francis Stabley and Gladys Stephens: Marriage: 25 Aug 1940, Westminster, Carroll Co, Maryland

Children of Francis Stabley and Gladys Stephens are:

- i. Francis Lionel¹³ Stabley II, born 17 Oct 1946 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Oct 1946 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 659 ii. Dr. Jod Lionel Stabley, born 29 Jul 1948. He married Nancy E. Smith 02 May 1970; born 11 Nov 1947 in York,

York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Nov 2024 in Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dr. Jod Lionel Stabley:

May 25, 1967 - Jod L Stabley, a freshman majoring in chemical engineering at the University of Pittsburgh, has been named to the dean's list for the Winter term. He also has been initiated into Theta Chi fraternity. He is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Francia L. Stabley, 1751 Emerald drive and a graduate of West York Area High School.

Notes for Nancy E. Smith:

Nancy E. Stabley, age 77, of Manchester Township, York, died at 10:23 PM Friday, November 22, 2024, at home under brief hospice care with her loving family by her side. She was the wife of Dr. Jod L. Stabley and mother to their only child Sharon. Born November 11, 1947, at home in York, the daughter of the late Alden K. and Jean (Kunkle) Smith. Nancy graduated from West York High School, class of 1966, and was an active participant in class reunions. Once a month she enjoyed meeting her high school girlfriends for lunch. Immediately following high school, she went to work at Bearings, Inc., in York. Later transferring to their Pittsburgh office to help support her husband through Dental School at the University of Pittsburgh. Nancy continued to work until the birth of their daughter. She wanted to raise her own child and was fortunate enough to be a homemaker for nearly fifty years. Nancy was a passionate and skilled golfer, a member of the Out Door Country Club for nearly fifty years, the ODCC Women's 18 Hole League and a member of the ODCC Women's York County Amateur Golf Association. Raised on old school values, Nancy always played her favorite sport by the book, except on her cherished "loosey-goosey Tuesdees" with a beloved friend. For several decades Nancy was an avid walker with her neighbor girlfriends and always looked forward to starting her day with them. She had also been a regular volunteer at the York Hospital Fete. As a voracious reader Nancy spent countless hours reading books, newspapers and magazines. She loved visiting with her family at their condominium in Ocean City. New Jersey and when they would say their goodbyes after each visit she would always say "thanks for all your good 'cookerin' Jeffrey". For more than twenty years Nancy and Jod enjoyed spending three weeks in the Dominican Republic visiting with an array of international friends they had met over the years even visiting one couple at their home in Zurich, Switzerland. Nancy was a reluctant fisherwoman however she would indulge her husband, daughter and son-in-law in their fishing adventures. Nancy and Jod traveled to Alaska where they slept on a cozy fishing boat with a private chef. She caught several salmon, monster halibut and witnessed the majesty of humpback whales, grizzly bears and sea lions. For fifteen consecutive years she enjoyed accompanying her family on fishing trips to the Chesapeake Bay where for a few years she caught many a rockfish and would sometimes nap on the boat. In later years she would enjoy relaxing and reading by the waters of St. Jerome's

In addition to her husband of 54 years, Mrs. Stabley is survived by a daughter, Sharon E. Stabley, and her husband Jeffrey Pace, of Ocean City, New Jersey, her only niece Carrie (Smith) Norris, husband Victor and their three children Elizabeth, Julia and Jack of Timonium, Maryland. She was also preceded in death by her older brother, David Smith of Dover.

A celebration of life service will be held in the late spring to coincide with the women's 2025 golf season. Kuhner Associates Funeral Directors, Inc., 863 South George Street, York, is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to York County Food Bank, Inc., 254 West Princess Street, York, Pennsylvania 17401.

Marriage Notes for Jod Stabley and Nancy Smith:

Nancy E. Smith, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Alden K. Smith, 300 Rhonda Drive, exchanged marriage vows with Jod L. Stabley, son Mr. and Mrs. Francis L. Stabley, 1751 Emerald Avenue, Saturday at 2 p.m. May 2, 1970, at James Lutheran church. Rev. Claude Baublitz, pastor, performed the double ring ceremony. The bride given in marriage by her father, wore an empire-styled floor-length gown of white organza, with hand-clipped Chantilly at the high neck and the bodice and a chapel-length watteau train with lace applique. Her bouffant veil of silk illusion was held in place with a lace cap accented with pearls. She carried a Dutch colonial bouquet of white roses and daisies. Mrs. David A. Smith, sister-in-law of the bride was matron of honor. Jan Stabley, sister of the bridegroom, was bridesmaid. Stephen W. Taylor was best man. David A. Smith, brother of the bride, and Charles R. Kopp, Newark, Delaware, were ushers. Mrs. Carol Hemler was soloist, and Mrs. M. Duane Hamme was organist.

About 100 guests attended a reception the Avalong Dining room, after which the couple left for a wedding trip to Nassau. The bride and the bridegroom are graduates of West York Area High school. She is employed at Bearings Inc., and is a student at University of Pittsburgh. The bridegroom will enter the University of Pittsburgh Dental School in the fall. The couple will reside in Pittsburgh.

More About Jod Stabley and Nancy Smith: Marriage: 02 May 1970

660 iii. Dr. Jan Marie Stabley, born 1953. She married (1) ? Brown. She married (2) Barry Alan LaCombe 1977; born 25 Jul 1945 in Alameda Co, California; died 25 Sep 1994 in Washington, D.C..

Marriage Notes for Jan Stabley and Barry LaCombe:

Dec. 7, 1977 - Mr. and Mrs. Francis L. Stabley, 1751 Emerald Ave. have announced the engagement of their daughter, Jan Marie, and Barry Alan LaCombe, Las Vegas, Nevada. Miss Stabley and her fiancé will graduate in May from the University of Pittsburgh School of Dental Medicine. She is a graduate of West York

Area High School and the University of the University of Pittsburgh. The prospective bridegroom is the son of Mrs. Janet Bellen, Las Vegas, Nevada, and Emilie LaCombe, San Leandro, California. He is a graduate of the University of Nevada at Reno. A summer wedding is being planned.

More About Barry LaCombe and Jan Stabley: Marriage: 1977

396. Jack Edward¹² Stabley (Ralph Ray¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 28 May 1933 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Oct 1996. He married **Patricia Louise Hinkle** 17 Sep 1955 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born Jan 1935 in Pennsylvania.

Marriage Notes for Jack Stabley and Patricia Hinkle:

Hallam - Patricia Louise Hinkle became the bride of Jack Edward Stabley, Boilerman Third class, U.S. Navy, in a double ring ceremony performed at 10 a.m., Sept. 17, 1955 in Union Lutheran church, York, by Rev. Paul Reaser, pastor. The former Miss Hinkle is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William R. Hinkle, Hellam RD 1. Stabley is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Ralph R. Stabley, 507 West Springettsbury Avenue. York.

The bride was given in marriage by her father. She wore a ballerina-length gown of white satin styled with strapless bodice over which was worn a matching jacket with three-quarter-length sleeves. The full satin skirt was studded with rhinestones. Her shoulder-length veil of illusion was attached to a cornet headdress of satin with pearl trim. She carried a white orchid on a nurse's testament.

Virginia Nichols, Shiloh, was the bride's attendant. She wore a ballerina-length gown of peach nylon chiffon styled on princess lines with oval neckline. Her diamond shaped half hat matched her gown. She carried a nosegay of Salmon pink roses and white baby chrysanthemums. John Mosser, Dover, was best man. Ushers were John Thomas, York, brother-in-law of the bride; Francis Stabley and Fred Fastnacht, cousins of the bridegroom, and Walter Black, friend of the bridegroom. All are from York. The bride's mother wore a navy-blue dress with matching accessories. The bridegroom's mother wore a mauve lace dress with white gloves and navy-blue accessories. Both wore corsages of three white gardenias. Janet Auchey, New Oxford, was soloist. She sang "Because" and "I Love You Truly." Frank Renaut, organist, played traditional wedding marches.

A reception for 70 guests was held in the church social room, after which the couple left for a wedding trip to Southern shore resorts. The bride will live at her husband's home while he continues his Navy duty aboard the U.S.S. Ammen based at San Diego, California. The bride is a 1952 graduate of Hallam High school and a 1955 graduate of York Hospital School of Nursing. She presently is employed as staff nurse in the obstetrical department of York hospital. The bridegroom attended William Penn Senior High school and now is serving a four-year-enlistment in the Navy.

More About Jack Stabley and Patricia Hinkle: Marriage: 17 Sep 1955, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Jack Stabley and Patricia Hinkle are:

+ 661 i. Jerrold (Jerry)¹³ Stabley, born Jan 1957. 662 ii. Joel Stabley, born 01 Oct 1967.

397. Emory Elwood¹² Dietz (Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Aug 1897 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Aug 1989 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Flora Mae Ritz** 28 Oct 1916 in Schuylkill Haven, Schuyler Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of George Ritz and Susan?. She was born 26 Feb 1898 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Apr 1960 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Emory Dietz and Flora Ritz:

Marriage: 28 Oct 1916, Schuylkill Haven, Schuyler Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Emory Dietz and Flora Ritz are:

 i. Pauline M.¹³ Deitz, born 18 Dec 1917 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 May 2007 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Charles Andrew Garver 1939; born 09 Dec 1913 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Jan 1992 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Charles Garver and Pauline Deitz: Marriage: 1939

- + 664 ii. Nevin Berman Deitz, born 27 Apr 1920 in Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Oct 1994 in Spring Garden, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 665 iii. Maedene A. Deitz, born 02 Oct 1933 in Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jan 2023 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

398. Clara Ellen¹² Dietz (Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Apr 1899 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Nov 1973 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Russell Conwell Leber** 24 Dec 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of George Leber and Katie Fauth. He was born 27 Apr 1900 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Jan 1963 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Clara Ellen Dietz:

Occupation: 1920, cigar maker cigar shop Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Russell Conwell Leber:

Russell Conwell Leber, 62, husband of Clara Ellen Dietz Leber, 915 Midland Avenue, died at 7:45 p.m. yesterday Jan. 8, 1963 at his residence after a brief illness. He was born in Lower Windsor township, son of the late Goerge E. Leber Sr. and Katie M. Fauth Leber, and was employed by the York-Hoover Corporation's Casket Division, for 43 years. Mr. Leber was a member of Canadochly United Methodist Church of Christ, the consistory of the church, Men's Bible Class of the church school, York Foremen's Club, Victory Fire Company and its Relief Association and the Y.M.C.A.

In addition to his widow, he is survived by a son, Leroy R. Leber, 2290 School Street; a granddaughter; three sisters, Mrs. Elwood I. Hengst, Hellam R.D. 2; Mrs. Naomi R. Sechrist, Hallam, and Mrs. Warren E. Keller, East Prospect; a brother, George e. Leber Jr., Hellam R.D. 2, and a number of nieces and nephews.

The Rev. Charles Glass, his pastor, will officiate at funeral services at 2 p.m. Sunday at the L.R. Leber Funeral Home, 2290 School Street, Shiloh. Interment will be in Canadochly Cemetery.

Marriage Notes for Clara Dietz and Russell Leber:

Russell C. Leber, son of Mr. and Mrs. George E. Leber, of Lower Windsor Township, and Miss Clara E. Dietz, daughter of. Mr. and Mrs. Nathaniel Dietz, also of Lower Windsor Township, were united in marriage by the Rev. E. Garrett, at the Reformed parsonage, Thursday evening, Dec. 24, 1925. The couple were unattended. The bride wore a dress of satin crepe with a hat to match. The ring ceremony was used.

More About Russell Leber and Clara Dietz:

Marriage: 24 Dec 1925, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Clara Dietz and Russell Leber is:

- + 666 i. Leroy Russell¹³ Leber, born 27 May 1933 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 31 Dec 2008 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **399. Myrtle Mae**¹² **Dietz** (Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 May 1908 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Oct 1985 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Clarence Edward Keller** 04 Jun 1927 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Jacob Keller and Emma Crumling. He was born 17 Apr 1900 in Lower Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania,

and died 18 May 1991.

Notes for Clarence Edward Keller:

Clarence E. Keller of Hallam died of natural causes at 8:10 p.m. Saturday May 18, 1991 at the Colonial Manor Nursing Home. He was 91. Mr. Keller had been a machine operator for 53 years at the former William H. Ottemiller Co., York, retiring in 1975. He was the oldest member of Canadochly United Church of Christ and was a member of the Gleaners, the men's Bible class of the Sunday School. He was a member of Knights of Malta Sandilands Commandery No. 152 of York. He was a member of the Pennsylvania Fire Police Association, the York County Fire Police Association, the East Prospect Fire Co. and the Friendship Fire Co. of Hellam. He was a life member of the Yorkana Fire Co. Born in Lower Windsor Township, he was a son of the late J. Elmer and Emm a J. Crumling Keller. He was the husband of the late Myrtle M. Dietz Keller. He leaves two sons, Gene R. Keller, Delroy, and Terry L. Keller, Landisville, Lancaster County; two grandsons, a great- grandson and two step-great-grandsons; and a brother, Richard C. Keller, Delroy.

Viewing is scheduled from 1 to 2 p.m. Wednesday at Canadochly United Church of Christ, Delroy. The service is scheduled to begin at 2 p.m. Wednesday at the church, with the Rev. Dennis L. Weidler, his pastor, and the Rev. Charles F. Glass, pastor emeritus, officiating. Burial will be in the church cemetery. Memorial contributions may be made to the Canadochly United Church of Christ Memorial Fund, RD 12, York 17406. The LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home Inc., 2290 School St., Shiloh, is in charge of arrangements.

More About Clarence Keller and Myrtle Dietz: Marriage: 04 Jun 1927, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Myrtle Dietz and Clarence Keller are:

- + 667 668
- i. Gene Ronald¹³ Keller, born 28 Sep 1931 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 11 Mar 2022 in Pennsylvania.
- ii. Terry Lee Keller, born 22 Jul 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Linda Marie Peters 26 Aug 1967 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 08 May 1948.

Marriage Notes for Terry Keller and Linda Peters:

Hallam - The marriage of Linda Marie Peters, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. LeRoy E. Peters, 410 Arnold Lane, here, to Terry Lee Keller, son of Mr. and Mrs. Clarance E. Keller, Hellam RD 2, was solemnized Saturday evening August 26, 1967 at 6:30 in St. Mark's Lutheran church, York. The bride was given in marriage by her father at the double ring ceremony performed by Rev. Herbert G. Kline of St. Mark's church, and Rev. Charles F. Glass, pastor of Canadochly United Church of Christ. The bride wore a floor-length cow of white peau de soie styled with long tape red sleeves, a sculptured neckline, a fitted bodice with natural waist line and a full skirt which was completed with a watteau-effect full sweep chapel train. Alencon lace motifs and scattered seed pearl detail adorned the gown. Her headpiece, a cluster of matching petals with jewel trim, held her multi-tiered illusion veil. She carried a bouquet of white orchids surrounded with stephanotis on a white Bible with white streamers.

Maid of honor for her sister was Cheryl Peters of 410 Arnold Lane. Bridesmaids were: Mary Keller, Hellam RD 2, a sister-in-law of the bridegroom, and Sheila Leader, Hengst Court, Hallam, and Susan Poff 251 Beaver Street, Hallam, both cousins of the bridegroom. Two cousins of the bride, LuAnn Peters and Susan Peters both of 563 Pennsylvania Avenue, York, were the junior bride maids and flower girl, respectively. All of the attendant's gowns and headpieces were hand made by the bride. The gowns, alternating between mint green and shrimp colors, were floor-length A-line gowns of peau de sole with empire waistlines. Their headpieces were small rosettes of peau de sole with shoulder-length veils. Each attendant carried a bouquet of daisies and a chain of daisies was connected from one to the other.

The mother of the bride chose a gold shantung straight dress with panel front and a small embroidered flower at the top. Her hat was cocoa brown and gold tulle, her accessories matched the color of her dress and her flowers were white gardenias. Mr. Keller's mother wore a turquoise blue crepe dress, A-line style with lace top, also a matching hat and white and black accessories. Her flowers were yellow roses. Gene Keller, Hellam RD 2, brother of the bridegroom, acted as best man. The ushers were: Chris Peters, 410 Arnold Lane, brother of the bride; Steve Herman, 65 North Warter Street, Spring Grove; Paul Buser, Hellam RD 2, and Dennis Sipes, Airville. Cheryl Peters, sister of the bide, sang "The Lord's Prayer" and "O Perfect Love." Richard Martin was the organist.

A reception for Mr. and Mrs. Keller was held at Avalong restaurant, York, for about 200 guests. The newlyweds expect to return Thursday from their wedding trip to Williamsburg, Virginia, and will reside at 216 Greystone Road, York. The bride is a 1966 graduate of Eastern High school and attended Harrisburg Polyclinic Hospital School of Nursing. She is employed by York Bank and Trust company in bookkeeping department. The bridegroom, a 1960 graduate of William Penn Senior High school, York, is employed as a cashier in the accounts payable department of American Machine and Foundry company, York.

400. Dorothy Bella¹² **Dietz** (Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Sep 1916 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Aug 2015 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Andrew Milton Leader** May 1936, son of George Leader and Sadie Shearer. He was born 02 Mar 1915 in Spring Garden, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Sep 1998 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Marriage Notes for Dorothy Dietz and Andrew Leader:

York, May 4, 1936 - A wedding dinner was served at the home of Mr. and Mrs. George W. Leader, South Pleasant Avenue, for their son and daughter-in-law, Mr. and Mrs. Andrew Leader, who were recently married. Ann Leader, a daughter, celebrated her 17th birthday anniversary at the same time and was the recipient of many useful gifts. Among those present were: Mr. and Mrs. Andrew Leader, Mr. and Mrs. Nathaniel Dietz, Hellam; Mr. and Mrs. David Campbell and sons, David, Jr., and Kenneth, Mr. and Mrs. Palmer Leader, all of York; Mr. and Mrs. Eli Daugherty and sons, Eli. Jr., George, Carl, Martin, and Richard, York. R. D. 2; Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Folkenroth and children, Dallas, Phyllis, Betty and Nancy Jane, Seven Valleys; Evelyn Dietz, Spry; Hannigan Frey, Windsor; Miss Mildred Leader, Miss Alma Ness, Anna Leader and Mr. and Mrs. George Leader, this place.

More About Andrew Leader and Dorothy Dietz:

Marriage: May 1936

Children of Dorothy Dietz and Andrew Leader are:

- i. baby 13 Leader, born 29 May 1947 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 29 May 1947 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 670 ii. baby Leader, born 10 Nov 1948 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Nov 1948 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 671 iii. Shelva A. Leader, born 18 Jun 1950 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Jun 1950 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 672 iv. Sheila Marsha Leader, born 27 Jun 1951 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

405. Stewart Clair¹² **Ness** (May Grace¹¹ Stabley, George Jacob¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 May 1917 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Jul 1996 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland. He married **(1) Flo Orene Raver**, daughter of William Raver and Emma Miller. She was born 26 Mar 1928 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Oct 2005 in Indiana. He married **(2) Artemisia Thelma Diehl** Aft. 1942, daughter of Daniel Diehl and Marguerite Grim. She was born 16 Feb 1924 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Nov 2000 in Lancaster, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Stewart Clair Ness:

Kingsville, Maryland - Stewart C. Ness, 79, of 7137 Mount Vista Road, Kingsville, Maryland, died at 9:20 p.m. Sunday at Cromwell Nursing Home in Maryland. He was the husband of Flo (Raver) Ness.Mr. Ness was born May 25, 1917, in Dallastown. He was the son of the late Stewart M. and Mae (Stabley) Ness.He was a self-employed mason contractor in the Baltimore area, retiring in 1987.

Mr. Ness also is survived by two daughters, Deborah C. Ness of Baltimore and Ginger Miller of New Oxford; a stepson, Gerald D. Barley Jr. of Yoe; five grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; a half-brother, Robert Ness of Hellam; and two half-sisters, Wanda Crane of Northfield, N.J., and Jean Hershey of Dover.

The service will be 11 a.m. Thursday at the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, 104 W. Main St., Dallastown. Burial will be in Yoe Union Cemetery, with flag presentation by Dallastown American Legion Post 605. Viewing will be 10 to 11 a.m. Thursday at the funeral home. Officiating at the service will be the Rev. David P. Buchanan.

Stewart C. Ness, of Kingsville, Maryland, died at 9:20 p.m. July 21, 1996 at Cromwell Nursing Home, Maryland. He was 79. Mr. Ness retired in 1987 as a lifelong self-employed mason contractor in the Baltimore area. Born in Dallastown, May 25, 1917, he was a son of the late Stewart M. and Mae Stabley

Ness.

He leaves his wife, Flo Raver Ness; two daughters, Deborah C. Ness, Baltimore, and Ginger Miller, New Oxford; five grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; a step-son, Gerlad D. Barley Jr., Yoe; two half-sisters, Wanda Crane, Northfield, New Jersey, and Jean Hershey, Dover; and a half-brother, Robert Ness, Hellam.

Viewing is 10 to 11 a.m. Thursday at Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home Inc., 104 W. Main Street, Dallastown. The service is at 11 a.m. Thursday at the funeral home with the Rev. David P. Buchanan officiating. Burial will be in Yoe Union Cemetery with a flag presentation by American Legion Post 605, Dallastown.

Notes for Flo Orene Raver:

Flo O. Ness, 87, died Tuesday, October 11, 2005, at Reid Hospital, after a short illness. She was the wife of the late Stuart C. Ness. A homemaker, she was born March 16, 1918, in Yoe, to William and Emma Miller Rayer, and lived there four years.

Survivors include her daughter, Deborah Ness and husband, Rodolfo Guzman of Richmond, Indiana; her son, Gerald D. Barley, Jr. of York; a step-daughter, Ginger Miller; two grandchildren, Liliana Guzman and Melissa Barley; her sister, Treva Hayes of Dallastown; a sister-in-law, Elma Raver of Dallastown; and nieces and nephews.

Graveside services were held at the convenience of the family at Earlham Cemetery. Stegall-Berheide-Orr Funeral Home, Richmond, Indiana, is handling arrangements.

More About Stewart Ness and Artemisia Diehl:

Marriage: Aft. 1942

Child of Stewart Ness and Artemisia Diehl is:

+ 673 i. ?¹³ Ness, born Aft. 1942.

407. Samuel Edgar¹² **Tyson** (Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Jun 1905 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Mar 1988 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Velma Lucretia Abel** 14 Apr 1934 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 30 Nov 1912 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Apr 1984 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Samuel Edgar Tyson:

Occupation: 1930, laborer brick layer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Samuel Tyson and Velma Abel:

Marriage: 14 Apr 1934, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Samuel Tyson and Velma Abel are:

- + 674 i. Marlene Louise¹³ Tyson, born 25 Feb 1935 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Apr 2006 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - ii. Marlyn Levere Tyson, born 06 Sep 1937 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Dec 1975 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Jackie Thomas Adkins 27 Sep 1969 in York Co, Pennsylvania; born 17 Sep 1929 in Bladen Co, North Carolina.

More About Jackie Adkins and Marlyn Tyson: Marriage: 27 Sep 1969, York Co, Pennsylvania

- + 676 iii. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1938 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 677 iv. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married ? Shenberger; born Aft. 1933.
- + 678 v. Rose Virginia Tyson, born 04 Jun 1947 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Jun 1975.
 - 679 vi. Kim Lee Tyson, born 29 Sep 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Jun 1958 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kim Lee Tyson:

Windsor - Funeral services for Kim Lee Tyson, eight-month-old son of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel E. Tyson, Red

Lion RD 2, near here, who died Sunday June 1, 1958 at 10 p.m., will be held tomorrow at 9:30 a.m. at the Olewiler Funeral home, Red Lion. Interment will be in Lebanon Lutheran cemetery, near Felton. County coroner Dr. Thomas H. Hart said a post mortem was held yesterday to determine the cause of death and the preliminary diagnosis was nutritional anemia.

Surviving, besides the parents, are three sisters and two brothers, Mrs. Marlene Haugh, Yoe; Marlyn L., Darwin A., Paula C. and Rose V., all at home, and the maternal great grandmother, Mrs. John E. Abel, East Prospect.

Rev. Charles A. Snyder. Jr., pastor of Felton Lutheran Charge, will officiate at the funeral services.

408. John H.¹² **Tyson** (Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 May 1907 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Feb 1994 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Lucy Vernetta Grove** 19 Dec 1936 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Clinton Grove and Myrtle Wise. She was born 15 May 1913 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Oct 1977 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John H. Tyson:

Occupation: 1930, laborer brick layer Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Lucy Vernetta Grove:

Occupation: 1930, stacking machine cigar factory Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Tyson and Lucy Grove:

Marriage: 19 Dec 1936, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of John Tyson and Lucy Grove is: + 680 i. ?13 Tyson, born Aft. 1937.

410. Ruth Susan (Berta)¹² **Tyson** (Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Jul 1912 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Jan 2012 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Homer Sykles Grove** 14 Sep 1935 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Clinton Grove and Myrtle Wise. He was born 15 Sep 1910 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Apr 1975 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Homer Sykles Grove:

Occupation: 1930, farm laborer Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Homer Grove and Ruth Tyson:

Marriage: 14 Sep 1935, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Ruth Tyson and Homer Grove are:

i. ?¹³ Grove, born Aft. 1935. She married Glenwood Rupp; born 1932.
ii. ? Grove, born Aft. 1937. He married ? Shaull; born Aft. 1937.
iii. ? Grove, born Aft. 1938. She married ? Wertz; born Aft. 1932.

412. Hilda Pauline¹² **Tyson** (Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 Apr 1917 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Dec 1992 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Luther E. Neff** 16 Sep 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of John Neff and Mabel Grove. He was born 26 May 1912 in Lower Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Feb 2002 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Luther Neff and Hilda Tyson:

Marriage: 16 Sep 1939, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Hilda Tyson and Luther Neff are:

```
    i. ?<sup>13</sup> Neff, born Aft. 1940.
    ii. ? Neff, born Aft. 1941. She married ? Blevins; born Aft. 1933.
    iii. ? Neff, born Aft. 1942. She married ? Manifold; born Aft. 1939.
    iv. ? Neff, born Aft. 1943. She married ? McPherson; born Aft. 1939.
    v. ? Neff, born Aft. 1944. She married ? Clubb; born Aft. 1940.
```

415. Archie Mervin¹² **Tyson** (Henry Brenneman¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Apr 1911 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Jul 1998 in Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida. He married **Leona J. Kuhn**. She was born 1908 in Illinois, and died 21 Apr 1972 in Cabell Co, West Virginia.

Child of Archie Tyson and Leona Kuhn is:

```
i. Nancy Jane<sup>13</sup> Tyson, born 25 Feb 1949 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
```

More About Nancy Jane Tyson:

Baptism: 11 Apr 1954, Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

417. Estella Galdie¹² Tyson (Henry Brenneman¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Dec 1920 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jul 2009 in Newark, Essex Co, New Jersey. She married **Archibald Miller Hyson** 1947. He was born 17 Apr 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Nov 1983 in Landenbery, Chester Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Archibald Hyson and Estella Tyson:

Marriage: 1947

Children of Estella Tyson and Archibald Hyson are:

690 i. Craig R. 13 Hyson, born Jun 1951. He married Vanessa Ann Rupp 1979; born 29 Jan 1953.

More About Craig Hyson and Vanessa Rupp:

Marriage: 1979

691 ii. Wayne Edward Hyson, born 15 Nov 1954.

421. Clayton Calvin¹² Tyson (John Irwin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Nov 1928 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Mar 2017 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Catherine Shaull** 1951, daughter of Milton Shaull and Mollie Workinger. She was born 19 Sep 1931 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Sep 2016 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clayton Calvin Tyson:

Clayton C. Tyson, 88, died on Wednesday, March 15, 2017 at his residence. He was the husband of the late Mary C. (Shaull) Tyson, who died on September 28, 2016. The couple wed in 1951.

A graveside service will be held at 1 p.m. on Monday, March 20, 2017 at Zion United Methodist Cemetery Zion, 1155 Felton Rd., Red Lion with the Reverend Steven Schmuck officiating. Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Pl., Red Lion is in charge of arrangements.

Born on November 12, 1928 in Red Lion, he was a son of the late John I and Elva M. (Runkle) Tyson. Clayton was a dedicated and lifetime farmer and was a steward to his farm. He had a passion for educating children on farming.

More About Clayton Tyson and Mary Shaull:

Marriage: 1951

Children of Clayton Tyson and Mary Shaull are:

692 i. ?¹³ Tyson, born Aft. 1948.
693 ii. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1950.

694 iii. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1951. He married ? Prall; born Aft. 1950.

423. Willis Palmer¹² **Tyson** (John Irwin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Jan 1934 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Feb 1999 in Fawn Grove, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Betty Faye Flaharty** 17 Mar 1951, daughter of Melvin Flaharty and Anna Dunlap. She was born 13 Nov 1933 in Larue, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Nov 2012 in Springettsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Betty Faye Flaharty:

Fawn Grove - Betty F. Tyson, 79, died on November 14, 2012, at Misercordia Convalescent Home, York. She was the wife of the late Willis P. Tyson. Mrs. Tyson was born on November 13, 1933, in Laurel, a daughter of the late Melvin and Anna Mae (Dunlap) Flaharty. She was a member of the Lancaster County Sportsman Association and the Pennsylvania Farm Bureau. Mrs. Tyson enjoyed dancing, hunting and spending time in Potter County at the family camp.

She is survived by an adopted son, Tim Hanzlik of Fawn Grove; three grandchildren, Dena Bruce, Dusty Kanely and Eric Horton; nine great-grandchildren, Sarah, Cody, Matthew, Kira, Lacie, Nate, Cierra, Briar and Abrielle; and one great-grandson, Layton; and one sister, Deanna Eveler and her husband Donnie of Collinsville.

In addition to her husband she was preceded in death by a son, Willis P. Tyson Jr.; and four brothers and four sisters.

A Memorial Service will be on Friday, November 23, 2012, at 7:30 p.m. at Harkins Funeral Home, 600 Main St., Delta, with Pastor Dennis McCleary officiating. Visitation will be from 6 to 7:30 p.m. at the funeral home. Memorial contributions may be made to Alzheimer's Association, 3544 N. Progress Ave., Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17110.

More About Willis Tyson and Betty Flaharty:

Marriage: 17 Mar 1951

Child of Willis Tyson and Betty Flaharty is:

+ 695 i. Willis Palmer (Bill)¹³ Tyson, Jr., born 27 Nov 1954 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Jul 2006 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania.

425. John Kerwin¹² **Mitzel** (Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Oct 1907 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Feb 1980 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Olive Nora Campbell** Jun 1928 in Towson, Baltimore Co, Maryland, daughter of James Campbell and Eleanor Haugh. She was born 28 Dec 1911 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Mar 1980 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About John Mitzel and Olive Campbell:

Marriage: Jun 1928, Towson, Baltimore Co, Maryland

Children of John Mitzel and Olive Campbell are:

- + 696 i. John James¹³ Mitzel, Jr., born 03 Oct 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Apr 2010 in North Ft. Myers, Florida.
- + 697 ii. Millard Lee (Mitz) Mitzel, Sr., born 10 Dec 1931 in Lower Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Oct 1993 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 698 iii. Mary Ella Mitzel, born 04 Jul 1934 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Aug 2015 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 699 iv. Donald Clarence Mitzel, born 15 Feb 1939 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Feb 2024 in Lehigh

Acres, Florida.

- + 700 v. Kerwin Woodrow Mitzel, born 06 Sep 1941 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jul 1989 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 701 vi. Lester Fillmore Mitzel, born 28 Jun 1944 in Newberry Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Mar 1978 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 702 vii. Harry Calvin Mitzel, born 15 Nov 1953 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 703 viii. Warren Carl Mitzel, born 13 Aug 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

426. Millard Lee¹² Mitzel (Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Feb 1910 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Mar 1976. He married **Margaret Marie Mundis** 1929 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 23 Nov 1911 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Nov 1995 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Millard Lee Mitzel:

Census: 19 Apr 1930, 312 S. Main Street; 3rd ward Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-67 SD 25 sheet 19a

Occupation: 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Margaret Marie Mundis:

Dallastown - Marie M. (Mundis) Mitzel Crawford, 83, formerly of Dallastown, died at 4:40 a.m. Friday Nov. 3, 1995 at Colonial Manor Nursing and Rehabilitation Center, after a brief illness. She was the wife of the late Millard L. Mitzel and the late Charles F. Crawford. The service will be 2 p.m. Monday at Winterstown United Methodist Church, Winterstown Road, Winterstown. Burial will be in Winterstown United Brethren Cemetery. Viewing will be 6 to 8 p.m. Sunday at the Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 West Broadway, Red Lion, and 1 to 2 p.m. Monday at the church.

Mrs. Crawford was born Nov. 23, 1911, in Winterstown. She was the daughter of the late Charles F. and Maggie (Waltemyer) Mundis. She worked in several sewing factories. She was a member of Dallastown Golden Agers and American Association of Retired Person. She was a life member of Winterstown United Methodist Church and United Methodist Women.

Mrs. Crawford is survived by two sons. Duane L. Mitzel of Hampton, Florida, and Dean L. Mitzel of Stewartstown; three step-daughters, Doreen Ward of Dallastown, Dorothy Gallatin of York and Rosella Plank of Abbottstown; five grandchildren; step-grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; step-great-grandchildren; a sister, Mabel Anderson of Red Lion; and nieces and nephews. Officiating; at the service will be her pastor, the Rev. Michael Baughman.

More About Margaret Marie Mundis:

Occupation: 1930, cigarmaker cigar factory Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Millard Mitzel and Margaret Mundis:

Marriage: 1929, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Millard Mitzel and Margaret Mundis are:

- + 704 i. Duane Lee¹³ Mitzel, born 31 Mar 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Apr 2010 in Hampton, Bradford Co, Florida.
- + 705 ii. Dean Lamar Mitzel, born 26 Jan 1939 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Jul 2024.

427. Lester Fillmore¹² Mitzel (Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Oct 1911 in North Hopewell, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Dec 1965 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Violet Mae (Dolly) Smeltzer**, daughter of Curvin Smeltzer and Elsie Schmuck. She was born 31 May 1912 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Oct 1979 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Lester Fillmore Mitzel:

Lester F. Mitzel, 54, husband of Mrs. Violet M. Smeltzer Mitzel, died at 4 a.m. Saturday Dec. 25, 1965 at his 312 South Main Street. He had been under a doctor's care for a heart condition. Mr. Mitzel, a Navy veteran of World War II, was a member of Bethany EUB church and Sunday school. He was employed as a salesman for the G and T Candy company, York, for the past 15 years and also was a vacuum cleaner sales representative and serviceman. Born in North Hopewell Township, Mr. Mitzel was the son of the late Murphy F. and Lydia B. Ensminger Mitzel.

Surviving, in addition to his widow, are: five brothers and a sister, John K. Mitzel, Eberts Lane, York; Millard L. Mitzel, Stewartstown RD 2; Murray W. Mitzel, East High Street Windsor; Mrs. Maurice Kyser, Red Lion RD 3; Earl C. Mitzel, 124 Ivy Drive, and Clayton D. Mitzel, 278 North Main Street, both of here.

His pastor, Rev. Dr. Mervie H. Welty, will officiate at the funeral tomorrow at 3 p.m. from the Burg Funeral home, 134 West Broadway. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, near Dallastown, where members of Red Lion American Legion Post 543 will conduct a flag presentation ceremony.

Children of Lester Mitzel and Violet Smeltzer are:

706 i. John K. ¹³ Mitzel, born Aft. 1931. 707 ii. Millard L. Mitzel, born Aft. 1933. 708 iii. Lester F. Mitzel, born Aft. 1934. 709 iv. Earl C. Mitzel, born Aft. 1935. 710 v. C. Dean Mitzel, born Aft. 1936.

433. Clayton Dean¹² Mitzel (Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Sep 1926 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Aug 1988. He married **Dora Rita Wise** Aft. 1945, daughter of Ralph F. Wise. She was born 1931 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Aug 2014 in Columbia, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dora Rita Wise:

DALLASTOWN - Dora R. Mitzel, 83, of St. Anne's Retirement Community, Columbia, passed away August 3, 2014. Born in the Germantown Section of Philadelphia, Dora was the daughter of the late Ralph F. and Anna C. (Forsythe) Wise. She was the wife of the late Clayton D. Mitzel who died in 1988. A homemaker, Dora was a member of St. Anthony of Padua Catholic Church, Lancaster, and also the St. Anthony Senior Group. She was a former long-time member of St. Joseph Catholic Church, Dallastown, and a member of the Pace Setter Club. Dora enjoyed singing and yodeling, composing poetry, and spending time with her family.

Dora is survived by her children, Jane A. Leiphart, companion of John Mastromatteo, Lancaster, Rita H. D'Ottavio, York, Fr. Daniel C. Mitzel, York, and Deanna J. Sweitzer, wife of Gerald, Red Lion. She was affectionately known as Grammy, Granny, Grandma, Great Granny, Great-Dora, and Gaga by her grandchildren, Chad and John D'Ottavio, Larry Leiphart, Amy Coddington, Lisa Sirico, and Tori Byers, and great-grandchildren, Autumn, Jacob, Clayton, Savannah, Vincent, Jackson, Josie, Lincoln, and Christopher. She is also survived by brothers, James and Paul Wise. In addition to her parents and husband, Dora was preceded in death by brothers, Ralph and Quentin, sisters, Joan Plummer and Mary Keith, and son-in-law, John D'Ottavio.

Mass of Christian Burial will be held Thursday, August 7th at 11 a.m. at St. Anthony of Padua Catholic Church, 501 E. Orange St., Lancaster, PA 17602 with her son, Father Daniel C. Mitzel as Celebrant. A viewing will be held at St. Anthony's on Thursday morning from 10 until 11 a.m. Interment will be in Holy Saviour Catholic Cemetery, York. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to St. Anthony of Padua Catholic Church or Hospice and Community Care, P.O. Box 4125, Lancaster, PA 17604. Charles F. Snyder Funeral Home & Crematory 717-393-9661.

More About Clayton Mitzel and Dora Wise: Marriage: Aft. 1945

Children of Clayton Mitzel and Dora Wise are:

- 711 i. Father Daniel C. 13 Mitzel, born Aft. 1945.
- 712 ii. Jane A. Mitzel, born Aft. 1946. She married? Leiphart; born Aft. 1940.
- 713 iii. Deanna J. Mitzel, born Aft. 1948. She married Gerald Sweitzer; born Aft. 1944.

437. Willis William¹² **Sechrist** (George W.¹¹, Rebecca Ellen¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 May 1930 in Pennsylvania, and died 29 Dec 2020 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Anna Mae Noll** 04 Jun 1953 in New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 01 Feb 1933 in Columbia, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Dec 2006 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Gertrude Rebecca Maxwell** 09 Jan 1965 in Miami, Ohio. She was born 16 Oct 1944 in Ohio.

Notes for Willis William Sechrist:

York - Willis W. Sechrist, age 90, passed away on December 28, 2020 at Manor Care Dallastown. He was born on May 20, 1930 and was the son of the late George W. and Nettie (Urey) Sechrist. He went on to start his own business Willis Sechrist Services, providing roofing, siding, window, and floor cleaning services. He was an avid hunter and fisher, and enjoyed deep sea fishing for marlins. Willis was also a tinkerer, and always tried to improve his things.

Willis is survived by his daughters Jackie Simon and Ida Kessler; his sons William and Darrel; his 8 grandchildren; and 12 great-grandchildren. He was preceded in death by his granddaughter Shania; and his great-granddaughter Isabella.

The family services are being held privately under the direction of Beck Funeral Home & Cremation Service, Inc. of East York.

Notes for Anna Mae Noll:

Anna M. (Noll) Kengla, 73, died Saturday, December 30, 2006, at Manor Care – North. She was the wife of the late Lou Kengla. Born February 1, 1933, in New Freedom, a daughter of the late Edward H. and Theresa M. Noll, she had worked for Weis Markets in Weigelstown. Mrs. Kengla enjoyed playing bridge and other card games, Scrabble, and taking care of her schnauzers.

Mrs. Kengla is survived by a daughter, Jacki L. and husband, John Simon of Felton; a son, Bill E. Sechrist of York; five grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; three brothers, Richard Noll of York, Joseph Noll of South Carolina, and Raymond Noll of New Freedom; a sister, Arlene Hallenbaugh of Cockeysville, Maryland; and her former husband, Willis Sechrist of York. She was preceded in death by a brother and four sisters.

Memorial services will be held at 7 p.m. Wednesday, January 3, 2007, at Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel and Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. A visitation will be held from 6 to 7 p.m. Wednesday at the funeral chapel. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to York Cancer Patient Help Fund, 25 Monument Road, Suite 194, York, Pennsylvania 17403.

More About Willis Sechrist and Anna Noll:

Marriage: 04 Jun 1953, New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Willis Sechrist and Gertrude Maxwell:

Marriage: 09 Jan 1965, Miami, Ohio

Children of Willis Sechrist and Anna Noll are:

715 i. Jackie¹³ Sechrist, born 01 Oct 1955. She married John Simon; born 15 Jul 1954.

716 ii. William Sechrist, born 20 Feb 1959.

717 iii. Ida Sechrist. She married ? Kessler.

Child of Willis Sechrist and Gertrude Maxwell is:

718 i. Darrel Lynn¹³ Sechrist, born 13 Feb 1963 in Ohio. He married Siane Lynn Knier 1982.

More About Darrel Sechrist and Siane Knier: Marriage: 1982

439. Murray Daniel¹² **Brenneman, Jr.** (Murray Clinton¹¹, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Feb 1918 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Apr 1996 in Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware. He married **Laura M. Benton** 31 Aug 1947 in Milford, Delaware, daughter of William Benton and Elsie Butler. She was born 1925 in Harringoton, and died 02 Nov 2014 in Lincoln, Sussex Co, Delaware.

More About Murray Daniel Brenneman, Jr.:

Graduation: 02 Feb 1940, Coyne Electrical School Chicago, Cook Co, Illinois

Military service: 12 Nov 1940, enlistment private US Amry World War II Wilmington, Delaware

Military service 2: 16 Jul 1945, US Army honorable discharge private 1st class !.R.T.C. Camp Gordon,

Georgia (Ft. Dix, New Jersey)

Occupation: water superintendent City of Milford, Delaware

Notes for Laura M. Benton:

Laura E. Brenneman, 89, of Lincoln passed away on Sunday, November 2, 2014 at home. She was born in Harrington, the daughter of the late William and Elsie (Butler) Benton. She was a homemaker and enjoyed crocheting, walking and spending all her time with her family. She was a kind, loving mother and grandmother, affectionately known by everyone as Mom Mom Brenny. In addition to her parents, she was preceded in death by her husband, Murray D. Brenneman in 1996.

She is survived by her five children, Wayne Brenneman and his wife Pat of Milford, Thomas Brenneman, David Brenneman, Mark Brenneman, all of Lincoln and Linda Brenneman of Seaford; sister, Carol Torbert and her husband, George of Milford; and one grandchild, Cristal Brenneman.

Funeral Services will be 1 p.m., Friday, November 7, 2014 in the chapel of Berry-Short Funeral Home, 119 NW Front St., Milford, where friends may call 6 p.m. to 8 p.m., Thursday, November 6, 2014. Interment will be in Milford Community Cemetery, Milford.

More About Murray Brenneman and Laura Benton:

Marriage: 31 Aug 1947, Milford, Delaware

Children of Murray Brenneman and Laura Benton are:

- 719 i. Wayne¹³ Brenneman, born Aft. 1947.
- 720 ii. Thomas Brenneman, born Aft. 1949.
- 721 iii. David Brenneman, born Aft. 1950.
- 722 iv. Linda Brenneman, born Aft. 1951.
- 723 v. Mark Brenneman, born Aft. 1952.
- **440. Hilda Geraldine**¹² **Seaks** (Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Jan 1908 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Jan 1966 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Luther Ervin Miller** 1927 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Charles Miller and Ida McCann. He was born 18 Jul 1904 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died May 1981 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Hilda Geraldine Seaks:

Hametown - Mrs. Hilda G. Seaks Miller, 59, wife of Luther E. Miller, this place, died at 3 p.m. yesterday Jan. 27, 1966 at York hospital, where she had been a patient one week. Mrs. Miller was a member of St. Paul's Lutheran church and the Ladies' auxiliary of Shrewsbury Fire company.

Surviving, besides her husband are five children, Monroe E., Harold F., and Richard E. Miller, Mrs. Donald L. Winemiller and Mrs. William P. Richardson, all of Glen Rock RD 1; seven grandchildren, her father, Howard F. Seaks, Stewartstown; a brother, Harold F. Seaks, Glen Rock RD 2, and a sister, Mrs. Milton P. Tyson, Largo, Florida.

Her pastor, Rev. Rodger E. Rohrbaugh, will officiate at funeral services Monday at 2 p.m. at the Geiple Funeral home, Glen Rock. Interment will be in St. Paul's church cemetery.

More About Hilda Geraldine Seaks: Social Security Number: 188-03-1819

More About Luther Ervin Miller:

Census: 21 Apr 1930, York & Baltimore Road; Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-76 SD 25

sheet 12b

Occupation: 1930, farmer Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 175-10-1806

More About Luther Miller and Hilda Seaks: Marriage: 1927, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Hilda Seaks and Luther Miller are:

i. Monroe Eugene¹³ Miller, born 12 Oct 1926 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 05 Aug 1995 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Betty Ruth Strawbridge Bet. 30 Jun 1956 - 19 Jun 1959 in Kingsville, Baltimore Co, Maryland; born 04 Jan 1932 in Street, Harford Co, Maryland; died 12 Jul 2005 in York, York Co,

Pennsylvania.

More About Monroe Eugene Miller: Social Security Number: 177-26-6388

Notes for Betty Ruth Strawbridge:

Betty R. (Strawbridge) Miller, 73, formerly of Glen Rock, died Tuesday, July 12, 2005 at Manor Care South. She was the wife of the late Monroe E. Miller. Betty was born January 4, 1932 in Street, Md. a daughter of the late Willis H. and Ella (Comer) Strawbridge. Betty and Monroe Miller shared in a Produce Farm in Glen Rock through the late 70's. She retired from Pfaltzgraff Inc., as a pottery maker in 1995. She was a member of Pfaltzgraff Co. retirees and Tabernacle Regular Baptist Church.

Mrs. Miller is survived by two daughters, Elizabeth Anne Laughman and Margaret Anne Miller both of York; three grandchildren, Stephanie Gaultney, Jonathan Laughman and Rebecca Miller; three great-grandchildren, Dwight, Monica, and Dakota Gaultney; and two brothers, Dale Strawbridge of Jarrettsville, Maryland and Donald Strawbridge of Street, Maryland. She was preceded in death by a sister, Shirley A. Wagoner and a brother James Strawbridge.

A celebration of life service will be 11 a.m. Saturday at Tabernacle Regular Baptist Church, 23 Chanceford Rd., Brogue with the Rev. John Waltermyer officiating. Burial will be in Centre Presbyterian Church Cemetery in New Park. A visitation will be from 10 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the church. Anyone needing directions to the Church may call 717-817-3414. Heffner Funeral Home of Jacobus, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Tabernacle Regular Baptist Church, 23 Chanceford Rd., Brogue, Pennsylvania 17309.

More About Monroe Miller and Betty Strawbridge:

Marriage: Bet. 30 Jun 1956 - 19 Jun 1959, Kingsville, Baltimore Co, Maryland

 ii. Harold Franklin Miller, born 27 Mar 1929 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 19 May 1973 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania.

> More About Harold Franklin Miller: Social Security Number: 163-24-8083

- 726 iii. Mary Matilda Miller, born 17 Dec 1931 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Jul 2012 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 727 iv. Martha Amelia Miller, born 16 Sep 1935 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Dec 2003 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married William Paul Richardson 10 Apr 1954; born 25 Sep 1930 in Fawn Grove, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Aug 1988 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Richardson and Martha Miller: Marriage: 10 Apr 1954

v. Richard Ervin Miller, born 13 Oct 1943 in Shrewsbury Twp, , York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Nov 2017 in New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Donna Rae Zepp 11 May 1963 in Hametown, York Co, Pennsylvania; born Aft. 1943.

Notes for Richard Ervin Miller:

New Freedom - Richard E. Miller, 74, died Sunday November 12, 2017 at his home surrounded by his loving family. He was the husband of Donna R. (Zepp) Miller with whom he shared a 54th wedding anniversary on May

11, 2017.

Mr. Miller was born on October 13, 1943, in Glen Rock, a son of the late Luther and Hilda (Seaks) Miller. Mr. Miller was a graduate of Susquehannock High School, graduating class of 1962. He was a Superintendent for Kinsley Construction, where he also taught the Apprentice Program. Prior to that he had worked for Keener Kitchens and owned his own construction company for a few years. Richard was a life member of St. Paul (Hametown) Lutheran Church, and a life member of the York County Corvette Club. He was a leader for the Shrewsbury 4-H, a member of Our Gang Horse Riding Club, delivered meals on wheels for the New Freedom Senior Center and was the organizer, and a member of the One Room Schoolhouse of Southern York County.

Besides his wife, Donna, he leaves three daughters, Rev. Sherry A. Miller and wife, Kathy Mansfield of Chambersburg, Susan B. Holtzinger and husband, John of New Freedom, and Stacy C. Igo and husband, Philip of North East, Maryland; three grandchildren, Amanda Logue, Zachary Holtzinger, and Sara Igo; and a brother-in-law, Donald L. "Dick" Winemiller. He was preceded in death by five siblings.

Following cremation, a Memorial Service will be held at 11 a.m. Saturday November 18, 2017 at St. Paul (Hametown) Lutheran Church, 11894 Susquehanna Trail South, Glen Rock, with his pastor, the Rev. Katie Brantner, officiating. Burial will be private at the convenience of the family. There will be no viewing. A visitation for friends and family to share their memories will be held from 9 to 11 a.m. Saturday at the church. The Geiple Funeral Home, Inc., Glen Rock, is assisting the family with these arrangements. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to St. Paul (Hametown) Lutheran Church, 11894 Susquehanna Trail, Glen Rock, Pennsylvania 17327.

More About Richard Miller and Donna Zepp: Marriage: 11 May 1963, Hametown, York Co, Pennsylvania

442. Louise Amelia¹² Seaks (Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Dec 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Dec 2004 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Milton Paul (Cotton) Tyson** 31 Aug 1936, son of John Tyson and Marie Winter. He was born 24 Aug 1914 in Railroad, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Jul 1994 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Louise Amelia Seaks:

Louise A. Tyson, 87, died 8:45 p.m. Friday, December 24, 2004, at York Hospital. She was the wife of the late Milton P. "Cotton" Tyson. Born December 16, 1917, in Glen Rock, she was the daughter of the late Howard F. And Mary M. (Brenneman) Seaks. She was employed for 10 years at Black & Decker in Hampstead, Maryland and formerly worked at several sewing factories in Maryland and Pennsylvania.

Mrs. Tyson is survived by three sons, Robert S. Tyson of Red Lion, Vernon S. Tyson of Stewartstown and Larry W. Tyson of Moores Hill, Indiana; five daughters, Amelia S. Blymire of Lakeland, Fla., Isabel S. Condon of Felton, Anabel S. Diehl of Shrewsbury Melba S. Shelton of Lakeland, Florida and Alice T. Fisher of New Cumberland; 29 grandchildren; 65 great-grandchildren; and 45 great-greatgrandchildren.

A funeral service will be held 11 a.m. Tuesday at J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., 19 S. Main St., Stewartstown. Frank C. Wessman will officiate. Viewing will be 10 to 11 a.m. Tuesday at the mortuary. Interment will be in St. Paul (Hametown) Lutheran Cemetery, Glen Rock.

More About Milton Tyson and Louise Seaks:

Marriage: 31 Aug 1936

Children of Louise Seaks and Milton Tyson are:

- + 729 i. Amelia S.¹³ Tyson, born 21 Oct 1936 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 730 ii. Isabel Seaks Tyson, born 26 Mar 1938 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 731 iii. Paul Seaks Tyson, born 09 Apr 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 15 Jun 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 732 iv. Anabel S. Tyson, born 22 Apr 1940 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 733 v. Robert Seaks Tyson, born 26 Apr 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Mar 2005 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - vi. Melba S. Tyson, born 25 Mar 1942 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married ? Shelton; born Aft. 1933.
- + 735 vii. Vernon Seaks Tyson, born 30 May 1944 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Oct 2005 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 736 viii. Alice Tyson, born 20 Dec 1950 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 30 Nov 2005 in New Cumberland, Cumberland Co. Pennsylvania.
- + 737 ix. Larry Wayne Tyson, born 03 Jan 1958 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

444. Margaret L.¹² **Brenneman** (Hathaway Shindle¹¹, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jun 1918 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Oct 1991 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Ralph W. Riddle**, son of William Riddle and Ella ?. He was born 22 Feb 1917 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Nov 1991.

Child of Margaret Brenneman and Ralph Riddle is:

738 i. ?¹³ Riddle, born Aft. 1937.

445. Kathryn E. (Catherine or Kitty)¹² **Brenneman** (Hathaway Shindle¹¹, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Jun 1927 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Jul 2011 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Glenn D. Loucks**. He was born 23 Aug 1920, and died 16 Feb 1998 in Manchester, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Kathryn E. (Catherine or Kitty) Brenneman:

Kathryn E. "Kitty" Loucks, 84, of East Manchester Township, died at 1:55 p.m. Wednesday, July 6, 2011, at Dallastown Nursing Center. She was the wife of Glenn D. Loucks, who died February 16, 1998. Born June 8, 1927, in Red Lion, a daughter of the late Hathaway and Henrietta (VanPelt) Brenneman, she was a 1945 graduate of Red Lion High School. She had worked as a secretary for York Corporation, Red Lion Table, Mount Wolf Wire Cloth, and Northeastern School District. She was a member of Christ Lutheran Church, where she also taught Sunday School. She had been an active member of the Manchester PTO and a former member of the Northeastern Band Parents. She enjoyed several car and train trips with her husband, Glenn, and son, Terry, throughout the United States, and to Canada and Mexico.

She was a loving mother to her only child, Terry G. Loucks of Manchester. Mrs. Loucks is also survived by a nephew, Larry W. Riddle and his wife, Sylvia of Red Lion; and a sister-in-law, Mary E. Aughenbaugh of Dover. She was preceded in death by a sister, Margaret L. Riddle.

A private graveside service will be in Manchester Lutheran Cemetery with her Pastor, The Rev. Greg B. Lindsey, officiating. William E. Little Funeral Homes, Inc., 60 S. Main St., Manchester, is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made Christ Lutheran Church, 66 S. Main St., Manchester, PA 17345; or to the American Cancer Society, 924-N Colonial Ave., York, Pennsylvania 17403.

Child of Kathryn Brenneman and Glenn Loucks is:

739 i. Terry G. 13 Loucks, born Aft. 1945.

452. Donald Wilmer¹² **Stabley** (Harry Ervin¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Sep 1926 in Pennsylvania, and died Feb 1972 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Romaine Elizabeth Grim** 10 Jan 1947 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, daughter of Martin Grim and Margaret Grove. She was born 24 Apr 1927 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Mar 2009 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Donald Wilmer Stabley: Social Security Number: 205-16-3665

Notes for Romaine Elizabeth Grim:

Romaine E. (Grim) Stabley, 81, of York, died Thursday, March 26, 2009, at York Hospital. She was the loving wife of the late Donald W. Stabley. A Celebration of Life Service will be 2 p.m. Saturday at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with the Rev. James House officiating. A visitation will be from 1 to 2 p.m. at the funeral home. Burial is private at the request of the family.

Mrs. Stabley was born April 24, 1927, in Windsor Twp, a daughter of the late Martin H. and Maggie E. (Grove) Grim. She was a former employee of Autokraft Box Corporation for 32 years until her retirement. Mrs. Stabley was a member of the Zion United Methodist Church, Red Lion. Romaine was involved with the Red Lion Legion Auxiliary. She enjoyed watching golf, bowling, and was an avid Orioles fan. She loved gardening and spending time with her beloved family.

Mrs. Stabley is survived by a son, Marty H. Stabley and wife, Jenny of Hershey; a daughter, Beverly E. Nowell and husband, Ron of Red Lion; and four grandchildren, Roxann and Donald Werner, and Meredith and Will Stabley. She was preceded in death by two brothers, Clair W. and Carl H.; one sister, Pauline Grim; and a friend, Dean E. Winemiller. In lieu of flowers, Mrs. Stabley asked for everyone to do something nice for a friend or family member. Memorial contributions may be made to Red Lion Ambulance Association, 312 Horace Mann Ave., Red Lion, PA 17356. Send Condolences at BestLifeTributes.com

More About Romaine Elizabeth Grim:

Occupation: employee of Autokraft Box Corporation York Co, Pennsylvania 32 years

Marriage Notes for Donald Stabley and Romaine Grim:

Mr. and Mrs. Donald Wilmer Stabley, 313 South Main Street, Red Lion, who were married Saturday afternoon Jan. 10, 1947 in Zion Evangelical United Brethren Church, near Red Lion, by the pastor, Rev. Charles Sechrist. Mrs. Stabley is the former Romaine Elizabeth Grim, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Martin H. Grim, Red Lion RD 2, while Mr. Stabley is the son of Mrs. Clara Stabley Flinchbaugh, also of Red Lion RD 2.

More About Donald Stabley and Romaine Grim:

Marriage: 10 Jan 1947, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Donald Stabley and Romaine Grim are:

- + 740 i. Beverly Elaine 13 Stabley, born 23 Jan 1948 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Jan 2022 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 741 ii. Marty H. Stabley, born 04 Feb 1956.

457. George David¹² **Sharp, Jr.** (Mayetta E. (May)¹¹ Livingston, Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Dec 1918 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Apr 2005 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Evelyn Gobrecht** Bef. 1940, daughter of Martin Gobrecht and Loretta Stevens. She was born 17 May 1917 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Mar 2005 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for George David Sharp, Jr.:

George D. Sharp, 85, died Friday, April 25, 2005, at 7:50 p.m. at his residence. He was the husband of Mildred B. (Martin) Sharp, who died September 12, 1994. Mr. Sharp was born December 6, 1919, in Philadelphia. He was a son of the late George D. and Mayetta (Livingston) Sharp. Prior to retirement, Mr. Sharp had been an engineer with Harley Davidson of York for 20 years. He was a member of Fourth United Methodist Church and of the Masonic Lodge in Harrisburg. He was a U.S. Army veteran of World War II and a member of White Rose V.F.W. Post #556 as well as the Disabled American Veterans.

Survivors include: two sons, George W. Sharp and Robert J. Sharp, Sr., both of York; seven grandchildren; eight greatgrandchildren; and one sister, Nancy E. Gladfelter of York. Mr. Sharp was preceded in death by a brother, Jay and two sisters, Roma and Beatrice.

Funeral service will be Wednesday at 12 noon at Workinger Semmel Funeral Home and Crematorium, Inc., 849 E. Market St., York. Officiating will be his pastor, the Rev. Mitchell M. Galloway. Viewing will be Wednesday 10:30 a.m. to 12 noon at the funeral home. Interment will follow the service in Prospect Hill Cemetery with graveside military rites conducted by the York County Veterans Honor Guard. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to the D.A.V., Department of PA, 4219 Trindle Rd., Camp Hill, PA 17011-5728.

More About George David Sharp, Jr.:

Burial: Apr 2005, Prospect Hill Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 25 Apr 1940, West Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania ED 67-96 ED 22 sheet 10b

Military service: Bet. 18 Jul 1944 - 18 Aug 1945, World War II

Occupation: 1940, bookmaker wall paper company West Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Mary Evelyn Gobrecht:

Mary Evelyn (Gobrecht) Sharp, 87, passed away at 9:32 p.m. Saturday, March 5, 2005, at Manor Care North. She was the wife of the late George D. Sharp. Mrs. Sharp was born in Hanover on May 17, 1917, to the late Martin L. and Loretta M. (Stevens) Gobrecht. She is survived by three sons, George D. Sharp, Jr., Melvin C. Sharp both of Dover, and Leon W. Sharp of York; two grandchildren, Veronica L. Kell of Harrisburg and David W. Sharp of Richmond, Virgnia; a step-great-granddaughter, Amanda Kell; two brothers, Larry D. Gobrecht of New Oxford and James E. Gobrecht of East Berlin; two sisters, Bernadette M. Stultz of Fairfield and Jean E. Rebert of Spring Grove. She was preceded in death by four brothers and three sisters.

There will be a viewing from 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday from the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home Inc., 2290 School St., York (Shiloh). The funeral service will begin at 10 a.m. with the Rev. Richard L. Hair officiating. Final resting place will be in Mount Rose Cemetery, York.

More About Mary Evelyn Gobrecht:

Burial: Mar 2005, Mt. Rose Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: 1940, shirt presser shirt manufacturing company West Manchester Twp, York Co,

Pennsylvania

More About George Sharp and Mary Gobrecht:

Marriage: Bef. 1940

Children of George Sharp and Mary Gobrecht are:

742 i. George D.¹³ Sharp, born Aft. 1940.
 743 ii. Melvin C. Sharp, born Aft. 1941.

744 iii. Leon W. Sharp, born Aft. 1942.

458. Jay Lester¹² **Sharp** (Mayetta E. (May)¹¹ Livingston, Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Jan 1922 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Feb 2005 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Dorothy E. Chapman** 1945. She was born Aft. 1921.

Notes for Jay Lester Sharp:

Jay L. Sharp, 83, died Sunday, February 27, 2005, at 10:40 a.m. at Manor Care Health Services Kingston Court. He was the husband of Dorothy E. (Chapman) Sharp, with whom he celebrated their 60th wedding anniversary September 2nd. Mr. Sharp was born January 20, 1922, in York. He was a son of the late George D. and Mayetta (Livingston) Sharp. Mr. Sharp was a U.S. postal service letter carrier, working out of the downtown York branch for 12 years. Prior to that, he had served in the U.S. Army Air Corps during both, W.W.II in the European Theater of Operations and the Korean Conflict. Mr. Sharp was a member of Fourth U.M. Church, White Rose Lodge #706, F.& A.M. and White Rose V.F.W. Post #556.

Surviving in addition to his wife are one daughter, Valerie C. Chernek of Elkridge, Maryland; four sons, Terence P. Sharp of Dover, David J. Sharp of Littlestown, James R. Sharp of York, and Stephen J. Sharp of Ridge, Maryland; eight grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren; one brother, George D. Sharp of York; and one sister, Nancy E. Gladfelter of York.

Funeral service will be Wednesday, March 2, 2005, at 10 a.m. at Fourth United Methodist Church, corner of E. Market & N. Lehman Sts., York. Officiating will be his pastor, the Rev. Mitchell M. Galloway. Interment will follow the service in Mt. Rose Cemetery. There will be a viewing Tuesday from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. at the Workinger-Semmel Funeral Home and Crematorium, Inc., 849 E. Market St., York. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to the Alzheimer's Association, 3544 N. Progress Ave., Harrisburg, PA 17110; or to the Salvation Army, 50 E. King St., York, PA 17401.

More About Jay Lester Sharp:

Burial: Feb 2005, Mt. Rose Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 09 Apr 1940, US Army Barracks Harford Co, Maryland ED 13-4 SD 2 sheet 4b

Military service: Bet. 07 Feb 1940 - 30 Oct 1945, US Army World War II

More About Jay Sharp and Dorothy Chapman:

Marriage: 1945

Children of Jay Sharp and Dorothy Chapman are:

i. Valerie¹³ Sharp, born Aft. 1945. She married? Chernek; born Aft. 1941.

746 ii. Terence P. Sharp, born Aft. 1947.747 iii. David J. Sharp, born Aft. 1948.

748 iv. James R. Sharp, born Aft. 1949.
 749 v. Stephen J. Sharp, born Aft. 1950.

461. Nancy Elaine¹² Sharp (Mayetta E. (May)¹¹ Livingston, Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Apr 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Oct 2019 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Donald Ervin Glatfelter** 1956, son of Ervin Glatfelter and Vergie Witmer. He was born 17 Jul 1930 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Apr 2017 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Donald Ervin Glatfelter:

Donald E. Glatfelter, 86, went home to be with his Lord and Savior on April 7, 2017 in York at home. Born July 17, 1930 in York, he was the son of the late Ervin and Vergie (Witmer) Glatfelter and the stepson of the late Margaret Glatfelter.

He is survived by his beloved wife of 61 years, Nancy (Sharp) Glatfelter, who is currently residing in the Memory Care Unit at Normandie Ridge. He is also survived by his daughter and son-in-law, Kim and Robert Becker, and his daughter and son-in-law, Shelley and Barry Decker. In addition, he had four grandchildren, Stacey Kuhn, Scott Becker, Cory Decker, and Nicholas Decker. He also had three adoring great-granddaughters, Hannah, Rachel, and Mackenzie.

Donald was a life-long North York resident. He attended North York High School and then served in the U.S. Air Force during the Korean Conflict where he was stationed in England. He worked for Cole Steel as a lift truck operator until the company closed. He then worked for Roto-Rooter until retirement. After retirement, he worked part-time at Ben's RV Center.

As a young man, he was the assistant chief of the North York Liberty Fire Department for many years and a member of the Liberty Social Club, 13th Ward Club, and York Racing Club. He was a member of York First Assembly of God and enjoyed participating in the senior group. An avid racing fan, he enjoyed his many trips to the Indianapolis 500, his last trip being at the age of 85 to see the 100th running of the race. He loved camping, fishing, jumping waves at the beach, and most of all being with his family. He was a wonderful husband, father, and grandfather and will be greatly missed.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday, April 11, 2017 at 11 a.m. at the Etzweiler Funeral Homes and Cremation Service, 1111 E. Market Street, York with Pastor Noel Martinez officiating. A viewing will be held Tuesday from 10-11 a.m. at the funeral home. Burial will be in Prospect Hill Cemetery with a Flag Folding presentation by the York County Veterans Honor Guard.

The family requests that in lieu of flowers, contributions be made to: Normandie Ridge Benevolent Fund, Normandie Ridge Senior Living Community, 1700 Normandie Dr, York, PA 17408.

More About Donald Ervin Glatfelter:

Burial: Apr 2017, Prospect Hill Cemetery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Donald Glatfelter and Nancy Sharp:

Marriage: 1956

Children of Nancy Sharp and Donald Glatfelter are:

- + 750 i. Kim Elaine¹³ Glatfelter, born 22 Jun 1957.
- + 751 ii. Shelley Mae Glatfelter, born 21 Sep 1960.

462. Mary Virginia¹² **Baum** (Ruth Norene¹¹ Stabley, George Emanuel¹⁰, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Jan 1928 in Pennsylvania, and died 07 Dec 2009 in Camp Hill, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Saul Tobias (Kujavsky) Kohler** 1956 in Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 04 Oct 1928 in Harrisburg, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Mar 1999.

More About Saul Kohler and Mary Baum:

Marriage: 1956, Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Mary Baum and Saul Kohler are:

 Álan Craig¹³ Kohler, born 29 Dec 1959 in Hainesport, New Jersey; died 28 Aug 2014 in Harrisburg, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania. He married Kathy?.

Notes for Alan Craig Kohler:

Alan C. Kohler, 55, of Harrisburg, passed away peacefully on Thursday, August 28, 2014 at the Harrisburg Hospital with family and friends by his side. He was born on December 30, 1958 in Philadelphia to the late Mary (Baum) and Saul Kohler. He volunteered at Bethesda Mission and PAWS. In addition to his parents, he is preceded in death by his wife, Kathy. Alan is survived by his sister, Barbara Hatcher of Dallastown and his friend, I inda

A memorial service will be held on Saturday, September 6, 2014 from 2 to 3 PM at Musselman Funeral Home, Lemoyne. In lieu of flowers, contributions can be made to the Bethesda Mission, 611 Reily St, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17102. Musselman Funeral Home Is Honored To Serve The Kohler Family, 324 Hummel Avenue, Lemoyne.

Alan C. Kohler was a member of Eckert Seamans' board of directors and co-chairman of the firm's Hospitality and Gaming Group. Kohler, 55, of Harrisburg, died Aug. 28, 2014 at Harrisburg Hospital. According to Eckert Seamans, Kohler "concentrated his practice on the representation of regulated businesses in the gaming, liquor and telecommunications sectors. In recent years, his practice was largely focused upon the representation of casinos and other gaming interests in regulatory, transactional and other related matters in Pennsylvania and throughout the region. He was very involved in the many legislative issues impacting the Commonwealth's gaming industry, and was responsible for writing much of Pennsylvania's current slot machine and table game-related legislation. In addition, Mr. Kohler had an active liquor regulatory practice and was involved in legislative efforts directed at the privatization of the retail liquor industry in Pennsylvania."

According to Eckert Seamans, Kohler joined the firm in 2009 as part of the Wolf Block combination, having worked with that firm for more than 14 years. He previously served as assistant counsel at the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission. "Alan Kohler was a dear friend and valued colleague. He will be deeply missed, but the powerful mark he made on this firm will serve as his legacy," said Timothy P. Ryan, CEO of Eckert Seamans.

"We are profoundly saddened by Alan Kohler's death," said Mark A. Fontana, member-in-charge of Eckert Seamans' Harrisburg office. "Alan was a brilliant lawyer, and a great friend to all who had the privilege to know and work with him. In his soft-spoken, yet influential manner, he contributed to the firm in countless ways over the years. We were fortunate to have him as our partner and friend. He will be truly missed."

Kohler was a 1980 graduate of Franklin & Marshall College and earned his law degree from Tulane University Law School in 1983. He was a volunteer at Bethesda Mission and PAWS. He was the widower of Kathy Kohler. Surviving are a sister, Barbara Hatcher of Dallastown and his friend, Linda.

753 ii. Barbara Kohler. She married ? Hatcher.

463. Barbara Ann¹² Baum (Ruth Norene¹¹ Stabley, George Emanuel¹⁰, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1932 in Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Dr. Verner Phillips Weaver** 27 Dec 1953 in Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 25 Oct 1929 in Pennsylvania, and died 17 Nov 2008 in La Plata, Charles Co, Maryland.

More About Verner Weaver and Barbara Baum:

Marriage: 27 Dec 1953, Lemoyne, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Barbara Baum and Verner Weaver are:

i. Virginia¹³ Weaver. She married? Marquess.

755 ii. Tamea Weaver. She married ? Bowen.

756 iii. Scott C. Weaver.

465. Paul Bollinger¹² Boyer, Jr. (Mildred Flo¹¹ Stabley, George Emanuel¹⁰, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Feb 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Aug 1977. He married **Eleanor Edith Crowther** 18 Jul 1953 in Brownvi, New York. She was born 03 Jun 1925 in Lunenburg, Canada, and died 08 Jun 1997.

Notes for Paul Bollinger Boyer, Jr.:

Paul B. Boyer Jr., 49, of 2561 Willapa Drive, Dover, a veteran of three wars, died Tuesday August 23, 1977 at 11:30 a.m. at his residence. He was the husband of Mrs. Eleanor E. Boyer. Mr. Boyer, who retired in 1973 after serving 24 years in the armed forces, served in World War II, the Korean Conflict and the Vietnam War. He served in the U.S. Navy during World War II and was an enlisted aide to President Truman. During his 24 years in the service, he was a member of both the Navy and Army. Mr. Boyer was serving as commander of Shiloh American Legion Post at the time of his death. He was a graduate of Valley Forge Military Academy, where he was commissioned a second lieutenant. He was a member of St. John Episcopal Church, Starview Hunting Club, the Noncommissioned Officers Association and German Hunting Association. Mr. Boyer was a life member of Grantley Fire Co. and the National Rifle Association. He was born in York, son of Paul B. Boyer, Sr., 606 Greenwood Road, and the late Mildred F. Stabley Boyer.

Surviving also are two children, Paul I. Boyer III, at home, and Jan L. Boyer, Cockeysvilie, Maryland; two brothers, George M. Boyer, Lewisberry RD 1, and Fred E. Boyer, Birmingham, Michigan, and a sister, Mrs. James Walsh, Marietta, Georgia.

The Rev. George A. Kemp, rector of St. John Episcopal Church, will officiate at funeral services Thursday at 2 p.m. at Chas. E. Leber Funeral Parlors, 200 Carlisle Ave. Burial will be in Mt. Rose Cemetery. The family suggests memorial contributions to York County Cancer Society.

More About Paul Boyer and Eleanor Crowther:

Marriage: 18 Jul 1953, Brownvi, New York

Children of Paul Boyer and Eleanor Crowther are:

757 i. Paul Ívan¹³ Boyer III, born 05 Oct 1955 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Oct 2009 in Spring Lake, Cumberland Co, North Carolina.

More About Paul Ivan Boyer III: Military service: SP4 US Army Vietnam

758 ii. Jan Leslee Boyer, born 07 Jun 1954.

470. Walter Clayton¹² **Grim** (Harry Clayton¹¹, Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Nov 1929 in Chanceford, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Dec 1994. He married **Charmaine M. Ellis**. She was born 12 Sep 1932 in Chanceford, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Sep 2005 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charmaine M. Ellis:

Charmaine M. (Ellis) Grim, 72, died Friday, September 2, 2005, at York County Nursing Home. She was the wife of the late Walter C. Grim. Born September 12, 1932, in Chanceford Twp., a daughter of the late Walter and Nettie (Anderson) Ellis, she worked at House of Windsor. Later, along with her husband, she owned Grim's Woodworking, and most recently she worked at Lincolnway Flower Shop. Charmaine was a member of St. Luke Evangelical Lutheran Church and New Bridgeville Memorial Fire Co., Ladies Auxiliary, where she spent much of her time cooking meals for church picnics, festivals and

fire company dinners and banquets.

Mrs. Grim is survived by a daughter, Donna D. and husband, Mark Fallon of Red Lion; two sons, Steven L. and wife, Mary Grim of Felton and Eric L. and wife, Rebecca Grim of Red Lion; six grandchildren, Charity and Steph Grim, Luke and wife, Jill Fallon, Dustin Fallon and Morgan and Casey Grim; a great-granddaughter, Taylor Fallon; and four brothers, George and Trabert Ellis, both of York, Joseph Ellis of New Bridgeville and Clarence Ellis of Dallastown. She was preceded in death by two sisters, Fern Druck and Arlene Anderson.

A celebration of life memorial service will be held at 3 p.m. Saturday at St. Luke Evangelical Lutheran Church, 2666 Furnace Road, Felton, with her pastor, the Rev. Steven E. Thomas, officiating. A visitation will follow the service in the church fellowship hall. Private burial will be in St. Luke Lutheran Cemetery. Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Home, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements. Memorial contributions may be made to St. Luke Evangelical Lutheran Church, 2666 Furnace Road, Felton, Pennsylvania 17322.

Children of Walter Grim and Charmaine Ellis are:

- + 759 i. Donna Diann¹³ Grim, born 1957.
- + 760 ii. Steven L. Grim.
- + 761 iii. Eric L. Grim.

471. Hester May¹² **Lease** (Maggie Ellen¹¹ Grim, Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 May 1918 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Feb 1959 in San Jose, Santa Clara Co, California. She married **(1) Daniel Casper Loucks**. He was born 30 Aug 1911 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Sep 1982 in Stockton, San Joaquin Co, California. She married **(2) Jack Heenan** Bef. 1955.

More About Jack Heenan and Hester Lease:

Marriage: Bef. 1955

Children of Hester Lease and Daniel Loucks are:

762 i. Joanne¹³ Loucks, born 1938. She married John R. Frazer 16 Sep 1955 in Los Angeles Co, California.

More About John Frazer and Joanne Loucks: Divorce: Mar 1968, Orange Co, California Marriage: 16 Sep 1955, Los Angeles Co, California

 ii. Dorcus Elaine Loucks, born 15 Jun 1939. She married John R. Summerfruit 12 Aug 1955 in Los Angeles Co, California.

> More About John Summerfruit and Dorcus Loucks: Marriage: 12 Aug 1955, Los Angeles Co, California

764 iii. Edward Claude Loucks, born 08 Jan 1948 in Los Angeles Co, California. He married Lisa Heenan 29 Oct 1981 in Clark Co, Nevada.

More About Edward Loucks and Lisa Heenan: Marriage: 29 Oct 1981, Clark Co, Nevada

473. Claude Paul¹² Lease, Jr. (Maggie Ellen¹¹ Grim, Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Jun 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Apr 2008 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Margaret R. (Peggy) Bowers**. She was born 08 Dec 1917 in Taneytown, Maryland, and died 20 Mar 2007 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Claude Paul Lease, Jr.:

Claude P. Lease, 79, entered into God's eternal care Tuesday, April 22, 2008, at Hanover Hospital. Born June 5, 1928, in York, he was the son of the late Claude P. and Maggie E. Lease. Claude was the

loving husband of Margaret R. (Bowers) Lease, who preceded him in death March 20, 2007. Mr. Lease retired from Hoffman Pattern after more than 40 years of service as a pattern maker. He was a former member of the Adams County Rod & Gun Club, where he won several awards for his marksmanship. Claude was always very active until his recent illness. He enjoyed bowling, golfing, fishing, and building model airplanes.

Surviving are one son, Michael C. Lease and wife, Donna, of Manheim; one daughter, Jacquelyn R. Thoman and husband, Byron, of Hanover; two step-daughters, Margo A. Thompson and husband, Darryl, of Henderson, Nevada and Bonnie A. Shortt and husband, Raymond, of Hanover; 10 grandchildren; 14 great-grandchildren; and two sisters, Bette Oaster, of York and Janet Knighton, of Phoenix, Arizona.

Services will be private and held at the convenience of the family. Memorial contributions in honor of Claude may be made to a charity of choice. Arrangements have been entrusted to the Kenworthy Funeral Home, Inc., 269 Frederick Street, Hanover.

Notes for Margaret R. (Peggy) Bowers:

Margaret R. "Peggy" Lease, 89, passed peacefully surrounded by her family on Tuesday, March 20, 2007, at Hanover Hall Nursing Center. She was the loving wife of Claude P. Lease to whom she was married 55 years. Born December 8, 1917, in Taneytown, Maryland, she was the daughter of the late Ulysses and Margaret Bowers. Peggy was employed as a waitress for several years at the former Knox's Restaurant of Hanover.

In addition to her husband, Claude, Peggy is survived by one son, Michael C. Lease of Manheim; three daughters, Margo A. Thompson of Henderson, Nevada, and Bonnie A. Shortt and Jacquelyn R. Thoman, both of Hanover; 10 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. She was preceded in death by several brothers and sisters.

In accordance with Peggy's wishes, there will be no visitation or service. Following cremation, burial will be private and at the convenience of the family. The Kenworthy Funeral Home, Inc., 269 Frederick St., Hanover, is assisting the family with the arrangements. The family suggests that contributions may be made in Peggy's name to AseraCare Hospice, 44 Bowman Road, York, Pennsylvania 17408.

Children of Claude Lease and Margaret Bowers are:

 Jacquelyn Rae¹³ Lease, born 26 Jul 1955. She married (1) Stephen Keller Livelsberger 23 Dec 1979; born 08 Nov 1948. She married (2) Byron Lee Thoman Bef. 2008; born 04 Apr 1958.

Marriage Notes for Jacquelyn Lease and Stephen Livelsberger:

Jacquelyn R. Lease and Stephen K. Livelsberger were United in marriage Dec. 23, 1979 at 6 p.m. at Trinity United Church of Christ. The Rev. Carroll C. Lukenbaugh officiated at the double ring ceremony. The bride is a daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Claude P. Lease, 233 Baer Ave., Hanover. The broom is a son of Mr. and Mrs. Clair Livelsberger, 409 McKinley Ave., Hanover.

JoAnn Hilbert, Hanover, sister of the groom, and Leo Hilbert, Hanover, brother-in-law of the broom, attended the couple. A reception was held at Antonio's Restaurant. The couple resides at 201D West Clearview Road, Hanover

The bride, a 1973 graduate of Hanover high School, is employed in the office of Hanover Industries. The groom, a 1967 graduate of Hanover High School, served a tour of duty in the U.S. Army for two years, serving in Vietnam, and is employed as a branch manager of Commercial Credit Corporation.

More About Stephen Livelsberger and Jacquelyn Lease:

Marriage: 23 Dec 1979

More About Byron Thoman and Jacquelyn Lease:

Marriage: Bef. 2008

766 ii. Michael C. Lease. He married Donna?.

476. Regina Magdalena¹² **Grove** (Allen Michael¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Feb 1914 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Aug 2012 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Luther Leroy Miller**. He was born 05 Nov 1910 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Feb 1995 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Regina Magdalena Grove:

Crossroads - Madeline Miller, 98, died on Wednesday, August 22, 2012 at home with her family by her side. She was the wife of the late Luther L. Miller. She was born February 26, 1914 in North Hopewell Township, daughter of the late Allen M. and Ethel (Hake) Grove. Madeline was a lifetime and very active member of St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church. She was a devoted wife, mother, grandmother, and mentor.

She is survived by two sons, Kermit L. Miller and wife Sandie of Felton and Randall A. Miller and wife Marilyn of Red Lion; six grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews; and sister-in-law, June Grove, wife of her late brother, Ernest H. Grove.

There will be a viewing from 10 to 11 a.m. Monday, August 27, 2012 at St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church. The service will begin at 11 a.m. at the church with Rev. Linda Trout of St. Paul and Rev. Brenda Ferree of St. James Lutheran Church of York officiating. Burial will be in the church cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church or Lebanon Church Cemetery Association, 6955 Rippling Run Road, Felton, Pennsylvania 17322. The Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements.

Children of Regina Grove and Luther Miller are:

i. Kermit L.¹³ Miller, born 28 Aug 1939. He married Sandie?.

768 ii. Randall A. Miller, born 09 Sep 1945. He married Marilyn ?; born 10 Dec 1945.

477. Ernest Hake¹² Grove (Allen Michael¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Jun 1920 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Jan 1991 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **June L. Kinard**. She was born 21 May 1921 in Pennsylvania, and died 28 May 2013 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for June L. Kinard:

June L. (Kinard) Grove, died Tuesday, May 28, 2013, at Dallastown Nursing Center. She was the wife of the late Ernest H. Grove to whom she was married for 50 years. Born May 21, 1921, in Cross Roads, she was a daughter of the late Wilbur H. and Myrtle L. (Stitely) Kinard. She was employed as a machine operator at Brogue Cigar Company for 26 years. A lifetime and very active member of St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church, where she played the piano for 40 years and was honored for her dedication to the church in 1981. A former member of the Felton Fire Company's Ladies Auxiliary, she also enjoyed scrap booking, word find puzzle books, daily bible readings, the time she spent with her brother Richard and his family at the beach and fall was her favorite season. June held a cherished place in her heart for the children of Noah and Carol Smith and loved them like grandchildren.

Mrs. Grove is survived by one daughter, Jane L. Maddox of Cogan Station; one son, Michael Grove and his wife, Jane of Felton; one granddaughter, Melissa Grove; one sister, Janet Stump of Red Lion; sister-in-law, Clara Kinard of Red Lion and nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by three brothers, Richard, Dale and Wayne Kinard.

A Celebration of Life Service will be held at the convenience of the family. Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers memorial contributions may be made to St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church, 6955 Rippling Run Rd, Felton, Pennsylvania 17322.

Children of Ernest Grove and June Kinard are:

i. Jane L.¹³ Grove, born 06 Jan 1949. She married Joseph Maddox; born 19 Mar 1946.

ii. Michael Grove, born 07 Sep 1954. He married Jane?; born 01 Apr 1946.

480. Quinton Leon¹² **Seitz** (Alverta C.¹¹ Grove, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Sep 1911 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jul 2002 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Elizabeth Ferne Baker** 1937. She was born 12 May 1912 in Pennsylvania, and died 02 Dec 1996 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Quinton Seitz and Elizabeth Baker:

Marriage: 1937

Children of Quinton Seitz and Elizabeth Baker are:

 Quenton Leon¹³ Seitz, Jr., born 28 Oct 1937 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Feb 1997. He married Anne Sondra Farley 30 Sep 1961; born 30 Mar 1941.

More About Quenton Seitz and Anne Farley:

Marriage: 30 Sep 1961

ii. Lonny L. Seitz, born 29 Mar 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Laura Ellen Klinedinst 02 Jul 1961.

More About Lonny Seitz and Laura Klinedinst: Marriage: 02 Jul 1961

iii. Elizabeth Seitz, born in York Co, Pennsylvania.

iv. Robin Seitz, born in York Co, Pennsylvania.

482. Henry Samuel¹² Seitz (Alverta C.¹¹ Grove, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Jan 1920 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Dec 2005 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Leah Malick** 1949. She was born 27 Jan 1923 in Schuylkill Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Dec 2019 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Leah Malick:

Felton - M. Leah Seitz, Felton, Pennsylvania died peacefully at her home on Wednesday December 4, 2019. Born January 27, 1923 in Schuylkill County, she was the wife of the late Henry Samuel Seitz and mother of children Kathy, Charles, Robin, Jody, John and Paul. She is survived by a sister, Marilyn and a large family.

Details will be published before a Celebration of Life to be held in the Spring at her home church, St. Paul's Lebanon Lutheran in Felton. Family are in charge of the arrangements.

More About Henry Seitz and Mary Malick:

Marriage: 1949

Children of Henry Seitz and Mary Malick are:

 Kathy Valera¹³ Seitz, born 12 Dec 1949. She married Lynn W. Bortner, Jr. 16 May 1987 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; born 24 Sep 1941.

More About Lynn Bortner and Kathy Seitz: Marriage: 16 May 1987, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

ii. Charles Clayton Seitz, born 02 Feb 1952.

777 iii. Jody Anne Šeitz, born 14 Aug 1957. She married J. Robin Shaull 1983; born 1958.

More About J. Shaull and Jody Seitz: Marriage: 1983

778 iv. John H. Seitz, born 10 Mar 1960.

779 v. Paul L. Seitz, born 05 Jul 1961.

vi. Robin L. Seitz, born 22 Feb 1969. She married ? Bennett.

484. Samuel Hershner¹² **Grove** (Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Mar 1912 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Nov 1960 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Myrtle Eleanor Stein**. She was born 24 Sep 1913 in Adamsville, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Jul 2014 in Virginia Beach, Virginia.

More About Samuel Hershner Grove:

Occupation: 1930, auto repairman Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Myrtle Eleanor Stein:

Myrtle E. (Stein) Grove, 100, formerly of Red Lion, died Tuesday, July 8, 2014, at Sentara Village, Virginia Beach. She was the wife of the late Samuel H. Grove. Mrs. Grove was born on September 24, 1913, in Adamsville, York Township, a daughter of the late Henry G. and Minnie (Gross) Stein. She graduated from Red Lion High School in 1932 and was employed as a receptionist for the Burg Funeral Home, Inc. in Red Lion for many years, and had also worked at the former Shaffer's Lamp and Gift Shop and Mitzel's Grocery Store, both in Red Lion. She was an 85-year member of Bethany United Methodist Church and Sunday school in Red Lion, where she was one of the oldest members of the church.

Myrtle leaves behind a daughter, Jill G. Fry and her husband W. Lee Fry of Virginia Beach, Virginia; a son, Jack Stein Grove, PhD of Tavernier, Florida; two grandchildren, Garth Fry and Tara Becker and her husband Ron; and two great-grandchildren, Ava Lee Becker and Matthaus Becker. She was the last of six siblings.

A service to celebrate her life will be held at 3 p.m. Saturday, July 12, 2014 at Bethany United Methodist Church, 121 W. Broadway, Red Lion, with her pastor, the Rev. Ron Doverspike officiating, assisted by the Rev. Stephanie Sechrist. There will be no viewing. Burial will be in Zion United Methodist Church Cemetery. The Geiple Funeral Home, Inc., 53 Main St., Glen Rock, is in charge of the arrangements. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Bethany United Methodist Church, 121 W. Broadway, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356; or to a charity of your choice.

Children of Samuel Grove and Myrtle Stein are:

- + 781 i. Jill Delolla¹³ Grove, born 01 Mar 1942.
 - 782 ii. Jack Stein Grove, born 29 Oct 1951.

Notes for Jack Stein Grove:

Jack Stein Grove, PhD.:

Experience

- Feb 2020 Present Marine Science Advisor Galapagos Education & Research Alliance University of Pennsylvania
- May 1975 Present Marine Biologist at University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania
- Jan 1990 Present Naturalist / Marine Biologist
- Oct 1990 Present Ph.D Marine Biologist
- Oct 1990 Dec 2019 Naturalist / Marine Biologist
- Oct 1990 Oct 1990 Marine Biologist / Naturalist
- Jan 1990 Present Owner / Photographer at J. S. Grove Photography
- Jan 1990 Present Freelance Photographer; Lecturer; Marine Scientist in Tavernier, Florida
- 1990 Nov 2020 Marine Biologist at Zegrahm Expeditions
- Jan 2013 Jan 2016 Member of the Board of Trustees at Seychelles Islands Foundation
- 2012 2015 Board of Directors at Seychelles Island Foundation
- Jan 1982 2012 Research Associate at Natural History Museum of Los Angeles County,900 Exposition Blvd. Los Angeles, California.
- 1975 2011 Marine Biologist at Charles Darwin Foundation

Education

- 1990 1997 Ph.D Marine Biology at Pacific Western University
- 1972 1976 BS Marine Biology at University of West Florida
- 1971 1972 Bachelor of Arts (B.A.) Marine Sciences at Florida Keys Community College
- 1971 1972 Back Marine Biology at University of West Florida

485. Clair Archibald¹² Grove (Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 May 1915 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Dec 1977. He married **Erica H. Ohlrogge** 06 Mar 1937 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 06 Mar 1917 in Hoboken, Hudson Co, New Jersey, and died 19 Oct 2009.

Notes for Erica H. Ohlrogge:

Erica H. Grove, 92, formerly of Red Lion, died Monday, October 19, 2009, at York Hospital. She was the wife of the late Clair Grove. Born March 6, 1917, in Hoboken, New Jersey, she was the daughter of

the late Karl and Hannah (Roelke) Ohlrogge. Mrs. Grove was a member of Grace Lutheran Church, Red Lion. She was an avid golfer and a former member of the Red Lion Country Club, a volunteer at the Kaltreider-Benfer Library in Red Lion, and was also an avid bridge player.

She is survived by two daughters, Lorelei Attig and her husband, Barry Attig of York, and Holly Delaney and her husband, Dr. John Delaney of Seattle, Washington; three grandchildren, David Attig Milton of Vermont, Elisabeth Ginder of Elizabethtown, and Ryan Delaney of Tempe, Arizona; and four greatgrandchildren.

Following cremation, a memorial service will be held at 1 p.m. Saturday at Grace Lutheran Church, 220 N. Charles St., Red Lion, with the Rev. Anne-Rose Reeves officiating. Burial will be private at the convenience of the family. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to the Kaltreider-Benfer Library, 147 S. Charles St., Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356. Etzweiler Funeral Home and Cremation Service, 1111 E. Market St., York,

More About Clair Grove and Erica Ohlrogge:

Marriage: 06 Mar 1937, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Marriage Church: Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Clair Grove and Erica Ohlrogge are:

i. Lorelei Ann¹³ Grove, born Oct 1938. She married Barry Dorain Attig 29 Mar 1958; born Aug 1934.

More About Barry Attig and Lorelei Grove: Marriage: 29 Mar 1958

784 ii. Ho

 Holly Johanna Grove, born Sep 1944. She married Dr. John Rutledge Delaney 05 Mar 1967 in Charlottesville, Virginia; born 08 Dec 1941.

More About John Delaney and Holly Grove: Marriage: 05 Mar 1967, Charlottesville, Virginia

486. John Richard (Dick)¹² **Grove** (Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 May 1917 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Feb 1998 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mayfield Evelyn (Babe) Heyne** 01 Sep 1942, daughter of Daniel Heyne and Blanche?. She was born 04 Jan 1917 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Aug 2004 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mayfield Evelyn (Babe) Heyne:

Mayfield E. (Heyne) Grove, 87, died at 5:30 a.m. on Thursday, August 12, 2004 at York Hospital. She was the wife of the late J. Richard "Dick" Grove, who died in 1998. The couple was married on September 1, 1942. Mrs. Grove was born January 4, 1917 in Red Lion. She was the daughter of the late Daniel and Blanche (Hannigan) Heyne. Mrs. Grove was a graduate of Red Lion High School, class of 1934. She was a homemaker but, more importantly, was a loving mother, grandmother, and soon to be great-grandmother. Mrs. Grove was a member of St. Paul (Lebanon) Evangelical Lutheran Church and its Sunday school, and also taught Bible school at the church when her children were young. She taught swimming and yoga at the YWCA in York; was an accomplished artist and a published poet; and was a Girl Scout leader for fifteen years. In her younger days she was an avid outdoorswoman. She liked to ride horses, go hunting and fishing, and was a lifeguard at the Springwood swimming pool.

Mrs. Grove is survived by her two daughters, Dana S. Leber of Dallastown and Patti D. Zimmerman of Lancaster County; a grandson, Richard Zimmerman; two granddaughters, Robin Cannon and Brandi Nields; and the future great grandson, William W. Nields; two brothers, Richard Heyne of York and Daniel Heyne of Red Lion; a sister: Louise Parkinson of Kansas; and several nieces and nephews. A brother, Nevin Hannigan, preceded her in death.

A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 12:00 p.m. Monday, August 16, 2004 at St. Paul (Lebanon) Evangelical Lutheran Church, 139 Red Lion Ave., Felton. Her pastor, the Rev. Daniel O. Donmoyer, will be officiating. A visitation for family and friends will be held from 11 a.m. to 12 noon in the St. Paul social hall across from the church. Burial will follow the service in the church cemetery. The

Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Home, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to the St. Paul (Lebanon) Evangelical Lutheran Church, 139 Red Lion Ave., Felton, PA 17322.

More About John Grove and Mayfield Heyne: Marriage: 01 Sep 1942

Children of John Grove and Mayfield Heyne are:

- + 785 i. Patti D.¹³ Grove, born Aft. 1944.
- + 786 ii. Dana Sharon Grove, born 16 Jul 1944.

487. Wilma Emeline¹² **Grove** (Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Aug 1920 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Apr 2018 in Shrewsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Dale Lavern Downs** 02 Aug 1941 in Towson, Maryland. He was born 01 Dec 1919 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Feb 1999.

Notes for Wilma Emeline Grove:

Shrewsbury - Wilma E. (Grove) Downs, 97, formerly of Red Lion, passed away Sunday, April 29, 2018 at Spirit Trust Lutheran the Village at Shrewsbury. She was the wife of the late Dale L. Downs. In recent years she was the loving companion of dear old family friend, "Mac". Mrs. Downs was born in Felton on August 17, 1920, the daughter of the late Archibald Harrison and Beulah Mae (Hershner) Grove.

Mrs. Downs leaves a son, Brenton H. Downs and wife, Susan of York; and a daughter, Bonnie D. Abenshon and husband, Herb of Fayetteville; six grandchildren, Olivia, Harrison, Jay, Randy and wife, Dana, Eric and wife, Kim, and Kris; six great-grandchildren; seven great- great-grandchildren; and nieces and nephews.

Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 1551 Kenneth Rd. in York is assisting the family with the arrangements. Services are private at the convenience of the family. A public celebration of life service will be announced at a later date. Memorial contributions may be made to Red Lion Elks #1592, Attn. Veteran's Committee, 323 West Broadway, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Dale Downs and Wilma Grove: Marriage: 02 Aug 1941, Towson, Maryland

Children of Wilma Grove and Dale Downs are:

- + 787 i. Brenton H.¹³ Downs, born 19 Aug 1949.
 - 788 ii. Bonnie D. Downs, born 05 Apr 1946. She married Herbert F. Abenshon, born 02 Apr 1940.

488. Leonard William¹² Grove (Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Feb 1929 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Jan 2009. He married **(1) Dorothy J. Stuart Hoffman**. He married **(2) Mary Elizabeth Grove** 1952, daughter of Curvin Grove and Hazel Ness. She was born 13 Oct 1930 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Apr 1998.

Notes for Leonard William Grove:

Leonard W. Grove, 79, of Lancaster, passed away peacefully on Saturday, January 24, 2009 at Hospice of Lancaster County in Mount Joy. Born February 17, 1929, in Felton, Pennsylvania, he was the son of the late Archibald H. and Beulah (Hirshner) Grove. A 1951 graduate of F&M, Leonard joined the U.S. Navy and proudly served as an officer during the Korean Conflict. He married his high school sweetheart, Mary Elizabeth Grove, of Red Lion, in 1952. Mr. Grove retired from RCA after 32 years of employment. During these 32 years, he served on the Board of Directors of the Lancaster YMCA, earned his MBA from Northwestern University, and was father to two sons, David and Douglas. After retiring he

continued to pursue his passion for fishing, rediscovered golf, and took up designing, building, and flying radio controlled model airplanes. After 46 years of marriage, his wife, Mary, passed away. A few years later he married Dorothy J. (Stuart) Hoffman.

He is survived by his wife, Dorothy, "Dottie", of Lancaster; two sons, David L. Grove, husband of Deborah B., of Tavernier, Florida, and Douglas W, Grove, husband of Chandra J., of Mount Joy; and a sister Wilma Downs, of Red Lion, Pennsylvania.

Funeral Services will be private. Memorial Remembrances can be made in Leonard's memory to Occupational Development Center, 640 Martha Ave, Lancaster, Pennsylvania 17601 or to Hospice of Lancaster County. Arrangements Entrusted to the Andrew T. Scheid Funeral Home, 320 Blue Rock Road, Millersville, Pennsylvania.

More About Leonard Grove and Mary Grove:

Marriage: 1952

Children of Leonard Grove and Mary Grove are:

789 i. David Leonard¹³ Grove, born 05 Oct 1955; died 02 May 2017 in Key Largo, Florida. He married Deborah B. ?. 790 ii. Douglas W. Grove, born 01 Oct 1958. He married Chandra J. Bishop; born 04 Aug 1963.

489. Marcellus Alphonas¹² **Grove** (Clayton Samuel (Boots)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Aug 1920 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jul 2002 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Charlotte Amanda Deitz**, daughter of Edward Deitz and Emma Snyder. She was born 03 Apr 1920 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Nov 2010 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Charlotte Amanda Deitz:

RED LION - Charlotte A. Grove, 90, entered into rest after a lengthy illness on Friday, November 5, 2010, at 12:50 a.m. at The Haven at Springwood. She was the wife of Marcellus A. 'Boots' Grove, who entered into rest on July 16, 2002. Born in Red Lion on April 21, 1920, she was the daughter of the late Edward and Emma Jane (Snyder) Deitz. She was a cigar maker working for various factories in the Red Lion area, then she worked for the former Warner's Dairy where she made ice cream and retired in 1975 from PennDot. Charlotte was a very faithful lifetime member of St. Paul's United Methodist Church in Red Lion.

She is survived by a daughter, Jolene M. Whitsel of Brogue and her husband, Burl; two granddaughters, Lori A. Spoon of Dallastown and husband, Coye and Keri L. Keiser of Red Lion; two great-grandsons, Burl Keiser and Blake Keiser, both of Red Lion; one brother, Bill Dietz of Florida; and nieces and nephews.

Viewing will be Wednesday from 9 to 10 a.m. at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Service will be Wednesday at 10 a.m. at the funeral home, with the Rev. Stephany S. Sechrist, retired United Methodist pastor, officiating. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Contributions may be offered to St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 45 First Ave., Red Lion, PA 17356.

Child of Marcellus Grove and Charlotte Deitz is:

+ 791 i. Jolene M.¹³ Grove, born 03 Apr 1940.

490. Clayton Samuel¹² Grove, Jr. (Clayton Samuel (Boots)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Sep 1921 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 07 Nov 2007 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Theda Madeline Schmuck**. She was born 30 Dec 1920 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Apr 1997 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clayton Samuel Grove, Jr.:

Red Lion - Clayton Samuel Grove, 86, died Wednesday, November 7, 2007, at Manor Care Dallastown. He was the husband of the late Theda M. (Schmuck) Grove. A celebration of life tribute

service will be held at 2 p.m. Monday, November 12, 2007, at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with his interim pastor, the Rev. Steven E. Thomas, officiating. A viewing will be held from 1 to 2 p.m. Monday at the funeral home. Burial will be in St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Cemetery with full military rites provided by York County Veterans Honor Guard. Mr. Grove was born September 20, 1921, in Felton, a son of the late Clayton S. and Margaret (Deller) Grove. Beginning in 1946, he worked for Warner's Dairy of Red Lion for 27 years serving as a route salesman, route foreman, and then in charge of ice cream and milk sales. He then worked at Rutter's Dairy for 29 years as a sales representative for ice cream and milk. He was a U.S. Army veteran of WWII; served as past president of the York County Meat Dealer Assoc., and had served on the Red Lion School Board for six years and Felton Borough Council for 10 years. He also was a member of the Keystone Ice Cream Assoc.; York Industrial Management Club; Silver Bay Club; and St. Paul (Lebanon) Lutheran Church in Felton.

Mr. Grove is survived by two sons, Dane R. Grove and wife Carol of Glen Rock and Corey M. Grove and wife Eleanor of Red Lion; five grandchildren, Michael, Ashley, Eric, and Danielle Grove, and Lisa Toledo; a greatgranddaughter, Safie Proctor; a brother, LaMarr Grove of Felton; and four sisters, Dawn Overmiller of Windsor, Charmaine Seitz of Wapwallopen, Pennsylvania, Gloria Fanucci of Enterprise, Ala., and Nedra Williams of Lewisberry. He was preceded in death by a son, Darr C. Grove.

Child of Clayton Grove and Theda Schmuck is:

792 i. Darr C.¹³ Grove, born 28 Jul 1951 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 03 Oct 1981 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

495. Dick Lee (Toby)¹² **Grove** (Velmer Christian (Velmar)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 May 1943 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Aug 2012 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Linda L. Eberly** 10 Dec 1960 in Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 17 Feb 1940.

Notes for Dick Lee (Toby) Grove:

Red Lion - Dick L. "Toby" Grove, 69, died, Monday, August 20, 2012, at Hospice & Community Care in Mt. Joy. He was the husband of Linda L. (Eberly) Grove. The couple celebrated their 51st wedding anniversary on December 3rd. A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 10 a.m. on Saturday, August 25, 2012, at Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place in Red Lion. Viewings will be held from 6 to 8 p.m. on Friday and 9 to 10 a.m. on Saturday at the funeral home. The Reverend Janet W. Ray will be officiating at the service. Burial will be in Windsor Cemetery.

Mr. Grove was born in York, on May 30, 1943, son of the late Velmar "Dick" and Doris (Ferree) Grove. He retired in 2010 as a sales manager for Sandvik, Inc. in New Jersey. Mr. Grove was a 32nd Degree Mason, member of Harrisburg Consistory and York County Shriners. He was a member of the Elk's Lodge and was a well-known and outstanding baseball player in York County and a member of Susquehanna League Hall of Fame in York County. He enjoyed his beach house in Ocean City, Maryland, where he enjoyed Flounder fishing, especially with his grandchildren. He also enjoyed NASCAR, hunting, fishing, wood working in his work shop and was an all-around handyman.

Mr. Grove leaves two sons, Trent L. Grove and his wife, Sandra of West Pittston, Tim L. Grove and his wife, Lisa of West Pittston; four grandchildren, Brandon, Alyssa, Trent, Jr., and Adam; and two sisters, Beverly Johnson of North Carolina and Nancie Grove of Media. Memorial contributions may be made to Shriners Hospitals for Children, 3551 N. Broad St., Philadelphia, PA 19140; or Emmanuel United Church of Christ, 1625 Windsor Road, Red Lion, PA 17356.

More About Dick Grove and Linda Eberly: Marriage: 10 Dec 1960, Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Dick Grove and Linda Eberly are:

- + 793 i. Trenton Lee (Trent)¹³ Grove, born 26 Jun 1961.
- + 794 ii. Timothy Lee Grove, born 22 Sep 1965.

497. John E.¹² **Jones** (Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Aug 1890 in Parkton, Maryland, and died 05 Jun 1938 in West York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Helen P. Regan** 21 Jan 1925 in Cliflon. She was born 1905 in New Jersey.

More About John Jones and Helen Regan:

Marriage: 21 Jan 1925, Cliflon

Children of John Jones and Helen Regan are:

795 i. John H.¹³ Jones, born 1911 in Pennsylvania.

796 ii. Robert Charles Jones, born 28 Sep 1925 in Passaic, Passaic Co, New Jersey; died 17 Aug 2001.

797 iii. David P. Jones, born 1928 in New Jersey.

498. Edith Mae¹² Jones (Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Oct 1895 in Maryland, and died 04 Feb 1980 in New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **William Melchor Kelbaugh** 26 Mar 1912 in Hereford, Maryland. He was born 26 Dec 1889 in Beckleysville, Maryland, and died 01 Jan 1967 in New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William Kelbaugh and Edith Jones:

Marriage: 26 Mar 1912, Hereford, Maryland

803

Children of Edith Jones and William Kelbaugh are:

 Clara Minerva¹³ Kelbaugh, born 13 Apr 1912 in Black Horse, Maryland; died 18 Jan 2010 in Rest Haven, York Co, Pennsylvania.

799 ii. Elmer Melchoir Kelbaugh, born 15 Feb 1914 in Texas, Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 25 Aug 1944 in Brest, Finistere, Bretagne, France.

+ 800 iii. Julia Mae Kelbaugh, born 11 Jul 1916 in Jacksonville, Maryland; died 27 Jun 2003 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

iv. William Henry Kelbaugh, born 05 Mar 1918 in Maryland; died 11 Aug 1967 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

v. Bessie Marie Kelbaugh, born 11 Feb 1920 in Freeland, Maryland; died 11 Feb 2019 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

vi. Virginia K. Kelbaugh, born 27 May 1921 in Maryland; died 28 Oct 2008 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Frank A. Bennett 05 Oct 1946; born 27 Jun 1919 in Troutville, Botetourt Co, Virginia; died 08 Oct 1982 in Troutville, Botetourt Co, Virginia.

Notes for Virginia K. Kelbaugh:

New Freedom - Virginia K. Bennett, 87, formerly of Loganville and Dover, died Thursday, October 2, 2008. She was the wife of the late Frank A. Bennett. Born May 27, 1921, she was the daughter of the late William and Edith (Jones) Kelbaugh. Virginia was a graduate of the former Thompson Business School in York. She served her country with the Waves during World War II and later retired from the former ACME Markets in New Freedom. Virginia was a member of Temple Baptist Church in York.

Surviving are her sisters, Clara Shaffer of Shrewsbury and Marie Walker of Jacobus; and many nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by brothers, William Kelbaugh and Elmer Kelbaugh; and sister, Julia Mae Braun.

The funeral service will begin at 11 a.m. Monday, October 6, 2008, at the J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., 24 Second St., New Freedom, with Pastor Harold Snyder officiating. There will be a viewing from 10 to 11 a.m. Monday at the mortuary. Interment will be in New Freedom Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Heartland HH Care and Hospice, 3417-C Concord Road, York, Pennsylvania 17402.

More About Frank Bennett and Virginia Kelbaugh: Marriage: 05 Oct 1946

500. Henry Ellwood¹² Jones (Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jun 1909 in White Hall, Maryland, and died 1971. He married **Edna M. Hunt**. She was born 24 Aug 1919, and died 11 May 1997.

Child of Henry Jones and Edna Hunt is:

804

 Norman Elmo¹³ Jones, born 27 Jun 1938 in New Freedom, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Sep 1995. He married Nancy Bollinger 21 Feb 1959.

More About Norman Jones and Nancy Bollinger:

Marriage: 21 Feb 1959

501. John Edwin¹² Hall (Anne May¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Aug 1895 in Glencoe, Baltimore Co, Maryland, and died 24 Jul 1982 in Mississippi. He married **Anna Elizabeth (Elsie) Thiele** 20 Jul 1916. She was born 15 Aug 1895 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland, and died 22 Jul 1966 in Baltimore Co, Maryland.

More About John Hall and Anna Thiele:

Marriage: 20 Jul 1916

Children of John Hall and Anna Thiele are:

805

Julius Edwin¹³ Hall, born 01 Apr 1917 in Fire Island, Suffolk Co, New York; died 2002 in Fairfax Co, Virginia. He married Doris Louise Hinsch 11 Nov 1945 in Washington D. C.; born 24 Nov 1920; died 25 Mar 2004 in Virginia.

More About Julius Hall and Doris Hinsch: Marriage: 11 Nov 1945, Washington D. C.

- + 806 ii. Robert Jerome Hall, born 17 Feb 1928 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 28 Jan 2015 in Millsboro, Sussex Co, Delaware.
- **502.** Edna May¹² Barshinger (George Albert¹¹, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Apr 1906 in Maryland, and died 11 Apr 1998. She married **George Raymond Burk** 25 Jul 1925. He was born 06 Nov 1900 in Lauraville, Maryland, and died 31 May 1954.

More About George Burk and Edna Barshinger:

Marriage: 25 Jul 1925

Child of Edna Barshinger and George Burk is:

- + 807 i. Kay Maxine¹³ Burk, born 20 Oct 1932 in Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 29 Apr 1997.
- **503. George Russell¹² Barshinger** (George Albert¹¹, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Jul 1912 in Maryland, and died 16 Aug 2001. He married **Ernestine Tyrie**. She was born 19 Dec 1913, and died 26 Sep 2006.

Notes for Ernestine Tyrie:

On September 26, 2006, Ernestine Barshinger (nee Tyrie); (born Dec 19, 1913) beloved wife of the late G. Russell Barshinger; loving mother of John T. Barshinger and his wife Pat, Mary Ellen Jordan and her husband Lin and Andrew T. Barshinger and his wife Susan; dear sister of Charlotte T. Price, G. Walter "Jack" Tyrie, Jr., and the late Jane T. Shaw; cherished grandmother of Michael J. and his wife Jenny and Tim T. Barshinger and his wife Samantha, Judson A. Jordan and his wife Cathy, Maryilyn J. Young and her husband Matt, Todd C. and Scott T. Barshinger; devoted great-grandmother of Brooke, Benjamin, Elizabeth, Spencer, Tucker and the late Faith.

Children of George Barshinger and Ernestine Tyrie are:

- i. John Tyrie¹³ Barshinger, born 15 Jan 1944. He married Pat?.
- 809 ii. Mary Ellen Barshinger. She married Lin Jordan.
- + 810 iii. Andrew Tyrie Barshinger, born 27 Jun 1949.

504. Mary Emma¹² Perry (Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Nov 1916 in Huntington Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Nov 2006 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee. She married **Clifford H. Wayland** 02 Feb 1938, son of Charles Franklin Wayland. He was born 27 Nov 1914 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee, and died 26 Apr 1986 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee.

Notes for Mary Emma Perry:

Mary Emma Perry Wayland, age 90 of Knoxville, passed away Tuesday evening November 21, 2006 after bravely facing the challenges of declining health. She was born November 11, 1916 in Potter County, Pennsylvania to the late George S. and Edith (Barshinger) Perry. She attended Wilson College in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania, then the University of Tennessee where she received a Bachelors Degree in Psychology and Philosophy in 1938. Mrs. Wayland was the wife of the late Clifford H. Wayland. After many years as a Scout leader, car-pooler, and PTA room mother. Mrs. Wayland began her professional career with the Tennessee Department of Human Services, first as a field worker and then as a supervisor. Mary was a member of the Church of the Good Shepherd, where she served on the Altar Guild for many years. In addition to being a hiker and lover of the outdoors, she also supported many wildlife causes.

Mary is survived by: her sons and daughter-in-law, Eric Wayland, Greg and Betty (Miller) Wayland; daughter and son-in-law, Stephanie Carol Wayland and Frederick Miller. Her grandchildren include: Angela Wayland, Keith Wayland, Kelly (Wayland) Henson, Alec, Joshua and Lincoln Hugo and Amanda Thorns. Her ten great grandchildren will inherit her great sprit and love for family. She is further survived by: her sisters and brother-in-law, Catherine (Perry) Newton of Knoxville, Joan (Perry) and Alvin Murphy of Winter Haven, Florida.

The family would like to express appreciation to Dr. Douglas Leahy, the staff of St. Mary's Hospital and Brakebill Nursing Home for the care, help, and support given. Family and friends will meet at 10:45 am Saturday, at Woodlawn Cemetery in South Knoxville for an 11:00 am graveside service Rev. Jim Whedbee of Fountain City United Methodist Church officiating. In lieu of flowers, memorials may be made to the Friends of the Great Smoky Mountains, PO Box 5650, Sevierville, TN 37864. The family will receive friends from 5:00-7:00 pm Friday at Gentry-Griffey Chapel.

More About Clifford Wayland and Mary Perry:

Marriage: 02 Feb 1938

Children of Mary Perry and Clifford Wayland are:

 Štephanie Carol¹³ Wayland, born 02 Apr 1942 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee. She married David Thomas Hugo 03 Mar 1964 in Bloomington, Monroe Co, Indiana; born 07 Jul 1939; died 06 Jan 2013.

> More About David Hugo and Stephanie Wayland: Marriage: 03 Mar 1964, Bloomington, Monroe Co, Indiana

- 812 ii. Eric Richard Wayland, born 15 Oct 1946 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee.
- 813 iii. Gregory Sargent Wayland, born 26 Oct 1947 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee. He married Betty Josephine Miller 29 Nov 1969 in Roane, Tennessee; born 16 Mar 1946.

More About Gregory Wayland and Betty Miller: Marriage: 29 Nov 1969, Roane, Tennessee

505. Katherine Rebecca¹² Perry (Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Oct 1920 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Oct 2010 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee. She married **Robert Liddle Newton** 01 Mar 1947 in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. He was born 22 Feb 1920 in Schenectady, New York.

Notes for Katherine Rebecca Perry:

Catherine Perry Newton passed away quietly October 24, 1920 at her Elmcroft home in Knoxville at the age of 90. Katy, as she was known, was born on October 22, 1920 in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania to

George and Edith Barshinger Perry. Katy graduated from Knoxville High School in 1939, where she was a member of the KHS hiking club founded by Jessie Dempster, who explored major trails in the newly founded Great Smoky Mountains National Park. She attended the University of Tennessee where she was a member of Zeta Tau Alpha sorority. She then transferred to Fort Sanders School of Nursing and in 1944 was hired by Carbide and Carbon Chemical Corporation. In 1944, most employees of CCCC did not realize that their effort was the . . .

More About Robert Newton and Katherine Perry: Marriage: 01 Mar 1947, Oak Ridge, Tennessee

Child of Katherine Perry and Robert Newton is:

i. Joan Liddle¹³ Newton, born 21 Jan 1961. She married (1) ? Ward. She married (2) Junior Henry Hampton 14 Jan 1986 in Abington, Virginia; born 06 Aug 1944.

More About Junior Hampton and Joan Newton: Marriage: 14 Jan 1986, Abington, Virginia

506. Cornelia May¹² Perry, twin (Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Oct 1922 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Oct 1968 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw Co, Michigan. She married **Dr. Martin Luther Black, Jr.** 1944 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 05 May 1921 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee, and died 23 Apr 2011 in Ann Arbor, Washtenaw Co, Michigan.

Notes for Dr. Martin Luther Black, Jr.:

Martin Luther Black, Jr., Ph.D. Of Ann Arbor, Michigan, died on April 23, 2011 at University Hospital after a long illness. He was born May 5, 1921, in Knoxville, Tennessee, the son of Dr. Martin Luther Black, Sr., of Medford, Tennessee, and Roxie Belle Bayless Black of Knoxville. He was preceded in death by his parents, sister Myra Anne Black Overcash, and his first wife of 24 years, Cornelia May Perry. After graduation from Knoxville High School, Martin earned a B.S. (1944) and Ph.D. (1949) both in chemistry, from the University of Tennessee, Knoxville. He also studied at the Detroit College of Law and at the University of Michigan. Martin joined Parke, Davis & Co. as a research chemist in Detroit in 1944, and continued in various capacities through, and after the firm's acquisition by Warner-Lambert & Co. in 1977. At the time of his retirement, he was the longest-tenured member of the Parke-Davis research staff.

In 1944, Martin became a member of the research team engaged in the search for drugs effective in the prevention or treatment of malaria, which was a major obstacle to operations in the Pacific theater during World War II. The most original, productive and satisfying research for him in later years were those based on mathematical models devised by him for several important biochemical processes. Martin retired from Parke-Davis in 1986 after 41 years of service. By that time, he was the author of numerous publications in journals within his field and was a member of several scientific bodies, before whose gatherings he was sometimes an invited speaker, including the American Chemical Society and the American Association for the Advancement of Science. Martin also had an insatiable love of music, especially classic jazz. His interest began in the 1930s in the foothills of the Great Smokies where he played string bass with Harold Underwood's Commanders, the Louis Chesney Orchestra, the Bob Lavin Orchestra, the Coy Tucker Sextet, and the Swingsters at radio station WNOX. Years later in the 1960s his musical activity included improvisational gigs in the dark catacombs of Ann Arbor's Del Rio Bar.

Martin married Cornelia May Perry of Chambersburg, Pennsylvania in 1944, and had two sons. After Cornelia's death in 1968, Martin married Mary Caroline Greene Exelby of Northville, Michigan in 1973. They shared a love for science, music, and travel. She and Martin traveled together to many countries in Africa, Europe, Asia, and South America.

Martin is survived by his older son, Evan Garth Black, married to Jane Carol Kreski of Iron River, Michigan, and grandsons, David and Tyler. He is also survived by his younger son, Alex Mark Black, married to Rita Anne Desmond of Swords, County Dublin, Ireland, and granddaughter, Laura. Also surviving him are his stepsons and their families: Curtis LaVerneExelby and Louise Arlene Hayward, their children, Neil and Jessica, Kyle Greene Exelby and Andrea Lee Sanderson, and their children, Kendal,

Austin, and Palmer, as well as nephews Wendell Overcash, his wife JoAnne and daughters Holly and Erin. of Goshen. Kentucky and Whitney Overcash of Louisville. Kentucky.

Memorial visitation will be at the Muehlig Mortuary Chapel, Ann Arbor, 6 to 8 p. m. on Friday, May 13. A memorial service will be held at St. Andrew's Episcopal Church on Saturday, May 14 at 10:00 a. m. with burial following at Forest Hill Cemetery, the Rev. Alan Gibson officiating. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to the Medical School General Research Fund, University of Michigan, c/o Louis Perdue, Medical Development, 1000 Oakbrook, Suite 100, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48109 or The Breakfast at St. Andrew's, 306 N. Division, Ann Arbor, Michigan 48104.

More About Martin Black and Cornelia Perry:

Marriage: 1944, Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Cornelia Perry and Martin Black is:

+ 815 i. Evan Garth¹³ Black, born 10 Apr 1947.

507. Robert Edwin¹² Perry, twin (Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Oct 1922 in Chambersburg, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Jan 1994 in Powell, Knox Co, Tennessee. He married **Nancy Jane Acuff**. She was born 08 Jan 1923 in Maynardville, Union Co, Tennessee, and died 18 Mar 1991 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee.

Children of Robert Perry and Nancy Acuff are:

- + 816 i. Robert Christopher¹³ Perry, born 15 Oct 1949 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee; died 23 Feb 1994 in Terre Haute. Vigo Co. Indiana.
 - 817 ii. Jeffrey Perry.

508. Edith Joan¹² Perry (Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 May 1926 in Mont Alto, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Nov 2017 in Winter Have, Florida. She married **Alvin Rush Murphy, Jr.** 30 May 1947 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee. He was born 03 Feb 1926 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee.

Notes for Edith Joan Perry:

Winter Haven - With sadness and appreciation of a long, well-lived life, the family of Joan Perry Murphy announces her passing at home in Winter Haven, Florida, on November 28, 2017 at 91 years old. Born May 6, 1926 in Mont Alto, Pennsylvania, she spent the first years of her life living on the campus of the Pennsylvania State Forest Academy, where her father was a professor. The family moved to Knoxville, Tennessee in the early 1930s, and she graduated from Knoxville High School (Class of 1944) where she played leadership roles in the Thespians, Top Hat, and Hiking Clubs. In her senior year, she was awarded Honorary Major in the Junior Unit of the Reserve Officers' Training Corps, a role she continued into college at the University of Tennessee. At UT, she joined the Delta Delta Delta Sorority, remaining active as an alumni through most of her life. After marrying Alvin R. Murphy, Jr. in 1947, her young family moved to Winter Haven, Florida, where she worked as a medical stenographer for 5 years.

An avid member of the Lake Region Country Club Women's Golf Association, her strategy placed accuracy above distance and won her admiration from her friends, which resulted in a hole-in-one before her powerful driving husband could make his. After the kids left the nest, Joan and her husband took many trips, exploring several countries in Europe and the British Isles. Summers were often spent in Knoxville where she enjoyed gardening, more golf, and family. After her husband's retirement, the couple maintained a summer residence in Blowing Rock, NC in close proximity to many of their friends.

She is predeceased by her parents, George Sargent Perry and Edith May Barshinger, and her siblings Mary (Clifford) Wayland, Katherine (Robert) Newton, Cornelia (Martin) Black, and Robert (Nancy) Perry. Fondly referred to by the nickname she called her mother, 'Munno' will be lovingly remembered by her surviving husband of 71 years, Alvin R. Murphy Jr., children Michael Murphy and Catherine (John Manuel) Murphy, grandchildren Kevin Murphy, Steven (Amy) Murphy, Jackson Manuel, and Allison

Manuel, and great-grandchildren Jacob and Emma Murphy.

A Celebration of Life service has been set for Saturday, December 16 at Ott-Laughlin Funeral Home, 645 W Central Ave, Winter Haven, Florida, beginning at 11:00 AM. The family will have a time for visitation starting at 10:00 AM until the service begins. Interment will be at a later date at Greenwood Cemetery in Knoxville, Tennessee. Joan loved hiking in Tennessee, so in lieu of flowers, memorials may be given in Joan Murphy's name to the Smoky Mountains Hiking Club, P.O. Box 51592, Knoxville, Tennessee 37950-1592. As Joan would say when asked if she'd like chocolate for dessert, 'You'd better believe it!'

More About Alvin Murphy and Edith Perry:

Marriage: 30 May 1947, Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee

Children of Edith Perry and Alvin Murphy are:

818 i. Michael¹³ Murphy.

819 ii. Catherine Murphy. She married John Manuel.

509. Edith Evelyn¹² Barshinger (Charles Emanuel¹¹, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Feb 1921 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Dec 2007 in Sun City Ceneter, Hillsborough Co, Florida. She married **Harry Irwin Trout** 21 Jun 1941 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 07 Feb 1918 in East Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Jun 1988.

Notes for Edith Evelyn Barshinger:

Sun City Center, Florida - Edith B. (Barshinger) Trout, 86, formerly of Red Lion, entered into rest at 6:33 a.m. Sunday, December 16, 2007, at Sun City Center Nursing Home following a brief illness. She was the wife of Harry Irwin Trout, who entered into rest June 2, 1988. Mrs. Trout was born February 6, 1921, in Red Lion, and was the daughter of the late Charles F. and Beulah M. (Krout) Barshinger. She worked as a bookkeeper for the former Red Lion Milling Co. and was a member of St. Johns U.C.C. in Red Lion.

Mrs. Trout is survived by one son, Irwin B. Trout and wife, Linda of Riverview, Florida; three grandsons; and four great-grandchildren. She was preceded in death by a brother, Richard S. Barshinger.

There will be no viewing. A graveside service will begin at 2 p.m. Saturday at Red Lion Cemetery. The Rev. David D. Tietje, pastor of St. Johns U.C.C., assisted by the Rev. Stephany S. Sechrist, retired pastor of Zion U.M.C. in Red Lion, will officiate. Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, is handling the arrangements. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be offered to St. Johns U.C.C., 161 N. Main St., Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Edith Evelyn Barshinger: Social Security Number: 187-24-0359

More About Harry Trout and Edith Barshinger:

Marriage: 21 Jun 1941, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Edith Barshinger and Harry Trout is:

i. Irwin B.¹³ Trout, born Aft. 1941. He married Linda?.

511. Norma Helen¹² **Lehn** (Lula Kathryn¹¹ Baker, Clara Elizabeth¹⁰ Barshinger, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Mar 1916 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Dec 1991 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Michael (Road) Brustin** 25 May 1942 in New York City, New York. He was born 18 Mar 1918 in Malden, Middlesex Co, Massachusetts, and died 14 Apr 2013 in Studio City, Los Angeles Co, California.

Notes for Norma Helen Lehn:

Norma Lehn, a native Yorker who has acted in Broadway productions and television shows, will return to York Little theatre's stage when the troupe presents William Inge's "Bus Stop" March 22 through 30 at Elmwood theater. Miss Lehn will portray Grace Hoylard, proprietress of a diner which is the setting for the play. Miss Lehn 's last appearance with York Little theatre was in "Petticoat Fever" in the 1930's. After attending the American Academy of Dramatic Arts in New York City, Miss Lehn went on tour with a road company performing "Idiot's Delight." She then appeared on Broadway in George Abbott's musical "Best Foot Forward." Later Ezra Stone chose her to act in two of his comedies, "January Thaw" and "At War With the Army." Interspersed were appearances on television variety shows hosted by Martha Raye, Danny Thomas, Ed Wynn, Herb Shriner and Ezio Pinza and in "Young Mr. Bobbin," "The Aldrich Family," "Starlight Theatre," 'The Web," "Suspense" and "Acted Out." Miss Lehn returned to York in 1953 and is employed by WSBA-TV. She resides with her mother, Mrs. Lula Lehn, 626 South Newberry street.

Notes for Michael (Road) Brustin:

Mike Road (born Milton Brustin; March 18, 1918 – April 14, 2013) was an American voice actor and Warner Bros. television series contract player whose television career dates back to the 1950s and in films to the 1940s. Road was born in Malden in Middlesex County, Massachusetts. He got his start as an actor in school plays while in Malden High School, which led to him joining a theatre troupe in Boston. His Broadway debut came in the late 1930s in the short-lived play Doodle Dandy of the U.S.A. He supported himself by doing odd jobs such as usher, waiter, truck driver, delivery man and sign painter.

Road had a role in the play The Moonvine. His film career had also begun by this time. Between 1943 and 1946, he appeared in Gildersleeve on Broadway, Tender Comrade, Music in Manhattan, Heavenly Days and several other motion pictures. In 1946, he returned to the stage, playing the lead role in Dear Ruth. By 1952, Road had been elected director of The John Hancock Summer Theatre. In 1955, Road made his directorial debut in Sweden with the film Den Underbara Lognen, starring Signe Hasso.

In the late 1950s, his television career also took off. He portrayed Marshal Tom Sellers on the 1958–59 NBC western series Buckskin, co-starring with Sally Brophy and Tom Nolan. Road guest starred twice on Maverick as Bart Maverick's rival Pearly Gates. He was also a regular on the ABC/Warner Brothers detective series Surfside 6, as well as on The Roaring 20s.[2] He appeared in the series The Alaskans and Lawman, and in other venues: Sea Hunt, Gunsmoke, I Dream of Jeannie, Bewitched, The Wild, Wild West ("The Night of the Tottering Tontine", S2E16, as Martin Dexter), and Alias Smith and Jones (episode: "Shootout at Diablo Station", 1971).

In his two appearances on the western series Colt .45, Road played Jesse James in "Alias Mr. Howard". He was also cast as a bandit-turned-storekeeper in the segment "Arizona Anderson", which aired on February 14, 1960.

As a voice actor, Road is best known as Race Bannon on Hanna-Barbera's Jonny Quest (1964–1965). During this time, he guest starred as Go-Go Ravine on The Flintstones episode "Fred Meets Hercurock". He was also the voice of Zandor on The Herculoids (1967), Ugh the Giant Caveman on Space Ghost and Dino Boy (1966), John Butler on Valley of the Dinosaurs (1974), and Reed Richards on The New Fantastic Four in 1978. Road retired from voice acting after reprising his role as Zandor in Hanna-Barbera's Space Stars in 1981.

He returned to directing plays on the stage in the 1970s. In 1973, Road won the Los Angeles Drama Critics' Circle Award for Come Slowly Eden. He directed Toni Gerry in the drama one-woman play Hanna Speaks in 1988.

Mike Road died on April 14, 2013 at the age of 95 in Los Angeles.

More About Michael Brustin and Norma Lehn:

Divorce: Dec 1948

Marriage: 25 May 1942, New York City, New York

Child of Norma Lehn and Michael Brustin is: + 821 i. Terry Carter¹³ Road, born 22 Jan 1944.

513. Perry Ness¹² **Price** (Robert Barshinger¹¹, Sarah Ann (Sallie)¹⁰ Barshinger, Henry S.⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad²,

Mathias¹) was born 13 Oct 1939 in Pennsylvania. He married **Heather Ann Thomson** 24 Jun 1965 in Vancouver. Canada.

More About Perry Price and Heather Thomson: Marriage: 24 Jun 1965, Vancouver, Canada

Child of Perry Price and Heather Thomson is:

822 i. Stephen Perry¹³ Price, born 25 Jul 1969. He married Juliane ?; born 01 Jul 1976.

514. Elizabeth Lydia¹² Shenberger (George Franklin¹¹, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Jan 1916 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Apr 2000 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Harold Clarence Howett** 31 Jul 1937 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 02 Nov 1909 in Fawum, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Jan 1993 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Harold Howett and Elizabeth Shenberger: Marriage: 31 Jul 1937, Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Elizabeth Shenberger and Harold Howett are:

823 i. Dave L.¹³ Howett, born Aft. 1935.

824 ii. Robert L. Howett, born Aft. 1936.

825 iii. George Howett, born Aft. 1937.

iv. Ruth Howett, born Aft. 1939. She married (1)? Bennett Aft. 1957; born Aft. 1935. She married (2)? Powers Aft. 1960; born Aft. 1935.

More About ? Bennett and Ruth Howett:

Marriage: Aft. 1957

More About ? Powers and Ruth Howett:

Marriage: Aft. 1960

v. Charlotte Howett, born Aft. 1940.

vi. Lisa Howett, born Aft. 1941.

829 vii. Donna Howett, born Aft. 1942.

830 viii. Melissa Howett, born Aft. 1944.

831 ix. Philip Harold Howett, born 06 Jan 1939 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jan 1939 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania.

 x. Lois Mae Howett, born 16 Oct 1943 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 10 Mar 1948 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Lois Mae Howett:

Cause of Death: auto accident; fractured skull, internal injuries

xi. Dale Michael Howett, born 14 Oct 1945 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Jul 1946 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Dale Michael Howett:

Cause of Death: cardiac failure; respiratory failure; congenital malfarmations

516. Ruth Lucille¹² **Shenberger** (George Franklin¹¹, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Aug 1919 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 May 2007 in Largo, Pinellas Co, Florida. She married **(1) Stuart Franklin Shettel** Aft. 1938. He was born 19 Oct 1917 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Jun 1971 in Land O'Lakes, Pasco Co, Florida. She married **(2) ? Whisler** Aft. Jan 1993. He was born Aft. 1915.

More About Stuart Shettel and Ruth Shenberger:

Marriage: Aft. 1938

828

More About ? Whisler and Ruth Shenberger:

Marriage: Aft. Jan 1993

Children of Ruth Shenberger and Stuart Shettel are:

+ 834 i. Dr. Philip¹³ Shettel, born Aft. 1938.

835 ii. Stephen Lee Shettel, born 21 May 1945 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jan 2015 in DeLand, Volusia Co, Florida.

836 iii. Lida Shettel, born Aft. 1941.

517. Madalen Elaine (Madalyn)¹² **Shenberger** (George Franklin¹¹, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 May 1923 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Mar 2013 in Pinellas Co, Florida. She married **(1) Fred Roberts** Jul 1957. He was born Aft. 1910, and died 1985 in Largo, Pinellas Co, Florida. She married **(2) Kenneth Martin Jones** 03 Mar 2000 in Manatee Co, Florida. He was born 23 Feb 1916 in Johnstown, Cambria Co, Pennsylvania, and died 29 Jun 2010 in Bradenton, Manatee Co, Florida.

Notes for Madalen Elaine (Madalyn) Shenberger:

Largo, Florida - Madalen Elaine (Roberts) Jones, 89, passed away March 20, 2013. Madalen was born in Yoe, on May 25, 1923, to George and Alverta Shenberger. She attended four years of Bible College in Brooklyn, New York. Madalen was married to Fred Roberts in 1957 and together they served as missionaries with Bible Christian Union. They also co-founded White Oak Bible Camp in Woolford, Maryland, a summer Bible camp for children. Madalen moved to Bradenton, Fla., after Fred's passing, where she continued her missionary work in retirement. She married Ken Jones later in life. Madalen was a devoted Christian and loving wife and mother. Her wisdom and sweet disposition will be greatly missed. Madalen is survived by her loving son, Dr. Joel F. Roberts and his wife, Debbie; three grandchildren, Julie Lashbrook, Jarrad Sullivan, and Jeremy Roberts; and four great-grandchildren.

A visitation will be held from Noon - 1 PM Saturday, March 23, 2013 at the David C. Gross Funeral Home, 830 N. Belcher Road, Clearwater, Florida 33765, where services will begin at 1 PM. Interment will follow at Serenity Gardens Memorial Park in Largo. David C. Gross Funeral Homes, Belcher Road Chapel in Clearwater is serving the family.

More About Fred Roberts and Madalen Shenberger:

Marriage: Jul 1957

More About Kenneth Jones and Madalen Shenberger:

Marriage: 03 Mar 2000, Manatee Co, Florida

Child of Madalen Shenberger and Fred Roberts is:

i. Joel¹³ Roberts, born Aft. 1957.

518. Delores Marie¹² **Shenberger** (George Franklin¹¹, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Jun 1927 in Yoe, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Oct 2011 in Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida. She married **Daniel Dittmar Clements** 12 Jun 1948. He was born 25 Dec 1923 in Lakeland, Polk Co, Florida, and died 07 Feb 1985 in Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida.

Notes for Delores Marie Shenberger:

Dolores Clements, 84, of Valrico, Florida, was called home on Saturday, October 15, 2011 to join her heavenly family. A native of York, Pennsylvania, Dolores relocated to Florida in 1953. She was a member of the First Baptist Church of Land O' Lakes where she taught Sunday school. She retired from Bank of America following a 40 plus year career. Dolores was a devoted wife, mother, and grandmother.

She is survived by her two daughters, Bethel Poe and her husband, Brian and Debra Simpson and her husband, Paul; sister, Madalen Jones; grandchildren, Kimberly Holland and her husband, Dr. John, Michael Simpson, Rachel Simpson, Daniel Simpson, Wendy Miller and her husband Fred; great

grandchildren, Grayson Holland, Kate Holland, Madison Miller, Jonathan Miller; and very special nephews and nieces.

In lieu of flowers, donations may be made to Lifepath Hospice or Superior Residences of Brandon. A funeral service will be held at 2:00 p.m. on Saturday at the First Baptist Church of Land O' Lakes. Interment will follow at the First Baptist Church of Land O' Lakes Cemetery. The family will receive friends one hour prior to the service.

Notes for Daniel Dittmar Clements:

Daniel "Dan" Clements, 61, of Land O' Lakes died Thursday. He was born in Lakeland and had lived in Pasco County 32 years. He was a member of the Rural Carrier Association, a member and deacon of First Baptist Church in Land O' Lakes and a board member of Boyce-Evans Evangelical Association.

He is survived by his wife, Delores; two daughters, Debra Simpson or Valrico and Bethel Poe of Dover; his mother, Hazel Clements of Memphis, Tennessee; and a brother, Phillip Clements of Memphis, Tennessee. Blount Funeral Home, Lutz, is in charge of arrangements.

More About Daniel Clements and Delores Shenberger:

Marriage: 12 Jun 1948

Children of Delores Shenberger and Daniel Clements are:

i. Bethel¹³ Clements, born 05 Sep 1948. She married Brian Poe; born 26 Oct 1948.

+ 839 ii. Debra Ann (Debbie) Clements, born 30 Nov 1954.

519. Richard Albert¹² **Kelly** (Cora Lydia¹¹ Shenberger, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Aug 1929 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Oct 2004 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Josephine A. McLaughlin** 1953. She was born 09 Sep 1935, and died 02 Oct 2018.

Notes for Richard Albert Kelly:

Richard A. Kelly, 75, died Thursday, October 28, 2004, at York Hospital. He was the husband of Josephine A. (McLaughlin) Kelly for 47 years. Mr. Kelly was born August 4, 1929, in York, a son of the late Paul and Cora (Shenberger) Kelly. He was a member of Bethany United Methodist Church and White Rose Lodge 706 F&AM and the Harrisburg Consistory. He was proprietor of York County Realty and Kelly's Tax Service. He had previously been employed at Rutters Dairy farm and at York Machinery as an accountant.

Mr. Kelly is survived, in addition to his wife, by a son Jeffrey R. Kelly of York; a daughter Susan E. Sandmeyer of York; two grandchildren Jason and Sarah Sandmeyer; a sister Annamary Brenneman of York; and nieces and nephews.

Viewing will be 10 to 11 a.m. Monday, November 1, at Bethany United Methodist Church, 1401 Mt. Rose Ave., followed by an 11 a.m. service at the church with the Rev. Suann Whorl officiating. Burial will be in Yoe Union Cemetery. The John W. Keffer Funeral Home, Inc., 902 Mt. Rose Ave., York is in charge of the arrangements. Memorial contributions may be made to Bethany United Methodist Church, 1401 Mt. Rose Ave., York, Pennsylvania 17403; or to Make a Wish Foundation of South CentralPennsylvania, 2649 Carnegie Rd., York, Pennsylvania 17402.

More About Richard Kelly and Josephine McLaughlin:

Marriage: 1953

Children of Richard Kelly and Josephine McLaughlin are:

i. Jeffrey R.¹³ Kelly, born 28 Jul 1958.

841 ii. Susan E. Kelly, born 08 Jun 1965. She married ? Sandmeyer.

520. Annamary Elizabeth¹² Kelly (Cora Lydia¹¹ Shenberger, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was

born 04 Sep 1931 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Feb 2012 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Norman Chester Brenneman**. He was born 19 May 1932 in West York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Apr 2009 in Springettsbury, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Annamary Elizabeth Kelly:

York - Annamary E. Brenneman, 80, died at 8:57 p.m. Wednesday, February 8, 2012, at Manor Care Health Services South. She was the wife of the late Norman C. Brenneman. Born September 4, 1931, in West York, a daughter of the late Paul W. and Cora L. (Shenberger) Kelly, she was retired from York Hospital where she had worked in transcription and as a diagnostic coder. Mrs. Brenneman had been a member of the former Encounters Church. She enjoyed teaching Sunday School, sewing, and activities with the White Rose Chapter of the Volksmarch. She was also affectionately known as the family historian.

Mrs. Brenneman is survived by a son, Norman D. Brenneman and his wife, Vicki of Harrisburg; two daughters, Carolyn S. Brenneman of York, and Ann L. Kerrison and her husband, David of Spring Grove; 10 grandchildren; and nine great-grandchildren, with a 10th great-grandchild expected soon. She was preceded in death by a brother, Richard A. Kelly.

Funeral services are scheduled for 2 p.m. Monday at William E. Little Funeral Homes, Inc., 60 S. Main St., Manchester, with her son-in-law, The Rev. David Kerrison, officiating. Viewing will be 1 to 2 p.m. Burial will be in Salem Union Cemetery, Jacobus. Memorial contributions may be made to a charity of choice.

Notes for Norman Chester Brenneman:

York - Norman C. Brenneman, 76, of Springettsbury Township, went to be with the Lord on Friday afternoon, April 24, 2009, while at his daughter's residence. Born May 19, 1932, in West York, a son of the late Chester M. and Gladys M. (Dentler) Brenneman, he retired in 1997 from KBA Motter Corporation after 48 years of service. He was a U.S. Army veteran of the Korean Conflict. He was a member of Encounters, Spring Grove, and a member of the Korean War Veterans Association No. 178. He was a devoted family man who loved to spend time with his grandchildren and great-grandsons.

Mr. Brenneman is survived by his wife of 55 years, Annamary E. (Kelly) Brenneman of York; a son, Norman D. Brenneman and his wife, Vicki of Harrisburg; two daughters, Carolyn S. Brenneman of York, and Ann L. Kerrison and her husband, David of Spring Grove; 10 grandchildren; three great-grandsons; and a sister, Barbara J. Baughman of Mt. Wolf.

Funeral services are scheduled for 10 a.m. Wednesday at William E. Little Funeral Homes, Inc., 60 S. Main St., Manchester, with his son-inlaw and pastor, the Rev. David E. Kerrison, officiating. Viewing will be 9 to 10 a.m. Wednesday. Burial will be in Salem Union Cemetery, Jacobus, with military rites presented by the York County Veterans Honor Guard. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Compassionate Care Hospice, 2449 S. Queen St., York, Pennsylvania 17402.

Children of Annamary Kelly and Norman Brenneman are:

- i. Carolyn S. 13 Brenneman, born 01 Aug 1954.
- ii. Norman D. Brenneman, born 06 Feb 1958. He married Vicki ?; born 14 May 1957.
- + 844 iii. Ann L. Brenneman, born 24 Jun 1964.
- **527. Viola J.**¹² **Flinchbaugh** (Samuel Pius¹¹, Adam F. S.¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1905 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1999. She married **Charles M. Pettit**. He was born 1904, and died 1985.

Child of Viola Flinchbaugh and Charles Pettit is:

i. Faun Chylene¹³ Pettit, born Aft. 1924.

528. Stuart Elwood¹² **Flinchbaugh** (Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 14 Apr 1902 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Jan 1980 in Red Lion, York Co,

Pennsylvania. He married **Mabel Ruth Hannigan** 20 Jun 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 1907.

More About Stuart Elwood Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Jan 1980, Winterstwon UB Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Census: 1930, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 183-14-8283

More About Stuart Flinchbaugh and Mabel Hannigan:

Marriage: 20 Jun 1934, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Stuart Flinchbaugh and Mabel Hannigan are:

+ 846 i. Herbert Stuart¹³ Flinchbaugh, born 02 Apr 1929 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Mar 2011 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Arlene Ruth Flinchbaugh, born 22 Apr 1934, died 1952.

More About Arlene Ruth Flinchbaugh:

Burial: 1952, Winterstwon UB Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

+ 848 iii. Dale Elwood (Skipper) Flinchbaugh, born 09 Aug 1940 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 08 Feb 2025.

529. Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh (Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Mar 1914 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Apr 2003 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Harold Leo Geesey** 04 Apr 1936. He was born 01 Oct 1915 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Oct 1985 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Harold Geesey and Estie Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 04 Apr 1936

Children of Estie Flinchbaugh and Harold Geesey are:

- + 849 i. Leonard Ross (Jake) 13 Geesey, Sr., born 17 Oct 1936 in York Co, Pennsylvnia; died 26 Sep 2018 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 850 ii. Leona Ruth Geesey, born 17 Oct 1936 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 12 Jan 1989 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- + 851 iii. Elaine Viola Geesey, born 18 Aug 1938 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 13 Apr 2017 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

530. Howard Kerr¹² Flinchbaugh (Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Dec 1921 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Mar 1998 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Lorraine Fay Brenneman** Aft. 1941. She was born 1922.

More About Howard Kerr Flinchbaugh:

Burial: Mar 1998, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Social Security Number: 183-14-8315

More About Howard Flinchbaugh and Lorraine Brenneman:

Marriage: Aft. 1941

Children of Howard Flinchbaugh and Lorraine Brenneman are:

- + 852 i. Brenda Jean¹³ Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1941.
- + 853 ii. Karen Fay Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1943.

531. Mabel Elizabeth¹² **Flinchbaugh** (Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 29 Dec 1926 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Jan 1999 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Rodger T. Sechrist** 19 Jan 1953. He was born 1925.

More About Rodger T. Sechrist:

Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 2: Wrightsville, Pennsylvania Residence 3: Daytona Beach, Florida

More About Rodger Sechrist and Mabel Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 19 Jan 1953

Children of Mabel Flinchbaugh and Rodger Sechrist are:

+ 854 i. Wayne T.13 Sechrist, born 1954.

- + 855 ii. Alan H. Sechrist, born 27 Nov 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Mar 2008 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 856 iii. Mark S. Sechrist, born 1964. He married Carol M. ?; born 1965.
 - 857 iv. Terry R. Sechrist, born Aft. 1956.
 - v. Linda E. Sechrist, born Aft. 1953. She married ? Mosser, born Aft. 1949.
 - vi. Darlene Sechrist, born Aft. 1958. She married ? Gilbert; born Aft. 1951.
- **534.** Paul Emory¹² Flinchbaugh (John Emory¹¹, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 May 1910 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Jan 1986 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married **Pauline Marguerite Kehm** 01 Jan 1930. She was born 14 Mar 1910 in Cross Keys, Adams Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Nov 1997 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Paul Emory Flinchbaugh:

Occupation: 1930, laborer body factory York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 176-01-2261

Notes for Pauline Marguerite Kehm:

York – Pauline M. (Kehm) Flinchbaugh, 87, of West Manchester Township, died at 9:40 a.m. Sunday Nov. 30, 1997 at York Hospital, after a short illness. She was the wife of the late Paul E. Flinchbaugh. The service will be 1:30 p.m. Wednesday at the Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Viewing will be 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. Wednesday at the funeral home.

Mrs. Flinchbaugh was born March 14, 1910, in Cross Keys, Adams County. He was the daughter of the late Harry C. and Emmie Louise (Flickinger) Kehm. She was a cigar maker for the Bayuk Cigar Co. in York, retiring after 45 years of service. She is a member of Christ Lutheran church.

Mrs. Flinchbaugh is survived by a son, Leonard P. Flinchbaugh of York; a daughter, Emma j. Shearer of York; six grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; four great-grandchildren; and a brother, Charles C. Kehm of York Haven.

Officiating at the service will be her pastor, the Rev. Charles H. Oberkehr.

Marriage Notes for Paul Flinchbaugh and Pauline Kehm:

Paul Emory Flinchbaugh, son of Mr. and Mrs. J.E. Flinchbaugh, of York township, and Miss Pauline Marguerite Kehm, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry clayton Kehm, 637 Smith Street, were married at 8 o'clock last evening Jan. 1, 1930. The ring ceremony was performed by Rev. C.F.V. Hesse, in the parsonage of St. Paul's Lutheran charge, 1612 West Market Street. Mr. and Mrs. Flinchbaugh will reside in York township.

More About Paul Flinchbaugh and Pauline Kehm:

Marriage: 01 Jan 1930

Children of Paul Flinchbaugh and Pauline Kehm are:

- + 860 i. Emma Jane (Shorty)¹³ Flinchbaugh, born 04 Mar 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 17 Sep 2006 in San Diego, San Diego Co, California.
- + 861 ii. Leonard Paul Flinchbaugh, born 19 May 1930 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Jan 2011 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

535. Chester Elmer¹² Flinchbaugh (John Emory¹¹, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Sep 1912 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 May 1978 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Mamie Geesey** 1929. She was born Aft. 1912. He married **(2) Mildred Lehr** 1937. She was born Aft. 1911.

More About Chester Elmer Flinchbaugh: Social Security Number: 175-10-9728

More About Chester Flinchbaugh and Mamie Geesey:

Marriage: 1929

More About Chester Flinchbaugh and Mildred Lehr:

Marriage: 1937

Children of Chester Flinchbaugh and Mamie Geesey are:

i. Doris¹³ Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1929.
ii. Phyllis Marie Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1930.

Child of Chester Flinchbaugh and Mildred Lehr is:

i. Patricia¹³ Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1937. She married Bruce Hottinger; born Aft. 1930.

537. Erwin Curtis¹² Flinchbaugh, Sr. (John Emory¹¹, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Apr 1916 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Apr 2006 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Martha Waltmyer** Aft. 1936. She was born Aft. 1916. He married **(2) Jeanette Virginia Spangler** Aft. 1943. She was born 22 Jan 1918 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Oct 1998 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Erwin Curtis Flinchbaugh, Sr.:

Burial: Apr 2006, Susquehanna Memorial Garden York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Erwin Flinchbaugh and Martha Waltmyer:

Marriage: Aft. 1936

More About Erwin Flinchbaugh and Jeanette Spangler:

Marriage: Aft. 1943

Children of Erwin Flinchbaugh and Martha Waltmyer are:

i. Mary Jane¹³ Flinchbaugh, born 1941; died 1941.

866 ii. Ervin Curtis Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1938.

Children of Erwin Flinchbaugh and Jeanette Spangler are:

i. Mary Virginia¹³ Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1943.

868 ii. Curtis Ray Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1945.

542. William F.¹² Hibner (Jennie May (Matilda)¹¹ Flinchbaugh, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 May 1911 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Jul 1976 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Orpha Naomi Leiberkneckt**. She was born 26 Jul 1911 in Hellam Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Aug 2001 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About William F. Hibner:

Occupation: 1930, knitter hoisery York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of William Hibner and Orpha Leiberkneckt are:

i. ?¹³ Hibner, born Aft. 1931 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

ii. Gloria Louise Hibner, born 12 Sep 1933 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Apr 1934 in Hellam Twp, York Co,

Pennsylvania.

871 iii. ? Hibner, born Aft. 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

544. Murray Edward¹² **Hibner** (Jennie May (Matilda)¹¹ Flinchbaugh, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Jul 1920 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Jan 1997 in Fountain Valley, Orange Co, California. He married **? Farnsworth** May 1965 in Corona, Riverside Co, California. She was born Aft. 1919.

More About Murray Hibner and ? Farnsworth:

Marriage: May 1965, Corona, Riverside Co, California

Children of Murray Hibner and ? Farnsworth are:

872 i. ?¹³ Hibner, born Aft. 1965. 873 ii. ? Hibner, born Aft. 1967. 874 iii. ? Hibner, born Aft. 1968.

545. Harry Allen¹² Seifert (Emma A.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Apr 1910 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Aug 1948 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Dorothy ?**. She was born 29 Oct 1913 in Hellam Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Apr 1995 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Harry Allen Seifert:

Occupation: 1930, bricklayer contractor work York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Harry Seifert and Dorothy? is:

875 i. ?¹³ Seifert, born Aft. 1931. He married ? Smith; born Aft. 1931.

547. Ruth L.¹² **Seifert** (Emma A.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Oct 1915 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Feb 1989 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Oscar Nelson Reichard** 26 Mar 1932 in Freeland, Baltimore Co, Maryland, son of Elmer Reichard and Mary Black. He was born 10 Aug 1909 in Railroad, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Jul 1946 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Ruth L. Seifert:

Burial: 15 Feb 1989, Greenmount Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Oscar Nelson Reichard:

Burial: 18 Jul 1946, Greenmount Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Oscar Reichard and Ruth Seifert:

Marriage: 26 Mar 1932. Freeland, Baltimore Co. Marvland

Child of Ruth Seifert and Oscar Reichard is:

i. Donald N.13 Reichard, born 1940 in Railroad, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 18 Apr 1987 in Long Beach, Los Angeles Co, California.

More About Donald N. Reichard:

Burial: Apr 1987, Greenmount Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

550. Elizabeth K.12 Grove (Elizabeth M.11 Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee10, Mary A.9 Shenberger, Anna8 Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Dec 1913 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Mar 2008 in Dallstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married Adam Melvin (Nip) Grove 27 Jan 1951, son of Adam Grove and Estella Flinchbaugh. He was born 07 Dec 1912 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Mar 1999 in Dallstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Elizabeth K. Grove:

Elizabeth K. Grove, of Red Lion, departed this life March 10, 2008, in Dallastown. She was a daughter of the late O. Seden and Elizabeth M. (Flinchbaugh) Grove. Elizabeth worked with various Red Lion area sewing and cigar factories throughout her career. She enjoyed crocheting and gardening.

She was the wife of the late A. Melvin Grove. Her sister, Irene Grove, departed this life one day after Elizabeth. She was also preceded in death by her son, Glenn Grove; granddaughter, Carolyn Moore; and great-granddaughter. Nicole Moore.

Interment was in Zion U.M. Cemetery.

Notes for Adam Melvin (Nip) Grove:

A. Melvin "Nip" Grove, 86, of Red Lion, died at 9:05 a.m. Tuesday at Colonial Manor Nursing and Rehabilitation Center. He was the husband of Elizabeth K. (Grove) Grove. The couple observed their 48th wedding anniversary Jan. 27. Mr. Grove was born Dec. 7, 1912, in Windsor Township. He was the son of the late Adam F. and Stella (Flinchbaugh) Grove. He was an auto mechanic at Red Lion Automotive, retiring in 1978 after nine years of service. Prior to that, he was a mechanic at George Elfner's for 29 vears.

Mr. Grove also is survived by two daughters, Yvonne Robinson of Red Lion and Mildred Smeltzer of Windsor: three grandchildren: seven great-grandchildren: three great-grandchildren: a brother. Henry A. Grove of Red Lion; and four sisters, Ozella Jones and Pauline Grove, both of Red Lion, Meda Ehrhart of Winterstown and Esther Orrs of Reading.

The service will be 2 p.m. Saturday at the Olewiler and Heffner Funer al Home Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. Burial will be in Zion United Methodist Cemetery in Windsor Township. Viewing will be 1 to 2 p.m. Saturday at the funeral home. Officiating at the service will be the Rev. Ronald B. Schmuck, pastor of Red Lion Bible Church. Memorial contributions may be made to Red Lion Bible Church, P.O. Box 593, Red Lion RR 3 17356; or to Visiting Nurse Association Hospice, 218 E. Market St., York 17403.

More About Adam Melvin (Nip) Grove:

Burial: Mar 1999, Red Lion Zion Methodist Cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Military service: US Navy World War II

More About Adam Grove and Elizabeth Grove:

Marriage: 27 Jan 1951

Child of Elizabeth Grove and Adam Grove is:

+ 877 i. Mildred R.13 Grove, born 09 Sep 1934.

551. Irene Charlet¹² Grove (Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Nov 1917 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Mar 2008 in Dallstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Henry A. Grove**, son of Adam Grove and Estella Flinchbaugh. He was born 08 Dec 1916 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Aug 2006 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Irene Charlet Grove:

Red Lion - Irene C. (Grove) Grove, 90, departed this life for heavenly rest March 11, 2008, at Manor Care Dallastown. She was the wife of the late Henry A. Grove. She was a daughter of the late O. Seden and Elizabeth M. (Flinchbaugh) Grove. She was a 1936 graduate of Red Lion High School. Mrs. Grove retired in 1982 from Red Lion Manufacturing and had also worked for various sewing factories in the Red Lion and Dallastown areas. She was a member of Zion U.M. and its craft club, Red Lion Garden Club, and enjoyed making crafts and sewing.

Mrs. Grove is survived by a daughter, Patricia I. and husband, Jackson Craig of Felton; two grandchildren, Thomas and wife, Angela Craig, and Carla and husband, Donnie White; four great-grandchildren, Dustin, Seden, Chelsea, and Aubree; a brother, Roy Grove of York; and a sister, Ruth Klinedinst of Bloomsburg. She was preceded in death by a sister, Elizabeth.

More About Irene Charlet Grove:

Baptism: 09 Nov 1922, Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania Burial: Mar 2008, Red Lion Zion Methodist Cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Henry A. Grove:

Henry A. Grove, 89, passed away at 2 p.m. Monday, August 21, 2006, at York Hospital. He was the loving husband of Irene C. (Grove) Grove for over 66 years. Mr. Grove was born in Red Lion on December 8, 1916. He was the son of the late Adam F. and Estella M. (Flinchbaugh) Grove. Mr. Grove retired in 1980 from Arnold Lumber Company in Red Lion as a mill worker with over 30 years of employment. He served in the United States Navy during WWII from 1942 to 1944. He was stationed on the DE 421 Chester T. O'Brien in the South Pacific. Mr. Grove was a member of the Red Lion American Legion, Post #553. Mr. Grove was a lifetime member of Zion United Methodist Church. He was very active within the church. He was one of the original members of the Crab Cake Gang, occasionally served as Sunday School Superintendent, and was on the bowling team. He was also on the Zion United Methodist Cemetery board.

In addition to his wife, Irene, Henry leaves a daughter, Patricia I. Craig and husband, Jackson of Felton; two grandchildren, Thomas J. Craig and wife, Angela of Red Lion, and Carla J. White and husband, Donnie of Red Lion; four great-grandchildren, Dustin and Chelsea White, and Seden and Aubree Craig, all of Red Lion; three sisters, Ozella Jones of Dallastown, formerly of Red Lion, Esther Orrs of Sinking Spring, and Pauline Grove of Red Lion; and nieces and nephews. He was preceded in death by two sisters; and five brothers.

A funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Friday at Zion United Methodist Church, 1155 Felton Road, in Red Lion, with the Rev. Stephany S. Sechrist officiating. Viewing will be Friday from 10 to 11 a.m. at the church. Burial will be in Zion United Methodist Cemetery. The York County Veterans Honor Guard will provide full military honors. Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Home, 35 Gotham Place, in Red Lion, is in charge of arrangements. Memorial contributions may be made to Zion United Methodist Church, 1155 Felton Road, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356; or to the American Cancer Society, 924-N Colonial Ave., York, Pennsylvania 17403.

More About Henry A. Grove:

Burial: Aug 2006, Red Lion Zion Methodist Cemetery Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Military service: US Navy World War II

Child of Irene Grove and Henry Grove is:

+ 878 i. Patricia I.¹³ Grove, born 08 May 1940.

553. Roy E.¹² Grove (Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸

Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1927 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Nov 2020 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Bernadette C. Fuhrman**, daughter of Titus Fuhrman and Vergie Craumer. She was born 21 Jan 1916 in Hanover, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Jul 2011 in New Oxford, Adams Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Colleen T. ?** 1950. She was born 02 Aug 1925.

Notes for Roy E. Grove:

Roy E. Grove, formerly of Red Lion, died November 6, 2020, at home, at the age of 93. He was the son of O. Seden and Elizabeth (Flinchbaugh) Grove. He is survived by his wife of 70 years, Colleen T. Grove. Roy was a 1946 graduate of Red Lion Senior High School. He proudly served as president of his high school class for 74 years. He was a US Army Veteran, serving in Korea. He began his lengthy career with the United States Postal Service as a substitute carrier during World War II, ending with his retirement as Supervisor of Mails in 1986.Roy and Colleen were active members of Grace Lutheran Church in Red Lion for over 50 years. He was very active with the church-sponsored Boy Scout Troop #41, served on Red Lion municipal and election boards, and volunteered with Meals on Wheels for 21 years. He was honored with Red Lion's Catherine Meyer award for his service to his community.

Roy is survived by his wife Colleen, his son Dennis Grove (Vicki), his daughter Dianne Leisey (Todd); and his grandchildren, Jack Grove, Kristyn Grove McCloud, and Anne Grove Beecher. He is also survived by great-grandchildren, Hanna, Emma, Vanessa, Faith, Shabazz, Max, and Charlie; his great, great-grandchildren, Louren and Indigo; and sister-in-law, Mary Terwilliger. Roy was preceded in death by his parents and his sisters, Elizabeth Grove, Irene Grove, and Ruth Klinedinst.

Contributions in Roy's memory can be made to Grace Lutheran Church Food Pantry, 220 N. Charles Street, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356. In accordance with Roy's wishes, there will be no services.Roy was a wonderful father, a loyal friend, and a dedicated caregiver for his wife. Their love and dedication shine in the picture we've shared. He will be missed.

Notes for Bernadette C. Fuhrman:

New Oxford - Bernadette C. Grove, 95, passed peacefully with her family by her side on Saturday, July 2, 2011, at Cross Keys Village, the Brethren Home Community. She was the wife of the late Howard Joel Baugher and the late Roy E. Grove. She was born January 21, 1916, in Hanover, the daughter of the late Titus R. and Vergie Jane (Craumer) Fuhrman. Mrs. Grove was a member of Pleasant Hill Church of the Brethren, Hanover, and cleaned houses in the Hanover area.

She is survived by her children, Kenneth H. Baugher and his wife, Jane of Abbottstown, Eugene C. Baugher and his wife, Phyllis of New Oxford, Dorothy M. Strausbaugh and her husband, Terry of Abbottstown; six grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. In addition to her parents and husbands, she was preceded in death by her brother, Lavere C. Fuhrman.

A service to celebrate the life of Mrs. Grove will be on Wednesday at 11 a.m. at the Wetzel Funeral Home, 549 Carlisle St., Hanover, with Elder Merle Bievenour and Elder Fred Miller officiating. A time to share memories and an opportunity to view will be on Wednesday from 10 a.m. until the time of the service at the funeral home. Burial will be in Black Rock Church Cemetery, Glenville. Contributions in Mrs. Grove's memory may be made to Bible Helps, P.O. Box 391, Hanover, Pennsylvania 17331; or to the Pleasant Hill Christian School, 9002 Orchard Road, Spring Grove, Pennsylvania 17362.

More About Roy Grove and Colleen ?:

Marriage: 1950

Children of Roy Grove and Colleen? are:

+ 879 i. Dennis¹³ Grove, born 17 Jan 1952.

ii. Dianne Grove, born 09 Oct 1953. She married Todd Leisey; born 29 Dec 1953.

554. James Perry¹² Hake (Orella M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, James B.¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Jan 1914 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvnia, and died 03 Dec 2000 in York, York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married **Martha L. Mellinger** Aft. 1924. She was born 1914.

Notes for James Perry Hake:

WINTERSTOWN - J. Perry Hake, 86, of Winterstown, died at 5:45 a.m. Sunday at York Hospital. He was the husband of Martha L. (Mellinger) Hake. The couple observed their 67th wedding anniversary June 27. The service will be 1:30 p.m. Wednesday at the Olewiler and Heffner Funeral Home Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. Burial will be in Winterstown United Brethren Cemetery. Visitation will be 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. Wednesday at the funeral home. There will be no viewing.

Mr. Hake was born Jan. 4, 1914, in Winterstown. He was the son of the late Howard L. and Orella M. (Flinchbaugh) Hake. He owned and operated Hake's Farm and Seed Service in Winterstown, retiring in 1981; after retiring, he continued to work part-time at the store until 1985, at which time he had worked in the agricultural field for more than 50 years. He was a member of Bridgeway Community Church, formerly the York Gospel Center; he was a former Sunday school superintendent at Winterstown Evangelical United Brethren Church for several years. He was a 1931 graduate of Red Lion Area High School.

Mr. Hake also is survived by two sons, Robert L. Hake of Winterstown and David P. Hake of Dallastown; seven grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren; and a great-great-grandson. Mr. Hake was preceded in death by a son, Mervin Leon Hake. Officiating at the service will be his pastor, the Rev. David B. MacKenzie, and the Rev. Donald E. Hurlbert. Memorial contributions may be made to Fellowship of International Missions, 555 S. 24th St., Allentown 18104-6666. [Monday, December 04, 2000]

More About James Perry Hake:

Burial: Dec 2000, Winterstown United Brethen Church Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 2: Fairfield, Adams Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 198-32-8686

More About James Hake and Martha Mellinger:

Marriage: Aft. 1924

Children of James Hake and Martha Mellinger are:

i. Mervin Leon¹³ Hake, born 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married Nazimova L. ?; born 1933.

More About Mervin Leon Hake: Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia

- + 882 ii. Robert L. Hake, born 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvnia.
- + 883 iii. David Perry Hake, born 1949 in York Co, Pennsylvnia.

556. Wyant Henry¹² **Seitz** (Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Mar 1905 in Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Feb 1987 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Evelyn Mary Hersey**. She was born 27 Mar 1911 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Nov 1997 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Child of Wyant Seitz and Evelyn Hersey is:

+ 884 i. Loretta Ann¹³ Seitz, born 07 Jul 1936 in Pennsylvania.

558. Hillard Kenneth (Bill)¹² Seitz (Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Nov 1907 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Oct 1997 in Springettsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Alice Octavia Slenker** 06 Mar 1937 in Norrisville, Maryland, daughter of Wesley Slenker and Ethel Seitz. She was born 11 Feb 1915 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Jan 2007 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Hillard Kenneth (Bill) Seitz:

Burial: Oct 1997, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 180-05-0383

Notes for Alice Octavia Slenker:

Alice O. Seitz, 91, died Tuesday morning, January 9, 2007, at Manor Care Dallastown. She was the wife of Hillard K. "Bill" Seitz who died October 19, 1997. A graveside service will be held at 11 a.m. Thursday at St. Paul's (Lebanon) Lutheran Cemetery in Felton, with the Rev. Judi Dunkelberger Smith officiating. A visitation will follow the graveside service at St. Paul's (Lebanon) Lutheran Church Social Hall. Arrangements are by the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., 104 W. Main St., Dallastown. Mrs. Seitz was born February 11, 1915, in York, the daughter of the late Wesley and Ethel (Seitz) Slenker.

Mrs. Seitz was a member of St. Paul's (Lebanon) Lutheran Church and attended Bethany United Methodist Church. She was a former member of the Felton Fire Company Auxiliary. She and her late husband operated the family farm for many years. Mrs. Seitz is survived by one daughter, Marcia S. Flinchbaugh and her husband, Richard of Felton; a granddaughter, Pamela Flinchbaugh; a grandson, Scott Flinchbaugh and his wife, Wendy; and two greatgrandchildren. She was predeceased by two brothers; and one sister. Mrs. Seitz's family has suggested that, for those desiring, memorial contributions may be made to St. Paul's (Lebanon) Lutheran Church, 6955 Rippling Run Road, Felton, PA 17322; or to Bethany United Methodist Church, 49 High St., Felton, PA 17322; or to the Felton Fire Company, 63 Main St., Felton, PA 17322.

More About Hillard Seitz and Alice Slenker: Marriage: 06 Mar 1937, Norrisville, Maryland

Child of Hillard Seitz and Alice Slenker is:

+ 885 i. Marcia¹³ Seitz, born Aft. 1937.

559. Arno Leonard¹² **Seitz** (Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 29 Jun 1912 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Aug 2002 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Evelyn Whiteford** 1941. She was born 30 Oct 1911 in Pylesville, Maryland, and died 08 Jul 2008 in Springwood.

More About Arno Leonard Seitz:

Burial: Aug 2002, Susquehanna Memorial Gardens York Co, Pennsylvania

Hospital at death: Manor Care Health Services Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Military service: US Navy World War II

Religion: St. Paul's (Lebanon) Evangelical Lutheran Church Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 180-05-0174

More About Arno Seitz and Mary Whiteford:

Marriage: 1941

Child of Arno Seitz and Mary Whiteford is: + 886 i. Maxine S. 13 Seitz, born 11 Dec 1948.

560. Harry Floyd¹² Seitz (Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Mar 1914 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 05 Jun 1995 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Pearl Florence Hammond** 11 Dec 1943 in White Hall, Maryland. She was born 25 Oct 1919 in Seven Valleys, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 May 2012 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Harry Floyd Seitz:

Burial: Jun 1995, Lebanon Lutheran Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 210-30-0421

More About Harry Seitz and Pearl Hammond: Marriage: 11 Dec 1943, White Hall, Maryland

Child of Harry Seitz and Pearl Hammond is: 887 i. Harry Eugene¹³ Seitz, born Aft. 1943.

563. Curvin E.¹² Shenberger (Henry Calvin¹¹, Calvin F.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Mar 1911 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Jun 1999 in Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mazie I. Wintermyer** 20 Dec 1933, daughter of Eli Wintermyer and Annie ?. She was born 12 Dec 1908, and died Oct 1991.

More About Curvin E. Shenberger:

Burial: 18 Jun 1999, Prospect Hill Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania Occupation: 1930, farm laborer Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 2: farmer York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation 3: maintenance department Dover Area School District Dover, York Co, Pennsylvania 15

years

Occupation 4: Weis Market Dover, York Co, Pennsylvania 14 years

Social Security Number: 176-01-4544

More About Mazie I. Wintermyer: Social Security Number: 173-32-5425

More About Curvin Shenberger and Mazie Wintermyer:

Marriage: 20 Dec 1933

Child of Curvin Shenberger and Mazie Wintermyer is:

i. Brenda¹³ Shenberger, born Aft. 1934. She married ? Shellenberger; born Aft. 1929.

564. Grace H.¹² **Shenberger** (Henry Calvin¹¹, Calvin F.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Dec 1912 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 14 Feb 1999 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **William F. Sprenkle** 20 Mar 1942 in York Co, Pennsylvania, son of David Sprenkle and Nettie Hovis. He was born 25 Oct 1912 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Apr 2004 in Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Grace H. Shenberger:

Burial: Feb 1999, St. Paul's (Wolf's) Church Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for William F. Sprenkle:

Manchester Twp - William F. Sprenkle, 91, died at 8 a.m. Tuesday, April 27, 2004, at his residence. He was the husband of the late Grace H. (Shenberger) Sprenkle. Born October 25, 1912, in York, a son of the late David A. and Nettie (Hovis) Sprenkle, he had been a lifelong farmer and was a member of St. Peter's Lutheran Church, North York. He was also a member of the Farmer's Forum and the National Farmers Union.

Mr. Sprenkle is survived by his son, William F. Sprenkle Jr. of Spring Grove; two daughters, Mary D. Slade of Steelton, Dauphin County, and Ruth H. Ellison of Denver, Colorado; two brothers, Paul E. Sprenkle of York and David A. Sprenkle II of Spring Grove; a sister, Catherine Hoke of York; and four grandchildren.

Funeral services are scheduled for 10 a.m. Monday at Saint Peter's Lutheran Church, 947 North George Street, with his pastor, the Rev. Larry R. Bergh, officiating. Burial will be in Saint Paul's (Wolf's) Church Cemetery. Viewing will be 1 hour prior to the service. William E. Little Funeral Homes Inc., 60 South Main Street, Manchester, is in charge of arrangements. Memorial contributions may be made to

Saint Peter's Lutheran Church, 947 North George Street, York, Pennsylvania 17404.

More About William F. Sprenkle:

Burial: 03 May 2004, St. Paul's (Wolf's) Church Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

Occupation: farmer York Co, Pennsylvania

Religion: St. Peter's Lutheran Church North York, York Co, Pennsylvania

Residence: York, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Residence 2: Spring Grove, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 3: Porters Sideling, Pennsylvania

More About William Sprenkle and Grace Shenberger:

Marriage: 20 Mar 1942, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Grace Shenberger and William Sprenkle are:

i. William F. 13 Sprenkle, Jr., born Aft. 1942.

890 ii. Mary D. Sprenkle, born Aft. 1944. She married ? Slade; born Aft. 1938.

More About ? Slade:

Residence: 2004, Stellston, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania

891 iii. Ruth H. Sprenkle, born Aft. 1945. She married ? Ellison; born Aft. 1940.

More About ? Ellison:

Residence: 2004, Denver, Colorado

565. Mary Alverta¹² **Shenberger** (Henry Calvin¹¹, Calvin F.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Mar 1915 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died Feb 1997 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Willis Harold Grove** 1936, son of Kurvin Grove and Cora Lutz. He was born 12 Feb 1912 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 1970.

More About Mary Alverta Shenberger:

Burial: Feb 1997, Zion United Methodist Cemetery York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Willis Grove and Mary Shenberger:

Marriage: 1936

Children of Mary Shenberger and Willis Grove are:

- + 892 i. Kurvin Henry¹³ Grove, born 12 Aug 1937 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
 893 ii. Marie A. Grove, born Aft. 1938. She married ? Snyder; born Aft. 1931.
- **571.** Erma Elizabeth¹² Grim (Ralph Abraham¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Jan 1923 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Feb 2018. She married **Henry Vernon Tyson**. He was born 02 Jan 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Children of Erma Grim and Henry Tyson are:

i. Jerel Brent¹³ Tyson, born 17 Apr 1957.

895 ii. Joyce Elizabeth Tyson, born 17 Jun 1952. She married William Grafton Anderson 1981.

More About William Anderson and Joyce Tyson:

Marriage: 1981

572. Quentin Alfred¹² **Grim** (Ralph Abraham¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 May 1924 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Sep 2013 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

He married **Donalene Roberta Riley** 15 Sep 1946. She was born 06 May 1929 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Sep 2004 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Quentin Grim and Donalene Riley:

Marriage: 15 Sep 1946

Children of Quentin Grim and Donalene Riley are:

i. Deborah A. 13 Grim, born Aft. 1948. She married? Geesey; born Aft. 1944.

897 ii. Gail L. Grim. 898 iii. Karla Grim.

899 iv. Alesia E. Grim. She married ? Grothe.

574. Treva Mae¹² **Grim** (Ralph Abraham¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Jul 1929 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 02 Dec 2020 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Weldon Wayne Blouse**, son of Elmer Blouse and Irene Grim. He was born 20 Sep 1924 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Jul 2004 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Child of Treva Grim and Weldon Blouse is:

 James W.¹³ Blouse, born 20 Jun 1951 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 06 Jun 2017 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married Lorena Millar; born Aft. 1951.

578. Phyllis¹² **Grim** (Ralph Abraham¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Jul 1937 in Winterstown, North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Terry Leon Seitz** 29 Dec 1956, son of James Seitz and Viola Beck. He was born 15 Jan 1937 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Sep 1995 in Allentown, Lehigh Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Terry Leon Seitz:

Terry L. Seitz, 58, of Allentown, formerly of Dallastown, died Friday Sept. 22, 1995 at his home. He was the husband of Phylliss (Grim) Seitz. The service will be 11 a.m. Monday at St. Paul's United Methodist Church, 45 First Ave., Red Lion. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, with military rites by York County Veterans Honor Guard. There will be no viewing. The Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home Inc., 104 W. Main Street, Dallastown, is in charge of arrangements.

Mr. Seitz was bornJan. 15, 1937, in Red Lion. He was the son of James Preston Seitz of Stewartstown, and the late Viola (Beck) Seitz. He was employed by Able Industrial as an office manager with 25 years of service, and Hub City for one year prior to his retirement in 1994. Mr. Seitz was a U.S. Air Force veteran of the Korean conflict, and was a member of St. Mark's Lutheran Church in Allentown, and the American Legion.

Mr. Seitz also is survived by two sons, Bret Seitz of West Chester, Ohio, and Bart Seitz of Allentown; a daughter, Doreen Baggs of Philadelphia; eight grandchildren; a brother, Lonny Seitz of Dover; and a sister Koby Schluderberg of Wheaton, Illinois.

Officiating at the service will be the Revs. Charles Keller and Grant Wickert. Memorial contributions may be made to American Cancer Society, 226 E. Market Street, York 17403.

More About Terry Seitz and Phyllis Grim:

Marriage: 29 Dec 1956

Children of Phyllis Grim and Terry Seitz are:

901 i. Bret¹³ Seitz. 902 ii. Bart Seitz. 903 iii. Doreen Seitz.

583. Mary Ellen¹² Grim (Edwin Leroy¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann

Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 Jul 1936 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Jul 2000 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **James Kenneth Laucks, Jr.** Feb 1956. He was born 10 Aug 1937.

Notes for Mary Ellen Grim:

Maryellen (Grim) Laucks, 64, of York Township, died at 6:45 p.m. Wednesday at her home. Ms. Laucks was born July 8, 1936, in Dallastown. She was the daughter of the late Edwin L. and Margaret E. (Black) Grim. She retired from York Container in 1999. She was a member of Christ Lutheran Church in Dallastown.

Ms. Laucks is survived by two sons, Steven M. Laucks and David A. Laucks, both of Red Lion; a daughter, Lori J. Blevins of East Prospect; four grandchildren; a great-granddaughter; and two sisters, Arlene Geiselman of Fort Lauderdale, Fla., and Grace George of Spry.

The service will be 10 a.m. Saturday at the Olewiler and Heffner Funeral Home Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York. Viewing will be 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the funeral home. Officiating at the service will be her pastor, the Rev. Lillian C. Russell-Nicolai. Memorial contributions may be made to York Cancer Center Patient Help Fund, 25 Monument Road, Suite 194, York 17402; or to Visiting Nurse Association Hospice, 218 E. Market St., York 17403.

More About James Laucks and Mary Grim:

Marriage: Feb 1956

Children of Mary Grim and James Laucks are:

- 904 i. Ďavid A.¹³ Laucks. He married Pamela S. Fisher; born 07 Feb 1966.
- 905 ii. Linda Laucks. She married ? Lutz.
- + 906 iii. Steven Laucks, born 23 Sep 1956.
 - 907 iv. Bradley D. Laucks, born 22 Jul 1957. He married Diane Elaine Ness; born 16 Oct 1954.
- + 908 v. Lori Jean Laucks, born 05 Jun 1958 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 04 Dec 2003 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- **586. Gerald L.**¹² **Mitzel** (George Walter¹¹, Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Apr 1923 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Jul 2010 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Mildred Hoffnagle**. She was born Aft. 1923.

Children of Gerald Mitzel and Mildred Hoffnagle are:

- 909 i. ?¹³ Mitzel, born Aft. 1944.
- 910 ii. ? Mitzel, born Aft. 1945. She married ? Burke; born Aft. 1940.
- 911 iii. Lonnie Leroy Mitzel, born 27 Jul 1943 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 09 Jan 1967 in South Vietnam. He married Susan Fritz Aft. 1962; born Aft. 1943.

More About Lonnie Mitzel and Susan Fritz: Marriage: Aft. 1962

587. Clair¹² Paules (Mary E.¹¹ Mitzel, Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 May 1927 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Jun 2014 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Doris M. Barnhart** 09 Aug 1947. She was born 02 Sep 1928 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Apr 2020 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Clair Paules:

Red Lion - Clair Paules, 87, died on Friday, June 20, 2014, at York Hospital. He was the husband of Doris M. (Barnhart) Paules. The couple planned to celebrate their 67th wedding anniversary on Aug 9. Born on May 4, 1927, in Red Lion, he was the son of the late Sterling M. and Mary E. (Mitzel) Paules. Clair retired as a project engineer from Gichner Shelter Systems. Mr. Paules served our country for three years in the U.S. Army Air Corps during WWII. Mr. Paules was a member of Adamsville U.M. Church. Clair was a former member of various groups throughout the area. He enjoyed traveling to the vacation home at Indian River, Delaware, boating, camping, hunting, fishing, wood projects, slot-car racing and go-

cart racing. Clair enjoyed spending time with his family, especially his grandchildren and great-grandchildren.

Along with his wife, Doris, Clair is survived by one son, Stephen C. Paules and his wife, Cathy of Red Lion; two daughters, Connie S. King and her husband, Harry of Mt. Wolf and Kandy L. Paules-Sowards of Red Lion; four grandchildren, Christina Patterson and her husband, Shane, Matthew King, Mary Paules and Eric Paules; and two great-grandchildren, Taran and Camree Patterson.

A celebration of life tribute service will be held at 10 a.m. on Thursday, June 26, 2014 at Life Tributes by Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with Pastor Troy Harrold officiating. Viewings will be from 6 to 8 p.m. on Wednesday and 9 to 10 a.m. on Thursday, both at the funeral home. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens with full military honors provided by the York County Veterans Honor Guard. Memorial contributions may be made to the SPCA, 3159 N. Susquehanna Trail, York, Pennsylvania 17406.

Notes for Doris M. Barnhart:

Red Lion - Doris M (Barnhart) Paules, 91, passed away on April 4, 2020. She was the widow of Clair E. Paules. Born on September 2, 1928 in Red Lion, she was a daughter of John R. and Barbara Ruth (Rider) Barnhart. Doris graduated from Red Lion Area High School. She worked in the tobacco industry, having retired from the HL Neff Cigar Company as their shipping clerk. She was a member of the Adamsville United Methodist Church. Doris enjoyed crafting, her home in Delaware, her love of her grandchildren/great grandchildren and her many dogs.

Doris is survived by a son, Stephen C. Paules (Cathy); two daughters, Connie S. King (Harry) and Kandy L. Paules-Sowards; grandchildren, Christina Patterson (Shane), Matthew King, Mary Paules and Eric Paules; great-grandchildren, Taran and Camree Patterson; and her beloved dog, CiCi.She was preceded in depth by two brothers, Francis and Frederick Barnhart; and sister, Romaine Daughtery.

Following cremation, a celebration of life will be held at a later date. Memorial contributions can be made to the York County SPCA or the Adamsville United Methodists Church. Arrangements by Cremation Society of Pennsylvania, Inc.

More About Clair Paules and Doris Barnhart:

Marriage: 09 Aug 1947

Children of Clair Paules and Doris Barnhart are:

- + 912 i. Stephen C.¹³ Paules, born 20 Sep 1951.
- + 913 ii. Connie S. Paules.
 - 914 iii. Kandy L. Paules, born 23 Jan 1956. She married ? Sowards.

589. Betty Jane¹² Knisely (Nora Mildred¹¹ Mitzel, Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Mar 1931 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Apr 2020 in Williamsport, Washington Co, Maryland. She married **William Carson Donaldson** 17 May 1952 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 22 Feb 1926 in Waynesboro, Franklin Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Jun 2016 in Hagerstown, Washington Co, Maryland.

Notes for Betty Jane Knisely:

Betty Jane Knisely Donaldson, 89, of Williamsport, Maryland, passed away Saturday, April 25th, 2020 at Homewood Retirement Center. Born March 19, 1931, in Red Lion, Pennsylvania, she was the daughter of the late Ervin and Nora (Mitzel) Knisely. Betty graduated from Red Lion High School in 1949 and the York (Pennsylvania) Hospital School of Nursing in 1952. Most of her nursing career was at the Washington County Hospital in the coronary care unit. She was also a member of the Presbyterian Church of Hagerstown since 1952.

Betty is preceded in death by her former husband, William C. Donaldson, and is survived by two sons, Allan and wife Susanne of Williamsport, and Scott and wife Kimberly of Blacksburg, Virginia. She is also survived by two grandchildren, Nathan Donaldson of Williamsport, and Emily and husband David Rider of Falling Waters, West Virginia, and two great-grandchildren, Colby and Alyssa Rider. The grandkids affectionately called her Maw. Betty is also survived by her dear friend Freeda McClure of

Havre de Grace (formerly of Rohrersville) whom she met at Washington County Hospital in the 1950's.

In her spare time, Betty enjoyed tennis, hiking, bird-watching, biking, and road trips with friends and family. She played rhythm guitar in her high school jazz band, and enjoyed listening to music throughout her life. Peggy Lee, Stan Kenton, and Anne Murray were among her favorites.

The family would like to thank the nurses and staff at the Evergreen section of Homewood for the excellent care and attention they have provided for Betty over the past four years. No services are planned at this time.

Notes for William Carson Donaldson:

William C. Donaldson, 90, of Hagerstown, Maryland, passed away Friday, June 17, 2016 at Meritus Medical Center. Born February 22, 1926 in Waynesboro, Pennsylvania, he was the son of the late William L. and Helen (Eigenbrode) Donaldson. Bill graduated from Hagerstown High School in 1944 and enlisted in the Navy, where he served in the Pacific during WWII. After the war, he graduated from Gettysburg College in 1951. He owned and operated Donaldson Office Supply from 1960 to 1994. He was a member of Covenant Presbyterian Church of Hagerstown, American Legion Post 10 of Boonsboro, AMVETS Post 10 of Hagerstown, and the Rotary Club of Hancock. In his retirement, Bill volunteered for Washington County tourism and the C&O Canal bicycle safety patrol.

Bill is survived by his former wife, Betty (Knisely) Donaldson, and their two sons, Allan Donaldson of Williamsport and Scott Donaldson of Blacksburg, Virginia. He also had two grandchildren, Nathan Donaldson of Williamsport, and Emily Rider of Falling Waters, West Virginia, and two great grandchildren.

Services will be Tuesday 11:00 a.m. at Minnich Funeral Home, 415 E. Wilson Blvd., Hagerstown. Burial will be at 2:00 p.m. in Fairfield Union Cemetery, Fairfield, Pennsylvania. The Rev. Dr. Walt Peters will officiate. The family will receive friends Monday from 6 to 8 PM at the funeral home.

More About William Donaldson and Betty Knisely: Marriage: 17 May 1952, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Betty Knisely and William Donaldson are:

+ 915 i. Allan¹³ Donaldson, born 16 Jul 1954.

916 ii. Scott Donaldson, born 26 Feb 1957. He married Kimberly ?; born 19 Oct 1956.

590. Margaret M.¹² Sentz (Orella May¹¹, John Albert¹⁰, Susan⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 May 1910 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 May 2009 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Curvin Franklin Paules**, son of Irving Scott (Ervin) Paules. He was born 05 Jul 1909 in Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Jun 1977 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Children of Margaret Sentz and Curvin Paules are:

917 i. Brenda Esther¹³ Paules, born 21 Feb 1950 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 25 Feb 1950 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Brenda Esther Paules:

Burial: 27 Feb 1950, Zion U.B. WIndsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Cause of Death: broncho pneumonia

918 ii. Glenda Ruth Paules, born Feb 1950. She married William J. Todd, Jr. Sep 1972; born Jun 1948.

More About William Todd and Glenda Paules: Marriage: Sep 1972

Generation No. 7

600. Ellamay Blakemore¹³ Garrison (John B.¹², Mary Elizabeth¹¹ Gable, Joseph Benson¹⁰, Israel⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Jun 1951 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland. She married **Lawrence Alfred**

Ward 17 Mar 1972 in Akron, New York. He was born 16 Jan 1951.

Marriage Notes for Ellamay Garrison and Lawrence Ward:

Ellamay Blakemore Garrison daughter of former Stewartstown area residents Mr. and Mrs. John B. Garrison, Akron New York, married Lawrence Alfred Ward of Binghamton, New York on Friday March 17, 1972 at 7:30 p.m. in Calvary Baptist Church, Akron, New York. The Rev. Dr. Paul Griffis performed the ceremony. The bridegroom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. William Ward Elmira, New York.

The bride was given in marriage by her parents. Mrs. Mary E. Cutt, Maitrain, Arizona, sister of the bride, was matron of honor. Bridesmaids were Glenshella Slaughter, from Wisconsin; Stella Duncan, Debra Negram, fellow students of the bride at the Practical Bible Training School, Bible School Park, New York, and Laurie Cooper, cousin of the bridegroom. Michael Erickson from Connecticut, was best man. Usher were John B. William and Joseph B. Garrison Jr., Akron, brothers of the bride, and Robert Ward, Elmira, brother of the bridegroom.

A reception of 80 persons was held at the church. Mr. and Mrs. Ward will graduate in May from Bible Training School, Bible School Park, New York. The couple will visit in the area and the bride's grandmother, Mrs. Mary Garrison, South Main Street, Stewartstown, during their wedding trip. They will reside at 1133 Vestal Ave., Bingham, New York.

More About Lawrence Ward and Ellamay Garrison:

Marriage: 17 Mar 1972, Akron, New York

Child of Ellamay Garrison and Lawrence Ward is:

919 i. Joanna Lynn¹⁴ Ward, born 01 Dec 1984; died 11 Jan 1987 in Virginia Beach, Virginia Beach Co, Virginia.

605. Dorothy Kay¹³ Mills (Lawrence T.¹², Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Jul 1939 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska, and died 15 Aug 2006 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married **(1) Allan Lee Trotter** 29 Oct 1956 in Cass Co, Nebraska. He was born 03 Sep 1938 in Nebraksa, and died 13 Apr 2009 in Iowa. She married **(2) Billie Jack Putnam** Bef. 1958. He was born 22 Jan 1937, and died 25 Jan 1997.

More About Allan Trotter and Dorothy Mills: Marriage: 29 Oct 1956, Cass Co, Nebraska

More About Billie Putnam and Dorothy Mills:

Divorce: 13 Dec 1976, Cumberlabd Co, North Carollina

Marriage: Bef. 1958

Children of Dorothy Mills and Billie Putnam are:

920

i. Theresia Jane¹⁴ Putnam, born 19 Feb 1958 in Douglas Co, Nebraska; died 08 May 2002 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. She married (1) Harold Brauch 19 Apr 1975 in Hawaii; born 15 Aug 1953 in Colorado. She married (2) Leland Howard Maxam, Jr. 31 Oct 1991 in Norfolk, Virginia; born 27 Apr 1952 in New Orleans, Orleans Parish, Louisiana.

Notes for Theresia Jane Putnam:

Theresia J. Brauch-Maxam, 44; Lincoln, died Wednesday (May 8, 2002). Bom Omaha (Feb. 19, 1958) to Dorothy Putnam and Allan Trotter. Graduate, University of Nebraska-Lincoln Teachers College,1997; BA computer science; Pi Lambda Theta; former employee, Naval District Washington Marina; heart transplant recipient (Oct. 12, 1999); member, OES Lincoln Chapter 148.

Survivors: husband, Leland Maxam Jr.; son, Todd Brauch, Lincoln; step-daughter, Michelle Maxam, Freelandville, Indiana; parents, Dorothy Putnam, Lincoln, Allan Trotter, Atlantic, Iowa; sisters, brother-in-law, Victoria Stippel, Alaina Putnam, Merry and Lee Voss, all Lincoln; nine nieces, nephews. Preceded in death by grandparents, Lawrence and Irene Mills; step-father, B.J. Putnam.

Services: 10 a.m. Monday, Metcalf Funeral Home, 245 N. 27th Street. The Rev. George Robie, Lincoln Memorial Park. Visitation:10 a.m.-8 p.m. Sunday, 8-10 a.m. Monday funeral home. Pallbearers: Darin Walker, Charlie Miller, Ricky Bickford, Robert Bickford, Russel Stippel, Nick Hartung. Memorials: Nebraska Organ Retrieval System.

More About Harold Brauch and Theresia Putnam: Divorce: 06 Apr 1990, Benton, Washington

Marriage: 19 Apr 1975, Hawaii

More About Leland Maxam and Theresia Putnam: Marriage: 31 Oct 1991, Norfolk, Virginia

921 ii. Victoria Putnam, born 21 Sep 1959 in Douglas Co, Nebraska.

922 iii. Alaina Lea Putnam, born 15 Sep 1960 in Douglas Co, Nebraska. She married Leland Howard Maxam, Jr. 08 Oct 2002 in Clark Co, Nevada; born 27 Apr 1952 in New Orleans, Orleans Parish, Louisiana.

More About Leland Maxam and Alaina Putnam: Marriage: 08 Oct 2002, Clark Co, Nevada

923 iv. Merry Elizabeth Putnam, born 07 Dec 1962 in Douglas Co, Nebraska.

608. Lee Lawrence¹³ Mills (Louis Burdedt¹², Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jun 1931 in Malmo, Saunders Co, Nebraska, and died 29 Sep 1997 in Marion, Marion Co, Kansas. He married **(1) Geraldine ?**. She was born 31 Aug 1931 in Mountainburg, Arkansas, and died 24 Jun 2014 in Andover, Butler Co, Kansas. He married **(2) Frances Lea West**.

Notes for Lee Lawrence Mills:

Lee L. Mills, 66, Marion, died Monday, Sept, 29, 1997, at his home. Mr. Mills was born June 24, 1931, at Malmo, Nebraska, and was a resident of Marion Reservoir since 1993, moving from Wichita. He owned Lee's Body Repair in Wichita until retiring in 1992. Survivors include his wife, Gerry of Marion; a son, Russell of West LaFayette, Indiana; three daughters, Marcia Relph and Sharon Forn Shell, both of Wichita, and Vickie Hoffman of Fort Morgan, Colorado; a step-son, Roger Meadows of Spokane, Washington; his father, Louis B. Mills of Onawa, Iowa; a brother, Edwin of Nevada, Iowa; a sister, Katherine Williams of Siloam Springs, Arkansas; and 14 grandchildren.

The funeral will be at 10 a.m. Thursday at Zeiner Funeral Home; Marion: Pastor Doug Bing officiating. Burial will be in Marion Cemetery. Memorials may be made to American Cancer Society. Visitation will be from 9 a.m. to 8 p.m. today at the funeral home, 205 Elm, Marion 66861, where the family will receive friends from 6 to 8 p.m. today.

Children of Lee Mills and Geraldine? are:

924 i. Russell¹⁴ Mills.

925 ii. Sharon Mills. She married Randall Fornshell.

926 iii. Vickie Mills. She married Mark Hoffman.

927 iv. Tina Mills. She married Lonnie Lohrman.

Child of Lee Mills and Frances West is:

+ 928 i. Marcia Ann¹⁴ Mills, born 20 Nov 1955 in Ida Grove, Iowa; died 17 Nov 2023.

609. Edwin Louis¹³ Mills (Louis Burdedt¹², Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 28 May 1934 in Saunders Co, Nebraska, and died 06 Feb 2022 in Melcher-Dallas, Marion Co, Iowa. He married **Rowena Roxanne Snyder** 22 Aug 1954 in Knoxville, Iowa. She was born 16 Oct 1936 in Atlanta, Missouri, and died 08 Oct 2022 in Melcher-Dallas, Marion Co, Iowa.

Notes for Edwin Louis Mills:

Edwin Louis Mills, 87, of Melcher-Dallas, Iowa, passed away on February 6, 2022. A Graveside Service will be held at a later date. Memorials may be made in his honor of Ed to EveryStep Hospice of Knoxville, Iowa. Edwin Louis Mills was born on May 28, 1934, to Louis and Anna Hall Mills in Prauge, Nebraska. The family moved to Iowa when Ed was young. He attended Onawa grade school, then on to Oak Park Academy in Nevada where he graduated high school with the class of 1952. He met Rowena Snyder in 1953 at Oak Park Academy. The couple married on August 22, 1954, in Knoxville, Iowa. To this

union they were blessed with three children: Louis, Rhonda, and Timothy.

Ed was a licensed Boiler Engineer and worked for Oak Park Academy most of his life. He worked at Andrews University in Michigan for a couple of years. The family moved to Union Springs, New York in 1959 and later returned to Oak Park in 1963. Oak Park is where he considered home. He did a number of jobs during the many years. He drove a bus and even drove to New York on a student trip. Anyone that knew Ed or worked with him could always depend on him. He was the most patient, easy-going person whom the students loved and respected. He loved working with kids. He retired in 1999, and the couple moved to Melcher. His love for kids shined even brighter for his children, grandchildren, and great grandchildren. He loved spending time with his family. He enjoyed and was a very talented woodworker, making many things such as cabinets, entertainment centers, toys, and tractors. Rowena and Ed enjoyed camping, birdwatching, riding the train to California, but most importantly they just had fun no matter what they did.

Ed is survived by his wife, Rowena; children: Louis Mills and Rhonda Tiller; 9 grandchildren; 9 great grandchildren; and a host of nieces and nephews. Preceding him in death was his son, Timothy, in June 2019; brother, Lee Mills; and sister, Katheryn Williams.

Notes for Rowena Roxanne Snyder:

Rowena Mills, 85, of Melcher-Dallas, Iowa, passed away October 8, 2022. A Graveside Service will be held for Rowena and her husband, Edwin, on Monday, October 24, 2022, at 1:00 p.m. at Graceland Cemetery in Knoxville, Iowa. Memorials may be made in Rowenas name to EveryStep Hospice of Knoxville, Iowa. Rowena Roxanne Snyder was born October 16, 1936, to Eugene and Jessie Snyder in Atlanta, Missouri. Rowena was the oldest of five children born to the couple. When she was seven years old, her family moved to Tracy, Iowa. Rowena attended school in Tracy until her senior year. She then attended and graduated from Oak Park Academy in Nevada, Iowa. Rowena met Edwin Louis Mills her senior year and the couple married on August 22, 1954, in Knoxville, Iowa. They were blessed with three children: Louis, Rhonda, and Timothy.

In 1959, their family moved to Union Springs, New York. They returned to Oak Park in 1963, as they always considered it their home. Rowena enjoyed being a homemaker, taking care of her home and family. She also kept an impressive garden. Rowena did work for a time in a business office. When Ed retired in 1999, the couple moved to Melcher. They were members of the Knoxville Seventh-Day Adventist Church. They enjoyed family; loved traveling to visit relatives, especially their children and grandchildren. Rowena and Ed enjoyed camping, birdwatching, riding the train to California, but most importantly, they just had fun no matter what they did.

Rowena is survived by her children, Louis Mills and Rhonda Tiller; 9 grandchildren; 9 great grandchildren; brother, Jim Snyder; sister, Ramona Gerry; and a host of nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by her husband, Edwin, in February 2022; son, Timothy, in June 2019; brother, Thomas Eugene Snyder, in June 2021; and brother, Benjamin Ray Snyder, in January 2022.

More About Edwin Mills and Rowena Snyder:

Marriage: 22 Aug 1954, Knoxville, Iowa

Children of Edwin Mills and Rowena Snyder are:

- 929 i. Louis¹⁴ Mills. 930 ii. Rhonda Mills.
- + 931 iii. Timothy Edwin Mills, born 23 Sep 1962 in Courtland, New York; died 22 Jun 2019 in Davis, California.

615. David Fredric¹³ **Malone** (Maxwell Earle¹², Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Dec 1947. He married **Cynthia Raye (Cindy) Pimper** 12 Jun 1971 in Fremont, Dodge Co, Nebraska. She was born 12 Oct 1951.

Marriage Notes for David Malone and Cynthia Pimper:

Fremont – Miss Cynthia Raye Pimper and David Fredric Malone of Fairmont, Minnesota, were married in a 2 p.m. Saturday June 12, 1971 ceremony at First Presbyterian Church. Parents of the couple are Messrs. And Mmes. Max Malone of Lincoln and Al Pimper. The brides gown, trimmed with

embroidered daisies and ribbon, featured a shirred bodice, camelot sleeves and a skirt of peated shiffon. A daisy half bait held her mantilla which was trimmed with daisies. Mrs. Loren Faaborg of Omaha was matron of honor. The Misses Betsy Swanson of Omaha, Anita Malone of Lincoln and Mary Lou Ollenburg were bridesmaids. Gary Toebben of Lincoln was best man. Tom Hoegemeyer of Ames, lowa, Ken Messersmith of St. Paul and Alan Sedivy of Waverly were groomsmen.

After a wedding trip to Colorado, the couple will live in Mt. Vernon, Illinois.

Mr. and Mrs. A.A. Pimper and Mrs. Mary Bures, Howells, and Mr. and Mrs. Gene Humlicek and family, Dodge, attended the June 12, 1971 wedding in Fremont of the Pimpers' granddaughter, Miss Cynthia Raye Pimper, and David F. Malone. Parents of the couple are Mr. and Mrs. Al Pimper, Fremont, and Max Malone, Waverly. Rev. John Swearingin officiated at the double ring ceremony at the First Presbyterian Church.

Given in marriage by her father, the bride chose a gown designed with a shirred bodice and illusion neckline, trimmed with embroidered daisies and satin ribbon. Daisies and ribbon outlined her waist, capped the billowy Camelot sleeves and finished the cuffs. Pretty chiffon pleats covered her skirt of bridal taffeta. Her daisy, etched mantilla of imported illusion was gathered to a daisy half hat with daisies strewn about on the tulle. Her attendant included matron of honor, Mrs. Loren Faaborg, and bridesmaids, Misses Betsy Swanson, Mary Lou Ollenburd and Anita Malone, sister of the bridegroom. Gary Toebben was best man. Groomsmen were Alan Sedivy, Kenneth Messersmith and Thomas Hoegemeyer.

A reception followed the ceremony, and a buffet supper afterward for immediate family relatives was served all the Fremont Golf Club. A 1969 Fremont High School graduate, the bride attended the University of Nebraska for two years. She was a member of Delta Gamma Sorority. The bridegroom, a 1966 graduate of Waverly High School, graduated in 1970 from the University of Nebraska. He was affiliated with the Farmhouse Fraternity. He is employed by Dekalb Agriculture Research Inc. The couple will reside in Mount Vernon, Illinois, after returning from their wedding trip to Colorado.

More About David Malone and Cynthia Pimper: Marriage: 12 Jun 1971, Fremont, Dodge Co, Nebraska

Marriage. 12 Juli 1971, Fremont, Douge Co, Nebras

Child of David Malone and Cynthia Pimper is:

932 i. Sara¹⁴ Malone, born 27 Mar 1977.

616. Anita Marie¹³ **Malone** (Maxwell Earle¹², Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Feb 1955. She married **Allen Hall**. He was born 08 Oct 1953.

Notes for Anita Marie Malone:

May 25, 1977 - A veteran 4-H member and University of Nebraska Lincoln graduate took over Extension Home Economist duties in Boone and Nance Counties Monday. This announcement came from Dr. Loyd L. Young, district V Extension director; Leo Rutten, Boone County Extension Board president from Albion; and Ray Peregrine, Nance County Extension Board president from Fullerton. Anita Marie Malone, 22, earned a B.S. degree in home economics education and Extension from UN-L, she was active in the Campus Involvement Council Mortar Board; American Home Economics Association; Nebraska Agricultural Youth Institute; and the Executive Council of the East Union.

Malone, who graduated in 1973 from Waverly High School, says she enjoys working with a variety of age groups and is interested in working in an agricultural area "where I can become a part of the community and be an asset to it. One of the reasons I enjoy Extension work is because of the many methods used in teaching - demonstrations, radio and one-to-one contacts."

Children of Anita Malone and Allen Hall are:

933 i. Trevor Allen¹⁴ Hall, born 14 Dec 1982.

934 ii. Chad Maxwell Hall, born 14 Jan 1987. He married Stefanie Anne ?; born 08 Mar 1987.

617. Marilyn Elaine¹³ **Whyman** (Marion Joyce¹² Malone, Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Jul 1947. She married **Robert Allen (Bob) Williams** 17 Jun 1965 in Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He was born 14 Oct 1944 in Hastings, Adams Co, Nebraska, and died 15 Jan 2021 in Montrose, Montrose Co, Colorado.

Notes for Robert Allen (Bob) Williams:

Robert Allen Williams, passed away on the morning of Friday, Jan. 15, 2021, at San Juan Living Center, in Montrose, Colorado, with his wife at his side, Bob slipped his earthly bonds, as Jesus opened wide the gates of Heaven and escorted him to Glory. Robert Allen Williams was born Oct. 14, 1944, in Hastings, Nebraska, to Clarence Alton and Doris Eleanor (Moyer) Williams, the second of four children. Bob grew up in Waverly, Nebraska, where he graduated from Waverly High School in 1962. In 1964, he received an associate degree in electronics from (then) Nebraska Vocational Technical School. In 1966, he enlisted in the Nebraska Air National Guard, and was honorably discharged in 1972. On June 17, 1965, he married his high school sweetheart, Marilyn Elaine Whyman, at First United Methodist Church in Waverly. They celebrated 55 years of marriage last June.

Together they had two children, a daughter, Emily Ann, in 1967, and a son, Ross Andrew, in 1969. The family made their home in Lincoln, Nebraska, where Bob was employed as a metering technician for Lincoln Electric System. In Lincoln, they were members of First Baptist Church, where Bob first accepted Jesus as his Savior in 1974. The family enjoyed their many trips to Colorado for summer vacations and winter skiing. In April, 1979, they achieved their dream of moving to Colorado when Bob was hired as a substation technician for (then) Colorado Ute Electric Association in Montrose. He retired from Tri-State Generation and Transmission in 2008.

Bob and Marilyn enjoyed nothing more than hooking up the travel trailer and heading into the mountains for camping, 4-wheeling, hiking and biking. These were Bob's happiest memories. After he retired they traveled a little farther afield and spent several winters in Arizona, New Mexico and Texas, until Bob's declining health kept them home. He was eventually diagnosed with Parkinson's Disease and vascular dementia. Marilyn took care of him at home until September 2018, when he became a resident of San Juan Living Center. They had dinner together every evening until COVID-19 brought it to an abrupt halt. Even then, in the warm months of 2020, they had dinner together, Bob dining inside the patio window and Marilyn dining outside the window. Bob was preceded in death by his two grandsons, Robbie Williams and Will Patterson; as well as his parents; and parents-in-law, Collins and Marion Whyman.

He is survived by his wife; his beloved dog, Lucky; his son, daughter-in-law and granddaughter, Ross, Christie and Minta Williams, of Colorado Springs; his daughter, Emily Basham, of Lincoln, Nebraska; his granddaughter, Erin Williams Smith (whom he helped raise) and her husband Zachary Smith, of Delta; his brother and sister-in-law, Steve and Jeri Williams, of Mountain Home, Arkansas; his sisters and brothers-in-law, Shirley and Don Ensminger, of Massilon, Ohio; Pam and Dave Johnson, of Mountain Home, Arkansas; his in-laws, Russ Whyman, of Westcliffe; Roger and Roxy Whyman, of Parker; Georgia and Bill Niemeyer, of Waverly, Nebraska; and Lori Lamb, also of Waverly. He is also survived by 12 nieces and nephews and numerous cousins.

At Bob's request, there will be no services. Cremation has taken place, and this coming summer, his family will gather to scatter his ashes at Lake San Cristobal, near Lake City. Also, Bob has requested that memorials be sent to the Montrose Animal Shelter, 3383 N. Townsend Ave., Montrose, Colorado 81401. The family would like to thank the staff of San Juan Living Center for the loving care they gave him at the end of his life. Crippin Funeral Home is assisting the family with arrangements

More About Robert Williams and Marilyn Whyman: Marriage: 17 Jun 1965, Waverly, Lancaster Co, Nebraska

Children of Marilyn Whyman and Robert Williams are:

935 i. Emily Ann¹⁴ Williams, born 1967. She married? Basham.

+ 936 ii. Ross Andrew Williams, born 16 Jul 1969.

620. Roger Allen¹³ Whyman (Marion Joyce¹² Malone, Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Nov 1953. He married **Roxann Jean (Roxy) Sorenson**. She was born 27 Dec 1953.

Child of Roger Whyman and Roxann Sorenson is:

937 i. Melissa Marie¹⁴ Whyman, born 02 Apr 1984.

628. Frederick E.¹³ Kurtzer (Winifred Joan (Fritzie)¹² Malone, Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 May 1953. He married **Christine A.?**. She was born 15 Jul 1952.

Children of Frederick Kurtzer and Christine? are:

i. Lindsey¹⁴ Kurtzer, born 20 Apr 1984.
 ii. Matthew J. Kurtzer, born 23 Nov 1981.
 iii. Shane N. Kurtzer, born 03 Jun 1973.

629. Douglas Ray¹³ **Kurtzer** (Winifred Joan (Fritzie)¹² Malone, Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Aug 1955, and died 05 Aug 2007 in Lincoln, Lancaster Co, Nebraska. He married **Dianne Elizabeth ?**. She was born 25 Mar 1960.

Notes for Douglas Ray Kurtzer:

Douglas Ray Kurtzer 52, Lincoln, died Sunday August 5, 2007. Celebration of life: 2 p.m. Friday August 10, 2007, Roper and Sons Chapel, 4300 "O" St., Lincoln. Memorials to the family. Visitation: 8 a.m. Thursday until service time, funeral home. At Doug's request, please wear casual clothing. There will be a continuation of the celebration of Doug's life at the Elks Lodge, 5910 S. 58th St. beginning at 5 p.m. Friday.

Children of Douglas Kurtzer and Dianne? are:

- 941 i. Jeremy¹⁴ Kurtzer, born 10 Jul 1980.
- 942 ii. Jamie Kurtzer, born 16 Jul 1982.
- 943 iii. Kassandra Rae Kurtzer, born 1984.
- 944 iv. Nichole Kurtzer, born 29 Jun 1987.
- **641. Milton Wayne (Mick)**¹³ **Stabley** (Elvin Wallace¹², Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Sep 1920 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Nov 1974 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Donna Jeanne Wise** 1941, daughter of Charles Wise and Paulina Gildea. She was born 08 Jul 1921 in Wood County, Ohio, and died 23 Sep 1994 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Milton Wayne (Mick) Stabley:

Milton Wayne Stabley, Sergeant-Army, Parents: Mr. and Mrs. Elvin W. Stabley, 35 S. Main Street. Wife. Donna Wise Stabley, 151 W. Gay St. Service: Feb. 28, 1944 to date. Foreign Service: Sailed for overseas duty Dec. 22, 1944. Basic Training: Camp Barkeley, Texas. Service Schools Attended: Beaumont Technician School, Texas. Assigned to Medical Corps, 497th Hospital Ship Platoon. Awarded: American Theatre Ribbon, Asiatic-Pacific Theatre Ribbon, Good Conduct Medal, ETO Ribbon and Mediterranean Service Ribbon. Type of Work: Surgical.

Red Lion - Milton Wayne "Mick" Stabley, 54, husband of Donna J. Wise Stabley, 210 W. Gay St., died at 2:30 a.m. today at his home. He was born in Dallastown, son of the late Elvin and Blanche Blymire Stabley. Mr. Stabley was manager of floor control at Borg-Warner York Division. He was a member of St.

Paul's United Methodist Church of Red Lion and was an Army Medical Corps veteran of World War II.

Besides his widow he is survived by a daughter Mrs. Stephany Beddia, 30 N. Eberts Lane, York; one grandchild; and a sister, Mrs. James Holland, Chattanooga, Tennessee. Funeral services will be held Monday at 10 a.m. at the Burg Funeral Home, 134 W. Broadway. Interment will be in Red Lion Cemetery.

More About Milton Wayne (Mick) Stabley:

Military service: 28 Feb 1944, enlistment Ft. George G. Meade, Maryland

Residence: 151 W. Gay Streeet; Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Social Security Number: 201-07-4797

More About Milton Stabley and Donna Wise:

Marriage: 1941

Child of Milton Stabley and Donna Wise is:

+ 945 i. Stephanie Lee¹⁴ Stabley, born 07 May 1947.

642. Gloria Yvonne¹³ **Stabley** (Elvin Wallace¹², Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Apr 1925 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 23 Mar 1990 in Lancaster, Pennsylvania. She married **James Shaub Holland** Aft. 1944, son of Harold Holland and Anna ?. He was born 11 Feb 1924 in Pittsburgh, Allegheny Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Jul 1977 in Harrisburg, Dauphin Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gloria Yvonne Stabley:

Gloria Y. (Stabley) Holland, 64, of Millersville, died at 7:35 a.m. Friday March 23, 1990 at St. Joseph's Hospital, Lancaster. She was the wife of the late James S. Holland. The service will be 10:30 a.m. Monday at the Burg Funeral Home Ince., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery. Visitation will be 9:30 to 10:30 a.m. Monday at the funeral home. Mrs. Holland was born in Dallastown, the daughter of the late Elvin W. and Blanche M. (Blymire) Stabley.

Mrs. Holland is survived by two sons, David J. Holland, Carlisle; and William R. Holland, Millersville; a daughter, Lizbeth Ann Holland, Millersville; three grandchildren; and nieces.

Officiating at the service will be the Rev. Jospeh W. Seitz, pastor of Grace Lutheran Church, Red Lion.

Notes for James Shaub Holland:

March 7, 1946 - Pfc. James S. Holland, husband of Gloria Stabley Holland, 141 North Main Street, and on of Dr. and Mrs. H.H. Holland, East Broadway, was discharged from the armed forces. He was inducted in March 1944 and received his training at Camp Croft, South Carolina, Fort George Meade, Maryland, and Camp Miles Standish, Massachusetts. He was sent overseas in Nov. 1944, and landed in England. Later he was added as a member of a replacement center for the sixth army group and was assigned to the 103rd division, better known as the "Cactus" division. While this division was fighting its way through Alsace Lorraine, following the ETO campaign, he was transferred to the 45th division and sent back to the states in Oct. 1945. He was then stationed at Fort Sam Houston, Texas, where he received his discharge. Holland is the recipient of the EAMET ribbon with four battle stars. Combat Infantry badge, Good Conduct medal, American theater and Victory medal. He was graduated from Red Lion High school in 1941. Before induction, Holland was employed by the Quality and Service dairy, Red Lion.

Red Lion – James S. Holland, 2093 Mt. View Road, Middletown, formerly of Red Lion, husband of Gloria Y. Stabley Holland, died at the Holy Spirit Hospital in Camp Hall Friday, July 8, 1977. He was 53. Mr. Holland was an accountant representative for Wast Penn Equipment Company of Harrisburg. He was a member of Trinity Lutheran Church of Chattanooga, Tennessee, the Data Processing Association of Williamsport, Free and Accepted masons, and the Shrine Club. He was an Army veteran of World War II. Mr. Holland was the son of Anna S. Shaub Holland, 156 N. Charles Street, Red Lion, and the

late Dr. Harold H. Holland.

He is also survived by three children, David J. Holland, Enola, Elisabeth Ann Holland, Lancaster, and William R. Holland, Millersville; three grandchildren; two brothers, Robert H. Holland, Dallas, Texas, and Dr. Edward F. Holland, 540 S. Main Street, Red Lion.

Funeral services will be held at 10 a.m. Tuesday from the Burg Funeral Home, Red Lion, with the Rev. E.M. Clapper, pastor of Grace Lutheran Church, officiating. Burial will be in Red Lion Cemetery.

More About James Holland and Gloria Stabley: Marriage: Aft. 1944

Children of Gloria Stabley and James Holland are:

- + 946 i. Thomas¹⁴ Holland, born 20 Aug 1944 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 21 Aug 1944 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.
 - 947 ii. Lizbeth Ann Holland, born 14 Jul 1946 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 07 Feb 2010 in Lancaster, Pennsylvania.

More About Lizbeth Ann Holland:

Baptism: 25 Sep 1946, Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

948 iii. William Ross Holland, born 17 Mar 1948 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jun 1999 in Lancaster, Pennsylvania.

More About William Ross Holland:

Baptism: 27 Jun 1948, Grace Lutheran Church Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

949 iv. Diane J. Holland, born 23 Jun 1942 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania; died 26 Jan 1943 in Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

643. LeRoy Edwin¹³ Varner, Jr. (Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Feb 1934, and died 16 Feb 2016 in Weston, Windsor Co, Vermont. He married **Margaret Scott (Peggy) Moore** 27 Aug 1955. She was born 25 Sep 1936 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Jul 2001 in Weston, Windsor Co, Vermont.

Notes for Margaret Scott (Peggy) Moore:

Margaret Moore Varner, 64, of Weston, Vermont, formerly of Trappe/Collegeville, Pennsylvania, died at her home on Thursday, July 26, 2001, after a long battle with cancer. Margaret M. Varner, known to her family and friends as Peggy, was born Margaret Scott Moore on September 25, 1936, in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. She was the daughter of William Donovan Moore and Mildred L. Scott where she grew up with her older sister, Nancy (Moore) Maliken, in Trappe, Pennsylvania. Peggy's fondest memories growing up were spending her summers visiting her Aunt Peg in Wayneboro, Pennsylvania, where even as a young girl she helped bring in hay on the farm. She attended the Trappe Elementary School and graduated from the Collegeville/Trappe High School in 1954 where she was an avid athlete and thespian. Peggy briefly attended Beaver College in Jenkintown, Pennsylvania, and then graduated from Peirce Business School in 1956.

On August 27, 1955, she married Roy E. Varner Jr., and they resided in Collegeville, Pennsylvania, for the next 30 years. She worked in her home as a homemaker and mother as well as helping her husband in his farming and building businesses. She also enjoyed designing and maintaining her vase flower and vegetable gardens and spent the fall canning/freezing the vegetables for the winter. She was secretary of the Collegeville Woman's Club for 4 years. In 1985, Peggy and Roy moved to Weston, Vermont, where they bought and renovated the Wilder home into what is now known as the Wilder Homestead Inn Bed and Breakfast They remained as innkeepers for 15 years until their retirement in June of 1999, and Peggy utilized her gardening talents to enhance the inn's appearance with beautiful flower gardens. While Peggy has been in Weston, she's been an Auditor for the Town of Weston, served on the Variance Board of Adjusters in the early 1990's, and also remains a member of the Board of Directors of the Weston Farrar Mansur Park. She served as a trustee of the Weston Community Club for 12 years (6 as secretary and 6 as the theater committee chairperson).

For 17 years, she volunteered as an usher at the Weston Playhouse during their summer and fall productions. As an innkeeper, she and her husband provided a company breakfast to their theater family

each year. Due to Peggy's frequent morning visits to the playhouse, will always be remembered by the company as the 'biscuit fairy.' Peggy was able to fulfill her lifelong dream of performing when she performed on the Weston Theater Stage in The Music Man as a "pick-a-little lady," Fiddler on the Roof in a cameo role, Forever Plaid and A Christmas Carol. She also appeared in the well-known W. C. Fields teacher/student skit as the teacher during the Weston Millennium New Year's Eve celebration and again in the Community Capers held in May 2000.

She is survived by her husband of 45 years, Roy E. Varner Jr. of Weston, Vt Abo predeceased by her parents, William Donovan Moore and Mildred L. Scott, and further survived by her sister Nancy (and Benjamin J.) Maliken of Trappe, Pennsylvania, four daughters, Deborah S. (and Daniel) Curren of Royersford, Pennsylvania; Diane L. Varner of Trappe, Pennsylvania; Elizabeth K. (and Damion) Francis of Weston, Vermont; Amy J. (and Robert) Murray of Mont Clare, Pennsylvania; and one son, David L Varner of Royersford, Pennsylvania; 10 grandchildren, Danielle Hamaday, Sonny Curren, Oriyah, Owen and Andrea Varner, Matthew and Meghan Keiter, Jeannine Varner, and Beth Ann and Jennifer Murray, as well as one great-grandchild. Alexis Russell.

Also surviving mother-in-law, Wilma Varner of Collegeville, Pennsylvania, and in-laws, Ruthann and Jack Glover of Royersford, Pennsylvania, and Mary and Robert Varner of Collegeville, Pennsylvania; as well as 7 nieces, 3 nephews,7 grandnieces, and 8 grandnephews.

Services will be held on Sunday, Aug. 5, 2001, 1 p.m. at The Old Parish Church, Weston, Vermont, a reception will follow at The Weston Playhouse. A service will be held on Aug. 18 in Collegeville, Pennsylvania, at The Trinity Reformed Church at 1p.m. A reception will follow at the church. Donation in lieu of flowers may be made to Green Mountain Oncology Group/140 Hospital Drive, Bennington, Vermont 05201; Attn: Doctor James Wallace Jr., or Weston Playhouse Theatre Company, 703 Main Street, Weston, Vermont 05161. Adams & Kenney Funeral Homes, Ludlow, is in charge of the arrangements.

Marriage Notes for LeRoy Varner and Margaret Moore:

Married Sept. 3, 1955 - Margaret Scott Moore became the bride of LeRoy Edwin Varner Jr. Saturday in St. Luke's Evangelical and Reformed church of Trappe. The Rev. J. Warren Deardorff, pastor, officiated at the couple's double ring ceremony in the presence of more than 225 guests. Floral sprays decorated the family pews, and on the altar were arrangements of ferns and mixed flowers. Flowers also were placed at the altar steps. Before the ceremony a recital of bridal music was presented by William Scott, a cousin of the bride, accompanied by Mrs. Sylvan Bender at the organ.

Given in marriage by her father, the bride wore a gown of white embroidered organdie styled with a fitted bodice, short sleeves and a flounced skirt. Her fingertip veil was secured to a wreath of seed pearls and sequins. She carried baby white orchids and stephanotis. Kay Moyer served as maid of honor. Her gown was of pale pink dotted swiss, worn with a picture hat. She carried a bouquet of gladioli.

Yellow dotted swiss gowns were worn by bridesmaids Cora Detwiler, Joann Mintz, Jeanne Swartz and Ruth Ann Varner, a sister of the bridegroom. Mr. Varner was attended by his brother, Robert Varner, as best man. His ushers were Charles Greene of Wayne; Benjamin Maliken, Kirk Arnold, New Philadelphia, Ohio, and Ronald Stammel, Harrisburg.

A lawn reception at the home of the bride's parents followed. Mrs. Moore received in a pink costume. Mrs. Varner, mother of the bridegroom, chose rose with navy blue. The couple now is honeymooning in the Pocono Mountains. Upon their return they will reside temporarily with the parents of the bridegroom. Mrs. Verner is a graduate of Collegeville-Trappe high school and is attending Pierce Business school, Philadelphia. Mr. Verner graduated from Sellersville-Perkasie High school and is a student at the National Agricultural college.

More About LeRoy Varner and Margaret Moore: Marriage: 27 Aug 1955

Children of LeRoy Varner and Margaret Moore are:

950 i. Deborah S. 14 Varner, twin, born 13 Aug 1956; died 14 Jan 2012 in Royersford, Pennsylvania.

ii. Diane Lynn Varner, twin, born 13 Aug 1956.

952 iii. David L. Varner, born 01 Jun 1958.

222

- + 953 iv. Elizabeth Kay Varner, born 24 Jun 1960 in Pennsylvania.
- + 954 v. Amy Josephine Varner, born 19 Feb 1963.

644. Robert D.¹³ **Varner** (Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 29 Dec 1936 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Nov 2019 in Upper Providence Twp, Pennsylvania. He married **(1)? Arnold** Aft. 1952. She was born Aft. 1932. He married **(2)? McKeand** Aft. 1959. She was born Aft. 1931.

Notes for Robert D. Varner:

Robert D. Varner, 82, husband of Mary C. (McKeand) Varner, died Sunday, November 3, 2019, at his Upper Providence Twp. home, surrounded by his loving family. Mr. Varner was born on December 29, 1936, in Philadelphia, to the late Wilhelmina R. (Stabley) and LeRoy E. Varner. Before retiring, Mr. Varner was Director of Physical Plant & Grounds for American College of Financial Services, Bryn Mawr. He previously was a partner with his brother in Bob-Roy Construction Co. and a dairy farmer on the Varner family farm, both in Upper Providence Twp. Mr. Varner was a member and past-president of the Collegeville Rotary Club. He also was a co-founder, with brother Roy, of Boy Scout Troop 531, Upper Providence Twp.

In addition to his wife, Mr. Varner is survived by his children, Brenda Moyer (Bryan), Marybeth Parker (Grant), Patti Kerrigan (Danny), Lisa Angelucci (Ken), and Robert Varner, II. (Christine); 16 grandchildren; one great-granddaughter; and his sister Ruth Ann Glover (John). He was preceded in death by his brother, LeRoy Varner, Jr.

A private graveside service will be held in the Huntersville Trinity Cemetery, Mill Creek Twp., Lycoming Co. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to an SPCA of the donor's choice. Arrangements are by Holcombe Funeral Home, Inc., Trappe.

More About Robert Varner and ? Arnold:

Marriage: Aft. 1952

More About Robert Varner and ? McKeand:

Marriage: Aft. 1959

Children of Robert Varner and ? Arnold are:

- 955 i. Brenda¹⁴ Varner, born Aft. 1952. She married Bryan Moyer.
- 956 ii. Marybeth Varner, born 06 Feb 1959. She married Paul Grant Parker; born 28 Jun 1957.
- + 957 iii. Patricia (Patti) Varner, born 21 Apr 1961.
 - 958 iv. Lisa Varner, born 21 Jan 1964. She married Kenneth Angelucci; born 02 Dec 1963.
 - 959 v. Robert Varner II, born 19 Jul 1964.

645. Ruth Ann¹³ Varner (Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Aug 1942. She married **John Stephen Glover** Nov 1966. He was born 30 Sep 1942.

Marriage Notes for Ruth Varner and John Glover:

One hundred and seventy-five guests from New York, New Jersey, Connecticut, Virginia and Pennsylvania witnessed the marriage of Ruth Ann Varner and John Stephen Glover in a double ring ceremony that took place Nov. 1966 in the Leverington Presbyterian church, Roxborough. The Rev. Wayne L. Owens, King of Prussia, officiated. White Chrysanthemums, ferns and candelabra banked the altar of the church. A fifteen-minute music recital of wedding selections by organist, Robert Robinson, preceded the ceremony.

The bride, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. LeRoy E. Varner Sr., South Mennonite Road, Collegeville RD, is a graduate of Spring-Ford High school and Pierce Junior college, Philadelphia, she is employed as secretary at American Baptist convention, Valley Forge. The bridegroom's parents are Mr. and Mrs. John A. Glover, Philadelphia. He attended Roxborough High school, served three- and one-half years in

the U.S. Army as a paratrooper in the European War theatre, and is now employed with the Joseph R. Farrell Construction company at Radnor.

Given in marriage by her father, the bride wore a floor length empire gown of white lyons velvet and silk peau de soie with detachable chapel length train. A waist length mantilla of rosepoint Chantilly lace formed her headpiece and she carried a snowball bouquet of white carnations, stephanotis and ivy.

Linda Smith, Drexel Hill, served as maid of honor. Bridesmaids were Mrs. John Montgomery, Norristown, and Lesa Glover, Philadelphia. They were dressed alike in floor length gowns of empire style in moss green velveteen and silk peau de soie. Peau de soie bow headpieces of the sue hue adorned their heads. Each carried a snowball bouquet of two-toned golden pompon chrysanthemums. Nieces of the bride, Betsey Varner and Patti Varner, were flower girls. They were attired in miniature replicas of the bride's dress in gold velveteen and silk peau de soie with matching bow headpieces. The flowers were tiny snowball bouquet of two-toned golden pompon chrysanthemums.

Best man was John Wetter, Cornwell Heights. Ushers were Terrance Sweeny, Roxborough, and Robert Sheid, Conshohocken. The bride's mother, Mrs. Varner, wore a two-toned gold cut velvet dress and jacket with matching pill-box hat. Enhancing her ensemble was a corsage of green cymbidium orchids. The bridegroom's mother, Mrs. Glover, selected a burgundy velvet two-piece suit with mink circlet headpiece and a corsage of white cymbidium orchids.

A reception took place at the Caroline T. Moorehead restaurant, Trappe. The couple then departed for a honeymoon trip to Williamsburg, Virginia. For traveling the bride wore a plum-colored dress with matching coat and black suede accessories. The newlyweds will reside in Norristown upon their return. A post rehearsal party was held at the home of the bride.

More About John Glover and Ruth Varner:

Marriage: Nov 1966

Children of Ruth Varner and John Glover are:

i. John Douglas¹⁴ Glover, born 27 Sep 1974.

961 ii. Rebecca Glover, born 15 May 1969. She married ? Depaoli.

962 iii. Julie Elizabeth Glover, born 24 Sep 1970. She married Darrel James DiCarlo; born 09 Mar 1971.

646. Frederick William¹³ Stabley, Jr. (Frederick William¹², William Henry¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Aug 1947. He married **Barbara Ann Smith** 09 Dec 1967, daughter of Rexton Smith and Ruth Balcam. She was born 26 Jun 1947.

Notes for Frederick William Stablev, Jr.:

Many of Sports Information Director Fred Stabley's stories start out "Did I tell you the time I...?" The answer to Stabley's question is probably yes, according to Associate SID Don Helinski who has worked with Stabley for about 10 years. "He always tells the stories over and over and over again," Helinski said with a laugh. "The fact is he has been at Central for 23 years and has a lot of stories to tell."

Stabley has many memories in his time as SID and will take them with him when he retires in July. He estimates he has been to about 42 states and to 75 to 80 percent of all major universities as SID. "There are always funny and crazy things about this trip or this trip that happen," he said. "I can tell you about a bus going the wrong way down a highway in California, or a plane being forced to land in Detroit and the team had no way to get home."

Rob Kaminski worked in the Sports Information office from 1986-92 as an assistant. He recalls a trip to a retirement party for the SID at Toledo. On the way back, in the dead cold of winter, Stabley's car got a flat tire on the highway near Brighton. They spent the night in a cheap hotel with little heat. "I remember sleeping in the same bed with Fred with our winter jackets and gloves on," Kaminski said. "Fred joked that we would never go to another retirement party again."

Stabley came to CMU to become the SID in August of 1982. He had previously worked at the Lansing State-Journal as a sports reporter for 12 years. He also had a two-year stint as an editor of a magazine dedicated to Michigan State University athletics. During his time at the Lansing State-Journal, he covered Masters' golf tournaments, Rose Bowls and many local high school sports. He is most famous for coming up with the nickname "Magic" for Earvin Johnson, who attended Lansing Everett High School.

After covering a game, Stabley referred to the young star as "Magic." The name stuck.

Still, Stabley is humble about the name. "I always tell people someone else would have came up with the nickname if I hadn't," he said. "He was already going to be a special, magical person." His father, Fred Stabley Sr., was the SID at MSU for 32 years and was one of the position's pioneers.

"Sports information came into its form after World War II," Stabley Jr. said. "Athletics had become pretty big on the college scene and the media started to come onto college campuses." He spent many hours with his father, sparking his interest in the business. One of the things Stabley learned from his father was not to have an ego. "There are too many egos you have to deal with," Stabley Jr. said. "You deal with coaches; you deal with athletes. You are going to be in for hard times on the job if you have an ego."

Stabley traveled mainly with the football, basketball and baseball teams during his tenure. Being gone all of the time took him away from his family. "There is no question the best thing and the worst thing about the job is the traveling," he said. "You are basically working everyday from September to April. I was gone a lot."

May 09, 2013 — Fred Stabley Jr., retired sports information director for Central Michigan University, will be inducted into the College Sports Information Director's Hall of Fame in June. Stabley, whose career at Central Michigan University began in 1982 and continued through his retirement in 2005, is perhaps best known for tabbing a young high school basketball player named Earvin Johnson with the nickname Magic when he was a sports writer for the Lansing State Journal.

The Stabley name is well regarded in the world of Michigan sports as the family spans three generations in sports information. His father, Fred Stabley Sr., also a member of the CoSIDA Hall of Fame, and his daughter Amy complete the trifecta. "I guess you could say I was born to be an SID," Stabley said. "My father, Fred, was the SID for 32 years at Michigan State University, and my daughter Amy served as a full-time assistant as the baseball SID at The University of Texas at Austin before taking the head job at Oakland University."

Stabley will be enshrined in the CoSIDA Hall of Fame at the organization's annual convention June 13. He has been a CoSIDA member for 30 years, serving on the organization's board of directors in the mid-1990s and becoming president in 2000-2001. He continued his service on the board through 2004.

More About Frederick William Stabley, Jr.:

Occupation: Bet. 1970 - 1982, sportswriter Lansing State Journel Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan 12 years Occupation 2: Bet. 30 Aug 1982 - 28 Mar 2005, sports information director Central Michigan University Residence: Lansing, Ingham Co, Michigan Residence 2: Mt. Pleasant, Michigan

Marriage Notes for Frederick Stabley and Barbara Smith:

Sept. 22, 1967 - The engagement of Barbara Ann Smith to William Stabley Jr., son of Mr. and Mrs. Frederick William Stabley, 412 Rosewood Street, East Lansing, is announced by bride-elect's, parents, Mr. and Mrs. Rexton R. Smith, 2212 Boston Blvd. Miss Smith attended Lansing Community College and is now employed at Michigan State University. The prospective bridegroom is a student at Michigan State University and is employed at The State Journal. They have set a Dec. 9 wedding date.

More About Frederick Stabley and Barbara Smith:

Marriage: 09 Dec 1967

Children of Frederick Stabley and Barbara Smith are:

963 i. Amy Jo¹⁴ Stabley, born 04 May 1969. She married Steven Arnold Hirschman; born 19 Sep 1971.

Notes for Amy Jo Stabley:

The Oakland University Athletics Department announced today that Assistant Athletics Director/Communications and Senior Woman Administrator Amy Stabley Hirschman has resigned her current positions to accept the newly created position of Assistant to the Athletic Director at OU. The transition will occur over the next two months and Hirschman will oversee the hiring of her sports information replacement. As the Assistant to the AD, Hirschman will hold an administrative roll that will work with all aspects of the department.

She will assist Jack Mehl in all areas of operating an NCAA Division I athletics department. The Royal Oak resident came to Oakland University in June 1997 as the Sports Information Director. She added the responsibilities of Senior Woman Administrator in 1998 and was promoted to Assistant Athletic Director for Communications in the summer of 2000.

At Oakland, Hirschman has handled all of the day-to-day responsibilities of the sports information office and the publicity of all 14 NCAA Division I Golden Grizzly athletic programs. She is also responsible for maintaining the athletic department's website. As the SWA, Hirschman had two sports report to her: women's tennis and volleyball. Hirschman came to OU from the University of Texas, where she spent five years as an Assistant Sports Information Director. At UT her primary responsibility was handling the publicity efforts for the Longhorn baseball team. Hirschman was the editor of the football game day programs and oversaw the 20-person student SID staff. She served as the media director for NCAA Baseball Regionals in 1993, 1994 and 1996. The 33-year-old native of Mount Pleasant graduated from Central Michigan University with a bachelor's degree in journalism in 1991

More About Amy Jo Stabley:

Graduation: 1991, bachelor's degree in journalism Central Michigan University

Occupation: Jun 1997, Sport Information Director Oakland University Rochester, Oakland Co, Michigan Occupation 2: Bet. 1998 - 2000, Sport Information Director & Senior Woman Administrator Oakland University Rochester, Oakland Co, Michigan

Occupation 3: 2000, Assistant Athletic Director for Communications Oakland University Rochester, Oakland Co, Michigan

More About Steven Arnold Hirschman: Residence: Rochester, Oakland Co, Michigan Residence 2: Shelby Twp, Macomb Co, Michigan

- + 964 965
- ii. Bethanie Ann Stabley, born 07 Nov 1970.
- iii. Kyle Frederick Stabley, born 30 Oct 1976. He married Michelle Lynn Kujawa 04 Jul 2010 in Macomb Co, Michigan.

Marriage Notes for Kyle Stabley and Michelle Kujawa:

Paul and Veronica Kujawa of Sterling Heights announce the engagement of their daughter, Michelle Lynn Kujawa, to Kyle Stabley, son of Fred and Barb Stabley of Mt. Pleasant. Ms. Kujawa, of New Port Richey, Florida., is a 1999 graduate of Bishop Foley High School and a 2004 graduate of Western Michigan University. She currently is an elementary school teacher in Pasco County, Florida. Mr. Stabley, of New Port Richey, Florida, is a 1995 graduate of Mt. Pleasant High School and a 2004 graduate of Central Michigan University. He currently is a middle school math teacher in Hernando County, Florida. A July 4, 2010, wedding in Macomb is being planned.

More About Kyle Stabley and Michelle Kujawa: Marriage: 04 Jul 2010, Macomb Co, Michigan

648. Betty Elaine¹³ **Clouser** (Phoebe Stabley¹² Eberly, Laura Etta (Lollie)¹¹ Stabley, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Jan 1924 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Richard Dale (Dick) Kohler** 17 Aug 1946 in Bel Air, Maryland. He was born 11 Aug 1923 in Plymouth, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Jun 2016 in Mt. Joy, Lancaster Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Richard Dale (Dick) Kohler:

Richard D. "Dick" Kohler, 92 of York, formerly of Dallastown, passed away peacefully on Monday, June 13, 2016 at Hospice & Community Care in Mt. Joy. He was the loving husband of Betty E. (Clouser) Kohler. Born August 11, 1923 in Plymouth, Pennsylvania, Richard has lived most of his life in and around Dallastown, Pennsylvania. He was a son of the late James Monroe and Orella Mae (Ness) Kohler. Among 11 siblings, he was the youngest of four brothers. Richard attended Dallastown public schools. In 1938, while a member of the Boy Scouts of America, he was selected to accompany and chaperone veterans of the American Civil War during a reunion marking the 75th anniversary of the Battle of Gettysburg, during which the Eternal Peace Light Monument was dedicated by former president Franklin D. Roosevelt.

Richard enlisted in the U.S. Army in 1943, and as a Signal Corps Radio Operator, 761st Signal Air Warning Company, served in the China-Burma-India Theater of Operations. He participated in the India-Burma Campaign and Central Burma Campaign with Company C, 559th Signal Air Warning Battalion. He was awarded the Asiatic-Pacific Campaign Medal with two bronze stars, the WWII Victory Medal and the

Good Conduct Medal. After being honorably discharged from the Army, Richard returned to Dallastown and married Betty Clouser. Under provisions of the Serviceman's Readjustment Act of 1944 (the "G.I. Bill"), Richard attended York Junior College, and subsequently the Philadelphia College of Pharmacy and Science from which he earned a Bachelor of Science degree in Pharmacy. Richard and Betty returned to Dallastown in 1951 where he owned and operated Kohler Pharmacy from 1952 until he retired in 1991. Richard was a member of Dallastown American Legion Post #605 and the Red Lion Masonic Lodge.

In addition to his wife, Betty, Richard is survived by his son, David R. Kohler and his wife Debra of Monrovia, Maryland, his daughter, Diane E. Miller and her husband David of York, Pennsylvania; 6 grandchildren: Courtney Fauth, Whitney Miller, Dustyn Miller, Katharine Kohler, Sarah Kohler and Richard Kohler, 5 great-grandchildren: Avery Miller, Wyatt Miller, Cameron Fauth, Palmer Miller and Alexandra Miller, 1 sister, A. Lucille Budesheim and her husband, R. Eugene, as well as many loving nieces and nephews. In addition to his parents, Richard was preceded in death by 6 sisters and 3 brothers

A service to celebrate Richard's life will be held at 1:00 pm on Thursday, June 16, 2016 at Bethlehem United Methodist Church, 109 E. Main St. in Dallastown, Pennsylvania with Rev. Roger Mentzer officiating. A time to share memories with the family and an opportunity to view will be on Thursday from 12 noon until the time of service at the church. Interment will follow in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, York, Pennsylvania, with military honors rendered by Dallastown American Legion Post #605. For those desiring, memorial contributions may be made in Richard's memory to Bethlehem United Methodist Church, 109 E. Main St., Dallastown, Pennsylvania 17313.

Marriage Notes for Betty Clouser and Richard Kohler:

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Dale Kohler, Dallastown, who were wed Saturday August 17, 1946 at Bel Air, Maryland. Mrs. Kohler is the former Miss Betty ELaine Clouser, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John H. Clouser, Dallastown, while Mr. Kohler is a son of Mr. and Mrs. James Kohler, also of Dallastown.

Dallastown - Miss Betty Elaine Clouser, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. John H. Clouser, Dallastown, and Richard Dale Kohler, son of Mr. and Mrs. James Kohler, also of this place, were married Saturday August 17, 1946. The double ring ceremony was performed at Bel Air, Maryland, by Rev. Malcolm Wright, pastor of the East Harford Methodist church. The bride wore a white, street length dress and an orchid corsage. The maid of honor was Miss Lucille Kohler, sister of the bridegroom. She wore a peach, street length dress and a gardenia corsage. Best man was John C. Clouser, brother of the bride. The bride graduated from Dallastown High school, class of 1941, and later attended Thompson's college. She is employed in the office of the York corporation. The bridegroom, also a graduate of Dallastown High School, was discharged in November from the armed forces after three years' service, which also included duty in the European and Asiatic theaters. He was a technical sergeant in the Army Air Force and was a radar technician. Presently he is employed at the York Naval Ordnance plant. He is planning to go to college to take up engineering. The couple left on a week' honeymoon to Canada. They will reside at the home of the bride. Rev. and Mrs. Roy C. Snyder and Miss Carol Snyder, West Main Street, visited Natural Bridge., Rockbridge County, Virginia, last week.

More About Richard Kohler and Betty Clouser: Marriage: 17 Aug 1946, Bel Air, Maryland

Children of Betty Clouser and Richard Kohler are:

- + 966 i. David Robert¹⁴ Kohler, born 01 May 1952.
- + 967 ii. Diane Elaine Kohler, born 15 Jul 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Jun 2018 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

650. Bernard Dettinger (Ben)¹³ **Stabley, Jr.** (Bernard Dettinger¹², Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Apr 1934 in Carneys Point, Salem, Co, New Jersey, and died 04 Jul 2008 in Gilman, Essex Co, Vermont. He married **Hillis M. McKamey** 30 Dec 1957. She was born 14 Jun 1937.

Notes for Bernard Dettinger (Ben) Stabley, Jr.:

Known to his friends as "Ben," Bernard D. Stabley, Jr., died July 4, 2008, at 4:43 a.m. at the age of 74 after battling a long illness with cancer. He was preceded in death by his parents, Bernard D., Sr., and Lillian Bothwell Stabley and several aunts, uncles and cousins. Ben is survived by his wife of 50 years, Hillis McKamey tabley; his son, Bernard D. (Ben) Stabley III and his wife Pattie of Lancaster, Pennsylvania; Marcy Stabley Miller of Gilman; Gray Stabley Carmichael and her husband Rob of Portland, Maine; sister Rebecca Breen and her husband Robert; a niece Pamela Snyder and Nephew Gary Twiggs.

Ben had six grandchildren, Lily and Owen Miller, Melissa Bragg, L.B., Correy and Callie Stabley, and one great grandchild, Victoria Bragg.

Before moving to Vermont, Ben worked as a chemist for Firestone in Hopewell, Virginia, for 14 years and for Honeywell as an Analytical Chemist for 16 years. His love of music endorsed his desires to help the needy. He played the piano for the Lion's Club Shows in Chester, Virginia, for 17 years and also at Trinity United Methodist Church for three years in Chesterfield, Virginia, to help raise money to pay for the organ for the sanctuary.Ben was a loving husband, father and grandfather. Ben was the music director for the Franconia Community Church of Christ in Franconia, N.H. When he started at the church, his family followed and Ben use to say, "Have altos, will follow."

A memorial service will be held on July 27, 2008, at 2 p.m. at the Franconia Community Church of Christ in Franconia, N.H. Reverends Bill Briggs and Don Thomas will officiate. In lieu of flowers, make contributions to the American Cancer Society, American Diabetes Association or your local Hospice.

More About Bernard Dettinger (Ben) Stabley, Jr.:

Residence: Lancaster, Pennsylvania

Residence 2: Chester, Virginia

Residence 3: Gilman. Vermont

Residence 4: St. Cloud, Florida

Residence 5: Sebring, Florida

Residence 6: Knoxville, Tennessee

Residence 7: Powhatan, Virginia

Residence 8: Sandston, Virginia

Residence 9: Midlothian, Virginia

Marriage Notes for Bernard Stabley and Hillis McKamey:

Miss Hillis McKamey became the bride of Bemard D. Stabley Jr. on Dec. 30, 1957, at the Methodist Church of Elkton, Maryland, with the Rev. Harold M. Davis officiating. The bride is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Owen E. McKamey, 3944 Alma Avenue. The groom is the son of Bernard D. Stableyof Camey's Point, New Jersey, and the late Mrs. Stabley. Miss Joan Shultz of Kent, Indiana, and Willard Roberts of Penns Grove, New Jersey, were the couple's attendants. The bride attended Maryville College, where she was a member of the Vesper Choir and a Nu Gamma leader. Mr. Stabley is a graduate or Maryville College. He is with the Pennsville School system, where he will be head of the chemistry department. The newlyweds are residing at 415 North Broad Street, Penns Grove, where the bride's parents and her sister Paula, have been their guests.

More About Bernard Stabley and Hillis McKamey:

Marriage: 30 Dec 1957

Children of Bernard Stabley and Hillis McKamey are:

- 968 i. Bernard¹⁴ Stabley III, born 13 Dec 1958.

969 ii. Patricia Stabley, born 14 Apr 1961.

970 iii. Julia Gray Stabley, born 07 Jun 1963. She married Antonio Mastrostefano; born 02 Sep 1962.

More About Julia Gray Stabley: Residence: Midlothian, Virginia

Residence 2: Myrtle Beach, South Carolina

Residence 3: Gilman, Virginia Residence 4: Chester Virginia

Residence 5: Chattanooga, Tennessee

Residence 6: East Ridge, Tennessee Residence 7: Glastonbury, Connecticut Residence 8: Hattiesburg, Mississippi Residence 9: Jackson, Mississippi Residence 10: South Portland, Maine

651. Rebecca Jane¹³ Stabley (Bernard Dettinger¹², Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Mar 1929 in Carneys Point, Salem, Co, New Jersey, and died 22 Apr 2015 in New Jersey. She married (1) Henry Grady Twiggs, Jr. 1947 in New Jersey. He was born 14 May 1924 in Georgia, and died 26 Jul 2016. She married (2) Robert Edward Breen 26 Oct 1974 in Chesterfield, Virginia. He was born 10 Aug 1920 in Paterson, Passaic Co, New Jersey, and died 02 May 2012 in New Jersey.

More About Henry Twiggs and Rebecca Stabley:

Marriage: 1947, New Jersey

Notes for Robert Edward Breen:

Robert E. "Bob" Breen was quiet and unassuming, but his intelligence always shined through. He graduated from the University of New Hampshire with a Master's Degree in chemistry. The best part of that degree is that it led him to meet his dear wife, Becky. He was employed by Firestone Tire Co. in Richmond, Virginia, and so was Becky's brother. They were introduced and not long after married. When Bob retired they returned to New Jersey. They settled first in Alloway then Avalon and lastly West Wildwood. You may have met him when shopping in Stone Harbor. They had a spot in the Mall and then Bob worked at True Value.

In addition to Becky (nee Stabley) Bob is survived by two step children: Pamela Twiggs and Gary Twiggs and 5 grandchildren. There was a graveside service with military honors at Lawnside Cemetery, Pilesgrove Twp. Arrangements Daley Life Celebration Studio, Swedesboro.

More About Robert Breen and Rebecca Stabley:

Marriage: 26 Oct 1974, Chesterfield, Virginia

Children of Rebecca Stabley and Henry Twiggs are:

i. ?¹⁴ Twiggs.ii. ? Twiggs.

652. Marie E.¹³ Stabley (Richard Luther¹², Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 14 Jul 1948. She married **Edward A. Funk** 1973 in West Deptford Twp, Gloucester Co, New Jersey. He was born 22 May 1949.

More About Edward Funk and Marie Stabley:

Marriage: 1973, West Deptford Twp, Gloucester Co, New Jersey

Children of Marie Stabley and Edward Funk are:

973 i. April L.14 Funk, born 28 Aug 1976. She married ? Pinto.

974 ii. Jamie L. Funk, born 22 Mar 1978. iii. Renee Marie Funk, born 24 Nov 1979.

654. Peter Warren¹³ Fastnacht (Warren Edmund¹², Elsie Elizabeth¹¹ Stabley, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Dec 1940. He married **Carole Ann Poener** Sep 1969 in East Orange, Essex Co, New Jersey. She was born 04 Jan 1944.

More About Peter Fastnacht and Carole Poener:

Marriage: Sep 1969, East Orange, Essex Co, New Jersey

Child of Peter Fastnacht and Carole Poener is:

976 i. ?¹⁴ Fastnacht, born 21 Nov 1974.

656. Harold F. (Skip)¹³ Dinger (Telma Beatrice¹² Stabley, George Frederick¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 May 1939 in Pennsylvania, and died 14 Aug 2011 in West Chester, Chester Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Elisa C. Ranalli**.

Notes for Harold F. (Skip) Dinger:

Harold F. 'Skip' Dinger of Hersheys Mill Harold F. "Skip" Dinger, of Hersheys Mill, died on August 14, 2011. He is survived by his beloved wife of 40 years, Elisa C. (nee Ranalli), his children, Peter (Christy), Mark A. (Shannon) and Maria K. Dinger, his granddaughter Courtney and his brother Leonard (Joy) Dinger. Relatives and friends are invited to his visitation, 9:30 to 11:15 a.m. Thursday, August 18, at the Trinity Assembly of God Church, 1022 Pottstown Pike, West Chester, PA 19380. His funeral service will be held at 11:30 a.m. Interment Private. Contributions in his memory may be made to, The Salvation Army 101 E. Market St. West Chester, Pennsylvania 19382.

Children of Harold Dinger and Elisa Ranalli are:

977 i. Peter¹⁴ Dinger. He married Christy?.

978 ii. Mark A. Dinger. He married Shannon?.

979 iii. Maria K. Dinger.

657. Leonard Abraham¹³ Dinger (Telma Beatrice¹² Stabley, George Frederick¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Oct 1934. He married **(1) Doris Marie Castigan** 26 Dec 1953. She was born 23 Apr 1935. He married **(2) Janice Dolores Pittman** 04 Jun 1962 in Pasquotank, North Carolina. She was born 17 Mar 1939 in Micro, Johnston Co, North Carolina, and died 04 Jul 2000.

More About Leonard Dinger and Doris Castigan:

Divorce: 21 Jan 1960, Norfolk Co, Virginia

Marriage: 26 Dec 1953

More About Leonard Dinger and Janice Pittman: Marriage: 04 Jun 1962, Pasquotank, North Carolina

Child of Leonard Dinger and Janice Pittman is:

 Dennis Dewey¹⁴ Dinger, born 07 Jul 1960 in Norfolk City, Virginia; died 21 Aug 2006 in Norfolk City, Virginia. He married Laura Lee Banker 06 Jul 1985 in Virginia Beach, Virginia; born 17 Nov 1960.

More About Dennis Dinger and Laura Banker: Divorce: 10 Feb 1988, Virginia Beach, Virginia Marriage: 06 Jul 1985, Virginia Beach, Virginia

661. Jerrold (Jerry)¹³ **Stabley** (Jack Edward¹², Ralph Ray¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Jan 1957. He married **Evelyn Marin Casuga**. She was born 29 Mar 1954.

Notes for Jerrold (Jerry) Stabley:

Jerry Stabley and his family have resided in Casa Grande since 2003. He became interested in Elementary School education by serving as a reading tutor in the AARP Foundation Experience Corps Program. He tutored in the Phoenix Elementary School District from 2015 until 2018. Through that program, he learned first-hand the challenges that teachers face, especially in School Districts where students are learning English while they are attending school.

Jerry was instrumental in bringing the AARP Foundation reading program to Casa Grande. It is the 23rd program nationwide and only the third in Arizona, after Tempe and Phoenix. This program allows trained volunteers, 50+, to work with first, second, and third graders to help them learn how to read. The Casa Grande program is starting in Fall 2020.

Jerry is the Board Vice-Chair for Opportunity Tree, an organization that provides services to intellectually and developmentally challenged adults in Phoenix, Maricopa, and Casa Grande. He is also a Big Brother for Big Brothers/Big Sisters. In 2016, he served as one of two facilitators for a Capital Planning Committee of the Casa Grande Elementary School District. The Committee was composed of 40 civic and business leaders. The Committee recommended a \$44.66 million bond election, and the bond was passed by the voters that year.

In 2014, Jerry retired as Community Development Director of Pinal County. This position capped off a 30- year career that included 11 years in Pinal and 19 years with the City of Scottsdale. He continues to work for the City of Eloy on a part time basis. Jerry holds a Bachelor's Degree from Penn State in Environmental Science and a Master's from Arizona State in Geography and Land Use Studies.

Child of Jerrold Stabley and Evelyn Casuga is:

981 i. Justin Edward¹⁴ Stabley, born 01 Jun 1994.

664. Nevin Berman¹³ Deitz (Emory Elwood¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Apr 1920 in Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 10 Oct 1994 in Spring Garden, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Virginia Delores Brenneman** 10 Jun 1939 in Hallam, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 05 Jun 1921 in Hallam, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Jul 2020 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Virginia Delores Brenneman:

York - Virginia D. (Brenneman) Dietz, aged 99, passed away July 30, 2020 at Autumn House East, York. She was the loving wife of the late Nevin B. Dietz, who passed away in 1994. Virginia was born in Hellam, June 5, 1921, daughter of the late Curvin and Emma (Campbell) Brenneman. She worked for A.S. Beck shoe store in her younger years. She was a lifelong member of Trinity United Church of Christ in Hellam. She was also the organist for 25 years.

Survivors include three sons, Larry and his wife Sarah, Lynn and his wife Irene, and Lonny and his wife Sharen; nine grandchildren; 12 great grandchildren; and three great-great grandchildren. She was preceded in death by one grandchild, Teresa Dietz.

The family would like to extend their deepest thanks to her extended family at Autumn House East for all of the loving care and compassion that was given to her. To Memorial White Rose Hospice for all of the loving care and compassion that was given to their mother. There will be a funeral service 12 Noon, Tuesday, August 4, 2020 at the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home, Inc., 2290 School St., York (Shiloh), Pennsylvania. A viewing will be held 11 a.m. to 12 Noon prior to the service. Final resting place will be in Prospect Hill Cemetery, York. In lieu of flowers, the family has requested that memorial contributions be made to Trinity U.C.C., 200 East Market St., Hellam, Pennsylvania 17406 or to Memorial White Rose Home Health and Hospice, 1412 Sixth Avenue, York, Pennsylvania 17403.

More About Nevin Deitz and Virginia Brenneman:

Marriage: 10 Jun 1939, Hallam, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Nevin Deitz and Virginia Brenneman are:

```
+ 982 i. ?<sup>14</sup> Deitz, born Aft. 1939.
```

983 ii. ? Deitz, born Aft. 1941. He married ? Stoddard; born Aft. 1941. 984 iii. ? Deitz, born Aft. 1942. He married ? Snyder; born Aft. 1941.

665. Maedene A.¹³ **Deitz** (Emory Elwood¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Oct 1933 in Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jan 2023 in

York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Paul Howard Clouser**. He was born 19 Oct 1932 in Spring Garden Twp. York Co. Pennsylvania, and died 09 May 1981 in York Co. Pennsylvania.

Children of Maedene Deitz and Paul Clouser are:

985 i. Gregory Alan¹⁴ Clouser, born 04 Jun 1956 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 20 Jun 2006 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gregory Alan Clouser:

Gregory A. Clouser, 50, passed away Tuesday, June 20, 2006, at his residence. Mr. Clouser was born in York on June 4, 1956, to Maedene A. (Dietz) Clouser of York and the late Paul H. Clouser. He was a 1974 graduate of York Vocational Technical School. Greg was a millwright/machinist with Cooper Tools of York for 28 years. He was a member of Trinity United Church of Christ, Hellam. He loved fishing, NASCAR, the late Dale Earnhart, Sr., football, the Pittsburgh Steelers, and steam engines.

In addition to his mother, he is survived by a sister, Pamela Gotwalt and her husband, William of York; two nephews, Brandon and Anthony Gotwalt; and his beloved dog, Muggsy.

There will be a visitation Tuesday, June 27, 2006, from 10 to 11 a.m. at the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home, Inc., 2290 School St., York (Shiloh). The funeral service will begin at 11 a.m. with his pastor, the Rev. John B. Pinder, III, officiating. Final resting place will be in Prospect Hill Cemetery. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to Trinity United Church of Christ, 200 E. Market Street, Hellam, Pennsylvania 17406.

+ 986 ii. Pamela Sue Clouser, born 25 Sep 1958.

666. Leroy Russell¹³ Leber (Clara Ellen¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 May 1933 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 31 Dec 2008 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **? Lehr**. She was born Aft. 1920.

Children of Leroy Leber and ? Lehr are:

987 i. ?¹⁴ Leber, born Aft. 1940. 988 ii. ? Leber, born Aft. 1942.

667. Gene Ronald¹³ Keller (Myrtle Mae¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁰, George J.⁵ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁻, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 28 Sep 1931 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 11 Mar 2022 in Pennsylvania. He married **Mary Jeannette Potts** 23 Jun 1956. She was born 1932, and died 22 Jul 2017.

Notes for Gene Ronald Keller:

Gene R. Keller, 90, died on Friday, March 11, 2022 at his residence. He was the husband of the late Mary J. Keller who died on July 22, 2017. The couple had been married for 60 years. Services are private at the convenience of the family. Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. Born on September 28, 1931 in York, he was a son of the late Clarence E. and Myrtle M. (Dietz) Keller. Gene was a machinist and foreman for Allis Chalmers until his retirement. Mr. Keller was a lifelong boater and a member of the Sue Haven Yacht Club. Gene is survived by his son, Keith Keller and his wife, Kim of York; three grandchildren, Shawn Keller and his wife, Jamie, Steve Bloom and Jamie Bloom; seven great grandchildren; and one great grandchild. He was preceded in death by his brother, Terry Keller.

Marriage Notes for Gene Keller and Mary Potts:

Hallam - Mary Jeannette Potts, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lester G. Potts, 170 West Market Street, became the bride of Gene Ronald Keller, son of Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Keller, Hallam RD 2, at 3 p.m. Saturday June 23, 1956 at Canadochly Reformed church. Rev. Victor G. Vogel, Jr., pastor, performed the double ring ceremony. The bride given in marriage by her father wore a ballerina length gown of white lace and tulle over satin with a shoulder-length veil attached to a crown of sequin and pearls. She carried a cascade of white stephanotis white rosebud and white streamers with a white orchid center. Marlene Potts, who was maid of honor for her sister, wore a yellow strapless ballerina-length gown of net over satin and carried a cascade of pink carnations. The bridesmaids, Mrs. Geraldine Potts and Mrs. Jenny Potts, sisters-in-law of the bride, wore similar gowns and carried matching cascades of carnations

and rose-buds. The flower girl, Shella Leader, cousin of the bridegroom, wore a little blue dress and carries a basket of mixed flowers. Ring bearer was Wayne Potts, the bride's nephew. The bride's mother wore a blue dress of lace over satin with white accessories and a pink rosebud corsage. The mother of the bridegroom wore a lavender flowered dress with white accessories and a yellow rosebud corsage. Donald Leiphart, Hallam RD 2, served as best man. Ushers were Bobby Potts, the bride's brother, and Richard Heltzel. Morgan Gingrich, the soloist, sang "With This Ring", "My Hero", "If I Could Tell You", and "The Lord's Prayer". The organist, Richard Paules, Hellam RD 2, played "O Promise Me", "Indian Love Call", "I Love You Truly", "The Lord's Prayer", and traditional wedding marches.

A reception for 100 guests was held in the church social hall. The couple will reside at East Prospect. Mrs. Keller is a 1950 graduate of Hallam High School and is employed at Honeyline Frock company, here. Her husband attended William Penn Senior High School, York, and is employed at S. Morgan Smith company, York.

More About Gene Keller and Mary Potts: Marriage: 23 Jun 1956

Child of Gene Keller and Mary Potts is:

+ 989 i. Keith¹⁴ Keller.

672. Sheila Marsha¹³ Leader (Dorothy Bella¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Jun 1951 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Gordon Alvin Miller, twin** 11 Apr 1970. He was born 16 Mar 1948 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 May 2023 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Gordon Alvin Miller, twin:

Gordon Alvin Miller, 75 was called home by his Lord and Savior on Thursday, May 4, 2023 after a valiant battle with cancer. He was married to his loving wife, Sheila M. (Leader) Miller for 53 years. Mr. Miller was born on March 16, 1948 in York, Pennsylvania, a son of the late George A. "Arlie" and Thelma M. (Matson) Miller. He is survived by their daughter, Sandra M. (Miller) Filbert and her husband Erick, of Wernersville, Pennsylvania, and twin brother Gregory A. Miller and his wife Marian of York, Pennsylvania, niece Tammy Feltner and husband Stephen, California, nephew Brian Miller and wife Danielle and great nephew Garret, Hellam, PA. Gordon was preceded in death by a baby sister, Beverly A. Miller and his maternal and paternal grandparents.

Gordon graduated from Eastern York High School, class of 1966, and the Cleveland Institute of Electronics. He proudly served his country in the U. S. Navy from 1967 to 1974, where he served in the Naval Security Group as a Communications Technician Maintenance 1st Class. He was a Boy Scout Leader in Winter Harbor, Maine. He was employed as a Broadcast Engineer at radio station WZIX, York. Gordon worked 30 years as a Resident Technician with Fairbanks Scales, in York and 5 years in the Metrology Department at Adhesives Research, Glen Rock. Gordon assisted his wife, Sheila with her business, Sheila's Cakery for 41 years. He was a Life member of the National Rifle Association, and a member of the American Legion for many years. Gordon was a long-time member of the White Rose Philatelic Society of York, Pennsylvania where he served as President and Treasurer. He was a member of the American Philatelic Society and the International Society for Portuguese Philately. Gordon was a member of Christ United Methodist Church, 2023, Pennsylvania where he sang bass with the choir. He was a local "Faith Beyond the Pews" mission volunteer with Servants, Inc. making necessary home repairs for residents, unable to do so on their own accord. Gordon and Sheila loved to travel around the country in their motorhome, sometimes attending cake decorating events where Gordon often taught KitchenAid mixer maintenance classes. He received the Wilbur Brand Memorial Service award from the International Cake Exploration Societe. He was an avid ice hockey fan and enjoyed spending time with his family.

A viewing will be held Monday, May 8 from 6:00pm to 8:00pm at Christ United Methodist Church, 5 Main Street, Yorkana, Pennsylvania. A Celebration of Life Service will be held Tuesday, May 9 at 10:00am at Christ United Methodist Church, Yorkana, preceded by a viewing from 9:00am to 10:00am.

Burial will be in the Canadochly Cemetery with full military rites by the York County Veterans Honor Guard. Memorial contributions may be made to Servants, Inc. 100 Redco Road, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356. Arrangements were entrusted to the LeRoy R. Leber Funeral Home.

Marriage Notes for Sheila Leader and Gordon Miller:

Sheila Marsha Leader, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Andrew M. Leader, 525 Hengst Court, Hellam, came the bride of Gordon Alan Miller, son of George A. Miller, North Front Street, extended, Wrightsville, at 11 a.m. today April 11, 19790 at Canadochly Church of Christ, Delroy. The Rev. Charles F. Glass, pastor performed the double ring ceremony.

The bride's parents gave her in marriage. She wore a silk bombazine and Chantilly bouffant style gown featuring a fitted basque bodice and scalloped neckline accented with pearls. Satin petals with crystals and pearls held in her veil of illusion. She carried a cascade of lilies of the valley and white carnations centered with a white orchid.

Marion Miller, Atlantic Beach, Florida, was matron of honor. Bridesmaids were Jenell Frey, Suzan Wallace, Karen Wilson and Milinda Leber. Flower girl was Kimberly Dietz. Douglas Ruby was ringbearer. Charles Mc Carthy served as best man. James Wagaman, James Fizer, Terry Keller and Lance Leader. Fredrick Meads, organist, accompanied Donald Lehman Jr. soloist.

The newlyweds left for a wedding trip to the Poconos following the reception at Avalong Dining Room. A 1969 Graduate of Eastern High School, the bride is employed by Borg-Warner Corp. The bridegroom, a 1966 of the same high school, is serving in the Navy as a communications technician second class. Following his leave, he will return to duty in the Azores, April 30.

More About Gordon Miller and Sheila Leader:

Marriage: 11 Apr 1970

Child of Sheila Leader and Gordon Miller is:

990 i. Sandra M.¹⁴ Miller, born 18 May 1971. She married Erick Filbert; born 28 Apr 1971.

673. ?¹³ **Ness** (Stewart Clair¹², May Grace¹¹ Stabley, George Jacob¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1942. She married **Larry Gene Lauer**. He was born 20 Mar 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Sep 1995.

Children of ? Ness and Larry Lauer are:

```
991 i. ?<sup>14</sup> Lauer, born Aft. 1961. He married ? Small; born Aft. 1961.
992 ii. ? Lauer, born Aft. 1962.
993 iii. ? Lauer, born Aft. 1964.
994 iv. ? Lauer, born Aft. 1965.
```

674. Marlene Louise¹³ **Tyson** (Samuel Edgar¹², Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Feb 1935 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Apr 2006 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Nolan Edward Haugh**, son of Arthur Haugh and Paulilne Nice. He was born 13 Jul 1931 in Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Feb 1999 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Children of Marlene Tyson and Nolan Haugh are:

```
995
i. ?<sup>14</sup> Haugh, born Aft. 1953.
996
ii. ? Haugh, born Aft. 1955.
997
iii. ? Haugh, born Aft. 1956.
```

676. ?¹³ **Tyson** (Samuel Edgar¹², Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1938 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) ? Leese**. She was born Aft.

1939. He married **(2) Yvonne Dalene Auble** Aft. 1959. She was born 19 Feb 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 27 Dec 1988 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About ? Tyson and Yvonne Auble:

Marriage: Aft. 1959

Children of? Tyson and Yvonne Auble are:

```
998 i. ?<sup>14</sup> Tyson, born Aft. 1959.
999 ii. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1960.
1000 iii. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1962.
1001 iv. ? Tyson, born Aft. 1963. He married ? Mitzel; born Aft. 1963.
```

678. Rose Virginia¹³ **Tyson** (Samuel Edgar¹², Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Jun 1947 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 20 Jun 1975. She married **? Flaharty**. He was born Aft. 1940.

Children of Rose Tyson and ? Flaharty are:

```
1002 i. ?<sup>14</sup> Flaharty, born Aft. 1967.
1003 ii. ? Flaharty, born Aft. 1969.
1004 iii. ? Flaharty, born Aft. 1970.
```

680. ?¹³ **Tyson** (John H.¹², Daniel Franklin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1937. He married **? McCoy**. She was born Aft. 1937.

Children of ? Tyson and ? McCoy are:

```
1005 i. ?<sup>14</sup> Tyson.
1006 ii. ? Tyson.
1007 iii. ? Tyson.
```

695. Willis Palmer (Bill)¹³ **Tyson, Jr.** (Willis Palmer¹², John Irwin¹¹, Susanna¹⁰ Brenneman, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Nov 1954 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Jul 2006 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) ? Jackson**. She was born Aft. 1954. He married **(2) Mary D. Martin** 17 Apr 1992. She was born Aft. 1954.

Notes for Willis Palmer (Bill) Tyson, Jr.:

Willis P. "Bill" Tyson, Jr., 51, entered into rest at 12:30 p.m. on Sunday, July 9, 2006, at Thomas Jefferson University Hospital in Philadelphia, after an 11-month battle with liver cancer. He was the husband of Mary D. (Martin) Tyson, with whom he had been together for 18 years, and to whom he was married for 14 years, since April 17, 1992.

He was born in York County on November 27, 1954, the son of Betty F. (Flaharty) Tyson of York and the late Willis P. Tyson, Sr. Mr. Tyson was a 1973 graduate of Kennard Dale H.S., and worked for 22 years as a supervisor with Redco Corp. in Red Lion. He loved hunting, fishing, and camping with his wife. Besides his wife and mother, he is survived by one son, Eric W. Horton and companion, Julie Hirt of Red Lion; two grandchildren, Cierra and Brier Horton; and one step-grandchild, Tamara Walker.

There will be no viewing. Cremation will take place with Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. A memorial service will be held on Monday, July 17, 2006, at 6:00 p.m., at the funeral home, with Pastor Dennis McCleary, of Mt. Nebo and Mt. Olivet UM Churches in Delta, officiating. Burial will be at the convenience of the family. Contributions may be offered to Cancer Patient Help Fund, 45 Monument Road, Suite 200, York, Pennsylvania 17403.

More About Willis Tyson and Mary Martin:

Marriage: 17 Apr 1992

1008 i. ?¹⁴ Tyson, born Aft. 1974. She married ? Bruce; born Aft. 1970.

696. John James ¹³ **Mitzel, Jr.** (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Oct 1928 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Apr 2010 in North Ft. Myers, Florida. He married **Myrtle Jane Mansberger** 29 Jun 1949 in Towson, Baltimore Co, Maryland, daughter of Charles Mansberger and Catherine Bupp. She was born 13 Jun 1927, and died 20 Dec 2009 in Ft. Myers, Lee Co, Florida.

Notes for John James Mitzel, Jr.:

N. FORT MYERS, FLORIDA - John James Mitzel, Jr., 81, entered into rest on Thursday, April 1, 2010. He was the husband of Myrtle J. (Mansberger) Mitzel, who recently passed on December 20, 2009 He was born in York, on October 3, 1928, and was the son of the late John J. and Olive Campbell Mitzel, Sr. John was a retired carpenter and a member of the Moose Club in Florida.

Surviving are his children, James Mitzel and his wife, Cristi of Red Lion, and Joyce Christensen and her husband, Fred of Cape Coral, Florida; two grandsons, Kenneth and Kevin Ritter; two great-granddaughters, April and Ashley Ritter; three brothers, Donald Mitzel of Florida, Harry Mitzel of York, and Warren Mitzel of York; a sister, Mary Jacka of Shippensburg; and many nieces and nephews.

Viewings will be held from 6 to 8 p.m. Monday and from 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at the Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. The service will begin at 10 a.m. Tuesday at the funeral home with Pastor Richard Steinbauch officiating. Burial will be at Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Contributions may be offered to Hope Hospice, c/o Barbara Brown, 9407 Health Park Circle, Fort Myers, Florida 33908.

Notes for Myrtle Jane Mansberger:

N. FORT MYERS, FORIDA - Myrtle J. (Mansberger) Mitzel, 82, entered into rest at 8:30 p.m. Sunday, December 20, 2009, at Lee Memorial Health Systems of Ft. Myers. She was the wife of John J. Mitzel, whom she married 64 years ago. She was born in York, on June 13, 1927, and was the daughter of the late Charles and Catherine (Bupp) Mansberger.

Mrs. Mitzel enjoyed being a homemaker and caring for her husband and children. In addition to her husband, John J. Mitzel, she is survived by two children, James Mitzel of Red Lion and wife, Christi, and Joyce Christensen of Cape Coral, Fla., and husband, Fred; two grandsons, Kenneth and Kevin Ritter; two great-granddaughters, April and Ashley Ritter; brothers; sisters; nieces; and nephews.

Visitation will be Monday, January 4, 2010, from 6 to 8 p.m. and Tuesday from 9 to 10 a.m. at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. The service will begin at 10 a.m. Tuesday at the funeral home with Pastor Richard Stambaugh officiating. Burial will be at Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Contributions may be offered to the Ambassador Bible Chapel, 3000 York Haven Road, Manchester, Pennsylvania 17345.

More About Myrtle Jane Mansberger:

Burial: Dec 2009, Susquehanna Memorial Gardens York, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About John Mitzel and Myrtle Mansberger:

Marriage: 29 Jun 1949, Towson, Baltimore Co, Maryland

Children of John Mitzel and Myrtle Mansberger are:

1009 i. James Elsworth¹⁴ Mitzel, born Aft. 1949. He married Christi Lee Bortner; born Aft. 1948.

+ 1010 ii. Joyce Louise Mitzel, born Aft. 1950.

697. Millard Lee (Mitz)¹³ **Mitzel, Sr.** (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler,

Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Dec 1931 in Lower Chanceford Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Oct 1993 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Mary D. Vassallo** Aft. 1951. She was born Aft. 1930. He married **(2) Verna Charlotte Small** Aft. 1955. She was born 21 Sep 1920 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 01 Oct 1998 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Millard Lee (Mitz) Mitzel, Sr.:

Millard L. "Mitz" Mitzel, 61, of Springettsbury Township, died at 5:59 p.m. Thursday Oct. 28, 1993 at Fallston General Hospital, Fallston, Maryland. He was the husband of V. Charlotte (Small) Mitzel. The service will be 2 p.m. Tuesday at the Everhart-Jackson-Heffner Funeral Home Inc., 1205 E. Market Street, York. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Viewing will be 7 to 9 p.m. Monday at the funeral home.

Mr. Mitzel was born Dec. 10, 1931, in York County. He was the son of the late John and Olive N. (Campbell) Mitzel. He had been employed for 28 years as a carpenter-millwright at Pelach Bottom Atomic Power Station. He was a member of the Carpenter's Local 191, the Viking Athletic Association, the Loyal Order of Moose York Lodge 148, the Legion of the Moose and the Navy's CB unit.

Mr. Mitzel also is survived by two sons, Millard L. Mitzel Jr. and James L. Mitzel, both of York; a daughter, Ella Mitzel of Lancaster; two step-sons, Ronald B. Wooddell of Hellam, and Richard I. Wooddell of West York; a step-daughter, Lillian M. "Tagie" Cochran of York; a grandson; four brothers, John Mitzel and Donald Mitzel, both of Florida, Harry Mitzel and Warren Mitzel, both of York; a sister, Mary Jacka of Alabama; and companion, Beatrice L. Holtzapple of York. Memorial contributions may be made to the Salvation Army, 50 E. King Street, York. 17401.

More About Millard Mitzel and Mary Vassallo:

Marriage: Aft. 1951

More About Millard Mitzel and Verna Small:

Marriage: Aft. 1955

Children of Millard Mitzel and Mary Vassallo are:

+ 1011 i. Millard Lee¹⁴ Mitzel, Jr., born 18 Sep 1950.

1012 ii. Ella Mitzel, born Aft. 1953.

Child of Millard Mitzel and Verna Small is:

 James Lee¹⁴ Mitzel, Jr., born 03 Nov 1960 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 16 Mar 2011 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for James Lee Mitzel, Jr.:

YORK - James L. "Mitz" Mitzel, 50, died on Wednesday, March 16, 2011, at his residence. Born in York, on November 3, 1960, he was the son of the late Millard and Charlotte (Small) Mitzel. He will be sadly missed by Gent-L Kleen in York where he was a plant manager. Mitz was a 1978 graduate of York County Vo-Tech and enjoyed spending his time at Jackie-B's.

He is survived by three brothers, Richard Wooddell, Ronald Wooddell, Sr. and Millard Mitzel all of York; a sister, Ella Mitzel of York; nieces, Ronda Wine, Daphne Barber, Sherry Jones, Laura Wright and Tammy Resh; a nephew, Ronald Wooddell, Jr.; as well as several great-nieces and nephews. His best friend, Jim Nelson; Angie from Jackie-B's; and his two boys, Pooky and Malcolm.

A funeral service will be held on Wednesday, March 23, 2011, at 11 a.m. at the Etzweiler Funeral Home, 1111 E. Market St., York, with a visitation from 10 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at the funeral home. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be made to the SPCA of York County, 3159 Susquehanna Trail North, York, PA 17406.

698. Mary Ella¹³ Mitzel (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Jul 1934 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Aug 2015 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Carl Glenn Jacka** 25 Nov 1954 in Aiken, Aiken Co, South Carolina, son of Wilbert Jacka and Viola Wasson. He was born 26 Nov 1931 in Cromwell Twp, Huntingdon Co, Pennsylvania, and died 03 Nov 2008 in Camp Hill, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Mary Ella Mitzel:

Mary E. (Mitzel) Jacka, formerly of Shippensburg, entered into eternal rest on Tuesday, August 4, 2015 at 6:30 a.m. at Country Meadows in York, at the age of 81. She was the wife of Carl G. Jacka who entered into eternal rest on Nov. 3, 2008. Mary was born on July 4, 1934 in Red Lion and was the daughter of the late John K. and Olive N. (Campbell) Mitzel. Mary worked in Retail as a sales manager. She previously attended Bethany UM Church in Red Lion and was a member of Eastern Star in Huntsville, Alabama.

Survivors include one son, Carl G. Jacka, II and wife, Patricia of Kennesaw, Georgia; one daughter, Peggy L. Oliver of Oklahoma City, Oklahoma; and a daughter-in-law, Susan R. Jacka of Huntsville; seven grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren and expecting a 10th great- grandchild; three brothers, Donald C. Mitzel and wife, Jean of Lehigh, Florida, Harry C. Mitzel and wife, Brenda of York and Warren C. Mitzel of York; niece, Teresa Myers with whom Mary had a very special relationship; as well as numerous nieces and nephews. In addition to her parents and husband, she was preceded in death by a son, Howard E. Jacka in 2010.

Viewing Saturday, August 8 from 10 to 11 a.m. at Winterstown United Methodist Church, 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton. A Service of Honor and Praise for Mary will begin at 11 a.m. on Saturday at the church. The Rev. Mitchell M. Galloway will officiate. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Arrangements are in the care of Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Mary was a loving mother, sister and grandmother. She will be greatly missed by all who knew and loved her.

More About Carl Jacka and Mary Mitzel:

Marriage: 25 Nov 1954, Aiken, Aiken Co, South Carolina

Children of Mary Mitzel and Carl Jacka are:

- + 1014 i. Carl Glenn¹⁴ Jacka II, born Aft. 1952.
- + 1015 ii. Howard Edward Jacka, born 02 Mar 1960 in Fountainbleau, France; died 23 Mar 2010 in Harvest, Alabama.
- + 1016 iii. Peggy Louise Jacka, born Aft. 1954.

699. Donald Clarence¹³ **Mitzel** (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Feb 1939 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 09 Feb 2024 in Lehigh Acres, Florida. He married **Jean Wilson Moody** 02 Aug 1959 in Clarksville, Montgomery Co, Tennessee. She was born 26 Apr 1943.

Notes for Donald Clarence Mitzel:

Donald Clarence Mitzel, age 84, of Lehigh Acres, Florida passed away on Friday, February 9, 2024. Donald was born in York, Pennsylvania. A visitation for Donald will be held Friday, February 16, 2024 from 10:00 AM to 12:00 PM at Hodges Funeral Home at Lee Memorial Park, 12777 State Road 82, Fort Myers, Florida 33913. A graveside service will occur Friday, February 16, 2024 from 12:30 PM to 1:00 PM, 12777 State Road 82, Fort Myers, Florida 33913. A funeral service will occur Friday, February 16, 2024 from 12:00 PM to 12:30 PM, 12777 State Road 82, Fort Myers, Florida 33913.

More About Donald Mitzel and Jean Moody:

Marriage: 02 Aug 1959, Clarksville, Montgomery Co, Tennessee

Children of Donald Mitzel and Jean Moody are:

- + 1017 i. Victoria Regina¹⁴ Mitzel, born 16 Dec 1961.
- + 1018 ii. Terry Lee Mitzel, born 11 Feb 1963.
- + 1019 iii. Sarah Viola Mitzel, born 18 Mar 1966.

700. Kerwin Woodrow¹³ **Mitzel** (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 06 Sep 1941 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jul 1989 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Deanna L. Hershey** Aft. 1961, daughter of George Hershey and Delores?. She was born 16 May 1941 in Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jul 1989 in York Co,

Pennsylvania.

Notes for Deanna L. Hershey:

Kerwin W. Mitzel and his wife, Deanna L. (Hershey) Mitzel, of Windsor RD 1, died at 9:30 p.m. Sunday July 16, 1989 in an airplane accident near Thomasville. He was 47 and she was 48. The service for the couple will be 10:30 a.m. Friday at Bethany United Methodist Church, 121 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. There will be no viewing. Visitation will be 7 to 9 p.m. Thursday at the Burg Funeral Home Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Memorial contributions may be made to Bethany United Methodist Church, 121 W. Broadway, Red Lion, 17356.

Mr. Mitzel was born in Windsor Township, the son of the late John K. and Olive N. (Campbell) Mitzel. He was a self-employed building contractor, and a member of Bethany United Methodist Church and Sunday School. He belonged to the Fraternal Order of Police, the Aircraft Owners and Pilots Association, and Pennsylvania Builders Association. Mrs. Mitzel was born in York, the daughter of the late George and Delores (Barshinger) Hershey. She was salesperson formerly employed at Fashion Bug and Gee Bees, and a member of Bethany United Methodist Church and Sunday School.

The couple is survived by three children, Richard V. Mitzel, 54 Second Street, Teresa A. Myers, 347 N. School Place, Dallastown, and Randy E. Mitzel, at home. Mr. Mitzel also is survived by five brothers, John Mitzel and Donald Mitzel, both of Florida, and Millard Mitzel, Warren Mitzel and Harry Mitzel, all of York and a sister, Mary Jacka, Alabama. Mrs. Mitzel also is survived by two brothers, Ronald V. Hershey Sr., York, and Kerry Schatzberger, Windsor; and a sister, Sandy Hershey, Strinestown. Officiating at the service will be the couple's pastors, the Rev. Robert P. Stokes and the Rev. R. Jeffrey Fisher.

More About Kerwin Mitzel and Deanna Hershey: Marriage: Aft. 1961

Children of Kerwin Mitzel and Deanna Hershey are:

- + 1020 i. Richard V. 14 Mitzel, born 11 Mar 1967.
- + 1021 ii. Teresa Ann Mitzel, born Feb 1970.
- + 1022 iii. Randy E. Mitzel, born 25 May 1971.

701. Lester Fillmore¹³ Mitzel (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 28 Jun 1944 in Newberry Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Mar 1978 in Spring Garden Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Estella Marie List** Aft. 1964. She was born Aft. 1944.

More About Lester Mitzel and Estella List: Marriage: Aft. 1964

Child of Lester Fillmore Mitzel is:

i. Dale¹⁴ Mitzel, born Aft. 1963.

Children of Lester Mitzel and Estella List are:

i. Michelle L. Mitzel, born Aft. 1964.
 ii. Angela M. Mitzel, born Aft. 1966.

702. Harry Calvin¹³ Mitzel (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Nov 1953 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Brenda Rae Sprangler** Aft. 1968, daughter of Horace Sprangler and Calista Jamison. She was born 27 Dec 1939 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 26 Dec 2016 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(2) Cassandra Elaine Kroft** Aft. 1971. She was born 07 Dec 1955.

More About Harry Mitzel and Brenda Sprangler:

Marriage: Aft. 1968

More About Harry Mitzel and Cassandra Kroft:

Marriage: Aft. 1971

Children of Harry Mitzel and Cassandra Kroft are:

- i. Barry Lee¹⁴ Mitzel, born 01 Sep 1971.
- ii. Linda Sue Mitzel, born 26 Dec 1976.

703. Warren Carl¹³ Mitzel (John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Aug 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Virgina Lou Starner**. She was born 15 May 1951, and died 09 May 2016.

Notes for Virgina Lou Starner:

Virginia Lou (Starner) Mitzel entered into eternal rest on Monday, May 9, 2016 at her residence at the age of 64. She was the wife of Warren C. Mitzel of York. Virginia was born in York on May 15, 1951 and was the daughter of the late Joseph A. Starner and Betty Jane (Taylor) Hoskin. Virginia was a homemaker for most of her life, she also worked at Hill Restaurant and at the York Galleria Mall.

Survivors besides her husband, Warren, include four children, Vincent Lee Starner and his wife, Teresa Lyn Starner, Richard Shonn Starner, Jenny Lou Mitzel, Carl Warren Mitzel, Sr.: 13 grandchildren, Cody Michael Starner, Kayla Marie Starner, Katelyn Starner, Cory A. Keihl, Hailee E. Keihl, Sheena Potts, Mya Jasmine Temple, Whitney Elizabeth Temple, Destiny Summer Johnson, Deandre Develle Johnson, Carl Warren Mitzel, Jr., Aiden Alexander Mitzel, Tyler Alan Mitzel; one great- grandchild, Brooklyn Alexis Washington; two brothers, Terry Lee Hoskin and his fiancé, Lorie Ann Whittaker and David Taylor; step children, Shane, Alicia, Kyle and Rikki Jackson; aunts, Dolores Robinson and Gloria Mae Simmons; numerous nieces, nephews, cousins and other family members.

There will be a viewing on Monday, May 16, from 6 to 7 p.m. at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. A Service of Honor and Praise for Virginia will begin on Monday at 7 p.m. at the funeral home. The Rev. Mitchell M. Galloway, pastor of Winterstown United Methodist Church, will officiate. A Graveside Service of Honor and Praise will be on Tuesday, May 17 at 1 p.m. at Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. If attending, please meet at the cemetery at 12:45 p.m. In Lieu of flowers, the family has kindly requested that, in memory of Virginia, contributions be offered to the funeral home to assist them at this difficult time.

Virginia and Warren were married on March 31, 1979, celebrating 37 years together. Virginia was a loving mother who adored taking care of all her children and spending time with her grandchildren.

She was an avid Bingo player, who liked to play the lottery, and enjoyed doing puzzles, sewing, and watching soap operas, especially, "Days of Our Lives." Virginia was a very creative woman and could always make you smile, with her singing and dancing. We love you mom, you will forever be in our hearts, Rest in Peace - Your loving family.

Children of Warren Mitzel and Virgina Starner are:

- 1028 i. Jenny Lou¹⁴ Mitzel, born 01 Sep 1979.
- 1029 ii. Carl Warren Mitzel.

704. Duane Lee¹³ Mitzel (Millard Lee¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Mar 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 18 Apr 2010 in Hampton, Bradford Co, Florida. He married (1) Shirley A. Hildebrand 1955, daughter of Harold Hildebrand and Sadie Weitcamp. She was born 1927 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married (2) Dorothy Mae Orwig Scarborough 1959. She was born 06 Mar 1935, and died 28 Mar 2007 in Hampton, Bradford Co, Florida.

Marriage Notes for Duane Mitzel and Shirley Hildebrand:

Jan. 21, 1955 – Mr. and Mrs. Harold A. Hildebrand, 3 South Franklin Street, Dallastown, announce the engagement of their daughter, Shirley Ann, to Duane L. Mitzel, son of Mr. and Mrs. Millard L. Mitzel, Red Lion, RD 3. Miss Hildebrand, a 1953 graduate of Dallastown High school, is employed at Triumph Hosiery company, York. Her fiancé attended Red Lion High school and is employed by Grim Brothers Trucking company, York. The wedding date has not been set.

More About Duane Mitzel and Shirley Hildebrand:

Marriage: 1955

Notes for Dorothy Mae Orwig Scarborough:

Hampton - Dorothy Mae Mitzel, 72, passed away Wednesday, March 28, 2007 at Shands at the University of Florida following a brief illness. She was a native of Winterstown, Pennsylvania moving to Bradford County in 1969. She worked as a photographer, printer, receptionist and also as an armed security guard but was known for 13 years in Avon sales. She also was employed with Olin's Mobile Homes in Starke until she became disabled in 1984. She had been a member of "Women Of The Moose" chapter #1098 since 1975. She was known for generous contributions of videos and books to Hampton Elementary School Library and also was involved in many other charities.

She is survived by three sons, Steve Duane Orwig of San Angelo, Texas, Roger Lee Mitzel Sr. of Alachua, FL and James Patrick Mitzel of Hampton, two daughters, Jane Butler of Hedgesville, West Virginia and Lori Lynn Willettes of Hampton, one brother, Dale Scarbourgh Jr. of Baltimore, Maryland, ten grandchildren and ten great-grandchildren also survive.

Funeral services will be conducted at 2:00 p.m. Sunday, April 1, 2007 at the chapel of Archie Tanner Funeral Home with Rev. Leon Odom officiating with burial in Keystone Heights Cemetery. Archie Tanner Funeral Home of Starke in charge of arrangements. Family will receive friends Saturday, March 31, 2007 from 7:00-9:00 p.m. at Archie Tanner Funeral Home.

Marriage Notes for Duane Mitzel and Dorothy Scarborough:

Sept. 23, 1959 – Mr. and Mrs. Milton Hostler, Sr., Stewartstown RD 1, have announced the engagement of their granddaughter, Dorothy Mae Orwig, to Duane Lee Mitzel, son of Mr. and Mrs. Millard Mitzel, Stewartstown RD 2. The bride-elect attended Stewartstown High school and is employed by Terry Togs, Whiteford, Maryland. Mitzel attended Red Lion High school and is employed as a truck driver.

More About Duane Mitzel and Dorothy Scarborough:

Marriage: 1959

Children of Duane Mitzel and Dorothy Scarborough are:

i. Roger Lee¹⁴ Mitzel, born 07 Sep 1960. He married Nancy Louise?; born 27 Sep 1960.

+ 1031 ii. James Patrick Mitzel, born 19 Nov 1963.

1032 iii. Lori Lynn Mitzel, born Aft. 1964.

705. Dean Lamar¹³ **Mitzel** (Millard Lee¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Jan 1939 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Jul 2024. He married **Glenda Lee Raines** 03 Oct 1959 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. She was born 30 Aug 1939, and died 16 Jun 2003 in Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dean Lamar Mitzel:

Dean L. Mitzel, 85, of Stewartstown, Pennsylvania, passed away at home after his battle with cancer. Born in Windsor Township on January 26, 1939, he was a son to the late Millard and Marie (Mundis) Mitzel. Dean was the husband of the Late Glenda Raines Mitzel. They were married for 43 years at the time of her death. Dean was a loving and kind husband, father, grandfather, great-grandfather and companion. He loved his job and Coworkers. He worked full time at Barton's Orchard for 42 years and Part Time at Shaws Orchard for 19 years. Dean was loved very much by his Family, Friends and will be

greatly missed.

Dean is survived by his companion of 19 years, Louise Fulton; daughter, Lisa Brazzon and her husband Patrick; grandson, Jesse Everhart and his wife Krystie; great-granddaughter, Linden Everhart; as well as a niece and two nephews. Dean was preceded in death by his parents; wife, Glenda Mitzel; daughter, Sara Mitzel Hilbert; grandson, Garrison Everhart; and brother, Duane Mitzel.

Family and friends are invited to a public viewing on Monday, July 22, 2024 from 6-8 PM at Hartenstein Funeral & Cremation Care, Inc., 19 S. Main St., Stewartstown, Pennsylvania 17363. A funeral service will be held at 3 PM, Tuesday, July 23, at the Stewartstown United Methodist Church, 26 S. Main St., Stewartstown. Interment will follow the service in the Stewartstown Cemetery. In Lieu of Flowers, donations can be made to St Jude's Children's Research Hospital.

Notes for Glenda Lee Raines:

Glenda L. Mitzel, 63, died at 1:30 p.m. Monday, June 16, 2003 at York Hospital. She was the wife of Dean L. Mitzel. Viewing will be Thursday from 7 to 9 p.m. at the J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., 19 S. Main Street, Stewartstown. The service will be 11 a.m. Friday from Stewartstown United Methodist Church, 26 S. Main Street, Stewartstown. Rev. David L. Brinker will be officiating. Burial will be in Stewartstown Cemetery. Born August 30, 1939 in Norrisville, Harford County, Maryland, a daughter of the late Charles A. and Anna Mae (Overbay) Raines. She was a member of Stewartstown United Methodist Church, its United Methodist Women and its Choir. She loved children, camping and The Grand Ol' Opry.

In addition to her husband, she is survived by two daughters, Sara Ann Hildebrand of Livingston Manor, New York and Lisa J. Brazzon of Smithton, Pennsylvania; two grandsons, Jesse Frank Everhart and Garrison Dean Everhart, both of Livingston Manor, New York; and three sisters, Thelma Swanger of Quinton, Pennsylvania, Melvene Geesey of Red Lion and Jean Kurtz of Stewartstown. She was preceded in death by three sisters, Juanita Krouse, Hazel Gibbs and Ruby Ford. Memorial contributions may be made in memory of Glenda to the American Cancer Society, 924-N Colonial Avenue, York, Pennsylvania 17403.

Marriage Notes for Dean Mitzel and Glenda Raines:

Stewartstown - Glenda Lee Raines, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Raines, Stewartstown RD 1, and Dean Lamar Mitzel, son of Mr. and Mrs. Millard L. Mitzel, Stewartstown RD 2, were married Saturday Oct 3, 1959 at 4 p.m. in Stewartstown Methodist church. Rev. John F. Buehler, pastor, performed the double ring ceremony in a setting of palms, white gladioli and candelabra.

Escorted by her father, the bride wore a floor-length gown of embroidered nylon over bridal satin. The fitted bodice was fashioned with a scalloped neckline with long sleeves ending in points over the hands. The gown had a scalloped hemline showing small pleats of nylon tulle. A silk illusion fingertip length veil was held by a crown trimmed with sequins. The bride carried a white orchid and ivy on a white Bible with streamers.

Florence Miller, here, a friend of the bride, was maid of honor. She wore an apple green street length dress of taffeta, featuring a scoop neckline, short sleeves and a full skirt. A cummerbund of matching chiffon was tied with a bow in back. Mrs. William A. Kurtz, this place, and Mrs. Ronald Geesey Windsor, twins and sisters of the bride, and Mrs. Kenneth Ford, Fawn Grove, friend of the bride, were the bridesmaids. They wore dresses similar to that of the maid of honor. The twins wore honey brown and the latter gold and their headpieces were matching fall leaves holding circular veils. The maid of honor carried a cascade bouquet of rust colored Fuji mums. The other attendants carried bouquets of yellow Fuji mums with ribbons. The gowns of the bride and her attendants were fashioned and made by the bride's mother. The bride's mother wore a dress of brown lace over aqua taffeta with black accessories The mother of the bridegroom wore a royal blue lace dress with matching accessories. Both had corsages of white rosebuds.

Dean Hilbert, York, a friend of the bridegroom, served as best man. The ushers were Eugene Swanger, Jonestown, brother-in law of the bride and Richard Kenney and Dona1d Anderson, both of Red Lion, cousins of the bridegroom. William Nelson, Norrisville, soloist sang "Because" "O Promise Me" and "The Lord 's Prayer." The organist, Mrs. Robert Allen, played, "You'll Never Walk Alone," "Through the Years," "Indian Love Call," "Wedding Prayer" and "Ave Maria" in addition to the traditional wedding marches.

A reception was held at the Eureka Fire company hall with about 150 guests attending. After a

wedding trip through southern states, the couple will reside at the home of the bridegroom's parents. The bride, a graduate of Kennard-Dale High school, is employed by Petti Frock company, Whiteford, Maryland. The bridegroom attended Red Lion Area High school and is engaged in farming.

More About Dean Mitzel and Glenda Raines:

Marriage: 03 Oct 1959, Stewartstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Dean Mitzel and Glenda Raines are:

- + 1033 i. Sara Ann¹⁴ Mitzel, born Aft. 1958.
 - 1034 ii. Lisa Jo Mitzel, born Aft. 1959. She married Patrick Brazon; born Aft. 1950.
- **714. Rita H.**¹³ **Mitzel** (Clayton Dean¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1949. She married **John D'Ottavio**. He was born 05 Mar 1947 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Jan 2008 in Manchester Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Children of Rita Mitzel and John D'Ottavio are:

- 1035 i. Chad¹⁴ D'Ottavio, born Aft. 1967.
- + 1036 ii. John A. D'Ottavio, born Aft. 1969.
- **729. Amelia S.**¹³ **Tyson** (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Oct 1936 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Robert William Blymire**, son of Samuel Blymire and Beatrice Ebaugh. He was born 16 Sep 1935.

Children of Amelia Tyson and Robert Blymire are:

- 1037 i. Edward Paul¹⁴ Blymire, born 01 Sep 1956 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 14 Mar 1958 in York Co, Pennsylvania.
- 1038 ii. Michael Ray Blymire, born 04 Feb 1958.
- 1039 iii. Timothy Wayne Blymire, born 03 Jan 1960. He married Charlene Bender; born 03 Dec 1957.
- **730.** Isabel Seaks¹³ Tyson (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Mar 1938 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **George Alvin Condon**. He was born 27 Dec 1936 in Michigan, and died 21 Jan 1985 in Westminster, Carroll Co, Maryland.

More About George Condon and Isabel Tyson:

Divorce: Oct 1962, Polk Co, Florida

Children of Isabel Tyson and George Condon are:

 George Alvin¹⁴ Condon, born 01 Jun 1959 in Gettysburg, Adams Co, Pennsylvania; died 28 Aug 1983 in Tampa, Hillsborough Co, Florida. He married Barbara Ann Hoover 1982.

More About George Condon and Barbara Hoover: Marriage: 1982

1041 ii. Howard Franklin Condon, born 11 Apr 1960. He married Patricia Ann Jones 1978; born 31 Aug 1961.

More About Howard Condon and Patricia Jones: Marriage: 1978

- iii. ? Condon, born Aft. 1961. She married ? Shue; born Aft. 1957.
- **732. Anabel S.**¹³ **Tyson** (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵,

Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Apr 1940 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Russell Leroy (Chubby) Diehl, Sr.**, son of Clement Diehl and Florence Markel. He was born 03 Feb 1936 in Hametown, Shrewsbury Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Jan 2009 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russell Leroy (Chubby) Diehl, Sr.:

Shrewsbury - Russell L. "Chubby" Diehl, Sr., 72, died Monday, January 19, 2009, at York Hospital. He was the husband of Anabel S. (Tyson) Diehl. Russell and Anabel celebrated their 52nd wedding anniversary on June 2, 2008. Burial will be in St. Paul (Hametown) Lutheran Cemetery. Pallbearers will be Dave Cutler, Randy Wallace, LeRoy Burns, Will Rodweller, Henry Wolfe, and Ervin Raver. Born February 3, 1936, in Hametown, he was the son of the late Clement and Florence (Markel) Diehl. Russell had been employed with the former Superior Wire Cloth and the former Hungerford Packing Company, both of Hungerford. He had also worked as a forklift operator with Associated Wholesalers, Inc., of York, the Baltimore County Bureau of Utilities, and was a carrier and distributor for the York Newspaper Company. He had also operated a produce and livestock farm in Shrewsbury. Russell was a member of St. Paul (Hametown) Lutheran Church.

In addition to his wife, he is survived by three sons, Russell L. Diehl, Jr. of York, Walter 'Scott" Diehl of Shrewsbury, and Mark C. Diehl of Glen Rock; two daughters, Debra A. Rodweller of York and Cindy S. Diehl of Shrewsbury; nine grandchildren; five greatgrandchildren; two step-grandsons; and a sister, Nola Smith of Shrewsbury. Russell was preceded in death by a brother, Donald Diehl, and a sister, Janice Diehl.

A viewing will be held 7 to 9 p.m. Friday from the J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., 24 Second St., New Freedom. The funeral service will be held Saturday at 10:30 a.m. at the mortuary with the Rev. Margie Smith officiating. Memorial contributions may be made in Russell's memory to Helping Hands for the Homeless, 412 W. King St., York, Pennsylvania 17404.

Children of Anabel Tyson and Russell Diehl are:

- 1043 i. Russell L.14 Diehl, Jr., born 01 Apr 1956.
- 1044 ii. Debra Ann Diehl, born 18 Sep 1957. She married ? Rodweller.
- 1045 iii. Walter (Scott) Diehl, born 09 Jan 1961.
 - 1046 iv. Mark Clement Diehl, born 01 May 1962.
 - 1047 v. Cindy S. Diehl, born 04 Mar 1964.

733. Robert Seaks¹³ Tyson (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Apr 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Mar 2005 in Glen Rock, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Marsha Saylor**. She was born 01 Feb 1951.

Notes for Robert Seaks Tyson:

Winterstown - Robert S. Tyson, 63, died Wednesday, March 30, 2005, at his home. He was the husband of Marsha A. (Saylor) Tyson. Mr. Tyson was born April 26, 1941, in York County, a son of the late Milton "Cotton" and Louise A. (Seaks) Tyson. He had been a Journeyman Lineman with the IBEW union local 70, and was an outdoorsman who enjoyed hunting, boating and crabbing.

Mr. Tyson is survived, in addition to his wife, by three sons, Derrick Tyson of Winterstown, Ty A. Tyson of New Park and Anthony Ray Tyson of York County; a grandson, Austen Tyler Tyson, son of Derrick; and seven brothers and sisters, Vernon Tyson, Larry Tyson, Amelia Blymire, Isabelle Condon, Anabel Diehl, Melba Shelton and Alice Fisher. Mr. Tyson was preceded in death by a son, Shane R. Tyson; and a brother, Paul Tyson.

The service will be private. Burial will be in Round Hill Presbyterian Cemetery. The John W. Keffer Funeral Home and Crematory, Inc., 902 Mt. Rose Avenue, York, is in charge. Memorial contributions may be made to VNA Hospice, 218 East Market St., York, Pennsylvania 17403; or to York Cancer Center Patient Help Fund, 25 Monument Road, Suite 194, York, Pennsylvania 17403.

Children of Robert Tyson and Marsha Saylor are:

- 1048 i. Ty Aaron¹⁴ Tyson, born 01 Mar 1963.
- 1049 ii. Anthony Ray Tyson, born 10 Feb 1964.
- 1050 iii. Shane R. Tyson, born 11 Jan 1969 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 24 Oct 1986 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland
- + 1051 iv. Derrick Charles Tyson, born 02 Mar 1978.

735. Vernon Seaks¹³ **Tyson** (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 May 1944 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 06 Oct 2005 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Linda F. Sullivan**. She was born 04 Nov 1950.

Notes for Vernon Seaks Tyson:

Vernon S. Tyson, 61, died Thursday, October 6, 2005, at his home. He was the husband of Linda F. (Sullivan) Tyson. Born May 30, 1944, in Shrewsbury, he was the son of the late Milton P. 'Cotton' and Louise Amelia (Seaks) Tyson. Mr. Tyson was a greenskeeper for the last seven years at Springwood Golf Course. He previously worked as a carpenter. Vernon was an avid golfer and sports enthusiast.

In addition to his wife, he is survived by three daughters, Laura L. Jennings of Louisville, Kentucky, and Tina L. Winograd and Teresa L. Hewett, both of Red Lion; one son, John J. Tyson, Sr. of Felton; 13 grandchildren, Christianna Tyson, Andrew and Julie Jennings, Hannah, Jacob and Isaac Winograd, Caitlin, Carin, Candy, Caleb, Christofer and Clarissa Hewett and John Tyson, Jr.; five sisters, Amelia S. Blymire of Lakeland, Florida, Isabel S. Condon of Felton, Anabel S. Diehl of Shrewsbury, Melba S. Shelton of Lakeland, Florida, and Alice T. Fisher of New Cumberland; and one brother, Larry W. Tyson of Moores Hill, Ind. He was preceded in death by a brother, Robert S. Tyson; and a granddaughter, Claudia Hewett.

A funeral service will be held at 11 a.m. Monday, October 10, 2005, at the J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., 19 S. Main St., Stewartstown, with Pastor Ron Kessler officiating. There will be no visitation. Burial will be in Stewartstown Cemetery. The family requests that memorial contributions be made to the J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., P.O. Box 325, Stewartstown, PA 17363, to help defray funeral expenses.

Children of Vernon Tyson and Linda Sullivan are:

- + 1052 i. Laura L. 14 Tyson, born 1966.
- + 1053 ii. Tina Louise Tyson, born 05 Apr 1967.
- + 1054 iii. Teresa L. Tyson, born 27 Feb 1969.
 - 1055 iv. John Jay Tyson, born 09 Oct 1970.

736. Alice¹³ **Tyson** (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Dec 1950 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 30 Nov 2005 in New Cumberland, Cumberland Co, Pennsylvania. She married **? Fisher**. He was born Aft. 1944.

Notes for Alice Tyson:

Alice T. Fisher, 54, died Wednesday, November 30, 2005, at her home. Mrs. Fisher was born December 20, 1950, in Baltimore, Maryland, a daughter of the late Milton "Cotton" and Louise A. (Seaks) Tyson. She had been manager of the Tower City Trail Riders, Inc.

Mrs. Fisher is survived by two sons, Edward Wayne Tyson of Largo, Florida and Zachary A. Fisher of New Cumberland; a granddaughter, Christine Tyson; a brother and four sisters, Larry Tyson, Amelia Blymire, Isabel Condon, Anabel Diehl, and Melba Shelton. She was preceded in death by three brothers, Paul Tyson, Robert Tyson, and Vernon Tyson.

Service and burial will be private. The John W. Keffer Funeral Home & Crematory, Inc., 902 Mt. Rose Ave., York, is entrusted with the arrangements. Memorial contributions may be made to Compassionate Care Hospice, 100 E. Brown St., Middletown, Pennsylvania 17057.

Children of Alice Tyson and ? Fisher are:

- 1056 i. Zachary A.14 Fisher, born Aft. 1968.
- 1057 ii. Edward Wayne Tyson, born Aft. 1968.

737. Larry Wayne¹³ Tyson (Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Jan 1958 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **? Lake**. She was born Aft. 1936.

Child of Larry Tyson and ? Lake is:

1058 i. Larry Lee¹⁴ Tyson, born 1977 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 22 Dec 1980 in Hugo, Choctaw Co, Oklahoma.

740. Beverly Elaine¹³ **Stabley** (Donald Wilmer¹², Harry Ervin¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Jan 1948 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Jan 2022 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(1) Ronald C. Nowell**. He was born 19 May 1940 in Jamestown, New York, and died 24 Dec 2011 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(2) Wayne Franklin Werner** 01 Oct 1966. He was born Aft. 1940.

Notes for Beverly Elaine Stabley:

Red Lion - Beverly E. (Stabley) Nowell, 73, passed away January 22, 2022 at home with her family and friends by her side. She was the loving wife of the late Ron Nowell. Born January 23, 1948 in York, she was a daughter of the late Donald W. and Romaine E. (Grim) Stabley. Mrs. Nowell was a Red Lion High School graduate of 1965, and was employed as an administrative assistant with numerous local trucking companies. She was always very active in the community, serving as one of the founders for the Red Lion Ambulance Club and ensuring that Windsor Borough days and summer activities were fun for all involved. Her patriotic spirit was always on display as she was a lifetime member of the Red Lion VFW Auxiliary, along with being a member of the Red Lion Legion and Elks Auxiliaries. In her free time, Mrs. Nowell enjoyed gambling, traveling, gardening, and watching the Phillies play.

Mrs. Nowell leaves behind a son, Donald W. Werner and his wife Stacy; a daughter, Roxann L. (Werner) Shearer and her husband Brad; a brother, Marty Stabley and his wife Jenny; a niece, Meredith Stabley; and a nephew, Will Stabley. Her beloved extended family and circle of friends will always remember her for her joyous whistling, hearty laugh, feisty personality and ability to make everyone feel cherished.

A Celebration of Life Service will be held at a later date at the convenience of the family. Olewiler and Heffner Funeral Chapel and Crematory, Inc. is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers memorial contributions can be made to the Red Lion VFW Post 1446, 815 S Main St., Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356 or to Hospice and Community Care 685 Good Drive, Lancaster, Pennsylvania 17604.

Notes for Ronald C. Nowell:

Windsor Twp - Ronald C. Nowell, 71, of Red Lion died Saturday, December 24, 2011 at his residence. Ron fought a courageous battle with cancer like the true Marine he was. He was the husband of Beverly E. (Stabley) Nowell. The couple celebrated their 23rd wedding anniversary on December 24th. Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place in Red Lion is in charge of the arrangements. Ron was born in Jamestown, New York on May 19, 1940, a son of the late Carl W. and Jannette (Ericson) Nowell. He retired in 2004 from Mastec of Ft. Myers, Florida. Ron was a member of Dallastown American Legion Post 605, Red Lion Elks Club, and Hawk's Gunning Club. He served in The US Marine Corps during the Vietnam War.

Ron leaves two step children, Donald W. Werner and his wife Stacy of Windsor, Roxann L. Werner of York; two children, Steve C. Nowell of Jamestown, New York and Tracy L. Roemer of Jamestown, New York. Memorial contributions may be made to Wounded Warrior Project, 4899 Belfort Rd., Suite 300, Jacksonville, Florida 32256.

Marriage Notes for Beverly Stabley and Wayne Werner:

Red Lion - Beverly Elaine Stabley, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Donald W. Stabley, 313 South Main Street, became the bride of Wayne Franklin Werner, son of Mr. and Mrs. William F. Werner, Red Lion RD

1, at 6 o'clock Saturday evening Oct. 1, 1966 in Red Lion-Zion EUB church, near town. Rev. James I. Melhorn, pastor, performed the double ring ceremony.

The bride, given in marriage by her parents and escorted by her father, wore, a wedding dress with a scalloped neckline, long pointed sleeves of Alencon lace and a white satin skirt with a detachable train. An elbow-length, triple tiered veil of nylon tulle fell from her crown of pearls and crystals. She carried a cascade of ivory-toned gardenias. Iris E. Todd, Red lion RD 2, who served as maid of honor, wore a yellow cuponi dress with an empire waistline trimmed with white lace. She had a matching yellow net-trimmed headpiece with yellow velvet bows and carried a cascade of yellow and lavender pompon chrysanthemums.

The bridesmaids, Mary J.Kilgore, Delta RD 2, and Mrs. Sue E. Druck, 145 South Franklin Street, wore eggplantcrystalline dresses styled similarly to that of the honor attendant Their headpieces were of matching velvet bows and they also had floral arrangements to match Miss Todd's. Marlin Lloyd, 183 West Main Street, Windsor, was his brother's best man. Ushers were Ned Burke, Felton RD 2, and William Coombs, York, a cousin of the bridegroom, Marty H. Stabley 313 South Main Street, the bride's brother, served as acolyte. The bride's mother chose a beige knit dress with long sleeves of knit lace and had plum accessories. The bridegroom's mother selected a three-piece suit of royal blue with matching accessories. Both mothers had corsages of white gardenias and red rosebuds.

Larry A. Snyder, of here, who served as soloist, sang "Walk Hand in Hand," "Because" ' and "The Lord's Prayer." The organist was Richard Smeltzer, this place, who played "The Sweetheart Tree" and the traditional wedding marches.

About 125 guests attended the reception at Warner's Dairyland following the ceremony. The newlyweds will reside, at 130 North Charles street. Both principals are graduates of Red Lion Area Senior High school, the bride in 1965 and her husband in 1962. She is employed as a secretary by the Pennsylvania L'quor Control board, Harrisburg. The bridegroom served three years in the Army and is employed by Caterpillar Tractor company, Inc., York.

More About Wayne Werner and Beverly Stabley:

Marriage: 01 Oct 1966

Children of Beverly Stabley and Wayne Werner are:

i. Donald W. 14 Werner, born 02 Aug 1969. He married Stavy?.

1060 ii. Roxann L. Werner.

741. Marty H.¹³ **Stabley** (Donald Wilmer¹², Harry Ervin¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, William⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Feb 1956. He married **Jennifer (Jenny) Hart**. She was born 05 Dec 1959.

Children of Marty Stabley and Jennifer Hart are:

1061 i. Dr. Meredith¹⁴ Stabley, born 24 Feb 1986.

Notes for Dr. Meredith Stabley:

Dr. Meredith Stabley D.M.D. grew up in Hershey, Pa where she attended Hershey High School. She continued her education at Ursinus College in Collegeville, Pennsylvania earning her undergraduate B.S. degree with majors in Biology and French as well as a minor in Spanish. While at Ursinus, Meredith played field hockey as the starting right midfielder for the 2006 DIII National Champion Ursinus bears. Go Bears!

After college, she attended Temple University Kornberg School of Dentistry to complete her DMD degree in 2012. While at Temple, Meredith was fortunate to lead the Temple Haiti club travelling to Haiti in both third and fourth years to provide dental care to underserved areas. Dr. Stabley was inducted into the prestigious OKU honor society and graduated ranked 2nd, at the top of her class.

To further her education, she completed a general practice residency at Lehigh Valley Health Network Muhlenberg in Bethlehem, Pennsylvania before she entered private practice. After working in private practices in Colonial Park and Millersville that had different treatment philosophies, Dr. Stabley decided to transition to her own private practice where she can focus on comprehensive care dentistry and building lasting dental team and patient relationships. Meredith lives near Lancaster city. In her free time, she enjoys making jewelry, sewing, traveling, exploring the local area, spending time with friends and family, running, and hiking with her Australian Shepherd pup, Remi.

1062 ii. William Stabley, born 04 Dec 1988.

750. Kim Elaine¹³ **Glatfelter** (Nancy Elaine¹² Sharp, Mayetta E. (May)¹¹ Livingston, Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Jun 1957. She married **Robert Alan Becker**. He was born 27 May 1954.

Children of Kim Glatfelter and Robert Becker are:

i. Stacey Elaine¹⁴ Becker, born 28 Jul 1979. She married ? Kuhn.

1064 ii. Scott Alan Becker, born 01 Mar 1983.

751. Shelley Mae¹³ Glatfelter (Nancy Elaine¹² Sharp, Mayetta E. (May)¹¹ Livingston, Annie Elizabeth¹⁰ Stabley, Emanuel George⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Sep 1960. She married **Barry L. Decker**. He was born 03 Jul 1957.

Children of Shelley Glatfelter and Barry Decker are:

1065 i. Cory Michael¹⁴ Decker, born Aft. 1978.

1066 ii. Nicholas Decker, born 18 Dec 1991.

759. Donna Diann¹³ **Grim** (Walter Clayton¹², Harry Clayton¹¹, Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1957. She married **Mark Philip Fallon** 22 Oct 1977 in Newbridgeville, Pennsylvania.

More About Mark Fallon and Donna Grim:

Marriage: 22 Oct 1977, Newbridgeville, Pennsylvania

Children of Donna Grim and Mark Fallon are:

1067 i. Jill¹⁴ Fallon.
1068 ii. Dustin Fallon.

760. Steven L.¹³ **Grim** (Walter Clayton¹², Harry Clayton¹¹, Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) He married **Mary** ?.

Children of Steven Grim and Mary? are:

i. Charity¹⁴ Grim.
1070 ii. Steph Grim.

761. Eric L.¹³ Grim (Walter Clayton¹², Harry Clayton¹¹, Emanuel¹⁰ Grimm, Susannah⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) He married **Rebecca ?**.

Children of Eric Grim and Rebecca? are:

i. Morgan¹⁴ Grim.
1072 ii. Casey Grim.

781. Jill Delolla¹³ Grove (Samuel Hershner¹², Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Mar 1942. She married **Wilber Lee Fry**. He was born 29 Aug 1942.

Child of Jill Grove and Wilber Fry is:

1073 i. Garth¹⁴ Fry, born 27 Sep 1979.

785. Patti D.¹³ **Grove** (John Richard (Dick)¹², Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1944. She married **? Zimmerman**. He was born Aft. 1940.

Child of Patti Grove and ? Zimmerman is:

1074 i. Richard¹⁴ Zimmerman, born Aft. 1962.

786. Dana Sharon¹³ **Grove** (John Richard (Dick)¹², Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Jul 1944. She married **Richard Eugene Leber**, son of Ralph Leber and Mae Bover. He was born 07 Oct 1942.

Children of Dana Grove and Richard Leber are:

- i. Robin Dari¹⁴ Leber, born 23 Dec 1962. She married Jeffrey D. Cannon; born 19 Aug 1961.
- + 1076 ii. Brandi Dawn Leber, born 31 Mar 1966.
- **787. Brenton H.**¹³ **Downs** (Wilma Emeline¹² Grove, Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Aug 1949. He married **Susan ?**.

Children of Brenton Downs and Susan? are:

- 1077 i. Olivia¹⁴ Downs, born 21 Jun 1996.
- 1078 ii. Harrison Downs, born 09 May 1998.
- **791. Jolene M.**¹³ **Grove** (Marcellus Alphonas¹², Clayton Samuel (Boots)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Apr 1940. She married **Burl Francis Whitsel** 20 Aug 1960 in Monkton, Maryland. He was born 28 Sep 1939.

More About Burl Whitsel and Jolene Grove:

Marriage: 20 Aug 1960, Monkton, Maryland

Children of Jolene Grove and Burl Whitsel are:

- i. Lori A. 14 Whitsel, born 23 Feb 1961. She married Cori Spoon; born Aft. 1955.
- + 1080 ii. Keri Lynn Whitsel, born 25 Apr 1968.
- **793. Trenton Lee (Trent)**¹³ **Grove** (Dick Lee (Toby)¹², Velmer Christian (Velmar)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Jun 1961. He married **Sandra Fretsko**. She was born 18 Jan 1962.

Children of Trenton Grove and Sandra Fretsko are:

- 1081 i. Alyssa¹⁴ Grove, born 21 Jul 1989.
 1082 ii. Trent L. Grove, Jr., born 23 Jun 1994.
- **794. Timothy Lee**¹³ **Grove** (Dick Lee (Toby)¹², Velmer Christian (Velmar)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Sep 1965. He married **Lisa M. Quintela**. She was born 07 Nov 1964.

Children of Timothy Grove and Lisa Quintela are:

i. Eric L.¹⁴ Grove, born 15 Feb 1992.
 ii. Adam Grove, born 29 Oct 1994.

800. Julia Mae¹³ Kelbaugh (Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Jul 1916 in Jacksonville, Maryland, and died 27 Jun 2003 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Raymond Clifton Braun**. He was born 29 Mar 1915 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jul 1988 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Julia Mae Kelbaugh:

Julia Mae Braun, 86, formerly of Jacobus, died Friday, June 27, 2003 at York Hospital. She was the wife of the late Raymond C. Braun. Born July 11, 1916 in Jacksonville, Maryland, she was a daughter of the late Melchor and Edith Kelbaugh. She was a life member of Salem Lutheran Church in Jacobus and a member of the Leisure Club in Jacobus. She enjoyed sewing and guilting.

She is survived by a son, Robert C. Braun, Sr. and his wife Janice of Lewes, Delaware; five grandchildren, Cathy M. Kiernan of York, Mindy J. Rolkowski of Milton, Delaware, Lisa A. Einsig of York, Robert C. Braun, Jr. of Milton, Delaware and Jeane M. Braun of North Port, New York; six great-grandchildren, Bobbie D. Ropp and Megan R. Einsig, both of York, Eric F. Rolkowski of Milton, Delaware, Matthew R. and Mitchell R. Einsig, both of York, and Robert C. Braun, III of Milton, Delaware; and three sisters, Clara Schaeffer of Shrewsbury, Marie Walker of Jacobus and Virginia Bennett of Loganville.

There will be a graveside service at 1 p.m. Tuesday, July 1st at Salem Union Cemetery, Jacobus. Rev. Ray Hatcher will officiate. J.J. Hartenstein Mortuary, Inc., 24 Second St., New Freedom, is in charge of arrangements. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to the American Cancer Society, 924-N Colonial Avenue, York, Pennsylvania 17403.

Child of Julia Kelbaugh and Raymond Braun is: + 1085 i. Robert Clifton¹⁴ Braun, born 20 Aug 1937.

802. Bessie Marie¹³ Kelbaugh (Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Feb 1920 in Freeland, Maryland, and died 11 Feb 2019 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Dewey Edwin Walker** 17 Jun 1950 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 30 Oct 1916 in Codorus Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Feb 1985 in Jacobs, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Bessie Marie Kelbaugh:

On Monday, February 11, 2019, B. Marie (Kelbaugh) Walker, 99, went to be with her Lord and Savior, on her birthday. She was born on February 11, 1920 in Freeland, Maryland to the late William M. and Edith M. (Jones) Kelbaugh. She was the wife of the late Dewey E. Walker, who passed away on February 17, 1985. Marie was a lifelong member of Bethlehem Steltz Reformed Church in Glen Rock, where she also played the organ for over 35 years. In her spare time, she enjoyed reading, traveling and spending time with her family.

Marie is survived by her children, Brenda E. Snyder and husband Harold, and David E. Walker, Sr. and wife Deb; 4 grandsons, Christopher R. Snyder and wife Amber, Jason M. Snyder and wife Stacie, David E. Walker, Jr. and wife Desiree, and Adam D. Walker and wife Amanda; one Step-grandson, Todd E. Snyder and wife Sherry; nine great-grandchildren; and many nieces and nephews.

She is preceded in death by her husband; parents; and siblings, Clara M. Shaffer, Elmer M. Kelbaugh, Julia Mae Braun, William H. Kelbaugh and E. Virginia Bennett.

A public viewing will be on Thursday, February 14 from 6pm until 8pm at Hartenstein Funeral and Cremation Care, Inc., 24 N. Second St., New Freedom. A funeral service will be held on Friday, February 15 at 11am at Bethlehem Steltz Reformed Church, 5890 Steltz Rd., Glen Rock, PA 17327. Interment will follow in the adjoining church cemetery. Rev. John C. Dorr, Jr. will officiate. In lieu of flowers, donations in her memory are recommended to the church at the address above.

More About Dewey Walker and Bessie Kelbaugh: Marriage: 17 Jun 1950. York Co. Pennsylvania

Children of Bessie Kelbaugh and Dewey Walker are:

- + 1086 i. Brenda E. ¹⁴ Walker. + 1087 ii. David E. Walker.
- **806.** Robert Jerome¹³ Hall (John Edwin¹², Anne May¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Feb 1928 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland, and died 28 Jan 2015 in Millsboro, Sussex Co, Delaware. He married **Laura Anne Zakowski Martz** 13 Jun 1953 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland.

Notes for Robert Jerome Hall:

Robert J. Hall, Sr. of Frankford, Delaware, formerly of Baltimore, Maryland went to be with the Lord on Wednesday, January 28, 2015, while surrounded by his loving family. He was 86 years old. Mr. Hall was born in Baltimore, Maryland on February 17, 1928 to the late John E. and Elsie Thiele Hall. He was a retired Baltimore City Police Officer, US Marine Corp Veteran who served in the Korean Conflict, member of Holy Trinity Cathedral in Berlin, Maryland, AARP and former VFW member. He loved to read, fish, loved and devoted to his church and charity work. Robert loved to playfully challenge people. He raised four children with his first marriage and three with his current.

He is survived by his wife of 30 years, Laura Hall, along with seven children and their spouses, Anne (David), Robert, Jr. (Phyllis), Mary (Mark), John (Teri), Jennifer (Jeff), Stephan (Donna), Michael (Natalie), a nephew, Henri Hall, seventeen grandchildren, five great grandchildren and one on the way. He is also survived by extended family, friends and his church family. In addition, he is survived by his first wife, Mary and a brother-in-law, Leo F. Zakowski.

A Mass of Christian Burial will be held at 11:00 AM on Saturday, February 7, 2015 at the Holy Trinity Cathedral, 11021 Worcester Highway, Berlin, Maryland 21811. Interment with military honors will follow in the adjoining church cemetery. In lieu of flowers the family suggests donations to Holy Trinity Cathedral, 11021 Worcester Hwy, Berlin, Maryland 21811 or Delaware Hospice, 100 Patriots Way, Milford, Delaware 19963.

More About Robert Hall and Laura Martz:

Divorce: 1983

Marriage: 13 Jun 1953, Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland

Children of Robert Hall and Laura Martz are:

1088 i. Anne¹⁴ Hall. 1089 ii. Robert Hall. 1090 iii. Mary Hall. 1091 iv. John Hall. 1092 v. Jennifer Hall. 1093 vi. Stephan Hall. 1094 vii. Michael Hall.

807. Kay Maxine¹³ **Burk** (Edna May¹² Barshinger, George Albert¹¹, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Oct 1932 in Baltimore Co, Maryland, and died 29 Apr 1997. She married **Richard Foard Price** 24 Nov 1951. He was born 14 Jul 1930.

More About Richard Price and Kay Burk:

Marriage: 24 Nov 1951

Children of Kay Burk and Richard Price are:

+ 1095 i. Valerie¹⁴ Price, born 09 Jun 1953.

ii. Jocelyn Foard Price, born 20 Sep 1955. She married (1) ? McCausland. She married (2) Paul Jordan 1978.

More About Paul Jordan and Jocelyn Price: Marriage: 1978

1097 iii. Milton Barrett Price.

810. Andrew Tyrie¹³ Barshinger (George Russell¹², George Albert¹¹, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Jun 1949. He married **Susan Cobbey**. She was born 24 May 1950.

Child of Andrew Barshinger and Susan Cobbey is:

1098 i. Todd Cobbey¹⁴ Barshinger, born 24 May 1979.

815. Evan Garth¹³ Black (Cornelia May¹² Perry, twin, Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 10 Apr 1947. He married **Jane Carol Kreski**. She was born 01 Jul 1947.

Children of Evan Black and Jane Kreski are:

i. David¹⁴ Black, born 1981.
1100 ii. Joseph Tyler Black.

816. Robert Christopher¹³ Perry (Robert Edwin¹², Edith May¹¹ Barshinger, Simon Anstine¹⁰, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Oct 1949 in Knoxville, Knox Co, Tennessee, and died 23 Feb 1994 in Terre Haute, Vigo Co, Indiana. He married **Laura Catherine Keyes** 21 Jul 1984 in Williamsburg, Virginia. She was born 11 Jan 1949 in Roanoke, Norfolk Co, Virginia.

More About Robert Perry and Laura Keyes:

Marriage: 21 Jul 1984, Williamsburg, Virginia

Child of Robert Perry and Laura Keyes is:

1101 i. Malcolm¹⁴ Perry.

821. Terry Carter¹³ Road (Norma Helen¹² Lehn, Lula Kathryn¹¹ Baker, Clara Elizabeth¹⁰ Barshinger, Emanuel⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 22 Jan 1944. She married **James Kenneth Hess** 23 Jul 1965 in Alexandria, Virginia. He was born Apr 1941.

More About James Hess and Terry Road: Marriage: 23 Jul 1965, Alexandria, Virginia

Children of Terry Road and James Hess are:

1102 i. Darren Ressler¹⁴ Hess, born 1974 in Bradford, Pennsylvania; died 10 Apr 2012. He married Ann Wooten.

Notes for Darren Ressler Hess:

Darren Ressler Hess died Tuesday, April 10, 2012, at home in Berwyn Heights, Maryland. He was thirty-seven. Darren was a devoted and beloved husband, son, and brother. He leaves his wife Ann Wooten Hess; his mother Terry Road Hess, his sister Katherine Hess; and a loving extended family. Darren was born in Bradford, Pennsylvania and raised in Silver Spring, Maryland, the son of the late James Kenneth Hess. After graduating from the Washington Ethical Society high school in 1993, he attended the University of Maryland, College Park, graduating in 1998 with a bachelor's degree in History. In 2008, he received a Master's Degree in Environmental Management from the University of Maryland, University College.

Darren worked with plants and landscaping, primarily with Maryland Park and Planning and at the National Zoo. He earned and held certificates in horticulture and registered arborist and pesticide application. Darren was known for his encyclopedic knowledge of plants, animals, and history. He enjoyed caring for many fish, birds, cats, dogs, and a lizard. He cared deeply about the humane treatment of animals. His favorite vacations were to Walt Disney World and the beach with his wife. He also like to hike the mountain, Old Rag, and completed that

trail many times with his father.

Darren had a passion for reading, particularly Travels with Charley by Steinbeck, The Lord of the Rings trilogy, and Mark Twain. He conscientiously followed his favorite television series (The Sopranos, History of Britain with Simon Schema, and Sherlock Holmes with Jeremy Brett topped the list). In addition, Darren could always be counted on to enjoy a meal, and finish the leftovers of those around him. He will be greatly missed.

His viewing will be on Tuesday, April 17, from 6-8 at the George P. Kalas Funeral Home, 6160 Oxon Hill Rd., Oxon Hill, Maryland. His funeral will be Wednesday, April 18 at noon. Interment will be private. There will be a repast at the Knights of Columbus Hall, 1633 Tucker Road, Fort Washington, Maryland. Please leave your thoughts and memories of Darren by signing the guestbook located to your right.

1103 ii. Katherine Hess.

834. Dr. Philip¹³ Shettel (Ruth Lucille¹² Shenberger, George Franklin¹¹, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1938.

Children of Dr. Philip Shettel are:

1104 i. Dr. Todd¹⁴ Shettel. 1105 ii. Dr. Lee Shettel. 1106 iii. Dr. Scott Shettel.

839. Debra Ann (Debbie)¹³ **Clements** (Delores Marie¹² Shenberger, George Franklin¹¹, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 30 Nov 1954. She married **Paul Edmund Simpson** 29 Dec 1973 in Florida. He was born 25 Jan 1954.

More About Paul Simpson and Debra Clements:

Marriage: 29 Dec 1973, Florida

Children of Debra Clements and Paul Simpson are:

1107 i. Michael Paul¹⁴ Simpson, born 21 Oct 1983. 1108 ii. Rachel Ann Simpson, born 25 Sep 1986.

1109 iii. Daniel Robert Simpson, born 28 Nov 1989.

1110 iv. Wendy Simpson. She married Fred Miller.

844. Ann L.¹³ **Brenneman** (Annamary Elizabeth¹² Kelly, Cora Lydia¹¹ Shenberger, Albert¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jun 1964. She married **David Kerrison**. He was born 05 Nov 1959.

Child of Ann Brenneman and David Kerrison is:

1111 i. Everett¹⁴ Kerrison, born 25 Sep 1989.

846. Herbert Stuart¹³ Flinchbaugh (Stuart Elwood¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Apr 1929 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Mar 2011 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **June Arlene Boyd** 14 May 1949. She was born 12 Aug 1929 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 19 Dec 2012 in Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Herbert Stuart Flinchbaugh:

Herbert Stuart Flinchbaugh, 81, passed away on Thursday, March 17, 2011, at his residence. He was the husband of June Arlene (Boyd) Flinchbaugh. The couple wed on May 14, 1949. A celebration of life service will be 2 p.m. on Monday, March 21, 2011, at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with the Rev. Steven Schmuck officiating. Viewings will be from 5 to 7 p.m. on Sunday and 1 to 2 p.m. on Monday at the funeral home. Burial will be held at Salem Community Cemetery.

Mr. Flinchbaugh was born on April 2, 1929, in North Hopewell Twp., a son of the late Stuart E. and

Mabel R. (Hannigan) Flinchbaugh. Mr. Flinchbaugh was a 1946 graduate of Red Lion High School. Herbert worked as a Parts & Service Manager for A.H. Grove & Sons in Felton, was a Wireman at Borg Warner, and then worked at Gichner Shelter Systems until his retirement in 1994. Mr. Flinchbaugh attended Red Lion Bible Church since 2005. He enjoyed hunting and woodworking. He was quite the handyman and could fix anything and would help everyone in need.

Along with his wife, June, Herbert is survived by a son, Glen H. Flinchbaugh and his wife, Robin of Seven Valleys; a daughter, Norma Jean Flinchbaugh of Red Lion; two grandchildren, Shawn and Kristi; and a brother, Dale E. Flinchbaugh of Winterstown. He was preceded in death by a son, Bradly S. Flinchbaugh; a sister, Arlene R. Flinchbaugh; and a sister-in-law, Judy Flinchbaugh.

Memorial contributions may be made to Red Lion Bible Church, 105 Springvale Road, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Herbert Stuart Flinchbaugh: Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Notes for June Arlene Boyd:

June Arlene (Boyd) Flinchbaugh, 83, of Windsor Township, went to be with her Lord and Savior Jesus Christ on Wednesday, December 19, 2012 at her residence. She was the wife of the late Herbert Stuart Flinchbaugh. The couple wed on May 14, 1949. A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 11 a.m. on Saturday at Life Tributes ByOlewiler& Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with a viewing from 9:30 to 11 a.m. The Rev. Steven Schmuck will be officiating at the service. Burial will be in Salem Community Cemetery in Lower Windsor Township. Mrs. Flinchbaugh was the daughter of the late Truman W. and Velma R. (Schmuck) Boyd.

She was born on August 12, 1929 in Windsor Township where she attended Small's one-room schoolhouse on Burkholder Road. She worked for Consumers Box Factory Kaltreider Box Factory, and Keener Kitchens all of Red Lion, and retired in 1994 from Rojahn Company in Dallastown. Mrs. Flinchbaugh was a former member of Red Lion Assembly of God Church and attended Red Lion Bible Church since 2005. She enjoyed spending time with her family and friends and helping them in any way she could.

Mrs. Flinchbaugh leaves a son, Glen H. Flinchbaugh and his wife Robin of Seven Valleys; a daughter, Norma Jean Flinchbaugh of Red Lion; two grandchildren, Shawn and Kristi Flinchbaugh; two brothers, Ray D. Boyd of Brogue and Wayne T. Boyd of Yoe; and two sisters, Florine M. Deller and her husband Dean of Dallastown and Linda K. Arnold and her husband Jack of Red Lion. A son, Bradly S. Flinchbaugh and a sister, Doris R. Boyd, preceded her in death.

Memorial contributions may be made to Red Lion Bible Church, 105 Springvale Rd., Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Herbert Flinchbaugh and June Boyd:

Marriage: 14 May 1949

Children of Herbert Flinchbaugh and June Boyd are:

- 1112 i. Norma Jean¹⁴ Flinchbaugh, born 02 Sep 1949.
- 1113 ii. Glen Herbert Flinchbaugh, born 01 May 1956.
- iii. Bradley Stuart Flinchbaugh, born 22 Jan 1961 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 23 Jan 1961 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

848. Dale Elwood (Skipper)¹³ Flinchbaugh (Stuart Elwood¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Aug 1940 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Feb 2025. He married **Judith Ann Knaub** 19 Jun 1960. She was born 14 Jan 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Nov 2008 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dale Elwood (Skipper) Flinchbaugh:

Dale E. Flinchbaugh (aka Skipper), 84, died Saturday, February 8, 2025, at the Senior Commons at Powder Mill. Dale was preceded in death by his wife Judith A (Knaub) Flinchbaugh. They had been

married for 48 years prior to her death in 2008. A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 11 a.m. on Friday, February 14, 2025 at Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Pl., Red Lion with Pastor Thomas E. Beck officiating. A viewing will be from 10-11 a.m. prior to the service. Burial will follow in Winterstown U.B. Cemetery. The service will be livestreamed around 11 a.m. at HeffnerCare.com on Dale's obituary page.

Dale was born on May 2, 1940, in North Hopewell Township, a son of the late Stuart E and Mabel R (Hannigan) Flinchbaugh. He was a 1958 graduate of Red Lion High School and 1960 graduate of Penn State York with his degree as an electrical technician. Dale worked and retired from General Dynamics (Flinchbaugh Products) Red Lion, Pennsylvania. Dale was a member of the Winterstown United Methodist Church. He was a member of the North Hopewell Winterstown Fire Co as a fireman and fire police. He loved hunting and spending time with family.

Dale is survived by 2 sons, Gary Flinchbaugh and his wife, Dawn of West Virginia, and Farrell Flinchbaugh and his wife, Christine of Seven Valleys; and 2 daughters, Annette Warner of Felton, and Belinda Pyle of Michigan. He also leaves behind 10 grandchildren — David Warner, Jr, Mandy Uhland, Tyler Miller, Hunter Flinchbaugh, Lena Baker, Linda Gale, Lucinda Griffin, Lotta Miller, Nicholas Flinchbaugh, and Hayley Flinchbaugh; and 18 and one on the way great grandchildren. In addition to his wife Judy, he was preceded in death by his brother, Herbert Flinchbaugh of Felton, his sister, Arlene Flinchbaugh of Red Lion, and a son-in-law, David Warner of Felton.

Memorial contributions may be made North Hopewell-Winterstown Volunteer Fire Co., 12246 Winterstown Rd., Felton, Pennsylvania 17322 or to your local fire company in Dale's memory.

More About Dale Elwood (Skipper) Flinchbaugh:

Residence: York, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Residence 2: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Residence 3: Seven Valleys, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Notes for Judith Ann Knaub:

Winterstown - Judith A. (Knaub) Flinchbaugh, 67, died Friday, November 28, 2008, at her residence. She was the wife of Dale E. Flinchbaugh. The couple celebrated their 48th wedding anniversary June 19, 2008. A Celebration of Life Service will be held at 11 a.m. Wednesday, December 3, at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with a viewing from 10 to 11 a.m. Burial will be in Winterstown U.B. Cemetery. Mrs. Flinchbaugh was born in York County, on January 14, 1941, a daughter of the late David E. and Dorothy M. (Gohn) Knaub. She was a 1958 graduate of Red Lion High School and retired from Tyco Electronics in Jefferson. Mrs. Flinchbaugh was a member of Winterstown United Methodist Church and was a Girl Scout and Boy Scout Leader. She enjoyed gardening, flowers, and cake decorating.

Mrs. Flinchbaugh leaves two sons, Gary Flinchbaugh of Nottingham and Farrell Flinchbaugh of Seven Valleys; two daughters, Annette Warner of Felton and Belinda Gale of Michigan; 10 grandchildren; a great-grandson; and a sister, Joan Hildebrand of Winterstown. She was preceded in death by two brothers, Ronald and Philip Knaub.

Memorial contributions may be made to Winterstown U.M. Church, 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton, Pennsylvania 17322; or VNA/Hospice 218 E. Market St., York, Pennsylvania 17403.

More About Dale Flinchbaugh and Judith Knaub:

Marriage: 19 Jun 1960

Children of Dale Flinchbaugh and Judith Knaub are:

1115 i. Gary Dale¹⁴ Flinchbaugh, born 1962. He married Dawn?.

ii. Annette Susan Flinchbaugh, born 1963. She married? Warner.

- 1117 iii. Belinda Lena Flinchbaugh, born 03 Nov 1965.

+ 1118 iv. Farrell Elwood Flinchbaugh, born 01 Jun 1967.

849. Leonard Ross (Jake)¹³ Geesey, Sr. (Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Oct 1936 in York Co, Pennsylvnia, and died 26 Sep 2018 in

Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Dorothy Louise Mann** 31 Oct 1956. She was born 10 Apr 1937, and died 01 Aug 2001.

Notes for Leonard Ross (Jake) Geesey, Sr.:

Leon R. "Jake" Geesey, Sr. of Dallastown and formerly of Winterstown, entered into God's care, after a brief illness, on Wednesday, September 26, 2018, at 5 am at Manor Care Dallastown, with family at his side at the age of 81. He was the husband of the late Dorothy L. (Mann) Geesey, who entered into rest on September 1, 2001 and is the companion of his sweetie, Rhada, F. (Zellers) Gladfelter. He was born in North Hopewell Township, on October 17, 1936 and was the son of the late Harold Leo and Estie Viola (Flinchbaugh) Geesey. During high school, Jake worked on the family farm and then went into construction work as a cement finisher, employed with the former Waltemyers Construction in Red Lion and later with Kinsley Construction, retiring in 2001 after many years of service. He was a lifetime and very active member of Winterstown United Methodist Church in Felton where he sang in the Senior Choir and was a former Trustee. He was a longtime member of the former Southern York County CB Club, channel 2 with the call name of "Smoother". Jake was a member of the PA Nut Growers Club, the Plaster and Cement Finishers Union 107, played Horseshoes with the Winterstown League, and was a pitcher with the Winterstown baseball team. He also enjoyed watching the Baltimore Orioles.

Besides his companion, Rhada, Jake was a loving father to his three children, Bruce A. Geesey and his wife Robin Lynn of Dover, Leon R. Geesey, Jr. of Red Lion and Susan L. Cleaver and her husband James of East Berlin. He was the grandfather to, Bradley Wolf, Chadwick Wolf, KrystalynGeesey, Jennessa Schumacher, Samuel Cleaver, Jacob Griffler and EanGeesey, and great grandfather to, Branson Schumacher, Kendyl Schumacher, Dalton Wolf and Lucas Wolf. Jake also leaves nieces and nephews. He was preceded in death by his twin sister, Leona R. Haugh and a sister, Elaine V. McGinnis.

There will be a viewing on Sunday, Sept. 30th, from 5-7 pm at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion and on Monday, Oct. 1st from 9:30 to 10:30 am at Winterstown United Methodist Church, 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton. A Service of Honor and Praise for Jake will begin at 10:30 am at the church, with his pastor, Rev. David K. Shultz officiating. Burial will be in Winterstown UB Cemetery. Don't grieve for me, for now I'm free. I'm following the path God laid for me. He saw me getting tired and a cure was not to be, so He wrapped His arms around me and whispered, "Come to me." Don't lengthen it now with undue grief, lift up your heart and share with me, God wanted me now, He set me free. Jake will be missed by all who knew and loved him and he now waits to greet us when we're called home. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be offered to: Winterstown UM Church, 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton, Pennsylvania 17322 or to Winterstown UB Cemetery, c/o Blane Markel, 5722 Pleasant View Road, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Leonard Ross (Jake) Geesey, Sr.: Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 2: Camp Hill, Pennsylvania Residence 3: Etters, Pennsylvania

More About Leonard Geesey and Dorothy Mann:

Marriage: 31 Oct 1956

Children of Leonard Geesey and Dorothy Mann are:

- + 1119 i. Bruce Alan¹⁴ Geesey, born 16 May 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvnia.
- + 1120 ii. Susan Louise Geesey, born 15 Feb 1961.
 - 1121 iii. Leon Ross Geesey, Jr., born 03 Sep 1965. He married Joanne Marie Gouveia 26 May 1996; born 27 Jun 1955.

More About Leon Geesey and Joanne Gouveia: Marriage: 26 May 1996

850. Leona Ruth¹³ Geesey (Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Oct 1936 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 12 Jan 1989 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(1) Kenneth David Kurtz, Sr.** Aft. 1954. He was born

18 May 1931 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 24 Dec 2016 in Windsor, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(2) Robert M. Boyer** Aft. 1959. He was born Aft. 1930. She married **(3) William Haugh** Aft. 1963. He was born Aft. 1931.

More About Leona Ruth Geesey:

Burial: Jan 1989, Winterstwon UB Cemetery North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania

Notes for Kenneth David Kurtz, Sr.:

Windsor - Kenneth D. Kurtz, 85, passed away Saturday, December 24, 2016 at his home. He was the husband of Ruth A. (Shaw) Kurtz. A Celebration of Life tribute service will be held at 2 PM on Friday, December 30, 2016 at Chapel Church, 3050 Cape Horn Road, with Reverend Kathy Nelson officiating. Visitation will be held from 1:30-2 PM prior to the service. Inurnment will be private in Windsor Cemetery. Born May 18, 1931 in Hopewell Twp., Ken was a son of the late Clyde B. and Mary M. (Hess) Kurtz. He worked for 25 years as an estimator for York International until his retirement in 1985. Mr. Kurtz was a lifelong member of Grace United Methodist Church in Windsor where he was the church organist for 48 years. Ken was also the choir director for Grace UM and other churches and taught piano for over 45 years.

Mr. Kurtz is survived by his wife, Ruth A. Kurtz of Windsor and their three children, Daniel Kurtz and his wife Jaime of Red Lion, Christine Schaeberle and her husband Jeffrey of Red Lion, and Tammy Bowser and her husband Chad of Dallastown; and their five grandchildren and three step grandchildren. Kenneth is also survived by three additional children, Kenneth Kurtz, Jr. and his wife Nancy of Winterstown, Kathi Brock of Marietta, and Lori Bates of New York. Along with his parents, Ken was preceded in death by a brother, Robert Kurtz and a sister, Lila Kinard. In lieu of flowers, memorial contributions may be made to either Grace United Methodist Church, 11 West Main Street, Windsor, Pennsylvania 17366 or to Hospice & Community Care, 685 Good Drive, Lancaster, Pennsylvania 17604.

More About Kenneth Kurtz and Leona Geesey:

Marriage: Aft. 1954

More About Robert Boyer and Leona Geesey:

Marriage: Aft. 1959

More About William Haugh and Leona Geesey:

Marriage: Aft. 1963

Children of Leona Geesev and Kenneth Kurtz are:

- + 1122 i. Kenneth David¹⁴ Kurtz, Jr., born 15 Aug 1955.
- + 1123 ii. Kathi Ann Kurtz, born 11 May 1958.
- + 1124 iii. Lori Ann Kurtz, born 17 Dec 1961.

851. Elaine Viola¹³ Geesey (Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Aug 1938 in North Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 13 Apr 2017 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **Kenton Richard McGinnie, Sr.** 17 Jul 1960 in Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 01 Dec 1936.

Notes for Elaine Viola Geesev:

Elaine V. (Geesey) McGinnis of Red Lion, went from Life to Life Eternal, after a lengthy illness, on Thursday, April 13, 2017 with family by her side, at 8:50 am at Manor Care Dallastown at the age of 78. She was the loving wife of Kenton R. McGinnis. She was born on August 18, 1938 and was the daughter of the late Harold L. and Estie Viola (Flinchbaugh) Geesey. Elaine was an administrative assistant at York Hospital in the Engineering Department for 22 years, retiring in 2005. A life member of Winterstown United Methodist Church where she was very involved as a former financial secretary, Sunday School teacher for the Toddlers and Nursery. She was the Leader of the Winterstown Kitchen Band and was a member of the Senior Choir. She graduated from Red Lion High School, Class of 1956.

She and Kenton loved to travel and have been to more than 20 countries. Since 2005 they were snowbirds in Florida. She enjoyed sewing , making some of her own clothing and sharing her talents by making baby outfits for her nieces. Most times you could find her enjoying a good book, she loved to read.

Besides her husband Kenton, Elaine is survived by her son, Kenton "Buddy" R. McGinnis, Jr. and his wife Ann of Harrisburg. A brother, Leon "Jake" Geesey of Red Lion and nieces and nephews, Kenny (Nancy) Kurtz, Kathy Brock, Lori Bates, Bruce (Robin) Geesey, Susan (Jim) Cleaver, Leon Geesey, Jr., Randy (Jeanie) Snyder, Jay Snyder, Timothy (Lynn) McGinnis, Cindy (Leo) Walters, Kirby Herrick and Russell (Terri) Herrick. A brother-in-law, Mike Herrick of Red Lion, Donald (Phyllis) McGinnis of York and her sister-in-law, Pam McGinnis of Maryland. She was preceded in death by her sister, Leona Haugh.

Viewings will be on Thursday, April 20th from 6-8 pm at Burg Funeral Home, Inc, 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion and Friday, April 21st from 10 – 11 am at Winterstown United Methodist Church, 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton. A Service of Honor and Praise for Elaine will begin at 11 am, Friday, at the church with her pastor, Rev. Mitchell M. Galloway officiating. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be offered to Winterstown United Methodist Church, "Fair Shares of Ministry", 12184 Winterstown Road, Felton, Pennsylvania 17322. Elaine was a wonderful loving, caring and devoted wife to Kenton for 56 years, and Mother to Buddy. Her Faith and spending time with her Family was important to her. God saw you getting tired, and a cure was not to be. So He put His arms around you, and whispered, "Come to me". God broke our hearts to prove to us, He only takes THE BEST.

More About Kenton McGinnie and Elaine Geesey:

Marriage: 17 Jul 1960, Winterstown, York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Elaine Geesey and Kenton McGinnie is:

i. Kenton Řichard (Buddy)¹⁴ McGinnie, Jr., born 18 Jun 1966. He married Ann?.

852. Brenda Jean¹³ Flinchbaugh (Howard Kerr¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1941. She married **Dale Flaherty** Aft. 1959. He was born Aft. 1936.

More About Dale Flaherty and Brenda Flinchbaugh: Marriage: Aft. 1959

Children of Brenda Flinchbaugh and Dale Flaherty are:

1126 i. Renee Denise¹⁴ Flaherty, born Aft. 1959.

ii. Linda Flaherty, born Aft. 1961.

853. Karen Fay¹³ Flinchbaugh (Howard Kerr¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1943. She married **Richard A. Doyle, Jr.** Aft. 1961. He was born Aft. 1939.

More About Richard Doyle and Karen Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: Aft. 1961

Child of Karen Flinchbaugh and Richard Doyle is:

i. Sarah Lorraine¹⁴ Doyle, born Aft. 1961.

854. Wayne T.¹³ **Sechrist** (Mabel Elizabeth¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1954. He married **Cherie S.?** Aft. 1973. She was born 1955.

More About Wayne Sechrist and Cherie ?:

Marriage: Aft. 1973

Children of Wayne Sechrist and Cherie? are:

1129 i. Caleb¹⁴ Sechrist, born Aft. 1973. 1130 ii. Carissa Sechrist, born 1981. 1131 iii. Cerella D. Sechrist, born 1980.

855. Alan H.¹³ Sechrist (Mabel Elizabeth¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Nov 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Mar 2008 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Alan H. Sechrist:

Occupation: truck driver w/ Granite Transportation York Co, Pennsylvania

Child of Alan H. Sechrist is:

+ 1132 i. David A.14 Sechrist, born Aft. 1975.

860. Emma Jane (Shorty)¹³ Flinchbaugh (Paul Emory¹², John Emory¹¹, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 04 Mar 1934 in York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 17 Sep 2006 in San Diego, San Diego Co, California. She married **Russell Eugene Shearer** 21 Apr 1948 in Towson, Maryland, son of Frederic Shearer and Ruth Hildebrand. He was born 12 Jun 1927 in Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 08 Aug 2013 in Jacobus, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Russell Eugene Shearer:

Jacobus – Russell E. Shearer, 86, passed away Thursday, August 8, 2013 at his home. He was the husband of Emma J. (Flinchbaugh) Shearer with whom he was married for 65 years on April 24, 2013. A graveside service will be held at 10:00 AM Monday, August 12, 2013 at Susquehanna Memorial Gardens, 250 Chestnut Hill Road, York with his pastor, The Rev. Kevin L. Becker officiating. Full military honors will be presented by Dallastown American Legion Honor Guard. Family and friends will meet at 9:45 AM at the entrance of the cemetery. Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion is in charge of arrangements. Born June 12, 1927 in Jacobus a son of the late Fred S. and Ruth I. (Hildebrand) Shearer, he retired from York Bituminous Paving. Mr. Shearer was a member of Salem United Church of Christ, Dallastown American Legion, Yankee A.A., Jacobus and Loganville Fire Companies, and in his younger years had played in five different baseball leagues throughout York Co. He enjoyed golfing, baseball, taking long drives with his wife to go out to eat, and loved hosting clambakes for his family and friends. He was a US Army veteran of World War II.

In addition to his wife, Mr. Shearer is survived by a son, Russell E. Shearer, Jr. and wife Cheryl of Jacobus; two daughters, Trudy S. and husband Steve Myers of Jacobus and Wanda J. and husband Mike Elliott of Jacobus; five grandchildren, Evette and husband Dan Owens, Coby and husband Walt Bloss, Sara Minot, Cortney and husband Chad Herman, and Tori Shearer; six great grandchildren, Laken, Laira, Lilah, Austin, Jered, and Landry; two brothers, Jack Shearer of York and Jerry Shearer of Jacobus; four sisters, Dorcas Smith, Helen Snyder, Norma Jean Ayres, and Joann Smith all of York; and numerous nieces and nephews. Memorial contributions may be made to Salem UCC, 24 Franklin St., Jacobus, Pennsylvania 17407 or to AseraCare Hospice, 44 Bowman Rd., York, Pennsylvania 17408.

Marriage Notes for Emma Flinchbaugh and Russell Shearer:

Jacobus – Miss Emma Jane Flinchbaugh, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul Flinchbaugh, York RD 6, and Russell E. Shearer, son of Fred Shearer, York RD 2, were married April 24, 1948 at Towson, Maryland, in a single ring ceremony performed by Rev. John W. Westerman.

The bride wore an aqua suit with navy blue accessories and a corsage of gardenias and red rosebuds. Mrs. Elmer Snyder, matron of honor, wore a green suit with brown accessories and a corsage of yellow rosebuds. Elmer Snyder was best man. Also attending the ceremony were Mr. and Mrs. William Seiple and Leonard Flinchbaugh, and the bride's parents.

More About Russell Shearer and Emma Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 21 Apr 1948. Towson. Maryland

Children of Emma Flinchbaugh and Russell Shearer are:

- 1133 i. Russell Eugene¹⁴ Shearer, Jr.. He married Cheryl?.
- 1134 ii. Trudy S. Shearer. She married Steve Myers.
- 1135 iii. Wanda J. Shearer. She married Mike Elliott.

861. Leonard Paul¹³ Flinchbaugh (Paul Emory¹², John Emory¹¹, George Frederick¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 May 1930 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Jan 2011 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **Pauline Elizabeth Riddle** 1953. She was born 22 Nov 1932 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 May 2008 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Leonard Paul Flinchbaugh:

York - Leonard P. Flinchbaugh, 80, entered into rest after a brief illness on Tuesday January 4, 2011, at 8:30 p.m. at his residence. He was the husband of Pauline E. (Riddle) Flinchbaugh, who entered into rest on May 21, 2008. He was born in York on May 19, 1930, and was the son of the late Paul E. and Pauline M. (Kehm) Flinchbaugh. Leonard worked for the former AAA Trucking Company of Lancaster retiring in 1985 after 20 years of service, and was a U.S. Army veteran He was a member of American Legion Post #605 in Dallastown, the Veterans of Foreign Wars Post 9575 of Potters Mill, Yankee Club, Teamsters Local Union, and attended Christ Lutheran Church in Spry. He loved his family and had a passion for hunting and fishing. He is survived by three daughters, Debra M. Stock of York and husband, Stephen, Lenna P. Mason of York, and Roxanne Knierim and husband Mark, of Hampstead, North Carolina; six grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren; one sister, Emma Jane Shearer of Jacobus; and nieces and nephews. The viewing will be 9 to 10 a.m. Monday, January 10, 2011, at Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. Will be Monday at 10 a.m. at the funeral home. The Rev. Joan M. Maruskin of Central Pennsylvania Conference of the United Methodist Church will officiate. Burial will be at Salem Union Cemetery where a flag folding ceremony by the York County Veteran Honor Guard will take place. Memorial contributions may be offered to Adams County Fish and Game Association, 955 Jack Rd, Ortanna, Pennsylvania 17353; YWCA York, 320 E. Market Street, York, Pennsylvania 17403; or the charity of your choice.

Notes for Pauline Elizabeth Riddle:

York - Pauline E. (Riddle) Flinchbaugh, 75, entered into rest at 4:30 p.m. Wednesday, May 21, 2008, at Manor Care Health ServicesSouth. She was the wife of Leonard P. Flinchbaugh, whom she married on May 2, 1953. Pauline was born in York, on November 22, 1932, and was the daughter of the late George F. and Edna M. (Sutton) Riddle. She was a kindergarten teacher at Christ Lutheran Church in Spry for 20 years until her retirement in 1980. She has been a member of Christ Lutheran Church, Spry, since 1953 and served as superintendent, supervisor of children's church, church council, head of Bible School, taught Sunday school, and was co-coordinator of the 100th anniversary of the church. She was a member of the Optimist Club and Dallastown American Legion Auxiliary. She also served as chairman of the 250th anniversary of York Township, was a girl scout leader and a volunteer at the York Hospital for many years.

In addition to her husband, Mrs. Flinchbaugh is survived by three daughters, Debra M. Stock and husband, Steve of York, Roxanne Knierim and husband, Mark of North Carolina, and Lenna P. Mason of York; six grandchildren; seven greatgrandchildren; two brothers, Robert Riddle of Red Lion and William Riddle of Seven Valleys; and nieces and nephews. She was preceded in death by two brothers, George F. Riddle, Jr. and Harry Riddle; and one sister, Carolyn Riddle.

Viewing will be 9 to 10 a.m. Tuesday, May 27, 2008, at Christ Lutheran Church of Spry, 2385 S. Queen St., York. The service will follow at 10 a.m. at the church with Pastor Jim Polanzke officiating. Burial will be at Salem Union Cemetery, Jacobus. Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion, is handling the arrangements. In lieu of flowers, contributions may be offered to York Cancer Patient Help Fund, 25 Monument Road, Suite 194, York, Pennsylvania 17403; or St. Jude Children's Hospital, Memorial and Honor Program, St. Jude Children's Research Hospital, 501 St. Jude Place, Memphis,

Tennessee 38105; or YWCA, 320 E. Market Street, York, Pennsylvania 17403; or any charity of choice.

Marriage Notes for Leonard Flinchbaugh and Pauline Riddle:

Jan. 13, 1953 – The engagement of Pauline E. Riddle, daughter of Mrs. Edna Riddle, Red Lion RDF 2, and George Riddle, West Poplar Street, York, to Leonard P. Flinchbaugh, York RD 6, was announced Christmas eve.

Miss Riddle is a graduate of Red Lion High school, class of 1952. She is employed by the Red Lion Cabinet company and attends evening classes at the Rosenfield Beauty Culture and Cosmetology school, York. Mr. Flinchbaugh, who is employed by Wiest Motors of York, was discharged recently from the army after four years of service. The date for the wedding has not been set.

More About Leonard Flinchbaugh and Pauline Riddle:

Marriage: 1953

Children of Leonard Flinchbaugh and Pauline Riddle are:

1136 i. Roxanne¹⁴ Flinchbaugh, born Apr 1955. She married Mark Geroge Knierim 15 Feb 1975; born 04 Dec 1951.

Marriage Notes for Roxanne Flinchbaugh and Mark Knierim:

Roxann Flinchbaugh and Mark George Knierim exchanged nuptial vow Saturday, Feb. 15, 1975, before the Rev. Richard Kauffman, pastor of Christ Lutheran Church of Spry. The bride, a daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Leonard Paul Flinchbaugh, is a 1973 graduate of Dallastown Area High School. She also attended Penn State-York Campus. Mr. and Mrs. Clair Knierim, Stroudsburg RD 3, are the parents of the bridegroom. A 1970 graduate of Stroudsburg Area High School, he is self-employed. Mrs. Scott Gross, sister of the bride was matron of honor, with Nancy Pendergast as maid of honor. Chosen as bridesmaids were Lenna Flinchbaugh, another sister of the bride; Bonnie Lindt and Amy Levis. Evette Myer and Coby Schnetzka served as flower girls. Eugene Hagerty, Stroudsburg, was best man. Timothy Overmiller, Michael Overmiller and Patrick Reineberg ushered. The bride's nephew, Cheyne Gross, carried the rings. Guests were received at the Yanke Club. The couple will reside in Stroudsburg following a honeymoon trip to Niagara Falls.

More About Mark Knierim and Roxanne Flinchbaugh:

Marriage: 15 Feb 1975

 Debra Marie Flinchbaugh, born 19 Nov 1956. She married Scott Gay Gross 31 Jul 1971 in Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Marriage Notes for Debra Flinchbaugh and Scott Gross:

Marriage vows were exchanged by Debra Marie Flinchbaugh and Scott Gay Gross at 11 o'clock this morning July 31. 1971 in Christ Lutheran Church, Spry. The Rev. Richard Kauffman, pastor, officiated. Mr. and Mrs. Leonard Paul Flinchbaugh, 2728 Vireo Road, are parents of the bride. The bridegroom is Ray Gross, Dillsburg, and Mrs. Charlotte Gross, 126 Fairview Ave., Dover.

Escorted by her father, the bride chose a white organza princess style gown with venise lace trim. The gown, featuring a sheer yoke and long sheer sleeves with lace appliques and lace bordering the hemline, was complete with a chapel length train. Her matching cathedral length mantilla type veil fell from a Juliet cap. She carried a cascade of white bridal roses. Mrs. Jeffrey Krone was her matron of honor. Other attendants were: Roxie Flinchbaugh, sister of the bride; Rory Ann Gross, sister of the bridegroom, and Stephanie Jean Fink. Lenna Paulette Flinchbaugh sister of the bride, and Therea Marie Reineberg were junior bridesmaids. Jeffrey served as best man. Ushers were Steven and Craig Gross, of the bridegroom, and Thomas Klunk. Mrs. Lewis Castriota, soloist, was by Debi Mitzel at the organ.

Following the reception in the church social hall the couple left on a trip to the Poconos. Mrs. Gross, a 1971 graduate of Dallastown Area High School, is employed by J. C. Penney. Her husband graduated in 1968 from Dover Area High School and is a senior at Penn State University, majoring in law enforcement.

More About Scott Gross and Debra Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 31 Jul 1971, Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania

1138 iii. Lenna Paulette Flinchbaugh, born 06 Jun 1962. She married Joseph Andrew Ostasewski 20 Feb 1981 in Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Marriage Notes for Lenna Flinchbaugh and Joseph Ostasewski:

Lenna Paulette Flinchbaugh and Joseph Andrew Ostasewski were united in marriage in a 7:30 p.m. candlelight service Feb. 20, 1981 at Christ Lutheran Church of Spry. The Rev. Richard B. Starr officiated. A reception followed at Yankee Athletic Association. The bride is the daughter of Leonard and Pauline Flinchbaugh, 2728 Vireo Road. The bridegroom is the son of Mrs. Cecelia Poole, Baltimore, Maryland, and the late Andrew Ostasewski. Matron of honor was Roxanne Knierim. Bridesmaid was Debra Gross. Ervin Flinchbaugh was best man. Ushers were David Busler and Cheyne Gross. Travis Gross was ringbearer. Mrs.

Ostasewski graduated in 1980 from Dallastown Area High School. Her husband Is an alumnus of Central High School.

More About Joseph Ostasewski and Lenna Flinchbaugh: Marriage: 20 Feb 1981, Spry, York Co, Pennsylvania

877. Mildred R.¹³ **Grove** (Elizabeth K.¹², Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Sep 1934. She married **Roy Couston Smeltzer**, son of Samuel W. Smeltzer. He was born 20 Feb 1929 in East Prospect, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 22 Jan 2004 in Windsor Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Roy Couston Smeltzer:

Roy C. Smeltzer Sr., 74, died Thursday, January 22, 2004 at his residence. He was the husband of Mildred R. (Grove) Smeltzer to whom he was married for 53 years. A funeral service will be held 3 p.m. Saturday at Olewiler and Heffner Funeral Home, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. Officiating the service will be his pastor, the Rev. Jonathan L. Bausman. A viewing will be held from 1 to 3 p.m., Saturday, at the funeral home. Burial will be held in Heiland View Cemetery; York Twp. Military honors will be provided by the Dallastown American Legion Post 605. Mr. Smeltzer was born on February 20, 1929 in East Prospect, the son of the late Mary (Baker) and Samuel W. Smeltzer Sr. He was employed as a machine operator at Liberty Machine for 35 years, until his retirement in 1991. He was a member of St. Paul's (Chapel) United Methodist Church in Red Lion. He was a member of Dallastown American Legion Post #605, Red Lion V.F.W. Post #1446 and Moose Lodge of York. He was a United States Army Veteran of the Korean Conflict.

Mr. Smeltzer is also survived by two sons, Roy C. Smeltzer Jr. of Windsor and Terry L. Smeltzer of Dallastown; three grandchildren, Chastity L. Bodkin of York New Salem, Brandi N. Smeltzer of Yorkanna and David S. Smeltzer of Dallastown; one great-grandson, Cadeyn G. Michael of Yorkanna; one brother, Samuel W. Smeltzer Jr., of Martinsburg, West Virgnia; two sisters, Doris M. Smeltzer of Windsor and Ruth Ann Smith of East Prospect; and numerous nieces and nephews. One sister, Estella Smeltzer, preceded him in death.

Memorial contributions may be made to St. Paul's (Chapel) United Methodist Church, 3050 Cape Horn Road, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356; or to White Rose Hospice, 2870 Eastern Blvd., York, Pennsylvania 17402.

Children of Mildred Grove and Rov Smeltzer are:

Roy C.¹⁴ Smeltzer, Jr., born Jun 1951. He married (1) Sylvia A. Keller 08 Dec 1973; born 01 Sep 1954. He married (2) Lorita L. Andrews 30 Jan 1982 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

Marriage Notes for Roy Smeltzer and Sylvia Keller:

June 4, 1973 – A September 1974 wedding is being planned by Sylvia A. Keller and Roy C. Smeltzer Jr. The engagement has been announced by the bride-elect's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Sylvan Keller Sr., York RD 3. The prospective bridegroom is the son of Mr. and Mrs. Roy Smeltzer Sr., Windsor RD 1. A 1972 graduate of red Lion Area High School, Miss Keller is employed by York County Hospital and Home. He fiancé graduated from the same high school in 1969 and is employed by American Chain and Cable Co.

Sylvia A. Keller and Roy C. Smeltzer Jr. exchanged marriage vows Saturday afternoon Dec. 8, 1973. The Rev. C. Wesley Willson, pastor performed the double ring ceremony in St. Paul's United Methodist (Chapel) Church, near Cape Horn. Wedding music was presented by Virginia Wineda organist, and Kathy Warner soloist.

The bride was given in marriage by her parents Mr. and Mrs. Sylvan Keller Šr., York RD 3. Mr. and Mrs. Roy Smeltzer Sr. Windsor RD 1, parents of the bridegroom, hosted a rehearsal dinner at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Roger Kline, uncle and aunt of the bridegroom. Maid of honor was Wendy Reber. Bridesmaids were Mrs. Sylvan Keller Jr., sister-in-law of the bride; Roxanne Gregg, cousin of the bride, and Karen Barnes. Kenneth Reynolds and Donald McMinn, cousins of the bride were acolytes. Trudy Gregg, another cousin and Chad Keller the bride's nephew were flower girl and ringbearer. Glenn Gohn served as best man. Ushers were Terry Smeltzer brother of the bridegroom Sylvan Keller Jr. brother of the bride and Michael Smeltzer, cousin of the bridegroom.

A reception for 270 guests was held at the Red Lion Country Club. The newlyweds will reside at 221 Cherry Street when they return from a wedding trip to Fort Lauderdale, Florida. Mr. and Mrs. Smeltzer 1969 and 1972 graduates of Red Lion Area Senior High School. He is employed at the American Chain and Cable Co.

More About Roy Smeltzer and Sylvia Keller: Marriage: 08 Dec 1973

Marriage Notes for Roy Smeltzer and Lorita Andrews:

Lorita L. Andrews, daughter of the late Richard and Louise Andrews, York, and Terry L. Smeltzer, son of Mr. and Mrs. Roy C. Smeltzer, Windsor, were wed Jan. 30, 1982. The Rev. John J. Blandin conducted the double ring ceremony at. St. Patrick's Catholic Church. Teria M. Bucks served as matron of honor. Judy Andres, read the scripture. Mary Sprenkle attended the guest book. The bride was escorted by the altar by her brother, Michael Andrews. Best man was Roy C. Smeltzer Jr.

A 1974 graduate of York Catholic High School, the bride is employed by York Division. Borg-Warner Corp. as a communications clerk. The bridegroom graduated from York County Vocational-Technical School and is employed by Allis-Chalmers was a welder. After a honeymoon in Maryland, the couple are residing in Dallastown.

More About Roy Smeltzer and Lorita Andrews: Marriage: 30 Jan 1982, York Co, Pennsylvania

- 1140 ii. Terry L. Smeltzer, born 24 Jan 1955.
- 878. Patricia I.¹³ Grove (Irene Charlet¹², Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 08 May 1940. She married **Jackson B. Craig**. He was born 29 Dec 1939.

Children of Patricia Grove and Jackson Craig are:

- i. Thomas J.¹⁴ Craig, born 01 Sep 1962.
 ii. Carla J. Craig, born 07 May 1964.
- 1142
- 879. Dennis¹³ Grove (Roy E.¹², Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Jan 1952. He married Vicki?. She was born 07 Feb 1952.

Children of Dennis Grove and Vicki? are:

- i. Jack Douglas¹⁴ Grove, born 10 Oct 1973. 1143
- 1144 ii. Kristyn Grove, born 04 Jan 1975. She married ? McCloud.
- 1145 iii. Anne Victoria Grove, born 27 Dec 1975. She married ? Beecher.
- 882. Robert L.¹³ Hake (James Perry¹², Orella M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, James B.¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1941 in York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married **Betty A.?**. She was born 1942.

More About Robert L. Hake:

Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 2: Felton, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Residence 3: Silver Springs, Florida

Child of Robert Hake and Betty? is:

i. Randall L.14 Hake, born 1959.

883. David Perry¹³ Hake (James Perry¹², Orella M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, James B.¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1949 in York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married **Linda L.?**. She was born 1951.

Child of David Hake and Linda? is:

i. Lindsey M.14 Hake, born 1981.

884. Loretta Ann¹³ Seitz (Wyant Henry¹², Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Jul 1936 in Pennsylvania. She married **Duane M. Overmiller**, son of Guy Overmiller and Etta Holloway. He was born 06 May 1935 in Felton, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 28 Nov 2020 in Springfield Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Duane M. Overmiller:

Duane M. Overmiller, 85, of Springfield Twp., passed away at his residence on Saturday, November, 28th from pancreatic cancer. He was the beloved husband of Loretta A. (Seitz) Overmiller. The couple was married for 67 years in September. Mr. Overmiller was born in Felton on May 6, 1935 and was the son of the late Guy S. and Etta J. (Holloway) Overmiller. Duane worked in construction his entire life. He worked for Harry Wright for approximately 20 years and when Harry retired, went into home building for himself for 29 years, until his retirement. Duane was a member of the York County Builders Association and enjoyed going hunting when he was younger.

In addition to his wife he is survived by his son, Steven D. Overmiller and his wife Renee; grandsons, Zachary R. and Gregory A. Overmiller; sister, Beverly A. Vanover; niece, Dawn and her sons; nephew, Brian Vanover and his family. He is also survived by a sister and brother-in-law, Brenda and Paul Pitzer; nephews, Rick and Jeff Pitzer and their families; niece, Gail; nephew, Bob and numerous cousins. He was preceded in death by an infant son, brother, Richard Overmiller, and a brother-in-law, Frank Vanover.

There will be no services at this time. Memorial contributions can be made to St Jude Children's Research Hospital or Hospice and Community Care.

Children of Loretta Seitz and Duane Overmiller are:

 Donald Eugene¹⁴ Overmiller, born 01 Jan 1954 in York Co, Pennsylvania; died 27 May 1954 in Loganville, York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Donald Eugene Overmiller:

Burial: 29 May 1954, Lebanon Cemetery Hopewell Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania Cause of Death: medullany depression; cerebral vascular accident; cerebral injury at birth

1149 ii. Steven D. Overmiller. He married Renee ?.

1150 iii. Richard Overmiller.

885. Marcia¹³ Seitz (Hillard Kenneth (Bill)¹², Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1937. She married **Richard Flinchbaugh**. He was born Aft. 1921.

Children of Marcia Seitz and Richard Flinchbaugh are:

1151 i. Pamela¹⁴ Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1947.

ii. Scott Flinchbaugh, born Aft. 1948. He married Wendy ?; born Aft. 1950.

886. Maxine S.¹³ **Seitz** (Arno Leonard¹², Mary Virginia¹¹ Shenberger, Jacob W.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Dec 1948. She married **Dennis William Mittel** 26 Jul 1975, son of William Mittel and Doris Keller. He was born 07 Oct 1947 in Columbia, and died 30 Dec 2012 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Dennis William Mittel:

York - Dennis William Mittel, 65, passed away Sunday, December 30, 2012 at M.S. Hershey Medical Center. He was the husband of Maxine S. (Seitz) Mittel to whom he was married for 37 years on July 26, 2075. Born October 7, 1947 in Columbia a son of William Mittel of East Prospect and the late Doris (Keller) Mittel, he was a 1965 graduate of Eastern High School. Mr. Mittel graduated from the CAD program at York Technical Institute and was a plastic injection mold builder for various injection mold businesses in York County. He was a member of York Area Radio Control Club.

In addition to his wife and father, Mr. Mittel is survived by two daughters, Tracy A. and husband Greg Mummert and Becky C. and husband Andy Thompson all of York; three granddaughters, Maisie,

Madison, and Lucy; a brother, Wayne and wife Stephanie Mittel of York; and a nephew, Erik Mittel of Dover.

A celebration of life tribute service will be held at 10:00 AM Friday, January 4, 2013 at Life Tributes by Olewiler & Heffner Funeral Chapel & Crematory, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion. A visitation will be held from 9-10:00 AM Friday at the Funeral Home. Burial will be in Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Memorial contributions may be made to York Area Radio Control Club.

More About Dennis Mittel and Maxine Seitz:

Marriage: 26 Jul 1975

Children of Maxine Seitz and Dennis Mittel are:

1153 i. Tracy A.¹⁴ Mittel, born 30 Dec 1969. She married Gregory J. Mummert; born 05 Mar 1963.

ii. Rebecca Cahtleen (Becky) Mittel, born 22 Mar 1980. She married Andrew (Andy) Thompson; born 15 Nov

892. Kurvin Henry¹³ **Grove** (Mary Alverta¹² Shenberger, Henry Calvin¹¹, Calvin F.¹⁰, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 12 Aug 1937 in York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **(1) Margaret A. Harding**. She was born 16 May 1933. He married **(2) Brenda A. Klinefelter** 1961. She was born 05 Jan 1941 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 25 Oct 2005 in Marionville, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Brenda A. Klinefelter:

Brenda A. (Klinefelter) Grove, 64, died Tuesday, October 25, 2005, at Snyder Memorial HealthCare Center in Marionville, Pennsylvania. She was the wife of Kurvin H. Grove, to whom she was married for 45 years on April 23, 2005. Born January 5, 1941, in Red Lion, a daughter of the late Kenneth L. and Hazel L. (Mundis) Klinefelter, she was a 1958 graduate of Red Lion Area High School and then graduated from Thompson Business School. Mrs. Grove was a secretary at M & M and Central Jersey Trucking Companies; had sold Sarah Coventry Jewelry; and was the secretary for her husband's apartment rental company. She enjoyed canning, cooking baked goods and soups; and was an overall great wife, mother and homemaker. She was a member of Red Lion Bible Church where she sang in the choir; and a former member of York Gospel Center. Mrs. Grove also enjoyed playing the piano and organ.

In addition to her husband, Mrs. Grove is survived by two sons, David B. and Daniel J. Grove, both of York; a daughter, Kathy L. and husband Edward Chipps of Red Lion; a sister, Patti and husband Jay Silar of Clearwater, Florida; and two nieces.

A celebration of life service will be 10 a.m. Saturday at Olewiler& Heffner Funeral Home, Inc., 35 Gotham Place, Red Lion, with her pastor, the Rev. Steven A. Schmuck, officiating. Burial will be in Zion U.M. Cemetery. Viewings will be from 7 to 9 p.m. Friday and 9 to 10 a.m. Saturday at the funeral home. Memorial contributions may be made to Red Lion Bible Church, 105 Springvale Rd., Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Kurvin Grove and Brenda Klinefelter:

Marriage: 1961

Children of Kurvin Grove and Brenda Klinefelter are:

1155 i. David B. 14 Grove, born 04 Aug 1962.

1156 ii. Kathy Grove, born 02 Jul 1964. She married (1) Gabriel Phillips. She married (2) Edward Chipps Aft. 1982.

More About Edward Chipps and Kathy Grove: Marriage: Aft. 1982

1157 iii. Daniel J. Grove, born 20 Dec 1974 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania; died 01 Apr 2020 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Daniel J. Grove:

Daniel "Dan" J. Grove, 45 of York, passed away at WellSpan York Hospital on Saturday, April 11, 2020. Mr. Grove was born in York on December 20, 1974 and was the son of Kurvin H. and Margaret A. Grove and the late Brenda A. (Klinefelter) Grove. Dan was owner of Commercially Clean Inc. He also worked with his father on

doing repairs on apartments. He was known as an exceptional cook and enjoyed preparing meals for his family. He collected Pfaltzgraff and was a member of the former Lafayette Club.

In addition to his father and stepmother, he is survived by his sister, Kathy L. Phillips and her husband Gabriel; brother, David B. Grove; step sister, Melody Brathwaite and her husband Gordon; as well as his aunts and uncles, Patti and Jay Siler and Marie and Rodney Snyder.

Services and burial are private and are under the direction of the Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., Dallastown. In lieu of flowers, contributions can be made to Red Lion Bible Church.

906. Steven¹³ Laucks (Mary Ellen¹² Grim, Edwin Leroy¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Sep 1956. He married **Carol J. Walter**. She was born 27 Jun 1958.

Children of Steven Laucks and Carol Walter are:

i. Shane Michael¹⁴ Laucks, born 05 Aug 1975.

1159 ii. Jeromy Laucks, born 06 Sep 1981.

908. Lori Jean¹³ Laucks (Mary Ellen¹² Grim, Edwin Leroy¹¹, Alice Maria¹⁰ Shenberger, Henry⁹, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Jun 1958 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 04 Dec 2003 in York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **(1) Flim D. Warner** 17 Jul 1976 in Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 02 Dec 1955. She married **(2) Nathan E. Blevins** Bef. 1982. He was born 16 Apr 1955.

Notes for Lori Jean Laucks:

Lori J. (Laucks) Blevins, 45, died at 12:55 p.m., Thursday, December 4, 2003 at her residence after a lengthy illness. She was a billing clerk for York ENT Associates and attended Grace Lutheran Church in Red Lion. Born in York on June 5, 1958, she was the daughter of J. Kenneth Laucks of Red Lion and the late Mary Ellen (Grim) Laucks and step-daughter of Betty A. (Altland) Laucks of Red Lion.

She is also survived by one daughter, Jennifer E. Blevins at home; one son, Nathaniel J. Blevins at home; one step-daughter, Amanda J. Blevins of York; two brothers, Steven M. and wife Carol Laucks of Red Lion and David A. and wife Pam Laucks of Red Lion; two step sisters, Julie Urey of Red Lion and Lisa Germick of Fincastle, Virginia; several nieces and nephews.

There will be no viewing. Cremation will take place with Burg Funeral Home, Inc., 134 W. Broadway, Red Lion. A visitation will be held from 6 to 7 p.m., Tuesday, December 9, followed by a 7 p.m. service, at the funeral home. Rev. AnneRose Reeves, pastor of Grace Lutheran Church, will officiate. Burial will be at the convenience of the family at Susquehanna Memorial Gardens. Memorial contributions may be made to benefit her children to Carol Laucks, 675 Blouse Road, Red Lion, Pennsylvania 17356.

More About Flim Warner and Lori Laucks:

Marriage: 17 Jul 1976, Dallastown, York Co, Pennsylvania

More About Nathan Blevins and Lori Laucks:

Marriage: Bef. 1982

Children of Lori Laucks and Nathan Blevins are:

1160 i. Jennifer E. 14 Blevins, born 07 Oct 1982.

1161 ii. Nathaniel J. Blevins.

912. Stephen C.¹³ **Paules** (Clair¹², Mary E.¹¹ Mitzel, Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Sep 1951. He married **Cathy Lynn ?**. She was born 18 Sep 1955.

Children of Stephen Paules and Cathy? are:

i. Mary E.¹⁴ Paules, born 28 Oct 1981.

1163 ii. Eric Paules, born 04 Jul 1984.

913. Connie S.¹³ Paules (Clair¹², Mary E.¹¹ Mitzel, Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) She married **Harry King**.

Child of Connie Paules and Harry King is: 1164 i. Matthew¹⁴ King.

915. Allan¹³ Donaldson (Betty Jane¹² Knisely, Nora Mildred¹¹ Mitzel, Lemuel Sylvester¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Jul 1954. He married **Susanne M.?**. She was born 08 Jul 1957.

Child of Allan Donaldson and Susanne? is:
1165
i. Nathan A. 14 Donaldson, born 03 Aug 1974.

Generation No. 8

928. Marcia Ann¹⁴ Mills (Lee Lawrence¹³, Louis Burdedt¹², Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Nov 1955 in Ida Grove, Iowa, and died 17 Nov 2023. She married **Richard William Relph**. He was born 13 Apr 1956 in Wichita, Kansas, and died 12 Sep 2020.

Notes for Marcia Ann Mills:

Marcia Ann Relph was born November 20, 1955, in Ida Grove, Iowa to Lee Mills and Frances Lea (West) McNeal. Marcia died Friday, November 17, 2023 of melanoma. She is preceded in death by her father. Marcia's family moved from Ida Grove to Council Grove, Iowa, then to Wichita, Kansas by the time she was 2 years old where she was raised with her four siblings: Sharon (Randall) Fornshell, Vickie (Mark) Hoffman, Russell Mills, and Tina (Lonnie) Lohrman.

Marcia was a good student who enjoyed school. She enjoyed music, played flute in the marching band, and was part of the National Honor Society. She attended Heights High School graduating 4th in her class. After high school, she attended Wichita State University briefly before graduating from Butler County Community College with honors in nursing. She worked as a nurse at St. Joseph Hospital in the cancer and geriatric wards for several years while raising a family. After her nursing career, she continued to care for many around her. She enjoyed visits from her family and delighted in babysitting her grandchildren frequently.

Marcia is mother to Benjamin (Audra) Relph, Jennifer (John) Riddel, Katie (Chase) Tipton, Christina (Nicholas) Kreutzer all of Wichita, and Michael Relph of Houston, Texas. She is grandmother to Joseph, David, Anna, Isaac, Caleb Relph; Anastacia, Anthony, Dominic, Kateri, John Richard (JR), Kolbe, Felix Riddel; Alexis Tipton; Alexandria, Maximus, Bruce, Arabella, Natalie Kreutzer. Marcia is survived by her mother; Frances McNeal, her 4 siblings; 5 children and 18 grandchildren.

In lieu of flowers, please send a donation to the Brain and Behavior Research Foundation

Notes for Richard Wlliam Relph:

Richard William Relph, 64, of Bel Aire, Kansas - beloved son, husband, father, grandfather, brother, and friend went to be with the Lord on Saturday, September 12, 2020 after a brief valiant battle with pancreatic cancer. He was born April 13, 1956 in Wichita, Kansas to Roger Thomas and Patricia Ruth (Miller) Relph, the fifth of eight children. He graduated from Wichita Heights High School in 1974. Richard worked for Boeing in different positions ending his 30+ year career as a machinist in the modification group. He began work in Wichita before transferring to Taiwan and then to the Seattle-Everett facility in 2006. He went to Taiwan to work on the Boeing Dreamliner. While there, he met and married Lyly Pham on October 15, 2006. In 2018, he retired from Boeing and he returned to Kansas with Lyly.

A devout Catholic, he attended Church of the Resurrection serving the parish church family any way he was able. He was very supportive of the Boy Scouts of America where he was a troop leader for many

years. His hobbies included spending time with his grandchildren, playing cards & games, and watching sports, especially the Nebraska Cornhuskers. Richard was known as a kind, gentle, even-tempered, and humble man, by all who knew him.

He is survived by his parents, Roger and Patricia Relph of Bel Aire; his wife, Lyly of Bel Aire; his six children and sixteen grandchildren: Benjamin and Audra Relph, Joseph, David, Anna, Isaac, Caleb of Bel Aire; Jennifer and John Riddel, Anastacia, Anthony, Dominic, Kateri, Johnny, Kolbe; Katie and Chase Tipton, Alexis; Christina and Nicholas Kreutzer, Alexandria, Maximus, Bruce, Arabella all of Wichita; Michael Relph of Houston, Texas; daughter, Hwina Yu of Bel Aire; two sisters: Patricia "Trish" and Dan Peters of Independence, Missouri; Mary Hope of Wichita; five brothers: Ronald and Kelly Relph of Waynesboro, Mississippi; Robert and Beverly Relph; Randall and Mary Relph; Raymond and Joan Relph; Russell and Kathy Relph all of Wichita, thirty nieces and nephews.

The Rosary will be at 7:00 pm, Friday, September 18, 2020 at Church of the Resurrection, 4910 N Woodlawn. Funeral Mass will be at 10:00 am, Saturday, September 19, 2020 at Church of the Magdalen, 12626 E 21st St North followed by burial and final blessing at Ascension Cemetery. Memorials are suggested to Church of the Resurrection and Hirshberg Foundation for Pancreatic Cancer Research. Services in care of Downing & Lahey Mortuary - East Chapel. The family encourages friends and fellow parishioners who knew Richard to attend the services.

Children of Marcia Mills and Richard Relph are:

- 1166 i. Benjamin¹⁵ Relph. He married Audra?.
- 1167 ii. Jennifer Relph. She married John Riddel.
- 1168 iii. Katie Relph. She married Chase Tipton.
- 1169 iv. Christina Relph. She married Nicholas Kreutzer.
- 1170 v. Michael Relph.

931. Timothy Edwin¹⁴ Mills (Edwin Louis¹³, Louis Burdedt¹², Maude E.¹¹ Gable, Anthony Wayne¹⁰, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 23 Sep 1962 in Courtland, New York, and died 22 Jun 2019 in Davis, California. He married **Jenelle Zimmerman** 08 May 1983.

Notes for Timothy Edwin Mills:

Timothy (Tim) Edwin Mills, 56, of Davis, California passed away Saturday, June 22, 2019, at Kaiser Permanente Medical Center, Sacramento in the loving arms of his wife. Tim was born September 23, 1962 to Edwin and Rowena Mills in Courtland, New York. He attended Oak Park Academy in Neveda, lowa until 1980. He studied computer science at Lincoln College from 1980-1982. On May 8, 1983 Tim married the love of his life, Jenelle Zimmerman in Lansing, Michigan. He worked as a computer programmer/analyst for over 25 years. In 2000 he completed and received his GED and computer science degree. Tim was a computer analyst with Shurman Retail Group.

Tim was a devoted father and loving husband. He valued family time and was an attentive father and provider. Tim was always able to provide loving support to friends and family alike with a splash of humor, even to the end. Friends and family have often referred to Tim as a "safe place", a place of comfort and peace. Tim had a passion for music since he was a teenager. His breadth of musical knowledge grew and continued throughout his life. Tim's most recent joy was following Lucas Nelson-Promise of the Real band. He attended countless concerts and developed many strong friendships along the way.

Tim is survived by his parents Edwin and Rowena Mills of Melcher-Davis, Iowa; his wife of 36 years, Jenelle Mills of Davis; children Tyler Mills of Davis, Elizabeth (Jose) Jiminez of Sacramento, and Kevin (Ashley) Mills of Enterprise, Oregon; brother Louis Mills of Newton, Iowa, sister Rhonda Mills of Knoxville, Iowa; Father and mother-in-law Dale and Ellen Zimmernan of Grand Ledge, Michigan and two granddaughters on the way.

A celebration of life gathering will be Thursday June 27 from 6-8 at Slide Hill Park in Davis, California. A Memorial Service will be at Knoxville Seventh Day Adventist Church, Knoxville Iowa in July.

More About Timothy Mills and Jenelle Zimmerman:

Marriage: 08 May 1983

Children of Timothy Mills and Jenelle Zimmerman are:

- 1171 i. Tyler¹⁵ Mills.
- 1172 ii. Elizabeth Mills. She married Jose Jiminez.
- 1173 iii. Kevin Mills.

936. Ross Andrew¹⁴ Williams (Marilyn Elaine¹³ Whyman, Marion Joyce¹² Malone, Ruby Edith¹¹ Holley, Catherine Ellen¹⁰ Gable, Enoch (Aenoch)⁹, Christina⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Jul 1969. He married **?**.

Children of Ross Williams and ? are:

- 1174 i. Ross¹⁵ Williams.
- 1175 ii. Christie Williams.
- 1176 iii. Minta Williams.
- **945.** Stephanie Lee¹⁴ Stabley (Milton Wayne (Mick)¹³, Elvin Wallace¹², Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 May 1947. She married **Francesco John (Frank) Beddia** 07 Aug 1970 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, son of Nunzio Beddia and Caterina Scalia. He was born 26 Jul 1944 in Cattolica Eraclea, Sicily, and died 30 Nov 2007 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Francesco Beddia and Stephanie Stabley: Marriage: 07 Aug 1970, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Stephanie Stabley and Francesco Beddia are:

- 1177 i. Jennifer R. 15 Beddia, born 23 Sep 1971.
- 1178 ii. Megan Beddia, born 16 Aug 1975. She married ? Granata.
- 1179 iii. Christine Beddia, born 01 May 1978.
- 1180 iv. Lauren Beddia, born 04 Oct 1981. She married ? Rust.
- 1181 v. Benjamin Alexander Beddia, born 1992. He married Casey Wilson 25 Sep 2021 in York Co, Pennsylvania.

More About Benjamin Beddia and Casey Wilson: Marriage: 25 Sep 2021, York Co, Pennsylvania

946. Thomas¹⁴ Holland (Gloria Yvonne¹³ Stabley, Elvin Wallace¹², Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁰, George J.⁵ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁵, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Aug 1944 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 21 Aug 1944 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania. He married **?**. She was born Aft. 1945.

Children of Thomas Holland and ? are:

- 1182 i. ?¹⁵ Holland, born Aft. 1965.
- 1183 ii. ? Holland, born Aft. 1966.
- **950. Deborah S.**¹⁴ **Varner, twin** (LeRoy Edwin¹³, Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Aug 1956, and died 14 Jan 2012 in Royersford, Pennsylvania. She married **Daniel Curren**. He was born 16 Nov 1949, and died 08 Feb 2012 in Royersford, Pennsylvania.

Child of Deborah Varner and Daniel Curren is:

- 1184 i. Sonny¹⁵ Curren.
- **953.** Elizabeth Kay¹⁴ Varner (LeRoy Edwin¹³, Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jun 1960 in Pennsylvania. She married **(1) Mark Dean Keiter**. He was born 28 Dec 1956. She married **(2) James Michael Benson** 08 Jul 1996 in Weston,

Windsor Co, Vermont. He was born 01 Jan 1958. She married **(3) Damion Karl Francis** 09 Sep 2000 in Weston. Windsor Co. Vermont. He was born 30 Jul 1980 in Jamaica.

More About Mark Keiter and Elizabeth Varner: Divorce: 23 Jun 1990, Windsor Co, Vermont

More About James Benson and Elizabeth Varner: Marriage: 08 Jul 1996, Weston, Windsor Co, Vermont

More About Damion Francis and Elizabeth Varner: Marriage: 09 Sep 2000, Weston, Windsor Co, Vermont

Children of Elizabeth Varner and Mark Keiter are:

i. Meghan Elizabeth¹⁵ Keiter, born 16 Mar 1987 in Pennsylvania. She married Brandon Timothy Allen 10 Jul 2010 in Stevens, Washington; born 29 May 1979 in Washington.

More About Brandon Allen and Meghan Keiter: Marriage: 10 Jul 2010, Stevens, Washington

1186 ii. Matthew Keiter.

954. Amy Josephine¹⁴ Varner (LeRoy Edwin¹³, Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Feb 1963. She married **Robert C. Murray**. He was born 05 Jan 1958.

Children of Amy Varner and Robert Murray are:

i. Beth Ann¹⁵ Murray.
ii. Jennifer Murray.

957. Patricia (Patti)¹⁴ Varner (Robert D.¹³, Wilhelmina R. (Wilma)¹² Stabley, Milton M.¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 21 Apr 1961. She married **Danny Kerrigan**.

Child of Patricia Varner and Danny Kerrigan is:

1189 i. Meghan¹⁵ Kerrigan, born 04 Sep 1990.

964. Bethanie Ann¹⁴ Stabley (Frederick William¹³, Frederick William¹², William Henry¹¹, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 Nov 1970. She married **(1) Mark Alan Lambie**. He was born 18 Nov 1967. She married **(2) Mariano DeLaossa**. He was born 20 Aug 1958.

Notes for Bethanie Ann Stabley:

2024 - Bethanie (Stabley) DeLaOssa has been a Registered Nurse for 28 years. Twenty-five of those years have been spent right here in Lansing at Sparrow Hospital. She has been involved with Sparrow's Sexual Assault Nurse Examiner (SANE) team since 2004. She developed a passion of caring for children who have suffered either physical or sexual trauma while working on the SANE team and as a nurse in the Pediatric Emergency Department and Pediatric ICU.

Bethanie graduated with a Bachelor's degree in Nursing from Spring Arbor University. Currently she is serving as a mentor to the Sparrow SANE team as they transition into a full Forensic Nurse Examiner team. She has previously held a nationally recognized certification in Pediatric Emergency Nursing and Sexual Assault Nursing. She has had the opportunity to work with Small Talk as a nursing professional on their Multi-Disciplinary team.

Bethanie lives in Grand Ledge with her husband. She has a passion for camping, hiking and just hanging out with her kids. She is so proud that two of her children have chosen to work in the medical

field. It is her hope for her children to continue her legacy of providing compassionate care to children of trauma as they mature in their profession. As one of the newest members of the Small Talk Board of Directors, Bethanie looks forward to many more years of supporting this endeavor.

Children of Bethanie Stabley and Mark Lambie are:

- i. Karlie¹⁵ Lambie, born 1996.
 ii. Kiplan Alan Lambie, born 1998.
- **966. David Robert**¹⁴ **Kohler** (Betty Elaine¹³ Clouser, Phoebe Stabley¹² Eberly, Laura Etta (Lollie)¹¹ Stabley, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 May 1952. He married **Debra ?**. She was born 16 Dec 1956.

Children of David Kohler and Debra? are:

- 1192 i. Katharine¹⁵ Kohler, born 09 Sep 1987.
- 1193 ii. Sarah R. Kohler, born 25 Feb 1991.
- 1194 iii. Richard Kohler.
- **967. Diane Elaine**¹⁴ **Kohler** (Betty Elaine¹³ Clouser, Phoebe Stabley¹² Eberly, Laura Etta (Lollie)¹¹ Stabley, William Henry¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Jul 1955 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 16 Jun 2018 in York Twp, York Co, Pennsylvania. She married **David E. Miller**. He was born Bet. 01 05 Dec 1954.

Notes for Diane Elaine Kohler:

York Township - Diane E. (Kohler) Miller, 62, passed away peacefully at her residence surrounded by her family on Saturday, June 16, 2018. She was the beloved wife of 43 years to David E. Miller. Diane was born in York on July 15, 1955 and was the daughter of Betty E. (Clouser) Kohler and the late Richard D. Kohler of Dallastown. Diane was a 1973 graduate of Dallastown High School. She worked as the retail store manager of Miller Plant Farm. She was a long-time member of New Fairview Church of the Brethren. Diane enjoyed gardening, shopping and had a love for dogs. She was a dedicated mother and grandmother and enjoyed spending her time with her family and friends. She will be deeply missed by all who knew her.

In addition to her husband and mother, she is survived by her three children, Courtney Fauth and her husband Joshua, Whitney Miller and her husband, Matthew and Dustyn Miller and his wife, Christy. Diane had five grandchildren whom she loved very much, Avery, Wyatt, Cameron, Palmer and Alexandra, who knew her as "Bammaw." She is also survived by her brother, David R. Kohler and his wife, Debra, and their children; as well as Diane's beloved dog, Phoebe.

A funeral service to honor Diane's life will be held at 11 a.m. on Thursday, June 21 at New Fairview Church of the Brethren, 1873 New Fairview Church Rd., with Pastor Paul Bentzel and the Rev. Roger Mentzer officiating. A visitation with the family will be held at the church on Thursday and will begin at 9 a.m. until the start of the service. Interment will follow in New Fairview Cemetery. Memorial contributions in Diane's name can be made to New Fairview Church of the Brethren at the address listed above or to the York County SPCA, 3159 Susquehanna Trail, York, Pennsylvania 17406. The Austin H. Eberly Funeral Home, Inc., Dallastown, is in charge of arrangements.

Children of Diane Kohler and David Miller are:

- i. Dustyn D. 15 Miller, born 01 Dec 1981. He married Christy?.
- 1196 ii. Courtney Lauren Miller, born 17 Feb 1978. She married Joshua Fauth; born 08 Jun 1980.
- 1197 iii. Whitney Lyn Miller, born 21 May 1980. She married Matthew Todd Miller; born 24 Apr 1979.
- **968. Bernard¹⁴ Stabley III** (Bernard Dettinger (Ben)¹³, Bernard Dettinger¹², Eli Bernard (Elias)¹¹, Frederick W.¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 13 Dec 1958.

Children of Bernard Stabley III are:

1198 i. Melissa¹⁵ Stabley, born 1980.

1199 ii. Bernard Stabley IV.

982. ?¹⁴ Deitz (Nevin Berman¹³, Emory Elwood¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1939. He married ? **Armold**. She was born Aft. 1938.

Children of? Deitz and? Armold are:

1200 i. ?¹⁵ Deitz, born Aft. 1959. 1201 ii. ? Deitz, born Aft. 1961. 1202 iii. ? Deitz, born Aft. 1962.

986. Pamela Sue¹⁴ Clouser (Maedene A.¹³ Deitz, Emory Elwood¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Sep 1958. She married **William Howard Gotwalt** 24 Jun 1977 in Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born 01 Aug 1958.

Marriage Notes for Pamela Clouser and William Gotwalt:

Trinity United Church of Christ in Hellam was the scene of the 7 p.m. June 24, 1977 nuptials of Pamala Sue Clouser, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Paul H. Clouser, 561 S. Kershaw Street. And William Howard Gotwalt, son of Mr. and Mrs. Clyde L. Gotwalt, 394 Colonial Drive, Dallastown. Th Rev. Dean Feather, pastor, officiated at the ceremony. The bride was attended by Gina Briggs, maid of honor; Joan Beaverson, Sherrie Peterson, and Cherly McIntyre, bridesmaids. The bridegroom's attendants were Carl Brillhart, best man; Richard Beaverson Jr., Gregory Clouser, and Steven Gotwalter, ushers.

A reception at Avalong Farms Restaurant followed the ceremony. The bride is a 1976 graduate of York Vocational-Technical School. The bridegroom, a 1976 graduate of the same school, is employed at Industrial Pattern Works Inc.

More About William Gotwalt and Pamela Clouser: Marriage: 24 Jun 1977, Hellam, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Pamela Clouser and William Gotwalt are:

i. Brandon Paul¹⁵ Gotwalt, born 14 Mar 1979.
 ii. Anthony W. Gotwalt, born 11 May 1981.

989. Keith¹⁴ **Keller** (Gene Ronald¹³, Myrtle Mae¹² Dietz, Bertha May¹¹ Stabley, Josiah (Jessiah)¹⁰, George Jacob⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) He married **Kim** ?.

Child of Keith Keller and Kim? is:

1205 i. Shawn¹⁵ Keller.

1010. Joyce Louise¹⁴ Mitzel (John James¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1950. She married **(1) Kenney Ritter** Aft. 1968. He was born Aft. 1947. She married **(2) Fred James Christensen** Aft. 1972. He was born Aft. 1945.

More About Kenney Ritter and Joyce Mitzel:

Marriage: Aft. 1968

More About Fred Christensen and Joyce Mitzel:

Marriage: Aft. 1972

Children of Joyce Mitzel and Kenney Ritter are:

1206 i. Kenneth¹⁵ Ritter, born Aft. 1969. 1207 ii. Keven Ritter, born Aft. 1970.

1011. Millard Lee¹⁴ Mitzel, Jr. (Millard Lee (Mitz)¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Sep 1950. He married **Anita Louise Hess**. She was born 05 Aug 1949 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania, and died 15 Dec 2009 in York, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Child of Millard Mitzel and Anita Hess is:

1208 i. Millard¹⁵ Mitzel, born 02 Feb 1979.

1014. Carl Glenn¹⁴ Jacka II (Mary Ella¹³ Mitzel, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1952. He married **Patricia Rippeto**. She was born Aft. 1951.

Children of Carl Jacka and Patricia Rippeto are:

i. Victoria Marie¹⁵ Jacka, born Aft. 1971.

1210 ii. Carl Glenn Jacka, born Aft. 1973.

1015. Howard Edward¹⁴ Jacka (Mary Ella¹³ Mitzel, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Mar 1960 in Fountainbleau, France, and died 23 Mar 2010 in Harvest, Alabama. He married **Susan Renee Payne** 09 Oct 1980 in Huntsville, Madison Co, Alabama. She was born Aft. 1960.

More About Howard Jacka and Susan Payne:

Marriage: 09 Oct 1980, Huntsville, Madison Co, Alabama

Children of Howard Jacka and Susan Payne are:

i. Mary Sue¹⁵ Jacka, born Aft. 1980.
ii. Angela Sue Jacka, born Aft. 1982.

1213 iii. Hope Erin Jacka, born Aft. 1983.

1016. Peggy Louise¹⁴ Jacka (Mary Ella¹³ Mitzel, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1954. She married **Danny Oliver**. He was born Aft. 1949.

Children of Peggy Jacka and Danny Oliver are:

+ 1214 i. Stephanie Danielle¹⁵ Oliver, born Aft. 1972.

ii. Randy Daniel Oliver, born Aft. 1974.

1017. Victoria Regina¹⁴ Mitzel (Donald Clarence¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 Dec 1961. She married **(1) Enrique Ricardo Rufo**. He was born 02 May 1963. She married **(2) Timothy Dale Hawkes**. He was born 31 Jul 1958.

Child of Victoria Mitzel and Enrique Rufo is:

1216 i. Leeice¹⁵ Rufo, born Aft. 1981.

Child of Victoria Mitzel and Timothy Hawkes is:

1217 i. Erica Heather¹⁵ Hawkes, born 20 Aug 1981.

1018. Terry Lee¹⁴ Mitzel (Donald Clarence¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Feb 1963. He married **Nora Darlena Garrett**. She was born 10 Oct 1963.

Children of Terry Mitzel and Nora Garrett are:

1218 i. Michael Mills¹⁵ Mitzel, born 10 Apr 1984. 1219 ii. Teresa Louisa Mitzel, born 10 Aug 1986.

1019. Sarah Viola¹⁴ Mitzel (Donald Clarence¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 18 Mar 1966. She married **(1) Larry Gean Morrison**. He was born Aft. 1955. She married **(2) Dwayne Russell McMillin** 15 Nov 1990 in Lee Co, Florida. He was born 25 May 1965, and died 11 Sep 2022 in North Fort Myers, Florida.

More About Dwayne McMillin and Sarah Mitzel:

Marriage: 15 Nov 1990, Lee Co, Florida

Children of Sarah Mitzel and Larry Morrison are:

1220 i. Larry Gean¹⁵ Morrison, Jr..

1221 ii. Sherina Morrison.

Child of Sarah Mitzel and Dwayne McMillin is:

i. Kevin Matthew¹⁵ McMillin, born 1996.

1020. Richard V.¹⁴ Mitzel (Kerwin Woodrow¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 Mar 1967.

Children of Richard V. Mitzel are:

i. Chad¹⁵ Mitzel, born Aft. 1987.
 ii. Kelly Mitzel, born Aft. 1989.

1021. Teresa Ann¹⁴ Mitzel (Kerwin Woodrow¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Feb 1970. She married **Christopher Lynn Myers** 06 May 1989 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania. He was born Nov 1968.

Marriage Notes for Teresa Mitzel and Christopher Myers:

Teresa Ann Mitzel and Christopher Lynn Myers were married May 6, 1989. She is the daughter of Kerwin and Deanna Mitzel of Windsor RD 1. He is the son of Carol Myers of 10 N. Penn Street, Windsor and Glenn Myes of Windsor RD 1. The Revs. Robert P. Stokes and Lyle S. Bundy performed the ceremony at Bethany United Methodist Church in Red Lion. Karen Miller was maid of honor. Marian Hoffmaster, Deanna Morrison and Farrah and Dani Mittel were bridesmaids. Brian Mittel was best man. Ushers were Michael Myers, Shane Mittel and Rich and Randy Mitzel. Samatha Mittel and Justin Ziegler were flower girl and ring bearer.

A reception was held at the York Valley Inn. The bride graduated from York County Area Vocational-Technical School in 1988. The bridegroom graduated from the same high school in 1987. They live in Dallastown, following a honeymoon to the Poconos.

More About Christopher Myers and Teresa Mitzel: Marriage: 06 May 1989, Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania

Children of Teresa Mitzel and Christopher Myers are:

i. Corey¹⁵ Myers, born Aft. 1981.
 ii. Colby L. Myers, born Aft. 1983.

1022. Randy E.¹⁴ Mitzel (Kerwin Woodrow¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 May 1971. He married **Karen Miller**, daughter of Curvin Miller and Almeda Stabley. She was born 23 Aug 1970.

Child of Randy Mitzel and Karen Miller is:

1227 i. Ruth¹⁵ Mitzel, born Aft. 1990.

1026. Barry Lee¹⁴ Mitzel (Harry Calvin¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Sep 1971. He married **Iso Dean Nanette Smeltzer**. She was born Aft. 1965.

Children of Barry Mitzel and Iso Smeltzer are:

i. Matthew Lee¹⁵ Mitzel, born Aft. 1985.

1229 ii. Aaron Ray Mitzel, born Aft. 1987.

1027. Linda Sue¹⁴ Mitzel (Harry Calvin¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Dec 1976. She married **Earnest George Tanner**. He was born Aft. 1960.

Child of Linda Mitzel and Earnest Tanner is:

1230 i. Kevin Lee¹⁵ Tanner, born Aft. 1985.

1029. Carl Warren¹⁴ Mitzel (Warren Carl¹³, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹)

Children of Carl Warren Mitzel are:

1231 i. Carl Warren¹⁵ Mitzel, Jr..

1232 ii. Aiden Alexxander Mitzel.

1233 iii. Tyler Alan Mitzel.

1031. James Patrick¹⁴ Mitzel (Duane Lee¹³, Millard Lee¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 19 Nov 1963. He married **Jennifer Tucker**. She was born 23 May 1963.

Child of James Mitzel and Jennifer Tucker is:

1234 i. Patrick¹⁵ Mitzel, born 26 Jun 1998.

1033. Sara Ann¹⁴ Mitzel (Dean Lamar¹³, Millard Lee¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1958. She married **Lowell Hildebrand**. He was born Aft.

1949.

Children of Sara Mitzel and Lowell Hildebrand are:

i. Jesse Frank¹⁵ Hildebrand, born Aft. 1972.
ii. Garrison Dean Hildebrand, born Aft. 1973.

1036. John A.¹⁴ **D'Ottavio** (Rita H.¹³ Mitzel, Clayton Dean¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1969. He married **Kriss Ann ?**. She was born Aft. 1968.

Child of John D'Ottavio and Kriss? is:

i. Vincent John¹⁵ D'Ottavio, born Aft. 1989.

1045. Walter (Scott)¹⁴ **Diehl** (Anabel S.¹³ Tyson, Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Jan 1961. He married **Susan M.?**. She was born 28 Dec 1960.

Child of Walter Diehl and Susan? is:

i. Matthew Scott¹⁵ Diehl, born 03 Apr 1981.

1051. Derrick Charles¹⁴ Tyson (Robert Seaks¹³, Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Mar 1978.

Child of Derrick Charles Tyson is:

i. Austen Tyler¹⁵ Tyson, born Aft. 1982.

1052. Laura L.¹⁴ Tyson (Vernon Seaks¹³, Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 1966. She married **Timothy Jennings**. He was born 28 Jul 1963.

Children of Laura Tyson and Timothy Jennings are:

i. Andrew¹⁵ Jennings, born Aft. 1982.

ii. Julie Jennings, born 26 Jul 1988. She married ? Dalton.

1053. Tina Louise ¹⁴ **Tyson** (Vernon Seaks¹³, Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 05 Apr 1967. She married **Brian Winograd**. He was born 01 Sep 1966.

Children of Tina Tyson and Brian Winograd are:

1242 i. Jacob¹⁵ Winograd, born 04 Jun 1992. 1243 ii. Isaac Winograd, born Aft. 1987.

1054. Teresa L.¹⁴ **Tyson** (Vernon Seaks¹³, Louise Amelia¹² Seaks, Mary Matilda (Tillie)¹¹ Brenneman, Daniel Franklin¹⁰, Catharine⁹ Stabley, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 27 Feb 1969. She married **Mark Wayne Hewett**. He was born 25 Nov 1970.

Children of Teresa Tyson and Mark Hewett are:

```
1244 i. Caitlin<sup>15</sup> Hewett, born Aft. 1990.

1245 ii. Carin Hewett, born 14 Feb 1992.

1246 iii. Candy Hewett, born Aft. 1993.

1247 iv. Caleb Hewett, born Aft. 1994.

1248 v. Christofer Hewett, born Aft. 1995.

1249 vi. Clarissa Hewett, born Aft. 1996.
```

1076. Brandi Dawn¹⁴ Leber (Dana Sharon¹³ Grove, John Richard (Dick)¹², Archibald Harrison (Archie H.)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 31 Mar 1966. She married **(1) Joel Wyeth Nields**. He was born 19 May 1971. She married **(2) ? Zimmerman**.

Child of Brandi Leber and Joel Nields is:

1250 i. William W. 15 Nields, born Aft. 1989.

1080. Keri Lynn¹⁴ Whitsel (Jolene M.¹³ Grove, Marcellus Alphonas¹², Clayton Samuel (Boots)¹¹, Susan Ellen¹⁰ Stabley, John Henry⁹, George J.⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 25 Apr 1968. She married **James Keiser**. He was born 06 Jun 1970.

Children of Keri Whitsel and James Keiser are:

```
1251 i. Burl<sup>15</sup> Keiser, born 19 Feb 1991.
1252 ii. Blake Keiser, born 16 Jun 1994.
```

1085. Robert Clifton¹⁴ Braun (Julia Mae¹³ Kelbaugh, Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 20 Aug 1937. He married **Janice ?**. She was born 26 Sep 1938.

Children of Robert Braun and Janice? are:

```
1253 i. Cathy M.<sup>15</sup> Braun. She married ? Kiernan.
+ 1254 ii. Mindy Jane Braun, born 02 Dec 1961.
```

+ 1255 iii. Lisa A. Braun, born 28 Oct 1970.

+ 1256 iv. Robert Clifton Braun, Jr., born 26 Sep 1965.

1257 v. Jeane M. Braun.

1086. Brenda E.¹⁴ Walker (Bessie Marie¹³ Kelbaugh, Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) She married **Harold Snyder**.

Children of Brenda Walker and Harold Snyder are:

```
1258 i. Christopher R. 15 Snyder. He married Amber ?. 1259 ii. Jason M. Snyder. He married Stacie ?.
```

1087. David E.¹⁴ Walker (Bessie Marie¹³ Kelbaugh, Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) He married **Deb ?**.

Children of David Walker and Deb? are:

```
1260 i. David E.<sup>15</sup> Walker, Jr.. He married Desiree ?.
1261 ii. Adam D. Walker. He married Amanda ?.
```

1095. Valerie¹⁴ Price (Kay Maxine¹³ Burk, Edna May¹² Barshinger, George Albert¹¹, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 09 Jun 1953. She married **Gregory Nelson Davis**. He was born Feb

1948.

Child of Valerie Price and Gregory Davis is:

 Deric Foard¹⁵ Davis, born 20 Jun 1976 in Baltimore, Baltimore Co, Maryland; died 13 Jul 2001 in Belvidere, Lamoille Co, Vermont.

1113. Glen Herbert¹⁴ **Flinchbaugh** (Herbert Stuart¹³, Stuart Elwood¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 May 1956. He married **Robin S.?**. She was born 27 Oct 1957.

More About Glen Herbert Flinchbaugh:

Residence: Seven Valleys, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Child of Glen Flinchbaugh and Robin? is:

i. Shawn A.¹⁵ Flinchbaugh, born 01 Oct 1982. He married Kaitlin?.

1117. Belinda Lena¹⁴ Flinchbaugh (Dale Elwood (Skipper)¹³, Stuart Elwood¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 03 Nov 1965. She married **? Gale**.

Children of Belinda Flinchbaugh and ? Gale are:

1264 i. Lena Sue¹⁵ Gale, born 28 Dec 1984.

ii. Lucinda Dorene Gale, born 01 Oct 1989. She married ? Griffin.

1118. Farrell Elwood¹⁴ Flinchbaugh (Dale Elwood (Skipper)¹³, Stuart Elwood¹², Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Jun 1967. He married **Christine Eyster**. She was born 18 Feb 1968.

More About Farrell Elwood Flinchbaugh:

Residence: Seven Valleys, York Co, Pennsylvnia

Child of Farrell Flinchbaugh and Christine Eyster is:

1266 i. Hayley¹⁵ Flinchbaugh, born 06 Oct 1995.

1119. Bruce Alan¹⁴ Geesey (Leonard Ross (Jake)¹³, Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 16 May 1957 in York Co, Pennsylvnia. He married **Robin Lynn Stein** 27 Sep 1986. She was born 23 Aug 1958.

More About Bruce Alan Geesev:

Residence: Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 2: Dover, York Co, Pennsylvnia

More About Bruce Geesey and Robin Stein:

Marriage: 27 Sep 1986

Children of Bruce Geesey and Robin Stein are:

i. Krystalyn Robin¹⁵ Geesey, born 06 May 1988.

1268 ii. Jennessa Paige Geesey, born 29 Jul 1991. She married Michael Schumacher; born 01 Aug 1990.

1120. Susan Louise¹⁴ Geesey (Leonard Ross (Jake)¹³, Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵,

Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Feb 1961. She married **James Edward Cleaver** 22 May 1982. He was born 01 Nov 1961.

More About James Edward Cleaver: Residence: York, York Co, Pennsylvnia Residence 2: East Berlin, Pennsylvnia

More About James Cleaver and Susan Geesey:

Marriage: 22 May 1982

Children of Susan Geesey and James Cleaver are:

1269 i. Samuel Edward¹⁵ Cleaver, born 21 Aug 1989. 1270 ii. Jacob Daniel Cleaver, born 26 Aug 1991.

1122. Kenneth David¹⁴ Kurtz, Jr. (Leona Ruth¹³ Geesey, Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 15 Aug 1955. He married **Nancy Ann Mundis** 26 Feb 1977. She was born 30 Dec 1958.

More About Kenneth Kurtz and Nancy Mundis:

Marriage: 26 Feb 1977

Children of Kenneth Kurtz and Nancy Mundis are:

i. Brandy Nichole¹⁵ Kurtz, born 21 Jul 1977. She married? Mummert.

1272 ii. Jason David Kurtz, born 22 Jan 1981.

1123. Kathi Ann¹⁴ Kurtz (Leona Ruth¹³ Geesey, Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 11 May 1958. She married **(2) Donald Tyronne Brock, Jr.** 24 Jun 1994. He was born Aft. 1951.

More About Donald Brock and Kathi Kurtz:

Marriage: 24 Jun 1994

Child of Kathi Ann Kurtz is:

1273 i. Starr¹⁵ Kurtz, born Aft. 1975.

Child of Kathi Kurtz and Donald Brock is:

1274 i. Tyler Aaron¹⁵ Brock, born 11 May 1991.

1124. Lori Ann¹⁴ Kurtz (Leona Ruth¹³ Geesey, Estie Viola¹² Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton¹¹, Elias¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 17 Dec 1961. She married **John Eldred Bates** 12 Apr 1980. He was born 08 Dec 1958.

More About John Bates and Lori Kurtz:

Marriage: 12 Apr 1980

Children of Lori Kurtz and John Bates are:

i. Tawni Rochelle¹⁵ Bates, born 29 Feb 1984.

1276 ii. Nikki Lynn Bates, born 28 Mar 1988. She married ? Makinster.

1132. David A.14 Sechrist (Alan H.13, Mabel Elizabeth 12 Flinchbaugh, Howard Clinton 11, Elias 10,

Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1975.

Children of David A. Sechrist are:

1277 i. Matthew¹⁵ Sechrist, born Aft. 1995. 1278 ii. Alexander Sechrist, born Aft. 1997. 1279 iii. Chloe Sechrist, born Aft. 1999.

1140. Terry L.¹⁴ **Smeltzer** (Mildred R.¹³ Grove, Elizabeth K.¹², Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 24 Jan 1955. He married **Karen Lynne Barnes** Dec 1976. She was born Sep 1956.

Marriage Notes for Terry Smeltzer and Karen Barnes:

In a candlelight ceremony Karen Lynne Barnes and Terry L. Smeltzer were married in St. Paul's (Chapel) United Methodist Church, Cape Horn on Dec. 1976. The Rev. C.W. Willson Jr., pastor, performed the double ring ceremony. The bride, the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lawence J. Barnes, 94 E. Main Street, Windsor, was given in marriage by her parents. Parents of the bridegroom are Mr. and Mrs. Roy C. Smeltzer Sr., Windsor RD 2.

Mrs. Dennis Snyder a matron of honor. Attendants were Mrs. Joel Warner, Connie Barnes, sisters of the bride; Mrs. Roy Smeltzer Jr., sister-in-law of the bridegroom, and Mr. Rick Stottlemyer. Chastity Smeltzer and Jason Warner were flower girl and ring bearer. Serving a best man was Rick Stottlemyer. The ushers were Joel Warner, James Smith, Roy Smeltzer Jr., brother of the bridegroom, and Joseph Barnes, the bride's brother. Carol Blessing played he organ accompaniment for Pam Walker. vocalist.

After the ceremony a reception took place in Avalong Dining Room. Mr. and Mrs. Smeltzer are residing in Windsor following their Florida wedding trip. The bride, a 1974 graduate of Red Lion Area Senior High School is employed by Dandkin Inc. Her husband was graduated from York County Area Vocational-Technical School. He is an employe York Shipley Inc.

More About Terry Smeltzer and Karen Barnes:

Marriage: Dec 1976

Child of Terry Smeltzer and Karen Barnes is:

1280 i. David¹⁵ Smeltzer, born 18 Apr 1977.

1141. Thomas J.¹⁴ Craig (Patricia I.¹³ Grove, Irene Charlet¹², Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 01 Sep 1962. He married **Angela J. Ewell**. She was born 01 Apr 1962.

Children of Thomas Craig and Angela Ewell are:

i. Seden¹⁵ Craig, born 13 Apr 1990.
 ii. Aubree Craig, born 09 Apr 1996.

1142. Carla J.¹⁴ Craig (Patricia I.¹³ Grove, Irene Charlet¹², Elizabeth M.¹¹ Flinchbaugh, Murry Lee¹⁰, Mary A.⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 07 May 1964. She married **Donald Lee (Donnie) White**. He was born 17 Jul 1966, and died 27 Oct 2012 in Red Lion, York Co, Pennsylvania.

Notes for Donald Lee (Donnie) White:

Red Lion - Donald Lee White, 46, died on Saturday, October 27, 2012. He is survived by his two children, Dustin and Chelsea White, both of Red Lion; former wife, Carla White; mother and stepfather, Martha Jean Shipe Armentrout and Avis Armentrout; father, Roger D. White; several aunts, uncles and other relatives.

Visitation will be on Saturday, Nov. 3 at 12 Noon followed by funeral service at 1 p.m. at Mt. Carmel Baptist Church, 12714 Elk Run Road, Midland, Virginia 22728. Interment in church cemetery. Memorial contributions may be directed to Moser Funeral Home, 233 Broadview Ave., Warrenton, Virginia 20186 to help with funeral services.

Children of Carla Craig and Donald White are:

i. Dustin¹⁵ White.
1284 ii. Chelsea White.

Generation No. 9

1214. Stephanie Danielle¹⁵ Oliver (Peggy Louise¹⁴ Jacka, Mary Ella¹³ Mitzel, John Kerwin¹², Murray Fillmore¹¹, Philip Millard Thomas¹⁰, Caroline⁹ Shenberger, Anna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born Aft. 1972. She married **Joshua Guy Benshoof**. He was born Aft. 1966.

Child of Stephanie Oliver and Joshua Benshoof is:

i. Sierra Kay¹⁶ Benshoof, born Aft. 1990.

1254. Mindy Jane¹⁵ **Braun** (Robert Clifton¹⁴, Julia Mae¹³ Kelbaugh, Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 02 Dec 1961. She married **Francis Andrew Rolkowski**. He was born 08 Nov 1963.

Child of Mindy Braun and Francis Rolkowski is:

1286 i. Eric F. 16 Rolkowski, born 25 Oct 1988.

1255. Lisa A.¹⁵ Braun (Robert Clifton¹⁴, Julia Mae¹³ Kelbaugh, Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 28 Oct 1970. She married **Timothy Einsig**. He was born 03 Jun 1969.

Children of Lisa Braun and Timothy Einsig are:

1287 i. Matthew R. 16 Einsig.
1288 ii. Mitchell E. Einsig.
1289 iii. Megan R. Einsig.

1256. Robert Clifton¹⁵ Braun, Jr. (Robert Clifton¹⁴, Julia Mae¹³ Kelbaugh, Edith Mae¹² Jones, Margaret Minerva (Maggie)¹¹ Barshinger, John Peeling¹⁰, George⁹, Susanna⁸ Stabler, Johann Jacob⁷, Christian⁶ Staebler, Georg (Jerg)⁵, Hans⁴ Stebler, Hans³, Konrad², Mathias¹) was born 26 Sep 1965.

Child of Robert Clifton Braun, Jr. is:

1290 i. Robert C.¹⁶ Braun III.